1	PAMELA J. WALLS, County Counsel DAVID H.K. HUFF, Deputy County Counsel					
2	COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE					
3	Riverside, California 92501 Tel: (951) 955-6300					
4	Fax: (951) 955-6363					
5	E-man. unun@co.nverside.ca.us					
6	HOWARD GEST DAVID W. BURHENN					
7	BURHENN & GEST LLP 624 S. Grand Ave. Suite 2200					
8	Los Angeles, CA 90017					
9	Tel: (213) 629-8788 Fax: (213) 688-7716					
10	E-mail: dburhenn@burhenngest.com					
11	Attorneys for Petitioners RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT,					
12						
13	MURRIETA, TEMECULA and					
14	WILDOMAR					
14		ſ				
14	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD				
14 15 16	<b>BEFORE THE STATE WATER R</b> In the Matter of the Petition of:	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD				
14 15 16 17	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD ) No ) PETITION FOR REVIEW				
14 15 16 17 18	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD ) No ) PETITION FOR REVIEW ) [Water Code § 13320]				
14 15 16 17 18 19	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD          No.         PETITION FOR REVIEW         Image: Solution of the system         Image: Solution				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD  No  PETITION FOR REVIEW  [Water Code § 13320] ]				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD  No  PETITION FOR REVIEW  [Water Code § 13320] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ] ]				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740 This Petition for Review is submitted on b	<pre>ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD</pre>				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740 This Petition for Review is submitted on b Water Conservation District, the County of River	<ul> <li>No</li></ul>				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740 This Petition for Review is submitted on b Water Conservation District, the County of River Wildomar ("Petitioners"), pursuant to California V	<ul> <li>No</li></ul>				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740 This Petition for Review is submitted on b Water Conservation District, the County of River Wildomar ("Petitioners"), pursuant to California V Regulations § 2050, for review of Order No. R9	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD          No.         PETITION FOR REVIEW         IWater Code § 13320]         IWater Code § 13320]         Iwater Code § 13320]         Iwater Code § 13320 and 23 California Code of         -2010-0016_NPDES_Permit_No_CAS0108740				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740 This Petition for Review is submitted on b Water Conservation District, the County of River Wildomar ("Petitioners"), pursuant to California V Regulations § 2050, for review of Order No. R9	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD          No.         PETITION FOR REVIEW         IWater Code § 13320]				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740 This Petition for Review is submitted on b Water Conservation District, the County of River Wildomar ("Petitioners"), pursuant to California V Regulations § 2050, for review of Order No. R9	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD          No.         PETITION FOR REVIEW         IWater Code § 13320]         IWater Code § 13320]         IWater Code § 13320]         IWater Code § 13320]         IWater Code § 13320 and 23 California Code of         -2010-0016, NPDES Permit No. CAS0108740,				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740 This Petition for Review is submitted on b Water Conservation District, the County of River Wildomar ("Petitioners"), pursuant to California V Regulations § 2050, for review of Order No. R9	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD          No.         PETITION FOR REVIEW         IWater Code § 13320]         IWater Code § 13320]         Image: Source of the Riverside County Flood Control and side and the Cities of Murrieta, Temecula and vater Code § 13320 and 23 California Code of -2010-0016, NPDES Permit No. CAS0108740,				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28	BEFORE THE STATE WATER R In the Matter of the Petition of: RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, et al., FOR REVIEW OF ACTION BY THE CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD, SAN DIEGO REGION, IN ADOPTING ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, NPDES PERMIT NO. CAS0108740 This Petition for Review is submitted on b Water Conservation District, the County of Rive: Wildomar ("Petitioners"), pursuant to California V Regulations § 2050, for review of Order No. R9	ESOURCES CONTROL BOARD          No.				

which was adopted by the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region 1 ("Regional Board") on November 10, 2010. 2 3 I. NAMES, ADDRESSES AND TELEPHONE NUMBERS OF PETITIONERS 4 Petitioners are the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District 5 ("District"), the County of Riverside ("County") and the Cities of Murrieta ("Murrieta") Temecula 6 ("Temecula") and Wildomar ("Wildomar"). All written correspondence, including e-mails, and 7 other communications regarding this matter should be addressed as follows: 8 To the District: 9 Jason Uhley, P.E. 10 Claudio M. Padres, P.E. 11 Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District 1995 Market Street 12 Riverside, California 92501 Telephone: (951) 955-1273 13 E-mail: juhley@rcflood.org cmpadres@rcflood.org 14 15 To the County: 16 Mike Shetler Senior Management Analyst 17 County of Riverside 408 Lemon Street, 4<sup>th</sup> Floor 18 Riverside, California 92501 19 Telephone: (951) 955-1110 E-mail: mshetler@rceo.org 20 To Murrieta: 21 William Woolsey, P.E. 22 Civil Engineer Associate 23 City of Murrieta 1 Town Center 24 24601 Jefferson Avenue Murrieta, California 92562 25 Telephone: (951) 461-6073 E-mail: wwoolsey@murrieta.org 26 27 28

-2-

1	To Temecula:		
2	Aldo Licitra		
3	Associate Engineer/NPDES		
4	43200 Business Park Dr.		
5	Temecula, CA 92589 Telephone: (951) 308-6387		
6	E-mail: aldo.licitra@cityoftemecula.org		
7	To Wildomar:		
8	Tim D'Zmura		
9	Public Works Director/City Engineer City of Wildomar		
10	23873 Clinton Keith Road		
11	Wildomar, CA 92595 Telephone: (951) 677-7751		
12	E-mail: tdzmura@cityofwildomar.org		
13	With a copy to Petitioners' counsel:		
14	David H.K. Huff		
15	Deputy County Counsel County of Riverside		
16	3535 10 <sup>th</sup> Street, Suite 300 Riverside, California 92501		
17	Telephone: (951) 955-6300 E-mail: dhuff@co.riverside.ca.us		
18	(Counsel for District and County)		
19	David W. Burhenn, Esq.		
20	Burhenn & Gest LLP 624 S. Grand Avenue, Suite 2200		
21	Los Angeles, California 90017 Telephone: (213) 629-8788		
22	E-mail: dburhenn@burhenngest.com		
23	(Counsel for all Petitioners)		
24	II. SPECIFIC ACTION OF THE REGIONAL BOARD FOR WHICH REVIEW IS		
25	SOUGHT		
26	Petitioners request the State Water Resources Control Board ("State Board") to review the		
27	Regional Board's Order No. R9-2010-0016, reissuing NPDES Permit No. CAS0108740 covering the		
28			
	-3-		

-----

Santa Margarita Region ("SMR") of Riverside County (hereafter, the "Permit"). A final version of 1 the completed Permit is not yet available from the Regional Board. When available, a copy of the 2 3 Permit, plus attachments, will be included as Exhibit A.

III. DATE OF REGIONAL BOARD ACTION

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

The Regional Board adopted the Permit on November 10, 2010.

#### IV. STATEMENT OF REASONS THE ACTION WAS INAPPROPRIATE OR **IMPROPER**

#### Introduction А.

Petitioners bring this Petition reluctantly. Petitioners had hoped, through meetings with Regional Board staff, to arrive at a Permit that would reflect the actual conditions in the SMR and that would allow Petitioners to focus their recession-limited resources on the higher priority water 12 quality issues in the watershed caused by discharges from their municipal separate storm sewer systems ("MS4"). In the Report of Waste Discharge ("ROWD") submitted by the permittees, the permittees proposed enhancements to the previous SMR permit that were intended to address staff concerns and suggestions. Unfortunately, staff produced, and the Regional Board ultimately adopted, a Permit that instead of being tailored to the unique characteristics of the SMR, contained costly, unnecessary, and overly prescriptive provisions that have no authorization in either the federal Clean Water Act ("CWA") or the Porter-Cologne Act. Such provisions go far beyond addressing the needs of the watershed as identified by Regional Board staff during development of the ROWD, and which dilute and divert the permittees' compliance efforts. The end result will be a less effective and inefficient Permit program. Moreover, the Permit as adopted by the Regional Board also included low impact development ("LID") provisions that, according to extensive expert testimony before the Board, would adversely and unlawfully affect downstream beneficial uses.

The Permit as adopted by the Regional Board not only goes far beyond both the needs of the 1 SMR, but also the permittees' ability to pay for the programs. The Petitioners' inability to fund and 2 3 perform the Permit requirements was set forth at length in written and oral testimony to the Board, 4 including testimony relating to the financial impact of the recession and the recent passage of 5 Proposition 26, which reduces the ability of municipalities to recoup program costs through 6 inspection and other fees. Unfortunately, this testimony was disregarded and in the findings and 7 Permit Fact Sheet, Regional Board staff made erroneous assertions and assumptions relied upon by 8 the Regional Board.<sup>1</sup> 9

Despite this testimony, the Regional Board adopted a Permit which did not build upon the 10 11 previous SMR permit programs or those described in the ROWD. Instead, the Permit was expressly 12 based on a permit the Board earlier issued to several South Orange County communities (the "South 13 Orange County MS4 permit"), an area that is wealthier, more populous, less affected by the 14 recession and which poses unique coastal water quality issues. Moreover, the Permit went beyond 15 the requirements of the South Orange County MS4 permit for no legitimate reason or support in the 16 record. And, aspects of the Permit may in fact result in *lessened* water quality in the SMR. due to 17 prescriptive requirements for BMPs that are not appropriate for the watershed and the dilution of 18 19 Petitioners' enforcement efforts.

As set forth in greater detail below, such actions by the Regional Board were arbitrary and capricious, without or in excess of its jurisdiction and a prejudicial abuse of discretion. Petitioners, moreover, were not provided with a hearing that complied with the requirements of the Administrative Procedure Act and the requirements of the Regional Board's own regulations.

25 26

20

21

22

23

24

28

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In particular, please see Attachment 10 to comments filed by the District on behalf of itself and all permittees, pages 1-4, attached as part of Exhibit B-1.

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

B.

#### <u>Substantive Issues</u>

The following issues, which were brought to the Regional Board's attention either in written comments or oral testimony at the hearing, are raised by the Permit:<sup>2</sup>

#### 1.

#### Monitoring Requirements:

The Monitoring and Reporting Program ("MRP"), Attachment E to the Permit, includes a number of requirements that are not appropriate for the SMR watershed for technical reasons, have no applicability to conditions in the SMR, have not been assessed for their cost and benefit under Water Code § 13267, and/or exceed the Regional Board's authority to require of Petitioners under the Water Code and are not supported by the findings in the record. These include:

a. Requiring wet weather monitoring at mass emission stations at a frequency of three times a year (MRP Sections II.A.1.b. and II.A.1.c.), when, among other things, the guidance relied on by Regional Board staff to support this requirement in fact supported sampling twice annually;

b. Requiring composite, instead of grab, sampling for dry weather mass loading station monitoring (MRP Section II.A.1.d.), when such sampling could potentially mask illicit discharges, and is far more costly, all without benefit to sampling accuracy given the "steady-state" nature of dry weather MS4 discharges;

c. Requiring assessment of six stream assessment stations (MRP Section II.A.2.a.), when the permittees' existing monitoring efforts have demonstrated that locating six suitable locations in the ephemeral SMR waterbodies is not feasible, a fact reflected by SCCWRP's decision

<sup>2</sup> In addition, Petitioners include as additional issues requiring review by the State Board their written comments to the Regional Board, which are attached hereto as Exhibits B.1 (comments of District on behalf of itself and all other permittees), B.2 (comments of County), B.3 (comments of Murrieta), B.4 (comments of Temecula) and B.5 (comments of Wildomar), to the extent that such comments were not addressed by the Regional Board in post-release modifications to the Permit.

to only require a single bioassessment station in the Permit area. Further, the additional cost of such stations was not justified;

d. Requiring 24-hour composite samples for Storm Water Action Levels ("SALs") sampling (MRP Section II.B.1.a.) instead of grab sampling, which, in addition to potentially yielding less conservative samples, will result in samples that are significantly more costly to collect, requiring construction of costly permanent infrastructure to support automatic sampling equipment at every sampled outfall, an expenditure that would further diminish the permittees' ability to conduct follow-up source assessment studies and to comply with the Permit's requirement to sample a "representative percentage" of outfalls. It was arbitrary and capricious for the Regional Board to require such a sampling methodology;

e. Requiring High Priority Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring (MRP Section II.D.), when such monitoring is not only very costly but also duplicative, in that it attempts to answer the same management questions as do Non-stormwater Action Levels ("NALs") and SALs monitoring, a fact recognized by the Regional Board when it deleted this requirement in the South Orange County MS4 permit. It was arbitrary and capricious for the Board to require this monitoring in the Permit;

f. Requiring an excessive seven special studies to be performed by the five permittees (MRP Section II.E.) when several of those studies are inappropriately required solely of the Petitioners, and there is no justification in the Permit findings as to the relative costs and benefits of the studies. For example, the special study of Sediment Toxicity is being required prior to the completion of statewide guidance for Sediment Quality Objectives and sampling protocols appropriate to ephemeral watersheds. The MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance and the Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Conversion Studies, if necessary at all, should be

conducted on a regional basis with both funding and input from a range of stakeholders, not the SMR permittees alone, because these studies propose to address issues faced by a broad range of 3 agencies in Southern California or the state at large. Additionally, the special study of Agricultural 4 Federal and Tribal Input is an unlawful requirement to monitor discharges of other entities not 5 subject to the Permit and as to which the Regional Board lacks authority under Water Code § 13267 to require of Petitioners. The requirement to do such studies was arbitrary and capricious, not supported by findings in the record and was in excess of the Regional Board's jurisdiction.

Additionally, Petitioners also reference those issues raised in the District's comment letter 9 and Attachments 4, 9 (markup of draft Permit) and 10 thereto (Exhibit B.1), as well the comments of 10 11 Temecula, Exhibit B.4.

#### 2.

1

2

6

7

8

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

#### **Irrigation Runoff Prohibition:**

The Permit prohibits the discharge of landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn watering (collectively, "irrigation runoff") as well as non-emergency fire fighting flows to the MS4 (Permit Section B.2) based on inadequate findings and in clear violation of the requirement that such prohibition must be the result of a determination by the *permittees* that individual discharges of such runoff were required to be prohibited due to its impact on waters of the United States. See, e.g., 40 C.F.R. § 122.26(d)(2)(iv)(B)(1) and authorities discussed in Attachment 7 to District comments (Exhibit B-1). Petitioners made no such finding with respect to this runoff, despite false and misleading statements to the contrary in Finding C.15 of the Permit, as well as in the Fact Sheet text. Moreover, the citations in the Permit findings do not include any evidence that this category of discharges has impaired any receiving water in the SMR.

Moreover, Section B.2 of the Permit was modified from all previous MS4 permits issued to 25 the SMR permittees to provide the Regional Board with authority to require controls for only other 26

28

"non-anthropogenic sources," leaving the implication that anthropogenic sources would require prohibition, not controls. This distinction is without support in the MS4 regulations.

The Regional Board acted arbitrarily and capriciously in adopting these provisions and in excess of its legal authority. See also District comment letter and Attachments 6, 7, 9 and 10 (Exhibit B.1) and the comments of Temecula (Exhibit B.4) and Wildomar (Exhibit B.5).

#### 3. LID Requirements:

The District has been a leader in the development of LID provisions, including the preparation of a landmark LID Best Management Practices ("BMP") Design Manual, which is scheduled to be published at the end of 2010. This design manual includes detailed design criteria, standard drawings, maintenance requirements and other key information to ensure that LID BMPs deployed in the SMR would provide long-term water quality benefits. Key to that goal is ensuring that BMPs, when deployed, will continue to be maintained.

The LID provisions of the Permit as originally released for comment were generally acceptable to Petitioners. However, in response to comments, staff modified the Permit's LID provisions in two significant and problematic ways. First, in Section F.1.d.(4)(c)(i), staff modified the draft Permit language such that LID BMPs for a development project (both new development and redevelopment) must retain, without runoff, the volume of runoff generated from the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile 24-hour storm, in a manner that does not respect the natural hydrology.

The first negative effect of this provision is that it would result in a significant volume of runoff water not being released into the watershed. Expert testimony at the hearing, including from Petitioners' witnesses and other watershed stakeholders, established that the requirement would negatively affect beneficial uses by reducing both the volume and frequency of flows to downstream ecosystems which require sufficient water and sediment flows. Moreover, downstream water users

would also be negatively affected, including the United States Marine Corps base at Camp Pendleton and local water districts (whose representatives testified at the hearing). By approving the Permit with this provision, with its negative impact on downstream beneficial uses, the Regional Board acted in violation of its statutory obligation to adopt a Permit that protected beneficial uses. E.g., Water Code § 13263 (in adopting a waste discharge requirement, including the Permit, a regional board must "implement any relevant water quality control plans that have been adopted, and shall take into consideration the beneficial uses to be protected .....")

Moreover, adoption of a Permit that could affect the water rights of downstream users 9 violates 33 U.S.C. § 1251(g), which states in relevant part that "nothing in this chapter [referring to 10 the CWA] shall be construed to supersede or abrogate rights to quantities of water which have been 12 established by any State." Petitioners understand that water rights in the lower Santa Margarital 13 River watershed have been adjudicated. However, the Regional Board was erroneously advised by 14 its Executive Officer and counsel that water rights were not a concern of the Permit or could be adjusted later by the State Board. The Board acted on that erroneous advice. 16

Second, the Permit includes a provision requiring the permittees to mandate the use of 17 artificial retention BMPs, including those requiring property owners to "harvest" rainwater. The 18 19 provision would only allow other filtration-based LID BMPs where such "harvesting" was 20 technically infeasible. (Section F.1.d.(4)(c)(ii) and provisional Footnote 14). Consideration of 21 "technical infeasibility" is inconsistent with the MEP standard, which considers non-technical 22 factors. Petitioners also testified at the hearing with regard to their experience with BMPs, noting 23 that unlike infiltration BMPs, which function passively and prevent polluted runoff without human 24 intervention, "harvest" BMPs require the active intervention of the property owner (i.e., to use the harvested water maintain the BMP) to be effective. As a result, studies have shown that such

28

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

11

"active" treatment BMPs are much more likely to fail, thus discharging untreated runoff to the MS4 and thence to the waters of the United States. By adopting the Permit with this provision, the Regional Board acted in an arbitrary and capricious manner and in contravention of the evidence, as well as specifying the method of compliance with the Permit requirements, contrary to Water Code § 13360.

4.

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

11

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

#### Inspection and BMP Maintenance Tracking Requirements:

The post-construction BMP verification requirements set forth in Section F.1.f. of the Permit. 8 because they require Petitioners to annually inspect properties that may not constitute a real or 9 potential threat to water quality, and dilute and impair Petitioners' ability to inspect sources of true 10 concern to the MS4. Section F.1.f.(2)(a) requires, for example, that "high priority" projects include 12 those that "generate pollutants (prior to treatment) within tributary areas of a 303(d) listed 13 waterbody." Such a requirement could mean tracking and inspection of BMPs at properties that 14 represent no threat to the 303(d)-listed waterbody, a requirement that would defeat the permittees' ability to focus on high-threat properties. These requirements also violate Water Code § 13360. which prohibits the Board from specifying the particular manner in which compliance may be had with a waste discharge requirement.

Section F.1.f.(2)(b)(ii) requires that the permittees annually inspect all ("100 percent") of sites with BMPs that are designated as "high priority." Section F.1.f.(2)(a) requires that all sites that generate pollutants tributary to a 303(d) listed waterbody impaired for that pollutant, and all sites that generate pollutants tributary to an observed action level exceedance, must be designated as "high priority." These requirements again dilute and impair Petitioners' ability to properly allocate their resources to inspect and follow up with sites that represent a true threat to the quality of water in MS4 discharges. These Permit provisions instead require the permittees to devote limited

resources and staff time to a wide range of non-polluting sites. Further, sites that have installed postconstruction BMPs are less likely to be contributing to exceedances of action levels or 303(d)-listed pollutants than sites without such BMPs.

The construction site inspection requirements in Section F.2.e. raise several additional issues of concern. First, by establishing time frames for inspections, the provisions specifies the method of compliance, in violation of Water Code § 13360. Moreover, the increased frequency specified reduces the flexibility needed by the permittees to focus inspection efforts on the most problematic construction sites. Second, the requirement in Section F.2.e.(6)(e) that permittee inspectors review site monitoring data results improperly shifts the responsibility to review such data from the Regional Board (which has this responsibility under the Statewide General Construction Permit) to the permittees.

Moreover, the commercial and industrial inspection requirements in Section F.3.b. also contain provisions that, because they require inspection of businesses that may not represent either a real or potential threat to water quality, as well as dilute Petitioners' ability to inspect sources of true concern to the MS4. Section F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) of the Permit requires that any commercial or industrial source that simply exists within or is directly adjacent to any "environmentally sensitive area" be inventoried and inspected, without regard to whether the source is in fact discharging, or has any real potential to discharge, any pollutants. Again, such a requirement impairs Petitioners' ability to prioritize their resources to inspect and follow up with sources that represent a true threat to MS4 discharges, instead of having to focus on a wide range of non-polluting sources.

Other improper or extra-legal inspection provisions in the Permit include Section F.3.b.(3) relating to mobile businesses, which appears to require permittees to inspect such businesses even if they are not based in the permittee's jurisdiction; Section F.3.b.(4), which improperly requires

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

permittees to inspect BMP implementation plans and review facility monitoring data, shifting to the permittees requirements assigned to the Regional Board under the statewide Industrial General
Permit and where such requirements would affect the permittees' current, highly effective
Environmental Health HazMat inspection program; and Section F.6.b.(1)(a)(vii), requiring that
permittee personnel be trained to review such monitoring data.

Finally, the inspection provisions of the Permit appear to assume that the permittees will have free access to the facilities of persons and businesses to be inspected. This may not in fact be the case, as the permittees are limited in their ability under the federal and California constitutions to enter a property for an inspection if there is no link between the activities of the entity to be inspected and the reason for the inspection. The Permit, for example, requires the permittees to create a database to track and inventory all projects constructed with a final approved Standard Storm Water Mitigation Plan ("SSMP") and structural post-construction BMPs since July 2005. Section F.1.f.(1). Since this provision was *not* part of the former MS4 permit, and the permittees may not have a record of such projects/BMPs, inspections could be needed. However, the legal basis for inspecting these projects is questionable. The Regional Board acted arbitrarily and capriciously in requiring such a *post facto* tracking of already constructed projects.

See also the District's comment letter and Attachments 6, 7 and 9 (Exhibit B.1) and comments of Wildomar (Exhibit B.5).

#### 5. Legal Issues:

A number of provisions in the Permit are contrary to law or were included without compliance with the requirements of law (detailed comments regarding legal issues arising from Permit provisions are found in Attachment 7 to the District comments (Exhibit B.1) and in the comments of Temecula and Wildomar (Exhibits B.4 and B.5)).

-13-

a. Throughout Part F. of the Permit, permittees are required not only to adopt programs intended to achieve pollutant controls but also to guarantee that such programs will achieve various ends. For example, Part F.1 requires development of a program to (1) control development project discharges from the MS4 to the maximum extent practicable ("MEP"), (2) prevent such discharges "from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards," (3) prevent illicit discharges to the MS4, and (4) manage increases in runoff discharge rates. A similar requirement is set forth in other provisions, including Sections F.1.d., F.1.d.5., Part F.2, Part F.3, Sections F.3.a., F.3.b., F.3.c., Part F.4, Part F.6 and Part G.

This dual requirement, to develop a program and then to ensure that it achieves the program's intended ends, is unlawful, as it goes beyond the requirements of the MS4 regulations and requires the permittees to guarantee the results of activities that will be often be in the control of third parties. The MS4 regulations require only that the MS4 permittees develop the required programs. *See, e.g.*, 40 CFR § 122.26(d)(2)(iv(A)((2), which requires the permittees to, among other things, develop and implement a management program including a "description of planning procedures including a comprehensive master plan to develop, implement and enforce controls to reduce the discharge of pollutants from municipal separate storm sewers which receive discharges from areas of new development and significant redevelopment." The MS4 regulations do not require that the permittees guarantee, under threat of being found in violation of the Permit, that these management programs achieve their intended ends.

Further, the iterative BMP approach required by the State Board in precedential State Board Order WQ 99-05 and subsequent rulings would be rendered meaningless if the permittees were strictly liable for ensuring that discharges did not cause or contribute to a violation of a water quality standard. The Regional Board may set forth in the Permit the "elements needed in the permittee's

program to fulfill the goals of [the] directive." Staff's Response to Comment 297 on the Orange County MS4 permit, Order No. R9-2009-0002. However, the Regional Board has no authority to 2 require the permittees to guarantee the fulfillment of such goals. 3

11

12

1

While the Permit contains provisions not required by the MS4 regulations, as set forth b. elsewhere in this Petition and in Petitioners' comments, the Regional Board did not consider the factors set forth in Water Code § 13263(a) and 13241. City of Burbank v. State Water Resources Control Board (2005) 35 Cal.4th 613. Such factors are not discussed in the Fact Sheet or the Tentative Order or, to the extent such factors may have been considered, staff used out-of-date and incomplete information. In particular, staff ignored the significant impact of the recession on the resources of the permittees, a factor which affects the determination of "prohibitive costs" in assessing what constitutes MEP

13 c. Several of the findings and text in the Fact Sheet contain wrong legal conclusions. 14 For example, Finding D.3.c. states that "urban streams," whether natural, anthropogenic or partially 15 modified, are considered part of the "MS4" if they are used as a conveyance for runoff. A similar 16 statement is found on page 79 of the Fact Sheet. These conclusions are legally incorrect. A "MS4" 17 does not include any natural watercourse. This is evident both from the definition of "MS4" in the 18 19 CWA regulations and from EPA's comments in the preamble to those regulations. The definition of 20 "MS4," in relevant part, states that it consists of "a conveyance or system of conveyances (including 21 roads with drainage systems, municipal streets, catch basins, curbs, gutters, ditches, manmade 22 channels or storm drains" "owned or operated by" a municipality "having jurisdiction over disposal 23 of ... storm water" that is "designed or used for collecting or conveying storm water." 40 CFR § 24 122.26(b)(8). Only improved watercourses can be considered part of the MS4. 25

27 28

U.S. EPA, in the preamble to the proposed MS4 regulations, stated unequivocally that "[t]he Agency also wants to clarify that streams, wetlands and other water bodies that are waters of the United States are not storm sewers for the purpose of this rule." 53 Fed Reg. 49442 (December 7, 1988). This point was not made again in the final rulemaking, indicating that it was not an issue for further discussion.

Moreover, none of the Petitioners "own" or "operate" a natural stream. Such streams are waters of the state and are "owned" by the people of California. For all of these reasons, the finding (and any provision of the Permit relying upon this finding) is legally wrong and must be deleted.

Additionally, Finding E.6, which states in part that the Permit "does not constitute an unfunded local government mandate subject to subvention under Article XIIIB, Section (6) of the California Constitution" is both factually wrong and a finding that the Regional Board lacks jurisdiction to make. Petitioners believe that a number of Permit provisions in fact constitute unfunded local mandates. However, the sole jurisdiction over whether such mandates exist lies with the Commission on State Mandates, not the Regional Board. *E.g., Lucia Mar Unified School Dist. v. Honig* (1988) 44 Cal. 3d 830, 837. Thus, this finding should be deleted.

d. Throughout the Permit, including in Finding C.14, the Regional Board attempts to 18 19 differentiate discharges of stormwater and non-stormwater from the MS4, alleging that only the 20 former is subject to the MEP standard. In fact, as set forth more fully in the District's comment 21 letter and Attachment 7, this conclusion was largely based on a now-withdrawn State Board Order. 22 No. WQ-2009-0008. In addition, the conclusion ignores EPA's understanding of the CWA, set forth 23 in the preamble to the federal MS4 regulations, which indicates that the MEP standard is to be 24 applied to discharges of pollutants from MS4 systems, whether composed of stormwater or nonstormwater. See 55 Fed. Reg. at 48052 (Nov. 16, 1990).

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

e. Permit Sections E.1.j. and E.1.k. require the permittees to have the legal authority to require the use of BMPs to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants *into* MS4s from stormwater to the MEP and to require documentation on such BMPs. Similarly, Section F.3.a.3, which concerns pesticides, herbicides and fertilizers, requires the permittees to implement BMPs to reduce the discharge of such substances *into* the MS4 to the MEP. (This provision also conflicts with Section F.3.a., which requires that municipal program reduce discharges of stormwater pollutants *from* the MS4 to the MEP.) The permittees, however, are required under the CWA to control discharge of pollutants *from* their MS4 to the MEP standard. 33 U.S.C. § 1342(p)(3). There is no requirement that discharges *into* the MS4 meet this standard. By including these provisions in the Permit, the Regional Board exceeded its lawful authority.

12 f. The Permit improperly invades the municipal function of the drafting and 13 enforcement of ordinances set forth in Article XI, section 7 of the California Constitution. This is 14 the case with respect to Section F.2.a., requiring the permittees to update grading and other 15 ordinances and Section F.3.b.(5), requiring certain enforcement components in permittee stormwater 16 ordinances. Additional sections of the Permit which invade the municipal function include Section 17 E.l.a. (concerning the updating and enforcement of grading ordinances), Sections F.l.d. and K.2.a. 18 19 (requiring amendment of local ordinances to be consistent with an updated SSMP) and Section 20 F.1.d.(4)(a)(iii) (requiring permittees to review local codes and ordinances and identify, and remove, any barriers to implementation of LID BMPs).

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

g. The Permit unlawfully requires the Petitioners to "ensure that effective measures exist and are implemented or required to be implemented to ensure that runoff within and from common interest developments, including areas, managed by associations and mobile home parks, and meets the objectives of this section and Order." Section F.3.c.(4). The Permit regulates discharges from

28

the Permittees' MS4. Drainage systems and the runoff handled *within* a private development or common interest area generally are not part of a permittee's MS4. Thus, discharges from such nonpermittee owned systems are no different than discharges from any other private property within the permittee's jurisdiction. Unless such systems discharge into a permittee's MS4, they are not regulated under the Permit.

h. In addition to those identified above, several other sections of the Permit violate the
provisions of Water Code § 13360, which prohibits the Regional Board from specifying the
particular manner in which compliance may be had with a waste discharge requirement, including
the Permit. These sections include, but are not limited to, Sections F.1.d.(4)(b)(iii), F.1.h.(2)(d),
F.1.d.(4)((b)(iii), F.1.i., F.2.c.(2), F.2.d.(3), F.3.a.(3)(c), and F.6.a. Petitioners have particular
concern over such unlawful proscriptions, as they both may compel ineffective BMPs that will
lessen water quality (and ultimately potentially require additional permittee resources to address) and
misallocate limited permittee resources at sources of little water quality concern.

i. Section H.1 of the Permit requires that "each Copermittee must exercise its full authority to secure the resources necessary to meet all requirements of this Order." There is no statutory or regulatory authority for this requirement. The CWA MS4 regulations require *only* that the permittee submit a "fiscal analysis" of the resources required to accomplish permit program activities, including a description of the sources of funds. 40 CFR § 122.26(d)(2)(vi). Moreover, the requirement is inherently vague and ambiguous.

- 6. Flood Control Issues:

Several provisions in the Permit purport to affect flood control structures. These are Section F.1.h.(2)(d),<sup>3</sup> which restricts the permittees from using non-naturally occurring hardscape materials to stabilize stream channels comprising part of, or downstream of PDPs; Section F.3.a.(4)(c), which requires the permittees to evaluate flood control structures for retrofitting, which is not required by the federal MS4 regulations as an ongoing permit requirement; and Section F.3.a.(6)(b), which requires both "yearly" and "timely" cleaning of detention basins (and which may not be required to be cleaned at that interval) as well as a requirement that maintenance activities within open channels must not adversely impact beneficial uses *outside* of the channels. Finding D.2.g. also completely ignores the fact that flood control requirements may dictate the need for hardened channels or channel walls.

In addition, to the extent that such flood control facilities are owned or operated by the District, that agency, and not the Regional Board, has the sole statutory jurisdiction over the protection of the residents of Riverside County, including the Santa Margarita Region, from flood and storm waters. *See* Water Code App. § 48-9(8), setting forth the District's powers to "control the flood and storm waters of said district" and to save and conserve in any manner all or any of such waters and protect from damage from such flood or storm waters the watercourses, watersheds, public highways, life and property in said district." Thus, the Regional Board cannot, through the Permit, encroach upon that authority by purporting to require the altering of any flood control structures or channels or determining the manner of or materials for construction of such structures or channels. The Permit, however, asserts such jurisdiction in the above-cited sections.

Other District-specific issues are discussed in Attachments 7 and 8 to the District's comments (Exhibit B.1). Moreover, there are erroneous and conclusory statements in the Fact Sheet

 $<sup>||^{3}</sup>$  This requirement also unlawfully specifies a means of compliance, in violation of Water Code § 13360.

text concerning the ability of improved flood channels to provide adequate water quality. *See* Attachment 10 to District comments (Exhibit B.1).

7. Other Issues:

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

a. In the SSMP provisions in Section F.1.d.(1)(c), the definition of "Priority Development Project" ("PDP") includes a catch-all provision which would essentially include any project where there is a disturbance of one acre or more and that is without any precedent in the Phase I MS4 regulations and appears to be have been pulled from the Phase II MS4 regulations, which are not applicable to the Permit. The Regional Board made no findings sufficient to justify this added provision, and this provision exceeds the Board's authority.

b. Based on discussions with Regional Board staff, Section F.1.d.(7)(b), relating to the LID BMP waiver program, was to have included cost-benefit analysis as a factor in determining whether a LID BMP waiver would be appropriate. However, no cost-benefit requirement was included in the released Permit draft. A cost-benefit analysis is a crucial element of determining whether implementation of a particular LID BMP is consistent with the MEP standard. The failure to include such language was arbitrary and capricious.

In the hydromodification provisions of the Permit, Section F.1.h. requires that the prec. 18 19 project discharge rate and duration from a proposed project located on an already-developed site 20 "must not exceed pre-development discharge rates and durations." This requirement unfairly 21 penalizes the property owner, requiring it not only to mitigate the effects of its proposed project, but 22 also the effects of all previous landowners. Also, in Section F.1.h.5.(d), the permittees are required 23 to "encourage" the use of early implementation measures "likely to be included" in the 24 Hydromodification Management Plan ("HMP") prior to acceptance of the HMP by Regional Board 25 staff. Such a requirement is completely arbitrary and in excess of the Regional Board's authority, 26

and could result in confusing and potentially conflicting requirements if the staff does not approve these measures.

Concerning the construction of new municipal unpaved roads, Section F.1.i. of the d. 3 4 Permit requires BMPs to be installed that are as equally effective as the grading of unpaved roads to 5 slope outward and the installation of water bars, as well as considering road and culvert design to 6 maintain, among other things, migratory fish passage. Such requirements are not contained in the CWA MS4 regulations and, moreover, could conflict with Standard Urban Stormwater Mitigation Plan requirements as well as BMPs required under the General Construction Permit, since nearly all road projects would exceed the one acre or more area required to prepare a Plan or be covered under 10 the general permit.

12 e. Section F.3.d of the Permit requires the permittees to develop and implement a 13 retrofitting program for existing development. Such a program is not required by the federal CWA 14 MS4 regulations, but did not undergo the analysis required under Water Code §§ 13241 or 13263. 15 Moreover, as discussed more fully in the District's comment letter (Exhibit B.1) and the comments 16 of Temecula (Exhibit B.4), the provision discourages private property owners from participating in a 17 retrofit program, due to the complexity and expense of complying with the Permit provisions. 18 19 Moreover, a permittee lacks the ability to force property owners to retrofit their properties for water 20 quality purposes when the property owner is not seeking a discretionary approval from the permittee.

21 f. Section F.4.h. of the Permit requires each permittee to implement measures and 22 procedures to prevent, respond to, contain and clean up all sewage and other spills that may 23 discharge into an MS4. This section ignores the fact that none of the permittees own a sanitary 24 sewer system and that the responsibility for the release of any sewage into the MS4 lies primarily 25 with the sanitary sewer operators within the SMR, which are covered by separate NPDES permits. 26

28

27

1

2

7

8

9

This mixed responsibility could, in fact, lead to delayed response to sanitary sewage spills as agencies "try to determine jurisdiction and primary responsibility." State Board Order WQ 2002-0014 at 6 (staying similar provision in permit issued by Regional Board to South Orange County permittees.

#### C. <u>Procedural Issues</u>

The Regional Board was required to hold an adjudicatory hearing in conformance with the requirements of the California Administrative Procedure Act, Govt. Code § 11425.10 et seq., as well as with its own regulations contained in 23 Cal. Code Reg. § 647 et seq. The Regional Board failed in this obligation in two principal ways. (After reviewing the formal transcript of the hearing, which was not available at the time that this Petition was filed, Petitioners may identify additional procedural issues and therefore reserve the right to supplement this Petition).

First, the Regional Board allowed staff to present evidence that was not part of the record for the Permit, in particular, alleged rebuttal evidence on the financial impact of the Permit on the permittees and calculations alleging that there would be no impact on downstream water users from the LID provisions contained in the revised Permit. In both cases, this "evidence" was not provided before the hearing to the permittees or to other parties at the hearing. Petitioners did not have sufficient time to review this "evidence" and to provide a response to it. The Regional Board heard and thus relied on such evidence, in violation of the APA and the Regional Board hearing regulations. Additionally, staff on numerous occasions made factual misstatements concerning the scope and effect of the Permit and on the legal obligations facing the Regional Board.

Second, the Regional Board's legal counsel present at the hearing provided both advice to the
 Regional Board members as to legal issues and provided evidence to the Regional Board on behalf
 of the staff's proposal to adopt the Tentative Order as the final Permit. Such dual representation is a

plain violation of the requirements of Govt. Code §§ 11425.10 and 11425.30, which requires that there shall be a division between the advocacy and advisory roles during an adjudicative hearing.

Third, Petitioners have learned, following the adoption of the Permit on November 10, 2010, that Regional Board staff is continuing to review the Permit language with the intent of identifying what staff perceives to be an "error," and revising the text of the permit to address those "errors" in the final published permit. Such post-hearing review is unlawful, as it constitutes action outside of the administrative record that was before the Regional Board and violates the requirement that the entire Permit be subject to full notice and comment.

9 10

V.

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

#### HOW PETITIONERS ARE AGGRIEVED

11 Petitioners are permittees under the Permit and are thus responsible for compliance with the 12 Permit. Failure to comply with the Permit exposes Petitioners to liability under the Clean Water Act 13 and the Porter-Cologne Water Quality Act, and subjects them to potential lawsuits or administrative 14 enforcement by the State Board and the Regional Board and to potential lawsuits filed by third 15 parties pursuant to 33 U.S.C. § 1365. Petitioners moreover are aggrieved through being forced to 16 divert scarce resources to comply with various Permit requirements that, as alleged herein, have no 17 basis in fact or law, have not been examined for their financial and other impacts under the Porter-18 19 Cologne Act, and which will reduce the Petitioners' ability to work toward compliance with the 20 requirements of the CWA and the Porter-Cologne Act.<sup>4</sup> Finally, and importantly, Petitioners are 21 aggrieved because in many aspects, the Permit's provisions could in some cases lead to worse water 22 quality results due to the mandating of ineffective BMPs, diversion of resources and other issues, 23 identified above. 24

25

Petitioners may provide the State Board with additional information concerning the manner in which they have been aggrieved by the Regional Board's action in adopting the Permit. Any such additional information will be submitted to the State Board as an amendment to this Petition.

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

VI.

#### ACTION PETITIONERS REQUEST THE STATE BOARD TO TAKE

At this time, Petitioners request that this Petition be placed into abeyance, pursuant to 23 Cal. Code Reg. § 2050.5(d). This request is based on the fact that the issues raised in this Petition may be resolved or rendered moot by subsequent actions and administration of the Permit by the Regional Board, and/or developments in other jurisdictions, as well as by the fact that Petitioners still have neither a final version of the Permit nor a transcript of the Permit adoption hearing. If, however, Petitioners request that the Petition be taken out of abeyance, Petitioners will request the State Board to address some or all of the issues raised in this Petition at that time, and that the State Board hold a public hearing on such issues. At that time, Petitioners also will supplement the Petition to state with particularity the actions they request the State Board to take with respect to the Permit.

12 ||

#### VII. STATEMENT OF POINTS AND AUTHORITIES

Petitioners incorporate the discussion and argument set forth in Section IV herein. Petitioners further state that, if this Petition is taken out of abeyance, and Petitioners have received a copy of the final Permit as well as a transcript of the hearing to adopt the Permit, Petitioners will supplement the arguments set forth in Section IV hereof with an additional Statement of Points and Authorities.

#### VIII. NOTICE TO REGIONAL BOARD

An electronic copy of this Petition and exhibits has been sent this date to the Executive Officer of the Regional Board.

25

26

27

28

#### IX. ISSUES PREVIOUSLY RAISED

The issues raised in this Petition were presented to the Regional Board at or before the time the Regional Board acted to adopt the Permit on November 10, 2010.

#### X. CONCLUSION

For the reasons set forth herein, and to be set forth in supplemental pleadings, as appropriate, and at any public hearing requested by Petitioners, Petitioners request that the State Board address and correct, either on its own or through direction to the Regional Board, the identified deficiencies in the Permit. However, as also noted herein, at this juncture Petitioners request that the Petition be held in abeyance, pending further developments.

<sup>2</sup> || DATED: December 10, 2010

Respectfully submitted,

HOWARD GEST DAVID W. BURHENN BURHENN & GEST LLP

NW.K By:

/ David W. Burhenn

Attorneys for Petitioners RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT, COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE and CITIES OF MURRIETA, TEMECULA and WILDOMAR

# **EXHIBIT A**

ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016 SAN DIEGO REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD

Supporting Document No. 1 Item No. 6 November 10, 2010

## California Regional Water Quality Control Board San Diego Region

Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges from the Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4s) Draining the County of Riverside, the Incorporated Cities of Riverside County, and the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District within the San Diego Region

> <u>Tentative</u> Order No. R9-2010-0016 NPDES NO. CAS0108740

> > October 13, 2010

CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD SAN DIEGO REGION 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100, San Diego, California 92123-4340 Phone • (858) 467-2952 • Fax (858) 571-6972 http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/sandiego

To request copies of the Riverside County Municipal Storm Water Permit, please contact Ben Neill, Water Resources Control Engineer at (858) 467 – 2983, <u>bneill@waterboards.ca.gov</u>

Documents also are available at: http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/sandiego

Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges from the Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4s) Draining the County of Riverside, the Incorporated Cities of Riverside County, and the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District within the San Diego Region

> Adopted by the California Regional Water Quality Control Board San Diego Region on October 13, 2010

#### CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD SAN DIEGO REGION 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100 San Diego, California 92123-4340

Telephone (858) 467-2952

#### **STATE OF CALIFORNIA**

ARNOLD SCHWARZENEGGER, Governor

LINDA S. ADAMS, Agency Secretary, California Environmental Protection Agency



#### California Regional Water Quality Control Board San Diego Region

David King *Chair* Grant Destache *Vice Chair* Eric Anderson Wayne Rayfield George Loveland Marc Luker Recreation / Wildlife Industrial Water Use Irrigated Agriculture Water Quality Water Supply Undesignated (Public)

David W. Gibson, *Executive Officer* James Smith, *Assistant Executive Officer* 

#### This permit was prepared under the direction of

David T. Barker P.E., Supervising Water Resource Control Engineer, Surface Water Basins Branch Chiara Clemente, Senior Environmental Scientist, Northern Watershed Unit

by

Benjamin Isaac Neill, *Water Resource Control Engineer* Chad Lörtscher Loflen, *Environmental Scientist* Wayne Chiu P.E., *Water Resource Control Engineer* 

### **Table of Contents**

FINDINGS:	
A. BASIS FOR THE ORDER	1
B. REGULATED PARTIES	2
C. DISCHARGE CHARACTERISTICS	2
D. RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS	6
E. STATUTE AND REGULATORY CONSIDERATIONS	12
F. PUBLIC PROCESS	16
DISCHARGE and LEGAL PROVISIONS:	47
A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS	17
	18
C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS	20
	23
E. LEGAL AUTHORITY	24
PROGRAM PROVISIONS:	
F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)	
1 DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT	26
2 CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT	46
3 EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT	51
4 ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND FLIMINATION	66
5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT	
6. EDUCATION COMPONENT	
G. WATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN	
H. FISCAL ANALYSIS	
I. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS	74
REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS	
J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING	74
K. REPORTING	77
L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS	83
M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES	83
N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORT	ING
PROGRAM	84
O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND	
NOTIFICATIONS	84
Attachment A Basin Plan Prohibitions	
Attachment R - Standard Provisions Reporting Requirements and Notifications	
Attachment $C = Definitions$	
Attachment D Scheduled Submittal Summary and Departing Chacklist Dequirem	onto
Attachment E – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirement Attachment F – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting	

Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

Attachment F – Data

### <u>DRAFT</u>

The California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region (hereinafter San Diego Water Board), finds that:

### A. BASIS FOR THE ORDER

- This Order is based on the federal Clean Water Act (CWA), the Porter-Cologne Water Quality Control Act (Division 7 of the Water Code, commencing with Section 13000), applicable State and federal regulations, all applicable provisions of statewide Water Quality Control Plans and Policies adopted by the State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board), the Water Quality Control Plan for the San Diego Basin adopted by the San Diego Water Board (Basin Plan), the California Toxics Rule, and the California Toxics Rule Implementation Plan.
- 2. This Order reissues National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Permit No. CAS0108766, which was first adopted by the San Diego Water Board on July 16, 1990 (Order No. 90-38), and then reissued on May 13, 1998 (Order No. 98-02). On May 26, 1998, the United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA), Region IX, objected to Order No. 98-02 due to concerns regarding Receiving Water Limitations (RWL) language. The USEPA concluded that the RWL language in the permit did not comply with the CWA and its implementing regulations. On April 27, 1999, the USEPA reissued the MS4 permit, which the San Diego Water Board adopted as Addendum No. 1 to Order No. 98-02 on November 8, 2000. On July 14, 2004, the San Diego Water Board adopted the third term MS4 permit, Order No. R9-2004-001. On January 15, 2009, the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (RCFCD), as the Principal Copermittee, submitted a Report of Waste Discharge (ROWD) for reissuance of the municipal separate storm sewer system (MS4) Permit.
- 3. This Order is consistent with the following precedential Orders adopted by the State Water Board addressing MS4 NPDES Permits: Order 99-05, Order WQ-2000-11, Order WQ 2001-15, Order WQO 2002-0014, and Order WQ-2009-0008 (*SWRCB/OCC FILE A-1780*).
- 4. The Fact Sheet / Technical Report for the Order No. R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108766, Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges from the MS4s Draining the County of Riverside, the Incorporated Cities of Riverside County, and the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District within the San Diego Region, includes cited regulatory and legal references and additional explanatory information and data in support of the requirements of this Order. This information, including any supplements thereto, and any response to comments on the Tentative Orders, is hereby incorporated by reference into these findings.

DRAFT

### **B. REGULATED PARTIES**

 Each of the persons in Table 1 below, hereinafter called Copermittees or dischargers, owns or operates an MS4, through which it discharges into waters of the United States (U.S.) within the San Diego Region. These MS4s fall into one or more of the following categories: (1) a medium or large MS4 that services a population of greater than 100,000 or 250,000 respectively; or (2) a small MS4 that is "interrelated" to a medium or large MS4; or (3) an MS4 that contributes to a violation of a water quality standard; or (4) an MS4 which is a significant contributor of pollutants to waters of the U.S.

Table 1. Municipal Copermittees

1. City of Murrieta	4. County of Riverside
2. City of Temecula	5. Riverside County Flood Control
3. City of Wildomar	and Water Conservation District
6. City of Menifee <sup>1</sup>	

The Cities of Murrieta, Menifee and Wildomar also discharge into the waters of the U.S. in the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, Santa Ana Region (Santa Ana Water Board), so are located partially within both the San Diego and Santa Ana Water Board boundaries. As allowed by California Water Code (CWC) §13228, these Cities submitted written requests to be regulated for MS4 purposes under a permit adopted by only one Water Board. As authorized by CWC §13228 and pursuant to a written agreement between the San Diego Water Board and the Santa Ana Water Board, the Cities of Murrieta and Wildomar are wholly regulated by the San Diego Water Board under this Order, including those portions of the Cities jurisdiction not within the San Diego Water Board's region. Similarly, the City of Menifee is wholly regulated by the Santa Ana Water Board under Order No. R8-2010-0033, including those portions of the City of Menifee within the San Diego Water Board's region.<sup>1</sup>

#### C. DISCHARGE CHARACTERISTICS

- Discharges from the MS4 contain waste, as defined in the CWC, and pollutants that adversely affect the quality of the waters of the State. The discharge from an MS4 is a "discharge of pollutants from a point source" into waters of the U.S. as defined in the CWA.
- 2. MS4 storm water and non-storm water discharges are likely to contain pollutants that cause or threaten to cause a violation of water quality standards, as outlined in the Basin Plan. Storm water and non-storm water discharges from the MS4 are subject

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Until an agreement is finalized, the City of Menifee is included as a Copermittee in this Order.

### <u>DRAFT</u>

to the conditions and requirements established in the Basin Plan for point source discharges.

- The most common categories of pollutants in runoff include total suspended solids, sediment, pathogens (e.g., bacteria, viruses, protozoa), heavy metals (e.g., copper, lead, zinc and cadmium), petroleum products and polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons, synthetic organics (e.g., pesticides, herbicides, and PCBs), nutrients (e.g., nitrogen and phosphorus fertilizers), oxygen-demanding substances (decaying vegetation, animal waste), detergents, and trash.
- 4. The discharge of pollutants and/or increased flows from MS4s may cause or threaten to cause the concentration of pollutants to exceed applicable receiving water quality objectives and/or impair or threaten to impair designated beneficial uses resulting in a condition of pollution (i.e., unreasonable impairment of water quality for designated beneficial uses), contamination, or nuisance.
- 5. Pollutants in runoff can threaten and adversely affect human health. Human illnesses have been clearly linked to recreating near storm drains flowing to receiving waters. Also, runoff pollutants in receiving waters can bioaccumulate in the tissues of invertebrates and fish, which may be eventually consumed by humans.
- 6. Runoff discharges from MS4s often contain pollutants that cause toxicity to aquatic organisms (i.e., adverse responses of organisms to chemicals or physical agents ranging from mortality to physiological responses such as impaired reproduction or growth anomalies). Toxic pollutants impact the overall quality of aquatic systems and beneficial uses of receiving waters.
- 7. The Copermittees discharge runoff into lakes, drinking water reservoirs, rivers, streams, creeks, bays, estuaries, coastal lagoons, the Pacific Ocean, and tributaries thereto within one of the eleven hydrologic units (Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit) comprising the San Diego Region as shown in Table 2. Some of the receiving water bodies have been designated as impaired by the San Diego Water Board in 2009 pursuant to CWA section 303(d).

### **DRAFT**

Table 2. Common Watersheds and CWA Section 303(d) Impaired Waters in the San Diego Region.

Hydrologic Area (HA) or Hydrologic Subarea (HSA) of the Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit	Major Receiving Water Bodies	303(d) Pollutant(s)/stressor or Water Quality Effect <sup>2</sup>
DeLuz Creek HSA (902.21)	De Luz Creek	Iron, Manganese, Nitrogen, Sulfates
Murrieta HSA (902.32)	Long Canyon Creek (tributary to Murrieta Creek	Chlorpyrifos, E. Coli, Fecal Coliform, Iron, Manganese
Wolf HSA (902.52)	Murrieta Creek	Chlorpyrifos, Copper, Iron, Manganese, Nitrogen, Toxicity
Pauba HSA (902.51)	Redhawk Channel	Chlorpyrifos, Copper, Diazinon, E. Coli, Fecal Coliform, Iron, Manganese, Nitrogen, Phosphorus, Total Dissolved Solids
Gavilan HSA (902.22)	Sandia Creek	Iron, Sulfates
Gertrudis HSA (902.42)	Santa Gertrudis Creek	Chlorpyrifos, Copper, E. Coli, Fecal Coliform, Iron, Phosphorous
Lower Ysidora HSA (902.11)	Santa Margarita Lagoon	Eutrophic
Lower Ysidora HSA (902.11)	Santa Margarita River (Lower)	Enterococcus, Fecal Coliform, Phosphorus, Total Nitrogen as N
Gavilan HSA (902.22)	Santa Margarita River (Upper)	Toxicity
Pauba HSA (902.51)	Temecula Creek	Chlorpyrifos, Copper, Phosphorus, Total Dissolved Solids, Toxicity
French HSA (902.33)	Warm Springs Creek (Riverside County)	Chlorpyrifos, E. Coli, Fecal Coliform, Iron, Manganese, Phosphorus, Total Nitrogen as N

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The listed 303(d) pollutant(s) do not necessarily reflect impairment of the entire corresponding WMA or all corresponding major surface water bodies. The specific impaired portions of each WMA are listed in the State Water Resources Control Board's 2008 Section 303(d) List of Water Quality Limited Segments.

# DRAFT

- 8. Trash is a persistent pollutant that can enter receiving waters from the MS4, accumulate, and be transported downstream into receiving waters over time. Trash poses a serious threat to the beneficial uses of the receiving waters, including, but not limited to, human health, rare and endangered species, navigation and human recreation.
- 9. The Copermittees' water quality monitoring data submitted to date documents persistent violations of Basin Plan water quality objectives for various runoff-related pollutants (indicator bacteria, dissolved solids, turbidity, metals, pesticides, etc.) at various watershed monitoring stations. Persistent toxicity has also been observed at some watershed monitoring stations. In addition, bioassessment data indicate that the majority of the monitored receiving waters have Poor to Very Poor Index of Biotic Integrity ratings. In sum, the above findings indicate that runoff discharges are causing or contributing to water quality impairments, and are a leading cause of such impairments in Riverside County.
- 10. When natural vegetated pervious ground cover is converted to impervious surfaces such as paved highways, streets, rooftops, and parking lots, the natural absorption and infiltration abilities of the land are lost. Therefore, runoff leaving a developed area is significantly greater in runoff volume, velocity, and peak flow rate than predevelopment runoff from the same area. Runoff durations can also increase as a result of flood control and other efforts to control peak flow rates. Increased volume, velocity, rate, and duration of runoff, and decreased natural clean sediment loads, greatly accelerate the erosion of downstream natural channels. Significant declines in the biological integrity and physical habitat of streams and other receiving waters have been found to occur with as little as a 3-5 percent conversion from natural to impervious surfaces. The increased runoff characteristics from new development must be controlled to protect against increased erosion of channel beds and banks, sediment pollutant generation, or other impacts to beneficial uses and stream habitat due to increased erosive force.
- 11. Development creates new pollution sources as human population density increases and brings with it proportionately higher levels of car emissions, car maintenance wastes, municipal sewage, pesticides, household hazardous wastes, pet wastes, trash, etc. which can either be washed or directly dumped into the MS4. As a result, the runoff leaving the developed urban area is significantly greater in pollutant load than the pre-development runoff from the same area. These increased pollutant loads must be controlled to protect downstream receiving water quality.
- 12. Development and urbanization especially threaten environmentally sensitive areas (ESAs), such as water bodies designated as supporting a RARE beneficial use (supporting rare, threatened or endangered species) and CWA 303(d)-impaired water bodies. Such areas have a much lower capacity to withstand pollutant loads than other, more sensitive areas. In essence, development that is ordinarily insignificant in its impact on the environment may become significant in a particularly sensitive environment. Therefore, additional controls to reduce storm water
pollutants from new and existing development may be necessary for areas adjacent to or discharging directly to an ESA.

- 13. Although dependent on several factors, the risks typically associated with properly managed infiltration of runoff (especially from residential land use areas) are not significant. The risks associated with infiltration can be managed by many techniques, including (1) designing landscape drainage features that promote infiltration of runoff, but do not "inject" runoff (injection bypasses the natural processes of filtering and transformation that occur in the soil); (2) taking reasonable steps to prevent the illegal disposal of wastes; (3) protecting footings and foundations; (4) ensuring that each drainage feature is adequately maintained in perpetuity; and (5) pretreatment.
- 14. Non-storm water (dry weather) discharge from the MS4 is not considered a storm water (wet weather) discharge and therefore is not subject to regulation under the Maximum Extent Practicable (MEP) standard from CWA 402(p)(3)(B)(iii), which is explicitly for "Municipal ... Stormwater Discharges (emphasis added)" from the MS4. Rather, non-storm water discharges into the storm sewers, per CWA 402(p)(3)(B)(ii), are to be effectively prohibited. Such dry weather non-storm water discharges have been shown to contribute significant levels of pollutants and flow in arid, developed Southern California watersheds and are to be effectively prohibited under the CWA.
- 15. Non-storm water discharges to the MS4 granted an influent exception [i.e., which are exempt from the effective prohibition requirement set forth in CWA section 402(p)(3)(B)(ii)] under 40 CFR 122.26 are included within this Order. Any exempted discharges identified by Copermittees as a source of pollutants are subsequently required to be *addressed* (emphasis added) as illicit discharges through prohibition and incorporation into existing IC/ID programs. Furthermore, the USEPA contemplates that permitting agencies such as the San Diego Water Board may also identify exempted discharges as a source of pollutants required to be addressed as illicit discharges (See VOI. 55 Fed. Reg. 48037). The San Diego Water Board and the Copermittees have identified landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn water, previously exempted discharges, as a source of pollutants and conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S.

#### D. RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS

#### 1. General

a. This Order specifies requirements necessary for the Copermittees to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water to the MEP. However, since MEP is a dynamic performance standard, which evolves over time as runoff management knowledge increases, the Copermittees' runoff management programs must continually be assessed and modified to incorporate improved programs, control measures, best management practices (BMPs), etc. in order to achieve the

# evolving MEP standard. Absent evidence to the contrary, this continual assessment, revision, and improvement of runoff management program implementation is expected to ultimately achieve compliance with water quality standards in the Region.

DRAFT

- b. The Copermittees have generally been implementing the jurisdictional runoff management programs (JRMPs) required pursuant to Order No. R9-2004-001 since July 14, 2005. Prior to that, the Copermittees were regulated by Order No. 98-02, since May 13, 1998. MS4 discharges, however, continue to cause or contribute to violations of water quality standards as evidenced by the Copermittees' monitoring results.
- c. This Order contains new or modified requirements that are necessary to improve Copermittees' efforts to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water runoff to the MEP and achieve water quality standards. Some of the new or modified requirements, such as the revised Watershed Water Quality Workplan (Watershed Workplan) section, are designed to specifically address high priority water quality problems. Other requirements, such as for unpaved roads, are a result of San Diego Water Board's identification of water quality problems through investigations and complaints during the previous permit period. Other new or modified requirements address program deficiencies that have been noted during audits, report reviews, and other San Diego Water Board compliance assessment activities. Additional changes in the monitoring program provide consistency with the Code of Federal Regulations, USEPA guidance, State Water Board guidance, and the Southern California Monitoring Coalition recommendations.
- d. Updated individual Drainage Area Management Plans (DAMP), and Watershed Stormwater Management Plans (watershed SWMPs), which describe the Copermittees' runoff management programs in their entirety, are needed to guide the Copermittees' runoff management efforts and aid the Copermittees in tracking runoff management program implementation. Hereinafter, the individual DAMP is referred to as the JRMPs and the Watershed SWMP is referred to as the Watershed Workplan. It is practicable for the Copermittees to update the JRMPs and Watershed Workplans within the timeframe specified in this Order, since significant efforts to develop these programs have already occurred.
- e. Pollutants can be effectively reduced in storm water runoff by the application of a combination of pollution prevention, source control, and treatment control BMPs. Pollution prevention is the reduction or elimination of pollutant generation at its source and is the best "first line of defense." Source control BMPs (both structural and non-structural) minimize the contact between pollutants and flows (e.g., rerouting run-on around pollutant sources or keeping pollutants on-site and out of receiving waters). Treatment control BMPs remove pollutants that have been mobilized by wet-weather or dry-weather flows.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 8 of 84

## DRAFT

- f. Runoff needs to be addressed during the three major phases of urban development (planning, construction, and use) in order to reduce the discharge of pollutants from storm water to the MEP, effectively prohibit non-storm water discharges and protect receiving waters. Development which is not guided by water quality planning policies and principles can unnecessarily result in increased pollutant load discharges, flow rates, and flow durations which can negatively impact receiving water beneficial uses. Construction sites without adequate BMP implementation result in sediment runoff rates which greatly exceed natural erosion rates of undisturbed lands, causing siltation and impairment of receiving waters. Existing development generates substantial pollutant loads which are discharged in runoff to receiving waters.
- g. Annual reporting requirements included in this Order are necessary to meet federal requirements and to evaluate the effectiveness and compliance of the Copermittees' programs.
- h. This Order establishes Storm Water Action Levels (SALs) for selected pollutants based on USEPA Rain Zone 6 (arid southwest) Phase I MS4 monitoring data for pollutants in storm water. The SALs were computed as the 90<sup>th</sup> percentile of the data set, utilizing the statistical based population approach, one of three approaches recommended by the State Water Board's Storm Water Panel in its report, 'The Feasibility of Numerical Effluent Limits Applicable to Discharges of Storm Water Associated with Municipal, Industrial and Construction Activities (June 2006). SALs are identified in Section D of this Order. Copermittees must implement a timely, comprehensive, cost-effective storm water pollution control program to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water from the permitted areas so as not to exceed the SALs. Exceedance of SALs may indicate inadequacy of programmatic measures and BMPs required in this Order.

#### 2. Development Planning

a. The Standard Storm Water Mitigation Plan (SSMP) requirements contained in this Order are consistent with Order WQ-2000-11 adopted by the State Water Board on October 5, 2000. In the precedential order, the State Water Board found that the design standards, which essentially require that runoff generated by 85 percent of storm events from specific development categories be infiltrated or treated, reflect the MEP standard. The order also found that the SSMP requirements are appropriately applied to the majority of the Priority Development Project categories that are also contained in Section F.1 of this Order. The State Water Board also gave California Regional Water Quality Control Boards (Regional Water Boards) the needed discretion to include additional categories and locations, such as retail gasoline outlets (RGOs), in SSMPs.

- b. Controlling runoff pollution by using a combination of onsite source control and site design BMPs augmented with treatment control BMPs before the runoff enters the MS4 is important for the following reasons: (1) Many end-of-pipe BMPs (such as diversion to the sanitary sewer) are typically ineffective during significant storm events. (2) Whereas, onsite source control BMPs can be applied during all runoff conditions end-of-pipe BMPs are often incapable of capturing and treating the wide range of pollutants which can be generated on a sub-watershed scale; (3) End-of-pipe BMPs are more effective when used as polishing BMPs, rather than the sole BMP to be implemented; (4) End-of-pipe BMPs do not protect the quality or beneficial uses of receiving waters between the pollutant source and the BMP; and (5) Offsite end-of-pipe BMPs do not aid in the effort to educate the public regarding sources of pollution and their prevention.
- c. Use of Low-Impact Development (LID) site design BMPs at new development, redevelopment and retrofit projects can be an effective means for minimizing the impact of storm water runoff discharges from the development projects on receiving waters. LID is a site design strategy with a goal of maintaining or replicating the pre-development hydrologic regime through the use of design techniques. LID site design BMPs help preserve and restore the natural hydrologic cycle of the site, allowing for filtration and infiltration which can greatly reduce the volume, peak flow rate, velocity, and pollutant loads of storm water runoff. Current runoff management, knowledge, practices and technology have resulted in the use of LID BMPs as an acceptable means of meeting the storm water MEP standard.
- d. RGOs are significant sources of pollutants in storm water runoff. RGOs are points of convergence for motor vehicles for automotive related services such as repair, refueling, tire inflation, and radiator fill-up and consequently produce significantly higher loadings of hydrocarbons and trace metals (including copper and zinc) than other developed areas.
- e. Industrial sites are significant sources of pollutants in runoff. Pollutant concentrations and loads in runoff from industrial sites are similar or exceed pollutant concentrations and loads in runoff from other land uses, such as commercial or residential land uses. As with other land uses, LID site design, source control, and treatment control BMPs are needed at industrial sites in order to meet the MEP standard. These BMPs are necessary where the industrial site is larger than 10,000 square feet. The 10,000 square feet threshold is appropriate, since it is consistent with requirements in other Phase I NPDES storm water regulations throughout California.
- f. If not properly designed or maintained, certain BMPs implemented or required by municipalities for runoff management may create a habitat for vectors (e.g. mosquitoes and rodents). Proper BMP design and maintenance to avoid standing water, however, can prevent the creation of vector habitat. Nuisances

## and public health impacts resulting from vector breeding can be prevented with close collaboration and cooperative effort between municipalities, local vector control agencies, and the California Department of Public Health during the development and implementation of runoff management programs.

DRAFT

g. The increased volume, velocity, frequency and discharge duration of storm water runoff from developed areas has the potential to greatly accelerate downstream erosion, impair stream habitat in natural drainages, and negatively impact beneficial uses. Development and urbanization increase pollutant loads in storm water runoff and the volume of storm water runoff. Impervious surfaces can neither absorb water nor remove pollutants and thus lose the purification and infiltration provided by natural vegetated soil. Hydromodification measures for discharges to hardened channels are needed for the future restoration of the hardened channels to their natural state, thereby restoring the chemical, physical, and biological integrity and beneficial uses of local receiving waters.

#### 3. Construction and Existing Development

- a. In accordance with federal NPDES regulations and to ensure the most effective oversight of industrial and construction site discharges, discharges of runoff from industrial and construction sites are subject to dual (State and local) storm water regulation. Under this dual system, each Copermittee is responsible for enforcing its local permits, plans, and ordinances, and the San Diego Water Board is responsible for enforcing the General Construction Activities Storm Water Permit, State Water Board Order 2009-0009-DWQ, NPDES No. CAS000002 (General Construction Permit) and the General Industrial Activities Storm Water Permit, State Water Board Order 97-03 DWQ, NPDES No. CAS000001 (General Industrial Permit) and any reissuance of these permits. NPDES municipal regulations require that municipalities develop and implement measures to address runoff from industrial and construction activities. Those measures may include the implementation of other BMPs in addition to those BMPs that are required under the statewide general permits for activities subject to both State and local regulation.
- b. Identification of sources of pollutants in runoff (such as municipal areas and activities, industrial and commercial sites/sources, construction sites, and residential areas), development and implementation of BMPs to address those sources, and updating ordinances and approval processes are necessary for the Copermittees to ensure that discharges of pollutants from its MS4 in storm water are reduced to the MEP and that non-storm water discharges are not occurring. Inspections and other compliance verification methods are needed to ensure minimum BMPs are implemented. Inspections are especially important at areas that are at high risk for pollutant discharges.

- c. Historic and current development makes use of natural drainage patterns and features as conveyances for runoff. Urban streams used in this manner are part of the municipalities' MS4s regardless of whether they are natural, anthropogenic, or partially modified features. In these cases, the urban stream is both an MS4 and receiving water.
- d. As operators of the MS4s, the Copermittees cannot passively receive and discharge pollutants from third parties. By providing free and open access to an MS4 that conveys discharges to waters of the U.S., the operator essentially accepts responsibility for discharges into the MS4 that it does not prohibit or otherwise control. These discharges may cause or contribute to a condition of contamination or a violation of water quality standards.
- e. Waste and pollutants which are deposited and accumulate in MS4 drainage structures will be discharged from these structures to waters of the U.S. unless they are removed. These discharges may cause or contribute to, or threaten to cause or contribute to, a condition of pollution in receiving waters. For this reason, pollutant discharges from storm water into MS4s must be reduced using a combination of management measures, including source control and an effective MS4 maintenance program implemented by each Copermittee.
- f. Enforcement of local runoff related ordinances, permits, and plans is an essential component of every runoff management program and is specifically required in the federal storm water regulations and this Order. Each Copermittee is individually responsible for adoption and enforcement of ordinances and/or policies, implementation of identified control measures/BMPs needed to prevent or reduce pollutants in storm water runoff, and for the allocation of funds for the capital, operation and maintenance, administrative, and enforcement expenditures necessary to implement and enforce such control measures/BMPs under its jurisdiction. Education is an important aspect of every effective runoff management program and the basis for changes in behavior at a societal level. Education of municipal planning, inspection, and maintenance department staffs is especially critical to ensure that in-house staffs understand how their activities impact water quality, how to accomplish their jobs while protecting water quality, and understand their specific roles and responsibilities for compliance with this Order. Public education, designed to target various urban land users and other audiences, is also essential to inform the public of how individual actions affect receiving water quality and how adverse effects can be minimized.
- g. Public participation during the development of runoff management programs is necessary to ensure that all stakeholder interests and a variety of creative solutions are considered.
- h. Retrofitting existing development with storm water treatment controls, including LID, is necessary to address storm water discharges from existing development that may cause or contribute to a condition of pollution or a violation of water

quality standards. Although SSMP BMPs are required for redevelopment, the current rate of redevelopment will not address water quality problems in a timely manner. Cooperation with private landowners is necessary to effectively identify, implement and maintain retrofit projects for the preservation, restoration, and enhancement of water quality.

#### 4. Watershed Runoff Management

- a. Since runoff within a watershed can flow from and through multiple land uses and political jurisdictions, watershed-based runoff management can greatly enhance the protection of receiving waters. Such management provides a means to focus on the most important water quality problems in each watershed. By focusing on the most important water quality problems, watershed efforts can maximize protection of beneficial use in an efficient manner. Effective watershed-based runoff management actively reduces pollutant discharges and abates pollutant sources causing or contributing to watershed water quality problems. Watershed-based runoff management that does not actively reduce pollutant discharges and abate pollutant sources causing or contributing to watershed water quality problems can necessitate implementation of the iterative process outlined in section A.3 of this Order. Watershed management of runoff does not require Copermittees to expend resources outside of their jurisdictions. In some cases, however, this added flexibility provides more, and possibly more effective, alternatives for minimizing waste discharges. Watershed management requires the Copermittees within a watershed to develop a watershed-based management strategy, which can then be implemented on a jurisdictional basis.
- b. Some runoff issues, such as general education and training, can be effectively addressed on a regional basis. Regional approaches to runoff management can improve program consistency and promote sharing of resources, which can result in implementation of more efficient programs.
- c. It is important for the Copermittees to coordinate their water quality protection and land use planning activities to achieve the greatest protection of receiving water bodies. Copermittee coordination with other watershed stakeholders, especially the State of California Department of Transportation, the U.S. federal government, sovereign American Indian tribes, and water and sewer districts, is also important.

#### E. STATUTE AND REGULATORY CONSIDERATIONS

1. The RWL language specified in this Order is consistent with language recommended by the USEPA and established in State Water Board Order WQ-99-05, *Own Motion Review of the Petition of Environmental Health Coalition to Review Waste Discharge Requirements Order No. 96-03, NPDES Permit No. CAS0108740*, adopted by the

State Water Board on June 17, 1999. The RWL language in this Order requires compliance with water quality standards, which for storm water discharges is to be achieved through an iterative approach requiring the implementation of improved and better-tailored BMPs over time. Compliance with receiving water limits based on applicable water quality standards is necessary to ensure that MS4 discharges will not cause or contribute to violations of water quality standards and the creation of conditions of pollution, contamination, or nuisance.

- 2. The Basin Plan, identifies the following existing and potential beneficial uses for surface waters in Riverside County: Municipal and Domestic Supply (MUN), Agricultural Supply (AGR), Industrial Process Supply (PROC), Hydropower Generation (POW), Industrial Service Supply (IND), Ground Water Recharge (GWR), Contact Water Recreation (REC1), Non-contact Water Recreation (REC2), Warm Freshwater Habitat (WARM), Cold Freshwater Habitat (COLD), Wildlife Habitat (WILD), Rare, Threatened, or Endangered Species (RARE), Spawning, Reproduction and/or Early Development (SPWN) and Preservation of Biological Habitats of Special Significance (BIOL).
- 3. This Order is in conformance with State Water Board Resolution No. 68-16, Statement of Policy with Respect to Maintaining High Quality Waters in California, and the federal Antidegradation Policy described in 40 CFR 131.12.
- 4. Section 6217(g) of the Coastal Zone Act Reauthorization Amendments of 1990 (CZARA) requires coastal states with approved coastal zone management programs to address non-point pollution impacting or threatening coastal water quality. CZARA addresses five sources of non-point pollution: agriculture, silviculture, urban, marinas, and hydromodification. This NPDES permit addresses the management measures required for the urban category, with the exception of septic systems. The adoption and implementation of this NPDES permit relieves the Copermittee from developing a non-point source plan, for the urban category, under CZARA. The San Diego Water Board addresses septic systems through the administration of other programs.
- 5. Section 303(d)(1)(A) of the CWA requires that "Each state shall identify those waters within its boundaries for which the effluent limitations...are not stringent enough to implement any water quality standard (WQS) applicable to such waters." The CWA also requires states to establish a priority ranking of impaired water bodies known as Water Quality Limited Segments and to establish Total Maximum Daily Loads (TMDLs) for such waters. This priority list of impaired water bodies is called the Section 303(d) List. The 2006 Section 303(d) List was approved by the State Water Board on October 25, 2006. On June 28, 2007, the 2006 303(d) list for California was given final approval by the USEPA. The 303(d) List was recently updated, and on December 16, 2009, the 2008 303(d) List was approved by the San Diego Water Board. The 2008 List is awaiting State Water Board and USEPA approval.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 14 of 84

## <u>DRAFT</u>

- 6. This Order does not constitute an unfunded local government mandate subject to subvention under Article XIIIB, Section (6) of the California Constitution for several reasons, including, but not limited to, the following. First, this Order implements federally mandated requirements under CWA §402. (33 U.S.C. § 1342(p)(3)(B).) Second, the local agency Copermittees' obligations under this Order are similar to, and in many respects less stringent than, the obligations of non-governmental and new dischargers who are issued NPDES permits for storm water and non-storm water discharges. Third, the local agency Copermittees have the authority to levy service charges, fees, or assessments sufficient to pay for compliance with this Order. Fourth, the Copermittees have requested permit coverage in lieu of compliance with the complete prohibition against the discharge of pollutants contained in CWA §301, subdivision (a) (33 U.S.C. § 1311(a)) and in lieu of numeric restrictions on their MS4 discharges (i.e. effluent limitations). Fifth, the local agencies' responsibility for preventing discharges of waste that can create conditions of pollution or nuisance from conveyances that are within their ownership or control under State law predates the enactment of Article XIIIB, Section (6) of the California Constitution. Likewise, the provisions of this Order to implement TMDLs are federal mandates. The CWA requires TMDLs to be developed for water bodies that do not meet federal water quality standards. (33 U.S.C. sec. 1313(d).) Once the USEPA or a state develops a TMDL, federal law requires that permits must contain effluent limitations consistent with the assumptions of any applicable wasteload allocation. (40 C.F.R. sec. 122.44(d)(1)(vii)(B).)
- 7. Runoff treatment and/or mitigation must occur prior to the discharge of runoff into receiving waters. Treatment BMPs must not be constructed in waters of the U.S. or State unless the runoff flows are sufficiently pretreated to protect the values and functions of the water body. Federal regulations at 40 CFR 131.10(a) state that in no case shall a state adopt waste transport or waste assimilation as a designated use for any waters of the U.S. Authorizing the construction of an runoff treatment facility within a water of the U.S., or using the water body itself as a treatment system or for conveyance to a treatment system, would be tantamount to accepting waste assimilation as an appropriate use for that water body. Furthermore, the construction, operation, and maintenance of a pollution control facility in a water body can negatively impact the physical, chemical, and biological integrity, as well as the beneficial uses, of the water body. Without federal authorization (e.g., pursuant to CWA § 404), waters of the U.S. may not be converted into, or used as, waste treatment or conveyance facilities. Similarly, waste discharge requirements pursuant to CWC §13260 are required for the conversion or use of waters of the State as waste treatment or conveyance facilities. Diversion from waters of the U.S./State to treatment facilities and subsequent return to waters of the U.S. is allowable, provided that the effluent complies with applicable NPDES requirements.

- 8. The issuance of waste discharge requirements and an NPDES permit for the discharge of runoff from MS4s to waters of the U.S. is exempt from the requirement for preparation of environmental documents under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) (Public Resources Code, Division 13, Chapter 3, section 21000 et seq.) in accordance with the CWC section 13389.
- 9. Storm water discharges from developed and developing areas in Riverside County are significant sources of certain pollutants that cause, may be causing, threatening to cause or contributing to water quality impairment in the waters of Riverside County. Furthermore, as delineated in the CWA section 303(d) list in Table 2, the San Diego Water Board has found that there is a reasonable potential that municipal storm water and non-storm water discharges from MS4s cause or may cause or contribute to an excursion above water quality standards for the following pollutants: Indicator Bacteria, Copper, Manganese, Iron, Chlorpyrifos, Sulfates, Phosphorous, Nitrogen, Toxicity, and Turbidity. In accordance with CWA section 303(d), the San Diego Water Board is required to establish TMDLs for these pollutants to these waters to eliminate impairment and attain water quality standards. Therefore, certain early pollutant control actions and further pollutant impact assessments by the Copermittees are warranted and required pursuant to this Order.
- 10. This Order requires each Copermittee to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized discharges of non-storm water into its MS4. However, historically pollutants have been identified as present in dry weather non-storm water discharges from the MS4s through 303(d) listings, monitoring conducted by the Copermittees under Order No. R9-2004-0001, and there are others expected to be present in dry weather nonstorm water discharges because of the nature of these discharges. This Order includes action levels for pollutants in non-storm water, dry weather discharges from the MS4. The non-storm water action levels are designed to ensure that the Order's requirement to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized discharges of non-storm water into the MS4 is being complied with. Non-storm water action levels in the Order are based upon numeric or narrative water quality objectives and criteria as defined in the Basin Plan, the State Water Board's Water Quality Control Plan for Ocean Waters of California (Ocean Plan), and the State Policy for Implementation of Toxics Standards for Inland Surface Waters, Enclosed Bays, and Estuaries of California (State Implementation Policy or SIP). An exceedance of an action level requires specified responsive action by the Copermittees. This Order describes what actions the Copermittees must take when an exceedance of an action level is observed. Exceedances of non-storm water action levels do not alone constitute a violation of this Order but could indicate non-compliance with the requirement to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized non-storm water discharges into the MS4 or other prohibitions established in this Order. Failure to undertake required source investigation and elimination action following an exceedance of a non-storm water action level (NAL or action level) is a violation of this Order. The San Diego Water Board recognizes that use of action levels will not necessarily result in detection of all unauthorized sources of non-storm water discharges because there may be some discharges in which pollutants do not exceed established action

levels. However, establishing NALs at levels appropriate to protect water quality standards is expected to lead to the identification of significant sources of pollutants in dry weather non-storm water discharges.

- In addition to federal regulations cited in the Fact Sheet / Technical Report for the Order No. R9-2010-0016, monitoring and reporting required under Order No. R9-2010-0016 is required pursuant to authority under CWC section 13383.
- 12. With this Order, the San Diego Water Board has completed the re-issuance of the fourth iteration of the Phase I MS4 NPDES Permits for the Copermittees in the portions of San Diego County, Orange County, and Riverside County within the San Diego Region. The NPDES Permit requirements issued to the Copermittees in each county have substantially the same core requirements such as discharge prohibitions, receiving water limitations, jurisdictional components, and monitoring. In addition, the Copermittees cooperate regionally to develop monitoring with the Southern California Stormwater Monitoring Coalition and to develop program effectiveness with the California Stormwater Quality Association. Regional programs could improve the Copermittees' compliance with other permit components such as development of the Hydromodification Management Plans and Retrofitting Existing Development with more consistent implementation and cost sharing. Re-issuing the NPDES Permit requirements within five years for three counties under three different permits requires the San Diego Water Board to expend significant time and resources for issuance of the permits through three separate public proceedings, thereby greatly reducing the time and resources available to oversee compliance. Multiple permits also create confusion for determining compliance among regulated entities, especially the land development community. The San Diego Water Board recognizes that issuing a single MS4 permit for all Phase I entities in the San Diego Region will provide consistent implementation, improve communication among agencies within watersheds crossing multiple jurisdictions, and minimize staff resources spent with each permit renewal. The San Diego Water Board plans to develop a single regional MS4 permit prior to the expiration of this Order that will transfer the Copermittees' enrollment to the regional permit upon expiration of this Order.

#### F. PUBLIC PROCESS

- 1. The San Diego Water Board has notified the Copermittees, all known interested parties, and the public of its intent to consider adoption of an Order prescribing waste discharge requirements that would serve to renew an NPDES permit for the existing MS4 discharges of pollutants in waters of the U.S.
- 2. The San Diego Water Board has held a public hearing on October 13, 2010 and heard and considered all comments pertaining to the terms and conditions of this Order.

**IT IS HEREBY ORDERED** that the Copermittees, in order to meet the provisions contained in Division 7 of the CWC and regulations adopted thereunder, and the provisions of the CWA and regulations adopted thereunder, must each comply with the following:

DRAFT

#### A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS

- Discharges into and from MS4s in a manner causing, or threatening to cause, a condition of pollution, contamination, or nuisance (as defined in CWC section 13050), in receiving waters of the state are prohibited.<sup>3</sup>
- **2.** Storm water discharges from MS4s containing pollutants which have not been reduced to the MEP are prohibited.<sup>3</sup>
- **3.** Discharges from MS4s that cause or contribute to the violation of water quality standards (designated beneficial uses, water quality objectives developed to protect beneficial uses, and the State policy with respect to maintaining high quality waters) are prohibited.
  - a. Each Copermittee must comply with section A.3 and section A.4 as it applies to Prohibition 5 in Attachment A of this Order through timely implementation of control measures and other actions to reduce pollutants in storm water discharges in accordance with this Order, including any modifications. If exceedance(s) of water quality standards persist notwithstanding implementation of this Order, the Copermittee must assure compliance with section A.3 and section A.4 as it applies to Prohibition 5 in Attachment A of this Order by complying with the following procedure:
    - (1) Upon a determination by either the Copermittee or the San Diego Water Board that storm water MS4 discharges are causing or contributing to an exceedance of an applicable water quality standard, the Copermittee must notify the San Diego Water Board within 30 days and thereafter submit a report to the San Diego Water Board that describes best management practices (BMPs) that are currently being implemented and additional BMPs that will be implemented to prevent or reduce any pollutants that are causing or contributing to the exceedance of water quality standards. The report may be incorporated in the Annual Report unless the San Diego Water Board<sup>4</sup> directs an earlier submittal. The report must include an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This prohibition does not apply to MS4 discharges which receive subsequent treatment to reduce pollutants in storm water discharges to the MEP prior to entering receiving waters (e.g., low flow diversions to the sanitary sewer). Runoff treatment and/or mitigation must occur prior to the discharge of runoff into receiving waters per finding E.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The San Diego Water Board by prior resolution has delegated all matters that may legally be delegated to its Executive Officer to act on its behalf pursuant to CWC §13223. Therefore, the Executive Officer is

implementation schedule. The San Diego Water Board may require modifications to the report

- (2) Submit any modifications to the report required by the San Diego Water Board within 30 days of notification;
- (3) Within 30 days following acceptance of the report described above by the San Diego Water Board, the Copermittee must revise its JRMP and monitoring program to incorporate the approved modified BMPs that have been and will be implemented, the implementation schedule, and any additional monitoring required; and
- (4) Implement the revised JRMP and monitoring program in accordance with the approved schedule.
- **b.** The Copermittee must repeat the procedure set forth above to comply with the receiving water limitations for continuing or recurring exceedances of the same water quality standard(s) following implementation of scheduled actions unless directed to do otherwise by the San Diego Water Board's Executive Officer.
- **c.** Nothing in section A.3 prevents the San Diego Water Board from enforcing any provision of this Order while the Copermittee prepares and implements the above report.
- **4.** In addition to the above prohibitions, discharges from MS4s are subject to all Basin Plan prohibitions cited in Attachment A to this Order.

#### **B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES**

- 1. Each Copermittee must effectively prohibit all types of non-storm water discharges into its MS4 unless such discharges are either authorized by a separate NPDES permit; or not prohibited in accordance with sections B.2 and B.3 below.
- 2. The following categories of non-storm water discharges are not prohibited unless a Copermittee or the San Diego Water Board identifies the discharge category as a source of pollutants to waters of the U.S. Where the Copermittee(s) have identified a category as a source of pollutants, the category must be addressed as an illicit discharge and prohibited through ordinance, order or similar means. The San Diego Water Board may identify categories of discharge that either require prohibition, or other controls for non-anthropogenic sources. For a discharge category determined to be a source of pollutants, the Copermittee, under direction of the San Diego Water Board, must either prohibit the discharge category or develop and implement

authorized to act on the San Diego Water Board's behalf on any matter within this Order unless such delegation is unlawful under CWC §13223 or this Order explicitly states otherwise.

appropriate control measures for non-anthropogenic sources to prevent the discharge of pollutants to the MS4 and report to the San Diego Water Board pursuant to Section K.1 and K.3 of this Order. The discharge categories are:

- **a.** Diverted stream flows;
- **b.** Rising ground waters;
- **c.** Uncontaminated ground water infiltration [as defined at 40 CFR 35.2005(20)] to MS4s;
- **d.** Uncontaminated pumped ground water<sup>5</sup>;
- **e.** Foundation drains<sup>5</sup>;
- f. Springs;
- **g.** Water from crawl space pumps<sup>5</sup>;
- **h.** Footing drains<sup>5</sup>;
- i. Air conditioning condensation;
- j. Flows from riparian habitats and wetlands;
- **k.** Water line flushing<sup>6,7</sup>;
- I. Discharges from potable water sources not subject to NPDES Permit No. CAG679001, other than water main breaks;
- m. Individual residential car washing; and
- **n.** Dechlorinated swimming pool discharges<sup>8</sup>.
- **3.** Emergency fire fighting flows (i.e., flows necessary for the protection of life or property) do not require BMPs and need not be prohibited.
  - **a.** As part of the JRMP, each Copermittee must develop and implement a program to address pollutants from non-emergency fire fighting flows (i.e., flows from controlled or practice blazes and maintenance activities) identified as significant sources of pollutants to waters of the U.S.
  - **b.** Building fire suppression system maintenance discharges (e.g. sprinkler line flushing) contain waste. Therefore, such discharges are to be prohibited by the Copermittees as illicit discharges through ordinance, order, or similar means.
- 4. Each Copermittee must examine all dry weather effluent analytical monitoring results collected in accordance with section F.4 of this Order and Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 to identify water quality problems which may be the result of any non-prohibited discharge category(ies) identified above in section B.2. Follow-up investigations must be conducted to identify and control, pursuant to section B.2, any non-prohibited discharge category(ies) listed above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Requires enrollment under Order R9-2008-002. Discharges into the MS4 require authorization from the owner and operator of the MS4 system.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> This exemption does not include fire suppression sprinkler system maintenance and testing discharges. Those discharges may be regulated under Section B.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Requires enrollment under Order R9-2002-0020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Excluding saline swimming pool discharges.

#### C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS

1. Each Copermittee, beginning no later than July 1, 2012, must implement the nonstorm water dry weather action level (NAL) monitoring as described in Attachment E of this Order.

DRAFT

- 2. In response to an exceedance of an NAL, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must investigate and identify the source of the exceedance in a timely manner. However, if any Copermittee identifies a number of NAL exceedances that prevents it from adequately conducting source investigations at all sites in a timely manner, then that Copermittee may submit a prioritization plan and timeline that identifies the timeframe and planned actions to investigate and report its findings on all of the exceedances. Depending on the source of the pollutant exceedance, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must take action as follows:
  - a. If the Copermittee identifies the source of the exceedance as natural (nonanthropogenically influenced) in origin and in conveyance into the MS4; then the Copermittee must report its findings and documentation of its source investigation to the San Diego Water Board in its Annual Report.
  - b. If the Copermittee identifies the source of the exceedance as an illicit discharge or connection, then the Copermittee must eliminate the discharge to its MS4 pursuant to Section F.4.f and report the findings, including any enforcement action(s) taken, and documentation of the source investigation to the San Diego Water Board in the Annual Report. If the Copermittee is unable to eliminate the source of discharge prior to the Annual Report, its plan and timeframe to eliminate the source of the exceedance. Those dischargers seeking to continue such a discharge must become subject to a separate NPDES permit prior to continuing any such discharge.
  - c. If the Copermittee identifies the source of the exceedance as an exempted category of non-storm water discharge, then the Copermittees must determine if this is an isolated circumstance or if the category of discharges must be addressed through the prevention or prohibition of that category of discharge as an illicit discharge. The Copermittee must submit its findings including a description of the steps taken to address the discharge and the category of discharge, to the San Diego Water Board for review in its Annual Report. Such description must include relevant updates to or new ordinances, orders, or other legal means of addressing the category of discharge, and the anticipated schedule for doing so. The Copermittees must also submit a summary of its findings with the Report of Waste Discharge.
  - **d.** If the Copermittee identifies the source of the exceedance as a non-storm water discharge in violation or potential violation of an existing separate NPDES permit

(e.g. the groundwater dewatering permit), then the Copermittee must report, within three business days, the findings to the San Diego Water Board including all pertinent information regarding the discharger and discharge characteristics.

- e. If the Copermittee is unable to identify the source of the exceedance after taking and documenting reasonable steps to do so, then the Copermittee must perform additional focused sampling. If the results of the additional sampling indicate a recurring exceedance of NALs with an unidentified source, then the Copermittee must update its programs within a year to address the common contributing sources that may be causing such an exceedance. The Copermittee's annual report must include these updates to its programs including, where applicable, updates to their watershed workplans (Section G.2), retrofitting consideration (Section F.3.d) and program effectiveness work plans (Section J.4).
- **f.** The Copermittees or any interested party, may evaluate existing NALs and propose revised NALs for future Board consideration.
- 3. NALs can help provide an assessment of the effectiveness of the prohibition of nonstorm water discharges and of the appropriateness of exempted non-storm water discharges. An exceedance of an NAL does not alone constitute a violation of the provisions of this Order. An exceedance of an NAL may indicate a lack of compliance with the requirement that Copermittees effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized non-storm water discharges into the MS4 or other prohibitions set forth in Sections A and B of this Order. Failure to timely implement required actions specified in this Order following an exceedance of an NAL constitutes a violation of this Order. Neither the absence of exceedances of NALs nor compliance with required actions following observed exceedances, excuses any non-compliance with the requirement to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized non-storm water discharges into the MS4s or any non-compliance with the prohibitions in Sections A and B of this Order. During any annual reporting period in which one or more exceedances of NALs have been documented the Copermittee must report in response to Section C.2 above, a description of whether and how the observed exceedances did or did not result in a discharge from the MS4 that caused, or threatened to cause or contribute to a condition of pollution, contamination, or nuisance in the receiving waters.
- 4. Monitoring of effluent will occur at the end-of-pipe prior to discharge into the receiving waters, with a focus on Major Outfalls, as defined in 40 CFR 122.26(B 5-6) and Attachment E of this Order. The Copermittees must develop their monitoring plans to sample a representative percentage of major outfalls and identified stations within each hydrologic subarea. At a minimum, outfalls that exceed any NALs once during any year must be monitored in the subsequent year. Any station that does not exceed an NAL, or only has exceedances that are identified as natural in origin and conveyance into the MS4 pursuant to Section C.2.a, for 3 successive years may be replaced with a different station.

- **5.** Each Copermittee must monitor for the non-storm water dry weather action levels, which are incorporated into this Order as follows:
  - a. Action levels for discharges to inland surface waters:

Table 3.a.1: General Constituents

				Instantaneous	
Parameter	Units	AMAL	MDAL	Maximum	Basis
	MPN/	200 <sup>A</sup>			BPO
Fecal Coliform	100 ml	400 <sup>B</sup>	-		
	MPN/				BPO
Enterococci	100 ml	33	-	61 <sup>C</sup>	
Turbidity	NTU	-	20		BPO
рН	Units	Within limit of 6.5 to 8.5 at all times			BPO
		Not less than 5.0 in WARM waters and not			
Dissolved Oxygen	mg/L	less than 6.0 in COLD waters			BPO
Total Nitrogen	mg/L	-	1.0	See MDAL	BPO
Total Phosphorus	mg/L	-	0.1	See MDAL	BPO
Methylene Blue Active					
Substances	mg/L	-	0.5	See MDAL	BPO
Iron	mg/L	-	0.3	See MDAL	BPO
Manganese	mg/L	_	0.05	See MDAL	BPO

A – Based on a minimum of not less than five samples for any 30-day period

B - No more than 10 percent of total samples may exceed 400 per 100 ml during any 30 day period

C – This Value has been set to Basin Plan Criteria for Designated Beach Areas

BPO – Basin Plan Objective

MDAL – Maximum Daily Action Level

AMAL – Average Monthly Action Level

#### Table 3.a.2: Priority Pollutants

	-		Freshwater (CTR)	
Parameter	Units	MDAL	AMAL	
Cadmium	ug/L	**	**	
Copper	ug/L	*	*	
Chromium III	ug/L	**	**	
Chromium VI (hexavalent)	ug/L	16	8.1	
Lead	ug/L	*	*	
Nickel	ug/L	**	**	
Silver	ug/L	*	*	
Zinc	ug/L	*	*	

CTR – California Toxic Rule

\*- Action Levels developed on a case-by-case basis (see below)

\*\*- Action Levels developed on a case-by-case basis (see below), but calculated criteria are not to exceed Maximum Contaminant Levels under the California Code of Regulations<sup>9</sup>

The NALs for Cadmium, Copper, Chromium (III), Lead, Nickel, Silver and Zinc will be developed on a case-by-case basis because the freshwater criteria are based on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> California Code of Regulations, Title 22, Division 4, Chapter 15, Article 4, Section 64431.

site-specific water quality data (receiving water hardness). For these priority pollutants, the following equations (40 CFR 131.38.b.2) will be required:

Cadmium (Total Recoverable)	= exp(0.7852[ln(hardness)] -2.715)
Chromium III (Total Recoverable)	$= \exp(0.8190[\ln(hardness)] + .6848)$
Copper (Total Recoverable)	$= \exp(0.8545[\ln(hardness)] - 1.702)$
Lead (Total Recoverable)	= exp(1.273[ln(hardness)] - 4.705)
Nickel (Total Recoverable)	$= \exp(.8460[\ln(hardness)] + 0.0584)$
Silver (Total Recoverable)	= exp(1.72[ln(hardness)] - 6.52)
Zinc (Total Recoverable)	$= \exp(0.8473[\ln(hardness)] + 0.884)$

#### D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS

1. The Copermittees must implement the Wet Weather MS4 Discharge Monitoring as described in Attachment E of this Order, and beginning three years after the Order adoption date, the Copermittees must annually evaluate their data compared to the Stormwater Action Levels (SALs). At each monitoring station, a running average of twenty percent or greater of exceedances of any discharge of storm water from the MS4 to waters of the U.S. that exceed the SALs for each of the pollutants listed in Table 4 (below) requires the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction to affirmatively augment and implement all necessary storm water controls and measures to reduce the discharge of the associated class of pollutants(s) to the MEP. The Copermittees must utilize the exceedance information when adjusting and executing annual work plans, as required by this Order. Copermittees must take the magnitude, frequency, and number of constituents exceeding the SAL(s), in addition to receiving water guality data and other information, into consideration when prioritizing and reacting to SAL exceedances in an iterative manner. Failure to appropriately consider and react to SAL exceedances in an iterative manner creates a presumption that the Copermittee(s) have not reduced pollutants in storm water discharges to the MEP.

Pollutant	Action Level
Turbidity (NTU)	126
Nitrate & Nitrite total (mg/L)	2.6
P total (mg/L)	1.46
Cd total (µg/L)	3.0
Cu total (µg/L)	127
Pb total (µg/L)	250
Zn total (µg/L)	976

Table 4	Storm	Water	Action	Levels
	Otom	vvalu	ACTION	

2. The end-of-pipe assessment points for the determination of SAL compliance are all major outfalls, as defined in 40 CFR 122.26(b)(5) and (b)(6). The Copermittees must develop their monitoring plans to sample a representative percentage of the major outfalls within each hydrologic subarea. At a minimum, outfalls that exceed SALs must be monitored in the subsequent year. Any station that does not exceed

an SAL for 3 successive years may be replaced with a different station. SAL samples must be 24 hour time-weighted composites.

- **3.** The absence of SAL exceedances does not relieve the Copermittees from implementing all other required elements of this Order.
- 4. This Order does not regulate natural sources and conveyances into the MS4 of constituents listed in Table 5. To be relieved of the requirements to take action as described in D.1 above, the Copermittee must demonstrate that the likely and expected cause of the SAL exceedance is not anthropogenic in nature. This demonstration does not need to be repeated for subsequent exceedances of the same SAL at the same monitoring station.
- 5. The SALs will be reviewed and updated at the end of every permit cycle. The data collected pursuant to D.2 above and Attachment E can be used to create SALs based upon local data. The purpose of establishing the SALs is that through the iterative and MEP process, outfall storm water discharges will meet all applicable water quality standards.

#### E. LEGAL AUTHORITY

- 1. Each Copermittee must establish, maintain, and enforce adequate legal authority to control pollutant discharges into and from its MS4 through ordinance, statute, permit, contract or similar means. Nothing herein shall authorize a Copermittee or other discharger regulated under the terms of this order to divert, store or otherwise impound water if such action is reasonably anticipated to harm downstream water rights holders in the exercise of their water rights. This legal authority must, at a minimum, authorize the Copermittee to:
  - **a.** Control the contribution of pollutants in discharges of runoff associated with industrial and construction activity to its MS4 and control the quality of runoff from industrial and construction sites. This requirement applies both to industrial and construction sites which have coverage under the statewide general industrial or construction storm water permits, as well as to those sites which do not. Grading ordinances must be updated and enforced as necessary to comply with this Order;
  - b. Prohibit all identified illicit discharges not otherwise allowed pursuant to section B.2;
  - c. Prohibit and eliminate illicit connections to the MS4;
  - **d.** Control the discharge of spills, dumping, or disposal of materials other than storm water to its MS4;
  - Require compliance with conditions in Copermittee ordinances, permits, contracts or orders (i.e., hold dischargers to its MS4 accountable for their contributions of pollutants and flows);
  - f. Utilize enforcement mechanisms to require compliance with Copermittee storm

water ordinances, permits, contracts, or orders;

- **g.** Control the contribution of pollutants from one portion of the shared MS4 to another portion of the MS4 through interagency agreements among Copermittees.
- h. Control of the contribution of pollutants from one portion of the shared MS4 to another portion of the MS4 through interagency agreements with other owners of the MS4 such as the State of California Department of Transportation, the U.S. federal government, or sovereign Native American Tribes is encouraged;
- i. Carry out all inspections, surveillance, and monitoring necessary to determine compliance and noncompliance with local ordinances and permits and with this Order, including the prohibition on illicit discharges to the MS4. This means the Copermittee must have authority to enter, monitor, inspect, take measurements, review and copy records, and require regular reports from industrial facilities discharging into its MS4, including construction sites;
- **j.** Require the use of BMPs to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants into MS4s from storm water to the MEP; and
- **k.** Require documentation on the effectiveness of BMPs implemented to reduce the discharge of storm water pollutants to the MS4 to the MEP.
- 2. Each Copermittee must submit on or before June 30, 2012, a statement certified by its chief legal counsel that the Copermittee has taken the necessary steps to obtain and maintain full legal authority to implement and enforce each of the requirements contained in 40 CFR 122.26(d)(2)(i)(A-F) and this Order. These statements must include:
  - a. Citation of runoff related ordinances and the reasons they are enforceable;
  - b. Identification of the local administrative and legal procedures available to mandate compliance with runoff related ordinances and therefore with the conditions of this Order, and a statement as to whether enforcement actions can be completed administratively or whether they must be commenced and completed in the judicial system; and
  - **c.** A brief description of how runoff related ordinances are adopted and the process by which they may be challenged.

#### F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)

Each Copermittee must implement all requirements of section F of this Order no later than July 1, 2012, unless otherwise specified. Upon adoption of this Order and until an updated JRMP is developed and implemented or July 1, 2012, whichever occurs first,, each Copermittee must at a minimum implement its JRMP document, as the document was developed and amended to comply with the requirements of Order No. R9-2004-001.

Each Copermittee must develop and implement an updated JRMP for its jurisdiction no later than July 1, 2012. Each updated JRMP must meet the requirements of section F

of this Order, reduce the discharge of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, effectively prohibit non-storm water discharges, and prevent runoff discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards. In addition, each Copermittee's JRMP must identify all departments and positions within its jurisdiction that conduct runoff related activities, and their roles and responsibilities under this Order. This identification must include an up to date organizational chart specifying these departments and key personnel.

#### 1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT

Each Copermittee must implement a program which meets the requirements of this section and (1) reduces Development Project discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP; (2) prevents Development Project discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards; (3) prevents illicit discharges into the MS4; and (4) manages increases in runoff discharge rates and durations from Development Projects that are likely to cause increased erosion of stream beds and banks, silt pollutant generation, or other impacts to beneficial uses and stream habitat due to increased erosive force.

#### a. GENERAL PLAN

Each Copermittee must revise as needed its General Plan or equivalent plan (e.g., Comprehensive, Master, or Community Plan) to include water quality and watershed protection principles and policies that direct land-use decisions and require implementation of consistent water quality protection measures for all development, redevelopment, and retrofit projects. Examples of water quality and watershed protection principles and policies to be considered include the following:

- (1) Minimize the amount of impervious surfaces and directly connected impervious surfaces in areas of new development and redevelopment and where feasible slow runoff and maximize on-site infiltration of runoff.
- (2) Implement pollution prevention methods supplemented by pollutant source controls and treatment BMPs. Use small collection strategies located at, or as close as possible to, the source (i.e., the point where water initially meets the ground) to minimize the transport of urban runoff and pollutants offsite and into an MS4.
- (3) Preserve, and where possible, create, or restore areas that provide important water quality benefits, such as riparian corridors, wetlands, and buffer zones. Encourage land acquisition of such areas.
- (4) Limit disturbances of natural water bodies and natural drainage systems caused by development including roads, highways, and bridges.

- (5) Prior to making land use decisions, utilize methods available to estimate increases in pollutant loads and flows resulting from projected future development. Require incorporation of BMPs to mitigate the projected increases in pollutant loads and flows.
- (6) Avoid development of areas that are particularly susceptible to erosion and sediment loss; or establish development guidance that identifies these areas and protects them from erosion and sediment loss.
- (7) Reduce pollutants associated with vehicles and increasing traffic resulting from development.
- (8) Post-development runoff from a site must not contain pollutant loads that cause or contribute to an exceedance of receiving water quality objectives and which have not been reduced to the MEP.

#### **b.** Environmental Review Process

Each Copermittee must revise as needed its current environmental review processes to accurately evaluate water quality impacts and cumulative impacts and identify appropriate measures to avoid, minimize, and mitigate those impacts for all Development Projects.

#### c. APPROVAL PROCESS CRITERIA AND REQUIREMENTS FOR ALL DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS

For all proposed Development Projects, each Copermittee, during the planning process, and prior to project approval and issuance of local permits, must prescribe the necessary requirements so that Development Project discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 will be reduced to the MEP, will not cause or contribute to a violation of water quality standards, and will comply with the Copermittee's ordinances, permits, plans, and requirements, and with this Order.

Performance Criteria: Discharges from each approved development project must be subject to the following management measures:

- (1) Source control BMPs that reduce storm water pollutants of concern in runoff; prevent illicit discharges into the MS4; prevent irrigation runoff; storm drain system stenciling or signage; properly design outdoor material storage areas; properly design outdoor work areas; and properly design trash storage areas.
- (2) The following LID BMPs listed below must be implemented at all Development Projects where applicable and feasible.

- (a) Conserve natural areas, including existing trees, other vegetation, and soils,
- (b) Construct streets, sidewalks, or parking lot aisles to the minimum widths necessary, provided that public safety is not compromised,
- (c) Minimize the impervious footprint of the project,
- (d) Minimize soil compaction to landscaped areas,
- (e) Minimize disturbances to natural drainages (e.g., natural swales, topographic depressions, etc.), and
- (f) Disconnect impervious surfaces through distributed pervious areas.
- (3) Buffer zones for natural water bodies, where technically feasible. Where buffer zones are technically infeasible, require project proponent to implement other buffers such as trees, access restrictions, etc;
- (4) Other measures necessary so that grading or other construction activities meet the provisions specified in section F.2 of this Order.
- (5) Submittal of documentation of a mechanism under which ongoing long-term maintenance of all structural post-construction BMPs will be conducted.
- (6) Infiltration and Groundwater Protection

To protect groundwater quality, each Copermittee must apply restrictions to the use of treatment control BMPs that are designed to primarily function as large, centralized infiltration devices (such as large infiltration trenches and infiltration basins). Such restrictions must be designed so that the use of such infiltration treatment control BMPs does not cause or contribute to an exceedance of groundwater quality objectives. At a minimum, each treatment control BMP designed to primarily function as a centralized infiltration device must meet the restrictions below, unless the Development Project demonstrates to the Copermittee that a restriction is not necessary to protect groundwater quality. The Copermittees may collectively or individually develop alternative restrictions on the use of treatment control BMPs which are designed to primarily function as centralized infiltration devices. Alternative restrictions listed below. The restrictions do not apply to small infiltration systems dispersed throughout a development project.

- (a) Runoff must undergo pretreatment such as sedimentation or filtration prior to infiltration;
- (b) All dry weather flows containing significant pollutant loads must be diverted from infiltration devices and treated through other BMPs;
- (c) Pollution prevention and source control BMPs must be implemented at a level appropriate to protect groundwater quality at sites where infiltration

treatment control BMPs are to be used;

- (d) Infiltration treatment control BMPs must be adequately maintained so that they remove storm water pollutants to the MEP;
- (e) The vertical distance from the base of any infiltration treatment control BMP to the seasonal high groundwater mark must be at least 10 feet. Where groundwater basins do not support beneficial uses, this vertical distance criteria may be reduced, provided groundwater quality is maintained;
- (f) The soil through which infiltration is to occur must have physical and chemical characteristics (such as appropriate cation exchange capacity, organic content, clay content, and infiltration rate) which are adequate for proper infiltration durations and treatment of runoff for the protection of groundwater beneficial uses;
- (g) Infiltration treatment control BMPs must not be used for areas of industrial or light industrial activity; and other high threat to water quality land uses and activities as designated by each Copermittee unless first treated or filtered to remove pollutants prior to infiltration; and
- (h) Infiltration treatment control BMPs must be located a minimum of 100 feet horizontally from any water supply wells.
- (7) Where feasible, landscaping with native or low water species shall be preferred in areas that drain to the MS4 or to waters of the U.S.
- (8) Rain water harvesting, where feasible, must be implemented as part of the site design and construction, and to supplement offsite beneficial uses.

#### d. STANDARD STORM WATER MITIGATION PLANS (SSMPS) – APPROVAL PROCESS CRITERIA AND REQUIREMENTS FOR PRIORITY DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS

On or before June 30, 2012, the Copermittees must submit an updated SSMP, to the San Diego Water Board's Executive Officer for a 30 day public review and comment period. The San Diego Water Board's Executive Officer has the discretion to determine whether to hold a public hearing or to limit public input to written comments. Within 180 days of determination that the SSMP is in compliance with this Order's provisions, each Copermittee must amend its local ordinances consistent with the updated SSMP, and begin implementing the updated SSMP. Any updated local ordinances must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board with the Annual Report. The SSMP must meet the requirements of section F.1.d of this Order to (1) reduce Priority Development Project discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and (2)

prevent Priority Development Project runoff discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.<sup>10</sup>

(1) Definition of Priority Development Project:

Priority Development Projects are:

- (a) All new Development Projects that fall under the project categories or locations listed in section F.1.d.(2), and
- (b) Those redevelopment projects that create, add, or replace at least 5,000 square feet of impervious surfaces on an already developed site and the existing development and/or the redevelopment project falls under the project categories or locations listed in section F.1.d.(2). Where redevelopment results in an increase of less than fifty percent of the impervious surfaces of a previously existing development, and the existing development was not subject to SSMP requirements, the numeric sizing criteria discussed in section F.1.d.(6) applies only to the addition or replacement, and not to the entire development. Where redevelopment results in an increase of more than fifty percent of the impervious surfaces of a previously existing development. Where redevelopment results in an increase of more than fifty percent of the impervious surfaces of a previously existing development. Where redevelopment results in an increase of more than fifty percent of the impervious surfaces of a previously existing development. Where redevelopment results in an increase of more than fifty percent of the impervious surfaces of a previously existing development, the numeric sizing criteria applies to the entire development.
- (c) One acre threshold: In addition to the Priority Development Project Categories identified in section F.1.d.(2), Priority Development Projects must also include all other post-construction pollutant-generating new Development Projects that result in the disturbance of one acre or more of land by July 1, 2012.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Updated SSMP and hydromodification requirements must apply to all priority projects or phases of priority projects which have not yet begun grading or construction activities at the time any updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement commences. If lawful prior approval of a project exists, whereby application of an updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement to the project is illegal, the updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement need not apply to the project. Updated Development Planning requirements set forth in Sections F.1. (a) through (h) of this Order must apply to all projects or phases of project phases meet any one of the following conditions: (i) the project or phase has begun grading or construction activities; or (ii) a Copermittee determines that lawful prior approval rights for a project or project phase exist, whereby application of the Updated Development Planning requirement to the project or phase begun grading or by application of the Updated Development Planning requirement to the project or phase exist, whereby application of the Updated Development Planning requirement to the project or phase exist, whereby application of the Updated Development Planning requirement to the project is legally infeasible. Where feasible, the Permittees must utilize the SSMP and hydromodification update periods to ensure that projects undergoing approval processes include application of the updated SSMP and hydromodification requirements in its plans.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Pollutant generating Development Projects are those projects that generate pollutants at levels greater than natural background levels.

#### (2) Priority Development Project Categories

Where a new Development Project feature, such as a parking lot, falls into a Priority Development Project Category, the entire project footprint is subject to SSMP requirements.

- (a) New development projects that create 10,000 square feet or more of impervious surfaces (collectively over the entire project site) including commercial, industrial, residential, mixed-use, and public projects. This category includes development projects on public or private land which fall under the planning and building authority of the Copermittees.
- (b) Automotive repair shops. This category is defined as a facility that is categorized in any one of the following Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) codes: 5013, 5014, 5541, 7532-7534, or 7536-7539.
- (c) Restaurants. This category is defined as a facility that sells prepared foods and drinks for consumption, including stationary lunch counters and refreshment stands selling prepared foods and drinks for immediate consumption (SIC code 5812), where the land area for development is greater than 5,000 square feet. Restaurants where land development is less than 5,000 square feet must meet all SSMP requirements except for structural treatment BMP and numeric sizing criteria requirement F.1.d.(6) and hydromodification requirement F.1.h.
- (d) All hillside development greater than 5,000 square feet. This category is defined as any development which creates 5,000 square feet of impervious surface which is located in an area with known erosive soil conditions, where the development will grade on any natural slope that is twenty-five percent or greater.
- (e) Environmentally Sensitive Areas (ESAs). All development located within, or directly adjacent to, or discharging directly to an ESA (where discharges from the development or redevelopment will enter receiving waters within the ESA), which either creates 2,500 square feet of impervious surface on a proposed project site or increases the area of imperviousness of a proposed project site to 10 percent or more of its naturally occurring condition. "Directly adjacent" means situated within 200 feet of the ESA. "Discharging directly to" means outflow from a drainage conveyance system that is composed entirely of flows from the subject development or redevelopment site, and not commingled with flows from adjacent lands.

(f) Impervious parking lots 5,000 square feet or more and potentially exposed to runoff. Parking lot is defined as a land area or facility for the temporary parking or storage of motor vehicles used personally, for business, or for commerce.

DRAFT

- (g) Street, roads, highways, and freeways. This category includes any paved impervious surface that is 5,000 square feet or greater used for the transportation of automobiles, trucks, motorcycles, and other vehicles. To the extent that the Copermittees develop revised standard roadway design and post-construction BMP guidance that comply with the provisions of Section F.1 of the Order, then public works projects that implement the revised standard roadway sections do not have to develop a project specific SSMP. The standard roadway design and post-construction BMP guidance must be submitted with the Copermittee's updated SSMP.
- (h) Retail Gasoline Outlets (RGOs). This category includes RGOs that meet the following criteria: (a) 5,000 square feet or more or (b) a projected Average Daily Traffic (ADT) of 100 or more vehicles per day.

#### (3) Pollutants of Concern

As part of its local SSMP, each Copermittee must implement an updated procedure for identifying pollutants of concern for each Priority Development Project. The procedure must address, at a minimum: (1) Receiving water quality (including pollutants for which receiving waters are listed as impaired under CWA section 303(d)); (2) Land-use type of the Development Project and pollutants associated with that land use type; and (3) Pollutants expected to be present on site.

#### (4) Low Impact Development BMP Requirements

Each Copermittee must require each Priority Development Project to implement LID BMPs which will collectively minimize directly connected impervious areas, limit loss of existing infiltration capacity, and protect areas that provide important water quality benefits necessary to maintain riparian and aquatic biota, and/or are particularly susceptible to erosion and sediment loss.

- (a) The Copermittees must take the following measures to ensure that LID BMPs are implemented at Priority Development Projects:
  - Each Copermittee must require LID BMPs or make a finding of technical infeasibility for each Priority Development Project in accordance with the LID waiver program in Section F.1.d.(7);
  - (ii) Each Copermittee must incorporate formalized consideration, such as thorough checklists, ordinances, and/or other means, of LID

BMPs into the plan review process for Priority Development Projects;

(iii) On or before July 1, 2012, each Copermittee must review its local codes, policies, and ordinances and identify barriers therein to implementation of LID BMPs. Following the identification of these barriers to LID implementation, where feasible, the Copermittee must take, by the end of the permit cycle, appropriate actions to remove such barriers. The Copermittees must include this review with the updated JRMP.

(b) The following LID BMPs must be implemented at each Priority Development Project:

- (i) Maintain or restore natural storage reservoirs and drainage corridors (including depressions, areas of permeable soils, swales, and ephemeral and intermittent streams) to the extent feasible<sup>12</sup>.
- (ii) Projects with landscaped or other pervious areas must, where feasible, properly design and construct the pervious areas to effectively receive and infiltrate, retain and/or treat runoff from impervious areas, prior to discharge to the MS4. Soil compaction for these areas must be minimized. The amount of the impervious areas that are to drain to pervious areas must be based upon the total size, soil conditions, slope, and other pertinent factors.
- (iii) Projects with low traffic areas and appropriate soil conditions must construct walkways, trails, overflow parking lots, alleys, or other low-traffic areas with permeable surfaces, such as pervious concrete, porous asphalt, unit pavers, and granular materials.

(c) LID BMPs sizing criteria:

- (i) LID BMPs must be sized and designed to ensure onsite retention without runoff, of the volume of runoff produced from a 24-hour 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event<sup>13</sup> ("design capture volume");
- (ii) If onsite infiltration LID BMPs are technically infeasible per section
   F.1.d.(7)(b), other LID BMPs may treat any volume that is not retained onsite provided that the other LID BMPs are sized to hold

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Priority Development Projects proposing to dredge or fill materials in waters of the U.S. and/or waters of the State must obtain a CWA §401 Water Quality Certification and/or Waste Discharge Requirements.
<sup>13</sup> This volume is not a single volume to be applied to all of Riverside County. The size of the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event is different for various parts of the County. The Copermittees are encouraged to calculate the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event for each of its jurisdictions using local rain data pertinent to its particular jurisdiction (0.6 inch standard is a rough average for the County and should only be used where appropriate rain data is not available). In addition, isopluvial maps may be used to extrapolate rainfall data to areas where insufficient data exists in order to determine the volume of the local 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event in areas lacking rain data, the Copermittees must describe their method for using isopluvial maps in its SSMPs.

the design storm volume that is not infiltrated. The LID BMPs must be designed for an appropriate surface loading rate to prevent erosion, scour and channeling within the BMP.

- (d) If it is shown to be technically infeasible per Section F.1.d.(7)(b) to retain and/or treat the remaining volume up to and including the design capture volume using LID BMPs, then the project must implement conventional treatment control BMPs in accordance with Section F.1.d.(6) below and must participate in the LID waiver program in Section F.1.d.(7).
- (e) All LID BMPs must be designed and implemented with measures to avoid the creation of nuisance or pollution associated with vectors, such as mosquitoes, rodents, and flies.

#### (5) Source Control BMP Requirements

Each Copermittee must require each Priority Development Project to implement applicable source control BMPs. The source control BMPs to be required must:

- (a) Prevent illicit discharges into the MS4;
- (b) Minimize storm water pollutants of concern in runoff;
- (c) Eliminate irrigation runoff;
- (d) Include storm drain system stenciling or signage;
- (e) Include properly designed outdoor material storage areas;
- (f) Include properly designed outdoor work areas;
- (g) Include properly designed trash storage areas;
- (h) Include water quality protection requirements applicable to individual priority project categories.

#### (6) Treatment Control BMP Requirements

Each Copermittee must require each Priority Development Project that meets the Copermittee's technical infeasibility criteria in Section F.1.d(7) below, to implement conventional treatment control BMPs to treat the portion of the "design capture volume" that was not treated by LID BMPs per Section F.1.d(4) above. Conventional treatment control BMPs must meet the following requirements:

- (a) All treatment control BMPs for a single Priority Development Project must collectively be sized to comply with the following numeric sizing criteria:
  - Volume-based treatment control BMPs must be designed to mitigate (infiltrate, filter, or treat) the remaining portion of the design capture volume that was not retained and/or treated with LID BMPs; or

- (ii) Flow-based treatment control BMPs must be designed to mitigate (filter, or treat) either: a) the maximum flow rate of runoff produced from a rainfall intensity of 0.2 inch of rainfall per hour, for each hour of a storm event; or b) the maximum flow rate of runoff produced by the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile hourly rainfall intensity (for each hour of a storm event), as determined from the local historical rainfall record, multiplied by a factor of two.
- (b) All treatment control BMPs for Priority Development Projects must, at a minimum:
  - (i) Be ranked with high or medium pollutant removal efficiency for the project's most significant pollutants of concern, as the pollutant removal efficiencies are identified in the Copermittees' SSMP. Treatment control BMPs with a low removal efficiency ranking must only be approved by a Copermittee when a feasibility analysis has been conducted which exhibits that implementation of treatment control BMPs with high or medium removal efficiency rankings are infeasible for a Priority Development Project or portion of a Priority Development Project.
  - (ii) Be correctly sized and designed so as to remove storm water pollutants to the MEP.
- (c) Target removal of pollutants of concern from runoff.
- (d) Be implemented close to pollutant sources, and prior to discharging into waters of the U.S.
- (e) Include proof of a mechanism under which ongoing long-term maintenance will be conducted to ensure proper maintenance for the life of the project. The mechanisms may be provided by the project proponent or Copermittee.
- (f) Be designed and implemented with measures to avoid the creation of nuisance or pollution associated with vectors, such as mosquitoes, rodents, and flies.

#### (7) Low Impact Development (LID) BMP Waiver Program

The Copermittees must develop, collectively or individually, a LID waiver program for incorporation into the SSMP, which would allow a Priority Development Project to substitute implementation of all or a portion of required LID BMPs in Section F.1.d(4) with implementation of treatment control BMPs and either 1) on-site mitigation, 2) an off-site mitigation project, and/or 3) other mitigation developed by the Copermittees. The Copermittees

## must submit the LID waiver program as part of their updated SSMP. At a minimum, the program must meet the requirements below:

- (a) Prior to implementation, the LID waiver program must clearly exhibit that it will not allow Priority Development Projects to result in a net impact (after consideration of any mitigation) from pollutant loadings over and above the impact caused by projects meeting LID requirements;
- (b) For each Priority Development Project participating, the Copermittee must find that it is technically infeasible to implement LID BMPs that comply with the requirements of Section F.1.(d)(4). The Copermittee(s) must develop criteria to determine the technical feasibility of implementing LID BMPs. Each Priority Development Project participating must demonstrate that LID BMPs were implemented as much as feasible given the site's unique conditions. Technical infeasibility may result from conditions including, but not limited to:
  - Locations that cannot meet the infiltration and groundwater protection requirements in section F.1.c.(6) for large, centralized infiltration BMPs. Where infiltration is technically infeasible, the project must still examine the feasibility of other onsite LID BMPs;
  - (ii) Insufficient demand for storm water reuse;
  - (iii) Smart growth and infill or redevelopment locations where the density and/or nature of the project would create significant difficulty for compliance with the LID BMP requirements; and
  - (iv) Other site, geologic, soil, or implementation constraints identified in the Copermittees updated SSMP document.
- (c) Each Priority Development Project that participates in the LID waiver program must mitigate for the pollutant loads expected to be discharged due to not implementing the LID retention BMPs in section F.1.d.(4). The pollutant loading must be estimated for each project participating in the LID waiver program. The estimated impacts from not implementing the required LID retention BMPs in section F.1.d.(4) must be fully mitigated. Mitigation projects must be implemented within the same hydrologic unit as the Priority Development Project. Mitigation projects outside of the hydrologic subarea but within the same hydrologic unit may be approved provided that the project proponent demonstrates that mitigation projects within the same hydrologic subarea are infeasible and that the mitigation project will address similar beneficial use impacts as expected from the Priority Development Projects pollutant load. Onsite mitigation may include increasing the conventional treatment sizing factors to achieve pollutant load removal equal to or greater than the pollutant load removal expected from implementing onsite retention of the design capture volume. Offsite mitigation projects may include green streets projects, existing development retrofit projects, retrofit incentive programs, regional

BMPs and/or riparian restoration projects. Project applicants seeking to utilize these alternative compliance provisions may propose other offsite mitigation projects, which the Copermittees may approve if they meet the requirements of this subpart.

(d) A Copermittee may choose to implement additional mitigation programs (e.g., pollutant credit system, mitigation fund) as part of the LID waiver program provided that the mitigation program clearly exhibits that it will not allow Priority Development Projects to result in a net impact from pollutant loadings over and above the impact caused by projects meeting LID requirements. Any additional mitigation programs that a Copermittee chooses to implement must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer for review and acceptance prior to implementation.

#### (8) LID and Treatment Control BMP Standards

- (a) As part of the SSMP, each Copermittee must develop and require Priority Development Projects to implement siting, design, and maintenance criteria for each LID and treatment control BMP listed in the SSMP to determine feasibility and applicability and so that implemented LID and treatment control BMPs are constructed correctly and are effective at pollutant removal, runoff control, and vector minimization. Development of BMP design worksheets which can be used by project proponents is encouraged.
- (b) LID and treatment control BMPs implemented at any Priority Development Projects must mitigate (treat through infiltration, settling, filtration or other unit processes) the required volume or flow of runoff from all developed portions of the project, including landscaped areas.
- (c) All LID and treatment control BMPs must be located so as to remove pollutants from runoff prior to its discharge to any receiving waters. Multiple Priority Development Projects may use shared post-construction BMPs as long as construction of any shared BMP is completed prior to the use or occupation of any Priority Development Project from which the BMP will receive runoff. Post construction BMPs must not be constructed within a waters of the U.S. or waters of the State.

#### (9) Implementation Process

(a) As part of its local SSMP, each Copermittee must implement a process to verify compliance with SSMP requirements. The process must identify at what point in the planning process Priority Development Projects will be required to meet SSMP requirements and at a minimum, the Priority Development Project must implement the required post-construction BMPs prior to occupancy and/or the intended use of any portion of that

# project. The process must also include identification of the roles and responsibilities of various municipal departments in implementing the SSMP requirements, as well as any other measures necessary for the implementation of SSMP requirements.

DRAFT

- (b) Each Copermittee must establish a mechanism not only to track postconstruction BMPs, but also to ensure that appropriate easements and ownerships are properly recorded in public records and the information is conveyed to all appropriate parties when there is a change in project or site ownership.
- (10) Post-construction BMP Review
  - (a) The Copermittees must review and update the BMPs that are listed in their SSMP as options for treatment control. At a minimum, the update must include removal of obsolete or ineffective BMPs and addition of LID BMPs that can be used for treatment, such as bioretention cells, bioretention swales, etc. The update must also add appropriate LID BMPs to any tables or discussions in the local SSMPs addressing pollutant removal efficiencies of treatment control BMPs. In addition, the update must include review and revision where necessary of treatment control BMP pollutant removal efficiencies.
  - (b) The update must incorporate findings from BMP effectiveness studies conducted by the Copermittees for projects funded wholly or in part by the State Water Board or Regional Water Boards.
  - (c) Each Copermittee must implement a mechanism for annually incorporating findings from local treatment BMP effectiveness studies (e.g., ones conducted by, or on-behalf of, public agencies in Riverside County) into SSMP project reviews and permitting

#### e. BMP CONSTRUCTION VERIFICATION

Prior to occupancy and/or intended use of any portion of the Priority Development Project subject to SSMP requirements, each Copermittee must inspect the constructed site design, source control, and treatment control BMPs applicable to the constructed portion of the project to verify that they have been constructed and are operating in compliance with all specifications, plans, permits, ordinances, and this Order.

#### f. BMP MAINTENANCE TRACKING

(1) Inventory of SSMP projects: Each Copermittee must develop and maintain a watershed-based database to track and inventory all projects constructed, that have a final approved SSMP (SSMP projects), and its structural post-

construction BMPs within its jurisdiction since July, 2005. LID BMPs implemented on a lot by lot basis in low density residential areas, such as rain barrels, are not required to be tracked or inventoried. At a minimum, the database must include information on BMP type(s), location, watershed, date of construction, party responsible for maintenance, dates and findings of maintenance verifications, and corrective actions, including whether the site was referred to the local vector control agency or department.

- (2) Each Copermittee must verify that approved post-construction BMPs are operating effectively and have been adequately maintained by implementing the following measures:
  - (a) The designation of high priority SSMP Projects must consider the following:
    - (i) BMP size,
    - (ii) Recommended maintenance frequency,
    - (iii) Likelihood of operational and maintenance issues,
    - (iv) Location,
    - (v) Receiving water quality,
    - (vi) Compliance record,
    - (vii) Land use,
    - (viii) and other pertinent factors;

At a minimum, high priority projects include those projects that generate pollutants (prior to treatment) within the tributary area of a 303(d) listed waterbody impaired for that pollutant; or those projects generating pollutants within the tributary area for an observed action level exceedance of that pollutant.

- (b) Beginning on July 1, 2012, each Copermittee must verify that the required structural post-construction BMPs on the inventoried SSMP projects have been implemented, are maintained, and operating effectively through inspections, self-certifications, surveys, or other equally effective approaches with the following conditions:
  - The implementation, operation, and maintenance of all (100 percent) approved and inventoried final project public and private SSMPs (a.k.a. WQMPs) must be verified every five years;
  - (ii) All (100 percent) projects with BMPs that are high priority must be inspected by the Copermittee annually prior to each rainy season;
  - (iii) All (100 percent) Copermittee projects with BMPs must be inspected by the Copermittee annually;
  - (iv) At least 20 percent of all approved and inventoried SSMP projects must be inspected by the Copermittee annually;

- (v) At the discretion of the Copermittee, its inspections may be coordinated with the facility inspections implemented pursuant to section F.3. of this Order;
- (vi) For verifications performed through a means other than direct Copermittee inspection, adequate documentation must be submitted to the Copermittee to provide assurance that the required maintenance has been completed;
- (vii) Appropriate follow-up measures (including re-inspections, enforcement, maintenance, etc.) must be conducted to ensure the treatment BMPs continue to reduce storm water pollutants as originally designed; and
- (viii) Inspections must note observations of vector conditions, such as mosquitoes. Where conditions are identified as contributing to mosquito production, the Copermittee must notify its local vector control agency.

#### g. ENFORCEMENT OF DEVELOPMENT SITES

Each Copermittee must enforce its storm water ordinance for all development projects as necessary to maintain compliance with this Order. Copermittee ordinances or other regulatory mechanisms must include appropriate sanctions to achieve compliance. Sanctions must include the following tools or their equivalent: Non-monetary penalties, fines, bonding requirements, liens, and/or permit or occupancy denials for non-compliance.

#### h. Hydromodification – Limitations on Increases of Runoff Discharge Rates and Durations<sup>14</sup>

Each Copermittee shall collaborate with the other Copermittees to develop and implement a Hydromodification Management Plan (HMP) to manage increases in runoff discharge rates and durations from all Priority Development Projects. The HMP must be incorporated into the SSMP and implemented by each Copermittee so that estimated post-project runoff discharge rates and durations must not exceed pre-development discharge rates and durations. Where the proposed project is located on an already developed site, the pre-project discharge rate and duration must be that of the pre-developed, naturally occurring condition. The draft HMP must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board on or before June 30, 2013. The HMP will be made available for public

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Updated SSMP and hydromodification requirements must apply to all Priority Development Projects or phases of Priority Development Projects which have not yet begun grading or construction activities at the time any updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement commences. If a Copermittee determines that lawful prior approval of a project exists, whereby application of an updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement to the project is legally infeasible, the updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement need not apply to the project. The Copermittees must utilize the SSMP and hydromodification update periods to ensure that projects undergoing approval processes include application of the updated SSMP and hydromodification requirements in its plans.

review and comment and the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer will determine whether to hold a public hearing before the full San Diego Water Board or whether public input will be through written comments to the Executive Officer only.

- (1) The HMP must:
  - (a) Identify a method for assessing susceptibility and geomorphic stability of channel segments which receive runoff discharges from Priority Development Projects. A performance standard must be established that ensures that the geomorphic stability within the channel will not be compromised as a result of receiving runoff discharges from Priority Development Projects.
  - (b) Identify a range of runoff flows<sup>15</sup> based on continuous simulation of the entire rainfall record (or other analytical method proposed by the Copermittees and deemed acceptable by the San Diego Water Board) for which Priority Development Project post-project runoff flow rates and durations must not exceed pre-development (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and durations by more than 10 percent, where the increased flow rates and durations will result in increased potential for erosion or other significant adverse impacts to beneficial uses. The lower boundary of the range of runoff flows identified must correspond with the critical channel flow that produces the critical shear stress that initiates channel bed movement or that erodes the toe of channel banks. The identified range of runoff flows may be different for specific watersheds, channels, or channel reaches. In the case of an artificially hardened (concrete lined, rip rap, etc.) channel, the lower boundary of the range of runoff flows identified must correspond with the critical channel flow that produces the critical shear stress that initiates channel bed movement or that erodes the toe of channel banks of a comparable natural channel (i.e. non-hardened, pre-development).
  - (c) Identify a method to assess and compensate for the loss of sediment supply to streams due to development. A performance and/or design standard must be created and required to be met by Priority Development Projects to ensure that the loss of sediment supply due to development does not cause or contribute to increased erosion within channel segments downstream of Priority Development Project discharge points.
  - (d) Designate and require Priority Development Projects to implement control measures so that (1) post-project runoff flow rates and durations do not exceed pre-development (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The identified range of run off flows to be controlled should be expressed in terms of peak flow rates of rainfall events, such as "10% of the pre-development 2-year runoff event up to the pre-development 10-year runoff event."
durations by more than 10 percent for the range of runoff flows identified under section F.1.h.(1)(b), where the increased flow rates and durations will result in increased potential for erosion or other significant adverse impacts to beneficial uses; (2) post-project runoff flow rates and durations do not result in channel conditions which do not meet the channel standard developed under section F.1.h.(1)(a) for channel segments downstream of Priority Development Project discharge points; and (3) the design of the project and/or control measures compensate for the loss of sediment supply due to development.

- (e) Include a protocol to evaluate potential hydrograph change impacts to downstream watercourses from Priority Development Projects to meet the range of runoff flows identified under Section F.1.h.(1)(b).
- (f) Include other performance criteria (numeric or otherwise) for Priority Development Projects as necessary to prevent runoff from the projects from increasing and/or continuing unnatural rates of erosion of channel beds and banks, silt pollutants generation, or other impacts to beneficial uses and stream habitat due to increased erosive force.
- (g) Include a review of pertinent literature.
- (h) Identify areas within the Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit for potential opportunities to restore or rehabilitate stream channels with historic hydromodification of receiving waters that are tributary to documented low or very low Index of Biotic Integrity (IBI) scores.
- (i) Include a description of how the Copermittees will incorporate the HMP requirements into their local approval processes.
- (j) Include criteria on selection and design of management practices and measures (such as detention, retention, and infiltration) to control flow rates and durations and address potential hydromodification impacts.
- (k) Include technical information, including references, supporting any standards and criteria proposed.
- Include a description of inspections and maintenance to be conducted for management practices and measures to control flow rates and durations and address potential hydromodification impacts.
- (m)Include a description of monitoring and other program evaluations to be conducted to assess the effectiveness of implementation of the HMP. Monitoring and other program evaluations must include an evaluation of changes to physical (e.g., cross-section, slope, discharge rate, vegetation, pervious/impervious area) and biological (e.g., habitat quality, benthic flora

# and fauna, IBI scores) conditions of receiving water channels as areas with Priority Development Projects are constructed (i.e. pre- and post-project), as appropriate.

DRAFT

- (n) Include mechanisms for assessing and addressing cumulative impacts of Priority Development Projects within a watershed on channel morphology.
- (2) In addition to the control measures that must be implemented by Priority Development Projects per section F.1.h.(1)(d), the HMP must include a suite of management measures to be used on Priority Development Projects to mitigate hydromodification impacts, protect and restore downstream beneficial uses and prevent or further prevent adverse physical changes to downstream channels. The measures must be based on a prioritized consideration of the following elements in this order:
  - (a) Site design control measures;
  - (b) On-site management measures;
  - (c) Regional control measures located upstream of receiving waters; and
  - (d) In-stream management and control measures.

Where stream channels are adjacent to, or are to be modified as part of a Priority Development Project, management measures must include buffer zones and setbacks. The suite of management measures must also include stream restoration as a viable option to achieve the channel standard in section F.1.h.(1)(a). In-stream controls used as management measures to protect and restore downstream beneficial uses and for preventing or minimizing further adverse physical changes must not include the use of non-naturally occurring hardscape materials such as concrete, riprap, gabions, etc. to reinforce stream channels.

(3) As part of the HMP, the Copermittees may develop a waiver program that allows a redevelopment Priority Development Project, as defined in Section F.1.d.(1)(b), to implement offsite mitigation measures. A waiver may be granted if onsite management and control measures are technically infeasible to fully achieve post-project runoff flow rates and durations that do not exceed the pre-development (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and durations. Redevelopment projects that are granted a waiver under the program must not have post-project runoff flow rates and durations that exceed the pre-project runoff flow rates and durations that exceed the pre-project runoff flow rates and durations. The incremental hydromodification impacts from not achieving the pre-development (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and durations for the project site must be fully mitigated. The offsite mitigation must be within the same stream channel system to which the project discharges. Mitigation projects not within the same stream channel system but within the same hydrologic unit may be approved provided that the project proponent demonstrates that mitigation

## within the same stream channel is infeasible and that the mitigation project will address similar impacts as expected from the project.

- (4) Each individual Copermittee has the discretion to not require Section F.1.h. at Priority Development Projects where the project:
  - (a) Discharges storm water runoff into underground storm drains discharging directly to water storage reservoirs and lakes;
  - (b) Discharges storm water runoff into conveyance channels whose bed and bank are concrete lined all the way from the point of discharge to water storage reservoirs and lakes; or
  - (c) Discharges storm water runoff into other areas identified in the HMP as acceptable to not need to meet the requirements of Section F.1.h by the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer.

#### (5) HMP Reporting and Implementation

- (a) On or before June 30, 2013, the Copermittees must submit to the San Diego Water Board a draft HMP that has been reviewed by the public, including the identification of the appropriate limiting range of flow rates per section F.1.h.(1)(b).
- (b) Within 180 days of receiving San Diego Water Board comments on the draft HMP, the Copermittees must submit a final HMP that addressed the San Diego Water Board's comments.
- (c) Within 90 days of receiving a determination of adequacy from the San Diego Water Board, each Copermittee must incorporate and implement the HMP for all Priority Development Projects.
- (d) Prior to acceptance of the HMP by the San Diego Water Board, the early implementation measures likely to be included in the HMP must be encouraged by the Copermittees.
- (6) Interim Hydromodification Criteria

Immediately following adoption of this Order and until the final HMP required by this Order has been determined by the San Diego Water Board to be adequate, each Copermittee must ensure that all Priority Development Projects are implementing the hydromodification (aka Hydrologic Condition of Concern) requirements found in Section 4.4 of the 2006 Riverside County WQMP (updated in 2009) unless one of the following conditions in lieu of those specified in the WQMP are met:

(a) Runoff from the Priority Development Project discharges (1) directly to a conveyance channel or storm drain that is concrete lined all the way from

the point of discharge to the ocean, bay, lagoon, water storage reservoir or lake; and (2) the discharge is in full compliance with Copermittee requirements for connections and discharges to the MS4 (including both quality and quantity requirements); and (3) the discharge will not cause increased upstream or downstream erosion or adversely impact downstream habitat; and (4) the discharge is authorized by the Copermittee.

- (b) The Priority Development Project disturbs less than one acre. The Copermittee has the discretion to require a project specific WQMP to address hydrologic condition concerns on projects less than one acre on a case by case basis. The disturbed area calculation should include all disturbances associated with larger common plans of development.
- (c) The runoff flow rate, volume, velocity, and duration for the postdevelopment condition of the Priority Development Project do not exceed the pre-development (i.e. naturally occurring) condition for the 2-year, 24hour and 10-year, 24-hour rainfall events. This condition must be substantiated by hydrologic modeling acceptable to the Copermittee.

Once a final HMP is determined to be adequate and is required to be implemented, compliance with the final HMP is required by this Order and compliance with the 2004 WQMP (updated in 2009) or the in-lieu interim hydromodification criteria set forth above no longer satisfies the requirements of this Order.

(7) No part of section F.1.h eliminates the Copermittees' responsibilities for implementing the Low Impact Development requirements under section F.1.d.(4).

#### i. UNPAVED ROADS DEVELOPMENT

The Copermittees must develop, where they do not already exist, and implement or require implementation of erosion and sediment control BMPs after construction of new unpaved roads. At a minimum, the BMPs must include:

- (1) Practices to minimize road related erosion and sediment transport;
- (2) Grading of unpaved roads to slope outward where consistent with road engineering safety standards;
- (3) Installation of water bars as appropriate;
- (4) Unpaved roads and culvert designs that do not impact creek functions and where applicable, that maintain migratory fish passage;

#### 2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT

Each Copermittee must implement a construction program which meets the requirements of this section, prevents illicit discharges into the MS4, implements and maintains structural and non-structural BMPs to reduce pollutants in storm water runoff from construction sites to the MS4, reduces construction site discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevents construction site discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

#### a. ORDINANCE UPDATE

By July 1, 2012, each Copermittee must review and update its grading ordinances and other ordinances as necessary to achieve full compliance with this Order, including requirements for the implementation of all designated BMPs and other measures.

#### **b.** SOURCE IDENTIFICATION

Each Copermittee must maintain an updated watershed-based inventory of all construction sites within its jurisdiction. The use of an automated database system, such as Geographical Information Systems (GIS) is strongly encouraged.

#### c. SITE PLANNING AND PROJECT APPROVAL PROCESS

Each Copermittee must incorporate consideration of potential water quality impacts prior to approval and issuance of construction and grading permits.

- (1) Each construction and grading permit must require proposed construction sites to implement designated BMPs and other measures so that illicit discharges into the MS4 are prevented, storm water pollutants discharged from the site will be reduced to the MEP, and construction discharges from the MS4 are prevented from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.
- (2) Prior to permit issuance, the project proponent's runoff management plan (or equivalent construction BMP plan) must be required to comply, and reviewed to verify compliance with the local grading ordinance, other applicable local ordinances, and this Order.

(3) Prior to permit issuance, each Copermittee must verify that project

proponents subject to California's statewide General NPDES Permit for Storm Water Discharges Associated With Construction Activities, (hereinafter General Construction Permit), have existing coverage under the General Construction Permit.

#### d. BMP IMPLEMENTATION

- (1) Designate BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate a minimum set of BMPs and other measures to be implemented at all construction sites. The designated minimum set of BMPs must include:
  - (a) Management Measures:
    - (i) Pollution prevention, where appropriate;
    - (ii) Development and implementation of a runoff management plan;
    - (iii) Minimization of areas that are cleared and graded to only the portion of the site that is necessary for construction;
    - (iv) Minimization of exposure time of disturbed soil areas;
    - (v) Minimization of grading during the rainy season and correlation of grading with seasonal dry weather periods to the extent feasible;
    - (vi) Limitation of grading to a maximum disturbed area as determined by each Copermittee before either temporary or permanent erosion controls are implemented to prevent storm water pollution. The Copermittee has the option of temporarily increasing the size of disturbed soil areas by a set amount beyond the maximum, if the individual site is in compliance with applicable storm water regulations and the site has adequate control practices implemented to prevent storm water pollution;
    - (vii) Temporary stabilization and reseeding of disturbed soil areas as rapidly as feasible;
    - (viii) Wind erosion controls;
    - (ix) Tracking controls;
    - (x) Non-stormwater management measures to prevent illicit discharges and control storm water pollution sources;
    - (xi) Waste management measures;
    - (xii) Preservation of natural hydrologic features where feasible;
    - (xiii) Preservation of riparian buffers and corridors where feasible;
    - (xiv) Evaluation and maintenance of all BMPs, until removed; and
    - (xv) Retention, reduction, and proper management of all storm water pollutant discharges on site to the MEP standard.

(b) Erosion and Sediment Controls:

(i) Erosion prevention. Erosion prevention is to be used as the most important measure for keeping sediment on site during

construction;

- Sediment controls. Sediment controls are to be used as a supplement to erosion prevention for keeping sediment on-site during construction;
- Slope stabilization must be used on all active slopes during rain events regardless of the season and on all inactive slopes during the rainy season and during rain events in the dry season;
- (iv) Permanent revegetation or landscaping as early as feasible; and
- (v) Erosion and sediment controls must be required during the construction of unpaved roads.
- (2) Each Copermittee must implement, or require implementation of, enhanced<sup>16</sup> measures to address the threat to water quality posed by all construction sites tributary to CWA section 303(d) water body segments impaired for sediment or turbidity. Each Copermittee must also implement, or require implementation of, enhanced, measures for construction sites within, or adjacent to, or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order).
- (3) Active/Passive Sediment Treatment (AST): Each Copermittee must require implementation of AST for sediment at construction sites (or portions thereof) that are determined by the Copermittee to be an exceptional threat to water quality. In evaluating the threat to water quality, the following factors must be considered by the Copermittee:
  - (a) Soil erosion potential or soil type;
  - (b) The site's slopes;
  - (c) Project size and type;
  - (d) Sensitivity of receiving water bodies;
  - (e) Proximity to receiving water bodies;
  - (f) Non-storm water discharges;
  - (g) Ineffectiveness of other BMPs;
  - (h) Proximity and sensitivity of aquatic threatened and endangered species of concern;
  - (i) Known effects of AST chemicals; and
  - (j) Any other relevant factors.
- (4) Implement BMPs: Each Copermittee must implement, or require the implementation of, the designated minimum BMPs and any additional measures necessary to comply with this Order at each construction site within its jurisdiction year round. BMP implementation requirements,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Enhanced BMPs are control actions specifically targeted to the pollutant or condition of concern and of higher quality and effectiveness than the minimum control measures otherwise required. Enhanced in this Order means better, not simply more, BMPs.

however, can vary based on wet and dry seasons. Dry season BMP implementation must plan for and address unseasonal rain events that may occur during the dry season (May 1 through September 30).

DRAFT

#### e. INSPECTION OF CONSTRUCTION SITES

Each Copermittee must conduct construction site inspections for compliance with its ordinances (grading, storm water, etc.), permits (construction, grading, etc.), and this Order. Priorities for inspecting sites must consider the nature and size of the construction activity, topography, and the characteristics of soils and receiving water quality.

- (1) During the rainy season, each Copermittee must inspect at least every two weeks, all construction sites within its jurisdiction meeting any of the following criteria:
  - (a) All sites 30 acres or more in size with rough grading or with active, unstabilized slopes occurring during the rainy season;
  - (b) All sites one acre or more, and within the same hydrologic subarea and tributary to a CWA section 303(d) water body segment impaired for sediment; or within, directly adjacent to, or discharging directly to a receiving water within an ESA; and
  - (c) Other sites determined by the Copermittees or the San Diego Water Board as a significant threat to water quality. In evaluating threat to water quality, the following factors must be considered: (1) soil erosion potential;
    (2) site slope; (3) project size and type; (4) sensitivity of receiving water bodies; (5) proximity to receiving water bodies; (6) non-storm water discharges; (7) known past record of non-compliance by the operators of the construction site; and (8) any other relevant factors.
- (2) During the rainy season, each Copermittee must inspect at least monthly, all construction sites with one acre or more of soil disturbance not meeting the criteria specified above in section F.2.e.(1).
- (3) During the rainy season, each Copermittee must inspect construction sites less than one acre in size as needed to ensure compliance with its ordinances and this Order.
- (4) Each Copermittee must inspect all construction sites as needed during the dry season. Sites meeting the criteria in section F.2.e.(1) must be inspected at least once in August or September each year.

- (5) Re-inspections: Based upon site inspection findings, each Copermittee must implement all follow-up actions (i.e., re-inspection, enforcement) necessary to comply with this Order. Reinspection frequencies must be determined by each Copermittee based upon the severity of deficiencies, the nature of the construction activity, and the characteristics of soils and receiving water quality.
- (6) Inspections of construction sites must include, but not be limited to:
  - (a) Check for coverage under the General Construction Permit (Notice of Intent (NOI) and/or Waste Discharge Identification No.) during initial inspections;
  - (b) Assessment of compliance with Copermittee ordinances and permits related to runoff, including the implementation and maintenance of designated minimum BMPs;
  - (c) Assessment of BMP effectiveness;
  - (d) Visual observations for non-storm water discharges, potential illicit connections, and potential discharge of pollutants in storm water runoff;
  - (e) Review of site monitoring data results, if the site monitors its runoff
  - (f) Education and outreach on storm water pollution prevention, as needed; and
  - (g) Creation of a written or electronic inspection report.
- (7) The Copermittees must track the number of inspections for each inventoried construction site throughout the reporting period to verify that each site is inspected at the minimum frequencies required.

#### f. ENFORCEMENT OF CONSTRUCTION SITES

- (1) Each Copermittee must develop and implement an escalating enforcement process that achieves prompt corrective actions at construction sites for violations of the Copermittee's water quality protection permits, requirements, and ordinances. This enforcement process must include authorizing the Copermittee's construction site inspectors to take immediate enforcement actions when appropriate and necessary. The enforcement process must include appropriate sanctions such as stop work orders, nonmonetary penalties, fines, bonding requirements, and/or permit denials for non-compliance.
- (2) Each Copermittee must be able to respond to construction complaints received from third-parties and to ensure the San Diego Water Board that corrective actions have been implemented, if warranted.

#### g. REPORTING OF NON-COMPLIANT SITES

(1) In addition to the notification requirements in Attachment B, each Copermittee must notify the San Diego Water Board when the Copermittee issues high level enforcement (as defined in the Copermittee's JRMP) to a construction site that poses a significant threat to water quality in its jurisdiction as a result of violations of its storm water ordinances.

DRAFT

- (2) Each Copermittee must annually notify the San Diego Water Board, prior to the commencement of the rainy season, of all construction sites with alleged violations that pose a significant threat to water quality. Information may be provided as part of the JRMP annual report if submitted prior to the rainy season. Information provided must include, but not be limited to, the following:
  - (a) WDID number if enrolled under the General Construction Permit
  - (b) Site Location, including address
  - (c) Current violations or suspected violations

#### 3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT

#### a. MUNICIPAL

Each Copermittee must implement a municipal program for the Copermittee's areas and activities that meets the requirements of this section, prevents illicit discharges into the MS4, reduces municipal discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevents municipal discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

#### (1) Source Identification / Inventory

Each Copermittee must maintain an updated watershed-based inventory of all its municipal areas and those activities that have the potential to generate pollutants. The inventory must include the name, address (if applicable), and a description of the area/activity; which pollutants are potentially generated by the area/activity; whether the area/activity is adjacent to an ESA; and identification of whether the area/activity is tributary to a CWA section 303(d) water body segment and generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired. Linear facilities, such as roads, streets, and highways, do not need to be individually inventoried. The use of an automated database system, such as Geographical Information Systems (GIS) is highly recommended.

#### (2) General BMP Implementation

- (a) Pollution Prevention: Each Copermittee must implement pollution prevention methods in its municipal program and must require their use by appropriate departments, personnel, and contractors.
- (b) Designate Minimum BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate a minimum set of BMPs for all municipal areas and those activities that have the potential to generate pollutants. The designated minimum BMPs for municipal areas and activities must be area or activity specific as appropriate.
- (c) Each Copermittee must designate BMPs for special events that are expected to generate significant trash and litter. Controls to consider must include:
  - (i) Temporary screens on catch basins and storm drain inlets;
  - (ii) Temporary fencing to prevent windblown trash from entering adjacent water bodies and MS4 channels;
  - (iii) Proper management of trash and litter;
  - (iv) Catch basin cleaning following the special event and prior to an anticipated rain event;
  - (v) Street sweeping of roads, streets, highways and parking facilities following the special event; and
  - (vi) Other equivalent controls.
- (d) Designate BMPs for ESAs and 303(d) Impairments: Each Copermittee must designate enhanced measures for its municipal areas and activities tributary to CWA section 303(d) impaired water body segments when an area or those activities have the potential to generate pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired. Each Copermittee must also designate additional controls for its municipal areas and activities within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order).
- (e) Implement BMPs: Each Copermittee must implement, or require the implementation of, the designated minimum and enhanced BMPs and any additional measures necessary based on its inventory to comply with this Order for each of its municipal area and those activities that have the potential to discharge pollution.
- (3) <u>BMP Implementation for Management of Pesticides, Herbicides, and</u> <u>Fertilizers</u>

Each Copermittee must implement BMPs to reduce the contribution of storm water pollutants to the MEP associated with the application, storage, and

disposal of pesticides, herbicides and fertilizers from its municipal areas and activities to MS4s and receiving waters. Such BMPs must include, at a minimum:

- (a) Educational activities, permits, certifications and other measures for municipal applicators and distributors;
- (b) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) measures that rely on non-chemical solutions;
- (c) The use of native vegetation;
- (d) Schedules for irrigation and chemical application; and
- (e) The collection and proper disposal of unused pesticides, herbicides, and fertilizers.

(4) BMP implementation for Flood Control Structures

- (a) Each Copermittee must implement procedures to assure that flood management projects assess the impacts on the water quality of receiving water bodies.
- (b) Each Copermittee must include water quality protection measures, where feasible, when retrofitting existing flood control structural devices.
- (c) Each Copermittee must evaluate its existing flood control structures as part of ongoing routine maintenance, identify structures causing or contributing to a condition of pollution, implement measures to reduce or eliminate the structure's effect on pollution, and evaluate the feasibility of retrofitting the structural flood control device. The inventory and evaluation must be completed by and submitted to the San Diego Water Board in each JRMP Annual Report.

#### (5) BMP Implementation for Sweeping of Municipal Areas

Where municipal area sweeping is implemented as an MS4 BMP for municipal roads, streets, highways, and parking facilities, each Copermittee must design and implement the program based on the following criteria:

- (a) Roads, streets, highways, and parking facilities identified as consistently generating the highest volumes of trash and/or debris must be swept at least two times per month.
- (b) Roads, streets, highways, and parking facilities identified as consistently generating moderate volumes of trash and/or debris must be swept at least monthly.
- (c) Roads, streets, highways, and parking facilities identified as generating low volumes of trash and/or debris must be swept as necessary, but no less than once per year.

#### (6) Operation and Maintenance of Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) and Treatment Controls

- (a) Treatment Controls: Each Copermittee must implement a schedule of inspection and maintenance activities to verify proper operation of all its municipal structural treatment controls designed to reduce storm water pollutant discharges to or from its MS4s and related drainage structures.
- (b) MS4 and Facilities: Each Copermittee must implement a schedule of maintenance activities for its MS4 and facilities (including but not limited to catch basins, storm drain inlets, detention basins, etc). The maintenance activities must, at a minimum, include:
  - (i) Inspection and removal of accumulated waste at least once a year between May 1 and September 30 of each year for all MS4 facilities;
  - (ii) Additional facilities cleaning as necessary between October 1 and April 30 of each year;
  - (iii) Following two years of inspections, any MS4 facility that requires inspection and cleaning less than annually may be inspected as needed, but not less than every other year;
  - (iv) Open channels and basins must be cleaned of observed anthropogenic litter in a timely manner;
  - (v) Maintenance activities within open channels must not adversely impact beneficial uses:
  - (vi) Record keeping of the maintenance and cleaning activities including the overall quantity of waste removed;
  - (vii) Proper disposal of waste removed pursuant to applicable laws; and
  - (viii) Measures to eliminate waste discharges during MS4 maintenance and cleaning activities.

#### (7) Infiltration From Sanitary Sewer to MS4/Provide Preventive Maintenance

- (a) Each Copermittee must implement controls and measures to prevent and eliminate infiltration of seepage from sanitary sewers to MS4s through thorough, routine preventive maintenance of the MS4. Each Copermittee that operates both a municipal sanitary sewer system and a MS4 must implement controls and measures to prevent and eliminate infiltration of seepage from the sanitary sewers to the MS4s that must include overall sanitary sewer and MS4 surveys and thorough, routine preventive maintenance of both.
- (b) Each Copermittee must implement controls to limit infiltration of seepage from sanitary sewers to municipal separate storm sewer systems where necessary. Such controls must include:

- (i) Adequate plan checking for construction and new development;
- (ii) Incident response training for its municipal employees that identify sanitary sewer spills;
- (iii) Code enforcement inspections;
- (iv) MS4 maintenance and inspections;
- (v) Interagency coordination with sewer agencies; and
- (vi) Proper education of its municipal staff and contractors conducting field operations on the MS4 or its municipal sanitary sewer (if applicable).

#### (8) Inspection of Municipal Areas and Activities

- (a) At a minimum, each Copermittee must inspect the following high priority municipal areas and activities annually:
  - (i) Roads, Streets, Highways, and Parking Facilities;
  - (ii) Flood Management Projects and Flood Control Devices not otherwise inspected per Section F.3.a.(6)(b);
  - (iii) Areas and activities tributary to a CWA section 303(d) impaired water body segment, where an area or activity generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired.
  - (iv) Areas and activities within or adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order);
  - (v) Municipal Facilities:
    - [a] Active or closed municipal landfills;
    - [b] Publicly owned treatment works (including water and wastewater treatment plants) and sanitary sewage collection systems;
    - [c] Solid waste transfer facilities;
    - [d] Land application sites;
    - [e] Corporate yards including maintenance and storage yards for materials, waste, equipment and vehicles; and
    - [f] Household hazardous waste collection facilities.
  - (vi) Municipal airfields;
  - (vii) Parks and recreation facilities;
  - (viii) Special event venues following special events (festivals, sporting events, etc.);
  - (ix) Power washing activities; and
  - (x) Other municipal areas and activities that the Copermittee determines may contribute a significant pollutant load to the MS4.
- (b) Other municipal areas and activities must be inspected as needed and in response to water quality data, valid public complaints, and findings from municipal or contract staff.

- (c) Based upon site inspection findings, each Copermittee must implement all follow-up actions necessary to comply with this Order.
- (9) Enforcement of Municipal Areas and Activities

Each Copermittee must enforce its storm water ordinance for all its municipal areas and activities as necessary to maintain compliance with this Order.

- (10) Unpaved Roads Maintenance
  - (a) The Copermittees must develop, where they do not already exist, and implement or require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control measures during maintenance activities on unpaved roads, particularly in or adjacent to receiving waters.
  - (b) The Copermittees must develop and implement or require implementation of appropriate BMPs to minimize impacts on streams and wetlands during unpaved road maintenance activities.
  - (c) The Copermittees must regularly maintain their unpaved roads adjacent to streams and riparian habitat to reduce erosion and sediment transport;
  - (d) Re-grading of unpaved roads during maintenance must be sloped outward where consistent with road engineering safety standards;
  - (e) Through their regular maintenance of unpaved roads, the Copermittees must examine the feasibility of replacing existing culverts or design of new culverts or bridge crossings to reduce erosion and maintain natural stream geomorphology.

#### **b.** COMMERCIAL / INDUSTRIAL

Each Copermittee must implement a commercial / industrial program that meets the requirements of this section, prevents illicit discharges into the MS4, reduces commercial / industrial discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevents commercial / industrial discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

- (1) Source Identification
  - (a) Each Copermittee must maintain an updated watershed-based inventory of all industrial and commercial sites/sources within its jurisdiction (regardless of ownership) that could contribute a significant pollutant load to the MS4. The inventory must include the following minimum information for each industrial and commercial site/source: name;

address; pollutants potentially generated by the site/source; and identification of whether the site/source is tributary to a CWA §303(d) water body segment and generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired; and a narrative description including SIC codes which best reflects the principal products or services provided by each facility.

At a minimum, the following sites/sources must be included in the inventory:

- (i) Commercial Sites/Sources:
  - [a] Automobile repair, maintenance, fueling, or cleaning;
  - [b] Airplane repair, maintenance, fueling, or cleaning;
  - [c] Boat repair, maintenance, fueling, or cleaning;
  - [d] Equipment repair, maintenance, fueling, or cleaning;
  - [e] Automobile and other vehicle body repair or painting;
  - [f] Mobile automobile or other vehicle washing;
  - [g] Automobile (or other vehicle) parking lots and storage facilities;
  - [h] Retail or wholesale fueling;
  - [i] Pest control services;
  - [j] Eating or drinking establishments, including such retail establishments with food markets;
  - [k] Mobile carpet, drape or furniture cleaning;
  - [I] Cement mixing or cutting;
  - [m]Masonry;
  - [n] Painting and coating;
  - [0] Botanical or zoological gardens and exhibits;
  - [p] Landscaping;
  - [q] Nurseries and greenhouses;
  - [r] Golf courses, parks and other recreational areas/facilities;
  - [s] Cemeteries;
  - [t] Pool and fountain cleaning;
  - [u] Marinas;
  - [v] Portable sanitary services;
  - [w] Building material retailers and storage;
  - [x] Animal boarding facilities and kennels;
  - [y] Mobile pet services;
  - [z] Power washing services;
  - [aa] Plumbing services; and
  - [bb] Other sites and sources with a history of un-authorized discharges to the MS4.

- (ii) Industrial Sites/Sources:
  - [a] Industrial Facilities, as defined at 40 CFR § 122.26(b)(14), including those subject to the General Industrial Permit or other individual NPDES permit;
  - [b] Operating and closed landfills;
  - [c] Facilities subject to SARA Title III; and
  - [d] Hazardous waste treatment, disposal, storage and recovery facilities.
- (iii) ESAs and 303(d) Listed Waterbodies: All other commercial or industrial sites/sources tributary to a CWA Section 303(d) impaired water body segment, where the site/source generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired. All other commercial or industrial sites/sources within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order) or that generate pollutants tributary to an observed exceedance of an action level.
- (iv) All other commercial or industrial sites/sources that the Copermittee determines may contribute a significant pollutant load to the MS4.

#### (2) General BMP Implementation

- (a) Pollution Prevention: Each Copermittee must require the use of pollution prevention methods by the inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources.
- (b) Designate / Update Minimum BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate a minimum set of BMPs for all inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources. Where BMPs have already been designated, each Copermittee must review and update its existing BMPs for adequacy within one year of permit adoption. Copermittees may continue to regularly review and update their designated BMPs for adequacy and subsequently submit any updates in their Annual Report. The designated minimum BMPs must be specific to facility types and pollutant-generating activities, as appropriate.
- (c) Designate Enhanced BMPs for ESAs and 303(d) Impairments: Each Copermittee must designate enhanced measures for inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources tributary to CWA section 303(d) impaired water body segments (where a site/source generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired). Each Copermittee must also designate additional controls for industrial and commercial sites/sources within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to coastal lagoons, the ocean, or other receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as

defined in Attachment C of this Order). Copermittees may continue to regularly review and update their designated enhanced BMPs for adequacy and subsequently submit any updates in their next Annual Report.

DRAFT

- (d) Implement BMPs: Each Copermittee must implement, or require the implementation of, the designated minimum and enhanced BMPs and any additional measures necessary based on inspections, incident responses, and water quality data to comply with this Order at each industrial and commercial site/source within its jurisdiction.
- (3) Mobile Businesses Program
  - (a) Each Copermittee must develop and implement a program to reduce the discharge of storm water pollutants from mobile businesses to the MEP and to prohibit non-storm water discharges pursuant to Section B of this Order. Each Copermittee must keep as part of its commercial source inventory a listing of mobile businesses known to operate within its jurisdiction that conduct services listed above in section F.3.b.(1)(a). The program must include:
    - (i) Development and implementation of minimum standards and BMPs to be required for each of the various types of mobile businesses;
    - (ii) Development and implementation of an enforcement strategy which specifically addresses the unique characteristics of mobile businesses;
    - (iii) Notification of those mobile businesses known to operate within the Copermittee's jurisdiction of the minimum standards and BMP requirements;
    - (iv) Development and implementation of an outreach and education strategy; and
    - (v) Inspection of mobile businesses as needed to implement the program.
  - (b) If they choose to, the Copermittees may cooperate in developing and implementing their programs for mobile businesses, including sharing of mobile business inventories, BMP requirements, enforcement action information, and education.

#### (4) Inspection of Industrial and Commercial Sites/Sources

Each Copermittee must conduct industrial and commercial site inspections for compliance with its ordinances, permits, and this Order. Mobile businesses must be inspected as needed pursuant to section F.3.b.(3).

(a) Inspection Procedures: Inspections must include but not be limited to:

- (i) Review of BMP implementation plans, if the site uses or is required to use such a plan;
- (ii) Review of facility monitoring data, if the site monitors its runoff;
- (iii) Check for coverage under the General Industrial Permit (Notice of Intent (NOI) and/or Waste Discharge Identification Number), if applicable;
- (iv) Assessment of compliance with Copermittee ordinances and Copermittee issued permits related to runoff;
- (v) Assessment of the implementation, maintenance and effectiveness of the designated minimum and/or enhanced BMPs;
- (vi) Visual observations for non-storm water discharges, potential illicit connections, and potential discharge of pollutants in storm water runoff; and
- (vii) Education and training on storm water pollution prevention, as conditions warrant.
- (b) Each Copermittee must annually notify the San Diego Water Board, prior to the commencement of the rainy season, of all Industrial Sites and Industrial Facilities subject to the General Industrial Permit or other individual NPDES permit with alleged violations of the Copermittees ordinances, that pose a significant threat to water quality.
- (c) Frequencies: At a minimum all sites determined to pose a high threat to water quality must be inspected each year. All inventoried sites must be inspected at least once during a five year period. In evaluating threat to water quality, each Copermittee must consider, at a minimum, the following:
  - (i) Type of activity (SIC code);
  - (ii) Materials used at the facility;
  - (iii) Wastes generated;
  - (iv) Pollutant discharge potential, including whether the facility generates a pollutant that exceeds an action level;
  - (v) Non-storm water discharges;
  - (vi) Size of facility;
  - (vii) Proximity to receiving water bodies;
  - (viii) Sensitivity of receiving water bodies;
  - (ix) Whether the facility is subject to the General Industrial Permit or an individual NPDES permit;
  - (x) Whether the facility has filed a No Exposure Certification/Notice of Non-Applicability;
  - (xi) Facility design;
  - (xii) Total area of the site, portion of the site where industrial or commercial activities occur, and area of the site exposed to rainfall and runoff;
  - (xiii) The facility's compliance history; and
  - (xiv) Any other relevant factors.

- (d) Third-Party Certifications: Each Copermittee may propose to develop and implement a third party certification program subject to San Diego Water Board Executive Officer acceptance. This program would verify industrial and commercial site/source compliance with the Copermittees' ordinances, permits, and this Order. To the extent that third party certifications are conducted to fulfill the requirements of Section F.3.b.(4) above, the Copermittee retains responsibility for compliance with this Order and will be responsible for conducting and documenting quality assurance and quality control of the third-party certifications.
  - (i) The Copermittee's proposed third party certification program must include the following:
    - [a] A description of the procedures and measures for quality assurance and quality control;
    - [b] A listing of sites/sources that may and may not participate in the program;
    - [c] The representative percentage of certifications that would qualify to satisfy the inspection requirements in section F.3.b(4)(c) above;
    - [d] Photo documentation of potential storm water violations identified during the third party inspection;
    - [e] Reporting to the Copermittee of identified significant potential violations, including imminent or observed illegal discharges, within 24 hours of the third party inspection;
    - [f] Reporting to the Copermittee of all findings within one week of the inspection being conducted; and
    - [g] Copermittee follow-up and/or enforcement actions for identified potential storm water violations within two business days of the potential violation report receipt.
- (e) Based upon site inspection findings, each Copermittee must implement all follow-up actions and enforcement necessary to comply with this Order.
- (f) To the extent that the San Diego Water Board has conducted an inspection of an industrial site during a particular year, the requirement for the responsible Copermittee to inspect this facility during the same year is deemed satisfied.
- (g) The Copermittees must track the number of inspections for the inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources throughout the reporting period to verify that the sites/sources are inspected at the minimum frequencies listed in this Order.

#### (5) Enforcement of Industrial and Commercial Sites/Sources

DRAFT

Each Copermittee must enforce its storm water ordinance for all industrial and commercial sites/sources as necessary to maintain compliance with this Order. Copermittee ordinances or other regulatory mechanisms must include appropriate sanctions to achieve compliance. Sanctions must include the following tools or their equivalent: Non-monetary penalties, fines, bonding requirements, liens and/or permit denials for non-compliance.

#### c. Residential

Each Copermittee must implement a residential program that meets the requirements of this section, prevents illicit discharges into the MS4, reduces residential discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevents residential discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

#### (1) Threat to Water Quality Prioritization

Each Copermittee must identify residential areas and activities that pose a high threat to water quality. At a minimum, these must include:

- (a) Automobile repair, maintenance, washing, and parking;
- (b) Home and garden care activities and product use (pesticides, herbicides, and fertilizers);
- (c) Disposal of trash, pet waste, green waste, and household hazardous waste (e.g., paints, cleaning products);
- (d) Any other residential source that the Copermittee determines may contribute a significant pollutant load to the MS4;
- (e) Any residential areas tributary to a CWA section 303(d) impaired water body, where the residence generates pollutants for which the water body is impaired; and
- (f) Any residential areas within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within an environmentally sensitive area (as defined in Attachment C of this Order).

#### (2) <u>BMP Implementation</u>

- (a) Pollution Prevention: Each Copermittee must actively encourage the use of pollution prevention methods by residents.
- (b) Designate BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate minimum BMPs for high-threat-to-water quality residential areas and activities. The designated minimum BMPs for high-threat-to-water quality residential areas and activities must be area or activity specific.

- (c) Hazardous Waste BMPs: Each Copermittee must facilitate the proper management and disposal of used oil, toxic materials, and other household hazardous wastes. Such facilitation must include educational activities, public information activities, and establishment of collection sites operated individually and/or jointly by the Copermittee(s) or a private entity. Curbside collection of household hazardous wastes is encouraged.
- (d) Implement BMPs: Each Copermittee must implement, or require implementation of, the designated minimum BMPs and any additional measures necessary to comply with Sections A and B of this Order.
- (e) Each Copermittee must implement, or require implementation of, BMPs for residential areas and activities that have not been designated a high threat to water quality, as necessary.

#### (3) Enforcement of Residential Areas and Activities

Each Copermittee must enforce its storm water ordinance for all residential areas and activities as necessary to maintain compliance with this Order.

(4) <u>Common Interest Areas (CIA) / Home Owner Association (HOA) Areas, and</u> <u>Mobile Home Parks</u>

Each Copermittee must ensure that effective measures exist and are implemented or required to be implemented to ensure that runoff within and from common interest developments, including areas managed by associations and mobile home parks, and meets the objectives of this section and Order.

- (a) BMP Implementation: Each Copermittee must implement or require implementation of management measures based on a review of pertinent factors, including:
  - (i) Maintenance duties and procedures typically used by CIA/HOA maintenance associations within its jurisdiction;
  - (ii) Whether streets and storm drains are publicly or privately owned within the CIA/HOA or mobile home park;
  - (iii) Whether the CIA/HOA area or mobile home park has been identified as a high priority residential area based on an evaluation of the site potential to generate pollutants contributing to a 303(d) listed waterbody or an observed action level exceedance;
  - (iv) Other activities conducted or authorized by the HOA that may pose a significant risk to inland receiving waters.

(b) Legal Authority and Enforcement: <u>By July 1, 2012</u>, each Copermittee must review, and if necessary update, its Municipal Code to verify that they have the legal authority to implement and enforce its ordinances within CIA/HOA areas and mobile home parks.

#### (5) Privately Owned Unpaved Roads Maintenance

- (a) The Copermittees must require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control during maintenance activities on privately owned unpaved roads, particularly in or adjacent to stream channels or wetlands.
- (b) The Copermittees must enforce their ordinances against illegal construction and maintenance grading activities on privately owned unpaved roads, so as to prevent impacts to water quality.

#### d. RETROFITTING EXISTING DEVELOPMENT

Each Copermittee must develop and implement a retrofitting program that meets the requirements of this section. The goals of the existing development retrofitting program are to reduce impacts from hydromodification, promote LID, support riparian and aquatic habitat restoration, reduce the discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevent discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards. Where feasible, at the discretion of the Copermittee, the existing development retrofitting program may be coordinated with flood control projects and other infrastructure improvement programs.

- (1) The Copermittee(s) must identify and inventory existing areas of development (i.e. municipal, industrial, commercial, residential) as candidates for retrofitting. Potential retrofitting candidates must include but are not limited to:
  - (a) Areas of development that generate pollutants of concern to a TMDL or an ESA;
  - (b) Receiving waters that are channelized or otherwise hardened;
  - (c) Areas of development tributary to receiving waters that are channelized or otherwise hardened;
  - (d) Areas of development tributary to receiving waters that are significantly eroded;
  - (e) Areas of development tributary to an ASBS or SWQPA; and
- (2) Each Copermittee must evaluate and rank the inventoried areas of existing developments to prioritize retrofitting. Criteria for evaluation must include but is not limited to:

- (a) Feasibility;
- (b) Cost effectiveness;
- (c) Pollutant removal effectiveness, including reducing pollutants exceeding action level;
- (d) Tributary area potentially treated;
- (e) Maintenance requirements;
- (f) Landowner cooperation;
- (g) Neighborhood acceptance;
- (h) Aesthetic qualities;
- (i) Efficacy at addressing concern; and
- (j) Potential improvements on public health and safety
- (3) Each Copermittee must consider the results of the evaluation in prioritizing work plans for the following year in accordance with Sections G.1 and J. Highly feasible projects expected to benefit water quality should be given a high priority to implement source control and treatment control BMPs. Where feasible, the retrofit projects may be designed in accordance with the SSMP requirements within sections F.1.d.(3) through F.1.d.(8) and the Hydromodification requirements in Section F.1.h.
- (4) The Copermittees must cooperate with private landowners to encourage site specific retrofitting projects. The Copermittee must consider the following practices in cooperating and encouraging private landowners to retrofit their existing development:
  - (a) Demonstration retrofit projects;
  - (b) Retrofits on public land and easements that treat runoff from private developments;
  - (c) Education and outreach;
  - (d) Subsidies for retrofit projects;
  - (e) Requiring retrofit projects as enforcement, mitigation or ordinance compliance;
  - (f) Public and private partnerships; and
  - (g) Fees for existing discharges to the MS4 and reduction of fees for retrofit implementation.
- (5) The completed retrofit BMPs must be tracked in accordance with Section F.1.f. Retrofit BMPs on publicly owned properties must be inspected per section F.1.f. Privately owned retrofit BMPs must be inspected as needed to ensure proper operation and maintenance.
- (6) Where constraints on retrofitting preclude effective BMP deployment on existing developments at locations critical to protect receiving waters (as identified in section F.3.d.(1)), a Copermittee may propose a regional mitigation project to improve water quality. Such regional projects may include but are not limited to:

- (a) Regional water quality treatment BMPs;
- (b) Urban creek or wetlands restoration and preservation;
- (c) Daylighting and restoring underground creeks;
- (d) Localized rainfall storage and reuse to the extent such projects are fully protective of downstream water rights;
- (e) Hydromodification project; and
- (f) Removal of invasive plant species.
- (7) A retrofit project or regional mitigation project may qualify as a Watershed Water Quality Activity provided it meets the requirements in section G. Watershed Workplan.

#### 4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION

Each Copermittee must implement a program that meets the requirements of this section to actively detect and eliminate illicit discharges and disposal into the MS4. The program must address all types of illicit discharges and connections excluding those non-storm water discharges not prohibited by the Copermittee in accordance with section B of this Order.

#### a. PREVENT AND DETECT ILLICIT DISCHARGES AND CONNECTIONS

Each Copermittee must implement measures to prevent and detect illicit discharges to the MS4.

- (1) Legal Authority: Each Copermittee must retain legal authority to prevent and eliminate illicit discharges and connections to the MS4.
- (2) Inspections: Each Copermittee must include use of appropriate Copermittee personnel and contractors to assist in identifying illicit discharges and connections during their daily activities.
  - (a) Visual inspections for illegal discharges and connections must be conducted during routine maintenance of all MS4 facilities.
  - (b) Copermittee staff and contractors conducting non-MS4 field operations must be trained to report suspected illegal discharges and connections to proper Copermittee staff.

#### **b. MAINTAIN MS4 MAP**

Each Copermittee must maintain an updated map of its entire MS4 and the corresponding drainage areas within its jurisdiction. The use of GIS is strongly

encouraged. The MS4 map must include all segments of the storm sewer system owned, operated, and maintained by the Copermittee, as well as all known locations of inlets that discharge and/or collect runoff into the Copermittee's MS4, all known locations of access points (i.e. manholes) to the Copermittee's MS4, all known locations of connections with other MS4s (e.g. Caltrans), and all known locations of all the outfalls that discharge runoff from the Copermittee's MS4. The accuracy of the MS4 map must be confirmed during dry weather field screening and analytical monitoring and must be updated at least annually. The MS4 map including any GIS layers must be submitted with the updated JRMP.

#### c. FACILITATE PUBLIC REPORTING OF ILLICIT DISCHARGES AND CONNECTIONS - PUBLIC HOTLINE

Each Copermittee must promote, publicize and facilitate public reporting of illicit discharges or water quality impacts associated with discharges into or from MS4s. Each Copermittee must facilitate public reporting through development and operation of a public hotline. Public hotlines can be Copermittee-specific or shared by Copermittees. All storm water hotlines must be capable of receiving reports in both English and Spanish 24 hours per day and seven days per week. All reported incidents, and how each was resolved, must be summarized in each Copermittee's Annual Report.

#### d. DRY WEATHER FIELD SCREENING AND ANALYTICAL MONITORING

Each Copermittee must conduct dry weather field screening and analytical monitoring of MS4 outfalls and other portions of its MS4 within its jurisdiction to detect illicit discharges and connections in accordance with Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 in Attachment E of this Order.

#### e. INVESTIGATION / INSPECTION AND FOLLOW-UP

Each Copermittee must implement procedures to investigate and inspect portions of its MS4 that, based on the results of field screening, analytical monitoring, or other appropriate information, indicate a reasonable potential of containing illicit discharges, illicit connections, or other sources of pollutants in non-storm water.

(1) Develop response criteria for data: Each Copermittee must develop, update, and use numeric criteria action levels (or other actions level criteria where appropriate) to determine when follow-up investigations will be performed in response to water quality monitoring. The criteria must include required non-storm water action levels (see Section C) and a consideration of 303(d)listed waterbodies and environmentally sensitive areas (ESAs) as defined in Attachment C.

- (2) Respond to data: Each Copermittee must investigate portions of the MS4 for which water quality data or conditions indicates a potential illegal discharge or connection.
  - (a) Obvious illicit discharges (i.e. color, odor, or significant exceedances of action levels) must be investigated immediately.
  - (b) Field screen data: Within two business days of receiving dry weather field screening results that exceed action levels, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must either initiate an investigation to identify the source of the discharge or document the rationale for why the discharge does not pose a threat to water quality and does not need further investigation. This documentation must be included in the Annual Report.
  - (c) Analytical data: Within five business days of receiving analytical laboratory results that exceed action levels, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must either initiate an investigation to identify the source of the discharge or document the rationale for why the discharge does not pose a threat to water quality and does not need further investigation. This documentation must be included in the Annual Report.
- (3) Respond to notifications: Each Copermittee must respond to and resolve each reported incident (e.g., public hotline, staff notification, etc.) made to the Copermittee in a timely manner. Criteria may be developed to assess the validity of, and prioritize the response to, each report.

#### f. ELIMINATION OF ILLICIT DISCHARGES AND CONNECTIONS

Each Copermittee must take immediate action to initiate steps necessary to eliminate all detected illicit discharges, illicit discharge sources, and illicit connections after detection within its jurisdiction. Elimination measures may include an escalating series of enforcement actions for those illicit discharges that are not a serious threat to public health or the environment. Illicit discharges that pose a serious threat to the public's health or the environment must be eliminated immediately.

#### g. ENFORCE ORDINANCES

Each Copermittee must implement and enforce its ordinances, orders, or other legal authority to prevent illicit discharges and connections to its MS4 and to eliminate detected illicit discharges and connections to its MS4.

#### h. PREVENT AND RESPOND TO SEWAGE SPILLS (INCLUDING FROM PRIVATE LATERALS AND FAILING SEPTIC SYSTEMS) AND OTHER SPILLS

DRAFT

Each Copermittee must implement management measures and procedures (including a notification mechanism) to prevent, respond to, contain and clean up all sewage (see below) and other spills that may discharge into its MS4 from any source (including private laterals and failing septic systems). Copermittees must coordinate with spill response teams to prevent entry of spills into the MS4 and contamination of surface water, ground water and soil. Each Copermittee must coordinate spill prevention, containment and response activities throughout all appropriate departments, programs and agencies so that maximum water quality protection is available at all times.

#### 5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT

Each Copermittee must incorporate a mechanism for public participation in the updating, development, and implementation of the JRMP.

#### 6. EDUCATION COMPONENT

Each Copermittee must implement education programs to (1) measurably increase the knowledge regarding MS4s, impacts of runoff on receiving waters, and potential BMP solutions for the target audience; and (2) to measurably change the behavior of target communities and thereby reduce pollutants in storm water discharges and eliminate prohibited non-storm water discharges to MS4s and the environment. At a minimum, the education programs must meet the requirements of this section and address the following target communities:

- Copermittee Departments and Personnel
- New Development / Redevelopment Project Applicants, Developers, Contractors, Property Owners, and other Responsible Parties
- Construction Site Owners and Operators
- Commercial Owners and Operators
- Industrial Owners and Operators
- Residential Community and General Public
- Quasi-Governmental Agencies / Districts (i.e., educational institutions, water districts, sanitation districts, etc.)

#### a. General Requirements

(1) At a minimum, the Copermittee education programs must educate each target community on the following topics:

- (a) Applicable water quality laws, regulations, permits, and requirements;
- (b) Best management practices;
- (c) General runoff concepts;
- (d) Existing water quality, including local water quality conditions, impaired waterbodies and environmentally sensitive areas; and
- (e) Other topics, such as public reporting mechanisms, water conservation, low-impact development techniques, and public health and vector issues associated with runoff.
- (2) Each Copermittee must implement educational activities, public information activities, and other appropriate activities to facilitate the proper management and disposal of used oil and toxic materials.

#### b. Specific Requirements

- (1) Copermittee Departments and Personnel
  - (a) Each Copermittee must implement an education program so its staff and contractors (and Planning Boards and Elected Officials, if applicable) responsible for implementing the requirements of this Order have an understanding of the following topics as applicable to their responsibilities:
    - (i) Applicable water quality laws and regulations;
    - The potential effects and impacts that Copermittee departments and personnel activities related to their job duties can have on water quality);
    - (iii) Plan review policies and procedures to verify consistent application;
    - (iv) Methods of minimizing impacts to receiving water quality resulting from development, construction, and other potential pollutant generating activities;
    - (v) Proper implementation of erosion and sediment control, source control, treatment control, and other BMPs to minimize the impacts to receiving water quality resulting from development, construction, and other potential pollutant generating activities;
    - (vi) Applicable recordkeeping and tracking mechanisms;
    - (vii) Inspection and enforcement procedures, BMP implementation, and review of monitoring data.
  - (b) Each Copermittee must train its staff responsible for oversight and conducting storm water compliance inspections and enforcement of construction activities (e.g. construction, building, code enforcement, grading review staffs, inspectors, and other responsible construction staff) annually prior to the rainy season.

(c) Each Copermittee must train its staff responsible for conducting storm water compliance inspections and enforcement of industrial and commercial facilities at least once a year.

#### (2) New Development / Redevelopment and Construction Sites

As early in the planning and development process as possible and all through the permitting and construction process, each Copermittee must notify parties responsible for the project about the importance of educating all construction workers in the field about storm water issues and BMPs, in addition to the topics under Section F.6.a.(1).

#### (3) Commercial and Industrial Sites / Sources

At least once during the five-year period of this Order, each Copermittee must notify the owner/operator of each of its inventoried commercial and industrial site/source of the BMP requirements applicable to the site/source.

#### (4) Residential and General Public

Each Copermittee shall collaboratively conduct or participate in development and implementation of a program to educate residential and general public target communities. The Copermittee residential and general public education programs must address potential pollutant generating activities (e.g., car washing, mobile operations, yard maintenance) and pollutant generating products (e.g., pesticides, fertilizers, household chemicals). The target audiences of the residential and general public education programs must include underserved target audiences (e.g., disadvantaged communities), residents and managers of CIA/HOA areas, and owners and residents of mobile home parks.

#### G. WATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN

Each Copermittee must collaborate with other Copermittees to develop and implement a Watershed Water Quality Workplan (Watershed Workplan) to identify, prioritize, address, and mitigate the highest priority water quality issues/pollutants in the Upper Santa Margarita Watershed.

#### 1. Watershed Workplan Components:

The work plan must, at a minimum:

**a.** Characterize the receiving water quality in the watershed. Characterization must include assessment and analysis of regularly collected water quality data, reports, monitoring and analysis generated in accordance with the requirements

## of the Receiving Waters Monitoring and Reporting Program, as well as applicable information available from other public and private organizations. This characterization must include an updated watershed map.

DRAFT

- b. Identify and prioritize water quality problem(s) in terms of constituents by location, in the watershed's receiving waters. In identifying water quality problem(s), the Copermittees must, at a minimum, give consideration to TMDLs, receiving waters listed on the CWA section 303(d) list, waters with persistent violations of water quality standards, toxicity, or other impacts to beneficial uses, and other pertinent conditions.
- c. Identify the likely sources, pollutant discharges and/or other factors causing the highest water quality problem(s) within the watershed. Efforts to determine such sources must include, but not be limited to: use of information from the construction, industrial/commercial, municipal, and residential source identification programs required within the JRMP of this Order; water quality monitoring data collected as part of the Receiving Water Monitoring and Reporting Program required by this Order, and additional focused water quality monitoring to identify specific sources within the watershed.
- d. Develop a watershed BMP implementation strategy to attain receiving water quality objectives in the identified highest priority water quality problem(s) and locations. The BMP implementation strategy must include a schedule for implementation of the BMP projects to abate specific receiving water quality problems and a list of criteria to be used to evaluate BMP effectiveness. Identified watershed water quality problems may be the result of jurisdictional discharges that will need to be addressed with BMPs applied in a specific jurisdiction in order to generate a benefit to the watershed. This implementation strategy must include a map of implemented and proposed BMPs.
- e. Develop a strategy to monitor improvements in receiving water quality directly resulting from implementation of the BMPs described in the Watershed Workplan. The monitoring strategy must review the necessary data to report on the measured pollutant reduction that results from proper BMP implementation. Monitoring must, at a minimum, be conducted in the receiving water to demonstrate reduction in pollutant concentrations and progression towards attainment of receiving water quality objectives.
- f. Establish a schedule for development and implementation of the Watershed strategy outlined in the Workplan. The schedule must, at a minimum, include forecasted dates of planned actions to address Provisions E.2(a) through E.2(e) and dates for watershed review meetings through the remaining portion of this Permit cycle. Annual watershed workplan review meetings must be open to the public and appropriately publically noticed such that interested parties may come and provide comments on the watershed program.

- 2. Watershed Workplan Implementation Watershed Copermittee's must implement the Watershed Workplan within 90 days of submittal unless otherwise directed by the San Diego Water Board.
- 3. Copermittee Collaboration Watershed Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement the accepted Watershed Workplan. Watershed Copermittee collaboration must include frequent regularly scheduled meetings. The Copermittees must pursue efforts to obtain any interagency agreements, or other coordination efforts, with non-Copermittee owners of the MS4 (such as Caltrans, Native American tribes, and school districts) to control the contribution of pollutants from one portion of the shared MS4 to another portion of the shared MS4. The Copermittees must, as appropriate, participate in watershed management efforts to address water quality issues within the entire Santa Margarita Watershed (such as the County of San Diego and U.S. Marine Corps Camp Pendleton).
- 4. Public Participation Watershed Copermittees must implement a watershedspecific public participation mechanism within each watershed. A required component of the watershed-specific public participation mechanism must be a minimum 30-day public review of and opportunity to comment on the Watershed Workplan prior to submittal to the San Diego Water Board. The Workplan must include a description of the public participation mechanisms to be used and identification of the persons or entities anticipated to be involved during the development and implementation of the Watershed Workplan.
- 5. Watershed Workplan Review and Updates Watershed Copermittees must review and update the Watershed Workplan annually to identify needed changes to the prioritized water quality problem(s) listed in the workplan. All updates to the Watershed Workplan must be presented during an Annual Watershed Review Meeting. Annual Watershed Review Meetings must occur once every calendar year and be conducted by the Watershed Copermittees. Annual Watershed Review Meetings must be open to the public and adequately noticed. Individual Watershed Copermittees must also review and modify their jurisdictional programs and JRMP Annual Reports, as necessary, so that they are consistent with the updated Watershed Workplan.
- 6. Pyrethroid Toxicity Reduction Evaluation The Watershed Copermittees must incorporate the pyrethroid pollutant reduction program<sup>17</sup> into the Watershed Workplan. The pyrethroid pollutant reduction program must include the following elements:
  - **a.** Pursue state and federal regulatory change.
  - b. Implement a set of source controls targeted specifically at urban pyrethroid use,
  - c. Through the annual reporting process, monitor the implementation of those

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The pyrethroid pollutant reduction program is described in the "Riverside County – Santa Margarita Region Pyrethroid Source Identification Toxicity Reduction Evaluation, Final Phase II Report", January 2009 by MACTEC.

controls, assess effectiveness, and identify sources or areas where additional effort is needed,

DRAFT

- d. Implement additional controls as needed,
- **e.** Continue to monitor implementation, as well as conditions within the target receiving waters, assess effectiveness, and re-evaluate control programs.

#### H. FISCAL ANALYSIS

- **1.** Secure Resources: Each Copermittee must exercise its full authority to secure the resources necessary to meet all requirements of this Order.
- 2. Annual Analysis: Each Copermittee must conduct an annual fiscal analysis of the necessary capital and operation and maintenance expenditures necessary to accomplish the activities of the programs required by this Order. The analysis must include estimated expenditures for the current reporting period, the preceding period, and the next reporting period.
  - **a.** Each analysis must include a description of the source of funds that are proposed to meet the necessary expenditures.
  - **b.** Each analysis must include a narrative description of circumstances resulting in a 25 percent or greater annual change for any budget line items.
- **3.** Annual Reporting: Each Copermittee must submit its annual fiscal analysis with the annual JRMP report.

#### I. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS

- 1. The waste load allocations (WLAs) of fully approved and adopted TMDLs are incorporated as Water Quality Based Effluent Limitations on a pollutant by pollutant, watershed by watershed basis. Early TMDL requirements, including monitoring, may be required and inserted into this Order pursuant to Finding E.10.
- 2. The Cities of Wildomar and Murrieta must comply with the requirements and WLAs assigned to the discharges from their MS4s contributing to the Lake Elsinore/Canyon Lake (San Jacinto Watershed) Nutrient TMDLs as specified in Section VI.D.2 of the Santa Ana Water Board's Order R8-2010-0033 and subsequent revisions thereto.

#### J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING

Beginning with the Annual Report due in 2013, each Copermittee must annually assess and report upon the effectiveness of its JRMP and Watershed Workplan implementation to (1) reduce the discharge of storm water pollutants from its MS4 to

the MEP; (2) prohibit non-stormwater discharges; and (3) prevent runoff discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

DRAFT

#### 1. Program Effectiveness Assessments

#### a. IDENTIFY EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENTS

With the JRMP and Watershed Workplan submittal, each Copermittee must establish assessment measures or methods for each of the six outcome levels described by CASQA<sup>18</sup>, using data from each JRMP program component, the MRP, and the Watershed Workplan.

- (1) Assessment interval: For each established assessment measure or method, an assessment interval must be established as appropriate to the measure or method.
- (2) Projected Timeframe: For each established assessment measure or method, each Copermittee must identify the projected timeframe within which the associated outcome level can adequately assess change.

#### **b. PERFORM ASSESSMENTS**

- (1) Annually: Each year, the Copermittee must perform each applicable assessment based on the associated assessment interval, and determine whether the desired outcome has been met;
- (2) With the submittal of the Report of Waste Discharge, the Copermittees must determine whether their program implementation is resulting in the protection and/or improvement of water quality through an Integrated Assessment;

#### 2. Respond to Assessments

a. Where the assessments indicate that the desired outcome level has not been achieved at the end of the projected timeframe, the Copermittee must review its applicable activities and BMPs to identify any modifications and improvements needed to maximize effectiveness, as necessary to comply with this Order. If the Copermittee determines that the existing activities/BMPs are adequate, or that the projected timeframe should be extended, justification and an updated timeframe for attainment of the outcome level must be provided in the Annual Report.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Effectiveness assessment outcome levels as defined by CASQA are defined in Attachment C of this Order. See "*Municipal Stormwater Program Effectiveness Assessment Guidance*" (CASQA, May 2007) for guidance for assessing program activities at the various outcome levels.

- **b.** Each Copermittee must develop and implement a work plan and schedule to address any program modifications and improvements in response to the findings of its assessment. The work plan and schedule must be provided and updated with the applicable Annual Report. The work plan must include, at a minimum, the following:
  - (1) The problems and priorities identified during the assessment;
  - (2) A list of priority pollutants and known or suspected sources;
  - (3) A brief description of the strategy employed to reduce, eliminate or mitigate the negative impacts;
  - (4) A description and schedule for new and/or modified BMPs. The schedule is to include dates for significant milestones;
  - (5) A description of how the selected activities will address an identified high priority problem. This will include a description of the expected effectiveness and benefits of the new and/or modified BMPs;
  - (6) A description of implementation effectiveness metrics;
  - (7) A description of how efficacy results will be used to modify priorities and implementation; and
  - (8) A review of past activities implemented, progress in meeting water quality standards, and planned program adjustments.

#### 3. Assessment and Response Reporting

Each Copermittee must include a summary of its effectiveness assessments within each Annual Report. Beginning with the FY 2012-2013 Annual Report, the Program Effectiveness reporting must include:

- **a.** The results of each of the effectiveness assessments performed pursuant to J.1.b, including the demonstrated CASQA effectiveness level(s);
- b. Responses to effectiveness assessments; A description of any program modifications planned in accordance with section J.2, including the work plan and identified schedule for implementation. The description must include the basis for determining that each modified activity and/or BMP represents an improvement expected to result in improved water quality;
- **c.** A description of any steps to be implemented to improve the Copermittee's ability to assess program effectiveness.

#### K. REPORTING

The Copermittees may propose alternate reporting criteria and schedules, as part of their updated JRMP, for the Executive Officer's acceptance.

#### 1. Runoff Management Plans

#### a. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PLANS

- (1) The written account of the overall program to be conducted by each Copermittee to meet the jurisdictional requirements of section F of this Order is referred to as the Jurisdictional Runoff Management Plan (JRMP). Each Copermittee must revise and update its existing JRMP so that it describes all activities the Copermittee will undertake to implement the requirements of this Order. Each Copermittee must submit its updated and revised JRMP to the San Diego Water Board no later than June 30, 2012.
- (2) At a minimum, each Copermittee's JRMP must be updated and revised to demonstrate compliance with each applicable section of this Order.

#### **b.** WATERSHED WORKPLANS

Copermittees must update and revise the Watershed Workplan to describe any changes in water quality problems or priorities, and any necessary change to actions Copermittees will take to implement jurisdictional or watershed BMPs to address those identified. The Copermittees must assemble and submit the Watershed Workplan to the San Diego Water Board no later than June 30, 2012, and must implement the Workplan within 90 days unless otherwise directed by the San Diego Water Board.

#### 2. Other Required Reports and Plans

#### a. SSMP UPDATES

- (1) Copermittees must submit their updated SSMP in accordance with the applicable requirements of section F.1 with the JRMP by June 30, 2012.
- (2) Within 180 days of determination that the SSMP is in compliance with this Order's provisions, each Copermittee must amend its ordinances consistent with the SSMP and implement the updated SSMP. Any amended or new ordinances must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board within 30 days of adoption.
#### b. HMP

- (1) By June 30, 2013, the Copermittees must submit to the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer a draft HMP that has been reviewed by the public, including identification of the appropriate limiting range of flow rates in accordance with the applicable requirements of section F.1.h.
- (2) Within 180 of receiving San Diego Water Board comments on the draft HMP, the Copermittees must submit a final HMP that addressed the San Diego Water Board's comments.
- (3) Within 90 days of receiving a finding of adequacy from the Executive Officer each Copermittee must incorporate and implement the HMP for all Priority Development Projects.
- (4) Prior to acceptance of the HMP by the San Diego Water Board, the early implementation measures likely to be included in the HMP shall be encouraged by the Copermittees.

#### c. REPORT OF WASTE DISCHARGE

The Copermittees must submit to the San Diego Water Board, no later than <u>180</u> <u>days in advance of the expiration date of this Order</u>, a Report of Waste Discharge (ROWD) as an application for issuance of new waste discharge requirements. The fourth annual report for this Order may supplement the ROWD, provided the ROWD contains the minimum information below.

At a minimum, the ROWD must include the following: (1) Proposed changes to the Copermittees' runoff management programs; (2) Proposed changes to monitoring programs; (3) Justification for proposed changes; (4) Name and mailing addresses of the Copermittees; (5) Names and titles of primary contacts of the Copermittees; (6) Any other information necessary for the reissuance of this Order and (7) Any other information required by federal regulations for permit reapplications.

#### 3. Annual Reports

#### a. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP) ANNUAL REPORTS

(1) Each Copermittee must generate individual JRMP Annual Reports that cover implementation of its jurisdictional activities during the past annual reporting period. Each Annual Report must verify and document compliance with this Order as directed in this section. Each Copermittee must retain records in accordance with the Standard Provisions in Attachment B of this Order,

## DRAFT that document compliance with e

available for review, that document compliance with each requirement of this Order. The reporting period for these annual reports must be the previous fiscal year.

- (2) Each Copermittee must submit its JRMP Annual Reports to the San Diego Water Board by October 31of each year, beginning on <u>October 31, 2013</u>.
- (3) Each JRMP Annual Report must contain, at a minimum, the following information, as applicable to the Copermittee:
  - (a) Information required to be reported annually in Section H (Fiscal Analysis) of this Order;
  - (b) Information required to be reported annually in Section J (Program Effectiveness) of this Order;
  - (c) The completed Reporting Checklist found in Attachment D, and
  - (d) Information for each program component as described in the following Table 9:

Program Component	Reporting Requirement
New Development	1. All updated relevant sections of the General Plan and environmental review process and a description of any planned updates within the next annual reporting period, if applicable
	<ul> <li>2. All revisions to the SSMP, including where applicable:</li> <li>(a) Identification and summary of where the SSMP fails to meet the requirements of this Order;</li> </ul>
	(b) Updated procedures for identifying pollutants of concern for each Priority Development Project;
	<ul> <li>(c) Updated treatment BMP ranking matrix; and</li> <li>(d) Updated site design and treatment control BMP design standards;</li> </ul>
	3. Number of Priority Development Projects reviewed and approved during the reporting period. Brief description of BMPs required at approved Priority Development Projects. Verification that site design, source control, and treatment BMPs were required on all applicable Priority Development Projects;
	4. Name and location of all Priority Development Projects that were granted a waiver from implementing LID BMPs pursuant to section F.1.d.(4) during the reporting period;
	5. Updated watershed-based BMP maintenance tracking database of approved treatment control BMPs and treatment control BMP maintenance within its jurisdiction, including updates to the list of high-priority Priority Development Projects; and verification that the requirements of this Order were met during the reporting period.

#### Table 9. Annual Reporting Requirements

## <u>DRAFT</u>

Program Component	Reporting Requirement
New Development	<ul> <li>6. Name and brief description of all approved Priority Development Projects required to implement hydrologic control measures in compliance with section F.1.h including a brief description of the management measures planned to protect downstream beneficial uses and prevent adverse physical changes to downstream stream channels;</li> <li>7. Number and description of all enforcement activities applicable to the new development and redevelopment component and a summary of the effectiveness of those activities;</li> </ul>
Construction	<ol> <li>All updated relevant ordinances and description of planned ordinance updates within the next annual reporting period, if applicable;</li> <li>A description of any changes to procedures used for identifying priorities for inspecting sites and enforcing control measures that</li> </ol>
	the characteristics of soils and receiving water quality;
Municipal	<ul> <li>3. Any changes to the designated minimum and enhanced BMPs;</li> <li>4. Summary of the inspection program, including the following information: <ul> <li>(a) Total number and date of inspections conducted at each facility;</li> <li>(b) Number, date, and types of enforcement actions by facility;</li> <li>(c) Brief description of each high-level enforcement actions at construction sites including the effectiveness of the enforcement. Supporting paper (or electronic) files must be maintained by the Copermittees and made available upon San Diego Water Board request. Supporting files must include a record of inspection dates, the results of each inspection , photographs (if any), and a summary of any enforcement actions taken.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Municipai	<ol> <li>Dpdated source inventory;</li> <li>2.All changes to the designated municipal BMPs;</li> <li>3. Descriptions of any changes to procedures to assure that flood management projects assess the impacts on the water quality of receiving water bodies;</li> <li>4. Summary and assessment of BMPs retrofits implemented at flood control structures, including:         <ul> <li>(a) List of projects retrofitted; and</li> <li>(b) List and description of structures evaluated for retrofitting;</li> </ul> </li> </ol>
	<ul> <li>(c) List of structures still needing to be evaluated and the schedule for evaluation.;</li> <li>5. Summary of the municipal structural treatment control operations and maintenance activities, including: <ul> <li>(a) Number of inspections and types of facilities; and</li> <li>(b) Summary of findings;</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

# DRAFT

Program Component	Reporting Requirement
Municipal	6. Summary of the MS4 and MS4 facilities operations and
	(a) Number and types of facilities maintained:
	(a) Number and types of facilities maintained, (b) Amount of material removed: and
	(c) List of facilities planned for bi-annual inspections and the
	justification;
	7. Summary of the municipal areas/programs inspection activities, including:
	(a) Number and date of inspections conducted at each facility;
	(c) The BMP violations identified during the inspection by facility;
	<ul> <li>(d) Number, date and types of enforcement actions by facility;</li> <li>(e) Summary of inspection findings and follow-up activities for each facility:</li> </ul>
	8. Description of activities implemented to address sewage infiltration into the MS4;
	9. Description of BMPs and their implementation for unpaved roads construction and maintenance.
Commercial /	1. Updated inventory of commercial / industrial sources;
Industrial	2. Summary of the inspection program, including the following
	information:
	(a) Number and date of inspections conducted at each facility or mobile business;;
	(c) The BMP violations identified during the inspection by facility;
	(d) Number, date, and types of enforcement actions by facility or mobile business;
	(e) Brief description of each high-level enforcement actions at commercial/industrial sites including the effectiveness of the enforcement and follow-up activities for each facility;.
	3. All changes to designated minimum and enhanced BMPs;
	4. A list of industrial sites, including each name, address, and SIC
	code, that the Copermittee suspects may require coverage under
	the General Industrial Permit, but has not submitted an NOI;
Residential	1. All updated minimum BMPs required for residential areas and activities;
	2. Quantification and summary of applicable runoff and storm
	water enforcement actions within residential areas and activities;
	3. Description of efforts to manage runoff and storm water
	pollution in common interest areas and mobile home parks;
Retrofitting Existing Development	1. Updated inventory and prioritization of existing developments identified as candidates for retrofitting.
	2 Description of efforts to retrofit existing developments during the
	reporting year.

## **DRAFT**

Program Component	Reporting Requirement
Retrofitting Existing Development	3. Description of efforts taken to encourage private landowners to retrofit existing development.
	4. A list of all retrofit projects that have been implemented, including site location, a description of the retrofit project, pollutants expected to be treated, and the tributary acreage of runoff that will be treated.
	5. Any proposed retrofit or regional mitigation projects and timelines for future implementation.
	6. Any proposed changes to the Copermittee's overall retrofitting program.
Illicit Discharge Detection and	1. Any changes to the legal authority to implement Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination activities;
Elimination	2. Any Changes to the established investigation procedures;
	3. Any changes to public reporting mechanisms, including phone numbers and web pages;
	4. Summaries of illicit discharges (including spills and water quality data events) and how each significant case was resolved;
	5. A description of instances when field screening and analytical data exceeded action levels, including those instances for which no investigation was conducted;
	6. A description of follow-up and enforcement actions taken in response to investigations of illicit discharges and a description of the outcome of the investigation/enforcement actions;
Workplans	Updated workplans including priorities, strategy, implementation schedule and effectiveness evaluation;

- (4) Each JRMP Annual Report must also include the following information regarding non-storm water discharges (see Section B.2. of this Order):
  - (a) Identification of non-storm water discharge categories identified as a source of pollutants to waters of the U.S;
  - (b) A description of any updates to ordinances, orders, or similar means to prohibit non-storm water discharge categories identified under section B.2 above ;
  - (c) Identification of any control measures to be required and implemented for non-storm water discharge categories identified as needing controls by the San Diego Water Board; and
  - (d) A description of a program to address pollutants from non-emergency fire fighting flows identified by the Copermittee to be significant sources of pollutants.

<u>DRAFT</u>

#### 4. Interim Reporting Requirements

For the reporting periods, prior to submittal of the JRMP, Each JRMP Annual Report must be submitted in accordance with the requirements and deadlines described in Order No. 2004-001.

#### 5. Universal Reporting Requirements

All submittals must include an executive summary, introduction, conclusion, recommendations, and signed certified statement. Each Copermittee must submit a signed certified statement covering its responsibilities for each applicable submittal. The Principal Copermittee must submit a signed certified statement covering its responsibilities for each applicable submittal and the sections of the submittals for which it is responsible.

#### L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS

Modifications of JRMPs and/or Watershed Workplan may be initiated by the Executive Officer of the San Diego Water Board or by the Copermittees. Requests by Copermittees must be made to the Executive Officer, and must be submitted during the annual review process. Requests for modifications should be incorporated, as appropriate, into the Annual Reports or other deliverables required or allowed under this Order.

- 1. Minor modifications to JRMPs, and/or Watershed Workplan, may be accepted by the Executive Officer where the Executive Officer finds the proposed modification complies with all discharge prohibitions, receiving water limitations, and other requirements of this Order.
- **2.** Proposed modifications that are not minor require amendment of this Order in accordance with this Order's rules, policies, and procedures.

#### M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES

Within <u>180 days of adoption</u> of this Order, the Copermittees must designate the Principal Copermittee and notify the San Diego Water Board of the name of the Principal Copermittee. The Principal Copermittee must, at a minimum:

- 1. Serve as liaison between the Copermittees and the San Diego Water Board on general permit issues, and when necessary and appropriate, represent the Copermittees before the San Diego Water Board.
- **2.** Coordinate permit activities among the Copermittees and facilitate collaboration on the development and implementation of programs required under this Order.

# **3.** Produce and submit documents and reports as required by section K of this Order and Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 in Attachment E of this Order.

DRAFT

# N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING PROGRAM

Pursuant to CWC section 13267, the Copermittees must comply with all the requirements contained in Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 in Attachment E of this Order.

# O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND NOTIFICATIONS

- 1. Each Copermittee must comply with Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications contained in Attachment B of this Order. This includes 24 hour/5 day reporting requirements for any instance of non-compliance with this Order as described in section 5.e of Attachment B.
- 2. All plans, reports and subsequent amendments submitted in compliance with this Order must be implemented immediately (or as otherwise specified). All submittals by Copermittees must be adequate to implement the requirements of this Order.

I, David W. Gibson, Executive Officer, do hereby certify the foregoing is a full, true, and correct copy of an Order adopted by the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region, on October 13, 2010.

\\TENTATIVE\\

David W. Gibson Executive Officer





#### ATTACHMENT A

#### **BASIN PLAN PROHIBITIONS**

California Water Code Section 13243 provides that a Regional Board, in a water quality control plan, may specify certain conditions or areas where the discharge of waste or certain types of waste is not permitted. The following discharge prohibitions are applicable to any person, as defined by Section 13050(c) of the California Water Code, who is a citizen, domiciliary, or political agency or entity of California whose activities in California could affect the quality of waters of the state within the boundaries of the San Diego Region.

- 1. The discharge of waste to waters of the state in a manner causing, or threatening to cause a condition of pollution, contamination or nuisance as defined in California Water Code Section 13050, is prohibited.
- 2. The discharge of waste to land, except as authorized by waste discharge requirements or the terms described in California Water Code Section 13264 is prohibited.
- 3. The discharge of pollutants or dredged or fill material to waters of the United States except as authorized by a NPDES permit or a dredged or fill material permit (subject to the exemption described in California Water Code Section 13376) is prohibited.
- 4. Discharges of recycled water to lakes or reservoirs used for municipal water supply or to inland surface water tributaries thereto are prohibited, unless this Regional Board issues a NPDES permit authorizing such a discharge; the proposed discharge has been approved by the State Department of Health Services and the operating agency of the impacted reservoir; and the discharger has an approved fail-safe long-term disposal alternative.
- 5. The discharge of waste to inland surface waters, except in cases where the quality of the discharge complies with applicable receiving water quality objectives, is prohibited. Allowances for dilution may be made at the discretion of the Regional Board. Consideration would include streamflow data, the degree of treatment provided and safety measures to ensure reliability of facility performance. As an example, discharge of secondary effluent would probably be permitted if streamflow provided 100:1 dilution capability.
- 6. The discharge of waste in a manner causing flow, ponding, or surfacing on lands not owned or under the control of the discharger is prohibited, unless the discharge is authorized by the Regional Board.
- 7. The dumping, deposition, or discharge of waste directly into waters of the state, or adjacent to such waters in any manner which may permit its being transported into the waters, is prohibited unless authorized by the Regional Board.
- 8. Any discharge to a storm water conveyance system that is not composed entirely of "storm water" is prohibited unless authorized by the Regional Board. [The federal regulations, 40 CFR 122.26(b)(13), define storm water as storm water

#### A-2 DRAFT

runoff, snow melt runoff, and surface runoff and drainage. 40 CFR 122.26(b)(2) defines an illicit discharge as any discharge to a storm water conveyance system that is not composed entirely of storm water except discharges pursuant to a NPDES permit and discharges resulting from fire fighting activities. [§122.26 amended at 56 FR 56553, November 5, 1991; 57 FR 11412, April 2, 1992].

- 9. The unauthorized discharge of treated or untreated sewage to waters of the state or to a storm water conveyance system is prohibited.
- 10. The discharge of industrial wastes to conventional septic tank/subsurface disposal systems, except as authorized by the terms described in California Water Code Section 13264, is prohibited.
- 11. The discharge of radioactive wastes amenable to alternative methods of disposal into the waters of the state is prohibited.
- 12. The discharge of any radiological, chemical, or biological warfare agent into waters of the state is prohibited.
- 13. The discharge of waste into a natural or excavated site below historic water levels is prohibited unless the discharge is authorized by the Regional Board.
- 14. The discharge of sand, silt, clay, or other earthen materials from any activity, including land grading and construction, in quantities which cause deleterious bottom deposits, turbidity or discoloration in waters of the state or which unreasonably affect, or threaten to affect, beneficial uses of such waters is prohibited.
- 15. The discharge of treated or untreated sewage from vessels to Mission Bay, Oceanside Harbor, Dana Point Harbor, or other small boat harbors is prohibited.

B-1 DRAFT

#### ATTACHMENT B

#### STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND NOTIFICATIONS

#### 1. STANDARD PROVISIONS – PERMIT COMPLIANCE [40 CFR 122.41]

- (a) Duty to comply [40 CFR 122.41(a)].
  - (1) The Copermittee must comply with all of the conditions of this Order. Any noncompliance constitutes a violation of the Clean Water Act (CWA) and the California Water Code (CWC) and is grounds for enforcement action, for permit termination, revocation and reissuance, or modification; or denial of a permit renewal application.
  - (2) The Copermittee shall comply with effluent standards or prohibitions established under section 307(a) of the CWA toxic pollutants and with standards for sewage sludge use or disposal established under section 405(d) of the CWA within the time provided in the regulations that establish these standards or prohibitions or standards for sewage sludge use or disposal, even if the Order has not yet been modified to incorporate the requirement.
- (b) Need to halt or reduce activity not a defense [40 CFR 122.41(c)]. It shall not be a defense for the Copermittee in an enforcement action that it would have been necessary to halt or reduce the permitted activity in order to maintain compliance with the conditions of this Order.
- (c) Duty to mitigate [40 CFR 122.41(d)]. The Copermittee shall take all reasonable steps to minimize or prevent any discharge or prevent any discharge or sludge use or disposal in violation of this Order that has a reasonable likelihood of adversely affecting human health or the environment.
- (d) Proper operation and maintenance [40 CFR 122.41(e)]. The Copermittee shall at all times properly operate and maintain all facilities and systems of treatment and control (and related appurtenances) which are installed or used by the Copermittee to achieve compliance with the conditions of this Order. Proper operation and maintenance also includes adequate laboratory controls and appropriate quality assurance procedures. This provision requires the operation of back-up or auxiliary facilities or similar systems that are installed by the Copermittee only when necessary to achieve compliance with the conditions of this Order.
- (e) Property rights [40 CFR 122.41(g)].
  - (1) This Order does not convey any property rights of any sort or any exclusive privilege.
  - (2) The issuance of this Order does not authorize any injury to persons or property or invasion of other private rights, or any infringement of State or local law or regulations.
- (f) Inspection and entry [40 CFR 122.41(i)]. The Copermittee shall allow the Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region (Regional Board), State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB), United States Environmental Protection Agency

ATTACHMENT B: STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND NOTIFICATIONS

#### B-2 DRAFT

(USEPA), and/or their authorized representatives (including an authorized contractor acting as their representative), upon presentation of credentials and other documents as may be required by law, to:

- Enter upon the Copermittee's premises where a regulated facility or activity is located or conducted, or where records must be kept under the conditions of this Order;
- (2) Have access to and copy, at reasonable times, any records that must be kept under the conditions of this Order;
- (3) Inspect and photograph, at reasonable times, any facilities, equipment (including monitoring and control equipment), practices, or operations regulated or required under this Order; and
- (4) Sample or monitor, at reasonable times, for the purpose of assuring Order compliance or as otherwise authorized by the CWA or the CWC, any substances or parameters at any location.
- (g) Bypass [40 CFR 122.41(m)]
  - (1) Definitions:
    - i) "Bypass" means the intentional diversion of waste streams from any portion of a treatment facility.
    - ii) "Severe property damage" means substantial physical damage to property, damage to the treatment facilities, which causes them to become inoperable, or substantial and permanent loss of natural resources that can reasonably be expected to occur in the absence of a bypass. Severe property damage does not mean economic loss caused by delays in production.
  - (2) Bypass not exceeding limitations The Copermittee may allow any bypass to occur which does not cause exceedances of effluent limitations, but only if it also is for essential maintenance to assure efficient operation. These bypasses are not subject to the provisions listed in Standard Provisions – Permit Compliance (g)(3), (g)(4) and (g)(5) below.
  - (3) Prohibition of Bypass Bypass is prohibited, and the Regional Board may take enforcement action against a Copermittee for bypass, unless:
    - i) Bypass was unavoidable to prevent loss of life, personal injury, or severe property damage;
    - ii) There were no feasible alternatives to the bypass, such as the use of auxiliary treatment facilities, retention of untreated wastes, or maintenance during normal periods of equipment downtime. This condition is not satisfied if adequate back-up equipment should have been installed in the exercise of reasonable engineering judgment to prevent a bypass which occurred during normal periods of equipment downtime or preventive maintenance; and
    - iii) The Copermittee submitted notice as required under Standard Provisions Permit Compliance (g)(3) above.
  - (4) Notice
    - i) Anticipated bypass. If the Copermittee knows in advance of the need for a

#### B-3 DRAFT

bypass, it shall submit a notice, if possible at least ten days before the date of the bypass.

- ii) Unanticipated bypass. The Copermittee shall submit notice of an unanticipated bypass as required in Standard Provisions 5(e) below (24-hour notice).
- (h) Upset [40 CFR 122.41(n)] Upset means an exceptional incident in which there is unintentional and temporary noncompliance with technology based effluent limitations because of factors beyond the reasonable control of the Copermittee. An upset does not include noncompliance to the extent caused by operational error, improperly designed treatment facilities, inadequate treatment facilities, lack of preventive maintenance, or careless or improper operation.
  - (1) Effect of an upset. An upset constitutes an affirmative defense to an action brought for noncompliance with such technology based permit effluent limitations if the requirements of Standard Provisions – Permit Compliance (h)(2) below are met. No determination made during administrative review of claims that noncompliance was caused by upset, and before an action for noncompliance, is final administrative action subject to judicial review.
  - (2) Conditions necessary for a demonstration of upset. A Copermittee who wishes to establish the affirmative defense of upset shall demonstrate, through properly signed, contemporaneous operating logs, or other relevant evidence that:
    - i) An upset occurred and that the Copermittee can identify the cause(s) of the upset;
    - ii) The permitted facility was at the time being properly operated;
    - iii) The Copermittee submitted notice of the upset as required in Standard Provisions – Permit Compliance (5)(e)(ii)(B) below (24-hour notice); and
    - iv) The Copermittee complied with any remedial measures required under Standard Provisions Permit Compliance 1(c) above.
  - (3) Burden of Proof. In any enforcement proceeding, the Copermittee seeking to establish the occurrence of an upset has the burden of proof.

#### 2. STANDARD PROVISIONS – PERMIT ACTION

- (a) General [40 CFR 122.41(f)] This Order may be modified, revoked and reissued, or terminated for cause. The filing of a request by the Copermittee for modification, revocation and reissuance, or termination, or a notification of planned changes or anticipated noncompliance does not stay any Order condition.
- (b) *Duty to reapply* [40 CFR 122.41(b)]. If the Copermittee wishes to continue an activity regulated by this Order after the expiration date of this Order, the Copermittee must apply for and obtain new permit.
- (c) *Transfers*. This Order is not transferable to any person except after notice to the Regional Board. The Regional Board may require modification or revocation and reissuance of the Order to change the name of the Copermittee and incorporate such other requirements as may be necessary under the CWA and the CWC.

ATTACHMENT B: STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND NOTIFICATIONS

#### 3. STANDARD PROVISIONS – MONITORING

- (a) Samples and measurements taken for the purpose of monitoring shall be representative of the monitored activity. [40 CFR Section 122.41 (j) (1)]
- (b) Monitoring results must be conducted according to test procedures under 40 CFR Part 136, or in the case of sludge use or disposal, approved under 40 CFR Part 136 unless otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 503 unless other test procedures have been specified in this Order [40 CFR Section 122.41(j)(4)][40 CFR Section 122.44(i)(1)(iv)].

#### 4. STANDARD PROVISIONS – RECORDS

- (a) Except for records of monitoring information required by this Order related to the Copermittee's sewage sludge use and disposal activities, which shall be retained for a period of at least five years (or longer as required by 40 CFR Part 503), the Copermittee shall retain records of all monitoring information, including all calibration and maintenance records and all original strip chart recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation, copies of all reports required by this Order, and records of all data used to complete the application for this Order, for a period of at least three (3) years from the date of the sample, measurement, report or application, This period may be extended by request of the Regional Water Board Executive Officer at any rime [40 CFR Section 122.41(j)(2)].
- (b) Records of monitoring information [40 CFR 122.41(j) (3)] shall include:
  - (1) The date, exact place, and time of sampling or measurements;
  - (2) The individual(s) who performed the sampling or measurements;
  - (3) The date(s) analyses were performed;
  - (4) The individual(s) who performed the analyses;
  - (5) The analytical techniques or methods used; and
  - (6) The results of such analyses.
- (c) *Claims of confidentiality* [40 CFR Section 122.7(b)] of the following information will be denied:
  - (1) The name and address of any permit applicant or Copermittee; and
  - (2) Permit applications and attachments, permits and effluent data.

#### 5. STANDARD PROVISIONS - REPORTING

(a) Duty to provide information [40 CFR 122.41(h)]. The Copermittee shall furnish to the Regional Board, SWRCB, or USEPA within a reasonable time, any information which the Regional Board, SWRCB, or USPEA may request to determine whether cause exists for modifying, revoking and reissuing, or terminating this Order or to determine compliance with this Order. Upon request, the Copermittee shall also furnish to the Regional Board, SWRCB, or USEPA, copies of records required to be kept by this Order.

#### B-5 DRAFT

- (b) Signatory and Certification Requirements [40 CFR 122.41(k)]
  - All applications, reports, or information submitted to the Regional Board, SWRCB, or USEPA shall be signed and certified in accordance with Standard Provisions – Reporting 5(b)ii), 5(b)iii), 5(b)iv), and 5(b) (see 40 CFR 122.22)
  - (2) *Applications* [40 CFR 122.22(a)(3)] All permit applications shall be signed by either a principal executive officer or ranking elected official.
  - (3) Reports [40 CFR 122.22(b)]. All reports required by this Order, and other information requested by the Regional Board, SWRCB, or USEPA shall be signed by a person described in Standard Provisions – Reporting 5(b)(2) above, or by a duly authorized representative of that person. A person is a duly authorized representative only if:
    - i) The authorization is made in writing by a person described in Standard Provisions-Reporting 5(b)(2) above;
    - ii) The authorization specifies either an individual or a position having responsibility for the overall operation of the regulated facility or activity, such as the position of plant manager, operator of a well or a well field, superintendent, position of equivalent responsibility, or an individual or position having overall responsibility for environmental matters for the company. (A duly authorized representative may thus be either a named individual or any individual occupying a named position.); and,
    - iii) The written authorization is submitted to the Regional Water Board and State Water Board.
  - (4) Changes to authorization [40 CFR Section 122.22(c)] If an authorization under Standard Provisions – Reporting 5(b)(3)of this reporting requirement is no longer accurate because a different individual or position has responsibility for the overall operation of the facility, a new authorization satisfying the requirements of Standard Provisions – Reporting 5(b)(3) above must be submitted to the Regional Water Board and State Water Board prior to or together with any reports, information, or applications to be signed by an authorized representative.
  - (5) Certification [40 CFR Section 122.22(d)] Any person signing a document under Standard Provisions – Reporting 5(b)(2), or 5(b)(3) above shall make the following certification:

"I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gather and evaluate the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering the information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and imprisonment for knowing violations."

(c) Monitoring reports. [40 CFR 122.41(I)(4)]

#### October 13, 2010

(1) Monitoring results shall be reported at the intervals specified in the Receiving Waters and Runoff Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2009-0002.

B-6

DRAFT

- (2) Monitoring results must be reported on a Discharge Monitoring Report (DMR) form or forms provided or specified by the Regional Board or SWRCB for reporting results of mentoring of sludge use or disposal practices.
- (3) If the Copermittee monitors any pollutant more frequently than required by this Order using test procedures approved under 40 CFR Part 136 or, in the case of sludge use or disposal, approved under 40 CFR Part 136 unless otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 503, or as specified in this Order, the results of this monitoring shall be included in the calculation and reporting of the data submitted in the DMR or sludge reporting form specified by the Regional Board.
- (4) Calculations for all limitations, which require averaging of measurements, shall utilize an arithmetic mean unless otherwise specified in this Order.
- (d) Compliance schedules. [40 CFR Section 122.41(I)(5)] Reports of compliance or noncompliance with, or any progress reports on, interim and final requirements contained in any compliance schedule of this Order shall be submitted no later than 14 days following each schedule date.
- (e) Twenty-four hour reporting [40 CFR Section 122.41(I)(6)]
  - (1) The Copermittee shall report any noncompliance that may endanger health or the environment. Any information shall be provided orally within 24 hours from the time the Copermittee becomes aware of the circumstances. A written submission shall also be provided within five (5) days of the time the Copermittee becomes aware of the circumstances. The written submission shall contain a description of the noncompliance and its cause; the period of noncompliance, including exact dates and times, and if the noncompliance has not been corrected, the anticipated time it is expected to continue; and steps taken or planned to reduce, eliminate, and prevent reoccurrence of the noncompliance.
  - (2) The following shall be included as information, which must be reported within 24 hours under this paragraph:
    - i) Any unanticipated bypass that exceeds any effluent limitation in the Order (See 40 CFR 122.41(g)).
    - ii) Any upset which exceeds any effluent limitation in this Order.
  - (3) The Regional Board may waive the above-required written report under this provision on a case-by-case basis if the oral report has been received within 24 hours.
- (f) Planned changes. [40 CFR Section 122.41(I)(1)] The Copermittee shall give notice to the Regional Board as soon as possible of any planned physical alterations or additions to the permitted facility. Notice is required under this provision only when:
  - (1) The alteration or addition to a permitted facility may meet one of the criteria for

#### B-7 DRAFT

determining whether a facility is a new source in 40 CFR 122.29(b); or

- (2) The alteration or addition could significantly change the nature or increase the quantity of pollutants discharged. This notification applies to pollutants, which are not subject to effluent limitations in this Order.
- (3) The alteration or addition results in a significant change in the Copermittee's sludge use or disposal practices, and such alteration, addition, or change may justify the application of permit conditions that are different from or absent in the existing Order, including notification of additional use or disposal sites not reported during the permit application process or not reported pursuant to an approved land application plan.
- (g) Anticipated noncompliance. [40 CFR Section 122.41(I)(7)] The Copermittee shall give advance notice to the Regional Board or SWRCB of any planned changes in the permitted facility or activity, which may result in noncompliance with Order requirements.
- (h) Other noncompliance [40 CFR Section 122.41(I) 7)] The Copermittee shall report all instances of noncompliance not reported under Standard Provisions 5(c), 5(d), and 5(e) above, at the time monitoring reports are submitted. The reports shall contain the information listed in Standard Provision – Reporting 5(e) above.
- (i) Other information [40 CFR Section 122.41(I)(8)] When the Copermittee becomes aware that it failed to submit any relevant facts in a permit application, or submitted incorrect information in a permit application or in any report to the Regional Board, SWRCB, or USEPA, the Copermittee shall promptly submit such facts or information.

#### 6. STANDARD PROVISIONS – ENFORCEMENT

(a) The Regional Board is authorized to enforce the terms of this permit under several provisions of the CWC, including, but not limited to, Sections 13385, 13386, and 13387.

#### 7. ADDITIONAL STANDARD PROVISIONS

- (a) Municipal separate storm sewer systems [40 CFR 122.42(c)]. The operator of a large or medium municipal separate storm sewer system or a municipal separate storm sewer that has been designated by the Director under 40 CFR 122.26(a)(1)(v) must submit an annual report by the anniversary of the date of the issuance of the permit for such system. The report shall include:
  - (1) The status of implementing the components of the storm water management program that are established as permit conditions;
  - (2) Proposed changes to the storm water management programs that are established as permit conditions. Such proposed changes shall be consistent with 40 CFR 122.26(d)(2)(iii); and
  - (3) Revisions, if necessary, to the assessment of controls and the fiscal analysis

#### B-8 DRAFT

reported in the permit application under 40 CFR 122.26(d)(2)(iv) and 40 CFR 122.26(d)(2)(v);

- (4) A summary of data, including monitoring data, that is accumulated throughout the reporting year;
- (5) Annual expenditures and budget for year following each annual report;
- (6) A summary describing the number and nature of enforcement actions, inspections, and public education programs; and
- (7) Identification of water quality improvements or degradation.
- (b) Storm water discharges [40 CFR 122.42(d)]. The initial permits for discharges composed entirely of storm water issued pursuant to 40 CFR 122.26(e)(7) shall require compliance with the conditions of the permit as expeditiously as practicable, but in no event later than three years after the date of issuance of the permit.
- (c) Other Effluent Limitations and Standards [40 CFR 122.44(b)(1)]. If any toxic effluent standard or prohibition (including any schedule of compliance specified in such effluent standard or prohibition) is promulgated under Section 307(a) of the CWA for a toxic pollutant which is present in the discharge and that standard or prohibition is more stringent than any limitation on the pollutant in this Order, the Regional Board may institute proceedings under these regulations to modify or revoke and reissue the Order to conform to the toxic effluent standard or prohibition.
- (d) Discharge is a privilege [CWC section 13263(g)]. No discharge of waste into the waters of the State, whether or not such discharge is made pursuant to waste discharge requirements, shall create a vested right to continue such discharge. All discharges of waste into waters of the State are privileges, not rights.
- (e) *Review and revision of Order* [CWC section 13263(e)]. Upon application by any affected person, or on its own motion, the Regional Board may review and revise this permit.
- (f) *Termination or modification of Order* [CWC section13381]. This permit may be terminated or modified for causes, including, but not limited to, all of the following:
  - (1) Violation of any condition contained in this Order.
  - (2) Obtaining this Order by misrepresentation, or failure to disclose fully all relevant facts.
  - (3) A change in any condition that requires either a temporary or permanent reduction or elimination of the permitted discharge.
- (g) *Transfers*. When this Order is transferred to a new owner or operator, such requirements as may be necessary under the CWC may be incorporated into this Order.
- (h) Conditions not stayed. The filing of a request by the Copermittee for modification, revocation and reissuance, or termination of this Order, or a notification of planned change in or anticipated noncompliance with this Order does not stay any condition of this Order.

- (i) *Availability*. A copy of this Order shall be kept at a readily accessible location and shall be available to on-site personnel at all times.
- (j) Duty to minimize or correct adverse impacts. The Copermittees shall take all reasonable steps to minimize or correct any adverse impact on the environment resulting from noncompliance with this Order, including such accelerated or additional monitoring as may be necessary to determine the nature and impact of the noncompliance.
- (k) Interim Effluent Limitations. The Copermittee shall comply with any interim effluent limitations as established by addendum, enforcement action, or revised waste discharge requirements which have been, or may be, adopted by this Regional Board.
- Responsibilities, liabilities, legal action, penalties [CWC sections 13385 and 13387]. The Porter-Cologne Water Quality Control Act provides for civil and criminal penalties comparable to, and in some cases greater than, those provided for under the CWA.

Nothing in this Order shall be construed to protect the Copermittee from its liabilities under federal, state, or local laws.

Except as provided for in 40CFR 122.41(m) and (n), nothing in this Order shall be construed to relieve the Copermittee from civil or criminal penalties for noncompliance.

Nothing in this Order shall be construed to preclude the institution of any legal action or relieve the Copermittee from any responsibilities, liabilities, or penalties to which the Copermittee is or may be subject to under Section 311 of the CWA.

Nothing in this Order shall be construed to preclude institution of any legal action or relieve the Copermittee from any responsibilities, liabilities, or penalties established pursuant to any applicable state law or regulation under authoring preserved by Section 510 of the CWA.

- (m) *Noncompliance*. Any noncompliance with this Order constitutes violation of the CWC and is grounds for denial of an application for modification of the Order (also see 40 CFR 122.41(a).
- (n) Director. For purposes of this Order, the term "Director" used in parts of 40 CFR incorporated into this Order by reference and/or applicable to this Order shall have the same meaning as the term "Regional Board" used elsewhere in this Order, except that in 40 CFR 122.41(h) and (I), "Director" shall mean "Regional Board, SWRCB, and USEPA."
- (o) The Regional Board has, in prior years, issued a limited number of individual NPDES permits for non-storm water discharges to MS4s. The Regional Board or SWRCB may in the future, upon prior notice to the Copermittee(s), issue an NPDES permit for any non-storm water discharge (or class of non-storm water discharges) to a MS4. Copermittees may prohibit any non-storm water discharge (or class of non-storm water discharges) to a MS4 that is authorized under such separate NPDES permits.

ATTACHMENT B: STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND NOTIFICATIONS

#### B-10 DRAFT

- (p) Effective date. This Order shall become effective on the date of its adoption provided the USEPA has no objection. If the USEPA objects to its issuance, this Order shall not become effective until such objection is withdrawn. This Order supersedes Order No. 2001-01 upon the effective date of this Order.
- (q) *Expiration*. This Order expires five years after adoption.
- (r) Continuation of expired order [23 CCR 2235.4]. After this Order expires, the terms and conditions of this Order are automatically continued pending issuance of a new permit if all requirements of the federal NPDES regulations on the continuation of expired permits (40 CFR 122.6) are complied with.
- (s) Applications. Any application submitted by a Copermittee for reissuance or modification of this Order shall satisfy all applicable requirements specified in federal regulations as well as any additional requirements for submittal of a Report of Waste Discharge specified in the CWC and the California Code of Regulations.
- (t) Confidentiality. Except as provided for in 40 CFR 122.7, no information or documents submitted in accordance with or in application for this Order will be considered confidential, and all such information and documents shall be available for review by the public at the Regional Board office.
- (u) Severability. The provisions of this Order are severable, and if any provision of this Order, or the application of any provisions of this Order to any circumstance, is held invalid, the application of such provision to other circumstances and the remainder of this Order shall not be affected thereby.
- (v) Report submittal. The Copermittee shall submit reports and provide notifications as required by this Order to the following:

NORTHERN WATERSHED UNIT CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD SAN DIEGO REGION 9174 SKY PARK COURT, SUITE 100 SAN DIEGO CA 92123-4340 Telephone: (858) 467-2952 Fax: (858) 571-6972

EUGENE BROMLEY US ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY REGION IX PERMITS ISSUANCE SECTION (W-5-1) 75 HAWTHORNE STREET SAN FRANCISCO CA 94105

Unless otherwise directed, the Copermittee shall submit one hard copy for the official record and one electronic copy of each report required under this Order to the Regional Board and one electronic copy to the EPA.

C-1 DRAFT

#### ATTACHMENT C

#### ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

ADT	Average Daily Traffic
AMAL	Average Monthly Action Level
ASBS	Area of Special Biological Significance
AST	Active/Passive Sediment Treatment
BMP	Best Management Practice
Basin Plan	Water Quality Control Plan for the San Diego Basin
BU	Beneficial Use
CASQA	California Stormwater Quality Association
CEQA	California Environmental Quality Act
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CWA	Clean Water Act
CWC	California Water Code
CZARA	Coastal Zone Act Reauthorization Amendments of 1990
DAMP	Drainage Area Management Plan
DNQ	Detected, but not Quantified
EIA	Effective Impervious Area
ESAs	Environmentally Sensitive Areas
GIS	Geographic Information System
HMP	Hydromodification Management Plan
IBI	Index of Biotic Integrity
JRMP	Jurisdictional Runoff Management Plan
LID	Low Impact Development
MDAL	Maximum Daily Action Level
MEP	Maximum Extent Practicable
ML	Minimum Level
MS4	Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System
NOI	Notice of Intent
NPDES	National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System
Copermittees	County of Riverside, the 4 incorporated cities within the County of
	Riverside in the San Diego Region, and the Riverside County Flood
	Control District
RGOs	Retail Gasoline Outlets
ROWD	Riverside County Copermittees' Report of Waste Discharge
	(application for NPDES reissuance)
RWLs	Receiving Water Limitations
SAL	Storm Water Action Level
San Diego	California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region
Water Board	Oten dend to describe of the sting. On de
SIC	Standard Industrial Classification Code
SSIVIP State Deard	Standard Urban Storm Water Miligation Plan
	State Water Auglity Protocted Area
	State Water Quality Flotected Area
INDL	Total Maximum Dally Load

#### C-2 DRAFT

USEPA	United States Environmental Protection Agency
WLA	Waste Load Allocation
WQMP	Water Quality Management Plan
WRMP	Watershed Runoff Management Plan

#### DEFINITIONS

Active/Passive Sediment Treatment - Using mechanical, electrical or chemical means to flocculate or coagulate suspended sediment for removal from runoff from construction sites prior to discharge.

Anthropogenic Litter – Trash generated from human activities, not including sediment.

Average Monthly Action Level – the highest allowable average of daily discharges over a calendar month, calculated as the sum of all daily discharges measured during a calendar month divided by the number of daily discharges measured during that month.

**Basin Plan** – Water Quality Control Plan, San Diego Basin, Region 9, and amendments, developed by the Regional Board.

**Beneficial Uses** - The uses of water necessary for the survival or well being of man, plants, and wildlife. These uses of water serve to promote tangible and intangible economic, social, and environmental goals. "Beneficial Uses" of the waters of the State that may be protected include, but are not limited to, domestic, municipal, agricultural and industrial supply; power generation; recreation; aesthetic enjoyment; navigation; and preservation and enhancement of fish, wildlife, and other aquatic resources or preserves. Existing beneficial uses are uses that were attained in the surface or ground water on or after November 28, 1975; and potential beneficial uses are uses that would probably develop in future years through the implementation of various control measures. "Beneficial Uses" are equivalent to "Designated Uses" under federal law. [California Water Code Section 13050(f)].

**Best Management Practices (BMPs)** - Defined in 40 CFR 122.2 as schedules of activities, prohibitions of practices, maintenance procedures, and other management practices to prevent or reduce the pollution of waters of the United States. BMPs also include treatment requirements, operating procedures and practices to control plant site runoff, spillage or leaks, sludge or waste disposal, or drainage from raw material storage. In the case of municipal storm water permits, BMPs are typically used in place of numeric effluent limits.

**Bioassessment** - The use of biological community information to evaluate the biological integrity of a water body and its watershed. With respect to aquatic ecosystems, bioassessment is the collection and analysis of samples of the benthic macroinvertebrate community together with physical/habitat quality measurements associated with the sampling site and the watershed to evaluate the biological condition (i.e. biological integrity) of a water body.

**Biocriteria** - Under the CWA, numerical values or narrative expressions that define a desired biological condition for a water body that are legally enforceable. The USEPA

#### C-3 DRAFT

defines biocriteria as: "numerical values or narrative expressions that describe the reference biological integrity of aquatic communities inhabiting waters of a given designated aquatic life use... (that)...describe the characteristics of water body segments least impaired by human activities."

**Biofiltration -** refers to practices that use vegetation and amended soils to detain and treat runoff from impervious areas. Treatment is through filtration, infiltration, adsorption, ion exchange, and biological uptake of pollutants.

**Biological Integrity** - Defined in Karr J.R. and D.R. Dudley. 1981. Ecological perspective on water quality goals. <u>Environmental Management</u> 5:55-68 as: "A balanced, integrated, adaptive community of organisms having a species composition, diversity, and functional organization comparable to that of natural habitat of the region." Also referred to as ecosystem health.

Clean Water Act Section 402(p) [33 USC 1342(p)] - The federal statute requiring municipal and industrial dischargers to obtain NPDES permits for their discharges of storm water.

**Clean Water Act Section 303(d) Water Body** - An impaired water body in which water quality does not meet applicable water quality standards and/or is not expected to meet water quality standards, even after the application of technology based pollution controls required by the CWA. The discharge of runoff to these water bodies by the Copermittees is significant because these discharges can cause or contribute to violations of applicable water quality standards.

**Construction Site** – Any project, including projects requiring coverage under the General Construction Permit, that involves soil disturbing activities including, but not limited to, clearing, grading, disturbances to ground such as stockpiling, and excavation.

**Contamination** - As defined in the Porter-Cologne Water Quality Control Act, contamination is "an impairment of the quality of waters of the State by waste to a degree which creates a hazard to the public health through poisoning or through the spread of disease. 'Contamination' includes any equivalent effect resulting from the disposal of waste whether or not waters of the State are affected."

**Critical Channel Flow (Qc)** – The channel flow that produces the critical shear stress that initiates bed movement or that erodes the toe of channel banks. When measuring Qc, it should be based on the weakest boundary material – either bed or bank.

CWA – Federal Clean Water Act

CWC – California Water Code

**Daily Discharge** – Daily Discharge is defined as either: (1) the total mass of the constituent discharged over the calendar day or any 24 hour period that reasonably represents a calendar day for purposes of sampling (as specified in the permit), for a constituent with limitations expressed in units of mass or; (2) the unweighted arithmetic mean measurement of the constituent over the day for a constituent with limitations expressed in other units of measurement (e.g. concentration.)

#### C-4 DRAFT

The Daily Discharge may be determined by the analytical results of a composite sample taken over the course of one day (a calendar day, or other 24 hour period other than a day), or by the arithmetic mean of analytical results from one or more grab samples taken over the course of a day.

**Detected, but not Quantified** – those sample results less than the reporting level, but greater than or equal to the laboratory's Method of Detection Limit (MDL.)

**Development Projects** - Construction, rehabilitation, redevelopment, or reconstruction of any public or private residential project, industrial, commercial, or any other projects.

**Dilution Credit** – the amount of dilution granted to a discharger in the calculation of a WQBEL, based on the allowance of a specific mixing zone. It is calculated from the dilution ratio, or determined through conducting of a mixing zone study, or modeling of the discharge and receiving water.

Dry Season – May 1 through September 30 of each year.

**Dry Weather** – weather is considered dry if the preceding 72 hours has been without precipitation.

**Effectiveness Assessment Outcome Level 1** - Compliance with Activity-based Permit Requirements – Level 1 outcomes are those directly related to the implementation of specific activities prescribed by this Order or established pursuant to it.

**Effectiveness Assessment Outcome Level 2** - Changes in Attitudes, Knowledge, and Awareness – Level 2 outcomes are measured as increases in knowledge and awareness among target audiences such as residents, businesses, and municipal employees.

**Effectiveness Assessment Outcome Level 3** - Behavioral Change and BMP Implementation – Level 3 outcomes measure the effectiveness of activities in affecting behavioral change and BMP implementation.

**Effectiveness Assessment Outcome Level 4** - Load Reductions – Level 4 outcomes measure load reductions which quantify changes in the amounts of pollutants associated with specific sources before and after a BMP or other control measure is employed.

**Effectiveness Assessment Outcome Level 5** - Changes in Runoff and Discharge Quality – Level 5 outcomes are measured as changes in one or more specific constituents or stressors in discharges into or from MS4s.

**Effectiveness Assessment Outcome Level 6** - Changes in Receiving Water Quality – Level 6 outcomes measure changes to receiving water quality resulting from discharges into and from MS4s, and may be expressed through a variety of means such as compliance with water quality objectives or other regulatory benchmarks, protection of biological integrity, or beneficial use attainment.

**Enclosed Bays** – Enclosed bays are indentations along the coast that enclose an area of oceanic water within distinct headlands or harbor works. Enclosed bays include all

#### October 13, 2010

#### C-5 DRAFT

bays where the narrowest distance between the headlands or outermost bay works is less than 75 percent of the greatest dimension of the enclosed portion of the bay. Enclosed bays do not include inland surface waters or ocean waters.

**Erosion** – When land is diminished or worn away due to wind, water, or glacial ice. Often the eroded debris (silt or sediment) becomes a pollutant via storm water runoff. Erosion occurs naturally but can be intensified by land clearing activities such as farming, development, road building, and timber harvesting.

**Environmentally Sensitive Areas (ESAs)** - Areas that include but are not limited to all Clean Water Act Section 303(d) impaired water bodies; areas designated as Areas of Special Biological Significance by the State Water Resources Control Board (Water Quality Control Plan for the San Diego Basin (1994) and amendments); State Water Quality Protected Areas; water bodies designated with the RARE beneficial use by the State Water Resources Control Board (Water Quality Control Plan for the San Diego Basin (1994) and amendments); areas designated as preserves or their equivalent under the Natural Communities Conservation Program within the Cities and County of Orange; and any other equivalent environmentally sensitive areas which have been identified by the Copermittees.

**Estuaries** – waters, including coastal lagoons, located at the mouth of streams that serve as areas of mixing fresh and ocean waters. Coastal lagoons and mouths of streams that are temporarily separated from the ocean by sandbars shall be considered estuaries. Estuarine waters shall be considered to extend from a bay or the open ocean to a point upstream where there is no significant mixing of fresh water and ocean water. Estuaries do not include inland surface waters or ocean waters.

**Feasibility Analysis** – Detailed description of the selection process for the treatment control BMPs for a Priority Development Project, including justification of why one BMP is selected over another. For a Priority Development Project where a treatment control BMP with a low removal efficiency ranking (as identified by the Model SUSMP) is proposed, the analysis shall include a detailed and adequate justification exhibiting the reasons implementation of a treatment control BMP with a higher removal efficiency is infeasible for the Priority Development Project or portion of the Priority Development Project.

**Flow Duration** – The long-term period of time that flows occur above a threshold that causes significant sediment transport and may cause excessive erosion damage to creeks and streams (not a single storm event duration). The simplest way to visualize this is to consider a histogram of pre- and post-project flows using long-term records of hourly data. To maintain pre-project flow duration means that the total number of hours (counts) within each range of flows in a flow-duration histogram cannot increase between the pre- and post-project condition. Flow duration within the range of geomorphologically significant flows is important for managing erosion.

**GIS** – Geographic Information System

**Grading** - The cutting and/or filling of the land surface to a desired slope or elevation.

**Hazardous Material** – Any substance that poses a threat to human health or the environment due to its toxicity, corrosiveness, ignitability, explosive nature or chemical

#### C-6 DRAFT

reactivity. These also include materials named by the USEPA in 40 CFR 116 to be reported if a designated quantity of the material is spilled into the waters of the U.S. or emitted into the environment.

**Hazardous Waste** - Hazardous waste is defined as "any waste which, under Section 600 of Title 22 of this code, is required to be managed according to Chapter 30 of Division 4.5 of Title 22 of this code" [CCR Title 22, Division 4.5, Chapter 11, Article 1].

**Household Hazardous Waste** – Paints, cleaning products, and other wastes generated during home improvement or maintenance activities.

**Hydromodification** – The change in the natural watershed hydrologic processes and runoff characteristics (i.e., interception, infiltration, overland flow, interflow and groundwater flow) caused by urbanization or other land use changes that result in increased stream flows and sediment transport. In addition, alteration of stream and river channels, such as stream channelization, concrete lining, installation of dams and water impoundments, and excessive streambank and shoreline erosion are also considered hydromodification, due to their disruption of natural watershed hydrologic processes.

**Illicit Connection** – Any connection to the MS4 that conveys an illicit discharge.

**Illicit Discharge** - Any discharge to the MS4 that is not composed entirely of storm water except discharges pursuant to a NPDES permit and discharges resulting from fire fighting activities [40 CFR 122.26(b)(2)].

**Implementation Assessment** – Assessment conducted to determine the effectiveness of Copermittee programs and activities in achieving measurable targeted outcomes, and in determining whether priority sources of water quality problems are being effectively addressed.

**Inactive Slopes** – Slopes on which no grading or other soil disturbing activities are conducted for 10 or more days.

**Inland Surface Waters** – all surface waters of the State that do not include the ocean, enclosed bays, or estuaries.

**Integrated Assessment** – Assessment to be conducted to evaluate whether program implementation is properly targeted to and resulting in the protection and improvement of water quality.

**Jurisdictional Runoff Management Plan (JRMP)** – A written description of the specific jurisdictional runoff management measures and programs that each Copermittee will implement to comply with this Order and ensure that storm water pollutant discharges in runoff are reduced to the MEP and do not cause or contribute to a violation of water quality standards.

**Low Impact Development (LID)** – A storm water management and land development strategy that emphasizes conservation and the use of on-site natural features integrated with engineered, small-scale hydrologic controls to more closely reflect pre-development hydrologic functions.

#### C-7 DRAFT

**Maximum Daily Action Level (MDAL)** – is the highest allowable daily discharge of a pollutant, over a calendar day (or 24 hour period). For pollutants with action levels expressed in units of mass, the daily discharge is calculated as the total mass of the pollutant discharged over the day. For pollutants with action levels expressed in other units of measurement, the daily discharge is calculated as the arithmetic mean measurement of the pollutant over the day.

**Maximum Extent Practicable (MEP)** – The technology-based standard established by Congress in CWA section 402(p)(3)(B)(iii) for storm water that operators of MS4s must meet. Technology-based standards establish the level of pollutant reductions that dischargers must achieve, typically by treatment or by a combination of source control and treatment control BMPs. MEP generally emphasizes pollution prevention and source control BMPs primarily (as the first line of defense) in combination with treatment methods serving as a backup (additional line of defense). MEP considers economics and is generally, but not necessarily, less stringent than BAT. A definition for MEP is not provided either in the statute or in the regulations. Instead the definition of MEP is dynamic and will be defined by the following process over time: municipalities propose their definition of MEP by way of their runoff management programs. Their total collective and individual activities conducted pursuant to the runoff management programs becomes their proposal for MEP as it applies both to their overall effort, as well as to specific activities (e.g., MEP for street sweeping, or MEP for MS4 maintenance). In the absence of a proposal acceptable to the Regional Board, the Regional Board defines MEP.

In a memo dated February 11, 1993, entitled "Definition of Maximum Extent Practicable," Elizabeth Jennings, Senior Staff Counsel, SWRCB addressed the achievement of the MEP standard as follows:

"To achieve the MEP standard, municipalities must employ whatever Best Management Practices (BMPs) are technically feasible (i.e., are likely to be effective) and are not cost prohibitive. The major emphasis is on technical feasibility. Reducing pollutants to the MEP means choosing effective BMPs, and rejecting applicable BMPs only where other effective BMPs will serve the same purpose, or the BMPs would not be technically feasible, or the cost would be prohibitive. In selecting BMPs to achieve the MEP standard, the following factors may be useful to consider:

- a. Effectiveness: Will the BMPs address a pollutant (or pollutant source) of concern?
- b. Regulatory Compliance: Is the BMP in compliance with storm water regulations as well as other environmental regulations?
- c. Public Acceptance: Does the BMP have public support?
- d. Cost: Will the cost of implementing the BMP have a reasonable relationship to the pollution control benefits to be achieved?
- e. Technical Feasibility: Is the BMP technically feasible considering soils, geography, water resources, etc?

The final determination regarding whether a municipality has reduced pollutants to the maximum extent practicable can only be made by the Regional or State Water Boards, and not by the municipal discharger. If a municipality reviews a

#### C-8 DRAFT

lengthy menu of BMPs and chooses to select only a few of the least expensive, it is likely that MEP has not been met. On the other hand, if a municipal discharger employs all applicable BMPs except those where it can show that they are not technically feasible in the locality, or whose cost would exceed any benefit derived, it would have met the standard. Where a choice may be made between two BMPs that should provide generally comparable effectiveness, the discharger may choose the least expensive alternative and exclude the more expensive BMP. However, it would not be acceptable either to reject all BMPs that would address a pollutant source, or to pick a BMP base solely on cost, which would be clearly less effective. In selecting BMPs the municipality must make a serious attempt to comply and practical solutions may not be lightly rejected. In any case, the burden would be on the municipal discharger to show compliance with its permit. After selecting a menu of BMPs, it is the responsibility of the discharger to ensure that all BMPs are implemented."

**Minimum Level** – the concentration at which the entire analytical system must give a recognizable signal and acceptable calibration point. The ML is the concentration in a sample that is equivalent to the concentration of the lowest calibration standard analyzed by a specific analytical procedure, assuming that all the method sample weights, volumes and processing steps have been followed.

**Monitoring Year** – the monitoring year includes a full wet season and dry season, beginning annually on October 1<sup>st</sup> and ending on September 30<sup>th</sup>.

**Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4)** – A conveyance or system of conveyances (including roads with drainage systems, municipal streets, catch basins, curbs, gutters, ditches, man-made channels, or storm drains): (i) Owned or operated by a State, city, town, borough, county, parish, district, association, or other public body (created by or pursuant to State law) having jurisdiction over disposal of sewage, industrial wastes, storm water, or other wastes, including special districts under State law such as a sewer district, flood control district or drainage district, or similar entity, or an Indian tribe or an authorized Indian tribal organization, or designated and approved management agency under section 208 of the CWA that discharges to waters of the United States; (ii) Designated or used for collecting or conveying storm water; (iii) Which is not a combined sewer; (iv) Which is not part of the Publicly Owned Treatment Works (POTW) as defined at 40 CFR 122.26.

**National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES)** - The national program for issuing, modifying, revoking and reissuing, terminating, monitoring and enforcing permits, and imposing and enforcing pretreatment requirements, under Sections 307, 318, 402, and 405 of the CWA.

NOI - Notice of Intent

**Non-Storm Water** - All discharges to and from a MS4 that do not originate from precipitation events (i.e., all discharges from a MS4 other than storm water). Non-storm water includes illicit discharges, non-prohibited discharges, and NPDES permitted discharges.

**Nuisance** - As defined in the Porter-Cologne Water Quality Control Act a nuisance is "anything which meets all of the following requirements: 1) Is injurious to health, or is

#### C-9 DRAFT

indecent, or offensive to the senses, or an obstruction to the free use of property, so as to interfere with the comfortable enjoyment of life or property. 2) Affects at the same time an entire community or neighborhood, or any considerable number of persons, although the extent of the annoyance or damage inflicted upon individuals may be unequal. 3) Occurs during, or as a result of, the treatment or disposal of wastes."

**Ocean Waters** – the territorial marine waters of the State as defined by California law to the extent these waters are outside of enclosed bays, estuaries, and coastal lagoons. Discharges to ocean waters are regulated in accordance with the State Board's California Ocean Plan.

Order – Order No. R9-2009-0002 (NPDES No. CAS0108740)

**Person** - A person is defined as an individual, association, partnership, corporation, municipality, State or Federal agency, or an agent or employee thereof [40 CFR 122.2].

**Point Source** - Any discernible, confined, and discrete conveyance, including, but not limited to, any pipe, ditch, channel, tunnel, conduit, well, discrete fissure, container, rolling stock, concentrated animal feeding operations, landfill leachate collection systems, vessel, or other floating craft from which pollutants are or may be discharged. This term does not include return flows from irrigated agriculture or agricultural storm water runoff.

**Pollutant -** Any agent that may cause or contribute to the degradation of water quality such that a condition of pollution or contamination is created or aggravated.

**Pollution -** As defined in the Porter-Cologne Water Quality Control Act: "the alteration of the quality of the waters of the State by waste, to a degree that unreasonably affects the either of the following: 1) The waters for beneficial uses; or 2) Facilities that serve these beneficial uses." Pollution may include contamination.

**Pollutants of Concern** – Pollutants for which water bodies are listed as impaired under CWA section 303(d), pollutants associated with the land use type of a development, and/or pollutants commonly associated with runoff. Pollutants commonly associated with runoff include total suspended solids; sediment; pathogens (e.g., bacteria, viruses, protozoa); heavy metals (e.g., copper, lead, zinc, and cadmium); petroleum products and polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons; synthetic organics (e.g., pesticides, herbicides, and PCBs); nutrients (e.g., nitrogen and phosphorus fertilizers); oxygen-demanding substances (decaying vegetation, animal waste, and anthropogenic litter).

**Pollution Prevention** - Pollution prevention is defined as practices and processes that reduce or eliminate the generation of pollutants, in contrast to source control BMPs, treatment control BMPs, or disposal.

**Post-Construction BMPs** - A subset of BMPs including structural and non-structural controls which detain, retain, filter, or educate to prevent the release of pollutants to surface waters during the final functional life of developments.

**Pre-Project or Pre-Development Runoff Conditions (Discharge Rates, Durations, Etc.)** – Runoff conditions that exist onsite immediately before the planned development activities occur. This definition is not intended to be interpreted as that period before any

#### C-10 DRAFT

human-induced land activities occurred. This definition pertains to redevelopment as well as initial development.

Principal Copermittee - County of Orange

**Priority Development Projects** - New development and redevelopment project categories listed in Section F.1.d(2) of Order No. R9-2009-0002.

**Rainy Season** – (aka Wet Season) is the period of time from October 1 forward to April 30 when the San Diego region experiences the most rainfall.

Receiving Waters – Waters of the United States.

**Receiving Water Limitations (RWLs)** - Waste discharge requirements issued by the Regional Board typically include both: (1) "Effluent Limitations" (or "Discharge Limitations") that specify the technology-based or water-quality-based effluent limitations; and (2) "Receiving Water Limitations" that specify the water quality objectives in the Basin Plan as well as any other limitations necessary to attain those objectives. In summary, the "Receiving Water Limitations" provision is the provision used to implement the requirement of CWA section 301(b)(1)(C) that NPDES permits must include any more stringent limitations necessary to meet water quality standards.

**Redevelopment** - The creation, addition, and or replacement of impervious surface on an already developed site. Examples include the expansion of a building footprint, road widening, the addition to or replacement of a structure, and creation or addition of impervious surfaces. Replacement of impervious surfaces includes any activity that is not part of a routine maintenance activity where impervious material(s) are removed, exposing underlying soil during construction. Redevelopment does not include trenching and resurfacing associated with utility work; resurfacing existing roadways; new sidewalk construction, pedestrian ramps, or bikelane on existing roads; and routine replacement of damaged pavement, such as pothole repair.

**Retain** – to keep or hold in a particular place, condition, or position without discharge to surface waters.

**Runoff** - All flows in a storm water conveyance system that consists of the following components: (1) storm water (wet weather flows) and (2) non-storm water including dry weather flows.

**San Diego Water Board** – As used in this document the term "San Diego Water Board" is synonymous with the term "Regional Board" as defined in Water Code section 13050(b) and is intended to refer to the California Regional Water Quality Control Board for the San Diego Region as specified in Water Code Section 13200.

**Sediment -** Soil, sand, and minerals washed from land into water. Sediment resulting from anthropogenic sources (i.e. human induced land disturbance activities) is considered a pollutant. This Order regulates only the discharges of sediment from anthropogenic sources and does not regulate naturally occurring sources of sediment. Sediment can destroy fish-nesting areas, clog animal habitats, and cloud waters so that sunlight does not reach aquatic plants.

#### C-11 DRAFT

**Shared Treatment Control BMP** - BMPs used by multiple developments to infiltrate, filter, or treat the required volume or flow prior to discharge to a receiving water. This could include, for example, a treatment BMP at the end of an enclosed storm drain that collects runoff from several commercial developments.

**Source Control BMP** – Land use or site planning practices, or structural or nonstructural measures that aim to prevent runoff pollution by reducing the potential for contamination at the source of pollution. Source control BMPs minimize the contact between pollutants and runoff.

**State Water Quality Protection Area** – A nonterrestrial marine or estuarine area designated to protect marine species or biological communities from an undesirable alteration in natural water quality, including, but not limited to, areas of special biological significance that have been designated by the State Water Resources Control Board through its water quality control planning process. Areas of special biological significance are a subset of State Water Quality Protection Areas, and require special protection as determined by the State Water Resources Control Board pursuant to the California Ocean Plan adopted and reviewed pursuant to Article 4 (commencing with Section 13160) of Chapter 3 of Division 7 of the California Water Code and pursuant to the Water Quality Control Plan for Control of Temperature in the Coastal and Interstate Waters and Enclosed Bays and Estuaries of California (California Thermal Plan) adopted by the state board.

**Storm Water** – Per 40 CFR 122.26(b)(13), means storm water runoff, snowmelt runoff and surface runoff and drainage. Surface runoff and drainage pertains to runoff and drainage resulting from precipitation events.

**Standard Storm Water Mitigation Plan (SSMP)** – A plan developed to mitigate the impacts of runoff from Priority Development Projects.

**Third Party Inspectors -** Industrial and commercial facility inspectors who are not contracted or employed by a regulatory agency or group of regulatory agencies, such as the Regional Board or Copermittees. The third party inspector is not a regular facility employee self-inspecting their own facility. The third party inspector could be a contractor or consultant employed by a facility or group of businesses to conduct inspections.

**Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL)** - The maximum amount of a pollutant that can be discharged into a water body from all sources (point and non-point) and still maintain water quality standards. Under CWA section 303(d), TMDLs must be developed for all water bodies that do not meet water quality standards after application of technology-based controls.

**Toxicity** - Adverse responses of organisms to chemicals or physical agents ranging from mortality to physiological responses such as impaired reproduction or growth anomalies). The water quality objectives for toxicity provided in the Water Quality Control Plan, San Diego Basin, Region 9, (Basin Plan), state in part..."All waters shall be free of toxic substances in concentrations that are toxic to, or that produce detrimental physiological responses in human, plant, animal, or aquatic life....The survival of aquatic life in surface waters subjected to a waste discharge or other controllable water quality factors, shall not be less than that for the same water body in areas unaffected by the waste discharge".

#### C-12 DRAFT

**Treatment Control BMP** – Any engineered system designed to remove pollutants by simple gravity settling of particulate pollutants, filtration, biological uptake, media absorption or any other physical, biological, or chemical process.

**Unpaved Road** – is a long, narrow stretch without pavement used for traveling by motor passenger vehicle between two or more points. Unpaved roads are generally constructed of dirt, gravel, aggregate or macadam and may be improved or unimproved.

**Waste** - As defined in CWC Section 13050(d), "waste includes sewage and any and all other waste substances, liquid, solid, gaseous, or radioactive, associated with human habitation, or of human or animal origin, or from any producing, manufacturing, or processing operation, including waste placed within containers of whatever nature prior to, and for purposes of, disposal."

Article 2 of CCR Title 23, Chapter 15 (Chapter 15) contains a waste classification system that applies to solid and semi-solid waste, which cannot be discharged directly or indirectly to water of the state and which therefore must be discharged to land for treatment, storage, or disposal in accordance with Chapter 15. There are four classifications of waste (listed in order of highest to lowest threat to water quality): hazardous waste, designated waste, non-hazardous solid waste, and inert waste.

**Water Quality Assessment** – Assessment conducted to evaluate the condition of nonstorm water and storm water discharges, and the water bodies which receive these discharges.

Water Quality Objective - Numerical or narrative limits on constituents or characteristics of water designated to protect designated beneficial uses of the water. [California Water Code Section 13050 (h)]. California's water quality objectives are established by the State and Regional Water Boards in the Water Quality Control Plans. Numeric or narrative limits for pollutants or characteristics of water designed to protect the beneficial uses of the water. In other words, a water quality objective is the maximum concentration of a pollutant that can exist in a receiving water and still generally ensure that the beneficial uses of the receiving water remain protected (i.e., not impaired). Since water quality objectives are designed specifically to protect the beneficial uses, when the objectives are violated the beneficial uses are, by definition, no longer protected and become impaired. This is a fundamental concept under the Porter Cologne Act. Equally fundamental is Porter Cologne's definition of pollution. A condition of pollution exists when the water quality needed to support designated beneficial uses has become unreasonably affected or impaired; in other words, when the water quality objectives have been violated. These underlying definitions (regarding beneficial use protection) are the reason why all waste discharge requirements implementing the federal NPDES regulations require compliance with water guality objectives. (Water quality objectives are also called water quality criteria in the CWA.)

**Water Quality Standards** - The beneficial uses (e.g., swimming, fishing, municipal drinking water supply, etc.,) of water and the water quality objectives necessary to protect those uses.

Waters of the State - Any water, surface or underground, including saline waters within the boundaries of the State [CWC section 13050 (e)]. The definition of the Waters of the

#### C-13 DRAFT

State is broader than that for the Waters of the United States in that all water in the State is considered to be a Waters of the State regardless of circumstances or condition. Under this definition, a MS4 is always considered to be a Waters of the State.

Waters of the United States - As defined in the 40 CFR 122.2, the Waters of the U.S. are defined as: "(a) All waters, which are currently used, were used in the past, or may be susceptible to use in interstate or foreign commerce, including all waters which are subject to the ebb and flow of the tide; (b) All interstate waters, including interstate "wetlands;" (c) All other waters such as intrastate lakes, rivers, streams (including intermittent streams), mudflats, sandflats, "wetlands," sloughs, prairie potholes, wet meadows, playa lakes, or natural ponds the use, degradation or destruction of which would affect or could affect interstate or foreign commerce including any such waters: (1) Which are or could be used by interstate or foreign travelers for recreational or other purposes; (2) From which fish or shellfish are or could be taken and sold in interstate or foreign commerce; or (3) Which are used or could be used for industrial purposes by industries in interstate commerce; (d) All impoundments of waters otherwise defined as waters of the United States under this definition: (e) Tributaries of waters identified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this definition; (f) The territorial seas; and (g) "Wetlands" adjacent to waters (other than waters that are themselves wetlands) identified in paragraphs (a) through (f) of this definition. Waters of the United States do not include prior converted cropland. Notwithstanding the determination of an area's status as prior converted cropland by any other federal agency, for the purposes of the Clean Water Act, the final authority regarding Clean Water Act jurisdiction remains with the EPA."

**Watershed** - That geographical area which drains to a specified point on a water course, usually a confluence of streams or rivers (also known as drainage area, catchment, or river basin).

Watershed Runoff Management Plan (WRMP) – A written description of the specific watershed runoff management measures and programs that each watershed group of Copermittees will implement to comply with this Order and ensure that storm water pollutant discharges in runoff are reduced to the MEP and do not cause or contribute to a violation of water quality standards.

WDRs – Waste Discharge Requirements

#### D-1 DRAFT

#### ATTACHMENT D

#### SCHEDULED SUBMITTALS SUMMARY AND REPORTING CHECKLIST

Submittal	Permit Section	Completion Date	Frequency
Prohibitions on dry-weather discharges not	B.2	July 1, 2012, then in JRMP	Annual
listed in Section B.2		Annual Report	
Submit Certified Statement of Adequate	E.2	June 30, 2012	One time
Legal Authority			
Updated SSMP	F.1.d,	June 30, 2012	One time
	K.2.a		
Identify and remove barriers to LID implementation	F.1.d.(4)(a)(v)	With JRMP Annual Report	Annual
Hydromodification Management Plan	F.1.h.(5),	June 30, 2013	One Time
	K.2.b		for Draft
Flood Control Structure BMP Inventory and	F.3.a.(4)	With JRMP Annual Report	Annual
Evaluation			
Retrofitting Program	F.3.d.(3)	With JRMP Annual Report	Annual
Updated Watershed Workplans	G.1	June 30, 2012	One time
	K.1.b		
Fiscal Analysis	H.3	With JRMP Annual Report	Annual
Updated Jurisdictional Runoff Management Plans	K.1.a	June 30, 2012	One time
Report of Waste Discharge	K.2.c	At least 180 days prior to	One time
		expiration of this Order	
Principal Copermittee submits JRMP Annual	K.3.a.(2)	October 31, 2013 and	Annual
Reports to Regional Board		annually thereafter	
Principal Copermittee submits Notification of	М	180 days after adoption of	One Time
Principal Copermittee		the Order	

#### Jurisdictional Runoff Management Program Annual Report Checklist

In the JRMP Annual Report each Copermittee shall provide an Annual Report Checklist. The Annual Report Checklist must be no longer than 2 pages, be current as of the 1<sup>st</sup> day of the rainy season of that year, and include a signed certification statement. The Annual Report Summary Checklist must provide the following information:

#### Order Requirements Were All Requirements of this Order Met?

<u>Construction</u> Number of Active Sites Number of Inactive Sites Number of Sites Inspected Number of Inspections Number of Violations Number of Construction Enforcement Actions Taken

<u>New Development</u> Number of Development Plan Reviews Number of Grading Permits Issued Number of Projects Exempted from Interim/Final Hydromodification Requirements

Post Construction Development

Number of Priority Development Projects Number of SUSMP Required Post-Construction BMP Inspections Number of SUSMP Required Post-Construction BMP Violations Number of SUSMP Required Post-Construction BMP Enforcement Actions Taken

<u>Illicit Discharges and Connections</u> Number of IC/ID Inspections Number of IC/ID Detections by Staff Number of IC/ID Detections from the Public Number of IC/ID Eliminations Number of IC/ID Violations Number of IC/ID Enforcement Actions Taken

<u>MS4 Maintenance</u> Number of Inspections Conducted Amount of Waste Removed Total Miles of MS4 Inspected

<u>Municipal/Commercial/Industrial</u> Number of Facilities Number of Inspections Conducted Number of Facilities Inspected Number of Violations Number of Enforcement Actions Taken

#### Attachment E

#### RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING PROGRAM NO. R9-2010-0016

PURPOSE	2
IONITORING PROGRAM	2
Receiving Waters Monitoring Program	3
. Mass Loading Station (MLS) Monitoring	3
2. Stream Assessment Monitoring	6
<ol> <li>Follow-up Analysis and Actions</li> </ol>	9
Regional Monitoring Programs	10
Wet Weather MS4 Discharge Monitoring	11
Non-Storm Water Dry Weather Action Levels and IDDE	13
High Priority Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring	15
Special Studies	17
Monitoring Provisions	22
REPORTING PROGRAM	24
Monitoring Reporting	24
Interim Reporting Requirements	27
Reporting Dates and Frequencies	27
	PURPOSE         MONITORING PROGRAM         Receiving Waters Monitoring Program         Mass Loading Station (MLS) Monitoring         Stream Assessment Monitoring         Follow-up Analysis and Actions         Regional Monitoring Programs         Wet Weather MS4 Discharge Monitoring         Non-Storm Water Dry Weather Action Levels and IDDE         High Priority Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring         Special Studies         Monitoring Provisions         REPORTING PROGRAM         Monitoring Reporting         Interim Reporting Requirements         Reporting Dates and Frequencies

#### **DRAFT**

- 2 -

#### I. PURPOSE

- A. This Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program (MRP) is intended to meet the following goals:
  - 1. Assess compliance with Order No. R9-2010-0016;
  - 2. Measure and improve the effectiveness of the Copermittees' runoff management programs;
  - 3. Assess the chemical, physical, and biological impacts to receiving waters resulting from MS4 discharges;
  - 4. Characterize storm water discharges;
  - 5. Identify sources of specific pollutants;
  - 6. Prioritize drainage and sub-drainage areas that need management actions;
  - 7. Detect and eliminate illicit discharges and illicit connections to the MS4;
  - 8. Assess the overall health of receiving waters; and
  - 9. Provide information to implement required BMP improvements.
- B. This Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharges Monitoring and Reporting Program is designed to answer the following core management questions<sup>1</sup>:
  - 1. Are conditions in receiving waters protective, or likely to be protective, of beneficial uses?
  - 2. What is the extent and magnitude of the current or potential receiving water problems?
  - 3. What is the relative MS4 discharge contribution to the receiving water problem(s)?
  - 4. What are the sources of MS4 discharge that contribute to receiving water problem(s)?
  - 5. Are conditions in receiving waters getting better or worse?

#### II. MONITORING PROGRAM

The Monitoring Program is designed to assess the condition of receiving waters, monitor pollutants in storm and non-storm water effluent from the MS4, and conduct Special Studies to address conditions of concern. Where feasible, the Monitoring Program is designed to allow the Copermittees to combine required monitoring elements or efforts that are not mutually exclusive while still meeting the requirements of the Order.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Core management questions from "Model Monitoring Program for Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems in Southern California: A report from the Stormwater Monitoring Coalition's Model Monitoring Technical Committee." Technical Report No. 419. August 2004.
### A. Receiving Waters Monitoring Program

Each Copermittee must collaborate with the other Copermittees to develop, conduct, and report on a year-round watershed based Receiving Waters Monitoring Program. The monitoring program design, implementation, analysis, assessment, and reporting must be conducted on a watershed basis for the Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit (HU) and must be designed to meet the goals and answer the questions listed in section I above. The monitoring program must include the following components:

#### 1. MASS LOADING STATION (MLS) MONITORING

- a. Locations: The following existing mass loading stations must continue to be monitored: Lower Temecula Creek, Lower Murrieta Creek at the USGS Weir, and a permanent reference station.<sup>2</sup> Copermittees may propose, for San Diego Water Board review and approval, changing the location of a mass loading station.
- b. Frequency: Each mass loading station must be monitored each year three times during wet weather events and twice during dry weather flow conditions.
- c. Timing: Each mass loading station must be monitored for the first wet weather event of the season which meets USEPA's criteria described in 40 CFR 122.21(g)(7). Monitoring of the third wet weather event must be conducted after February 1. Dry weather mass loading monitoring events must be sampled at least three months apart between May and October. If flows are not evident for the second event, then sampling must be conducted during non-rain events in the following wet weather season.
- d. Protocols: Protocols for mass loading sampling and analysis including analytical methods, target reporting limits, and data reporting formats must be compatible with the State Water Resources Control Board's (State Water Board's) State Surface Water Ambient Monitoring Program (SWAMP). If the mass loading sampling and analysis are determined to be impracticable with the SWAMP standards, the Copermittees must provide a written explanation and discussion in the submittal of the Planned Monitoring Program. Wet weather samples must be time-weighted composites, collected for the duration of the entire runoff event. Where such monitoring is not practical, such as for large watersheds with significant groundwater recharge flows, composites must be collected at a minimum during the first 3 hours of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> A map depicting mass loading stations can be found in the Fact Sheet for Order R9-2010-0016.

flow. Dry weather event sampling must be time-weighted composites composed of 24 discrete hourly samples, whereby the mass loads of pollutants are calculated as the product of the composite sample concentration and the total volume of water discharged past the monitoring point during the time of sample collection.

- (1) Automatic samplers must be used to collect samples from mass loading stations.
- (2) Grab samples must be analyzed for temperature, pH, specific conductance, biochemical oxygen demand, oil and grease, E. coli, fecal coliform, enterococcus and for total petroleum hydrocarbons whenever a sheen is observed.
- e. Copermittees must measure or estimate flow rates and volumes for each mass loading station sampling event to determine mass loadings of pollutants. Data from nearby USGS gauging stations may be utilized, or flow rates may be estimated in accordance with the USEPA Storm Water Sampling Guidance Document (EPA-833-B-92-001), Section 3.2.1.
- f. In the event that the required number of sampling events are not conducted during one monitoring year at any given station, the Copermittees must provide a written explanation for the reduced number of sampling events in the subsequent Receiving Waters Monitoring Annual Report. The explanation must include, at a minimum, streamflow data from the nearest USGS gauging station, a full description of any equipment failures and subsequent remedies if applicable, efforts made to resample a future event, and any quality assurance or quality control issues encountered. The explanation must also include a description of steps taken to prevent further sampling failures.
- g. The following constituents must be analyzed for each monitoring event at each station:

Table 1. /	Analytical <sup>-</sup>	Testing fo	r Mass	Loading	(II.A.1	) and	Stream	As	sessment	(II.A.	2)

Conventionals, Nutrients,	Pesticides	Metals (Total and	Bacteriological		
Hydrocarbons		Dissolved)	(mass loading)		
<ul> <li>Total Dissolved Solids</li> <li>Total Suspended Solids</li> <li>Turbidity</li> <li>Total Hardness</li> <li>pH</li> <li>Specific Conductance</li> <li>Temperature</li> <li>Dissolved Oxygen</li> <li>Total Phosphorus</li> <li>Dissolved Phosphorus</li> <li>Nitrite °</li> <li>Nitrate °</li> <li>Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen</li> <li>Ammonia</li> <li>Biological Oxygen Demand</li> <li>Total Organic Carbon</li> <li>Dissolved Organic Carbon</li> <li>Methylene Blue Active Substances</li> <li>Oil and Grease</li> <li>Sulfate</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Diazinon</li> <li>Chlorpyrifos</li> <li>Malathion</li> <li>Carbamates</li> <li>Pyrethroids</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Arsenic</li> <li>Cadmium</li> <li>Total Chromium</li> <li>Hexavalent Chromium</li> <li>Copper</li> <li>Lead</li> <li>Iron</li> <li>Manganese</li> <li>Nickel</li> <li>Selenium</li> <li>Zinc</li> <li>Mercury</li> <li>Silver</li> <li>Thallium</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>E. coli</li> <li>Fecal Coliform</li> <li>Enterococcus</li> </ul>		

- <u>DRAFT</u>
- h. Toxicity testing must be conducted for each monitoring event at each station according to the following Table 2:

#### Table 2. Toxicity Testing for Mass Loading (II.A.1) and Stream Assessment (II.A.2)

Des men Osme en ent	Dry Weather Flows	Storm Water Flows		
Program Component	Freshwater Organisms	Freshwater Organisms		
Mass Loading	3 chronic*	3 acute*		
	3 acute*			
Bioassessment**	3 chronic*	n/a		
	3 acute*			
Sediment Toxicity	1 chronic	n/a		
Special Study	1 acute			

#### Table Notes

\* Toxicity testing must include use of *Pimephales promelas* (fathead minnow), *Hyalella azteca* and *Pseudokirchneriella subcapitata* (formerly *Selenastrum capricornutum*, unicellular algae).

\*\* Duplicative toxicity testing is not required for Stream Assessment Monitoring stations co-located at mass loading stations since Stream Assessment Monitoring must be conducted in conjunction with dry weather mass loading.

Species Notes:

1. Acute toxicity may be determined during the course of chronic toxicity monitoring per U.S. EPA protocols.

i. The presence of acute toxicity must be determined in accordance with USEPA protocol (EPA-821-R-02-012). The presence of chronic freshwater toxicity must be determined in accordance with USEPA protocol (EPA-821-R-02-013).

### 2. <u>Stream Assessment Monitoring</u>

Copermittees must conduct Stream Assessment Monitoring using multiple lines of evidence to assess the condition of biological communities in freshwater receiving waters. Stream assessment must include the collection and reporting of the following specified instream biological, chemical, and physical (including habitat) data.

a. Locations: At a minimum, the program must consist of station identification, sampling, monitoring, and analysis of data for six stream assessment stations in order to determine the biological, chemical and physical integrity of streams within the County of Riverside. The two existing mass loading stations at Murrieta and Temecula Creeks must continue to be monitored. Two reference stream assessment stations, including the existing Adobe Creek station, must be identified, sampled, monitored, and analyzed. Locations of reference stations

must be identified according to protocols outlined in "A Quantitative Tool for Assessing the Integrity of Southern Coastal California Streams," by Ode, et al. 2005.<sup>3</sup>

- b. Frequency: Stream assessment stations must be monitored in May or June (to represent the influence of wet weather on the communities) and September or October (to represent the influence of dry weather flows on the communities). The timing of monitoring of stream assessment stations located at mass loading stations must coincide with dry weather monitoring of those mass loading stations.
- c. Parameters / Methods: Stream assessment monitoring must include bioassessment, aquatic chemistry, and aqueous toxicity.
  - (1) Aquatic chemistry and aqueous toxicity must be conducted as outlined in Tables 1 and 2 using the same parameters and methods as the mass loading station monitoring.
  - (2) Bioassessment analysis procedures must include calculation of the Index of Biotic Integrity (IBI) for benthic macroinvertebrates for all bioassessment stations, as outlined in "A Quantitative Tool for Assessing the Integrity of Southern Coastal California Streams," by Ode, et al. 2005.
  - (3) Monitoring of stream assessment stations must be conducted according to bioassessment Standard Operating Procedures (SOP) developed by the Surface Water Ambient Monitoring Program (SWAMP), as amended.<sup>4</sup> In collecting macroinvertebrate samples, the discharger must use the "Reachwide Benthos (Multihabitat) Procedure." The discharger must conduct, concurrently with all required macroinvertebrate collections, the "full" suite of physical/habitat characterization measurements specified in the SWAMP Bioassessment SOP, and as summarized in the SWAMP Stream Habitat Characterization Form Full Version. <sup>5</sup>
  - (4) Monitoring of stream assessment stations must incorporate assessment of algae using SWAMP's SOP for Collecting Stream

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ode, et al. 2005. "A Quantitative Tool for Assessing the Integrity of Southern Coastal California Streams." Environmental Management. Vol. 35, No. 1, pp. 1-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ode, P.R.. 2007. Standard operating procedures for collecting macroinvertebrate samples and associated physical and chemical data for ambient bioassessments in California. California State Water Resources Control Board Surface Water Ambient Monitoring Program (SWAMP) Bioassessment SOP 001.
<sup>5</sup> Available at:

http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water\_issues/programs/swamp/docs/reports/fieldforms\_fullversion052908.pdf

Algae Samples.<sup>6</sup> Assessment of freshwater algae must include algal taxonomic composition (diatoms and soft algae) and algal biomass. Future bioassessment must incorporate algal IBI scores, when developed.

- d. A qualified professional environmental laboratory must perform all sampling, laboratory, quality assurance, and analytical procedures in accordance with the Southern California Regional Watershed Monitoring Program Bioassessment Quality Assurance Project Plan.<sup>7</sup> The Copermittees must utilize future Quality Assurance Project Plans as developed by SWAMP.
  - (1) The Copermittees must have and follow a quality assurance (QA) plan that covers the required stream assessment monitoring. External QA checks must be funded by the Copermittees, and performed by the California Department of Fish and Game's Aquatic Bioassessment Laboratory. An alternate laboratory with equivalent expertise and performance may be used if approved in advance in writing by San Diego Water Board.
  - (2) Identified organisms must be archived (i.e., retained) by the Copermittee(s) for a period of not less than three years from the date that all QA steps are completed. The identified organisms must be relinquished to the San Diego Water Board upon request by the San Diego Water Board.
  - (3) The macroinvertebrate results (i.e., taxonomic identifications consistent with the specified SAFIT STEs, and number of organisms within each taxa) must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board in electronic format. SWAMP is currently developing standardized formats for reporting bioassessment data. All bioassessment data collected after those formats become available must be submitted using the SWAMP formats. Until those formats are available, the biological data must be submitted in MS-Excel<sup>8</sup> (or equivalent) format.

The physical/habitat data must be reported using the standard format titled *SWAMP Stream Habitat Characterization Form — Full Version*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Fetcher et al. 2009. Standard Operating Procedures for Collecting Stream Algae Samples and Associated Physical Habitat and Chemical Data for Ambient Bioassessments in California.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Version 1.0 of the Southern California Regional Watershed Monitoring Program Bioassessment Quality Assurance Program Plan was released on June 25, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Any version of Excel, 2000 or later, may be used.

# 3. FOLLOW-UP ANALYSIS AND ACTIONS (TIE AND TRE TRIAD APPROACH)

When results from the required monitoring indicate adverse water quality effects at a mass loading station or stream assessment station as defined in Table 3, Copermittees within the watershed(s) that discharge to that location must evaluate the extent and causes of MS4 discharge pollution to the adverse effects in receiving waters and prioritize and implement management actions to eliminate non-storm water discharges and/or reduce storm water sources from the MS4 as described in Table 3. Toxicity Identification Evaluations (TIEs) must be conducted to determine the cause of toxicity as outlined in Table 3 below. Other follow-up activities, which must be conducted by the Copermittees, are also identified in Table 3. Once the cause of toxicity has been identified by a TIE, the Copermittees must perform source identification projects as needed and implement the measures necessary to reduce or eliminate the pollutant discharges and abate the sources causing the toxicity.

# Table 3. Triad Approach to Determining Follow-Up Actions<sup>9</sup>

Receiving Waters

No. R9-2010-0016

and Reporting Program

and MS4 Discharge Monitoring

_	Chemistry	Toxicity	Benthic Alteration	Example Conclusions	Possible Actions or Decisions
1.	Exceedance of water quality objectives	Evidence of toxicity	Indications of alteration	Strong evidence of pollution- induced degradation	Use TIE to identify contaminants of concern, based on TIE metric Initiate upstream source identification as a high priority
2.	No persistent exceedances of water quality objectives	No evidence of toxicity	No indications of alteration	No evidence of current pollution-induced degradation Potentially harmful pollutants not yet concentrated enough to cause visible impact	No immediate action necessary Conduct periodic broad scans for new and/or potentially harmful pollutants
3.	Exceedance of water quality objectives	No evidence of toxicity	No indications of alteration	Contaminants are not bioavailable Test organisms not sensitive to problem pollutants	TIE would not provide useful information with no evidence of toxicity Continue monitoring for toxic and benthic impacts Initiate upstream source identification as a low priority Consider whether different or additional test organisms should be evaluated
4.	No persistent exceedances of water quality objectives	Evidence of toxicity	No indications of alteration	Unmeasured contaminant(s) or conditions have the potential to cause degradation Pollutant causing toxicity at very low levels	Recheck chemical analyses; verify toxicity test results Consider additional advanced chemical analyses Use TIE to identify contaminants of concern, based on TIE metric Initiate upstream source identification as a medium priority
5.	No persistent exceedances of water quality objectives	No evidence of toxicity	Indications of alteration	Alteration may not be due to toxic contamination Test organisms not sensitive to problem pollutants	No action necessary due to toxic chemicals Initiate upstream source identification (for physical sources) as a high priority Consider whether different or additional test organisms should be evaluated
6.	Exceedance of water quality objectives	Evidence of toxicity	No indications of alteration	Toxic contaminants are bioavailable, but in situ effects are not demonstrable Benthic analysis not sensitive enough to detect impact Potentially harmful pollutants not yet concentrated enough to change community	Determine if chemical and toxicity tests indicate persistent degradation Recheck benthic analyses; consider additional data analyses If recheck indicates benthic alteration, perform TIE to identify contaminants of concern, based on TIE metric Initiate upstream source identification as a high priority If recheck shows no effect, use TIE to identify contaminants of concern, based on TIE metric Initiate upstream source identification as a medium priority
7.	No persistent exceedances of water quality objectives	Evidence of toxicity	Indications of alteration	Unmeasured toxic contaminants are causing degradation Pollutant causing toxicity at very low levels Benthic impact due to habitat disturbance, not toxicity	Recheck chemical analyses and consider additional advanced analyses Use TIE to identify contaminants of concern, based on TIE metric Initiate upstream source identification as a high priority Consider potential role of physical habitat disturbance
8.	Exceedance of water quality objectives	No evidence of toxicity	Indications of alteration	Test organisms not sensitive to problem pollutants Benthic impact due to habitat disturbance, not toxicity	TIE would not provide useful information with no evidence of toxicity Initiate upstream source identification as a high priority Consider whether different or additional test organisms should be evaluated Consider potential role of physical habitat disturbance

### 4. REGIONAL MONITORING PROGRAMS

The San Diego Water Board recognizes the importance and advantages of participation by Copermittees in Regional Monitoring Programs. As such, the Copermittees may propose participation in additional regional monitoring programs to supplement and/or replace monitoring required under this Order. The regional monitoring plan must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board<sup>10</sup> for review and approval. Documentation of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Model Monitoring Program for Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems in Southern California. Stormwater Monitoring Coalition August 2004. See Table 5-4 for definitions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> For the purposes of Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016, review and approval by the San Diego Water Board of draft monitoring plans, proposals or protocols shall be conducted by the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer.

participation and monitoring must be included in the annual report(s).

# B. Wet Weather MS4 Discharge Monitoring

Each Copermittee must collaborate with the other Copermittees to develop, conduct, and report on a year-round, watershed-based, Wet Weather MS4 Discharge Monitoring Program. The monitoring program design, implementation, analysis, assessment, and reporting must be conducted on a watershed basis for each of the hydrologic subareas within the Santa Margarita HU under jurisdiction of the Copermittees. The monitoring program must be designed to meet the goals, and answer the questions, listed in Section I above, as well as to implement required Storm Water Action Levels (SALs) in the Order. The monitoring program must include the following components;

1. MS4 OUTFALL MONITORING

The Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement a monitoring program to characterize pollutant discharges from MS4 outfalls in each watershed during wet weather. The program must include the rationale and criteria for selection of outfalls to be monitored. The program must, at a minimum, include collection of samples for pollutants listed in Table 4 (below). This monitoring program must be designed to sample a representative percentage<sup>11</sup> of the major outfalls within each hydrologic subarea and must begin no later than the 2012-2013 monitoring year.

- a. The program must comply with Section D of this Order for Storm Water Action Levels (SALs). Samples must be collected during the first 24 hours of the storm water discharge or for the entire storm water discharge if it is less than 24 hours.
  - (1) Grab samples may be utilized only for pH, indicator bacteria, DO, temperature and hardness.
  - (2) All other constituents must be sampled using 24-hour composite samples or for the entire storm water discharge if the storm event is less than 24 hours.
- b. Sampling to compare MS4 outfall discharges with total metal SALs must include a measurement of receiving water hardness at each

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> A representative percentage determination must consider hydrologic conditions, total drainage area of the site, population density of the site, traffic density, age of the structures or buildings in the area, and land use types (commercial, residential and industrial).

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

<u>DRAFT</u>

outfall. If a total metal concentration exceeds a SAL in Section D of the Order, that concentration must be compared to the California Toxic Rule criteria and the USEPA 1-hour maximum concentration for the detected level of receiving water hardness associated with that sample. If it is determined that the sample's total metal concentration for that specific pollutant exceeds the SAL but does not exceed the applicable 1-hour criteria for the measured level of hardness, then the SAL shall be considered not exceeded for that measurement.

Conventionals, Nutrients, Hydrocarbons	Pesticides	Metals (Total and Dissolved)	Bacteriological		
<ul> <li>Total Dissolved Solids</li> <li>Total Suspended Solids</li> <li>Turbidity*</li> <li>Total Hardness</li> <li>pH</li> <li>Specific Conductance</li> <li>Temperature</li> <li>Dissolved Oxygen</li> <li>Total Phosphorus*</li> <li>Dissolved Phosphorus</li> <li>Nitrite *</li> <li>Nitrate **</li> <li>Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen</li> <li>Ammonia</li> <li>Biological Oxygen Demand</li> <li>Total Organic Carbon</li> <li>Dissolved Organic Carbon</li> <li>Oil and Grease</li> <li>Sulfate</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Diazinon</li> <li>Chlorpyrifos</li> <li>Pyrethroids</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Arsenic</li> <li>Cadmium*</li> <li>Chromium</li> <li>Copper*</li> <li>Lead*</li> <li>Nickel</li> <li>Selenium</li> <li>Zinc*</li> <li>Mercury</li> <li>Silver</li> <li>Thallium</li> <li>Iron</li> <li>Manganese</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Fecal Coliform</li> <li>Enterococcus</li> <li>E. coli</li> </ul>		
★Pollutant for which there is a S	torm Water Action	d as nitrate + nitrite. Level			

 Table 4. Analytical Testing for Wet Weather MS4 Discharges

#### 2. SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

The Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement a monitoring program to identify sources of pollutants causing the priority water quality problems within each hydrologic subarea. The monitoring program must include focused monitoring which moves upstream into each watershed as necessary to identify sources. This monitoring program must be implemented within each hydrologic subarea and must begin no later than the 2012-2013 monitoring year.

- <u>DRAFT</u>
- 3. COMMENCEMENT OF MS4 OUTFALL AND SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

The Principal Copermittee must submit to the San Diego Water Board for review and approval, a detailed draft of the wet weather MS4 discharge monitoring program to be implemented. The description must identify and provide the rationale for all constituents monitored, locations of monitoring, frequency of monitoring, and analyses to be conducted with the data generated. The draft must be submitted with the proposed monitoring program (Section III.A.1).

# C. Non-Storm Water Dry Weather Action Levels and Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination

Each Copermittee must collaborate with the other Copermittees to conduct, and report on a year-round watershed based Dry Weather Non-storm Water MS4 Discharge Monitoring Program. The monitoring program's implementation, analysis, assessment, and reporting must be conducted to assess compliance with section B and C of this Order, meet the goals of the MRP, and conduct Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination Activities under Section F.4 of this Order. The monitoring program must also be designed to assess the contribution of dry weather flows to Clean Water Act Section 303(d) listed impairments. The monitoring program must include the following components:

1. MS4 OUTFALL MONITORING

Each Copermittee's program must be designed to determine levels of pollutants in effluent discharges from the MS4 into receiving waters. Each Copermittee must conduct the following dry weather field screening and analytical monitoring tasks:

- a. Dry Weather Non-storm Water Effluent Analytical Monitoring Station Identification
  - (1) Sampling Stations must be located at major outfalls pursuant to section C of this Order. Other outfall sampling points (or any other point of access such as manholes) identified by the Copermittees as potential high risk sources of polluted effluent or as identified under Section C.4 of the Order must be sampled.
  - (2) Each Copermittee must clearly identify each dry weather effluent analytical monitoring station on its MS4 Map as either a separate GIS layer or a map overlay hereinafter referred to as a Dry Weather

Non-storm Water Effluent Analytical Stations Map.

b. Develop Dry Weather Non-storm Water Effluent Analytical Monitoring Procedures

Each Copermittee must develop and/or update written procedures for effluent analytical monitoring including field observations, monitoring, and analyses to be conducted. These procedures must be consistent with 40 CFR part 136. At a minimum, the procedures must meet the following guidelines and criteria:

- (1) Determining Sampling Frequency: Effluent analytical monitoring must be conducted at major outfalls and identified stations. The Copermittees must sample a representative number of major outfalls and identified stations within each hydrologic subarea.<sup>12</sup> The sampling must be done to assess compliance with dry weather non-storm water action levels pursuant to section C of this Order. All monitoring conducted must be preceded by a minimum of 72 hours of dry weather.
- (2) Sampling of non-storm water discharges may be done utilizing grab samples. If a ponded MS4 discharge is observed at a monitoring station, the Copermittee(s) must record the observation and collect at least one (1) grab sample. If flow is evident, a 1-hour composite sample may be taken. The Copermittee(s) must estimate the flow by measuring the width of water surface, approximate depth of water, and approximate flow velocity.
- (3) Effluent samples must undergo analytical laboratory analysis for (a) all constituents described in *Table 1. Analytical Testing for Mass Loading and Stream Assessment* of this Order; (b) Constituents with assigned non-storm water action levels under Section C of this Order; and (c) Total Residual Chlorine.
- (4) If the station is dry (i.e. no flowing or ponded MS4 discharge is observed), the Copermittee(s) must make and record all applicable observations on the MS4 outfall and receiving waters, including any evidence of past non-storm water flows and the presence of trash.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> A representative percentage determination must consider hydrologic conditions, total drainage area of the site, population density of the site, traffic density, age of the structures or buildings in the area, and land use types (commercial, residential and industrial).

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

#### <u>DRAFT</u>

2. SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

The Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement a monitoring program to identify sources of pollutants in non-storm water discharges in accordance with Sections C and F.4 of this Order. The source identification portion of the monitoring program must include: the following components:

- a. Development and/or update of response criteria for dry weather nonstorm water effluent analytical monitoring results:
  - (1) Response criteria must include action levels described in Section C of this Order.
  - (2) Response criteria must include evaluation of LC<sub>50</sub> levels for toxicity to appropriate test organisms.
- b. Develop and/or update Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination response procedures for source identification follow up investigations and elimination in the event of exceedance of dry weather non-storm water effluent analytical monitoring response criteria (see above). These procedures must be consistent with procedures required in section C, F.4.d, and F.4.e. of this Order.
- 3. COMMENCEMENT OF MS4 OUTFALL AND SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

The Copermittees must commence implementation of dry weather effluent analytical monitoring under the requirements of this Order no later than **July 1, 2012**. If monitoring indicates an illicit connection or illegal discharge, the Copermittee(s) must conduct the follow-up investigation and elimination activities described in sections C, F.4.d and F.4.e of this Order. In the interim period until the dry weather non-storm water effluent analytical monitoring program of this Order is implemented, each Copermittee must continue to implement dry weather field screening and analytical monitoring as it was most recently implemented pursuant to Order No. 2004-001.

### D. High Priority Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring

The Copermittees must develop and submit to the San Diego Water Board by April 01, 2012, an inland aquatic habitat monitoring program for areas supporting high priority aquatic and/or riparian species. The goal of the monitoring program is to assess if MS4 storm water and non-storm water discharges are affecting high priority inland aquatic habitat. The monitoring

will assist the Copermittees in preventing the degradation of high quality waters within the jurisdiction of this Order that support high priority species by identifying discharges from MS4s which may cause or have the potential to cause impairment of beneficial uses within these areas.<sup>13</sup> High priority species include those federally and/or state listed as endangered, threatened, or as a species of concern. The design and goal of the monitoring program must be consistent with the criteria listed in Section I.B of this Monitoring Program, including evaluation of the protection of high priority species in receiving waters. The Copermittees must implement the program unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

The monitoring program must include the following components:

1. OUTFALL AND RECEIVING WATER MONITORING

The program must be designed to determine levels of pollutants in storm water and non-storm water effluent discharges from the MS4 discharged into high priority inland aquatic habitat(s) and the level of those pollutants found in ambient receiving waters subject to the discharge. The Copermittees must conduct the following field screening and analytical monitoring tasks:

- a. MS4 and Receiving Waters Monitoring Station Identification
  - (1) MS4 discharge stations must be major outfalls that directly discharge into high priority inland aquatic habitat. MS4 discharge stations may be selected in conjunction with monitoring required under Section II.B and II.C of the Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Program.
  - (2) Receiving water station(s) must be located upstream and downstream of the discharge within the high priority inland aquatic habitat. Receiving water stations must be located to prevent any significant co-mingling of receiving water flows with other sources.
- b. Develop Analytical Monitoring Procedures

Each Copermittee must develop procedures for analytical monitoring (these procedures must be consistent with 40 CFR part 136), including field observations, pollutants to be monitored, analyses to be conducted, and quality assurance/control. At a minimum, the procedures must meet the following guidelines and criteria:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> In accordance with requirements of State Water Resources Control Board Resolution No. 68-16, Statement of Policy with Respect to Maintaining High Quality Waters in California.

**Receiving Waters** 

No. R9-2010-0016

and Reporting Program

and MS4 Discharge Monitoring

#### **DRAFT**

- (1) Determining Sampling Frequency: The Copermittees must sample a representative number of major outfalls and receiving waters that are considered high priority inland aquatic habitat. Sampling of the discharge and receiving waters must be paired and occur during both storm and non-storm conditions.
- (2) Sampling in receiving waters may be done utilizing grab samples, though composite samples are encouraged. Sampling of storm and non-storm water discharges from the MS4 must be done in accordance with Section II.B and II.C. If ponded receiving waters is/are observed at a monitoring station, the Copermittees must make written observations and collect at least one (1) grab sample. The Copermittee(s) must estimate the flow by measuring the width of water surface, approximate depth of water, and approximate flow velocity
- (3) The proposed constituents for which samples will undergo analytical laboratory analysis.
- (4) Procedures for recording applicable observations when monitoring stations are dry (i.e. no flowing water or ponded conditions).
- 3. ASSESSMENT OF MONITORING RESULTS

The program must include a discussion of monitoring results within the monitoring annual report. The discussion must include an evaluation of the contribution of MS4 discharges to ambient water conditions within high priority inland aquatic habitats, as well as any actions taken to prevent and/or reduce sources of those pollutants.

4. SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

The Copermittees must collaborate to conduct source identification monitoring in accordance with Section II.B and II.C of the Monitoring and Reporting Program of this Order.

# E. Special Studies

1. The Copermittees must conduct special studies, including any monitoring and/or modeling required for TMDL development and implementation, as directed by the San Diego Water Board.

# 2. Sediment Toxicity Study

The Copermittees must develop and submit to the San Diego Water Board by April 01, 2012, a special study workplan to investigate the toxicity of sediment in streams and potential impact on benthic macroinvertebrate IBI scores. The Sediment Toxicity Special Study must be implemented in conjunction with the Stream Assessment Monitoring in II.A.2. The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

The Sediment Toxicity Special Study must include the following elements:

- a. Sampling Locations: At least 4 stream assessment locations must be sampled, including 1 reference site and 1 mass loading site. Selection of sites must be done with consideration of subjectivity of receiving waters to discharges from residential and agricultural land uses.
- b. Frequency: At a minimum, sampling must occur once per year at each site for at least 2 years. Sampling must be done in conjunction with the stream assessment sampling required under Section II.A.2 of the Monitoring and Reporting Program of this Order.
- c. Parameters/Methods: At a minimum, sediment toxicity analysis must include the measurement of metals, pyrethroids and organochlorine pesticides. The analysis must include estimates of bioavailability based upon sediment grain size, organic carbon and receiving water temperature at the sampling site. Acute and chronic toxicity testing must be done using *Hyalella azteca* in accordance with Table 2.
- d. Results: Results and a Discussion must be included in the Monitoring Annual Report (see III.A). The Discussion must include an assessment of the relationship between observed IBI scores under Section II.A.2 and all variables measured.
- 3. Trash and Litter Investigation

The Copermittees must develop and submit to the San Diego Water Board by September 01, 2012, a special study workplan to assess trash (including litter) as a pollutant within receiving waters on a watershed based scale. Litter is defined in California Government Code 68055.1g as "...improperly discarded waste material, including, but not limited to, convenience food, beverage, and other product packages or container constructed of steel, aluminum, glass, paper, plastic and other natural and synthetic, materials, thrown or deposited on lands and waters of the state,

but not including the properly discarded waste of the primary processing of agriculture, mining, logging, sawmilling, or manufacturing." A lead Copermittee must be selected for the Santa Margarita HU for the purposes of this Special Study. The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board

The Trash and Litter Investigation must include the following elements:

- a. Locations: The lead Copermittee must identify suitable sampling locations within the Santa Margarita HU.
- b. Frequency: Trash at each location must be monitored a minimum of twice during the wet season following a qualified monitoring storm event (minimum of 0.1 inches preceded by 72 hours of dry weather) and twice during the dry season.
- c. Protocol: The lead Copermittee for the Santa Margarita HU must use the "Final Monitoring Workplan for the Assessment of Trash in San Diego County Watersheds" and "A Rapid Trash Assessment Method Applied to Waters of the San Francisco Bay Region" to develop a monitoring protocol for the Santa Margarita HU.
- d. Results and Discussion from the Trash and Litter Study must be included in the Monitoring Annual Report. The Results and Discussion must, at a minimum, include source identification, an evaluation of BMPs for trash reduction and prevention, and a description of any BMPs implemented in response to study results.
- 4. Agricultural, Federal and Tribal Input Study

The Copermittees must develop and submit to the San Diego Water Board by September 01, 2012, a special study workplan to investigate the water quality of agricultural, federal and tribal runoff that is discharged into their MS4 (see Finding D.3.c of the Order). The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

The Agricultural, Federal and Tribal Input Special Study must include the following elements:

a. Locations: The Copermittees must identify a representative number of sampling stations within their MS4 that receive discharges of agricultural, federal, and tribal runoff that has not co-mingled with any

other source. At least one station from each category must be identified.

- b. Frequency: One storm event must be monitored at each sampling location each year for at least 2 years.
- c. Parameters/Methods: At a minimum, analysis must include those constituents listed in Table 1 of the MRP (see II.A.1). Grab samples may be utilized, though composite samples are preferred. Copermittees must also measure or estimate flow rates and volumes of discharges into the MS4.
- d. Results: Results and Discussion from the Agricultural, Federal and Tribal Input Study must be included in the Monitoring Annual Report.
- 5. MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Study

The Copermittees must develop and submit to the San Diego Water Board by April 01, 2012, a special study workplan to investigate receiving waters that are also considered part of the MS4 (see Finding D.3.c of the Order) and which are subject to continual vegetative clearance activities (e.g. mowing). The study must be designed to assess the effects of vegetation removal activities and water quality, including, but not limited to, modification of biogeochemical functions, in-stream temperatures, receiving water bed and bank erosion potential and sediment transport. The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

The MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Special Study must include the following elements:

- a. Locations: The Copermittees must identify suitable sampling locations, including at least one reference system that is not subject to maintenance activities.
- b. Parameters/Methods: At a minimum, the Copermittees must monitor pre and post maintenance activities for indicator bacteria, turbidity (NTU), temperature, dissolved oxygen and nutrients (Nitrite, Nitrate, Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen, Ammonia and Total Phosphorous).
   Copermittees must also measure or estimate flow rates and volumes.
- c. Results and Discussion from the MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Study must be included in the Annual Monitoring Report. The Discussion must include relevance of findings to CWA Section

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

#### <u>DRAFT</u>

303(d) listed impaired waters.

6. Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Conversion Study

The Copermittees must develop and submit to the San Diego Water Board by April 01, 2013, a special study workplan to investigate the extent of any impacts to beneficial uses from the conversion of historically ephemeral or intermittent receiving waters to perennially flowing waters due to the continued discharge of currently exempted non-storm water from the MS4 and/or discharges into MS4s covered under a separate NPDES permit into receiving waters. The goal of the study is to assess if any impacts to beneficial uses, including, but not limited to, WILD, WARM, COLD or RARE, have occurred due to continuous discharge of currently exempted non-storm water discharges, and if the discharges should no longer be exempt. The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

The Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Conversion Special Study must include the following elements:

- a. Locations: The Copermittees must investigate their MS4 and adjacent downstream receiving waters to identify portions that have historically been ephemeral or intermittent but currently exhibit perennial flow due to exempted non-storm water discharges. Investigation must include historic habitat assessments, USGS gauging information, and historic aerial photography. Sampling must occur at a minimum of 2 identified perennially converted locations. Should the Copermittees be unable to locate any converted waters, a full description of the investigation must be documented in the annual report.
- b. Parameters/Methods: The Copermittees must conduct water quality monitoring of the non-storm water discharge in accordance with Section C of this Order. In addition, the Copermittees must select a minimum of 2 downstream sampling points within the receiving waters subject the discharge and conduct the following:
  - (1) Grab samples must be taken and analyzed for indicator bacteria, nutrients (Nitrite, Nitrate, Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen, Ammonia and Total Phosphorous), turbidity (NTU), temperature, dissolved oxygen, total hardness, pH and 303(d) listed pollutants for all receiving waters at or downstream of the sampling site. The Copermittees must measure or estimate flow rates and volumes at each sampling point.

- (2) Sampling at each site must include a quantitative and qualitative evaluation of beneficial uses. At a minimum, sampling must include observation estimation of active bed and bank erosion and erosion potential, invasive/non-native plant cover, aquatic non-native species, and potential vector control requirements.
- c. Results and Discussion from the Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Conversion Study must be included in the Annual Monitoring Report.

# F. Monitoring Provisions

All monitoring activities must meet the following requirements:

- Where procedures are not otherwise specified in this Receiving Waters Monitoring and Reporting Program, sampling, analysis and quality assurance/quality control must be conducted in accordance with the Quality Assurance Management Plan (QAMP) for the State of California's Surface Water Ambient Monitoring Program (SWAMP), adopted by the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB).
- 2. Samples and measurements taken for the purpose of monitoring must be representative of the monitored activity [40 CFR 122.41(j)(1)].
- 3. The Copermittees must retain records of all monitoring information, including all calibration and maintenance of monitoring instrumentation, copies of all reports required by this Order, and records of all data used to complete the Report of Waste Discharge and application for this Order, for a period of at least five (5) years from the date of the sample, measurement, report, or application. This period may be extended by request of the San Diego Water Board or USEPA at any time and must be extended during the course of any unresolved litigation regarding this discharge. [40 CFR 122.41(j)(2), CWC section 13383(a)]
- 4. Records of monitoring information must include [40 CFR 122.41(j)(3)]:
  - a. The date, exact place, and time of sampling or measurements;
  - b. The individual(s) who performed the sampling or measurements;
  - c. The date(s) analyses were performed;
  - d. The individual(s) who performed the analyses;
  - e. The analytical techniques or methods used; and
  - f. The results of such analyses.

- All sampling, sample preservation, and analyses must be conducted according to test procedures approved under 40 CFR part 136, unless other test procedures have been specified in this Receiving Waters Monitoring and Reporting Program or approved by the San Diego Water Board [40 CFR 122.41(j)(4)].
- 6. The CWA provides that any person who falsifies, tampers with, or knowingly renders inaccurate any monitoring device or method required to be maintained under this Order must, upon conviction, be punished by a fine of not more than \$10,000, or by imprisonment for not more than two years, or both. If a conviction of a person is for a violation committed after a first conviction of such person under this paragraph, punishment is a fine of not more than \$20,000 per day of violation, or by imprisonment of not more than four years, or both. [40 CFR 122.41(j)(5)]
- Calculations for all limitations which require averaging of measurements must utilize an arithmetic mean unless otherwise specified in this Receiving Waters Monitoring and Reporting Program. [40 CFR 122.41(I)(4)(iii)]
- 8. All chemical, bacteriological, and toxicity analyses must be conducted at a laboratory certified for such analyses by the California Department of Health Services or a laboratory approved by the San Diego Water Board.
- 9. For priority toxic pollutants that are identified in the California Toxics Rule (CTR) (65 Fed. Reg. 31682), the Copermittees must instruct their laboratories to establish calibration standards that are equivalent to or lower than the Minimum Levels (MLs) published in Appendix 4 of the Policy for Implementation of Toxics Standards for Inland Surface Waters, Enclosed Bays, and Estuaries of California (SIP). If a Copermittee can demonstrate that a particular ML is not attainable, in accordance with procedures set forth in 40 CFR 136, the lowest quantifiable concentration of the lowest calibration standard analyzed by a specific analytical procedure (assuming that all the method specified sample weights, volumes, and processing steps have been followed) may be used instead of the ML listed in Appendix 4 of the SIP. The Copermittee must submit documentation from the laboratory to the San Diego Water Board for approval prior to raising the ML for any priority toxic pollutant.
- 10. The San Diego Water Board may make revisions to this Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program at any time during the term of Order No. R9-2010-0016 and may include a reduction or increase in the number of parameters to be monitored, locations monitored, the frequency of monitoring, or the number and size of

samples collected.

No. R9-2010-0016

- 11. The Clean Water Act provides that any person who knowingly makes any false statement, representation, or certification in any record or other document submitted or required to be maintained under this permit, including monitoring reports or reports of compliance or non-compliance must, upon conviction, be punished by a fine of not more than \$10,000 per violation, or by imprisonment for not more than six months per violation, or by both. [40 CFR 122.41(k)(2)]
- 12. Monitoring must be conducted according the USEPA test procedures approved under 40 CFR 136, "Guidelines Establishing Test Procedures for Analysis of Pollutants under the Clean Water Act" as amended, unless other test procedures have been specified in this Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program, in Order No. R9-2010-0016, or by the San Diego Water Board.
- 13. If a Copermittee(s) monitors any pollutant more frequently than required by the permit using test procedures approved under 40 CFR part 136, unless otherwise specified in the Order, the results of this monitoring must be included in the calculation and reporting of the data submitted in the reports requested by the San Diego Water Board. [40 CFR 122.41(I)(4)(ii)]

# **III. REPORTING PROGRAM**

# A. Monitoring Reporting

- 1. Planned Monitoring Program: The Principal Copermittee must submit to the San Diego Water Board by **June 1, 2012.** a proposed workplan describing the Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Program to be implemented. Any updates to the planned monitoring program workplan proposed by the Copermittees shall be submitted with each Monitoring Annual Report. The Copermittees shall implement the proposed workplan unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.
- Monitoring Annual Report: The Principal Copermittee must submit the Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Annual Report to the San Diego Water Board on October 1 of each year, beginning on <u>October</u> <u>1, 2013</u>. Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Annual Reports must meet the following requirements:

- a. Annual monitoring reports must include the data/results, methods of evaluating the data, graphical summaries of the data, and an explanation/discussion of the data for each monitoring program component.
- b. Annual monitoring reports must include a watershed-based analysis of the findings of each monitoring program component (mass loading, bioassessment, etc...). Each watershed-based analysis must include:
  - (1) Identification and prioritization of water quality problems within each watershed.
  - (2) Identification and description of the nature and magnitude of potential sources of the water quality problems within each watershed.
  - (3) Evaluation and presentation of pollutant load and concentration increases or decreases at each mass loading station over time.
  - (4) Evaluation of pollutant loads and concentrations measured at mass loading stations with respect to land use, population, sources, and other characteristics of watersheds using tools such as multiple linear regression, factor analysis, and cluster analysis.
  - (5) Identification of links between source activities/conditions and observed receiving water impacts.
  - (6) Identification of recommended future monitoring to identify and address sources of water quality problems.
  - (7) Results and discussion of any TIE conducted, together with actions that will be implemented to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water, eliminate any discharge of pollutants in non-storm water, and abate the sources causing the toxicity.
- c. Annual monitoring reports must include an analysis and interpretation of the data for each watershed with respect to the management questions listed in section I.B of this Receiving Waters Monitoring and Reporting Program.
- d. Annual monitoring reports must include a discussion describing how each of the goals listed in section I.A of this MRP is addressed by the Copermittees' monitoring program for the monitoring year covered by the report.
- e. Annual monitoring reports must include identification and analysis of any long-term trends in storm water or receiving water quality. Trend analysis must use nonparametric approaches, such as the Mann-Kendall test, including exogenous variables in a multiple regression model, and/or using a seasonal nonparametric trend model, where

applicable.

- f. Annual monitoring reports must provide an estimation of total pollutant loads (wet weather loads plus dry weather loads) due to MS4 Discharge for each of the hydrologic subareas, including for 303(d) pollutants specified in Table 2 of the Order.
- g. Annual monitoring reports must, for each monitoring program component listed above, include an assessment of compliance with applicable water quality standards.
- h. Annual monitoring reports must describe monitoring station locations by latitude and longitude coordinates, frequency of sampling, quality assurance/quality control procedures, and sampling and analysis protocols.
- i. Annual monitoring reports must use a standard report format and include the following elements:
  - (1) A stand alone comprehensive executive summary addressing all sections of the monitoring report;
  - (2) Comprehensive interpretations and conclusions; and
  - (3) Recommendations for future actions.
- j. All monitoring reports submitted to the Principal Copermittee or the San Diego Water Board must contain the certified perjury statement described in Attachment B of this Order No. R9-2010-0016.
- k. Annual monitoring reports must be reviewed prior to submittal to the San Diego Water Board by a committee of the Copermittees (consisting of no less than three different Copermittee members).
- I. Annual monitoring reports must be submitted in both electronic and paper formats. Electronic formats must be CEDEN or SWAMP-uploadable.<sup>14</sup>
- Monitoring programs and reports must comply with section II.F of Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 and Attachment B of this Order.
- 4. Following completion of an annual cycle of monitoring in October, the Copermittees must make the monitoring data and results available to the San Diego Water Board at the San Diego Water Board's request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> For updates to the SWAMP templates and formats, see <u>http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/swamp</u>.

# **B.** Interim Reporting Requirements

For the October 2010 to October 2012 monitoring period, the Principal Copermittee must submit the Receiving Waters Monitoring Annual Report as required under Order No. 2004-0001. The Receiving Waters Monitoring Annual Report must address the monitoring conducted to comply with the requirements of Order No. 2004-0001.

# C. Reporting Dates

Submittal	Section	Completion Date	Frequency
Description of Proposed Monitoring	III.A.1	June 1, 2012	One Time
Program			
Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge	III.A.2	Starting October 1, 2013	Annual
Monitoring Annual Reports, Including			
Proposed Updates to the Monitoring			
Program			
Copermittees submit Interim Monitoring	III.B	As required under Order	One Time
Program Annual Report		No. 2004-001	
Draft Wet Weather MS4 Discharge	II.B	June 01, 2012	One Time
Monitoring Program			
Draft High Priority Inland Aquatic	II.D	April 01, 2012	One Time
Habitat Monitoring			
Draft Sediment Toxicity Special Study	II.E.2	April 01, 2012	One Time
Draft Trash and Litter Impairment	II.E.3	September 01, 2012	One Time
Special Study			
Draft Agricultural, Federal and Tribal	II.E.4	September 01, 2012	One Time
Input Study			
Draft MS4 and Receiving Water	II.E.5	April 01, 2012	One Time
Maintenance Study			
Draft Intermittent and Ephemeral	II.E.6	April 01, 2013	One Time
Stream Perennial Conversion Study			

Attachment F

# SOURCE DATA

Ι.	STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS DATABASE	.2

II.	NUMERIC ACTION LEVELS EVALUATION DATA	<sup>L</sup> 9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Represented data from monitoring conducted by the Copermittees and provided in the 2008-09 Annual Monitoring Report.

# I. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS DATABASE

N02+NO3 (mg/l)	Phosphorous Total (mg/l)	Cadmium Total (ug/l)	Copper Total (ug/l)	Lead Total (ug/l)	Zinc Total (ug/l)	Turbidity (NTU)
4.70	7.90	9.80	800.00	660.00	22500.00	10
4.20	7.19	6.00	340.00	620.00	18000.00	15
3.90	4.96	6.00	320.00	540.00	11000.00	15
3.90	4.50	6.00	270.00	520.00	9970.00	16
3.60	4.40	6.00	244.00	460.00	9100.00	22
3.60	4.24	6.00	230.00	450.00	8800.00	23
3.60	2.59	5.30	220.00	450.00	6500.00	23
3.50	2.59	5.00	220.00	440.00	5500.00	24
3.30	2.50	4.10	210.00	430.00	5000.00	24
3.30	2.50	4.00	210.00	400.00	4900.00	30
3.10	2.50	4.00	209.00	380.00	4600.00	31
3.00	2.27	4.00	209.00	360.00	4300.00	33
2.96	2.00	4.00	200.00	350.00	3800.00	36
2.90	2.00	4.00	200.00	330.00	3800.00	36
2.70	2.00	4.00	200.00	320.00	3400.00	39
2.70	2.00	3.90	200.00	320.00	3390.00	40
2.60	1.90	3.80	200.00	320.00	3100.00	45
2.60	1.90	3.40	180.00	310.00	2500.00	50
2.60	1.80	3.40	180.00	310.00	2200.00	50
2.50	1.80	3.20	166.00	310.00	2100.00	60
2.50	1.70	3.10	163.00	310.00	1829.00	61
2.32	1.70	3.00	160.00	300.00	1700.00	62
2.30	1.70	3.00	150.00	290.00	1500.00	65
2.20	1.60	3.00	140.00	280.00	1400.00	65
2.20	1.60	3.00	140.00	270.00	1300.00	66
2.10	1.60	3.00	140.00	270.00	1300.00	69
2.10	1.53	3.00	140.00	270.00	1285.00	70
2.10	1.50	3.00	140.00	270.00	1200.00	72
2.10	1.50	3.00	130.00	260.00	1100.00	80
2.00	1.47	3.00	130.00	260.00	1054.00	84
2.00	1.46	3.00	128.00	250.00	1000.00	97
2.00	1.40	3.00	120.00	250.00	980.00	111
2.00	1.40	3.00	120.00	250.00	960.00	140
1.90	1.40	3.00	120.00	245.00	850.00	151
1.90	1.30	2.90	120.00	230.00	850.00	157
1.90	1.30	2.80	120.00	230.00	850.00	590
1.90	1.30	2.70	111.00	225.00	850.00	
1.90	1.30	2.60	111.00	220.00	840.00	
1.80	1.30	2.50	110.00	220.00	780.00	
1.80	1.30	2.40	110.00	210.00	768.00	
1.70	1.24	2.40	110.00	210.00	760.00	

#### - 3 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT

	-	-				
1.70	1.20	2.30	110.00	200.00	750.00	
1.70	1.20	2.20	110.00	200.00	740.00	
1.70	1.20	2.10	110.00	190.00	740.00	
1.70	1.20	2.00	100.00	190.00	730.00	
1.70	1.10	2.00	100.00	190.00	720.00	
1.70	1.10	2.00	100.00	190.00	710.00	
1.60	1.10	2.00	100.00	170.00	710.00	
1.60	1.10	2.00	100.00	170.00	700.00	
1.60	1.06	2.00	100.00	170.00	700.00	
1.60	1.00	2.00	99.00	160.00	690.00	
1.60	0.96	2.00	94.00	160.00	690.00	
1.60	0.96	2.00	91.00	150.00	680.00	
1.60	0.94	2.00	91.00	150.00	680.00	
1.53	0.94	2.00	90.00	150.00	670.00	
1.50	0.92	2.00	90.00	150.00	660.00	
1.50	0.91	2.00	89.00	150.00	660.00	
1.50	0.85	2.00	87.00	140.00	660.00	
1.50	0.85	2.00	87.00	140.00	650.00	
1.50	0.85	2.00	84.00	140.00	630.00	
1.50	0.83	2.00	83.00	130.00	610.00	
1.40	0.83	2.00	82.00	130.00	610.00	
1.40	0.83	2.00	81.00	130.00	597.00	
1.40	0.81	2.00	81.00	130.00	590.00	
1.40	0.81	2.00	77.00	130.00	590.00	
1.40	0.81	2.00	77.00	123.00	576.00	
1.40	0.80	2.00	76.00	120.00	570.00	
1.40	0.80	2.00	74.00	120.00	570.00	
1.32	0.78	2.00	72.00	120.00	560.00	
1.30	0.78	1.90	72.00	120.00	560.00	
1.30	0.77	1.90	72.00	120.00	540.00	
1.30	0.77	1.90	72.00	115.00	540.00	
1.30	0.76	1.80	72.00	110.00	520.00	
1.30	0.76	1.80	71.00	110.00	520.00	
1.30	0.75	1.80	70.00	110.00	520.00	
1.30	0.75	1.70	70.00	110.00	510.00	
1.29	0.75	1.60	67.00	102.00	500.00	
1.20	0.74	1.60	66.00	100.00	500.00	
1.20	0.73	1.60	66.00	100.00	490.00	
1.20	0.72	1.60	00.00 65.00	100.00	480.00	
1.20	0.72	1.60	05.00	100.00	475.00	
1.20	0.72	1.60	00.00	00.00	470.00	
1.20	0.71	1.50	63.00	99.00	470.00	
1.20	0.71	1.50	03.00	97.00	462.00	
1.20	0.69	1.40	62.00	97.00	460.00	
1.20	0.68	1.30	62.00	97.00	460.00	
1.20	0.68	1.30	00.00	95.00	450.00	
1.20	0.08	1.20	00.00	91.00	440.00	1

#### - 4 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT

	-					
1.10	0.68	1.20	59.00	90.00	440.00	
1.10	0.68	1.20	56.59	90.00	440.00	
1.10	0.67	1.20	55.00	87.00	430.00	
1.10	0.66	1.10	55.00	86.00	430.00	
1.10	0.66	1.10	54.00	86.00	430.00	
1.10	0.65	1.10	54.00	84.00	420.00	
1.10	0.65	1.10	54.00	82.00	420.00	
1.10	0.65	1.10	53.00	82.00	410.00	
1.10	0.65	1.00	53.00	81.00	409.00	
1.00	0.63	1.00	52.00	78.00	400.00	
1.00	0.62	1.00	51.00	78.00	400.00	
1.00	0.61	1.00	50.00	78.00	400.00	
1.00	0.60	1.00	50.00	77.00	390.00	
1.00	0.60	1.00	50.00	76.00	390.00	
1.00	0.59	1.00	50.00	76.00	390.00	
0.99	0.57	1.00	50.00	69.00	390.00	
0.99	0.57	1.00	50.00	69.00	390.00	
0.98	0.56	1.00	50.00	67.00	370.00	
0.97	0.56	1.00	50.00	66.00	370.00	
0.96	0.55	1.00	49.00	66.00	370.00	
0.96	0.55	1.00	49.00	66.00	360.00	
0.95	0.55	1.00	49.00	65.00	360.00	
0.95	0.53	1.00	48.00	64.00	360.00	
0.93	0.53	1.00	48.00	61.00	360.00	
0.93	0.53	1.00	47.00	57.00	350.00	
0.93	0.52	1.00	46.08	57.00	350.00	
0.93	0.52	1.00	46.00	56.00	350.00	
0.92	0.52	1.00	46.00	56.00	340.00	
0.90	0.52	1.00	44.25	53.00	340.00	
0.88	0.51	1.00	44.00	53.00	340.00	
0.87	0.51	1.00	44.00	52.60	340.00	
0.86	0.50	1.00	44.00	52.00	340.00	
0.85	0.49	1.00	44.00	51.00	340.00	
0.84	0.49	1.00	43.00	51.00	334.00	
0.83	0.48	1.00	43.00	50.00	330.00	
0.81	0.48	1.00	43.00	50.00	330.00	
0.81	0.48	1.00	42.00	50.00	330.00	
0.80	0.47	1.00	42.00	50.00	330.00	
0.80	0.47	1.00	42.00	50.00	330.00	
0.78	0.47	1.00	41.00	50.00	330.00	
0.78	0.46	1.00	40.00	50.00	330.00	
0.77	0.46	1.00	40.00	50.00	320.00	
0.77	0.46	1.00	40.00	50.00	320.00	
0.77	0.45	1.00	40.00	50.00	320.00	
0.74	0.45	1.00	40.00	50.00	320.00	
0.73	0.44	1.00	39.00	49.00	310.00	
0.72	0.44	1.00	39.00	47.00	310.00	

# - 5 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT

0.69	0.44	1.00	39.00	46.00	310.00	
0.69	0.44	1.00	39.00	46.00	308.00	
0.69	0.44	1.00	39.00	44.00	300.00	
0.67	0.44	1.00	39.00	44.00	300.00	
0.67	0.44	1.00	37.00	43.00	300.00	
0.66	0.43	1.00	37.00	42.00	300.00	
0.66	0.42	1.00	37.00	41.00	290.00	
0.65	0.42	1.00	37.00	41.00	285.00	
0.63	0.41	1.00	37.00	41.00	280.00	
0.62	0.41	1.00	36.00	41.00	280.00	
0.62	0.41	1.00	36.00	41.00	280.00	
0.62	0.40	1.00	36.00	40.10	280.00	
0.60	0.40	1.00	36.00	40.00	280.00	
0.59	0.40	1.00	35.00	39.30	280.00	
0.59	0.40	1.00	35.00	39.00	280.00	
0.58	0.40	1.00	34.00	39.00	280.00	
0.57	0.40	1.00	34.00	39.00	280.00	
0.57	0.40	1.00	33.40	38.00	270.00	
0.55	0.40	1.00	33.00	38.00	270.00	
0.52	0.40	1.00	33.00	38.00	270.00	
0.50	0.40	1.00	33.00	37.00	270.00	
0.50	0.39	1.00	33.00	36.00	270.00	
0.46	0.39	1.00	33.00	36.00	270.00	
0.42	0.39	1.00	32.26	36.00	260.00	
0.42	0.38	1.00	32.01	36.00	260.00	
0.35	0.38	1.00	32.00	35.00	260.00	
0.10	0.38	1.00	32.00	34.00	260.00	
0.06	0.37	1.00	32.00	34.00	260.00	
	0.36	1.00	32.00	33.00	250.00	
	0.36	1.00	32.00	33.00	250.00	
	0.36	1.00	32.00	33.00	250.00	
	0.36	1.00	31.00	33.00	250.00	
	0.35	1.00	31.00	32.00	247.00	
	0.35	1.00	31.00	32.00	242.13	
	0.35	1.00	31.00	31.94	240.00	
	0.35	1.00	30.00	30.00	240.00	
	0.34	1.00	30.00	30.00	240.00	
	0.34	1.00	30.00	30.00	240.00	
	0.34	1.00	30.00	30.00	240.00	
	0.34	1.00	30.00	30.00	230.00	
	0.34	1.00	29.00	30.00	230.00	
	0.34	1.00	29.00	30.00	220.00	
	0.33	1.00	28.00	29.00	220.00	
	0.33	1.00	28.00	29.00	220.00	
	0.33	0.98	28.00	29.00	210.00	
	0.33	0.94	28.00	29.00	210.00	
	0.33	0.94	27.19	28.00	210.00	

# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016

0.33	0.92	27.00	28.00	210.00	
0.32	0.90	27.00	28.00	210.00	
0.32	0.90	27.00	27.00	210.00	
0.32	0.86	26.00	27.00	210.00	
0.32	0.80	26.00	26.31	205.00	
0.32	0.80	26.00	26.00	202.79	
0.31	0.71	25.00	26.00	202.00	
0.31	0.70	25.00	25.00	200.00	
0.30	0.70	25.00	25.00	200.00	
0.30	0.60	24.00	25.00	200.00	
0.30	0.60	24.00	24.60	200.00	
0.30	0.59	23.00	24.00	200.00	
0.30	0.59	23.00	24.00	200.00	
0.30	0.52	23.00	24.00	200.00	
0.30	0.50	23.00	24.00	194.49	
0.29	0.50	23.00	23.00	190.00	
0.29	0.50	22.00	23.00	190.00	
0.29	0.50	22.00	23.00	190.00	
0.29	0.50	21.00	23.00	190.00	
0.29	0.50	21.00	23.00	184.13	
0.29	0.50	21.00	23.00	180.00	
0.28	0.50	21.00	22.20	180.00	
0.28	0.50	20.36	22.00	180.00	
0.28	0.50	20.00	22.00	180.00	
0.27	0.50	20.00	22.00	180.00	
 0.27	0.50	20.00	22.00	180.00	
0.27	0.50	20.00	21.20	180.00	
0.26	0.50	20.00	21.10	170.00	
0.26	0.40	19.00	21.00	170.00	
 0.26	0.40	19.00	20.00	170.00	
 0.26	0.40	18.00	19.10	170.00	
0.25	0.30	18.00	19.00	160.00	
 0.25	0.30	18.00	19.00	160.00	
 0.25	0.30	18.00	19.00	160.00	
0.25	0.30	18.00	19.00	160.00	
0.25	0.30	17.00	18.50	160.00	
 0.25	0.30	17.00	18.00	160.00	
 0.24	0.20	17.00	18.00	160.00	
0.24	0.20	17.00	18.00	160.00	
0.24	0.20	17.00	18.00	160.00	
0.23	0.04	17.00	17.00	160.00	
0.23		17.00	17.00	150.00	
0.23		17.00	17.00	150.00	
0.23		17.00	17.00	150.00	
0.22		16.00	17.00	150.00	
0.22		16.00	17.00	150.00	
0.22		16.00	17.00	146.00	

# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT

0.22	16.00	17.00	145.00	
0.22	16.00	17.00	140.00	
0.22	15.00	16.90	140.00	
0.22	15.00	16.00	140.00	
0.21	15.00	15.00	140.00	
0.21	15.00	15.00	140.00	
0.21	15.00	15.00	140.00	
0.21	14.50	15.00	140.00	
0.21	14.00	15.00	140.00	
0.21	14.00	14.00	140.00	
0.20	14.00	14.00	140.00	
0.20	14.00	14.00	136.55	
0.20	14.00	13.00	135.60	
0.20	14.00	13.00	130.00	
0.20	13.00	13.00	130.00	
0.20	13.00	13.00	130.00	
0.20	13.00	13.00	130.00	
0.20	13.00	12.00	130.00	
0.20	13.00	12.00	130.00	
0.19	13.00	12.00	130.00	
0.19	12.00	12.00	127.00	
0.19	12.00	12.00	124.00	
0.19	12.00	12.00	122.05	
0.19	12.00	11.00	120.00	
0.19	11.00	11.00	120.00	
0.19	11.00	11.00	120.00	
0.18	10.00	10.00	120.00	
0.18	10.00	10.00	112.11	
0.18	10.00	10.00	110.00	
0.18	10.00	10.00	110.00	
0.18	9.60	10.00	110.00	
0.18	9.60	10.00	110.00	
0.17	9.10	10.00	110.00	
0.17	9.10	10.00	110.00	
0.17	9.00	10.00	110.00	
0.17	8.30	9.60	110.00	
0.17	8.20	9.40	110.00	
0.16	8.00	9.10	108.00	
0.15	8.00	9.00	100.00	
0.15	7.70	9.00	100.00	
0.15	7.70	9.00	100.00	
 0.15	7.00	9.00	100.00	
0.15	7.00	8.00	100.00	
0.15	6.80	8.00	100.00	
0.14	6.80	8.00	99.00	
0.14	6.80	8.00	98.00	
0.14	6.50	8.00	97.00	

#### - 8 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT

0.14	6.50	8.00	93.40	
0.14	6.30	8.00	92.00	
0.14	6.30	7.60	92.00	
0.14	6.10	7.50	90.00	
0.13	5.60	7.00	90.00	
0.13	5.40	7.00	90.00	
0.13	5.20	6.00	86.00	
0.13	5.00	6.00	83.00	
0.13	4.90	6.00	81.00	
0.12	4.50	5.90	81.00	
0.12	4.10	5.80	80.00	
0.12	4.10	5.40	80.00	
0.11	3.90	5.00	80.00	
0.11	3.40	5.00	80.00	
0.11	2.60	5.00	80.00	
0.11	2.60	5.00	79.00	
0.10	2.60	5.00	73.00	
0.10	2.30	5.00	72.00	
0.10	2.00	4.80	70.00	
0.10	2.00	4.80	70.00	
0.09	1.70	4.70	70.00	
0.08	1.50	4.60	70.00	
0.06	1.50	4.00	64.00	
0.03	1.50	4.00	63.00	
	1.40	3.80	61.00	
	1.40	3.00	60.00	
		3.00	56.00	
		2.30	44.00	
		2.00	40.00	
		1.60	37.00	
			35.00	
			30.00	
			26.00	
			24.00	
			20.00	
			10.00	
			5.00	

Source Data

- 9 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT

# **II. NUMERIC ACTION LEVELS EVALUATION DATA**



Source Data

#### - 10 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT





Source Data

# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**





- 11 -
# - 12 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



RF0W04 V26 Output 10/22/00/6 RF0VIG4 V26\_Output 10/22/00/9 Riverside County Flood Control Riverside County Flood Control 774 Lateral A of Santa Gertrudis Channel - Terrecula 774 Lateral A of Santa Gertrudis Channel - Temecula 1310 Mercury, Total in mg/l 1320 Nickel, Total in mg/l Data period 06/01/1993 to 05/31/1994 Data period 06/01/1993 to 05/31/1994 Benchmark 0.002, Source = BPO Benchmark 0.1, Source = BPO \* < DL, Wet = Benchmark >=DL, Wet \* < DL, Wet = Benchmark</p> 0.3 0.25 0.8 0.2 0.6 0.15 0.4 0.1 0.2 0.05 Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec RF0/44 V26 Output 10/23/00/9 RF0/404 V26 Output 10/22/00/9 Riverside County Flood Control **Riverside County Flood Control** 774 Lateral A of Santa Gertrudis Channel - Temecula 774 Lateral A of Santa Gertrudis Channel - Temecula 1340 Nitrogen, nitrate (N) in mg/l 1345 Nitrogen, nitrite (N) in mg/l Benchmark 10, Source = BPO Benchmark 1.0, Source = BPO 0.4 15 0.3 10 0.2 5 0.1 00.0000 0 Annual statistics starting Jun 1 Annual statistics starting Jun 1 15 0.4-0.3 10 0.2 5 0.1 - 6 0 0 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008

- 13 -

# - 14 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



- 15 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



- 16 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



#### - 17 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT





# - 18 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



# - 19 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



- 20 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



768

1275

0.8

0.6

0.4

0.2

0

0.8

0.6

0.4

0.2

0

768

1287

0

# - 21 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008

# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



- 22 -

# - 23 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



# - 24 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



# - 25 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



- 26 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



- 27 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



778

0.8

0.6

0.4

0.2-01

0.8

0.6

0.4

0.2 0

778

1540

• •

200

160-

120

80

40

0

200 160-

120

80

40-

0

1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005

1535

# - 28 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



0

#### October 13, 2010

1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005

# - 29 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



RF0W04 V26 Output 10/22/00/6 RF0VIG4 V26\_Output 10/22/00/9 Riverside County Flood Control Riverside County Flood Control 778 Murrieta Creek at Temecula (Lower Murrieta Creek) 778 Murrieta Creek at Temecula (Lower Murrieta Creek) 1314 Naled in ug/l 1315 Napthalene in ug/l ▲ < DL, Dry \* < DL, Wet △ < DL, Dry \* < DL, Wet 1 1. 0.8 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.4 0.4 0.2 0.2 0 0. Annual statistics starting Jun 1 Annual statistics starting Jun 1 0.8 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.4 0.4 0.2 0.2 0 0 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 RF0/44 V28 Output 1022/0009 RF0/404 V26 Output 10/22/00/9 **Riverside County Flood Control** Riverside County Flood Control Murrieta Creek at Temecula (Lower Murrieta Creek) 778 778 Murrieta Creek at Temecula (Lower Murrieta Creek) Nickel, Total in mg/l 1331 1320 Nitrobenzene in ug/ Benchmark 0.1, Source = BPO \* < DL, Wet 1-0.125 0.8 0.1 0.6 0.075 04 0.05 ۰ 0.2 0.025 ۰. • •••• • ••• 0 0 0000 Annual statistics starting Jun 1 Annual statistics starting Jun 1 0.125 0.8 0.1 0.6 0.075 0.4 0.05 0.025 0.2 ٥ 0 0 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008

# - 30 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



# - 31 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**





778

1180

0.4 0.3

0.2 0.1

0

04

0.3 0.2

0.1

0

778

1185

0.003

0.0025 0.002

0.0015 0.001

0.0005

0.003

0.0025 0.002

0.0015 0.001

0.0005

#### - 32 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



Munieta Creek at Temecula (Lower Munieta Creek)

♦ >=DL, Wet ▲ < DL, Dry ● < DL, Wet</p>

- Benchmark

Riverside County Flood Control

Cadmium, Total in mg/l

0.005, Source = BPO

778

1145

Benchmark

O perDL, Dra

# - 33 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT

RF0W04 V26 Output 10/22/00/6





#### October 13, 2010

# - 34 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016

**DRAFT** 



- 35 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 October 13, 2010

# <u>DRAFT</u>



# - 36 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**





# - 37 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



# - 38 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**





Temecula Creek below Pala Rd

Chromium, all valences in mg/l

Riverside County Flood Control

Benchmark 0.05, Source = BPO

Annual statistics starting Jun 1

**Riverside County Flood Control** 

Temecula Creek below Pala Rd

Chromium, hexavalent in mg/l ♦ >=DL.Wet ▲ < DL.Dry ★ < DL.Wei</p>

777

1180

0.4 0.3

0.2 0.1-

0

0.4

0.3 0.2

0.1

0

777

1185

0.003

0.0025 0.002

0.0015 0.001

0.0005

0.003

0.0025 0.002

0.0015 0.001

0.0005

2004

# - 39 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 **DRAFT**



Annual statistics starting Jun 1 100 50 ------0 2005 2006 2007 2008





# October 13, 2010

# - 40 -Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 DRAFT



# **EXHIBIT B**

- 1. Comments of Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, on behalf of itself and all permittees, plus attachments 1-10
- 2. Comments of County of Riverside
- 3. Comments of City of Murrieta
- 4. Comments of City of Temecula
- 5. Comments of City of Wildomar



1995 MARKET STREET RIVERSIDE, CA 92501 951.955.1200 FAX 951.788.9965 www.rcflood.org

# RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT September 7, 2010

Chairman David King and Members of the Board San Diego Regional Water Quality Control Board 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100 San Diego, California 92123-4353

Dear Chairman King:

Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance NWU:749045:bneill

The Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (District) is submitting this comment letter on the above listed Tentative Order, on behalf of the Riverside County MS4 Permittees within the San Diego Region (Copermittees). Tentative Order R9-2010-0016 (draft MS4 Permit) was drafted by Board staff to serve as the reissuance of Order R9-2004-0001 (existing MS4 Permit) which covers the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County. This letter was developed in consultation with the Copermittees and reflects our most critical concerns. The Board's careful consideration of these critical concerns will be appreciated.

This comment letter is organized as follows:

Executive Summary	
Background	4
Receiving Waters and Water quality Conditions	4
Proactive Permittee Programs to Protect Local Resources	5
Economic Conditions	6
Approach to the Permit Renewal	7
Outcome of the Discussions with Board Staff	
Priority Issues and Solutions	8
Monitoring and Reporting Program (Attachment 4)	8
Unpaved Roads Requirements (Sections F.1.i., F.3.a.(11), F.3.c.(5))	10
Post-Construction BMP Inspections.	
Commercial and Industrial Inspections	
Retrofit	15
Irrigation Runoff	16
Conclusion	17

# Chairman David King and Members of the Board

Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 

In addition, the following attachments provide support for our priority issues and solutions, provide additional legal comments and/or summarize additional technical changes recommended to the draft MS4 Permit. Attachment 9 is a full redline markup of the draft MS4 Permit incorporating all of our recommended edits. Attachment 9 also includes additional minor edits not found elsewhere in this letter or its attachments.

Attachment 1 –	Summary of Proactive Efforts to Manage Stormwater
Attachment 2 –	Economic Assessment
Attachment 3 –	Language Changes Supported by Board Staff and Copermittees
Attachment 4–	Monitoring and Reporting Program Requirements
Attachment 5 –	Proposed Unpaved Road Requirements of the Draft 2010 Santa Margarita
	Region MS4 Permit
Attachment 6 –	Prohibition of Irrigation Runoff
Attachment 7 –	General Legal Comments
Attachment 8 –	District Specific Comments
Attachment 9 –	Redline Comments of MS4 Permit and Attachments
Attachment 10 -	Fact Sheet Comments

# EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

It is the goal of the Copermittees to obtain an MS4 permit that is both protective of the beneficial uses of the receiving waters in the Santa Margarita Region and respectful of the unprecedented economic conditions impacting the Copermittees. Further, the Copermittees have no interest in repeating the three-year Orange County MS4 Permit adoption process. In an effort to achieve our goal and head off a renewal process similar to Orange County's, the Copermittees approached David Gibson, Regional Board Executive Officer, in February 2010 regarding implementing a win-win process for developing the draft MS4 Permit.

In response, the Executive Officer authorized Board staff to meet with the Copermittees to foster communication and understanding. The Copermittees appreciate the Executive Officer's decision to dedicate staff time to meetings regarding the individual requirements of the South Orange County MS4 Permit and the appropriateness of those individual requirements to the Santa Margarita Region. The meetings provided an opportunity to foster a mutual understanding of the goals and objectives of Board staff and the capabilities and limitations of the Copermittees. As a result, the Permittees and Regional Board staff worked collaboratively to develop language for consideration in the Tentative Order.

However, the process did not resolve several significant issues due to the following constraints:

1. The process needed to be cut short as the Board expected the draft MS4 Permit to be heard in October. Copermittee staff requested that the hearing be delayed to allow the process to complete several times, but these requests were denied;

- No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 
  - 2. Regional Board staff indicated that the Board had adopted the South Orange County MS4 Permit as a model permit and, therefore, the Board would have to approve any major revisions to the provisions established in that MS4 Permit; and
  - 3. Regional Board staff indicated that the Board would have to resolve our issues with several new provisions of the draft MS4 Permit addressing unpaved roads, inspection programs and monitoring requirements, all requirements that exceed the provisions of the Orange County MS4 Permit.

Although the collaborative process has improved the draft MS4 Permit with respect to several provisions of the Orange County MS4 Permit, Board staff also introduced several costly compliance and monitoring requirements, many of these requirements were introduced during the very latter part of the collaborative process. As described within this letter and its attachments, **the remaining issues and these new requirements result in a Permit that is economically infeasible** and has no substantiated nexus to demonstrated impairments of beneficial uses within the Santa Margarita Region caused by MS4 discharges. At a minimum, the Priority issues outlined below must be addressed before the Copermittees can support the draft MS4 Permit.

The Copermittees note that despite being directed to take several important issues to the Board, we have not been provided an opportunity for a formal or informal workshop before the Board. By contrast, the South Orange County MS4 Copermittees had at least three workshops and five formal hearings prior to adoption of that permit. Although we do not want to duplicate the Orange County renewal process, it is common practice to allow at least one workshop on significant permit issues before holding an adoption hearing. Given the issues outlined in this letter and in the attachments, there are numerous issues worthy of at least one workshop.

The Copermittees also have significant concern with the use of the South Orange County MS4 Permit as a model for our MS4 Permit area. As outlined in more detail throughout this letter and the attachments, the South Orange County and Santa Margarita Region MS4 Permit areas vary widely with regard to the water resources to be protected and available tax revenue to fund local programs and services, including compliance with MS4 permit requirements. Orange County has substantial coastal water resources with active recreational use, twice the population, and significantly higher tax revenues. The per capita cost for the residents within the Santa Margarita Region to comply with the requirements of the draft MS4 Permit is significantly greater than the per capita cost faced in South Orange County, with each dollar spent effectively hitting our residents three to four times harder. The expansion of regional program elements (e.g., coordination, monitoring, reporting, program development, effectiveness assessment) will result in an annual doubling of these costs, with a peak increase of nearly 300% for these programs alone. The Copermittees simply cannot economically support, nor does the Santa Margarita Region warrant, the same level of programs as South Orange County to protect our local receiving waters.

# Chairman David King and Members of the Board Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance NWU:749045:bneill

In summary, the meetings between Regional Board staff and Copermittee staff were honest, good faith and productive efforts to bridge the gaps between the requirements of the Orange County MS4 Permit and the specific needs of, and resources available to, the Upper Santa Margarita Watershed (the draft MS4 Permit area). However, given the constraints identified herein, the differing impacts on beneficial uses and current economic realities, the current draft MS4 Permit cannot be supported by the Copermittees.

# The Copermittees, therefore, request that the Board direct staff to work with the Copermittees to resolve the issues identified in this letter prior to considering adoption of the Permit.

In the interest of developing economically feasible requirements for Board consideration, the balance of this letter and its attachments propose and justify changes to the draft MS4 Permit that will reduce costs to an achievable level, while continuing to raise the bar, where appropriate, to effectively protect the beneficial uses of receiving waters in the Santa Margarita Region. Please note that the Copermittees have many other concerns in addition to those identified in this letter with provisions in the draft MS4 Permit. These concerns are discussed in the Attachments to this letter, the redline of the Permit and the letters drafted by individual Copermittees.

# BACKGROUND

# **Receiving Waters and Water Quality Conditions**

This draft Permit proposes to regulate discharges from the MS4 owned by the Copermittees within the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County. The MS4 in the Santa Margarita Region primarily discharges into Murrieta and Temecula Creeks and immediate tributaries thereto.

Unlike several of the watersheds in South Orange County, which exhibit perennial flow, the Santa Margarita Region is an ephemeral watershed. The only areas of perennial flow in the Santa Margarita Region are located at the formation of the Santa Margarita River right at the County line and in mountain areas outside of the urbanized areas serviced by the MS4s. The creeks in the urbanized areas of the watershed serviced by the MS4s are ephemeral and flows are only observed during and immediately after significant storm events. Any non-stormwater flows quickly disappear by seepage into the alluvial sands. Additionally, rising groundwater has been observed in Murrieta and Temecula Creeks for a short distance at various locations upstream of the confluence with the Santa Margarita River; however such conditions existed prior to urbanization.<sup>1</sup>

Since the initial MS4 permit was issued in 1990, the Copermittees have been actively and successfully implementing programs to manage their MS4 discharges. As described in the 2009 report of waste discharge (ROWD) submitted by the Copermittees, there have been no statistically

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> State of California Department of Public Works Division of Water Resources, Bulletin No. 57, "Santa Margarita River Investigation," Volume I, June 1956, p. 48.

# Chairman David King and Members of the Board Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance NWU:749045:bneill

significant increases in pollutant concentrations since issuance of the initial MS4 permit in 1990, despite the fact that the Santa Margarita Region has experienced over 300% population growth over the same time period. Further, although staff points out several recent 303(d) listings as basis for the need to enhance regulations, these listings were based on data that mostly predates our existing management programs implemented under the 2004 NPDES MS4 Permit. Further, the Permittees have submitted additional data for the current round of listings that should result in the removal of some of these additional listings based on more recent data. Additionally, the likely sources of these impairments include natural background concentrations in soils and groundwater (iron and manganese), natural and/or agricultural source loads (nutrients, total dissolved solids, sulfates and bacteria), and/or federally authorized uses of products (pesticides and copper). Although all of these sources can have urban components, it is also clear that these sources are mostly non-point in nature and not solely urban sourced, as implied in the Fact Sheet and Findings.

# **Proactive Permittee Programs to Protect Local Resources**

Murrieta and Temecula Creeks and their tributaries are an important economic, environmental and social resource for the Santa Margarita Region. The Copermittees are cognizant of these benefits and have implemented or initiated proactive programs beyond the requirements of the current and previous MS4 permits to ensure that these resources remain viable and are protected for future generations. These programs are described in Attachment 1 and include:

- Integrated Planning, including the development of an Integrated Regional Water Management Plan that is actively coordinated with San Diego and Orange Counties.
- Management of New Development, including a progressive LID BMP implementation program five years in the making. The program includes a comprehensive LID BMP design manual, proposed public maintenance mechanism and a \$3,000,000 LID BMP Testing and Demonstration Facility.
- Water Quality Monitoring and Assessment, including active participation in the Southern California Stormwater Monitoring Coalition, California Stormwater Quality Association (CASQA) and Santa Margarita Region Executive Management Team, and including funding of several special studies designed to improve the science of stormwater management.
- Statewide Stormwater Leadership, including active leadership in promoting changes in the regulations of pesticides at the state and federal level and strong leadership and representation within the CASQA organization.
- Habitat and Aquatic Resource Conservation, including development of the largest and most comprehensive Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan in California.

Chairman David King

and Members of the Board Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance NWU:749045:bneill

# **Economic Conditions**

As the draft MS4 Permit for the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County was modeled on the MS4 Permit developed for South Orange County, it is important to carefully contrast the economic resources available to the Counties:

- The population of the Santa Margarita Region (289,765) is 48% less than the population of South Orange County (553,161).<sup>2</sup>
- The 2009 per capita income in Riverside County (\$29,177) is 38% less than the per capita income in Orange County (\$46,898).<sup>3</sup>
- The current unemployment rate in Riverside County is 15.3 percent, which is 56% higher than the unemployment rate in Orange County (9.8 percent).<sup>4</sup>

Property and sales tax revenues are the primary sources of funding for local programs and services, including compliance with MS4 Permit requirements. Based on population and average home value, South Orange County generates over <u>four times</u> the property tax revenue generated in the Santa Margarita Region. Based on data presented in the Los Angeles Economic Development Corporation's July 2010 Economic Forecast, South Orange County generates <u>2.6 times</u> the taxable sales generated in the Santa Margarita Region. As a less affluent area with a relatively small population, the Copermittees in the Santa Margarita Region receive significantly less property and sales tax revenue than municipalities in South Orange County and are less able to fund additional MS4 Permit compliance costs. These issues are discussed in detail in Attachment 2.

The recession also has impacted the economy in the Santa Margarita Region more than in South Orange County and it is projected that tax revenues will continue at a reduced level for an extended period, with **recovery not expected within the Permit term**. The poor economy has resulted in reductions of reserves to minimum levels and cuts or eliminations in virtually all local services and programs in the Santa Margarita Region. As a result any increases in funding for the water quality mandates contained in the draft MS4 Permit can come only by reducing funding for public safety or other existing state and federal mandates.

Modeling the draft MS4 Permit on the South Orange County permit represented a significant expansion of compliance requirements and compliance costs relative to the existing MS4 Permit issued to the Santa Margarita Region Copermittees. The requirements in the draft MS4 Permit have been expanded to include additional compliance and monitoring requirements beyond the South

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Richard Boon, County of Orange, personal communication, September 1, 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Economic Forecast, Los Angeles Economic Development Corporation, July 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Monthly Labor Force Data for Counties, July 2010 – Preliminary, Labor Market Information Division, Employment Development Department, August 20, 2010. http://www.calmis.ca.gov/file/lfmonth/countyur-400c.pdf
Orange County permit, further increasing compliance costs. We would submit that such an approach is fundamentally unfair and could be viewed as arbitrary.

#### Approach to the Permit Renewal

As noted above, the Copermittees share the Board's goal of continually improving both the effectiveness and the efficiency of the MS4 compliance program. To that end, the Copermittees proposed program revisions in the ROWD that were designed to effectively manage/address the discharge of pollutants from their MS4, while making effective and responsible use of sharply reduced and further declining public funds. The ROWD recognized the Copermittees' proactive efforts and integrated those efforts into our recommendations for enhancing the MS4 Permit program. Further, the Copermittees met with Regional Board staff prior to the submittal of the ROWD in January 2009 to ensure that we had identified and addressed all of staff's concerns.

In March 2010, the Copermittees met with the Regional Board staff to discuss a collaborative process for renewing the draft Permit. At that time, the Executive Officer identified that the Board's fundamental goals for the renewal would be to develop a permit that is:

- Socially responsible;
- Environmentally responsible;
- Affordable; and
- Protective of water quality.

The Copermittees proposed initiating the discussions by focusing on the existing MS4 Permit and identifying what provisions needed to be changed to address local water quality conditions, the approach outlined in the ROWD. Regional Board staff preferred to start with the South Orange County permit and require the Copermittees to justify why programs in the Santa Margarita Region should be different than those proposed for Orange County. Regional Board staff also noted that none of the major provisions of the South Orange County permit could likely be altered, as that permit was now a model for the San Diego Region. In the interest of moving the process forward in light of the current economy, the Copermittees agreed to proceed based on the Board staff's terms.

#### **Outcome of Discussions with Board Staff**

The discussions resulted in several improvements to the draft Permit including:

- Streamlined and more useful reporting and effectiveness assessment requirements.
- Greatly improved Development Planning / Low Impact Development (LID) requirements (further discussed in Attachment 3).

Chairman David King and Members of the Board Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance NWU:749045:bneill

- Language clarifications to more clearly state the intent of various requirements and to eliminate ambiguity.
- Enhanced understanding of the permit requirements and intent. •

However, the addition of several new requirements not originally in the Orange County MS4 Permit as well as the constraints of working from within the boundaries of the existing Orange County MS4 Permit, resulted in an economically infeasible draft MS4 Permit that exceeds the water resource protection needs of the Santa Margarita Region and is too expensive for implementation by the Copermittees. Unless the permit requirements are revised to address specific local needs and resources, the Copermittees will not be able to implement the Permit requirements in a manner that is protective of water quality.

#### PRIORITY ISSUES AND SOLUTIONS

The Copermittees have identified specific and focused changes to the Permit that will allow the Copermittees to address staff's primary water quality concerns, while reducing compliance costs in a manner that is appropriate for the local watersheds. As previously noted, Board staff has directed the Copermittees to bring these changes directly to the Board for consideration, although we are hopeful that by summarizing them in writing that they may be addressed ahead of the scheduled October 13<sup>th</sup> hearing.

#### Monitoring and Reporting Program (Attachment 4)

Prior to the submittal of the ROWD, the Copermittees met with Board staff to propose changes to the Monitoring and Reporting Program (MRP). In these discussions, Board staff identified two areas for needed improvement:

- Relocation of Illicit Connection / Illicit Discharge (IC/ID) monitoring stations to MS4 outfalls, and
- Incorporation of Action Levels

In more recent discussions, Board staff noted that the MRP needed significant modification to reflect the South Orange County MRP, but would be scaled to be appropriate to the smaller Santa Margarita Region.

Unfortunately, the final MRP requirements have been expanded well beyond the South Orange County MRP requirements, resulting in a program that is completely out of proportion with the needs and resources of the Santa Margarita Region. In fact, the proposed MRP requirements will result in a 500% increase in monitoring program costs, costing our residents over two and a half times the per capita costs for South Orange County.

#### Chairman David King and Members of the Board

Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 

#### Per Capita Monitoring Cost Comparison

Draft Permit	OC Permit
\$5.13 per	~\$2.00 per
capita	capita

The Copermittees recognize that monitoring and data collection is necessary. However, the MRP requirements exceed what is necessary to address management questions related to water quality, are beyond requirements dictated in the South Orange County MRP, and are beyond the Copermittees' ability to fund. Not only are the level of requirements inappropriate for the Santa Margarita Region, but they disregard the economic realities faced by the Copermittees. As such, the MRP falls far short of meeting the Executive Officer's stated goals of affordability.

In the interest of finding ways to offer Board staff a comparable program in a more cost effective and appropriate manner, the Copermittees have identified nine adjustments to the MRP that will **save approximately seven hundred and eighty thousand dollars (\$780,000)** *annually* and bring per capita monitoring costs more in line with the South Orange County MRP, while maintaining the core components of the MRP. Table 1 summarizes the key changes and the respective cost savings. It is important to note that any change highlighted in RED reflects bringing the program in line with the South Orange County MRP. Figure 1 below shows graphically the comparative costs for the draft MRP with and without the requested adjustments. Please note that the 100% baseline in Figure 2 reflects the current cost of the Copermittees' current MRP.

Component	Requested Change	Cost reduction
	1) Wet Weather - 3 wet -> 2 wet	~\$79,000
Mass Loading Stations	2) Dry Weather - Composite -> Grab	~\$66,000
Toxicity Testing (MLS and Bioassessment)	3) 3 organisms -> 2 organisms	~\$14,000
Bioggoggmont	4) 6 stations -> 3 stations	~\$158,000
Dioassessment	5) 2X each -> 1X each	~\$95,000
	6) 'Representative Number/Percent' -	~\$241,000
Action Levels	'within each sub area'	
	7) SAL Composites -> Grab	~\$165,000
Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring	8) Eliminate requirement	~\$140,000
Special Studies	9) 6 special studies -> 4 studies, and Replace with more locally appropriate studies	~\$220,000/year
TOTAL ESTIMATED SAVINGS	Net savings of all recommended changes (annualized)	<u>~780,000/year</u>

#### Table 1 - Cost Savings resulting from proposed MRP changes<sup>1</sup>

Note: Red text refers to requirements currently in the South Orange County MRP.

1. See Attachment 4 for detail descriptions of requested changes.

## Chairman David King

- and Members of the Board
- Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill*



Although the requested adjustments to the MRP will not eliminate cost increases, and will result in an MRP which is more expensive, on a per capita basis, than the South Orange County MRP, they provide a more manageable program for the Copermittees.

# The Copermittees request that the Board make the adjustments identified in Attachment 4 above before Permit adoption.

Each of these requested adjustments and justifications for each is further discussed in Attachment 4 to this letter.

#### Unpaved Roads Requirements (Sections F.1.i, F.3.a.(11), F.3.c.(5))

The requirements for unpaved roads are particularly cumbersome, onerous and unreasonable. Our detailed analysis of these requirements is provided in Attachment 5. In summary, the proposed unpaved road requirements may result in substantial and unnecessary additional Copermittee costs that are not justified by the facts in the Santa Margarita Region. The Copermittees believe that the existing MS4 Permit requirements for new development, construction, maintenance and IC/ID adequately address regulation of unpaved roads that threaten water quality. If the Regional Board believes that unpaved roads require further regulation, the Copermittees believe that the appropriate regulatory mechanism is a general permit (Waste Discharge Requirements or NPDES permit) that would apply to *all* unpaved roads in the San Diego Region, rather than only those that are under the jurisdiction of the Copermittees.

# The Copermittees request that Sections F.1.i, F.3.a.(11) and F.3.c.(5) regulating unpaved roads be deleted from the draft MS4 Permit.

**However**, should the Water Board insist on retaining unpaved road requirements in this Permit, the Copermittees request the following revisions. These revisions are needed to ensure that all parties have a clear understanding of the requirements as clarified in Attachment 9. In summary, the Copermittees request:

- Clarification that these requirements apply to those unpaved roads that the Copermittees maintain in their road system.
  - This should be commonly understood, but the clarification is important to include due to complex legal limitations and rights associated with access, ownership, and maintenance of unpaved roads.
- Removal of language that specifies specific BMPs that must be implemented.
  - Specifying the method of compliance is prohibited pursuant to CWC Section 13360, and inappropriately forces the Copermittees to adopt particular solutions that may not best fit the situation.
- Removal of requirement for BMPs for private unpaved roads.
  - The proposed requirements would require the creation of an additional and unnecessary program element addressing privately owned unpaved roads. The Copermittees believe that a focused public outreach program should be implemented to educate property owners and associations about the need to properly maintain unpaved roads. This education program combined with existing IC/ID enforcement capabilities seems a more reasoned and responsible response to addressing this issue.

Should Sections F.1.i, F.3.a.(11) and F.3.c.(5) regulating unpaved roads not be removed from the Permit, the Copermittees request they be modified as noted above. Specific redline edits to address the requested changes are contained in Attachment 9.

#### **Post-Construction BMP Inspections**

Section F.1.f of the draft MS4 Permit includes new requirements for the Copermittees to verify that Post-Construction BMPs are being appropriately maintained. The new requirements appropriately develop a risk-based approach to inspections, defining eight factors that the Copermittees must consider in determining 'high-priority' projects.

Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 

However, language in Section F.1.f.(2)(a) removes that discretion by stating:

'At a minimum, high priority projects include those projects that generate pollutants (prior to treatment) within the tributary area of a 303(d) listed waterbody impaired for that pollutant; or those projects generating pollutants within the tributary area for an observed action level exceedance of that pollutant.'

This language is excessively broad, and will require virtually all sites in the watershed to be designated as 'high priority' and, therefore, subject to annual inspections. This language is inconsistent with the goals of a socially responsible and affordable permit and should be modified for several reasons:

- Inspections frequencies should be based on risk of discharge. Annual inspections are not needed for all sites that *generate* a specific pollutant. For example, if a site generates a pollutant associated with 303(d) listing, but the site retains runoff onsite or stores those pollutants indoors, annual inspections would be unnecessary. However, sites that store 303(d) listed pollutants outdoors or otherwise have a high risk of discharge should be inspected more frequently.
- The language dilutes Copermittee resources by requiring annual inspections of low-risk sites, preventing the Copermittees from appropriately concentrating resources on problematic sites/sources. This is because when an action level is exceeded then all parties in the watershed are assumed guilty until proven innocent.

While the Copermittees are not opposed to implementing a program to verify that these BMPs are being maintained, it is critically important that they be provided the flexibility to determine which sites warrant annual inspections. Specifically, the Permittees request that the language in F.1.f.(2)(a) be amended as follows prior to adoption of the Permit:

At a **minimum**, high priority projects include those projects that <del>generate pollutants</del> (prior to treatment) within the tributary area of a 303(d) listed waterbody impaired for that pollutant; or those projects generating pollutants within the tributary area for <u>have</u> been determined to be the source of an observed action level exceedance. of that pollutant.

#### **Commercial and Industrial Inspections**

Section F.3.b. of the draft Permit includes requirements to inventory and inspect Commercial and Industrial businesses. The draft Permit expands upon existing inventory and inspection requirements in two problematic ways:

• It requires significantly more businesses to be inspected, and

- Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 
  - It includes new requirements specifying what the Copermittees are required to inspect when they are onsite.

#### More inspections

Sections F.3.b.(1)(a)(i) and (ii) identify 42 categories of businesses that must be inventoried and inspected based on risk of pollutant discharge. However, Section F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) adds virtually any business in the Permit area, independent of pollutant discharge risk:

'All other commercial or industrial sites/sources within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order) or that generate pollutants tributary to an observed exceedance of an action level.' (Bold emphasis added)

In effect, section F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) adds the following additional businesses:

- EVERY business that is adjacent to (or within) an Environmentally Sensitive Area (ESA), regardless of whether the business generates or discharges any pollutants, and
- EVERY business that 'generates' pollutants which happens to be upstream of an action level exceedance, *regardless* of whether the site has ever *discharged any* pollutants.

This language expands the list of sites far beyond the current requirements, and well beyond those sites that actually pose a threat to water quality. This is clearly unnecessary and should be removed for several reasons:

- It inappropriately separates 'risk' from the 'response', by requiring the Copermittees to inspect businesses irrespective of the risk that the business poses to water quality. For example, this language would require the Copermittees to expend resources and time inspecting hair salons, office buildings and other activities that happen to be adjacent to an ESA. This inappropriate broad-brush approach to permitting actually works to discredit the Copermittees' NPDES programs and dilute resources, rather than enhancing protection of water quality.
- It will further remove the flexibility that the Copermittees need to be able to re-allocate resources to inspecting and following up with sites/sources that are problematic.

# Therefore, the Copermittees request that the language in F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) be amended as follows prior to adoption of the Permit:

All other commercial or industrial sites/sources within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as

No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 

*defined in Attachment C of this Order) or that generate pollutants tributary to that have been determined to be the source of an observed exceedance of an action level.* 

#### Additional items to review during inspections

Section F.3.b.(4)(a) specifies what the Copermittees must review when performing an inspection. The new requirements in subsections (i) and (ii) to review BMP implementation plans, and review facility monitoring data, respectively, are an unnecessary new mandate. They should be removed for several reasons:

- The requirements burden the Copermittees with reviewing information that is required under General Permits and is the responsibility of the Regional Board to enforce.
- The requirements would significantly increase the inspection time for sites with General Permits and endanger an existing collaborative inspection program (Complaince/Assistance Program (CAP)) that leverages the time highly trained Environmental Health Inspectors spend onsite for Certified Unified Program Agencies (CUPA) and Food Services inspections to also conduct NPDES inspections. The CAP program not only utilizes highly trained Environmental Health inspectors, but also regionalizes the inspections and, therefore, provides multiple benefits including uniformity, reduction in total number of inspections and higher-quality inspections. The Environmental Health HazMat inspection program administrators have indicated that they cannot accommodate the additional time required to implement the new requirements, as they would unduly cut into their ability to meet their own state-mandated inspection frequencies.
- By virtue of eliminating the CAP program, the requirements would effectively mandate a more fractured and disconnected set of inspections for the businesses, contrary to CAL EPA mandates for consolidated inspections, and in turn diluting the effectiveness of the program.

# The Copermittees request that the language in F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) be amended as follows prior to adoption of the Permit:

- (a) Inspection Procedures: Inspections must include but not be limited to:
  - (i) *Review of BMP implementation plans, if the site uses or is required to use such a plan*;
  - (ii) Review of facility monitoring data, if the site monitors its runoff;
  - (iii) Check for coverage under the General Industrial Permit (Notice of Intent (NOI) and/or Waste Discharge Identification Number), if applicable;
  - (iv) Assessment of compliance with Copermittee ordinances and Copermittee issued permits related to runoff;
  - (v) Assessment of the implementation, maintenance and effectiveness of the designated minimum and/or enhanced BMPs;

Chairman David King and Members of the Board

Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 

#### Retrofit

Section F.3.d. proposes a program to develop an inventory of existing developments that may be candidates for future water quality retrofits. The requirement goes on to encourage the Copermittees to collaborate with local property owners to promote urban retrofit in an effort to accelerate reductions in pollutant loading from existing urban areas.

Although laudable, this requirement has two significant problems:

- 1) The program is self-defeating as it contains no "carrots" to lure private property owners into participating in the program. Any property owner that is interested in volunteering in this effort would be required to fully comply with all provisions of the draft MS4 Permit. This includes preparation of compliance documents such as SSMPs, LID and hydromodification studies, subjecting themselves to additional regulatory scrutiny through business and BMP inspection programs required by the MS4 Permit, and otherwise incurring a myriad of costs and requirements. These costs and requirements would provide a strong disincentive to participate in a retrofit program. This program will only work if it is modified to remove these disincentives.
- 2) Current and projected economic conditions will limit the interest and participation of private property owners. Long-term economic predictions for Riverside County indicate that assessed valuations and property values will likely remain stagnant for the term of this Permit. Similarly, sales tax and unemployment are not expected to significantly improve either.

Without Co-Permittee resources to supplement private retrofit projects, the current economic disincentives for private redevelopment that are built into the program and the current impact of the economy on private property owners, there is no real value to the program.

# **PREFERRED POLICY CHOICE:** The Permittees strongly request that this program be deleted for the aforementioned reasons.

Alternatively, and at minimum, the Copermittees request that the schedule for completion of the retrofitting program be revised to provide for development during the term of the Permit and submittal of the proposed program with the next ROWD. This will allow the Copermittees to defer expenditures related to development of the program until later in the Permit term when it is hoped that economic conditions and local revenues will improve. The Copermittees expect few opportunities for retrofit until the economy improves. Due to the Copermittees' limited ability to require retrofit on private property, our best opportunities for retrofit may be associated with approvals of proposed modifications of existing developments.

# ALTERNATE POLICY CHOICE: If the Retrofit requirements are not removed, the Copermittees request that the Regional Board modify Section <u>F.3.d. as follows:</u>

Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 

Each Copermittee must develop and implement a retrofitting program that meets the requirements of this section <u>upon submittal of the ROWD</u>.

#### **Irrigation Runoff**

The draft MS4 Permit categorically prohibits the discharge of landscape irrigation; irrigation water; lawn watering; (collectively 'irrigation runoff') and non-emergency fire fighting flow runoff to the MS4. The basis for this requirement comes from the current Orange County stormwater permit within the San Diego Region (NPDES No. CAS0108740), which prohibits such discharges.

Although irrigation runoff may have been shown to be a problem in South Orange County, it has **not** been shown to be causing problems in receiving waters in the Santa Margarita Region. Attachment 6 summarizes the unique conditions and other facts that warrant the restoration of irrigation runoff as a non-prohibited non-stormwater discharge category. It is important to reiterate the three key points made in Attachment 6:

- Unlike the watersheds in South Orange County, the Santa Margarita Region is an ephemeral watershed;
- Unlike South Orange County, the Copermittees have **not** identified landscape irrigation, irrigation water or lawn water as an actual source of pollutants or conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S.;
- The draft MS4 Permit requires Copermittees to eliminate irrigation runoff <u>**TO THE MS4**</u>, which by definition, requires elimination of discharges to streets, curbs and gutters.

As noted above, the prohibition appears to hold the Copermittees responsible for any amount of irrigation runoff discharged to the curb and gutter, *regardless* of whether or not the discharge ever reaches receiving waters or causes or contributes to the exceedance of a water quality standard. This fact, combined with the fact that irrigation runoff has not been shown to be causing impairments in the local receiving waters, will make enforcement difficult to justify with residents and will likely result in community outrage over bans on irrigation. Further the Copermittees are not water purveyors, and as such, have little control over residential irrigation runoff. This is a very inefficient use of resources. In any event, the provisions as written will do little for water quality but potentially much for community outrage against water quality programs. The Copermittees do not believe this is the intent of the Board.

It is further worth noting that the Permit already contains an investigation and remediation process via Non-Stormwater Action Levels (NALs) by which the Copermittees will identify the source of problematic non-stormwater discharges. Should the source be found to be a conditionally exempt non-stormwater discharge, the permit requires the Copermittees to address that discharge or the entire category of discharges as appropriate. By allowing the NAL process to determine when and where

Chairman David King and Members of the Board Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance NWU:749045:bneill

conditionally exempt discharges need to be prohibited, the Copermittees are better positioned to justify any enforcement actions.

#### **PREFERRED POLICY CHOICE:** the Copermittees request that the Regional Board restore the conditional exemption for landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn watering as outlined in Attachments 6 and 7.

**Alternatively**, if the Regional Board nevertheless insists on prohibiting Irrigation Runoff, the Copermittees request that the draft MS4 Permit be revised to allow for irrigation runoff to be managed as a JRMP program, rather than as a prohibited discharge to the MS4. This alternative request is consistent with how the Permit currently deals with non-emergency fire fighting discharges, which was also removed from the list of non-prohibited non-storm water discharges. The Executive Officer stated that he would be open to consideration of a program for irrigation runoff that would address discharges <u>from</u> the MS4. This alternative approach allows the Copermittees to develop a program that focuses on irrigation runoff problem areas, as opposed to holding the Copermittees responsible for eliminating any instant case of over-irrigation to a street independent of threat to receiving water quality.

# ALTERNATIVE POLICY CHOICE: The Copermittees request that the Regional Board clarify that irrigation runoff is only prohibited where it is discharged *from* an MS4 (into receiving waters) by adding the following language:

**B.4.** As part of the JRMP, the Copermittees must develop and implement a program to address pollutants from landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn watering identified as significant sources of pollutants to waters of the United States.

#### Legal Issues

The Copermittees have identified legal issues that raise fundamental questions regarding several of the key elements of the Tentative Order.

# The Copermittees request review of the legal issues and revision of the Tentative Order prior to adoption.

Each of the legal issues and requested adjustments and justifications for each requested revision is further discussed in Attachments 7 and 8 to this letter.

#### **CONCLUSION**

It is fundamental that the MS4 Permit be economically, technically, and legally feasible. To be credible, and to pass legal muster, MS4 Permit requirements must demonstrable a nexus to water quality improvements. Instead the current requirements, although well intended but not always well

#### Chairman David King and Members of the Board Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance NWU:749045:bneill

developed, will put the Copermittees in non-compliance since we cannot afford to implement all the requirements and consequently this will not lead to water quality improvement.

The present economic crisis has made daily headlines over the past three years and Riverside County has been identified as the 11<sup>th</sup> most impacted county in the nation. In the ROWD and throughout the development of the draft MS4 Permit, the Copermittees have provided abundant publicly available information regarding the impact of this crisis on their revenues, staffing, and programs. Virtually every program and service, including public safety services, has been impacted, and others have been eliminated. Contingency reserves have been depleted to the lowest levels allowable to maintain operations. At this point, the Copermittees cannot increase water quality compliance spending without real risks to reducing spending on existing state and federal mandates or other much-needed local programs and services. As proposed, the draft MS4 Permit is economically infeasible.

In an effort to promote a viable 4<sup>th</sup>-term MS4 Permit, the Copermittees proactively engaged Regional Board staff in a collaborative dialogue with the intent of developing an economically feasible MS4 Permit that was protective of receiving water quality in the Santa Margarita Region. However, the following constraints have limited the benefits of the process:

- 1. The discussions were curtailed because the Board expected the draft MS4 Permit to be heard in October;
- 2. The Board had adopted the South Orange County MS4 Permit as a "model" permit, and, therefore, would have to approve any major revisions to the provisions of that Permit; and
- 3. The inclusion of several new provisions of the draft MS4 Permit addressing unpaved roads, inspection programs and monitoring requirements go well beyond the Orange County Permit.

As noted in the Executive Summary, the MS4 Permit adopted for South Orange County was ultimately developed for a region with substantial coastal resources and perennial streams, twice the population, significantly higher property tax revenues, and more affluent tax payers.

By contrast, the ephemeral conditions found in the Santa Margarita Region result in stream channels that are dry during dry weather conditions and receive less rain during wet season conditions. The stream flow conditions in the Santa Margarita Region are entirely unlike the significant perennial flow conditions found in South Orange County. The proposed changes contained herein address these realities. The proposed changes also address necessary changes to ensure that the Copermittees can continue to afford implementation of the draft MS4 Permit given the significant economic disadvantages faced by the Santa Margarita Region, disadvantages that have been exacerbated by the impacts of the recession.

Chairman David King
and Members of the Board
Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES
No. CAS0108740, Riverside County
Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System
Permit Reissuance NWU: 749045: hneill

The requirements in the Permit must protect beneficial uses in a cost effective manner. It is always a balance to protect water quality and avoid unnecessary increases in program compliance costs. Balancing local water quality needs and funding limitations should be paramount in the current economic climate. Proposed program expansions must be carefully weighed against economic realities and be justified by conditions actually found in the Santa Margarita Region. As described, unpaved roads and business inspections have been effectively addressed by existing programs, yet the draft MS4 Permit proposes requirements that can only be met by establishment of new compliance programs and, in the case of the business inspections, elimination of the highly effective CAP.

The legislature created Regional Boards to protect our beneficial uses while carefully considering the technical and economical feasibility of such protection. Even in the best of economic times, state and local government must carefully manage public revenues. A policy-level decision by the Regional Board is necessary to direct staff to work with the Copermittees to address the comments contained herein. The Copermittees request your support in our effort to develop an economically, technically, and legally feasible MS4 Permit that is appropriate to the Santa Margarita Region. As noted in the opening Executive Summary of this comment letter we specifically request that you direct Regional Board provide staff with direction to resolve the issues identified in this letter and attachments.

Thank you for your time and consideration. We look forward to discussing this issue further at the October 13<sup>th</sup> hearing.

ery truly your of the Watershed Protection Division

JEU:bjp

# Introduction

Murrieta and Temecula Creeks and their tributaries are an important economic, environmental and social resource for the Santa Margarita Region. As an example, Murrieta Creek serves as the backdrop for Old Town Temecula, an important local tourist attraction. Several ecological preserves that are utilized by local residents and tourists are also located within the Santa Margarita Region. The Permittees are cognizant of these resources and their benefits and have implemented or initiated proactive programs beyond the requirements of the NPDES MS4 Permits to ensure that these resources remain viable and are protected for future generations.

# **Integrated Planning**

#### Upper Santa Margarita River Integrated Water Management (IRWM) Plan

The County of Riverside, Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (District) and Rancho California Water District proactively entered into an agreement to form this program to manage the Upper Santa Margarita River Watershed. These three agencies have proactively engaged tribes, local stakeholders, and other local, state and federal agencies in an effort to develop a comprehensive plan to manage the watershed. Further, we have also built bridges to the San Diego County and Orange County IRWM programs to ensure proactive inter-regional planning of cross-jurisdiction watersheds such as the Santa Margarita River Watershed. The three-party agreement reached by the IRWM programs within the San Diego Region is the only one of its kind in California.

#### Santa Margarita River Executive Management Team

The Permittees also coordinate more technical issues with San Diego County, the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation, Camp Pendleton, and other stakeholders to address coordination of monitoring and analysis of monitoring data within the region.

#### Murrieta Creek Flood Control, Environmental Restoration and Recreation Project

Murrieta Creek poses a severe flood threat to the cities of Murrieta and Temecula. Overflow flooding from the undersized creek has periodically wreaked havoc on the communities – most recently in 1993 when nearly \$20 million in damages was incurred by the public and private sectors.

In 1997, at the request of District, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers initiated studies on the Creek. The outcome of this endeavor was Congressional authorization in 2000 of a \$90 million, multi-faceted project known as the Murrieta Creek Flood Control, Environmental Restoration and Recreation Project. What was once viewed only as a needed local flood control project was now a federally cost shared, community endorsed corridor project that would not only safeguard the two cities from the ravages of uncontrolled flooding, but would celebrate the unique character of the communities by restoring and enhancing the environmental distinctiveness of the Creek bottom, utilizing the top of the river banks for hiking, biking and equestrian trails, and developing a 240-acre flow attenuation basin that would encompass 160 acres of new environmental habitat and a 50 acre sports park. The project is currently undergoing design of Phase II.

## Management of New Development

#### LID BMP Design Manual

The County, with input from the Permittees has spent the last five years developing and field testing a manual promoting Low Impact Development (LID). The manual is due to be published by December 31, 2010. The development of the manual was informed by meetings with authors of key LID manuals from throughout the nation, field visits to existing LID BMP sites to evaluate design and maintenance characteristics, and years of research into design methodologies and water quality effectiveness data. The manual includes detailed design criteria, standard drawings, maintenance requirements and other key information that will ensure that LID BMPs deployed in the Santa Margarita Region will provide long-term water quality benefits.

#### Public BMP Maintenance Mechanism

The District has also been developing a plan for public maintenance of post-construction BMPs that meet specified requirements. This mechanism will go hand-in-hand with the release of the LID BMP Design Manual. Development projects that design their BMPs to the criteria in the manual and place the BMPs consistent with our guidelines will be able to opt into a public maintenance mechanism that will provide for consistent and ongoing maintenance of post-construction BMPs throughout the region.

## **Management of New Development**

#### LID BMP Testing and Demonstration Facility

The LID BMPs incorporated into our LID BMP Design Manual are being incorporated into a \$3,000,000 retrofit of the District's headquarters in the City of Riverside. The project will provide a regional center for LID BMP training and demonstration, include a five-year study to collect water quality and field data on the effectiveness of the BMP designs and maintenance programs, and facilitate a cycle of continuous improvement for LID BMP techniques.

#### Southern California Stormwater Monitoring Coalition

The Permittees voluntarily participate in a collaborative effort with the other Counties in southern California to conduct special studies to advance the science of stormwater management. These studies include regional bioassessment programs, inter-lab calibration programs, hydromodification management studies, programs to develop the scientific methods used to monitor for toxics, biological indicators and chemistry, and more.

### Statewide Stormwater Leadership

#### Pesticide Regulation

The Permittees have proactively met with management of California Department of Pesticide Regulation and USEPA staff regarding negative receiving water impacts of authorized pesticides use in California. District staff have also submitted multiple comments and provided testimony at applicable state and federal listening sessions regarding the need to change the regulatory framework to better protect receiving waters.

# Attachment 1: Summary of Proactive Efforts to Manage Stormwater

#### California Stormwater Quality Association (CASQA)

The District proactively participates in the activities of this pre-eminent organization addressing stormwater issues in California. District staff serves on the Board of Directors, as the Chairs for the Legislative Committee and Conference and on several committees including Monitoring, Pesticides, and Policy and Permitting. This organization and these committees are developing the programs and science that are driving the management of stormwater programs forward.

### Habitat and Aquatic Resource Conservation

#### Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan (MSHCP)

The Permittees have established the MSHCP to identify and proactively protect critical habitat for threatened and endangered species in Riverside County. The MSHCP establishes several key linkage corridors along existing streams and creeks to ensure protection of the habitat and safe paths of migration for species. The MSHCP will ultimately conserve over 40% of the lands within the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County. Further, the plan proposes to purchase and preserve several of the remaining natural stream systems in the region for use as habitat conservation and species corridors.

#### Special Area Management Plan (SAMP)

The Permittees have also entered into ongoing negotiations with the San Diego Regional Water Quality Control Board and United States Army Corps of Engineers staff regarding a SAMP to proactively identify and protect the most important aquatic resources in the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County.

# Economic Assessment Draft 2010 Santa Margarita Region MS4 Permit September 2, 2010

The Draft Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit (Draft Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016; NPDES No. CAS0108740) for the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County (draft Permit) proposes new and expanded compliance requirements that would significantly increase the Copermittee compliance costs. Further, the draft Permit expands the compliance requirements and compliance costs beyond those required by the recently adopted MS4 Permit for South Orange County, a more populous and affluent area with significantly greater tax revenues to support the compliance programs. These additional requirements and costs are proposed at a time when the Copermittees have been severely impacted by the most significant economic downturn since the Great Depression. These impacts include high levels of unemployment and homes in default, sharply reduced Copermittee revenues and increased demands on public services. Moreover, these impacts have fallen disproportionately on communities in Riverside County relative to South Orange County and San Diego County, due in large part to the crash of the housing market.

Due to their reduced revenues, the Copermittees budgets and staffing have been significantly reduced for virtually all services and programs operated by the Copermittees, including police, fire, and paramedic services. Funding has been focused on essential public safety and existing state and federally mandated programs. Increases in funding for the water quality mandates contained in the draft Permit can only come from reduced funding for these basic priorities. Therefore, the expanded compliance requirements proposed in the draft Permit are economically infeasible. This paper describes the general economic conditions in the Santa Margarita Region, the Copermittees' current budget and budget projections, their assessment of projected increases in compliance costs, and economic forecasts provided by other parties.

## **POPULATION**

Riverside County, which is subject to three NPDES MS4 permits, has a total population of 2,153,186. However, only 289,765 persons (approximately 13 percent) reside within the Santa Margarita Region.<sup>1</sup> Population and housing projections for the Santa Margarita Region are summarized in Table 1. MS4 discharges in Riverside County are regulated by separate NPDES stormwater permits issued by the Colorado River, Santa Ana, and San Diego Regional Water Quality Control Boards. Although these three MS4 permits address the same federal regulatory requirements, the provisions in the draft Permit are often not well aligned with the requirements of the other two MS4 permits. As such, the cost for complying with those requirements is borne entirely by the 289,765 residents within the Santa Margarita Region.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Riverside County Projections 2010 (RCP-10), Transportation and Land Management Agency, Administrative Services, Center for Demographic Research, June 23, 2010.

	Population / Housing Units		
Jurisdiction	2010	2015	2020
Murrieta	101,680/34,812	105,513/36,162	109,343/37,512
Temecula	102,727/33,194	109,136/35,270	112,242/36,321
Wildomar	32,720/11,123	37,289/12,722	42,475/14,537
Unincorporated	52,638/17,546	54,584/18,195	59,878/19,959
Total	289,765/96,675	306,522/102,349	323,938/108,329

 Table 1: Santa Margarita Region Population & Housing Projections 2010<sup>2</sup>

### **CURRENT ECONOMIC CONDITIONS**

#### Unemployment

Higher unemployment directly impacts the revenue streams available to the County and the Cities for funding programs and services. As illustrated in Figure 1, the unemployment rate in Riverside County is currently 15.3 percent, which is 42 percent higher than the unemployment rate in San Diego County (9.8 percent) and 56 percent higher than the unemployment rate in Orange County (9.8 percent).<sup>3</sup>

## SOURCES OF LOCAL REVENUE

The Copermittee's primary revenue sources for implementation of programs and services are property taxes, sales taxes, and development/construction permit fees. Each of these sources has declined substantially since the beginning of the recession in FY 2006/2007. The 2009 per capita income in Riverside County (\$29,177) is 31% lower than the per capita income in San Diego County (\$42,094) and 32% lower than the per capita income in Orange County (\$46,898).<sup>4</sup> The population of the Santa Margarita Region (289,765) is 48% lower than the population of South Orange County (553,161<sup>5</sup>) and 91% lower than the population of San Diego County. As a less affluent area with relatively small

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Riverside County Projections 2010 (RCP-10), Transportation and Land Management Agency, Administrative Services, Center for Demographic Research, June 23, 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Monthly Labor Force Data for Counties, July 2010 – Preliminary, Labor Market Information Division, Employment Development Department, August 20, 2010. http://www.calmis.ca.gov/file/lfmonth/countyur-400c.pdf

population, the Santa Margarita Region has far less revenue than South Orange County and San Diego County to fund local programs and services, and MS4 permit compliance costs.

Per Capita Income<sup>6</sup>

	Riverside County	Orange County	San Diego County
2006	29,148	49,098	42,110
2007	29,950	49,790	43,816
2008	30,088	49,650	44,438
2009	29,177	46,898	42,094
2010 (forecast)	28,117	47,435	42,651

Figure 1. Unemployment Rates of California Counties (title for figure on next page)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Economic Forecast, Los Angeles Economic Development Corporation, July 2010. <sup>5</sup> Richard Boon, County of Orange, personal communication, September 1, 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Economic Forecast, Los Angeles Economic Development Corporation, July 2010.



## **Home Values/Property Tax Revenue**

Property tax revenue, which is a major source of funding for the County and Cities, is a direct function of the total inventory of real estate and the assessed values of the real estate. With a small population relative to South Orange County and San Diego County and a limited amount of commercial and industrial property, the Santa Margarita Region is supported by a much smaller inventory of real estate from which to obtain property tax revenue. The high rate of foreclosures in Riverside County has also resulted in significant declines in real estate values and, consequently, property tax revenue. The Riverside County Auditor-Controller projects that property values will fall over 10 percent in FY 2009-10 and could fall further in FY 2010/2011.<sup>7</sup> Figure 3 illustrates the decline in median home values in the Santa Margarita Region have declined at a greater rate and the difference in home values between the two areas has grown with the recession.



Figure 3. Median Home Values<sup>8</sup>

The Inland Empire (Riverside and San Bernardino Counties) registered more defaults and foreclosures than any other area of Southern California.<sup>9</sup> The Inland Empire was ranked No. 5 in nationwide foreclosure activity during the first half of 2010, with almost 4.5 percent of households in default. A total 63,717 mortgage default notices, auction sale notices, and bank repossessions were recorded in the Riverside-San Bernardino-Ontario metropolitan area between January and June 2010, according to RealtyTrac. Accordingly, one in 23 households were in some stage of foreclosure during this six-month period. Additionally, almost 45 percent of homeowners with a mortgage in Riverside and San Bernardino Counties owe more on their homes than the homes are worth. As illustrated in Figure 3, Orange County

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Comprehensive Annual Financial Report of the County of Riverside for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2009, Robert E. Byrd, Riverside County Auditor-Controller, December 9, 2009. P. vii. http://www.auditorcontroller.org/opencms/publications/FinancialPub/cafr/CAFR\_2009/Introductory.pdf
<sup>8</sup> Source: www.zillow.com

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Economic Forecast, Los Angeles Economic Development Corporation, July 2010, p. 50.

and San Diego County have not been impacted by "upside-down mortgages" to the same extent as has Riverside County.





One expert, Professor Mason Gaffney of the UC Riverside Economics Department believes that the housing market is in a vicious cycle simply because there are too many homes. According to Professor Gaffney, because demand is down, prices will go down, and more people will go "upside-down" on their mortgage, and then go into foreclosure. Professor Gaffney estimates that the bottom of the housing market will not be seen for another three years, due to the previous overbuilding in Riverside County.<sup>10</sup>

Although the recession has impacted property values throughout Southern California, Riverside County remains at a distinct disadvantage relative to Orange and San Diego Counties. The average home value in Riverside County is \$207, 900, which is 58% less than the average home value in South Orange County (\$499,500) and 45% less than the average home value in San Diego County (\$378,800).<sup>11</sup> As a result, property tax revenues per home in Riverside County are 58% less than in Orange County and 45% less than in San Diego County. The larger populations and number of homes in Orange and San Diego Counties multiply this disparity in property tax revenue that can be used to help fund NPDES compliance programs. Based on population and average home value, South Orange County generates over <u>four times</u> the property tax revenue of the Santa Margarita Region, and San Diego County generates <u>20</u> times the property tax revenue of the Santa Margarita Region. Clearly, the Copermittees in the Santa Margarita Region receive significantly less property tax revenue than either Orange or San Diego Counties and are less able to fund additional MS4 permit compliance costs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Zillow Home Value Index – Riverside County, Zillow.com. August 10, 2010.

#### **Sales Tax Revenue**

The next most significant revenue source for program funding is sales tax. Sales tax revenue is a function of population and relative income. As described, the Santa Margarita Region has a less affluent and smaller population than South Orange County and San Diego County on which to generate sales tax revenue.

The high levels of unemployment in Riverside County have reduced disposable income which has further depressed sales tax revenues. Retail sales in Riverside County fell by nearly 27% in 2008 and 2009.<sup>12</sup> Statewide sales and use tax revenues for the second quarter of 2010 declined approximately 10.4 percent. Additionally, taxable sales for the first quarter of 2010 remained flat compared to a year earlier.<sup>13</sup> Although data specific to the Santa Margarita Region is not available, it is anticipated that taxable sales have been impacted more significantly than in Orange and San Diego Counties due to the higher unemployment rate in Riverside County.

Taxable sales are directly proportional to sales tax revenue. Based on data presented in the Los Angeles Economic Development Corporation's July 2010 Economic Forecast, South Orange County generates <u>2.6</u> times the taxable sales generated in the Santa Margarita Region and San Diego County generates <u>13.3</u> times the taxable sales of the Santa Margarita Region. Clearly, the Copermittees in the Santa Margarita Region receive significantly less sales tax revenue than either Orange or San Diego Counties and are less able to fund additional MS4 permit compliance costs.

#### **Development and Construction Permit Fees**

Prior to the recession, development and construction permit fees funded a variety of compliance activities related to review, approval, inspection and enforcement associated with development and construction activities. Since the recession, revenues from these fees have been virtually eliminated. As a result, Copermittee inspection and enforcement of development and construction activities, including abandoned projects, has been funded by the Copermittees' general funds. General fund budgets are in turn supported by sales and property tax revenues which, as described, have declined significantly.

#### New Fees or Taxes

Another potential source of funding would be the establishment of a new fee or tax. Such revenues would be subject to the requirements of Proposition 218. Recent efforts to pass supplemental fees have been mixed and given the current economic conditions, this option appears infeasible. For example, on the March 2006 ballot, an attempt by the City of Encinitas to pass a Clean Water Fee was defeated by the voters.<sup>14</sup> It is notable that this rejection of a Clean Water Fee occurred prior to the recession in a relatively affluent coastal city.

#### **Economic Forecasts**

The Riverside County Executive Office assessed Riverside County's economy in a report to the Board of Supervisors submitted with the FY 2010/2011 Recommended Budget. In this assessment, it was noted that the economy is still staggering and that economic news has been mixed. Although a slightly rising

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Economic Forecast, Los Angeles Economic Development Corporation, July 2010, p. 51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> News release "Local Sales Tax Allocations Reduced in Many Areas of the State," California Board of Equalization, August 27, 2010. http://www.boe.ca.gov/news/2010/92-10-G.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> FY 2008-2009 JURMP Annual Report, City of Encinitas, p. 10-3.

stock market and other nationwide measures could be interpreted to signal improvement, persistently high unemployment and personal and national debt call for caution, and a double-dip recession is possible. Locally, while some experts project revenues will shrink again in FY 2011/2012, Riverside County's economic consultants foresee a long and gradual muted recovery and the County will be managing with drastically reduced budgets for an extended period. Budget reductions of approximately \$21 million are projected for FY 2011/2012. The County projects that it will see a balanced but significantly reduced budget in FY 2012/2013, with a total budget of \$670 million (compared to \$736 in 2007). Based on this assessment and reports in the media, it appears that the economy in Riverside County will stabilize at a reduced level and may not recover during the term of the SMR MS4 Permit.

#### **Projected Increases in Compliance Costs**

The draft Permit proposes a significant expansion of compliance requirements that would significantly increase the Copermittee compliance costs. The draft Permit was developed by starting with the MS4 Permit for South Orange County. The requirements proposed in the draft Permit that would significantly increase compliance costs include:

#### Regional Compliance Requirements

- Monitoring and special studies (See Attachment 4)
- Hyrdomodification Management Plan (including monitoring)
- Retrofit study
- Other general program updates (JRMP)

#### Individual Copermittee Compliance Requirements

- Enforcement of Irrigation runoff prohibition (See Attachment 6)
- Significantly Increased business and BMP inspections
- BMP retrofit requirements
- Regulation of unpaved roads (See attachment #5)
- Hydromodification requirements
- Monitoring Source Identifications
- Expanded IC/ID requirements

Estimates for implementation of the regional compliance requirements have been prepared and Figure 4 illustrates the disparity between projected Copermittee revenues and costs for implementation of the proposed regional programs. Due to the fact that calculating costs for implementing entirely new programs is excessively difficult, cost estimates for the implementation of individual Copermittee compliance requirements have not been completed, although it is expected that their individual costs will parallel the regional costs presented in Figure 4.

# Attachment 2: Economic Assessment





### **ECONOMIC SUMMARY**

As all sources of revenues have been reduced significantly, the Copermittees have been required to reduce staffing through layoffs, attrition and furlough; reduce funding across the board for public services and programs, and, in some cases, completely eliminate public services and programs. For example, it is estimated that County of Riverside staffing has been reduced by 2,500 since FY 2006/2007 mostly in the form of early retirement and layoffs. It is estimated that an additional 500-700 staff positions will be eliminated by the County in FY 2011/2012.

Due to the loss of revenue, virtually all Copermittee programs or services have been reduced, including fire and police. As an example, the Riverside County FY 2010/2011 Recommended Budget for Riverside County proposes:

- Public safety department cuts of 3 5 percent
- Other department cuts averaging 19 percent
- Continued staff reductions

After three years of modest cuts culminating in a 25% decrease, the Board of Supervisors approved an additional 19% cut in the general fund and a 4% cut to public safety for FY 2010/2011. These additional cuts will decrease spending by an additional \$71 million. The remaining budget gap will be filled from general fund reserves set aside for economic uncertainty. Since FY 2006/2007 Riverside County general fund reserves have declined from over \$300 million to \$30 million. The County cannot decrease the reserve fund any further without affecting the County's ability to obtain credit. According to the Associated Press Economic Stress Index, of counties with populations of at least 25,000, Riverside County was identified as the eleventh most economically stressed county in the nation based on its June 2010 stress scores.<sup>15</sup>

All County departments have been directed to only provide those core services that the County is mandated to provide. At this point, the Copermittees are struggling to maintain the existing compliance programs required by the 2004 MS4 Permit with available staff and funding. Implementation of expanded or new Permit compliance requirements would require the Copermittees to either further reduce implementation of other mandated programs or reduce the level of implementation of MS4 Permit compliance programs - at risk of receiving an NOV and ACL. In other words, the Copermittees cannot increase MS4 Permit compliance expenditures without directly impacting compliance with other state or federally-mandated programs.

#### **CONCLUSION**

The draft Permit was developed by starting with the MS4 Permit for South Orange County. This represented a significant expansion of compliance requirements and compliance costs relative to the 2004 Permit issued to the Copermittees in the Santa Margarita Region, and by no means are the costs incremental in nature. South Orange County is a permit area with twice the population, 2.6 times the sales tax revenue, and over four times the property tax revenue of the Santa Margarita Region. The draft Permit was then expanded to include additional compliance and monitoring requirements, further increasing compliance costs. Plainly, it is unrealistic to impose greater, or even the same Permit requirements on the Santa Margarita Region, as have been imposed on South Orange County.

In addition to having a lower property tax revenue based on lower property tax base and lower per capita retail sales, the Santa Margarita Region has also been hit harder by the recession, which has further diminished funding resources. It is projected that revenues will continue at a reduced level for an extended period with recovery not expected within the term of the Permit term. Therefore, the available resources to fund public safety, existing state and federal mandates, and expanded water quality permit requirements are much less than San Diego and Orange Counties.

The economy has resulted in reductions of reserves to minimum levels and virtually all local services and programs have been reduced or eliminated. As increases in funding for the water quality mandates contained in the draft Permit can only come from reduced funding for public safety, existing state and federal mandates, the expanded compliance requirements proposed in the draft Permit are economically infeasible.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "20 Most Stressed, 20 Least Stressed Counties, The Associated Press, August 2, 2010.

# Introduction

This document highlights the agreed upon revisions resulting from detailed discussions between Water Board Staff and the Copermittees on program implementation. The intent of these revisions is to ensure that requirements in the Draft MS4 Permit continue to be protective of water quality while allowing the Copermittees flexibility in resource allocation and cost efficiencies. This collaborative process enhanced a mutual understanding of these goals and, consequently, many of the Permit's requirements are streamlined, clearer, implementable and protective. This document highlights specifically the Low Impact Development (LID) and the Interim Hydromodification requirements that have been revised from the Orange County NPDES MS4 Permit in order to recognize the Copermittees' advanced efforts.

## **Important Program Revisions**

#### Low Impact Development (LID)

The Copermittees strongly support the language in the draft Permit with regard to Low Impact Development (LID) BMPs (Section F.1.d.(4)). Through discussions with staff, the Copermittees have presented their commitment and vision for LID, emphasizing that their programs' goals are in line with the intent of the LID language found in the Orange County permit. The District and the County, with input from the Copermittees, have invested five years into developing a well thought through LID program including:

- The design of a detailed and thoroughly researched LID BMP Manual,
- An implementation policy focused on a tiered approach to BMP selection,
- Incorporation of a public maintenance mechanism, and
- Construction of a \$3,000,000 LID BMP retrofit, demonstration and testing facility.

These various features are already in effect in the unincorporated County, or in the process of being finalized, for broader use.

The LID BMP manual provides the development community guidance for designing LID BMPs that will be effective at reducing pollutants from the site to the MEP. While the current program is based on a tiered approach that encourages landscaped LID BMPs first, above detention BMPs, and those above proprietary/mechanical BMPs, this tiered approach will be further revised to support Staff's goal for more onsite BMPs to infiltrate runoff, although some Copermittees are still concerned with the infiltration mandate. Specifically, this tiered approach will prioritize BMPs for new development and redevelopment that:

- Provide for the harvest and reuse of stormwater through safe infiltration of site runoff, similar to natural conditions where such runoff can then help replenish the groundwater table,
- Treat site stormwater runoff on a project scale, generally providing a more robust system as compared to individual lot features,

- Are the most protective of surface water resources, providing 100% 'removal' of pollutants for the water quality volume infiltrated,
- Even for runoff that is biotreated, provide substantial benefit by ensuring that BMP designs maximize the opportunities for incidental infiltration and runoff capture,
- Focus on passive/landscape BMPs that do not require extensive or special maintenance, or that rely on external factors to function for water quality purposes,
- Provide hydromodification mitigation by more closely mimicking pre-development hydrology,
- Ensure that all sites will have runoff water quality that is consistent.

Not only are the Copermittees committed to implementing effective BMPs, they are also committed to effective maintenance. The District's proposed public maintenance mechanism will bolster BMP maintenance for areas where private BMP maintenance has historically been found to be lacking, thus ensuring a higher level of protection for receiving waters. Lastly, the retrofit, demonstration and testing facility will be used to confirm the effectiveness of BMPs included within the BMP manual, provide Copermittees data to review and enhance the program, and provide a demonstration of BMPs for the Copermittees, developers, and the general public.

The Copermittees also believe the passive-treatment BMPs, as opposed to capture and re-use BMPs, are the most reliable for the ongoing protection of water quality. For example, properly designed infiltration BMPs provide benefit during and between storms, without intervention from site owners, operators or occupants, and only require occasional and relatively simple landscape contractor maintenance on an annual basis. This concept has been integrated into the LID BMP Manual through conservative designs that provide a significant margin of safety against failure, and have design features that facilitate proactive maintenance (e.g., integrated landscape features). For the purposes of requiring BMPs that will be most protective of water quality, the Copermittees have de-emphasized the use of BMPs that harvest stormwater for onsite use, since the BMP will not operate passively, and if the BMP 'use' or maintenance should not occur, the BMP will bypass 100% of runoff without treatment. The Copermittees believe that the draft Permit appropriately encourages such water conservation technologies, while not mandating their use.

Regional Board Staff has recognized the efforts, thoughtfulness, and funding that the County has invested in their LID BMP approach, and have, in coordination with the Copermittees, developed a prioritization process that supports the Copermittees' investment in a plan for LID, while ensuring that an appropriate prioritization for the most effective BMPs is implemented. As such, infiltration BMPs must be used for all sites unless it is technically infeasible to infiltrate. Technical infeasibility will be based on criteria that will be developed by the Copermittees and approved by the Regional Board. Only when infiltration is deemed infeasible through the approved analysis can other LID BMPs be used in place of infiltration. These LID BMPs must be consistent with the Copermittees design manual or other regional LID manuals, which have been developed to ensure these LID BMPs are designed to have the greatest pollutant removal

over the life of a project. If LID BMPs are found to be technically infeasible due to poor site or other conditions, then conventional BMPS must be implemented and the project must participate in the LID waiver/mitigation program that will ensure pollutant removal effectiveness consistent with the preferred LID BMPs.

One other important consideration for new development and LID requirements in MS4 permits is the ability for the project proponent (developer) to understand and easily comply with the requirements, such that they can easily be incorporated into projects. Recently adopted MS4 permits, such as the south Orange County MS4 Permit, have very complicated new development and LID requirements. The result of such requirements is a WQMP guidance document that can be confusing, and may be difficult to implement consistently and in a way that will provide consistent protection of water quality. The Copermittees and Regional Board staff, working together, have crafted new development LID requirements that are easily understood, and will ensure the highest likelihood of integration of LID features consistently into projects.

#### Interim Hydromodification Criteria

Pursuant to discussions between the Copermittees and Water Board staff, the proposed interim hydromodification criteria is aligned with the Copermittees' existing hydromodification program. This agreed language ensures that adequate hydromodification protection measures continue to be in place, while allowing the Copermittees to focus resources and funds on developing the Final Hydromodification Management Program and avoid diversion of scarce resources to developing new interim criteria that will only be in effect for a short duration. In addition, this approach will save the development community from confusion as to which requirements are in effect.

The Copermittees' current hydromodification mitigation program is described in the WQMP, but has been slightly modified as presented in the draft MS4 Permit. Although the Copermittees request the minimal changes to the language shown in the attached redlines, the Copermittees otherwise support the currently drafted interim hydromodification requirements. Under the proposed interim requirements, project applicants must either demonstrate numerically that the project will not adversely impact downstream alluvial channels, or, they must mitigate both the two-year and 10-year recurrence interval storms to pre-project levels in the post-project condition. All analysis must be performed by a registered civil engineer specializing in water resources. Mitigation of both the two-year and the 10-year storms to pre-project levels has been demonstrated to be consistent with the range of flows that are the primary determinants of the stream geomorphology in the southern California area. By maintaining these storm events at pre-project levels, impacts to the downstream alluvial channel should be mitigated to a level of less than significant. Additionally, the Copermittees believe that the onsite LID requirements will further reduce the need for on-site hydromodification controls that would otherwise be required with conventional treatment BMPs. The final comprehensive hydromodification mitigation program will further develop more detailed analysis methods, as well as establish a monitoring program to help verify the effectiveness of the HMP requirements.

## **Revisions tentatively agreed to with Board Staff**

Per discussions between the Water Board Staff and Copermittees the following revisions were agreed upon.

<u>Section</u>	Alternate Permit Language	<u>Page in</u> <u>T.O.</u>
Non-Stormwate	er Dry Weather Action Levels (NALs)	
C.2	In response to an exceedance of an NAL, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must investigate and <u>seek to</u> identify the source of the exceedance in a timely manner.	20
Legal Authority	7	
E.1	Each Copermittee must establish, maintain, and enforce adequate legal authority <u>within their jurisdiction</u> to control pollutant discharges into and from its MS4 through ordinance, statute, permit, contract or similar means.	24
E.2	Each Copermittee must submit on or before June 30, 2012, a statement certified by its chief legal counsel that the Copermittee has taken the necessary steps to obtain and maintain full legal authority within their jurisdiction to implement and enforce each of the requirements contained in 40 CFR 122.26(d)(2)(i)(A-F) and this Order.	25
Jurisdictional R	unoff Management Program - JRMP (Development Planning)	
F.1.c.(8)	Rain water harvesting, where feasible, must-shall be implemented encouraged as part of the site design and construction, and to supplement offsite beneficial uses.	29
F.1.d.(4)(b)(i) Footnote	Maintain or restore natural storage reservoirs and drainage corridors (including depressions, areas of permeable soils, swales, and ephemeral and intermittent streams) to the extent feasible <sup>12</sup> . <sup>12</sup> Priority Development Projects proposing to dredge or fill materials in waters of the U.S. <u>must obtain a CWA §401 Water</u> <u>Quality Certification .and/orPriority Development Projects</u> <u>proposing to dredge or fill materials in</u> waters of the State must obtain <u>a CWA §401 Water Quality Certification and/or</u> Waste Discharge Requirements.	34

Section	<u>Alternate Permit Language</u>	<u>Page in</u> <u>T.O.</u>
F.1.f.(1)	Inventory of SSMP projects: Each Copermittee must develop and maintain a watershed-based database to track and inventory all projects <u>within their jurisdiction</u> , that have a final approved SSMP (SSMP projects), and its structural post-construction BMPs <u>implemented therein</u> within its jurisdiction since July, 2005. LID BMPs implemented on a lot by lot basis in low density residential areasfor at single family residential homes, such as rain barrels, are not required to be tracked or inventoried.	38-39
F.1.f.(2)(b)(iv)	At least 20 percent of all approved and inventoried SSMP projects must be inspected by the Copermittee annually;	39
F.1.h.(2)	In addition to the control measures that must be implemented by Priority Development Projects per section F.1.h.(1)(d), the HMP must include a suite of management measures to that can be used on Priority Development Projects to mitigate hydromodification impacts, protect and restore downstream beneficial uses and prevent or further prevent adverse physical changes to downstream channels.	43
F.1.h.(3)	As part of the HMP, the Copermittees may develop a waiver program that allows a redevelopment Priority Development Project, as defined in Section F.1.d.(1)(b), to implement offsite mitigation measures. A waiver may be granted if onsite management and control measures are technically infeasible to fully achieve post-project runoff flow rates and durations that do not exceed the pre-development (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and durations. Redevelopment projects that are granted a waiver under the program must not have post-project runoff flow rates and durations that exceed the pre-project runoff flow rates and durations. The <u>estimated</u> incremental hydromodification impacts from not achieving the pre-development (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and durations for the project site must be fully mitigated.	43
Commercial / In	ndustrial	
F.3.b.(2)(b)	Designate / Update Minimum BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate a minimum set of BMPs for all inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources. Where BMPs have already been designated, each Copermittee must review and update its existing BMPs for adequacy within one year of permit adoptionby no later than the submittal of the JRMP. Copermittees may continue to regularly review and update their designated BMPs for adequacy and subsequently submit any updates in their Annual Report.	58

Section	<u>Alternate Permit Language</u>	<u>Page in</u> <u>T.O.</u>
F.3.b.(4)(b) And <b>NEW</b> F.3.b.(6)(a)	F.3.b.(4)(b) Each Copermittee must annually notify the San Diego Water Board, prior to the commencement of the rainy season, of all Industrial Sites and Industrial Facilities subject to the General Industrial Permit or other individual NPDES permit with alleged violations of the Copermittees ordinances, that pose a significant threat to water quality.	60-62
Retrofit	<ul> <li>F.3.b.(6)(a) – New</li> <li>(6) <u>Reporting of Non-Compliant Sites</u></li> <li>(a) <u>Each Copermittee must annually notify the San Diego</u> Water Board, prior to the commencement of the wet season, of any unresolved high level enforcement action (as defined in the Copermittees' JRMP) that poses a significant threat to water quality in its jurisdiction as a result of violations of their stormwater ordinances.</li> </ul>	
F.3.d.	Each Copermittee must develop and implement a retrofitting program that meets the requirements of this section. The goals of the existing development retrofitting program are to provide a <u>means to the Copermittees to address the impacts of existing</u> <u>development through retrofit projects that</u> reduce impacts from hydromodification, promote LID, support riparian and aquatic habitat restoration, reduce the discharges of stormwater pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevent discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.	64
F.3.d.(5)	The completed retrofit BMPs must be tracked in accordance with Section F.1.f. Retrofit BMPs on publicly owned properties must be inspected per section F.1.f. Privately owned retrofit BMPs must be inspected as needed to ensure proper operation and maintenance.	65
IDDE		
F.4.b	Remove the following language: all known locations of access points (i.e. manholes) to the Copermittee's MS4	67

Section	<u>Alternate Permit Language</u>	<u>Page in</u> <u>T.O.</u>
Education		
F.6.	Quasi Governmental Agencies / Districts (i.e., educational institutions, water districts, sanitation districts, etc.)	
Watershed Wor	kplan	
G.1.d.	Develop a watershed BMP implementation strategy to attain receiving water quality objectives in the identified highest priority water quality problem(s) and locations. The BMP implementation strategy must include a schedule for implementation of the BMP projects to abate specific receiving water quality problems and a list of criteria to be used to evaluate BMP effectiveness. Identified watershed water quality problems may be the result of jurisdictional discharges that will need to be addressed with BMPs applied in a specific jurisdiction in order to generate a benefit to the watershed. This implementation strategy must include a map of <u>any</u> implemented and/or proposed <u>structural</u> BMPs.	72
Principal Coper	mittee Responsibilities	
M.3.	Produce and submit <u>Coordinate the submittal of the</u> documents and reports as required by section K of this Order and Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 in Attachment E of this Order.	84

# Introduction

Tentative Order R9-2010-0016 (draft MS4 Permit) includes proposed requirements within Attachment E Monitoring and Reporting Program (draft MRP) that are not necessary to address management questions related to water quality, beyond requirements dictated to Orange County and beyond the Copermittees' ability to fund. Due to the expansion of monitoring requirements proposed by Regional Board staff, costs for monitoring program compliance are two and half times more expensive for Santa Margarita Region residents than to South Orange County residents. The Copermittees recognize monitoring and data collection are necessary to assist with program effectiveness assessment and address stormwater management questions within the Santa Margarita Region. However, the proposed revisions provided within this paper allow these assessments and questions to be answered in a more cost effective manner while retaining all major components of the draft MRP. The proposed revisions prune requirements that are not necessary to answer key management questions for this MS4 program, eliminate elements that may be of general interest and therefore should be handled at a more regional, state or federal level and/or correct provisions that are contrary to, or not aligned with, methods of practice established by the Southern California Stormwater Monitoring Coalition or other MS4 Permits approved by your Board. The changes proposed herein result in annual savings of approximately \$780,000 while maintaining the integrity of the MRP. Even with these proposed revisions, this MRP is significantly more expensive than the Copermittees' current program.

Section	Component	Requested Change	Cost reduction
		1) Wet Weather - 3 wet -> 2 wet	~\$79,000
А	Mass Loading Stations	2) Dry Weather - Composite -> Grab	~\$66,000
В	Toxicity Testing (MLS and Bioassessment)	3) 3 organisms -> 2 organisms	~\$14,000
C	D!	4) 6 stations -> 3 stations	~\$158,000
C	Bloassessment	5) 2X each -> <b>1X</b> each	~\$95,000
D	Action Levels	6) 'Representative Number/Percent' -> Representative - and remove 'within each sub area'	~\$241,000
		7) SAL Composites -> Grab	~\$165,000
E	Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring	8) Eliminate requirement	~\$140,000
F	Special Studies	9) 6 special studies -> 4 studies, and Replace with more locally appropriate studies	~\$220,000/year
	TOTAL ESTIMATED SAVINGS	Net savings of all recommended changes (annualized)	<u>~780,000/year</u>

Table 1 - Cost Savings resulting from proposed MRP char
---

Note: Red text refers to the requirements that are beyond the MRP requirements in the OC permit.

## **Draft Monitoring and Reporting Program Requirements**

#### Background

Prior to the release of the first draft of the MRP requirements to the Copermittees, Water Board staff indicated the program would be similar to the South Orange County MS4 Permit (OC Permit) yet scaled appropriately to the Santa Margarita Region. The first draft of the MRP was not released until three weeks prior to the public release draft MRP. To our surprise, instead of being appropriately scaled, the draft MRP actually exceeded the scope and costs of the OC Permit MRP. Due to limited time, Water Board staff recommended the discussions regarding MRP requirements be brought before the Regional Board at the appointed October 13, 2010 Board Hearing. This was particularly frustrating as it was not consistent with our mutual goal to resolve technical issues at the staff level and bring only necessary policy issues to the Regional Board.

One of the most significant issues with the MRP is that the Copermittees proposed several new special studies in the ROWD. The Copermittees moved forward on these studies in good faith, including a \$3,000,000 LID Demonstration and Testing Facility at the District headquarters in Riverside. The final MRP does not recognize any of these efforts, and instead mandates six new special studies and a habitat monitoring program. Initially, Board staff indicated that these six studies were for discussion and that it was not their intent to include all of the studies, however, later Board staff changed their position and mandated all of the studies. Further, the habitat monitoring program was actually removed from the Orange County MS4 Permit due to the addition of the NAL/SAL monitoring which was expected to effectively address the underlying habitat monitoring questions. These unnecessary additions put the Copermittees in the precarious position of having to abandon special studies that were already deemed by local stakeholders to be of critical value to managing stormwater within our region.

#### Cost Saving Requirement Revisions – Overview

The proposed draft MRP includes additional stations, constituents, data analysis and multiple special studies that exceed other programs such as South Orange County's or established standards of practice. These elements will not add substantively to the understanding of MS4 water quality impacts within the Santa Margarita Region and vastly exceed the ability of the Copermittees ability to pay and staff. Table 1 summarizes the Copermittees' requested revisions to the draft MRP and the costs savings from each revision.

These changes are also critical as the draft MRP proposes a program that exceeds available monitoring staffing and equipment resources. The District is currently in the process of recruiting for budgeted positions that were based on the monitoring program contained in our ROWD. However, review of the MRP has determined that our estimations were woefully inadequate. The MRP special studies and other requirements require scientists and other staff with specialized training and backgrounds that are not readily available. The District will likely have to find staff with generalized knowledge in related fields and spend significant resources training them to be knowledgeable in the science of stormwater management. Even if we were to consult out most of the work, we would still need specialized staff to scope, manage and review the consultants' work. It is not feasible to find, recruit and train the necessary staff and also deploy the proposed MRP in the time allotted. The Copermittees' proposed revisions scale

# Attachment 4: Monitoring and Reporting Program Requirements

requirements to a more financially attainable and manageable level. Detailed justifications for each revision are described below.

#### Cost Saving Requirement Revisions – Section A Mass Loading Station Monitoring - Attachment E: II.A.1.b & II.A.1.c

Revision: Request wet weather monitoring to be required twice a year instead of three times a year.

<u>Justification</u>: (1) The Water Board Staff has referenced the SMC guidance and indicated not enough data has been collected to warrant a requirement change from three wet weather samples to two. However this guidance states once three wet weather samples have been collected for three years, sampling for two wet weather events is acceptable. This data has been collected by the Copermittees. The Copermittees successfully collected three wet weather events for three reporting periods; in addition, the Copermittees have over 10 years of data to form the basis of future analyses. Although the methods of collection have changed, our statistical analysis indicates that there is no statistically significant difference between data sets collected during prior terms and the current term. (2) The current OC and SD Permits require only two wet weather samples. (3) The Santa Margarita Region is semi arid with ephemeral flows, sampling for a third storm event has proven, and will continue to prove difficult and may result in non compliance due to climate (lack of storm events). (4) The cost to Copermittees to fund a third wet weather monitoring event during this permit term is significant.

#### Mass Loading Station Monitoring - Attachment E: II.A.1.d

Revision: Request dry weather sampling method to be changed from composite sampling to grab samples.

<u>Justification</u>: (1) The Copermittees currently conduct dry weather sampling using an instantaneous grab sample. The MRP proposes 24-hour composite sampling, which represents a significant cost increase due to the need to construct infrastructure at the sampling sites to secure and facilitate portable automatic sampling equipment. (2) Composite samples will mask illicit discharges which is one of the primary reasons for dry weather monitoring. (3) Due to dry weather flows' steady nature, the flows can be accurately characterized using a grab sample. (4) The SMC Regional Bioassessment Program, which effectively defines the standard of practice for receiving waters monitoring, has found that chemistry samples must be collected at the most downstream transect (Transect A) to be representative of the flow through the assessed reach. This program therefore uses Grab samples collected immediately prior to benthomacroinvertebrate (BMI) and periphyton sampling. If composite sampling was required, it similarly must be done at the downstream transect; however, the composites would not be representative as they would pick up sediment, nutrients and other pollutants that had been unnaturally introduced by the BMI and periphyton collection activities. This would create an unrepresentative sample and the sampling equipment would be at risk of failure due to the suspension of sediment.

#### Cost Saving Requirement Revisions – Section B Toxicity Testing - Attachment E: II.A.1.h

<u>Revision:</u> Request change in toxicity testing from three organisms to two organisms.
<u>Justification:</u> (1) The MRP specified in the OC Permit requires toxicity testing of two organisms and this permit should not go beyond requirements found within the OC Permit due to limited funding and resources. This is an example of a simple change where cost-savings can be realized. (2) The USEPA only has chronic toxicity protocols for *Pseudokirchneriella*. *Subcapitata* (formerly, *Selenastrum capricornutum*). Therefore there are no established protocols for the other two species, and data collection results will be difficult to compare to other regions.

Cost Saving Requirement Revisions – Section C Stream Assessment Monitoring - Attachment E: II.A.2.a

Revision: Request that three stream assessment stations be monitored instead of six stations.

Justification: (1) The existing MS4 Permit requires three stream assessment stations annually. These stations are our mass loading stations. It should be noted that this is an ephemeral watershed. The current stations were selected because they were the only stations that had flowing water during the bioassessment sampling periods, not because they were necessary representative of urban runoff (although they are downstream of the entire MS4 system). Specifically, during dry weather, none of the current receiving waters stations receive runoff from the MS4 due to the ephemeral nature of the watershed. Similarly, efforts to find flowing water for the Regional Bioassessment Program have been challenging. For example, in 2009, the first year of the program, 35 random sites were evaluated before one perennial site could be identified. In 2010, 39 random sites were evaluated. The final sites that were selected were actually our CURRENT mass loading stations as they were the first randomly selected sites that had flow. This lack of flow was recognized by SCCWRP in establishing the distribution of Regional Bioassessment Stations in southern California. This is why southwest Riverside County is only assigned one Bioassessment station. (2) As is demonstrated above, the Copermittees are not likely to find three additional flowing stations that are indicative of impacts from MS4 discharges. The Permit requirement therefore puts the Copermittees in unavoidable non-compliance with the Permit. (3) The cost of monitoring the additional three stations is substantial, and given the relative size of the MS4 system and population of RC to OC, the additional stations are not appropriate on an environmental, economic or social justice scale.

#### Stream Assessment Monitoring - Attachment E: II.A.2.b

<u>Revision</u>: Request frequency be changed from twice per year to once per year for stream assessment monitoring.

<u>Justification</u>: (1) The Water Board Staff and Executive Officer agreed to make this change as a trade for the Copermittees participation in the SMC Regional Bioassment special study. The change was based on findings by the Southern California Coastal Watershed Research Project (SCCWRP) scientiests indicating that there is no seasonally significant difference in bioassesment scores. The Copermittees volunteered to implement th Regional Bioassessment Program ahead of the necessary changes to the NPDES MS4 Permit program to reduce the bioassessment sampling events in a good faith effort. (2) To determine if two sampling events are in fact necessary, the Copermittees evaluated the difference in biological community scores between Spring and Fall for data collected at Lower Murrieta, Lower Temecula and

Adobe Creeks during May and October from 2007 through 2009. Utilizing a Two-Way Analysis of Variance of Southern California Index of Biological Integrity (IBI) scores, with season (Spring/Fall) and year (2007 through 2009) as variables, results indicated no statistical difference between years for any of the Permittee's three sites. No seasonal statistical difference in IBI scores ( $p\geq0.19$ ) was noted within any of the three stations, indicating that the IBI scores were consistent across seasons, regardless of the year. This data confirmed SCCWRP findings that there is not a change in the biological communities between the Spring and Fall seasons. (3) Further, the MRP within the OC Permit states that stations with year-round flow conditions may be monitored in May/June or September/October. Current assessment stations at Murrieta Creek, Temecula Creek, and Adobe Creek are perennial stations. Consistency across programs would denote assessments of these creeks once per year.

#### Cost Saving Requirement Revisions – Section D

MS4 Outfall Monitoring - Action Levels - Attachment E: II.B.1 and II.C.1.b.(1)

<u>Revision:</u> Request "a representative percentage of the major outfalls within each hydrologic subarea" (**II.B.1**) and "a representative number of major outfalls within each hydrologic subarea" (**II.C.1.b.(1**)) be changed to "representative major outfalls" as shown in the redlines attached to this comment letter.

<u>Justification</u>: (1) The draft MRP requires sampling of a representative number or representative percentage of major outfalls. This is a problematic compliance target as it focuses the program on a particular and open-ended "number" or "percent" of outfalls. By revising the language to require monitoring of "representative major outfalls", the burden is on the Copermittees to come up with a program that is truly representative, without requirements to meet an arbitrary number or percent of outfalls. The Copermittees are concerned about subareas that have many outfalls, which could require sampling of more sites than are economically feasible. These costs could escalate beyond the initial sampling event because if a NAL or SAL exceedance is recorded, source assessments studies are triggered that require additional staff time and resources. If this requirement is not revised, costs will quickly rise beyond the Copermittees' ability to sustain the MS4 compliance program.

MS4 Outfall Monitoring - Action Levels - Attachment E: II.B.1 and II.C.1.b.(1)

<u>Revision:</u> Request the following text revisions in footnote:

"A representative percentage determination must consider hydrologic conditions, total drainage area of the site, population density of the site, traffic density, age of the structures or buildings in the area, and land use types (commercial, residential and industrial), costs and other considerations as appropriate."

<u>Justification</u>: (1) The Copermittees originally asked for clarification on what factors would be considered for "representative percentage" and Water Board staff agreed to cost being included. The failure to include cost as a factor results in a program that reduces resources and diminishes funds quickly. The revision of the above allows for cost to be included through "other considerations as appropriate". (2) Deletion of percentage is consistent with previous comments. (3) Hydrologic conditions, population density of the site, traffic density and age of the structures or building in the area are all proposed

deletions because each subarea may not be sensitive to these factors and if one of this factors is applicable it will be included under the addition "other considerations as appropriate".

#### MS4 Outfall Monitoring - Action Levels - Attachment E: II.B.1.a

<u>Revision:</u> Request samples for Storm Water Action Levels (SALs) to be changed from 24-hour composite to grab.

<u>Justification</u>: (1) Composite sampling would result in significant increased cost due to the cost of purchasing additional automatic sampling equipment and constructing the necessary infrastructure to support its use. (2) Grab samples are likely more conservative. The Copermittees propose that grab samples be collected first and then, if a problem is indicated, the Copermittees would specify needed follow-up monitoring in the Source Assessment Monitoring Plan. (3) Freed resources can be dedicated to other key components of the program, such as follow-up source assessment studies.

#### Cost Saving Requirement Revisions – Section E High Priority Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring - Attachment E: II.D

<u>Revision:</u> Request removal of the High Priority Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring requirements.

<u>Justification</u>: (1) This is an entirely new monitoring program. This monitoring program was initially proposed in the Orange County NPDES MS4 Permit, but later deleted when the NAL/SAL monitoring requirement was added. This trade was made as it was expected that the outfall monitoring data from the NAL and SAL program would effectively answer the underlying management question – "are MS4s impairing beneficial uses in priority aquatic habitat areas?" The underlying logic for removing the requirement in Orange County similarly applies here. Given the current economic conditions and the fact that this was considered and deleted from the OC Permit; the Copermittees respectfully request that this requirement similarly be deleted from the Riverside County MRP.

## Cost Saving Requirement Revisions – Section F

Special Studies - Attachment E: II.E

Revision: Request alteration of Special Study Program.

<u>Justification:</u> The Draft Permit requires six special studies to be conducted (TMDL Development and Implementation, Sediment Toxicity, Trash and Litter Investigation, Agricultural, Federal and Tribal Input Study, MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Study and Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Conversion Study). *This is in excess of the four special studies required by the OC MRP*. Given the larger MS4 Permit Area, population and resources available to South Orange County, the additional studies proposed on Riverside County are inappropriate from a social, economic and environmental justice standpoint. (1) Water Board staff acknowledged multiple studies were added to the draft MRP with the intention of that would be eliminated. (2) The issues addressed by these studies are not all specific to the Santa Margarita Region and would be more appropriate to be evaluated as part of a broader regional study, such as the Sediment Toxicity study. (3) The Agricultural, Federal, and Tribal Input Study is specifically inappropriate as it requires the Copermittees to monitor the discharges of other entities subject to separate NPDES regulations. (4) The Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Riverside County MS4 Copermittees

Comments on Tentative Order R9-2010-0016

Conversion Study is specifically inappropriate as it incorrectly presumes that such ephemeral streams are actually being converted to perennial systems within the permit area due to MS4 discharges. Some additional specific points include:

- Sediment Toxicity In the waterbodies found in the Santa Margarita watershed (which are intermittent at best and dry most of the time) the idea of investigating sediment toxicity and its impacts on benthic macroinvertebrates seems a reach. Current sediment toxicity monitoring in the State is focused on year round streams and estuaries (e.g. the Delta ). Furthermore the current state of sediment toxicity monitoring is at best in its infancy as is the State's policy regarding Sediment Quality Objectives. It would seem that a more reasonable approach associate with sediment toxicity is to allow the science to catch up with the policy and for the Copermittees to learn from these other statewide efforts.
- Agricultural, Federal, and Tribal Input Study Ongoing monitoring efforts in the Central Valley
  and the Los Angeles Regions for the Agriculture Waiver Program are more robust and
  statistically valid to make any efforts by Riverside County to be pale in comparison and likely
  insignificant. Likewise, monitoring in watersheds (e.g. Lake Tahoe, and the northwest part of the
  State) where water bodies are impaired by sediment and where Federal and Tribal land uses have
  inputs to the impaired water bodies is significant and should take precedent over any efforts in
  Riverside County. As previously noted, it is inappropriate to require the Copermittees to not only
  monitor their own discharges, but also expend resources monitoring the discharges of others.
  The Regional Board has authorities to require these sources to collect their own data and should
  exercise that authority appropriately if such studies are required.
- MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Study It is likely that every flood control district in the State and Caltrans would be impacted by the MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Study; therefore it would be imperative to have a well thought out, comprehensive, and regional study to answer the questions being posed in the MRP. Requiring the Copermittees to take on this responsibility is misleading and will not be sufficient to answer the broad questions being posed in the MRP. A more reasonable approach would be to model a regional program similar to the current SCCWRP efforts to assess hydromodification requirements for southern California.
- Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Conversion Study Finally, review of historical water resource data by the Copermittees (as indicated in the ROWD), USGS and state and federal courts have all found that the construction of Vale and Skinner dams has significantly increased the ephemeral nature of local watersheds, resulting in much drier conditions than naturally occurred. This is why Rancho California Water District is required to discharge raw water down the Santa Margarita River at the County Line. Requiring a study to study the impacts of ephemeral conversion demonstrates a clear lack of understanding of historical and current receiving water conditions. Further, similar to our comment above regarding the MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Study, this study is better addressed at a regional or statewide level. It is not possible to develop a sufficient local database to statistically validate any impacts from non-stormwater discharges within any reasonable timeframe. Furthermore any minimal

monitoring effort that could be provide by the Copermittees would not comprehensively address the questions being proposed in the MRP and would be a waste of resources. Again a regional approach, whether it be SCCWRP or other combination of stormwater Copermittees, would be a more logical and constructive approach to address this issue. The Copermittees have proposed maintaining two of the special studies (TMDL Development and Trash Assessment), while replacing the other four with locally preferred special studies already in place (Regional Bioasessment Program and LID BMP design, maintenance, and effectiveness study). The Copermittees believe the alternate proposal provides information that is directly relevant and beneficial to the Santa Margarita Region. This would result in an annual cost savings of \$314,000 per year. This would maintain parity with the OC Permit, which only has four special studies, three of which are identical to the studies proposed below (TMDL Development, Regional Bioassessment, Trash and Litter investigation). Specific language to incorporate the new studies is included in the redline markup of the MRP.

The Copermittees propose the following studies, the write-up for which can be found in Attachment 9 to the comment letter:

1. TMDL Development and Implementation

#### 2. LID BMP design, maintenance and effectiveness study and demonstration

This study will be valuable in ensuring BMPs that are required are effective and the benefit and integration of LID BMPs into a site is understood. This proposed study would directly affect the Copermittees ability to ensure effective LID BMPs are being implemented.

#### 3. Regional Bioassessment study

All the Southern California counties have committed to participate in this study, with the understanding that it would be written into the MS4 permits as a special study for which they would get credit. The Copermittees have been proactively implementing this study without a MS4 Permit requirement, and want to be able to continue to support these regional studies.

4. Trash and Litter Investigation

#### **Other Changes** Table 1: Analytical Testing for Mass Load (A.1) and Bioassessment (A.2)

<u>Revision:</u> Request "Carbamates" be removed as a constituent for analytical testing in Table 1.

<u>Justification</u>: The testing of carbamates should be dictated by the completion of toxicity identification evaluations (TIEs). The use of carbaryl in urban areas throughout California dropped approximately 80% between 2004 and 2008<sup>1</sup>. This drop is also matched by an 80% reduction in the number of USEPA-registered carbaryl products between 2004 and 2008. A downward trend since 2006 likely reflects a long-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> TDC Environmental, LLC (2010). *Annual Urban Pesticide Use Data Report 2010*. Prepared for the Urban Pesticide Pollution Project (UP3 Project) and the San Francisco Estuary Partnership (SFEP) through grant agreement from the State Water Resources Control Board (Agreement 09-305-550-1). June.

term reduction in the availability of carbaryl products due to USEPA regulatory requirements.<sup>2</sup> Further, once the USEPA completes its regulatory process for the full implementation of new carbayl restrictions<sup>3</sup>, urban carbaryl use is likely to continue to decline.

<u>Revision:</u> Request "Hexavalent Chromium" be removed as a constituent for analytical testing in Table 1.

<u>Justification</u>: Since 2004, monitoring in the Santa Margarita Region has reflected that out of 62 total samples, there were 60 non-detected levels of Hexavalent chromium. The 2 detected levels of Hexavalent chromium occurred in April 2007 in wet weather samples. It may be notes that 2007 was the driest year on record for the region and analyzed samples reflect an extended period between wet weather events.

<u>Revision:</u> Request "Biological Oxygen Demand, 5day" and "Chemical Oxygen Demand" be removed as constituents for analytical testing in Table 1.

<u>Justification</u>: The reference in the Fact Sheet supporting the inclusion of these constituents is to the initial Phase 1 application requirements. It should be noted that the initial constituent list is not required of future permits. Further, these constituents are costly to analyze and do not provide new information that is relevant to the management of the NPDES MS4 Program.

Revision: Request "Total Organic Carbon" and "Dissolved Organic Carbon" be removed as constituents for analytical testing in Table 1.

<u>Justification</u>: The reference within the Fact Sheet does not require these constituents and there is a significant cost in analyzing the constituents. It is not clear what additional information these constituents provide that would be useful in managing the MS4 program that is not already addressed through the collection of other constituents.

#### Table 4: Analytical Testing for Wet Weather MS4 Discharges

<u>Revision:</u> Request "Biological Oxygen Demand, 5day" and "Chemical Oxygen Demand" be removed as constituents for analytical testing in Table 4.

<u>Justification</u>: The reference in the Fact Sheet supporting the inclusion of these constituents is to the initial Phase 1 application requirements. It should be noted that the initial constituent list is not required of future permits. Further, these constituents are costly to analyze and do not provide new information that is relevant to the management of the NPDES MS4 Program.

<u>Revision:</u> Request "Total Organic Carbon" and "Dissolved Organic Carbon" be removed as constituents for analytical testing in Table 4.

<u>Justification:</u> The reference within the Fact Sheet does not require these constituents and there is a significant cost in analyzing the constituents. It is not clear what additional information these constituents

<sup>3</sup> USEPA (2007). Reregistration Eligibility Decision (RED) for Carbaryl. EPA-738-R-07-018. September.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> USEPA (2008). Amended Reregistration Eligibility Decision (RED) for Carbaryl. EPA-738-R-08-010. August.

provide that would be useful in managing the MS4 program that is not already addressed through the collection of other constituents.

#### Attachment E: II.B.2

<u>Revision:</u> Request the following text revisions:

"The Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement a monitoring program to identify sources of pollutants causing the priority water quality problems within each hydrologic subarea. The monitoring program must include focused monitoring which moves upstream into each watershed as necessary to identify source areas, or other methods to identify the societal sources of pollutants, as appropriate. This monitoring program must be implemented within each hydrologic subarea and must begin no later than the 2012-2013 monitoring year."

<u>Justification:</u> As drafted, the permit requires source identifications to start at the end point of the watershed and move upstream. The requested revisions are intended to provide flexibility to allocate resources appropriately based on field judgements. The second part of the revision is to acknowledge some pollutant contributions to the MS4 are in-fact, non-point source, and cannot be pinpointed through focused source ID Monitoring.

#### Attachment E: II.C.1.b.(2)

<u>Revision:</u> Request text additions:

"Sampling of non-storm water discharges may be done utilizing grab samples. If a ponded MS4 discharge is observed at a monitoring station, the Copermittee(s) must record the observation and collect at least one (1) grab sample, however ponded water samples will not be used in determining action level exceedances. If flow is evident, a 1-hour composite sample may be taken. The Copermittee(s) must estimate the flow using techniques such as by measuring the width of water surface, approximate depth of water, and approximate flow velocity."

<u>Justification</u>: The first text addition is to avoid triggering action levels due to increased concentrations caused by evaporation of ponded water. Evaporation of ponded water will result in increased concentrations of any constituents contained in the water. NALs are based on Water Quality Objectives that are based on stable, flowing stream conditions. The second text addition is to allow flexibility in measuring stream flows. In some cases, flow gauges or flow meters may be available to estimate flow.

#### Attachment E: III.A.2.

<u>Revision:</u> Request text additions:

Riverside County MS4 Copermittees Comments on Tentative Order R9-2010-0016 Monitoring Annual Report: The Principal Copermittee must submit the Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Annual Report to the San Diego Water Board on October 1 of each year, beginning on <u>October 1, 2013</u>. Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Annual Reports must <u>cover the monitoring activities and results from the previous fiscal year, and must</u> meet the following requirements:

<u>Justification</u>: All of the Copermittees' activities are tracked and reported on a Fiscal Year basis. This facilitates clearer data and cost tracking, and results that can be more effectively integrated into the JRMP reports in a clear and understandable manner, since the reporting periods are aligned. This change is important, so as to allow for a simpler transition from the existing monitoring and data tracking methods, to those that will be developed for compliance with the permit.

#### Attachment E: III.A.2.e

<u>Revision:</u> Request the following text revisions:

"Annual <u>The 4<sup>th</sup> year</u> monitoring report must include identification and analysis of any long-term trends in <u>the Copermittees' MS4</u> storm water <u>discharges</u> or receiving water quality. <u>Appropriate statistical methods shall be used to evaluate</u> <u>the water quality data</u>. <del>Trend analysis must use nonparametric approaches, such</del> as the Mann Kendall test, including exogenous variables in a multiple regression model, and/or using a seasonal nonparametric trend model, where applicable"

<u>Justification</u>: The first edit is to require the long term statistical analyses be performed on a time schedule consistent with submission of the ROWD. Requiring long-term statistical trend analyses on an annual basis is unnecessary and inappropriately increases analysis and reporting costs and complexity. The second edit recognizes a multitude of different statistical methods could be used and others may be more appropriate to the dataset than those identified in the draft MRP.

#### Attachment E: III.A.2.f

<u>Revision</u>: Request elimination of requirement for annual monitoring reports to include total pollutant loads (wet weather loads plus dry weather loads) due to MS4 Discharge for each of the hydrologic subareas.

<u>Justification</u>: Many assumptions go into the calculations of total loads, making their use in statistical analyses questionable at best. The Copermittees have continued to provide this data, but do not see that it has any value.

Note: Other redlines noted but not included in this paper are for clarification purposes and to make sure permit language is consistent with requested changes throughout Attachment E.

### **Executive Summary**

The Draft Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit (Draft Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016; NPDES No. CAS0108740) for the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County (Draft MS4 Permit) includes proposed findings and requirements for development and maintenance of unpaved roads that are redundant to existing regulatory requirements. The proposed requirements for maintenance of unpaved roads may lead to the unintended consequence of discouraging maintenance of the majority of the unpaved roads in the Santa Margarita Region, which may increase the potential for erosion and sediment discharge from such roads. Statements in the Fact Sheet and Findings, monitoring data, and Permittee observations and experience do not support identification of unpaved roads as a significant source of pollutants to receiving waters in the Santa Margarita Region, thereby warranting additional regulation of unpaved roads.

The Copermittees request that the proposed requirements for development and maintenance of unpaved roads be removed from the Draft MS4 Permit. The Copermittees believe that enhancement of existing programs by identifying Best Management Practices (BMPs) specific to maintenance of unpaved roads and providing public education to owners and contractors providing maintenance of privately maintained unpaved roads will be as effective as the program in the draft Permit at substantially less cost. If the San Diego Regional Board determines that unpaved roads within their jurisdiction require further regulation, the Permittees believe that the appropriate regulatory mechanism is a General Permit (Waste Discharge Requirements or NPDES Permit) since the Draft MS4 Permit addresses only a fraction of unpaved roads within the jurisdiction of the San Diego Regional Board.

### 1.0 Background

The stream system in the Santa Margarita Region is ephemeral, with only small isolated segments exhibiting natural perennial flow due to rising groundwater. Such a stream system does not support fish migration. Runoff from the Santa Margarita Region naturally exhibits high sediment loads due to precipitation patterns, limited vegetative cover, soil types and steep topography.

Most existing unpaved roads in the Santa Margarita Region are private roads on private property that have not been engineered and have evolved through use. Such unpaved roads consist of earthen materials that have been compacted by vehicular use and do not include improved drainage, engineered grading or surface improvement. However, proposed unpaved road projects are subject to the development requirements of the MS4 Permit and the Construction General Permit and would be engineered.

In contrast to paved roads, unpaved roads are predominantly lightly traveled and found in rural areas serving economically disadvantaged residents. Many of these roads remain unpaved for economic reasons. Moreover, some residents do not want paved roads as they desire to preserve the rural/rustic nature of their communities.

Maintenance of unpaved roads in the Santa Margarita Region is generally limited to smoothing washboard depressions that have been created by vehicle use and to improve drainage by properly sloping the surface. The smoothed road surface is compacted by the grading equipment and, subsequently, by regular traffic use. This routine maintenance activity is intended to maintain original lines and grade, and the original purpose of the unpaved road. Repair of landslides and washouts, and replacement of culverts is also performed as needed, in some instances on an emergency basis. Landslide and washout repairs may require the implementation and maintenance of temporary erosion and sediment control BMPs until the disturbed area is stabilized.

The Permittees voluntarily provide limited maintenance of Copermittee maintained, dedicated and accepted unpaved roads for public access. This voluntary maintenance is provided for public safety, including emergency vehicle access, and to maintain utility of the public easement. There is no requirement that the Permittees provide this maintenance.

Most unpaved roads in the Santa Margarita Region are not maintained by the Permittees, but instead are private roads located on private property. Permittee staff is only allowed to enter private property if a crime or illegal activity is observed. The County of Riverside has not accepted maintenance of unpaved roads since the late 1940s and now only accepts paved roads that have been designed and constructed to County standards. Murrieta and Temecula will only approve new subdivisions with paved roadsways constructed to their standards. In some instances, the Permittees maintain unpaved roads under contract to Home Owners' Associations or through Community Service Areas. However, the Permittees are prohibited by law from using Gas Tax funds for maintenance of unpaved roads on private property.

Other entities that are not under the legal authority of the Permittees also own unpaved roads in the Santa Margarita Region. These entities include:

- Agricultural Operators
- Eastern Municipal Water District
- Federal Lands
- Metropolitan Water District of Southern California
- Nature Conservancy
- Railroads
- Rancho California Water District
- Southern California Edison
- State of California
- Tribal Lands

#### 2.0 Findings Addressing Proposed Requirements for Unpaved Roads

Finding D.1.c of the Draft MS4 Permit states:

This Order contains new or modified requirements that are necessary to improve Copermittees' efforts to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water runoff to the MEP and achieve water quality standards. Some of the new or modified requirements, such as the revised Watershed Water Quality Workplan (Watershed Workplan) section, are designed to specifically address these high priority water quality problems. Other requirements, such as for unpaved roads, are a result of San Diego Water Board's identification of water quality problems through investigations and complaints during the previous permit period. Other new or modified requirements address program deficiencies that have been noted during audits, report reviews, and other San Diego Water Board compliance assessment activities. Additional changes in the monitoring program provide consistency with the Code of Federal Regulations, USEPA guidance, State Water Board guidance, and the Southern California Monitoring Coalition recommendations.

The discussion of Finding D.1.c states:

The Copermittees are required to update and expand their runoff management programs on jurisdictional and watershed levels in order to improve their efforts to reduce the contribution of storm water pollutants in runoff to the MEP and meet water quality standards. Changes to Order No. R9-2004-001's requirements have been made to help ensure these two standards are achieved by the Copermittees.

The Orders' jurisdictional requirements have changed based on findings by the San Diego Water Board during typical compliance assurance activities, audits, or receipt of complaints. Where the audits found common implementation problems, requirements have been altered to better ensure compliance. In addition, the San Diego Water Board conducted reviews of the jurisdictional annual reports submitted by the Copermittees. Updates to the requirements for the Copermittees' programs are also based in part on

information found in the Copermittees' ROWD requirements that were included in the San Diego and Orange County MS4 permits, and discussions with the Riverside County Copermittees.

To better focus on attainment of water quality standards, the Order's jurisdictional and watershed requirements have been improved. The conditions of the receiving waters now drive management actions, which in turn focus diminishing resources on the highest priority water quality problems within the receiving waters in the watershed. Improvements to jurisdictional and watershed requirements were also made to facilitate a mutually clear understanding of the requirements between the San Diego Water Board and Copermittees.

During the previous permit period, the San Diego Water Board identified, through investigations and complaints, sediment discharges from unpaved roads as a significant source of water quality problems in the Riverside County portion of the San Diego Region. Enforcement and inspection activities conducted by the San Diego Water Board during the previous permit term have found a lack of source control for many unpaved roads within the jurisdiction of the Copermittees. Unpaved roads are a source of sediment that can be discharged in runoff to receiving waters, especially during storm events. Erosion of unpaved roadways occurs when soil particles are loosened and carried away from the roadway base, ditch, or road bank by water, wind, traffic, or other transport means. Exposed soils, high runoff velocities and volumes, sandy or silty soil types, and poor compaction increase the potential for erosion. Road construction, culvert installation, and other maintenance activities can disturb the soil and drainage patterns to streams in undeveloped areas, causing excess runoff and thereby erosion and the release of sediment. Poorly designed roads can act as preferential drainage pathways that carry runoff and sediment into natural streams, impacting water quality. In addition, other public works activities along unpaved roads have the potential to significantly affect sediment discharge and transport within streams and other waterways, which can degrade the beneficial uses of those waterways.

USEPA also recognizes that discharges from unpaved roads are a threat to water quality. USEPA guidance emphasizes the threat of unpaved roads to water quality:

"Dirt and gravel roads are a major potential source of these pollutants [sediment] and pollutants that bind to sediment such as oils, nutrients, pesticides, herbicides, and other toxic substances]. Many roads have unstable surfaces and bases. Roads act like dams, concentrating flows that accelerate erosion of road materials and roadsides. Both unstable surfaces and accelerated erosion then lead to sediment and dust."

There are several guidance documents, developed by the USEPA, the US Forest Service, the University of California, and others, that include design and construction specifications and BMPs that are readily available for implementation by private and

public entities. Implementing design and other source control BMPs for unpaved roads in the region is necessary to reduce and minimize the impacts of sediment discharged during storm events from unpaved roads to the MS4s and receiving waters.

*Comment:* The evidence cited in the Finding, water quality monitoring data, and Permittee observations and experience since establishment of the MS4 Permit in 1990 do not identify unpaved roads as a significant source of pollutants resulting in water quality impairments. The Copermittees support the continued application of development and construction requirements and maintenance of temporary erosion and sediment control BMPs as specified in existing permits.

The requirements for development and maintenance of unpaved roads were proposed by Regional Board staff for inclusion in the Draft MS4 Permit just prior to its release for public comment. Prior to that time, and dating from the original establishment of the MS4 Permit requirements in 1990, unpaved roads had not once been mentioned by Regional Board staff as a significant source of water quality impairment requiring additional regulatory.

The discussion of Finding D.1.c. states that the inclusion of unpaved road requirements was based on "investigations and complaints" reviewed by the San Diego Regional Board. However, Regional Board staff identified only one recent case regarding an unpaved road in the Santa Margarita Region as a problem. The Copermittee in question has investigated this case and it is being addressed as an enforcement action. Although the Copermittees have not had the opportunity to review the investigations and complaints cited by Regional Board staff, no feedback from these investigations was reported to the Copermittees at the MS4 Permit discussions prior to the proposal of the unpaved road requirements. This indicates to the Copermittees that unpaved roads do not in fact present a significant water quality concern.

The Copermittees have reviewed the documents cited by Regional Board staff in the discussion of Finding D.1.c. and the conditions in the Santa Margarita Region are vastly different from those in Pennsylvania and Northern California cited in those documents. These areas receive regular precipitation, have significant vegetative cover, and perennial streams, some of which may support migrating fish. Nothing in these documents suggests that unpaved roads are a significant source requiring special attention in the Santa Margarita Region. Further, no data collected during Copermittee monitoring nor their observations support a conclusion that unpaved roads are a significant source of pollutants warranting special regulatory attention.

The lack of evidentiary support for the unpaved roads provisions makes their inclusion in the Draft MS4 Permit arbitrary and capricious. The Copermittees therefore request deletion of Finding D.1.C.

### 3.0 Fact Sheet Addressing Proposed Requirements for Unpaved Roads

Page 146 of the Fact Sheet states:

Section F.1.i (Unpaved Roads Development) specifically requires the Copermittees to implement or require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control after construction of all new unpaved roads. As discussed for Finding D.1c, design and source control BMPs for unpaved roads are needed to minimize the discharge of sediment to the MS4s and receiving waters,

especially during storm events. There are several guidance documents available (see Discussion for Finding D.1.c) that include design and source control BMPs that can be readily implemented by the Copermittees for the development of new unpaved roads.

Page 155 of the Fact Sheet states:

**Section F.3.a.(10)** (Unpaved Roads Maintenance) requires the Copermittees to implement or require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control during and after maintenance activities on unpaved roads, particularly in or adjacent to stream channels or wetlands. As discussed for Finding D.1c, source control BMPs for unpaved roads are needed to minimize the discharge of sediment to the MS4s and receiving waters. There are several guidance documents available (see Discussion for Finding D.1.c) that include BMPs that can be readily implemented by the Copermittees for the development of new unpaved roads. This requirement is necessary to ensure the Copermittees minimize the discharge of sediment from their unpaved roads used for their maintenance activities.

Page 160 of the Fact Sheet states:

**Section F.3.c.(5)** (Privately Owned Unpaved Roads Maintenance) includes requirements for privately owned unpaved roads. The Copermittees must require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control during maintenance activities on privately owned unpaved roads, particularly roads that are in or adjacent to receiving waters. As discussed for Finding D.1.c, BMPs for unpaved roads are needed to minimize the discharge of sediment to the MS4s and receiving waters. There are several guidance documents available (see Discussion for Finding D.1.c) that include design and source control BMPs that can the Copermittees can readily require to be implemented.

In addition, where the Copermittees identify illegal construction and maintenance grading activities on privately owned unpaved roads, the Copermittees must enforce their ordinances to prevent illicit discharges of sediment and other pollutants from privately owned unpaved roads to their MS4s and receiving waters.

*Comment:* For the reasons set forth above, there is no evidence that unpaved roads require special regulatory attention in the MS4 Permit. Moreover, proposed requirements specific to unpaved roads are redundant to existing requirements in both the existing Permit and the draft MS4 Permit, the state General Construction Permit, and the Copermittees' Stormwater ordinances. To the extent that unpaved roads are of concern to Regional Board staff, those concerns can be effectively addressed by minor adjustments to these existing compliance programs. In a time of tight regulatory budgets, adding these additional requirements, especially where there is no demonstrated need for them, is arbitrary and capricious. The Copermittees request deletion of requirements specific to unpaved roads (see discussion below) as well as these statements in the Fact Sheet.

### 4.0 Draft MS4 Permit Requirements for Unpaved Roads

#### 4.1 Unpaved Road Development Requirements

Proposed requirements for the development of unpaved road projects appear on page 45 in section F.1.i of the Draft MS4 Permit. The proposed requirements state:

#### i. Unpaved Roads Development

The Copermittees must develop, where they do not already exist, and implement or require implementation of erosion and sediment control BMPs after construction of new unpaved roads. At a minimum, the BMPs must include:

- (1) Practices to minimize road related erosion and sediment transport;
- (2) Grading of unpaved roads to slope outward where consistent with road engineering safety standards;
- (3) Installation of water bars as appropriate;
- (4) Unpaved roads and culvert designs that do not impact creek functions and where applicable, that maintain migratory fish passage.

Virtually all unpaved road development activities would be greater than one acre and/or be part of a priority development project of one acre or more. Such development projects are required to prepare and implement project-specific Standard Urban Stormwater Mitigation Plans (SUSMPs) under Section F of both the existing MS4 Permit and the Draft MS4 Permit. The SUSMPs identify post-construction BMPs that will be implemented for all elements of the project, including the unpaved road elements of the project. Unpaved road projects are also required to comply with the state General Construction Permit, which requires preparation of a SWPPP that identifies construction-phase BMPs and post-construction BMPs. These development and construction phase requirements are applicable to unpaved roads and are imposed by the Copermittees during the development review process, during the issuance of grading permits and during construction BMPs. Either the general requirements for development projects in the existing or Draft MS4 Permit and/or the General Construction Permit already require identification and implementation of post-construction BMPs, including erosion and sediment control BMPs, when developing new unpaved roads. Therefore, additional requirements for development of unpaved roads are redundant and the Copermittees request that these redundant requirements be removed from the Draft MS4 Permit.

#### 4.2 Unpaved Road Maintenance Requirements

Proposed requirements for the maintenance of unpaved roads appear on page 56 in Section F.3.a(10) and on page 64 in Section F.3.c.(5) of the Draft MS4 Permit. The proposed requirements state:

#### F.3.a. (10) Unpaved Roads Maintenance

- (a) The Copermittees must develop, where they do not already exist, and implement or require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control measures during such maintenance activities on unpaved roads, particularly in or adjacent to receiving waters.
- (b) The Copermittees must develop and implement or require implementation of appropriate BMPs to minimize impacts on streams and wetlands during unpaved road maintenance activities.
- (c) The Copermittees must regularly maintain their unpaved roads adjacent to streams and riparian habitat to reduce erosion and sediment transport;
- (d) Re-grading of unpaved roads during maintenance must be sloped outward where consistent with road engineering safety standards;
- (e) Through their regular maintenance of unpaved roads, the Copermittees must examine the feasibility of replacing existing culverts or design of new culverts or bridge crossings to reduce erosion and maintain natural stream geomorphology.

#### F.3.c. (5) Privately Owned Unpaved Roads Maintenance

- (a) The Copermittees must require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control during maintenance activities on privately owned unpaved roads, particularly in or adjacent to stream channels or wetlands.
- (b) The Copermittees must enforce their ordinances against illegal construction and maintenance grading activities on privately owned unpaved roads, so as to prevent impacts to water quality.

The documents.<sup>1,2,3</sup> cited in Finding D.1.c discuss shaping of the surface of unpaved roads during smoothing, and maintenance of temporary sediment and erosion control BMPs associated with maintenance activities, such as repair of landslides and wash outs. The temporary erosion and sediment control BMPs identified include straw bales and silt fencing. The documents do not describe conditions in the Santa Margarita Region, but rather in Pennsylvania and Northern California.

#### **Unpaved Roads Maintained by Copermittees**

The conditions in the Santa Margarita Region are vastly different from the conditions found in Pennsylvania and Northern California. Nevertheless, the Copermittees conduct surface grading and maintain temporary erosion and sediment control BMPs as appropriate following completion of maintenance on unpaved roads. These BMPs associated with the routine maintenance of unpaved roads

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> USEPA 2006 "Environmentally Sensitive Maintenance for Dirt and Gravel Roads." Gesford and Anderson, USEPA-PA-2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> US Forest Service, 1996. Forest Service Specifications for Construction of Roads & Bridges. EM-7720-100. Revised August 1996.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> University of California Division of Agriculture and Natural Resources, 2007. Rural Roads: A Construction and Maintenance Guide of California Landowners. Publication 8262.

will be documented and procedures formalized in the Riverside County Drainage Area Management Plan (DAMP).

#### **Unpaved Roads Maintained by Others**

As previously described, the vast majority of unpaved roads within the jurisdiction of the Copermittees are not maintained by the Copermittees, but are maintained by others, typically private property owners. As these are public easements over private property, however, the underlying property owner is under no legal obligation to provide maintenance. To provide reasonable access, maintenance of such unpaved roads is voluntarily provided by property owners and, in some cases, home owners' associations. State law prohibits the use of Gas Tax funds by the Copermittees for the maintenance of unpaved roads on private property. Requirements for implementation and maintenance of temporary erosion and sediment control BMPs in areas under the legal jurisdiction of the Copermittees are addressed by the general requirements of the Copermittees' stormwater ordinances and, where grading activities are significant, through the Copermittees' grading ordinances. As maintenance of unpaved roads on private property is voluntary, more aggressive regulation of such private roads may in fact discourage routine maintenance of unpaved roads.

As an alternative, maintenance of unpaved roads can be effectively addressed by enhancing existing programs. There is no need to create a new compliance program requirement specific to unpaved roads, especially where such programs cannot in any event be implemented by the Copermittees on private property. The Copermittees believe that a better approach is to provide public education to property owners and grading contractors in areas served by unpaved roads, focusing on the proper methods of shaping unpaved road surfaces and the benefits of implementing and maintaining temporary erosion and sediment controls.

The Copermittees request that these proposed provisions be removed from the Draft MS4 Permit.

## 5.0 Alternative Regulation of Unpaved Roads

There is nothing unique about potential discharges from unpaved roads under the legal jurisdiction of the Copermittees such that they would require special regulation. As discussed above, there is significant mileage of unpaved roads in the Santa Margarita Region that are not under the legal jurisdiction of the Copermittees. If there is concern about the impact of unpaved roads on water quality (a concern that, for the reasons already stated, is not supported by the evidence), there is no reason to believe that unpaved roads not under the legal jurisdiction of the Copermittees do not present the same potential to affect receiving water quality.

If it is determined that development and maintenance of unpaved roads requires special additional regulation, then such regulation should apply equally and on the same schedule to all unpaved roads under the jurisdiction of the San Diego Regional Board, not just those under the legal authority of the Copermittees. The Copermittees request that, if staff continues to maintain that unpaved roads require additional regulation, those requirements be addressed through a general permit for unpaved roads, and not in the Draft MS4 Permit.

### 6.0 Conclusion

No evidence, whether statements in the Fact Sheet and Findings, monitoring data, or Copermittee observations and experience, supports identification of unpaved roads as a significant source of pollutants to receiving waters in the Santa Margarita Region warranting additional regulation. The proposed unpaved road requirements are redundant to requirements of existing permits, including the state General Construction Permit, as well as existing Copermittee ordinances and programs. To the extent that unpaved roads may be a source of pollutants to the MS4 and thence to receiving waters, the Copermittees believe that enhancement of existing programs by documenting BMPs specific to maintenance of unpaved roads and providing public education to owners and contractors who provide maintenance of privately maintained unpaved roads will be as effective in reducing such pollutants, at a much reduced cost.

If the Regional Board determines that unpaved roads within its jurisdiction require further regulation, the appropriate method for addressing those roads is through a General Permit (Waste Discharge Requirements or NPDES Permit) rather than the Draft MS4 Permit, since a General Permit would address all unpaved roads in the San Diego Region, not just the subset of unpaved roads under the legal jurisdiction of the Copermittees.

### Introduction

The Draft Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit (Draft Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 (NPDES No. CAS0108740) for the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County (Draft SMR MS4 Permit) categorically prohibits the discharge of landscape irrigation; irrigation water; lawn watering; (collectively 'irrigation runoff') and non-emergency fire fighting flows runoff to the MS4. The basis for this requirement comes from the current Orange County Stormwater Permit within the San Diego Region (NPDES No. CAS0108740), which prohibits such discharges.

### **Context of Requested Changes**

#### **Stream and Watershed Characteristics**

Unlike the watersheds in South Orange County, the Santa Margarita Region is an ephemeral watershed that includes Murrieta and Temecula Creeks which are perennial interrupted streams, i.e., they include some reaches in which the flow is continuous and others where flow is ephemeral. However, the areas of perennial flow in the Santa Margarita Region are located in mountain area tributaries outside of the urbanized areas serviced by the MS4s. These perennial flows quickly disappear by seepage into the sands and gravels and resurface upstream of the confluence of Murrieta and Temecula Creeks. The creeks in the urbanized areas of the watershed, located primarily in the valley, are ephemeral and flows are only observed during and immediately following significant storm events<sup>1</sup>.

Rising groundwater is currently observed in Murrieta Creek below its confluence with the Santa Gertrudis Channel, an observation consistent with the observations made by the State of California in 1956.<sup>2</sup> Rising groundwater is also observed in Temecula Creek approximately one quarter mile upstream of the Interstate 15 Bridge. In 1956, the State observed more extensive rising groundwater conditions occurring as far upstream as the Highway 79 Bridge. Based on the virtual absence of non-stormwater flows and the rising groundwater conditions observed in lower Murrieta and Temecula Creeks prior to development of the watershed, there is no evidence that the rising groundwater currently observed is due to Urban Runoff nor that Urban Runoff has affected the quality of rising groundwater.

#### **Irrigation Runoff is Not a Source of Pollutants**

Finding C.15 states:

Non-storm water discharges to the MS4 granted an influent exception [i.e., which are exempt from the effective prohibition requirement set forth in CWA section 402(p)(3)(B)(ii)] under 40 CFR 122.26 are included within this Order. Any exempted discharges identified by Copermittees as a source of pollutants are subsequently required to be addressed (emphasis added) as illicit discharges through prohibition and incorporation into existing IC/ID programs. Furthermore, the USEPA contemplates that permitting agencies such as the San Diego Water Board may also identify exempted discharges as a source of pollutants required to be addressed as illicit discharges (See VOI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Riverside Flood Control and Water Conservation District, "Hydrologic Data for 1975-76 Season," March 1982, p. 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> State of California Department of Public Works Division of Water Resources, Bulletin No. 57, "Santa Margarita River Investigation," Volume I, June 1956, p. 48.

55 Fed. Reg. 48037). The San Diego Water Board and the Copermittees have identified landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn water, previously exempted discharges, as a source of pollutants and conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S. Of course, rising groundwater is exempt from regulation under 40 CFR 122.26 as a non-prohibited non-storm water discharge.

The last sentence of this Finding does not accurately reflect the facts. Unlike Orange County, and despite Board staff's contentions in the fact sheet the Copermittees have **not** identified landscape irrigation, irrigation water or lawn water as a source of pollutants or conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S. Rather, this statement is based on the efforts in Orange County where that County found that the significant perennial flows throughout the urbanized areas were caused by irrigation runoff. Not only has irrigation runoff not been found to be a source of pollutants to waters of the U.S. in the Santa Margarita Region as a category, no individual discharges of irrigation runoff in the region have been found to be a source of pollutants. As described in the Stream Flow Characteristics section above, during dry weather there is no perennial flow in the waters of the U.S. in the urbanized area until rising groundwater occurs just before the confluence of Murrieta and Temecula Creeks. This is unlike streams in South Orange County, that it was found that the significant perennial flows throughout the significant perennial flows throughout the urbanized areas were caused by irrigation runoff. In the Santa Margarita Region, any weather runoff that does reach receiving waters quickly seeps into the alluvial soils.

Second, the Discussion of Finding C.15 in the Fact Sheet fails to demonstrate the need for a prohibition of this irrigation runoff as a non-stormwater runoff *category*. The discussion references conditions outside of and unlike those found in the Santa Margarita Region and misconstrues statements in public education materials that encourage runoff management as justification for the proposed prohibitions. Finally, no justification is provided in this discussion or elsewhere to support the prohibition of the non-emergency fire fighting flows runoff as a category.

#### **Prohibition Not Economically Justifiable**

A prohibition of irrigation runoff will result in significant costs to the public and the Copermittees as the prohibition is <u>TO THE MS4</u>, which is defined to include streets, curbs and gutters. As the MS4 Permit has eliminated the MEP protections for dry weather non-stormwater discharges (see also legal comments in Attachment 7 to the comment letter), this makes the Copermittees responsible for every incidence of over-irrigation, regardless of whether such discharges ever affect receiving waters. As such, the cost to eliminate these discharges is not commensurate with any measurable environmental benefit. The Copermittees cannot impose fees to recover the costs of enforcing this new requirement and, as described in the Economics White Paper (Attachment 2 to the comment letter), the Copermittees have even fewer resources to carry out the requirements of the current MS4 Permit than in past years, much less carry out the additional requirements set forth in the draft Permit, including the development and implementation of a new program to prohibit irrigation runoff.

As this prohibition would also apply to Copermittees' facilities, retrofit of existing facilities would likely be immediately required to ensure compliance. The City of Murrieta, for example, has estimated that retrofit of their sprinklers to a drip system to avoid irrigation runoff from their facilities alone would cost \$250,000.

### Irrigation Runoff Addressed by Existing Requirements and Programs

Management of irrigation runoff is currently addressed by existing requirements and programs and the additional requirements proposed in the draft Permit are unnecessary. The use of reclaimed water is regulated under Waste Discharge Requirements (WDRs) issued by the Regional Board.

The draft Permit also provides other mechanisms to address irrigation runoff. **First**, if a discharge of irrigation runoff was determined to be a source of stormwater pollutants, the Copermittees already have the legal authority to take appropriate enforcement action to control the discharge as an illegal discharge, under their existing storm water ordinances. **Second**, the non-stormwater action level monitoring required by this draft Permit will identify any potentially problematic non-stormwater discharges and identify the source of those discharges. Should the source be determined to be irrigation runoff, it will require the Copermittees to address that discharge. Both mechanisms are better suited (financially and legally) to deal with irrigation runoff than a complete prohibition provision in the absence of local data showing it as a problem.

Finally, local water purveyors are better equipped and able to address irrigation runoff. As an example, Rancho California Water District and Eastern Municipal Water District actively promote water conservation programs, which are supported by the Metropolitan Water District of Southern California. The County and the cities have adopted water conservation ordinances as required by the Water Conservation in Landscaping Act (AB 1881, Laird). Given these facts, there is even less justification for an extensive and expensive program to address an irrigation runoff issue that is not, in fact, a source of pollutants causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards in the Santa Margarita Region.

### **Preferred Requested Permit Revisions**

# Specifically, the Permittees request that the language in the Permit be amended as follows prior to adoption of the Permit:

#### **Delete Finding C.15**

As the last sentence of this Finding is not supported by fact, the Permittees request that it be deleted as noted in the following text and the entirety of the Discussion of Finding C.15 in the Fact Sheet be deleted.

Non-storm water discharges to the MS4 granted an influent exception [i.e., which are exempt from the effective prohibition requirement set forth in CWA section 402(p)(3)(B)(ii)] under 40 CFR 122.26 are included within this Order. Any exempted discharges identified by Copermittees as a source of pollutants are subsequently required to be addressed (emphasis added) as illicit discharges through prohibition and incorporation into existing IC/ID programs. Furthermore, the USEPA contemplates that permitting agencies such as the San Diego Water Board may also identify exempted discharges as a source of pollutants required to be addressed as illicit discharges (See VOI. 55 Fed. Reg. 48037). The San Diego Water Board and the Copermittees have identified landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn water, previously exempted discharges, as a source of pollutants and conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S.

#### **Restore Conditional Exemption**

The Permittees request that the landscape irrigation; irrigation water; lawn watering; and non-emergency fire fighting flows runoff categories be restored to the list of non-prohibited, non-stormwater discharges identified in B.2 of the draft SMR MS4 Permit as noted below. In the event that an individual irrigation runoff discharge is determined to be a source of pollutants as identified by the non-stormwater dry weather action level (NAL) process, appropriate action can be taken by the Permittees to control that source.

B.2. Non-Stormwater Discharges

This item includes a listing of discharges that are not prohibited unless a discharge is determined to be a source of pollutants to waters of the U.S. Landscape irrigation, irrigation water, lawn watering and non-emergency fire fighting flows were deleted from this list as noted:

- a. Diverted stream flows;
- b. Rising groundwaters;
- c. Uncontaminated groundwater infiltration [as defined at 40 CFR 35.2005(20)] to MS4s;
- d. Uncontaminated pumped groundwater<sup>3</sup>;
- e. Foundation drains<sup>3</sup>;
- f. Springs;
- g. Water from crawl space pumps<sup>3</sup>;
- h. Footing drains<sup>3</sup>;
- i. Air conditioning condensation;
- j. Flows from riparian habitats and wetlands;
- k. Water line flushing<sup>4,5;</sup>
- 1. Landscape irrigation;
- m. Discharges from potable water sources not subject to NPDES Permit No. CAG679001, other than water main breaks;
- n. Irrigation water;
- o. Lawn watering;
- p. Individual residential car washing;
- q. Non-emergency fire fighting flows; and
- r. Dechlorinated swimming pool discharges

#### **Additional Clarifications**

It is not practicable for the Copermittees to <u>prevent or eliminate</u> irrigation runoff. The Permittees request that the following requirements be revised as noted to provide achievable compliance requirements: F.1.c.(1) Approval Process Criteria and Requirements for All Development Projects states:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Requires enrollment under Order R9-2008-002. Discharges into the MS4 require authorization from the owner and operator of the MS4 system.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> This exemption does not include fire suppression sprinkler system maintenance and testing discharges. Those discharges may be regulated under Section B.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Requires enrollment under Order R9-2002-0020.

Performance Criteria: Discharges from each approved development project must be subject to the following management measures:

(1) Source control BMPs that reduce stormwater pollutants of concern in runoff; prevent reduce the potential for illicit discharges into the MS4; prevent reduce the potential for irrigation runoff; storm drain system stenciling or signage; properly design outdoor material storage areas; properly design outdoor work areas; and properly design trash storage areas.

F.1.d.(5) Source Control BMP Requirements states:

Each Copermittee must require each Priority Development Project to implement applicable source control BMPs. The source control BMPs to be required must:

(a) Prevent illicit discharges into the MS4;

(b) Minimize storm water pollutants of concern in runoff;

(c) Eliminate Reduce the potential for irrigation runoff;

(d) Include storm drain system stenciling or signage;

(e) Include properly designed outdoor material storage areas;

(f) Include properly designed outdoor work areas;

(g) Include properly designed trash storage areas;

(h) Include water quality protection requirements applicable to individual

priority project categories.

## **Alternative Requested Permit Revisions**

#### Regulate irrigation runoff discharges from the MS4, rather than as prohibited discharge to the MS4

If the Regional Board nevertheless insists on prohibiting irrigation runoff, the Copermittees request that the draft MS4 Permit be revised to allow for irrigation runoff to be managed as a Jurisdiction Runoff Management Plan (JRMP) program, rather than as a prohibited discharge to the MS4. This alternative request is consistent with how the Permit currently deals with non-emergency fire fighting discharges, which was also removed from the list of non-prohibited non-stormwater discharges. The Executive Officer stated that he would be open to consideration of a program for irrigation runoff that would address discharges from the MS4. This alternative approach allows the Copermittees to develop a program that focuses on irrigation runoff problem areas, as opposed to holding the Copermittees responsible for eliminating any instant case of over-irrigation independent of threat to receiving water quality.

# As the alternative to restoring the conditional exemption, the Copermittees request the Board to ADD Provision B.4 as follows:

**B.4.** As part of the JRMP, the Copermittees must develop and implement a program to address pollutants from landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn watering identified as significant sources of pollutants to waters of the United States.

### LEGAL COMMENTS OF THE RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT ON TENTATIVE ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, WASTE DISCHARGE REQUIREMENTS FOR DISCHARGES FROM THE MUNICIPAL SEPARATE STORM SEWER SYSTEMS (MS4s) DRAINING THE COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, THE INCORPORATED CITIES OF RIVERSIDE COUNTY, AND THE RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT WITHIN THE SAN DIEGO REGION

The following comments are made by the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (District) with respect to legal issues raised by the above-referenced Tentative Order (Order). These comments are being made on behalf of the District and, with respect to issues common to the other Copermittees, also on behalf of the County of Riverside and the Cities of Menifee (to the extent that this City will remain as a Co-Permittee under the Order), Murrieta, Temecula and Wildomar. We also understand that the County and the individual Cities will be filing comments on the Order under separate cover. The comments contained in this document are intended to complement, but not supersede, the individual comments of the County and the City. Also, the District will be filing separate comments concerning issues specific to it.

The District reserves the right to make additional legal comments on the Order prior to the close of the public hearing to adopt the order. In addition, legal comments may also be included in the Technical Comments separately filed herewith by the District.

The redlined version of the Order submitted with the District's comment letter also addresses the following and additional comments, along with requested changes in the text of the Order.

#### General Comments:

#### 1. Dual Requirement to Adopt Programs and Guarantee Results

Throughout Part F. of the Tentative Order relating to the Jurisdictional Runoff Management Program, the language requires not only that the Copermittees adopt programs intended to achieve control of pollutants but also requires such programs to achieve certain ends. See, for example, Part F.1., where each Copermittee must implement a development planning program which meets the requirements of Section F of the Tentative Order *and* which requires such a program to (1) reduce development project discharges from the MS4 to the MEP, (2) prevent such discharges "from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards", (3) prevents illicit discharges to the MS4, and (4) manages increases in runoff discharge rates. A similar requirement is set forth in other provisions, including Part F.3, relating to existing development, Part F.3.b., relating to commercial/industrial programs, Part F.3.c., relating to residential programs and Part F.6, relating to the education component where, in each case, the Copermittees are required to develop programs <u>and ensure their performance</u>.

This dual requirement, to develop a program and then to ensure that it achieves the intended ends, is unlawful, as it goes beyond the requirements of the MS4 regulations and requires the Copermittees to guarantee the results of activities that will often be in the control of third parties. The MS4 regulations require that the MS4 permittees develop the required programs. See, for example, 40 CFR § 122.26(d)(2)(iv(A)((2), which requires the Copermittees to, among other things, develop and implement a management program including a "description of planning procedures including a comprehensive master plan to develop, implement and enforce controls to reduce the discharge of pollutants from municipal separate storm sewers which receive discharges from areas of new development and significant redevelopment". The Copermittees certainly could be liable under the permit if they failed to adequately "develop, implement and enforce controls". However, the MS4 regulations do not require that the Copermittees guarantee, under threat of being found in violation of the permit, that such controls achieve the desired ends of the management programs. It should be also noted that in many other parts of the Order, the Copermittees are directed to develop programs "designed" to achieve water quality goals.

Further, the iterative BMP approach required by the State Water Resources Control Board ("State Board") in precedential State Board Order WQ 99-05 and subsequent rulings would be made meaningless if the Copermittees were strictly liable for ensuring in their programs that discharges did not cause or contribute to a violation of a water quality standard. It is appropriate for the Board to set forth in these sections the "elements needed in the Copermittees' program to fulfill the goals of [the] directive", as set forth in staff's Response to Comment 297 on the Orange County MS4 permit, Order No. R9-2009-0002. However, the Board has no authority to require the Copermittees to guarantee that such goals will be fulfilled, as the current language appears to require.

In addition to the portions of the Order cited, the Copermittees also request changes to similar provisions found at Sections F.1.d, F.1.d.5, F.2, F.3.a, F.4, and G. The attached redline identifies those and any additional parts.

#### 2. Requirement to Follow State Law on Requirements Not Required by Federal Law

A number of requirements in the Tentative Order exceed the requirements of federal law. The Board may have discretion to impose such requirements under state law (*Defenders of Wildlife v. Browner*, 191 F.3d 1159 (9<sup>th</sup> Cir. 1999), however, the California Supreme Court has determined that to the extent such state law requirements are included in an NPDES permit, the Board must consider the factors set forth in Water Code § 13263(a) and § 13241, including the water quality that could reasonably be achieved by the requirements and economic considerations. *City of Burbank v. State Water Resources Control Board* (2005) 35 Cal. 4<sup>th</sup> 613. See also Water Code § 13000, setting forth that the activities and factors which may affect the quality of the waters of the state "shall be regulated to attain the highest water quality which is reasonable, considering all demands being made on those waters and the total values involved, beneficial and detrimental, economic and social, tangible and intangible".

The Fact Sheet and findings for the Tentative Order do not establish that staff has considered such factors or, to the limited extent the factors were considered, staff used out-of-date and incomplete information. In particular, the economic analysis contained in Section VI of the Fact Sheet uses out-of-date information on the economic viability of the cities in the Santa Margarita Region, ignoring the impact of the national recession, which has hit the Region with particular force and which has caused a major reduction in property tax and sale tax revenues available to

fund water quality activities under the Order. For a more complete economic analysis, please see Attachment 2 to the comment letter.

#### Findings in Tentative Order:

**Finding A.4**: This finding states that responses to comments on the Order would be "incorporated by reference" into the findings supporting the Order.

**Comment**: Incorporating responses to comments as to which interested parties have no chance to comment prior to the hearing on the Order raises a due process concern.

**Finding C.14**: This finding states, in relevant part, that "[n]on-storm water (dry weather) discharge from the MS4 is not considered a storm water (wet weather) discharge and therefore is not subject to regulation under the Maximum Extent Practicable (MEP) standard . . . .". The finding further asserts that such discharges are to be "effectively prohibited" from discharge into the MS4.

**Comment**: The rationale for this finding, as set forth in the Fact Sheet, relies on a State Board precedential decision, Order No. WQ 2009-0008. This order has been vacated by order of the Los Angeles County Superior Court in *County of Los Angeles v. State Water Resources Control Board*, Case No. BS 122724 (July 16, 2010). Thus, the order has no further effect and cannot be cited or relied upon by the Board in support of this finding or any other finding or directive in the Order.

Moreover, the finding incorrectly states that discharges of non-stormwater from the MS4 are not subject to the MEP standard. This parsing of "stormwater" and "non- stormwater" is not found in the Clean Water Act, which states only that the MS4 permit "shall require controls to reduce the discharge of *pollutants* to the maximum extent practicable . . . .". 33 U.S.C. 1342(p)(3)(B)(iii) (emphasis supplied). The preamble to the MS4 regulations promulgated by U.S. EPA moreover also acknowledges that "MEP control measures" would be implemented to address not only pollutants in "stormwater" but also from "non-stormwater discharges."

As the preamble states:

[Copermittees are required] to develop management programs for four types of pollutant sources which discharge to large and medium municipal storm sewer systems. Discharges from [such systems] are usually expected to be composed primarily of: (1) Runoff from commercial and residential areas; (2) storm water runoff from industrial areas; (3) runoff from construction sites; and (4) *non-storm water discharges*. Part 2 of the permit application has been designed to allow [permittees] the opportunity to propose *MEP control measures for each of these components of the discharge"*. 55 Fed. Reg. at 48052 (emphasis supplied).

This language sets forth EPA's understanding of the plain language of the Act: "pollutants" must be controlled to the MEP from the MS4 "discharge", not merely stormwater. While State Board Order No. WQ 2009-0008 improperly attempted to ignore this distinction and liken non-stormwater discharges to prohibited "illicit discharges", that order has been vacated and cannot be cited by the Board.

Moreover, the interpretation that the Clean Water Act requires controls of dry weather discharges from the MS4 in the same manner as if such discharges were from an industrial wastewater source ignores the factual complexity of the MS4 discharge. For example, some of that discharge will be composed of exempt discharges, such as car washing runoff, swimming pool drainage, rising groundwater, foundation drains and other such sources. As to these types of discharges, U.S. EPA stated that "it is unlikely Congress intended to require municipalities to effectively prohibit . . . *seemingly innocent flows that are characteristic of human existence in urban environments and which discharge to municipal separate storm sewers*". 55 Fed. Reg. at 48037 (emphasis added). Other parts of that discharge will be comprised of industrial discharges separately permitted by the Board, such as well development discharges. These discharges cannot be distinguished from possible illicit discharges, yet they must still be treated to the MEP. There is no requirement in the Clean Water Act, or in the implementing regulations, to ensure that these mixed dry weather discharges must be "effectively prohibited" in the same way that an industrial plant would be required to control its discharges.

**Finding C.15**: This finding states, in relevant part, that the Board and the Copermittees have identified "landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn water, previously exempted discharges, as a source of pollutants and conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S." The finding further asserts that such non-exempt discharges are required to be "addressed" as "illicit discharges" and effectively prohibited from entry into the MS4.

**Comment**: The rationale for this prohibition lacks both a factual and legal basis. The factual issues are discussed in the District's technical comments on this issue. With regard to legal issues, the justification for removing the preexisting exemption for these discharges (referred to hereafter as "irrigation water") is completely lacking. First, given that the justification is based on State Board Order WQ 2009-0008, which likens dry weather discharges to "illicit discharges" required to be "effectively prohibited" from entry into the MS4, the vacation of this order by the Los Angeles County Superior court eliminates this Order as a justification for the prohibition.

Second, EPA, in the preamble to the federal MS4 regulations, required that a *permittee* must make a finding that the "irrigation water" discharges must be a "source of pollutants to waters of the United States . . . .". 55 Fed. Reg. 48037. Moreover, such discharges must represent a "significant" source of pollutants to waters of the United States "under certain conditions". U.S. EPA *Guidance Manual for the Preparation of Part 2 of the NPDES Permit Application for Discharges from Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems*, November 1992 ("EPA Part 2 Guidance Manual"), at p. 6-33. These conditions require a focus not on an entire category of discharges, but rather a discharger-by-discharger examination.

In the MS4 regulatory preamble, EPA stated that "[i]n general, municipalities will not be held responsible for prohibiting some specific components of discharges or flows listed below through their [MS4], even though such components may be considered non-storm water discharges, unless such discharges *are specifically identified on a case-by-case basis as needing to be addressed*". 55 Fed. Reg. 47995 (emphasis supplied). In the Guidance Manual, EPA states:

If an applicant knows . . . that landscape irrigation water from a *particular site* flows through and picks up pesticides **or** *excess* nutrients from fertilizer applications, there may

be a reasonable potential for a storm water discharge to result in a water quality impact. In such an event, the applicant should contact the NPDES permitting authority to request that the authority order *the discharger*... to obtain a separate NPDES permit (or in this case, the discharge could be controlled through the storm water management program of the MS4).

EPA Part 2 Guidance Manual, p. 6-33 (emphasis added).

Third, the finding asserts that the Board has the authority to "identify exempted discharges as a source of pollutants" and that it has identified the irrigation discharges "as a source of pollutants and conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S." Read in the context of the previously cited language, however, the Board has no power greater than a municipality and must identify specific discharges, and not entire categories of discharges. See 55 Fed. Reg. 48037. And, as noted in the white paper on irrigation runoff, the Copermittees have not, in fact, identified irrigation discharges as a source of pollutants or a "conveyance of pollutants" to waters of the United States.

**Finding D.1.b.**: This finding states that "MS4 discharges, however, continue to cause *or contribute to* violations of water quality standards as evidenced by the Copermittees' monitoring results". (Emphasis added)

**Comment**: With respect to discharges that "contribute to" violations of water quality standards, it should be noted that for concentration-based water quality standards, an MS4 discharge at concentrations *below* the water quality standard cannot, as a matter of simple scientific fact, *contribute to* a violation of such a water quality standard. If the discharge is below the standard in question, that discharge will never exceed the water quality standard, no matter the volume of the discharge.

**Finding D.2.g**: This finding, which concerns the effects of urbanization on the characteristics of stormwater flow, states in part that "[h]ydromodification measures for discharges to hardened channels are needed for the future restoration of the hardened channels to their natural state . . . ."

**Comment**: Hardened flood control channels are in place in the Santa Margarita Region due to the need to protect the lives and property of Riverside County residents from floodwaters. Such channels, and other flood control structures, have been established by the District in accordance with its statutory obligations set down by the Legislature in California Water Code App. § 48-9. In particular, we draw the Board's attention to that section of the Water Code setting forth the power of the District to "control the flood and storm waters of said district" and to save and conserve in any manner all or any of such waters and protect from damage from such flood or storm waters the watercourses, watersheds, public highways, life and property in said district." Water Code App. § 48-9(8).

The Board has no statutory jurisdiction under the MS4 program to alter any flood control structures or channels of the District or to some jurisdiction over the construction or location of such structures or channels. Any such alteration or construction must be done with the cooperation and agreement of the District and in accord with the District's statutory mandate to protect the citizens of Riverside County. Please see changes in redline.

**Finding D.3.c**: This finding states in part that "urban streams", whether natural, anthropogenic or partially modified, are considered part of the "MS4" if they are used as a conveyance for runoff.

**Comment**: The definition of "MS4" does *not* include any natural watercourse. This is evident both from the definition of "MS4" in the federal Clean Water Act regulations and from EPA's comments in the preamble to those regulations. First, the definition of "MS4", in relevant part, states that it consists of "a conveyance or system of conveyances (including roads with drainage systems, municipal streets, catch basins, curbs, gutters, ditches, manmade channels or storm drains" "owned or operated by" a municipality "having jurisdiction over disposal of . . . storm water" that is "designed or used for collecting or conveying storm water". 40 CFR § 122.26(b)(8). Nothing in that definition even suggests that natural watercourses are part of the MS4, only improved watercourses.

Second, U.S. EPA, in the preamble to the original MS4 regulations, stated unequivocally that "[t]he Agency also wants to clarify that streams, wetlands and other water bodies that are waters of the United States are not storm sewers for the purpose of this rule". 53 Fed Reg. 49442 (December 7, 1988).<sup>1</sup>

Moreover, none of the Copermittees "own" or "operate" a natural stream. Such streams are waters of the State and are "owned" by the people of California.

The authority cited in the Fact Sheet for this finding, a response filed with the State Board in opposition to a petition challenging an MS4 permit issued by the Board to San Diego County, contradicts the federal definition and, under the Supremacy Clause, cannot be employed. Please see changes in redline.

**Finding E.1**: This finding states that the RWL language in the Tentative Order "requires compliance with water quality standards, which for stormwater discharges compliance is to be achieved through an iterative approach requiring the implementation of improved and better-tailored BMPs over time".

**Comment**: The District has two comments regarding this finding, one relating to the language of the finding and one relating to the Fact Sheet discussion of the finding. First, the language of State Board Order WQ 99-05, which establishes the RWL language required to be placed in MS4 permits statewide, is not limited to "stormwater" discharges, but rather to all discharges into receiving waters. See State Board Order WQ 99-05. This is consistent also with the requirement that "discharges" from the MS4, not merely stormwater discharges, must be controlled to the MEP and are not required to meet numeric effluent limitations. 33 U.S.C. § 1342(p)(3)(B)(iii). Second, while the language of the finding correctly states that compliance with water quality standards "is to be achieved through an iterative approach", language in the Fact Sheet improperly contradicts this finding by asserting that compliance with the iterative BMP process

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> EPA saw no need to further clarify this point in the final rulemaking for the MS4 regulations. The absence of any discussion of this point in the final rulemaking does not, contrary to comments made by Board staff in responses to comments on the South Orange County MS4 Permit, Order No. R9-2009-0002, indicate that EPA abandoned this reading of the Act.

"does not shield the discharger from enforcement actions for continued non-compliance with water quality standards". Fact Sheet, page 91.

Such an interpretation contradicts the plain language of Order WQ 99-05 and appears to represent an "end-run" around the entire iterative process and the concept of MEP, which is a flexible concept, intended to allow the development of site-specific permit conditions based on the judgment of the permit writer. See, e.g., 55 Fed. Reg. 48038. The interpretation is, therefore, not consonant with the requirements of the State Board precedential order and the MS4 regulations and should be deleted from the Fact Sheet.

**Finding E.6**: This finding purports to determine that the Tentative Order "does not constitute an unfunded local government mandate subject to subvention under Article XIIIB, Section(6) of the California Constitution".

**Comment**: This finding has no place in the Tentative Order. The exclusive jurisdiction over a determination as to whether a mandate constitutes an unfunded state mandate lies with the Commission on State Mandates. The Commission has exclusive authority to determine, in the first instance, whether a requirement constitutes an unfunded state mandate. Government Code §§ 17751 and 17552; *Lucia Mar Unified School District v. Honig* (1988) 44 Cal.3d 830, 837; *Hayes v. Commission on State Mandates* (1992) 11 Cal.App.4<sup>th</sup> 1546, 1596-97. The findings of an agency that has no jurisdiction to make those findings are entitled to no weight.

Second, the finding is erroneous on several grounds. It is erroneous in its assertion that the Tentative Order "implements federally mandated requirements under CWA §402". While true, the Order also contains separate state-mandated requirements. As the California Supreme Court has held, NPDES permits (like the Tentative Order) can contain both federal and state requirements. See *City of Burbank, supra,* 35 Cal. 4<sup>th</sup> at 618, 628. Where those non-federal requirements constitute a new program or higher level of service ordered by the state or exceed federal requirements, those requirements can qualify as a state mandate requiring a subvention of funds. See *Long Beach Unified School District v State of California* (1990) 225 Cal.App.3d 155, 172-73. Even if the requirement derives from federal law, the requirement can still constitute an unfunded state mandate if the state agency has a choice as to whether to impose the requirement on the permittees, e.g., *Hayes*, 11 Cal.App.4<sup>th</sup> at 1593-94.

Recently, the Commission on State Mandates held that both the Los Angeles County MS4 Permit and the San Diego County MS4 Permit contained requirements that constituted an unfunded state mandate, not required by federal law. *In re Test Claim on Los Angeles Regional Quality Control Board Order No. 01-182*, July 31, 2009; *In re Test Claim on San Diego Regional Water Quality Control Board Order No. R9-2007-0001*, March 26, 2010.

The finding further asserts that the obligations to be imposed on the Copermittees are "similar to, and in many respects less stringent than" obligations on non-governmental discharges. A similar argument was considered and rejected by the Commission in the Los Angeles and San Diego MS4 Permit Test Claims. The District disagrees with this assertion, as there are numerous requirements in the Tentative Order that are uniquely applicable to governmental entities. This is, however, a question that would be addressed by the Commission on State Mandates were a test claim to be filed, the only procedure for the determination of this issue.

The finding further asserts that Copermittees "have the authority to levy service charges, fees, or assessments to pay for compliance with this Order". This finding is both erroneous on the facts and without any basis in the record. The question of how a state mandate is to be funded is beyond the scope of the Board's expertise and, again, is exclusively within the jurisdiction of the Commission on State Mandates. The finding also asserts that the "Copermittees requested permit coverage in lieu of compliance with the complete prohibition against the discharge of pollutants contained in CWA §301, subdivision (a)". A similar argument was made and rejected in the Los Angeles and San Diego MS4 Permit Test Claims. The finding further asserts that prohibitions against conditions of pollution or nuisance predate the enactment of Article XIIIB Section 6 of the California Constitution. The requirements of the Tentative Order far exceed such requirements. And, in any event, whether such requirements predate Article XIIIB Section 6 is an issue for the Commission on State Mandates.

The finding is not supported by evidence in the record and is in fact contradicted by controlling legal precedent. Even were it to be included in the Tentative Order, it is entitled to no weight since the Board lacks jurisdiction to make such a finding. For these reasons, the finding and any associated discussion in the Fact Sheet should be deleted. Please see changes in redline.

#### Directives in Tentative Order:

**Section A.1**: This directive mandates, among other things, that discharges "into" MS4s that would cause or threaten to cause a condition of "pollution, contamination, or nuisance" in receiving waters of the state are prohibited.

**Comment**: While the Board in this Order has jurisdiction to prohibit discharges "from" the MS4, it cannot regulate conditions within the MS4, since these are not in fact "receiving waters of the state". In any event, the language is superfluous, since regulation of a discharge from the MS4, which is subject matter of the Tentative Order, accomplishes the same end. Please see the accompanying redline.

**Section A.3**: This directive both recites the prohibition against discharges that cause or contribute to the violation of water quality standards and introduces the iterative process required by the State Board for MS4 permittees.

**Comment**: To clarify that the iterative process specifically applies to the Copermittees' compliance requirements in Section A.3, language has been added in the redline.

**Section A.3.b**: This directive relates to the requirement that the Copermittees repeat the iterative process to comply with receiving water limitations for continuing or recurring exceedances of the limitations.

**Comment**: Clarifying language changes are requested in the redline.

**Section A.3.c**: This directive indicates that nothing prevents the Board from enforcing any provision of the Order while the Copermittees are preparing and implementing the receiving water limitation report.

**Comment**: Clarifying language changes are included in the redline to make clear that so long as the Copermittees are in compliance with the requirements of Section A.3, they are not in violation of the section.

**Section B.2**: This section categorizes the types of non-stormwater discharges that are not prohibited from discharge into the MS4, and thus not subject to the "effectively prohibit" requirement in Section B.1. However, this section improperly omits several categories of non-stormwater discharges, landscape irrigation, irrigation water, lawn watering and non-emergency fire fighting flows. In addition, this section states that the Water Board may require controls for "non-anthropogenic sources".

**Comment**: As discussed above in the District's comment concerning Findings C.14 and C.15, the Board lacks authority to delete an entire category of discharge from the non-stormwater designation. Such authority must be exercised primarily by the Copermittees, based on their evaluation of source-specific facts. And, the ability of the RWQCB to liken such flows to "illicit discharges", apparently authorized by State Board Order No. WQ 2009-0008, is no longer in effect, as that Order has been vacated. Moreover, there is no requirement in the MS4 regulations for controls on "non-anthropogenic sources". Such natural sources are not within the control of the MS4 Copermittees. Moreover, controlling such natural sources as rising groundwater or springs by sealing the MS4 could raise concerns about interference with water rights. Given the natural source of such springs, the incidental presence of pollutants in the waters would have occurred whether an MS4 was in existence or not. Please see the accompanying redline as well as the District's technical comments on this directive.

**Section C**: This section establishes "non-stormwater dry weather action levels" ("NAL") monitoring and the requirements to be followed when NALs exceedances are identified.

**Comment**: In addition to the District's technical comments on this part, the District has the following concerns regarding legal aspects of this directive. The District wishes to incorporate its comments on Findings C.14 and C.15, which discuss the requirements applicable to any discharge from an MS4, which is that the Copermittees control pollutants in such discharges to the MEP. Such a requirement applies not only to discharges of stormwater, but also dry weather discharges, which may (as discussed above) include not only non-exempted non-stormwater discharges but also discharges from exempted non-stormwater sources (those identified in Section B.2 of the Order) as well as discharges from sources holding separate NPDES permits. We note that Section C.2.d. requires prompt notice to the RWQCB of a source that may require a separate NPDES permit. The Board must be prepared to address such sources and not require further investigation by the Copermittees.

As also noted above, in the preamble to the MS4 regulations, U.S. EPA indicated that the MEP control requirement would apply to all discharges from MS4s, including "non-stormwater discharges". 55 Fed. Reg. 48052.

**Section E.1.a**: This directive requires the Copermittees to have legal authority to, among other things, "control the quality of runoff from industrial and construction sites", including sites that have coverage under the general industrial and construction stormwater permits.

**Comment**: As separate NPDES permits, the general construction and general industrial stormwater permits allow discharge into the MS4 so long as those permits are being complied with. Copermittees do not have authority to contradict the requirements of the general permits. This requirement is vague and ambiguous, and goes beyond the requirements of the MS4 regulations, which require that Copermittees demonstrate that they have legal authority to control discharges into their MS4 systems.

**Sections E.1.j and k**: These directives require the Copermittees to have legal authority to require the use of BMPs to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants into MS4s from stormwater to the MEP and to require documentation on such BMPs.

**Comment**: The Copermittees are required under the Clean Water Act to control discharge of pollutants *from* their MS4 to the MEP standard. 33 U.S.C. § 1342(p)(3). There is no requirement that discharges *into* the MS4 meet this standard, though the Copermittees are free to impose such a standard voluntarily. These provisions are not required and should either be removed or made optional for the Copermittees. The requirements of these directives are also duplicative of Section E.1.i., which already requires the Copermittees to have the legal authority to require reports from dischargers to the MS4.

**Section F.1.h(h)**: This directive requires that where Priority Development Projects are adjacent to or will modify stream channels, the use of hardscape and other materials is forbidden.

**Comment**: As noted above, the District has a statutory mandate to protect the lives and property of the citizens of Riverside County from floodwaters. If, in the professional judgment of the District's engineers, hardscape or other engineering improvements are required in a stream channel affected by this directive due to flood control concerns, the District must be allowed to make that judgment. The Board does not have the hydrologic/hydraulic expertise, nor is it authorized by the Legislature to make flood control judgments and presumably would not wish to be a defendant in a lawsuit brought by flood victims whose lives or property was affected by the inability of the District to make necessary flood control decisions.

In making this comment, the District wants to be clear that it is not unwilling to accommodate potential future channel rehabilitation efforts where flood control will not be affected. Please see the accompanying redline for suggested language to address these concerns.

**Section F.2.a**: This directive requires the Copermittees to update their grading and other ordinances as necessary to comply with the Order and including requirements for implementing all designated BMPs and other measures.

**Comment**: The drafting and enforcement of ordinances by a municipality is a municipal function that cannot be directed by the Regional Board. Article XI, section 7 of the Constitution guarantees municipalities the right to "make and enforce within [their] limits all local police, sanitary and other ordinances and regulations not in conflict with general laws". Thus, specific requirements as to the content of ordinances cannot be directed by the Board. The redline requests deletion of this directive.

**Section F.3.b.(5)**: This directive requires that the Copermittee stormwater ordinances must contain certain enforcement components.

# Attachment 7: General Legal Comments

**Comment**: The drafting and enforcement of ordinances by a municipality is a municipal function that cannot be directed by the Regional Board. Article XI, section 7 of the Constitution guarantees municipalities the right to "make and enforce within [their] limits all local police, sanitary and other ordinances and regulations not in conflict with general laws". Thus, specific requirements as to the content of ordinances cannot be directed by the Board. The redline requests deletion of this requirement.

**Section F.3.c.(4)**: This directive requires that each Copermittee "must ensure that effective measures exist and are implement or required to be implemented to ensure that runoff within and from common interest developments, including areas managed by associations and mobile home parks, and meets the objectives of this section and Order".

**Comment**: The Fact Sheet inappropriately states that the Tentative Order "interprets common interest areas as property subject to the codes and ordinance and enforcement mechanisms of the city or county in which it resides and, therefore, holds the local government responsible for the discharge of wastes from storm water conveyance systems located within these areas".

The Tentative Order regulates discharges from the MS4. Drainage systems and the runoff handled *within* a private development or common interest area generally are not part of the Copermittees' MS4, as the Copermittees (unless they actually maintain their MS4 within such areas) have no right to maintain or regulate such internal systems, beyond the enforcement of local ordinances regulating discharges *into* the Copermittees' MS4 or through the requirement to install and maintain BMPs. Discharges from such systems are thus no different than discharges from any other private property within the Copermittees' jurisdiction. The first full paragraph in this section should be deleted because it is merely prefatory language to the specific requirements set forth in the remainder of the section.

**Section F.3.c.(5)**: This directive requires the Copermittees to enforce their ordinances with respect to grading activities on privately owned unpaved roads "so as to prevent impacts to water quality".

**Comment**: In addition to the general objection to the requirement to regulate unpaved roads, found in a separate white paper and in the general comment letter, this specific directive violates the constitutional requirement that the drafting and enforcement of ordinances by a municipality is a municipal function that cannot be directed by the Regional Board. Article XI, section 7 of the Constitution guarantees municipalities the right to "make and enforce within [their] limits all local police, sanitary and other ordinances and regulations not in conflict with general laws". Thus, specific requirements as to the content of ordinances cannot be directed by the Board. Moreover, the scope of the Order is to address discharges from the MS4, not discharges from non-point or non-MS4 sources that may affect "water quality". The redline requests deletion of this requirement.

**Section F.6**: This directive includes a description of the purposes of the education program with respect to stormwater and non-stormwater discharges.

**Comment**: The redline includes revisions that correctly state the requirements of the Clean Water Act.

# Attachment 7: General Legal Comments

**Section H.1**: This directive requires that each "Copermittees must exercise its full authority to secure the resources necessary to meet all requirements of this Order".

**Comment**: There is no statutory or regulatory authority for this requirement. The MS4 regulations require *only* that the Copermittees submit a "fiscal analysis" of the resources required to accomplish permit program activities, including a description of the sources of funds. 40 CFR § 122.26(d)(2)(vi). Moreover, this requirement is inherently vague and ambiguous and is, therefore, especially troublesome given the economic conditions now faced by the County and the Cities within the Santa Margarita region. This directive should be deleted, or at minimum, revised as shown in the redlines.

#### **Standard Provisions, Attachment B:**

In the Standard Provisions, it is stated that the Order "may be modified, revoked and reissued, or terminated for cause", citing 40 CFR § 122.41(f). However, the Standard Provisions do not cite 40 CFR § 122.62 or provide that any such modification, revocation or reissuance may only be carried out upon prior notice and hearing. See Water Code § 13263 (regional board, "after any necessary hearing", may prescribe requirements for waste discharges). The Standard Provisions should make clear that any modification, revocation or reissuance of the Order can only be accomplished at a noticed public hearing, with opportunity for comment.

### DISTRICT-SPECIFIC COMMENTS OF THE RIVERSIDE COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT ON TENTATIVE ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, WASTE DISCHARGE REQUIREMENTS FOR DISCHARGES FROM THE MUNICIPAL SEPARATE STORM SEWER SYSTEMS (MS4s) DRAINING THE COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

The following comments are made by the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (District) with respect to District-specific issues raised by the above referenced Tentative Order (Order) as the Order pertains to the District. These comments are in addition to the comments made by the District and on behalf of the other Copermittees, the County of Riverside and the Cities of Menifee (to the extent that this City will remain as a Copermittee under the Order), Murrieta, Temecula and Wildomar. We also understand that the County and the individual Cities will be filing comments on the Order under separate cover. These comments are intended to supplement those comments filed by the District on behalf of itself and the other Copermittees.

The District reserves the right to make additional comments on the Order prior to the close of the public hearing to adopt the Order.

The focus of these comments is to apprise Regional Board staff of the limited jurisdiction of the District within the Santa Margarita Region and to suggest language clarifying the requirements of the Order to reflect the District's limited jurisdiction. While aspects of the Order clearly apply to the District as an owner and operator of the Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) serving the watershed, because of the limited nature of the District's jurisdiction over land areas within the watershed, many cannot. For example, the District, unlike other Copermittees, does not control activities on land not directly owned by the District, nor does it have ordinances or issue permits governing the use of such land. The District simply does not have statutory authority to govern the activities of the residents within a municipal area, unlike the other Copermittees.

Thus, a number of the provisions in the Order are not applicable to the District in the same manner and some are entirely not applicable. This letter highlights those provisions. The comments noted below also are reflected in the redline of the Order submitted with these and other comment white papers.

### **Comments on Findings**

**1. Need for New Finding B.2:** Section B in the findings describes the regulated parties. The District requests a new finding B.2, which provides as follows:

The Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (District) is not a municipality but rather operates various elements of the MS4 system within the San Diego Region in the form of flood control structures, including channels. Such channels and other flood control structures have been constructed and are operated by the District in accordance with its statutory obligations established by the Legislature in California Water Code App. § 48-9, to "control the flood and storm waters of said district" and to save and conserve in any manner all or any of such waters and protect from damage from such flood or storm waters the watercourses, watersheds, public highways, life and property in said district." Water Code App. § 48-9(8). As
a creature of state law, and not a municipal corporation, the District does not exercise jurisdiction over land areas within the San Diego Region and the activities carried out on those land areas outside of its limited rights-of-way. Please see redline.

2. Findings, Section D.3: This section of the Findings referring to "Construction and Existing Development" is of limited applicability to the District, since the only construction projects that would be overseen by the District are of or within its own facilities. The redline sets forth a change to clarify this limited applicability.

# **COMMENTS ON DIRECTIVES**

**1.** Section F.1.a: The District, as a non-municipality, does not prepare a General Plan or equivalent because it does not govern development within a geographical area. Thus, the requirements of this section of the Order are not applicable to it. Please see redline.

2. Section F.1.d.(4)(a)(iii): Since the District, as a non-municipality, does not have land use codes, policies and ordinances, this provision, relating to the removal of "barriers to LID implementation," is not applicable to it. Please see redline.

**3.** Section F.1.d.(9): The only Priority Development Projects (PDP) relevant to the District would be the District's owned non-flood control channel projects, since it has no authority to permit private or non-District facilities and exercises jurisdiction over no private land areas within the watershed, and because the construction of flood control channels is subject to the jurisdiction of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers through the Clean Water Act Section 404 permit program, not the NPDES permit program under Section 402 of the Clean Water Act. Thus, this directive, which requires the verification of compliance by third parties with Standard Stormwater Mitigation Plan (SSMP) requirements, is not applicable to the District. Please see redline.

4. Section F.1.e: As noted above, the only PDPs over which the District would have authority are its own projects. Thus, this directive, which requires inspection of BMPs at PDPs constructed by third parties, is not applicable to the District. Please see redline.

**5. Section F.1.g:** Since the District is not a municipality, and does not permit third parties to build development projects, this provision is not applicable to it. (It should be noted that this directive also has been objected to by the District on behalf of itself and the other Copermittees.)

6. Sections F.2, F.2.a and F.2.f.: These directives require each Copermittee to comply with each of the requirements of the section, to review and update its grading and other ordinances, and implement an enforcement process for Construction sites. These requirements are not applicable to the District in the same manner as the other Copermittees, as the District is not a municipality and does not issue grading or other permits for private land use activities. Please see redline.

7. Sections F.3.b-c: These directives, which require the development of commercial/industrial and residential programs, are applicable to a municipality but not to the District, which does not have land area occupied by either commercial/industrial or residential developments. Such requirements may be applicable to the municipal Copermittees, but not to the District, which only operates MS4 within the

Permit area. The District's rights-of-way are limited to that which is necessary to properly operate flood control infrastructure. Please see redline.

8. Section F.3.d: This directive requires development of a retrofitting program for "municipal, industrial, commercial and residential" areas of development. The District only maintains MS4 facilities within the Santa Margarita Region, and does not have jurisdiction over other areas of development. The Order should make clear that any retrofitting requirements (which are the subject of separate comments by the District on behalf of other Copermittees) apply only to development with the jurisdiction of the Copermittee. Clarifying changes are set forth in the redline.

**9.** Section F.6: This directive contains requirements for education of various target communities, including commercial and industrial owners and operators and residential communities, most of which are not within the jurisdiction of the District. The Order should make clear that such educational programs must be consistent with the jurisdiction of the Copermittees. Clarifying changes are set forth in the redline.

Attachment 9: Santa Margarita Region MS4 Copermittees Comments on Tentative Order R9-2010-0016 and Attachment E California Regional Water Quality Control Board San Diego Region

Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges from the Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4s) Draining the County of Riverside, the Incorporated Cities of Riverside County, and the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District within the San Diego Region

# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 NPDES NO. CAS0108740

October 13, 2010

CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD SAN DIEGO REGION 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100, San Diego, California 92123-4340 Phone • (858) 467-2952 • Fax (858) 571-6972 http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/sandiego To request copies of the Riverside County Municipal Storm Water Permit, please contact Ben Neill, Water Resources Control Engineer at (858) 467 – 2983, <u>bneill@waterboards.ca.gov</u>

Documents also are available at: <u>http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/sandiego</u>

Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges from the Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4s) Draining the County of Riverside, the Incorporated Cities of Riverside County, and the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District within the San Diego Region

> Adopted by the California Regional Water Quality Control Board San Diego Region on October 13, 2010

CALIFORNIA REGIONAL WATER QUALITY CONTROL BOARD SAN DIEGO REGION 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100 San Diego, California 92123-4340

Telephone (858) 467-2952

# STATE OF CALIFORNIA

ARNOLD SCHWARZENEGGER, Governor LINDA S. ADAMS, Agency Secretary, California Environmental Protection Agency



#### California Regional Water Quality Control Board San Diego Region

David King *Chair* Grant Destache *Vice Chair* Eric Anderson Wayne Rayfield George Loveland Marc Luker

Recreation / Wildlife Industrial Water Use Irrigated Agriculture Water Quality Water Supply Undesignated (Public)

David W. Gibson, *Executive Officer* James Smith, *Assistant Executive Officer* 

#### This permit was prepared under the direction of

David T. Barker P.E., Supervising Water Resource Control Engineer, Surface Water Basins Branch Chiara Clemente, Senior Environmental Scientist, Northern Watershed Unit

#### by

Benjamin Isaac Neill, *Water Resource Control Engineer* Chad Lörtscher Loflen, *Environmental Scientist* Wayne Chiu P.E., *Water Resource Control Engineer* 

# **Table of Contents**

A. BASIS FOR THE ORDER       1         B. REGULATED PARTIES       2         DISCHARGE CHARACTERISTICS       3         D. RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS       7         E. STATUTE AND REGULATORY CONSIDERATIONS       14         F. PUBLIC PROCESS       18         DISCHARGE and LEGAL PROVISIONS:         A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS       19         B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES       20         C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       25         E. LEGAL AUTHORITY       26         PROGRAM PROVISIONS:         F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)       28         1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT       28         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       28         4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION       69         5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         7       6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         7       73       74         7       FISCAL ANALYSIS	FINDINGS:	
B. REGULATED PARTIES       2         C. DISCHARGE CHARACTERISTICS       3         D. RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS       7         E. STATUTE AND REGULATORY CONSIDERATIONS       14         F. PUBLIC PROCESS       18         DISCHARGE and LEGAL PROVISIONS:       14         A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS       19         B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES       20         C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER CARY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER CARY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER CALL       26         PROGRAM PROVISIONS:       7         F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)       28         1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT       48         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT       48         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         7       1. DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT         7	A. BASIS FOR THE ORDER	1
C. DISCHARGE CHARACTERISTICS	B. REGULATED PARTIES	2
D. RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS	C. DISCHARGE CHARACTERISTICS	3
E. STATUTE AND REGULATORY CONSIDERATIONS	D. RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS	7
F. PUBLIC PROCESS	E. STATUTE AND REGULATORY CONSIDERATIONS	14
DISCHARGE and LEGAL PROVISIONS:         A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS       19         B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES       20         C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       25         E. LEGAL AUTHORITY       26         PROGRAM PROVISIONS:         F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)         28       2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT         48       2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT         49       2. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT         40       1. LILICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION         69       5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT         72       6. EDUCATION COMPONENT         73       72         74       FISCAL ANALYSIS         77       72         78       77         79       78         70       78         71       70         72       77         73       78         74       78         REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS         73       77         74       78         75       78         76       78	F. PUBLIC PROCESS	18
DISCHARGE and LEGAL PROVISIONS:       19         A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS       19         B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES       20         C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       25         E. LEGAL AUTHORITY       26         PROGRAM PROVISIONS:       26         F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)       28         1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT       28         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       54         4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION       69         5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         73. PROGRAM GEFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         74. FISCAL ANALYSIS       77         1. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS       80         2. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       80         3. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         75. N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING       80         2. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       80         M. PRINCIPAL COPE		-
A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS       19         B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES       20         C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       25         E. LEGAL AUTHORITY       26         PROGRAM PROVISIONS:         F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)       28         1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT       28         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       59         5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         7. BUDIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         7. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS       77         1. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS       78         7. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         7. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       80         1. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       80         M. DODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       80         M. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING       87         N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONI	DISCHARGE and LEGAL PROVISIONS:	
B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES.       20         C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       22         D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS       25         E. LEGAL AUTHORITY       26 <b>PROGRAM PROVISIONS:</b> F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)       28         1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT       28         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       44         4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION       69         5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         72       6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         73       74       75         74       FISCAL ANALYSIS       77         1. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS       78 <b>REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS</b> 78         74       REPORTING       78         75       N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING       78         76       N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING       87	A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS	19
C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS	B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES	20
D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS	C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS	22
E. LEGAL AUTHORITY	D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS	25
PROGRAM PROVISIONS:         F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)         28         1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT         48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT         44         1.LLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION         69         5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT         72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT         72         6. WATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN         75         76         77         78 <b>REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS</b> 79         70         71         72         73         74         75         75         76         77         77         78         79         79         70         71         710         72         73         74         74         75         76         77         77         78	E. LEGAL AUTHORITY	26
PROGRAM PROVISIONS:         F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)       28         1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT       28         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       54         4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION       69         5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         7. BUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         7. BUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         7. BUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. WATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN       75         H. FISCAL ANALYSIS       77         1. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS       78         K. REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS       78         J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         K. REPORTING       80         L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       80         M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES       <		
F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)	PROGRAM PROVISIONS:	
1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT.       28         2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT       48         3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT       54         4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION.       69         5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT.       72         6. EDUCATION COMPONENT.       72         7. OKATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN       75         H. FISCAL ANALYSIS       77         1. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS       78 <b>REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS</b> J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         K. REPORTING       80         L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       80         L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       80         L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       80         D. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         Attachment A – Basin Plan Prohibitions       87         Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications       87         Attachment C – Definitions       87         Attachment E – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Require	F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)	28
2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT	1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT	28
3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT	2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT	48
4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION	3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT	54
5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT	4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION	69
6. EDUCATION COMPONENT       72         G. WATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN       75         H. FISCAL ANALYSIS       77         I. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS       78 <b>REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS</b> 78         J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         K. REPORTING       80         L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       86         M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES       87         N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING       87         O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         Attachment A – Basin Plan Prohibitions       87         Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications       87         Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements       87         Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting And Reporting       89-2010-0016	5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT	72
G. WATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN	6. EDUCATION COMPONENT	72
H. FISCAL ANALYSIS	G. WATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN	75
I.       TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS       78 <b>REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS</b> J.       PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         K.       REPORTING.       80         L.       MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       86         M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES       87         N.       RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING         PROGRAM       87         O.       STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND         NOTIFICATIONS       87         Attachment A – Basin Plan Prohibitions       87         Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications         Attachment C – Definitions         Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements         Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting         Program No. R9-2010-0016	H. FISCAL ANALYSIS	77
REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS         J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         K. REPORTING.       80         L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       86         M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES       87         N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING       87         O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         Attachment A – Basin Plan Prohibitions       87         Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications       87         Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements       81         Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting And Reporting       Program No. R9-2010-0016	I. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS	78
REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS         J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING       78         K. REPORTING       80         L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS       86         M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES       87         N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING       87         O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND       87         Attachment A – Basin Plan Prohibitions       87         Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications       87         Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements       81         Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting And Reporting       92:010-0016		
J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING	REPORTING and PROGRAM MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS	
K. REPORTING	J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING	78
L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS	K. REPORTING	80
M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES	L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS	86
N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING PROGRAM	M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES	87
PROGRAM	N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTIN	١G
<ul> <li>O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND NOTIFICATIONS</li></ul>	PROGRAM	87
NOTIFICATIONS	O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND	-
Attachment A – Basin Plan Prohibitions Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications Attachment C – Definitions Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016	NOTIFICATIONS	87
Attachment A – Basin Plan Prohibitions Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications Attachment C – Definitions Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016		
Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications Attachment C – Definitions Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016	Attachment A – Basin Plan Prohibitions	
Attachment C – Definitions Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016	Attachment B – Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements, and Notifications	
Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requirements Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016	Attachment C – Definitions	
Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting	Attachment D – Scheduled Submittal Summary and Reporting Checklist Requireme	ents
Program No. 89-2010-0016	Attachment E – Receiving Waters And MS4 Discharge Monitoring And Reporting	
	Program No. R9-2010-0016	
Attachment F – Data	Attachment F – Data	

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 1 of 84 DRAFT

The California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region (hereinafter San Diego Water Board), finds that:

## A. BASIS FOR THE ORDER

- This Order is based on the federal Clean Water Act (CWA), the Porter-Cologne Water Quality Control Act (Division 7 of the Water Code, commencing with Section 13000), applicable State and federal regulations, all applicable provisions of statewide Water Quality Control Plans and Policies adopted by the State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board), the Water Quality Control Plan for the San Diego Basin adopted by the San Diego Water Board (Basin Plan), the California Toxics Rule, and the California Toxics Rule Implementation Plan.
- 2. This Order reissues National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Permit No. CAS0108766, which was first adopted by the San Diego Water Board on July 16, 1990 (Order No. 90-38), and then reissued on May 13, 1998 (Order No. 98-02). On May 26, 1998, the United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA), Region IX, objected to Order No. 98-02 due to concerns regarding Receiving Water Limitations (RWL) language. The USEPA concluded that the RWL language in the permit did not comply with the CWA and its implementing regulations. On April 27, 1999, the USEPA reissued the MS4 permit, which the San Diego Water Board adopted as Addendum No. 1 to Order No. 98-02 on November 8, 2000. On July 14, 2004, the San Diego Water Board adopted the third term MS4 permit, Order No. R9-2004-001. On January 15, 2009, the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (RCFCD), as the Principal Copermittee, submitted a Report of Waste Discharge (ROWD) for reissuance of the municipal separate storm sewer system (MS4) Permit.
- This Order is consistent with the following precedential Orders adopted by the State Water Board addressing MS4 NPDES Permits: Order 99-05, Order WQ-2000-11, Order WQ 2001-15, Order WQO 2002-0014, and Order WQ-2009-0008 (SWRCB/OCC FILE A-1780).
- 4. The Fact Sheet / Technical Report for the Order No. R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108766, Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges from the MS4s Draining the County of Riverside, the Incorporated Cities of Riverside County, and the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District within the San Diego Region, includes cited regulatory and legal references and additional explanatory information and data in support of the requirements of this Order. This information, including any supplements thereto, and any response to comments on the Tentative Orders, is hereby incorporated by reference into these findings.

FINDINGS A: BASIS FOR THE ORDER

**Comment [CP1]:** This order has been vacated and can no longer be referenced

**Comment [CP2]:** This is inappropriate. The information in the fact sheet is/are not 'findings', they are explanations. Further a finding cannot be created through a response to comments.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 2 of 84 DRAFT

### **B. REGULATED PARTIES**

 Each of the persons in Table 1 below, hereinafter called Copermittees or dischargers, owns or operates an MS4, through which it discharges into waters of the United States (U.S.) within the San Diego Region. These MS4s fall into one or more of the following categories: (1) a medium or large MS4 that services a population of greater than 100,000 or 250,000 respectively; or (2) a small MS4 that is "interrelated" to a medium or large MS4; or (3) an MS4 that contributes to a violation of a water quality standard; or (4) an MS4 which is a significant contributor of pollutants to waters of the U.S.

Table 1. Municipal Copermittees

1. City of Murrieta	4. County of Riverside
2. City of Temecula	5. Riverside County Flood Control
3. City of Wildomar	and Water Conservation District
6. City of Menifee <sup>1</sup>	

The Cities of Murrieta, Menifee and Wildomar also discharge into the waters of the U.S. in the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, Santa Ana Region (Santa Ana Water Board), so are located partially within both the San Diego and Santa Ana Water Board boundaries. As allowed by California Water Code (CWC) §13228, these Cities submitted written requests to be regulated for MS4 purposes under a permit adopted by only one Water Board. As authorized by CWC §13228 and pursuant to a written agreement between the San Diego Water Board and the Santa Ana Water Board, the Cities of Murrieta and Wildomar are wholly regulated by the San Diego Water Board under this Order, including those portions of the Cities jurisdiction not within the San Diego Water Board's region. Similarly, the City of Menifee is wholly regulated by the Santa Ana Water Board is portions of the City of Menifee is wholly regulated by the Santa Ana Water Board including those portions of the City of Menifee within the San Diego Water Board is portions of the City of Menifee is wholly regulated by the Santa Ana Water Board is portions of the City of Menifee within the San Diego Water Board's region. Similarly, the San Diego Water Board's region.

2. The Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (District) is not a municipality but rather operates various elements of the MS4 system within the San Diego Region in the form of flood control structures, including channels. Such channels and other flood control structures have been constructed and are operated by the District in accordance with its statutory obligations established by the Legislature in California Water Code App. § 48-9, to "control the flood and storm waters of said district" and to save and conserve in any manner all or any of such waters and protect from damage from such flood or storm waters the watercourses, watersheds, public highways, life and property in said district." Water Code App. § 48-9(8). As a creature of state law, and not a municipal corporation, the District

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Until an agreement is finalized, the City of Menifee is included as a Copermittee in this Order.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 3 of 84

DRAFT

does not exercise jurisdiction over land areas within the San Diego Region and the activities carried out on those land areas.

# C. DISCHARGE CHARACTERISTICS

- Discharges from the MS4 <u>may</u> contain waste, as defined in the CWC, and pollutants that adversely affect the quality of the waters of the State. The discharge <u>of</u> <u>pollutants</u> from an MS4 is a "discharge of pollutants from a point source" into waters of the U.S. as defined in the CWA.
- MS4 storm water and non-storm water discharges are likely to contain pollutants that cause or threaten to cause a violation of water quality standards, as outlined in the Basin Plan. Storm water and non-storm water discharges from the MS4 are subject to the conditions and requirements established in the Basin Plan for point source discharges.
- 3. The most common categories of pollutants in runoff include total suspended solids, sediment, pathogens (e.g., bacteria, viruses, protozoa), heavy metals (e.g., copper, lead, zinc and cadmium), petroleum products and polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons, synthetic organics (e.g., pesticides, herbicides, and PCBs), nutrients (e.g., nitrogen and phosphorus fertilizers), oxygen-demanding substances (decaying vegetation, animal waste), detergents, and trash.
- 4. The discharge of pollutants and/or increased flows from MS4s may cause or threaten to cause the concentration of pollutants to exceed applicable receiving water quality objectives and/or impair or threaten to impair designated beneficial uses resulting in a condition of pollution (i.e., unreasonable impairment of water quality for designated beneficial uses), contamination, or nuisance.
- 5. Pollutants in runoff can threaten and adversely affect human health. Human illnesses have been clearly linked to can be caused by recreating near storm drains flowing to receiving waters. Also, runoff pollutants in receiving waters can bioaccumulate in the tissues of invertebrates and fish, which may be eventually consumed by humans.
- 6. Runoff discharges from MS4s often contain pollutants that cause toxicity to aquatic organisms (i.e., adverse responses of organisms to chemicals or physical agents ranging from mortality to physiological responses such as impaired reproduction or growth anomalies). Toxic pollutants impact the overall quality of aquatic systems and beneficial uses of receiving waters.
- 7. The Copermittees' <u>MS4</u> discharges runoff into lakes, drinking water reservoirs, rivers, streams, creeks, bays, estuaries, coastal lagoons, the Pacific Ocean, and tributaries thereto within one of the eleven hydrologic units (Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit) comprising the San Diego Region as shown in Table 2. Some of

**Comment [DB3]:** See legal comments in Attachment 8

**Comment [CP4]:** No link has been demonstrated within this watershed. (Partially due to lack of recreation in receiving waters)

The findings should be accurate for reflective of the specific area the permit is regulating.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 4 of 84
DRAFT

the receiving water bodies have been designated as impaired by the San Diego Water Board in 2009 pursuant to CWA section 303(d).

Table 2. Common Watersheds and CWA Section 303(d) Impaired Waters in the San Diego Region.

Hydrologic Area (HA) or Hydrologic Subarea (HSA) of the Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit	Major Receiving Water Bodies	303(d) Pollutant(s)/stressor or Water Quality Effect <sup>2</sup>
DeLuz Creek HSA (902.21)	De Luz Creek	Iron, Manganese, Nitrogen, Sulfates
Murrieta HSA (902.32)	Long Canyon Creek (tributary to Murrieta Creek	Chlorpyrifos, E. Coli, Fecal Coliform, Iron, Manganese
Wolf HSA (902.52)	Murrieta Creek	Chlorpyrifos, Copper, Iron, Manganese, Nitrogen, Toxicity
Pauba HSA (902.51)	Redhawk Channel	Chlorpyrifos, Copper, Diazinon, E. Coli, Fecal Coliform, Iron, Manganese, Nitrogen, Phosphorus, Total Dissolved Solids
Gavilan HSA (902.22)	Sandia Creek	Iron, Sulfates
Gertrudis HSA (902.42)	Santa Gertrudis Creek	Chlorpyrifos, Copper, E. Coli, Fecal Coliform, Iron, Phosphorous
Lower Ysidora HSA (902.11)	Santa Margarita Lagoon	Eutrophic
Lower Ysidora HSA (902.11)	Santa Margarita River (Lower)	Enterococcus, Fecal Coliform, Phosphorus, Total Nitrogen as N
Gavilan HSA	Santa Margarita River (Upper)	Toxicity

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The listed 303(d) pollutant(s) do not necessarily reflect impairment of the entire corresponding WMA or all corresponding major surface water bodies. The specific impaired portions of each WMA are listed in the State Water Resources Control Board's 2008 Section 303(d) List of Water Quality Limited Segments.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 5 of 84 DRAFT

Table 2. Common Watersheds and CWA Section 303(d) Impaired Waters in the San Diego Region.

Hydrologic Area (HA) or Hydrologic Subarea (HSA) of the Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit	Major Receiving Water Bodies	303(d) Pollutant(s)/stressor or Water Quality Effect <sup>2</sup>
(902.22)		
Pauba HSA (902.51)	Temecula Creek	Chlorpyrifos, Copper, Phosphorus, Total Dissolved Solids, Toxicity
French HSA (902.33)	Warm Springs Creek (Riverside County)	Chlorpyrifos, E. Coli, Fecal Coliform, Iron, Manganese, Phosphorus, Total Nitrogen as N

- 8. Trash is a persistent pollutant that can enter receiving waters from the MS4, accumulate, and be transported downstream into receiving waters over time. Trash poses a serious threat to the beneficial uses of the receiving waters, including, but not limited to, human health, rare and endangered species, navigation and human recreation.
- 9. The Copermittees' water quality monitoring data submitted to date documents persistent violations exceedances of Basin Plan water quality objectives for various runoff-related pollutants (indicator bacteria, dissolved solids, turbidity, metals, pesticides, etc.) at various watershed monitoring stations. Persistent toxicity has also been observed at some watershed monitoring stations. In addition, bioassessment data indicate that the majority of the monitored receiving waters have Poor to Very Poor Index of Biotic Integrity ratings. In sum, the above findings indicate that runoff discharges are causing or contributing to water quality impairments, and are a leading cause of such impairments in Riverside County.
- 10. When natural vegetated pervious ground cover is converted to impervious surfaces such as paved highways, streets, rooftops, and parking lots, the natural absorption and infiltration abilities of the land are lost. Therefore, runoff leaving a developed area is can be significantly greater in runoff volume, velocity, and peak flow rate than pre-development runoff from the same area. Runoff durations can also increase as a result of flood control and other efforts to control peak flow rates. Increased volume, velocity, rate, and duration of runoff, and decreased natural clean sediment loads, greatly accelerate the erosion of downstream natural channels. Significant declines in the biological integrity and physical habitat of streams and other receiving waters have been found to occur with as little as a 3-5 percent conversion from

**Comment [CP5]:** It is only a violation if the pollutant has not been reduced to the MEP in accordance with a Permit.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 6 of 84

# DRAFT

natural to impervious surfaces. The increased runoff characteristics from new development must be controlled to protect against increased erosion of channel beds and banks, sediment pollutant generation, or other impacts to beneficial uses and stream habitat due to increased erosive force.

- 11. Development creates new pollution sources as human population density increases and brings with it proportionately higher levels of car emissions, car maintenance wastes, municipal sewage, pesticides, household hazardous wastes, pet wastes, trash, etc. which can either be washed or directly dumped into the MS4. As a result, the runoff leaving the developed urban area is <u>typically</u> significantly greater in pollutant load than the pre-development runoff from the same area. These increased pollutant loads must be controlled to protect downstream receiving water quality.
- 12. Development and urbanization especially threaten environmentally sensitive areas (ESAs), such as water bodies designated as supporting a RARE beneficial use (supporting rare, threatened or endangered species) and CWA 303(d)-impaired water bodies. Such areas have a much lower capacity to withstand pollutant loads than other, more sensitive areas. In essence, development that is ordinarily insignificant in its impact on the environment may become significant in a particularly sensitive environment. Therefore, additional controls to reduce storm water pollutants from new and existing development may be necessary for areas adjacent to or discharging directly to an ESA.
- 13. Although dependent on several factors, the risks typically associated with properly managed infiltration of runoff (especially from residential land use areas) are not significant. The risks associated with infiltration can be managed by many techniques, including (1) designing landscape drainage features that promote infiltration of runoff, but do not "inject" runoff (injection bypasses the natural processes of filtering and transformation that occur in the soil); (2) taking reasonable steps to prevent the illegal disposal of wastes; (3) protecting footings and foundations; (4) ensuring that each drainage feature is adequately maintained in perpetuity; and (5) pretreatment.
- 14. Non-storm water (dry weather) discharge from the MS4 is not considered a storm water (wet weather) discharge and therefore is not subject to regulation under the Maximum Extent Practicable (MEP) standard from CWA 402(p)(3)(B)(iii), which is explicitly for "Municipal ... Stormwater Discharges (emphasis added)" from the MS4. Rather, non-storm water discharges into the storm sewers, per CWA 402(p)(3)(B)(iii), are to be effectively prohibited. Such dry weather non-storm water discharges have been shown to contribute significant levels of pollutants and flow in arid, developed Southern California watersheds and are to be effectively prohibited under the CWA.
- 15. Non-storm water discharges to the MS4 granted an influent exception [i.e., which are exempt from the effective prohibition requirement set forth in CWA section 402(p)(3)(B)(ii)] under 40 CFR 122.26 are included within this Order. Any exempted

**Comment [DB6]:** See legal comments in Attachment 7 Discharges of pollutants from the MS4, of whatever source, are subject to the MEP standard. The MEP standard applies to municipal discharges, not to only municipal storm water discharges.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 7 of 84

# DRAFT

October 13, 2010

discharges identified by Copermittees as a source of pollutants are subsequently required to be addressed (emphasis added) as illicit discharges through prohibition and incorporation into existing IC/ID programs. Furthermore, the USEPA contemplates that permitting agencies such as the San Diego Water Board may also identify exempted discharges as a source of pollutants required to be addressed as illicit discharges (See VOI. 55 Fed. Reg. 48037). The San Diego Water Board and the Copermittees havehas identified landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn water, previously exempted discharges, as a source of pollutants and conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S.

<del>16.</del>14.

#### D. RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS

#### 1. General

- a. This Order specifies requirements necessary for the Copermittees to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water to the MEP. However, since MEP is a dynamic performance standard, which evolves over time as runoff management knowledge increases, the Copermittees' runoff management programs must continually be assessed and modified to incorporate improved programs, control measures, best management practices (BMPs), etc. in order to achieve the evolving MEP standard. Absent evidence to the contrary, this continual assessment, revision, and improvement of runoff management program implementation is expected to ultimately achieve compliance with water quality standards in the Region. However, it is recognized that there are other sources of pollutants into the receiving waters other than the Copermittees' MS4, and there are certain activities and sources that generate pollutants present in MS4 discharges may be beyond the ability of Copermittees to prevent or eliminate. Examples of these activities and sources include, but are not limited to: emissions from internal combustion engines, brake pad wear and tear, atmospheric deposition, bacteria and wildlife and leaching of naturally occurring nutrients and minerals from local soils. This Order is not intended to address these background or naturally occurring pollutants or flows.
- b. The Copermittees have generally been implementing the jurisdictional runoff management programs (JRMPs) required pursuant to Order No. R9-2004-001 since July 14, 2005. Prior to that, the Copermittees were regulated by Order No. 98-02, since May 13, 1998. MS4 discharges, however, continue to cause or contribute to violations of water quality standards as evidenced by the Copermittees' monitoring results.
- c. This Order contains new or modified requirements that are necessary to improve Copermittees' efforts to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water runoff to the MEP and achieve water quality standards. Some of the new or modified requirements, such as the revised Watershed Water Quality Workplan (Watershed Workplan) section, are designed to specifically address high priority

Comment [CP7]: This is a false statement the Copermittees have not made this determination (or 'identification') See also comments within the letter and attachments thereto

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 8 of 84 DRAFT

water quality problems. Other requirements, such as for unpaved roads, are a result of San Diego Water Board's identification of water quality problems through investigations and complaints during the previous permit period. Other new or modified requirements address program deficiencies that have been noted during audits, report reviews, and other San Diego Water Board compliance assessment activities. Additional changes in the monitoring program provide consistency with the Code of Federal Regulations, USEPA guidance, State Water Board guidance, and the Southern California Monitoring Coalition recommendations.

- d. Updated individual Drainage Area Storm Water Management Plans (DAMPIndividual SWMP), and Watershed Stormwater Management Plans (watershed SWMPs), which, together with the DAMP describe the Copermittees' runoff management programs in their entirety, are needed to guide the Copermittees' runoff management efforts and aid the Copermittees in tracking runoff management program implementation. Hereinafter, the individual DAMP SWMP is referred to as the JRMPs and the Watershed SWMP is referred to as the Watershed Workplan. It is practicable for the Copermittees to update the JRMPs and Watershed Workplans within the timeframe specified in this Order, since significant efforts to develop these programs have already occurred.
- e. Pollutants can be effectively reduced in storm water runoff by the application of a combination of pollution prevention, source control, and treatment control BMPs. Pollution prevention is the reduction or elimination of pollutant generation at its source and is the best "first line of defense." Source control BMPs (both structural and non-structural) minimize the contact between pollutants and flows (e.g., rerouting run-on around pollutant sources or keeping pollutants on-site and out of receiving waters). Treatment control BMPs remove pollutants that have been mobilized by wet-weather or dry-weather flows.
- f. Runoff needs to be addressed during the three major phases of urban development (planning, construction, and use) in order to reduce the discharge of pollutants from storm water to the MEP, effectively prohibit non-storm water discharges and protect receiving waters. Development which is not guided by water quality planning policies and principles can unnecessarily result in increased pollutant load discharges, flow rates, and flow durations which can negatively impact receiving water beneficial uses. Construction sites without adequate BMP implementation can result in sediment runoff rates which greatly exceed natural erosion rates of undisturbed lands, causing siltation and impairment of receiving waters. Existing development can generates substantial pollutant loads which are can be discharged in runoff to receiving waters.
- g. Annual reporting requirements included in this Order are necessary to meet federal requirements and to evaluate the effectiveness and compliance of the Copermittees' programs.

**Comment [CP8]:** Terminology in this paragraph was not correct for the Santa Margarita Region

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 9 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

h. This Order establishes Storm Water Action Levels (SALs) for selected pollutants based on USEPA Rain Zone 6 (arid southwest) Phase I MS4 monitoring data for pollutants in storm water. The SALs were computed as the 90<sup>th</sup> percentile of the data set, utilizing the statistical based population approach, one of three approaches recommended by the State Water Board's Storm Water Panel in its report, 'The Feasibility of Numerical Effluent Limits Applicable to Discharges of Storm Water Associated with Municipal, Industrial and Construction Activities (June 2006). SALs are identified in Section D of this Order. Copermittees must implement a timely, comprehensive, cost-effective storm water pollution control program to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water from the permitted areas so as not to exceed the SALs to the MEP. Exceedance of SALs may indicate inadequacy of programmatic measures and BMPs required in this Order.

#### 2. Development Planning

- a. The Standard Storm Water Mitigation Plan (SSMP) requirements contained in this Order are consistent with Order WQ-2000-11 adopted by the State Water Board on October 5, 2000. In the precedential order, the State Water Board found that the design standards, which essentially require that runoff generated by 85 percent of storm events from specific development categories be infiltrated or treated, reflect the MEP standard. The order also found that the SSMP requirements are appropriately applied to the majority of the Priority Development Project categories that are also contained in Section F.1 of this Order. The State Water Board also gave California Regional Water Quality Control Boards (Regional Water Boards) the needed discretion to include additional categories and locations, such as retail gasoline outlets (RGOs), in SSMPs.
- b. Controlling runoff pollution by using a combination of onsite source control and site design BMPs augmented with treatment control BMPs before the runoff enters the MS4 is important for the following reasons: (1) Many end-of-pipe BMPs (such as diversion to the sanitary sewer) are typically ineffective during significant storm events. (2) Whereas, onsite source control BMPs can be applied during all runoff conditions end-of-pipe BMPs are often incapable of capturing and treating the wide range of pollutants which can be generated on a sub-watershed scale; (3) End-of-pipe BMPs are more effective when used as polishing BMPs, rather than the sole BMP to be implemented; (4) End-of-pipe BMPs do not protect the quality or beneficial uses of receiving waters between the pollutant source and the BMP; and (5) Offsite end-of-pipe BMPs do not aid in the effort to educate the public regarding sources of pollution and their prevention.
- c. Use of Low-Impact Development (LID) site design BMPs at new development, redevelopment and retrofit projects can be an effective means for minimizing the

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 10 of 84 DRAFT

impact of storm water runoff discharges from the development projects on receiving waters. LID is a site design strategy with a goal of maintaining or replicating the pre-development hydrologic regime through the use of design techniques. LID site design BMPs help preserve and restore the natural hydrologic cycle of the site, allowing for filtration and infiltration which can greatly reduce the volume, peak flow rate, velocity, and pollutant loads of storm water runoff. Current runoff management, knowledge, practices and technology have resulted in the use of LID BMPs as an acceptable means of meeting the storm water MEP standard.

- d. RGOs are <u>can be</u> significant sources of pollutants in storm water runoff. RGOs are points of convergence for motor vehicles for automotive related services such as repair, refueling, tire inflation, and radiator fill-up and consequently produce significantly higher loadings of hydrocarbons and trace metals (including copper and zinc) than other developed areas.
- e. Industrial sites are can be significant sources of pollutants in runoff. Pollutant concentrations and loads in runoff from industrial sites are similar or exceed pollutant concentrations and loads in runoff from other land uses, such as commercial or residential land uses. As with other land uses, LID site design, source control, and treatment control BMPs are needed at industrial sites in order to meet the MEP standard. These BMPs are necessary where the industrial site is larger than 10,000 square feet. The 10,000 square feet threshold is appropriate, since it is consistent with requirements in other Phase I NPDES storm water regulations throughout California.
- f. If not properly designed or maintained, certain BMPs implemented or required by municipalities for runoff management may create a habitat for vectors (e.g. mosquitoes and rodents). Proper BMP design and maintenance to avoid standing water, however, can prevent the creation of vector habitat. Nuisances and public health impacts resulting from vector breeding can be prevented with close collaboration and cooperative effort between municipalities, local vector control agencies, and the California Department of Public Health during the development and implementation of runoff management programs.
- g. The increased volume, velocity, frequency and discharge duration of storm water runoff from developed areas has the potential to greatly accelerate downstream erosion, impair stream habitat in natural drainages, and negatively impact beneficial uses. Development and urbanization increase pollutant loads in storm water runoff and the volume of storm water runoff. Impervious surfaces can neither absorb water nor remove pollutants and thus lose the purification and infiltration provided by natural vegetated soil. Hydromodification measures for discharges to hardened channels are may be needed for theso as to not prevent potential future restoration rehabilitation of the hardened channels to their natural state, thereby restoring the chemical, physical, and biological integrity and beneficial uses of local receiving waters. Any rehabilitation of hardened channels

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 11 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

must take into account flood control considerations, which are within the jurisdiction of the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, under Water Code App. Section 48.

### 3. Construction and Existing Development

- a. In accordance with federal NPDES regulations and to ensure the most effective oversight of industrial and construction site discharges, discharges of runoff from industrial and construction sites are subject to dual (State and local) storm water regulation. Under this dual system, each Copermittee, consistent with its jurisdiction, is responsible for enforcing its local permits, plans, and ordinances, and the San Diego Water Board is responsible for enforcing the General Construction Activities Storm Water Permit, State Water Board Order 2009-0009-DWQ, NPDES No. CAS000002 (General Construction Permit) and the General Industrial Activities Storm Water Permit, State Water Board Order 97-03 DWQ, NPDES No. CAS000001 (General Industrial Permit) and any reissuance of these permits. NPDES municipal regulations require that municipalities develop and implement measures to address runoff from industrial and construction activities. Those measures may include the implementation of other BMPs in addition to those BMPs that are required under the statewide general permits for activities subject to both State and local regulation.
- b. Identification of sources of pollutants in runoff (such as municipal areas and activities, industrial and commercial sites/sources, construction sites, and residential areas), development and implementation of BMPs to address those sources, and updating ordinances and approval processes are necessary for the Copermittees to ensure that discharges of pollutants from its MS4 in storm water are reduced to the MEP and that illegal non-storm water discharges are needed to ensure minimum BMPs are implemented. Inspections are especially important at areas that are at high risk for pollutant discharges.
- c. Historic and current development <u>sometimemay</u> makes use of natural drainage patterns and features as conveyances for runoff. Urban streams <u>owned or</u> <u>operated by the Copermittees that are used in this manner are part of the</u> municipalities' MS4s regardless of whether they are natural, anthropogenic, or partially modified features. In these cases, the urban stream is both an MS4 and receiving water.
- d. As operators of the MS4s, the Copermittees cannot passively receive and discharge pollutants from third parties. By providing free and open access to an MS4 that conveys discharges to waters of the U.S., the operator essentially accepts responsibility for discharges into the MS4 that it does not prohibit or otherwise control. These discharges may cause or contribute to a condition of

Comment [DB9]: See legal comments in Attachment 7

**Comment [CP10]:** Not all non-storm water discharges need to be prohibited.

Comment [DB11]: The MS4 can never be comprised of natural waterbodies. See definition in federal MS4 regulations and legal comments in Attachment 7 Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 12 of 84 DRAFT

contamination or a violation of water quality standards.

e.<u>d.</u> Waste and pollutants which are deposited and accumulate in MS4 drainage structures will be discharged from these structures to waters of the U.S. unless they are removed. These discharges may cause or contribute to, or threaten to cause or contribute to, a condition of pollution in receiving waters. For this reason, pollutant discharges from storm water into MS4s must be reduced using a combination of management measures, including source control and an effective MS4 maintenance program implemented by each Copermittee.

- f.e. Enforcement of local runoff related ordinances, permits, and plans is an essential component of every runoff management program and is specifically required in the federal storm water regulations and this Order. Each Copermittee is, to the extent of its legal authority, individually responsible for adoption and enforcement of ordinances and/or policies, implementation of identified control measures/BMPs needed to prevent or reduce pollutants in storm water runoff. and for the allocation of funds for the capital, operation and maintenance, administrative, and enforcement expenditures necessary to implement and enforce such control measures/BMPs under its jurisdiction. Education is an important aspect of every effective runoff management program and the basis for changes in behavior at a societal level. Education of municipal planning, inspection, and maintenance department staffs is especially critical to ensure that in-house staffs understand how their activities impact water quality, how to accomplish their jobs while protecting water quality, and understand their specific roles and responsibilities for compliance with this Order. Public education, designed to target various urban land users and other audiences, is also essential to inform the public of how individual actions affect receiving water quality and how adverse effects can be minimized.
- g-f. Public participation during the development of runoff management programs is necessary to ensure that all stakeholder interests and a variety of creative solutions are considered.
- g. Retrofitting existing development with storm water treatment controls, including LID, is-may be necessary to address storm water discharges from existing development that may cause or contribute to a condition of pollution or a violation of water quality standards. Although SSMP BMPs are required for redevelopment, the current rate of redevelopment will not address water quality problems in a timely manner. Cooperation with private landowners is necessary to effectively identify, implement and maintain retrofit projects for the preservation, restoration, and enhancement of water quality.
- h. Emergency Copermittee public works projects required to protect public health and safety are exempted from these requirements until the emergency ends, at which time they need to comply with the requirements.

October 13, 2010

**Comment [DB12]:** The MS4 operators are obligated to take storm water under state law, and therefore must "passively" receive such waters, whether or not they contain pollutants. Moreover, a number of separately permitted sources discharge into the MS4 through rights granted under the NPDES program. Control over such permitted sources is the responsibility of the owner of that permitted discharge in question, . Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 13 of 84 DRAFT

#### 4. Watershed Runoff Management

- a. Since runoff within a watershed can flow from and through multiple land uses and political jurisdictions, watershed-based runoff management can greatly enhance the protection of receiving waters. Such management provides a means to focus on the most important water quality problems in each watershed. By focusing on the most important water quality problems, watershed efforts can maximize protection of beneficial use in an efficient manner. Effective watershed-based runoff management actively reduces pollutant discharges and abates pollutant sources causing or contributing to watershed water quality problems. Watershed-based runoff management that does not actively reduce pollutant discharges and abate pollutant sources causing or contributing to watershed water quality problems can necessitate implementation of the iterative process outlined in section A.3 of this Order. Watershed management of runoff does not require Copermittees to expend resources outside of their jurisdictions. In some cases, however, this added flexibility provides more, and possibly more effective, alternatives for minimizing waste discharges. Watershed management requires the Copermittees within a watershed to develop a watershed-based management strategy, which can then be implemented on a jurisdictional basis.
- a.b. The Copermittees have jointly pursued several watershed based management programs including the Upper Santa Margarita River Integrated Regional Watershed Management Plan (USMR IRWM). The USMR IRWM management team, which includes the County of Riverside and the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, has also formed cooperative agreements with the San Diego and Orange County IRWM programs to integrate watershed planning efforts of the three counties. These efforts have identified and prioritized key watershed management issues related to the protection and restoration of beneficial uses in the Permit Area. The Board encourages the Copermittees to use these forums to prioritize actions and support the allocation of resources to protect water quality.
- b.c. Some runoff issues, such as general education, <u>monitoring</u>, and training, can be effectively addressed on a regional basis. Regional approaches to runoff management can improve program consistency and promote sharing of resources, which can result in implementation of more efficient programs.
- e.d. It is important for the Copermittees to coordinate their water quality protection and land use planning activities to achieve the greatest protection of receiving water bodies. Copermittee coordination with other watershed stakeholders, especially the State of California Department of Transportation, the U.S. federal government, sovereign American Indian tribes, and water and sewer districts, is also important.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 14 of 84 DRAFT

#### E. STATUTE AND REGULATORY CONSIDERATIONS

- 1. The RWL language specified in this Order is consistent with language recommended by the USEPA and established in State Water Board Order WQ-99-05, *Own Motion Review of the Petition of Environmental Health Coalition to Review Waste Discharge Requirements Order No. 96-03, NPDES Permit No. CAS0108740*, adopted by the State Water Board on June 17, 1999. The RWL language in this Order requires compliance with water quality standards, which for storm waterMS4 discharges is to be achieved through an iterative approach requiring the implementation of improved and better-tailored BMPs over time. Compliance with receiving water limits based on applicable water quality standards is necessary to ensure that MS4 discharges will not cause or contribute to violations of water quality standards and the creation of conditions of pollution, contamination, or nuisance.
- 2. The Basin Plan, identifies the following existing and potential beneficial uses for surface waters in Riverside County: Municipal and Domestic Supply (MUN), Agricultural Supply (AGR), Industrial Process Supply (PROC), Hydropower Generation (POW), Industrial Service Supply (IND), Ground Water Recharge (GWR), Contact Water Recreation (REC1), Non-contact Water Recreation (REC2), Warm Freshwater Habitat (WARM), Cold Freshwater Habitat (COLD), Wildlife Habitat (WILD), Rare, Threatened, or Endangered Species (RARE), Spawning, Reproduction and/or Early Development (SPWN) and Preservation of Biological Habitats of Special Significance (BIOL).
- 3. This Order is in conformance with State Water Board Resolution No. 68-16, Statement of Policy with Respect to Maintaining High Quality Waters in California, and the federal Antidegradation Policy described in 40 CFR 131.12.
- 4. Section 6217(g) of the Coastal Zone Act Reauthorization Amendments of 1990 (CZARA) requires coastal states with approved coastal zone management programs to address non-point pollution impacting or threatening coastal water quality. CZARA addresses five sources of non-point pollution: agriculture, silviculture, urban, marinas, and hydromodification. This NPDES permit addresses the management measures required for the urban category, with the exception of septic systems. The adoption and implementation of this NPDES permit relieves the Copermittee from developing a non-point source plan, for the urban category, under CZARA. The San Diego Water Board addresses septic systems through the administration of other programs.
- 5. Section 303(d)(1)(A) of the CWA requires that "Each state shall identify those waters within its boundaries for which the effluent limitations...are not stringent enough to implement any water quality standard (WQS) applicable to such waters." The CWA also requires states to establish a priority ranking of impaired water bodies known as Water Quality Limited Segments and to establish Total Maximum Daily Loads

**Comment [DB13]:** See legal comments in Attachment 7

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 15 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

(TMDLs) for such waters. This priority list of impaired water bodies is called the Section 303(d) List. The 2006 Section 303(d) List was approved by the State Water Board on October 25, 2006. On June 28, 2007, the 2006 303(d) list for California was given final approval by the USEPA. The 303(d) List was recently updated, and on December 16, 2009, the 2008 303(d) List was approved by the San Diego Water Board. The 2008 List is awaiting State Water Board and USEPA approval.

- 6. This Order does not constitute an unfunded local government mandate subject to subvention under Article XIIIB, Section (6) of the California Constitution for several reasons, including, but not limited to, the following. First, this Order implements federally mandated requirements under CWA §402. (33 U.S.C. § 1342(p)(3)(B).) Second, the local agency Copermittees' obligations under this Order are similar to and in many respects less stringent than, the obligations of non-governmental and new dischargers who are issued NPDES permits for storm water and non-storm water discharges. Third, the local agency Copermittees have the authority to levy service charges, fees, or assessments sufficient to pay for compliance with this Order. Fourth, the Copermittees have requested permit coverage in lieu of compliance with the complete prohibition against the discharge of pollutants contained in CWA §301, subdivision (a) (33 U.S.C. § 1311(a)) and in lieu of numeric restrictions on their MS4 discharges (i.e. effluent limitations). Fifth, the local agencies' responsibility for preventing discharges of waste that can create conditions of pollution or nuisance from conveyances that are within their ownership or control under State law predates the enactment of Article XIIIB, Section (6) of the California Constitution. Likewise, the provisions of this Order to implement TMDLs are federal mandates. The CWA requires TMDLs to be developed for water bodies that do not meet federal water quality standards. (33 U.S.C. sec. 1313(d).) Once the USEPA or a state develops a TMDL, federal law requires that permits must contain effluent limitations consistent with the assumptions of any applicable wasteload allocation. (40 C.F.R. sec. 122.44(d)(1)(vii)(B).)
- 7. Runoff treatment and/or mitigation must occur prior to the discharge of runoff into receiving waters. Treatment BMPs must not be constructed in waters of the U.S. or State unless the runoff flows are sufficiently pretreated to protect the values and functions of the water body. Federal regulations at 40 CFR 131.10(a) state that in no case shall a state adopt waste transport or waste assimilation as a designated use for any waters of the U.S. or using the construction of an runoff treatment facility within a water of the U.S., or using the water body itself as a treatment system or for conveyance to a treatment system, would be tantamount to accepting waste assimilation as an appropriate use for that water body. Furthermore, the construction, operation, and maintenance of a pollution control facility in a water body can negatively impact the physical, chemical, and biological integrity, as well as the beneficial uses, of the water body. Without federal authorization (e.g., pursuant to CWA § 404), waters of the U.S. may not be converted into, or used as, waste treatment or conveyance facilities. Similarly, waste discharge requirements pursuant to CWC §13260 are required for the conversion or use of waters of the

**Comment [DB14]:** This finding is inaccurate and inappropriate, as the Commission on State Mandates, and not the Regional Board, has exclusive jurisdiction in determining whether a requirement is an unfunded state mandate. See legal comment white paper.

**Comment [CP15]:** The federal regulations (that do not allow waste assimilation), do not apply to waters of the state.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 16 of 84 DRAFT

State as waste treatment or conveyance facilities. Diversion from waters of the U.S./State to treatment facilities and subsequent return to waters of the U.S. is allowable, provided that the effluent complies with applicable NPDES requirements.

- The issuance of waste discharge requirements and an NPDES permit for the discharge of runoff from MS4s to waters of the U.S. is exempt from the requirement for preparation of environmental documents under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) (Public Resources Code, Division 13, Chapter 3, section 21000 et seq.) in accordance with the CWC section 13389.
- 9. Storm water discharges from developed and developing areas in Riverside County are significant-potential sources of certain pollutants that can cause, may be causing, threatening to cause or contributing to water quality impairment in the waters of Riverside County. Furthermore, as delineated in the CWA section 303(d) list in Table 2, the San Diego Water Board has found that there is a reasonable potential that municipal storm water and non-storm water discharges from MS4s cause or may cause or contribute to an excursion above water quality standards for the following pollutants: Indicator Bacteria, Copper, Manganese, Iron, Chlorpyrifos, Sulfates, Phosphorous, Nitrogen, Toxicity, and Turbidity. In accordance with CWA section 303(d), the San Diego Water Board is required to establish TMDLs for these pollutants to these waters to eliminate impairment and attain water quality standards. Therefore, certain early pollutant control actions and further pollutant impact assessments by the Copermittees are warranted and required pursuant to this Order.
- 10. This Order requires each Copermittee to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized discharges of non-storm water into its MS4. However, historically pollutants have been identified as present in dry weather non-storm water discharges from the MS4s conditions within the receiving waters through 303(d) listings, monitoring conducted by the Copermittees under Order No. R9-2004-0001, and there are others expected to be present in dry weather non-storm water discharges because of the nature of these discharges. These pollutants in the receiving waters may be associated with activities that may or may not be under the authority of the Copermittees to address. This Order includes action levels for pollutants in non-storm water, dry weather discharges from the MS4. The non-storm water action levels are designed to ensure that the Order's requirement to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized discharges of non-storm water into the MS4 from areas under the authority of the Copermittees is being complied with. Non-storm water action levels in the Order are based upon numeric or narrative water quality objectives and criteria as defined in the Basin Plan, the State Water Board's Water Quality Control Plan for Ocean Waters of California (Ocean Plan), and the State Policy for Implementation of Toxics Standards for Inland Surface Waters, Enclosed Bays, and Estuaries of California

**Comment [CP16]:** This is not on the 303(d) list.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 17 of 84 DRAFT

(State Implementation Policy or SIP). An exceedance of an action level requires specified responsive action by the Copermittees. This Order describes what actions the Copermittees must take when an exceedance of an action level is observed. Exceedances of non-storm water action levels do not alone constitute a violation of this Order but could indicate non-compliance with the requirement to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized non-storm water discharges into the MS4 or other prohibitions established in this Order. Failure to undertake required source investigation and elimination action following an exceedance of a non-storm water action level (NAL or action level) is a violation of this Order. The San Diego Water Board recognizes that use of action levels will not necessarily result in detection of all unauthorized sources of non-storm water discharges because there may be some discharges in which pollutants do not exceed established action levels. However, establishing NALs at levels appropriate to protect water quality standards is expected to lead to the identification of significant sources of pollutants in dry weather non-storm water discharges.

- In addition to federal regulations cited in the Fact Sheet / Technical Report for the Order No. R9-2010-0016, monitoring and reporting required under Order No. R9-2010-0016 is required pursuant to authority under CWC section 13383.
- 12. With this Order, the San Diego Water Board has completed the re-issuance of the fourth iteration of the Phase I MS4 NPDES Permits for the Copermittees in the portions of San Diego County, Orange County, and Riverside County within the San Diego Region. The NPDES Permit requirements issued to the Copermittees in each county have substantially the same core requirements such as discharge prohibitions, receiving water limitations, jurisdictional components, and monitoring. In addition, the Copermittees cooperate regionally to develop monitoring with the Southern California Stormwater Monitoring Coalition and to develop program effectiveness with the California Stormwater Quality Association. Regional programs could improve the Copermittees' compliance with other permit components such as development of the Hydromodification Management Plans and Retrofitting Existing Development with more consistent implementation and cost sharing. Re-issuing the NPDES Permit requirements within five years for three counties under three different permits requires the San Diego Water Board to expend significant time and resources for issuance of the permits through three separate public proceedings, thereby greatly reducing the time and resources available to oversee compliance. Multiple permits also create confusion for determining compliance among regulated entities, especially the land development community. The San Diego Water Board recognizes that issuing a single MS4 permit for all Phase I entities in the San Diego Region will provide consistent implementation, improve communication among agencies within watersheds crossing multiple jurisdictions, and minimize staff resources spent with each permit renewal. The San Diego Water Board plans to develop a single regional MS4 permit prior to the expiration of this Order that will transfer the Copermittees' enrollment to the regional permit upon expiration of this Order.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 18 of 84 DRAFT

### F. PUBLIC PROCESS

- 1. The San Diego Water Board has notified the Copermittees, all known interested parties, and the public of its intent to consider adoption of an Order prescribing waste discharge requirements that would serve to renew an NPDES permit for the existing MS4 discharges of pollutants in waters of the U.S.
- 2. The San Diego Water Board has held a public hearing on October 13, 2010 and heard and considered all comments pertaining to the terms and conditions of this Order.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 19 of 84 DRAFT

**IT IS HEREBY ORDERED** that the Copermittees, in order to meet the provisions contained in Division 7 of the CWC and regulations adopted thereunder, and the provisions of the CWA and regulations adopted thereunder, must each comply with the following to the extent of their legal authorityies established under the California Constitution and anytheir enabling acts:

#### A. PROHIBITIONS AND RECEIVING WATER LIMITATIONS

- 1. Discharges into and from MS4s in a manner causing, or threatening to cause, a condition of pollution, contamination, or nuisance (as defined in CWC section 13050), in receiving waters of the state are prohibited.<sup>3</sup>
- 2. Storm water discharges from MS4s containing pollutants which have not been reduced to the MEP are prohibited.<sup>3</sup>
- 3. Subject to the requirements of section A.3.a., dDischarges from MS4s that cause or contribute to the violation of water quality standards (designated beneficial uses, water quality objectives developed to protect beneficial uses, and the State policy with respect to maintaining high quality waters) are prohibited.
  - a. Each Copermittee must comply with section A.3 and section A.4 as it applies to Prohibition 5 in Attachment A of this Order through timely implementation of control measures and other actions to reduce pollutants in storm water discharges in accordance with this Order, including any modifications. If exceedance(s) of water quality standards persist notwithstanding implementation of this Order, the Copermittee must assure compliance with section A.3 and section A.4 as it applies to Prohibition 5 in Attachment A of this Order by complying with the following procedure:
    - (1) Upon a determination by either the Copermittee or the San Diego Water Board that storm water MS4 discharges are causing or contributing to an exceedance of an applicable water quality standard, the Copermittee must notify the San Diego Water Board within 30 days and thereafter submit a report to the San Diego Water Board that describes best management practices (BMPs) that are currently being implemented and additional BMPs that will be implemented to prevent or reduce any pollutants that are causing or contributing to the exceedance of water quality standards. The report may be incorporated in the Annual Report unless the San Diego Water

**Comment [DB17]:** See legal comment white paper. The scope of this Order is the discharge from MS4s. Moreover, MS4s are not receiving waters.

**Comment [DB18]:** This change clarifies that the iterative process reflected in Part A.3 applies to the entire provision.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This prohibition does not apply to MS4 discharges which receive subsequent treatment to reduce pollutants in storm water discharges to the MEP prior to entering receiving waters (e.g., low flow diversions to the sanitary sewer). Runoff treatment and/or mitigation must occur prior to the discharge of runoff into receiving waters per finding E.7.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 20 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

Board<sup>4</sup> directs an earlier submittal. The report must include an implementation schedule. The San Diego Water Board may require modifications to the report

- (2) Submit any modifications to the report required by the San Diego Water Board within 30 days of notification;
- (3) Within 30 days following acceptance of the report described above by the San Diego Water Board, the Copermittee must revise its JRMP and monitoring program to incorporate the approved modified BMPs that have been and will be implemented, the implementation schedule, and any additional monitoring required; and
- (4) Implement the revised JRMP and monitoring program in accordance with the approved schedule.
- **b.** The Copermittee must repeat the procedure set forth above to comply with the receiving water limitations for continuing or recurring exceedances of the same water quality standard(s) that occur following implementation completion of scheduled actions unless directed to do otherwise by the San Diego Water Board's Executive Officer.
- c. Nothing in section A.3 prevents the San Diego Water Board from enforcing any provision of this Order while the Copermittee prepares and implements the above report but the Copermittees shall not be liable for violation of section A.3 provided that they are in compliance with the requirements of this section.
- 4. In addition to the above prohibitions, discharges from MS4s are subject to all Basin Plan prohibitions cited in Attachment A to this Order.

# **B. NON-STORM WATER DISCHARGES**

- 1. Each Copermittee must effectively prohibit all types of non-storm water discharges into its MS4 unless such discharges are either authorized by a separate NPDES permit; or not prohibited in accordance with sections B.2, and B.3, and B.4 below.
- 2. The following categories of non-storm water discharges are not prohibited unless a Copermittee or the San Diego Water Board identifies the discharge category as a source of pollutants to waters of the U.S. Where the Copermittee(s) have identified a category as a source of pollutants, the category must be addressed as an illicit discharge and prohibited through ordinance, order or similar means. The San Diego

Comment [DB19]: This change reiterates that the iterative process is in effect so long as the Copermittees remain in compliance with the process set forth in section A.3.

Comment [CP20]: Change consistent with the addition of B.4. below, and the comments thereto.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The San Diego Water Board by prior resolution has delegated all matters that may legally be delegated to its Executive Officer to act on its behalf pursuant to CWC §13223. Therefore, the Executive Officer is authorized to act on the San Diego Water Board's behalf on any matter within this Order unless such delegation is unlawful under CWC §13223 or this Order explicitly states otherwise.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 21 of 84

<u>DRAFT</u>

October 13, 2010

Water Board may identify categories of discharge that either require prohibition, or other controls for non-anthropogenic sources. For a discharge category determined to be a source of pollutants, the Copermittee, under direction of the San Diego Water Board, must either prohibit the discharge category or develop and implement appropriate control measures for non-anthropogenic sources to prevent the discharge of pollutants to the MS4 and report to the San Diego Water Board pursuant to Section K.1 and K.3 of this Order. The discharge categories are:

- a. Diverted stream flows;
- **b.** Rising ground waters;
- C. Uncontaminated ground water infiltration [as defined at 40 CFR 35.2005(20)] to MS4s;
- **d.** Uncontaminated pumped ground water<sup>5</sup>;
- e. Foundation drains<sup>5</sup>;
- f. Springs;
- **g.** Water from crawl space pumps<sup>5</sup>;
- **h.** Footing drains<sup>5</sup>;
- i. Air conditioning condensation;
- j. Flows from riparian habitats and wetlands;
- **k.** Water line flushing<sup>6,7</sup>;
- Landscape irrigation;
- m. Discharges from potable water sources not subject to NPDES Permit No. CAG679001, other than water main breaks;
- n. Irrigation water;
- o. Lawn watering;
- **p.** Individual residential car washing; and
- q. Dechlorinated swimming pool discharges<sup>8</sup>.

**3.** Emergency fire fighting flows (i.e., flows necessary for the protection of life or property) do not require BMPs and need not be prohibited.

- **a.** As part of the JRMP, each Copermittee must develop and implement a program to address pollutants from non-emergency fire fighting flows (i.e., flows from controlled or practice blazes and maintenance activities) identified as significant sources of pollutants to waters of the U.S.
- **b.** Building fire suppression system maintenance discharges (e.g. sprinkler line flushing) <u>may</u> contain waste. Therefore, such discharges are to be prohibited by the Copermittees as illicit discharges through ordinance, order, or similar means.
- 4. As part of the JRMP, the Copermittees must develop and implement a program to

Comment [DB21]: See legal comments in Attachment 7

**Comment [DB22]:** See legal comments white paper.

**Comment [CP23]:** See discussion in the comment letter, and Attachment 6

**Comment [CP24]:** As noted in the comment letter and Attachment 6, irrigation runoff has not been shown to be an actual source of pollutants to the receiving waters in this watershed.

As such the comment letter requests that THE CONDTIONAL EXEMPTION BE RESTORED as shown in the redlines above.

Should the Board decide to prohibit the discharge anyway, the Copermittees request that at a minimum that the category of discharges be managed through a JRMP program similar to non-emergency fire fighting flows, as shown in these redlines

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Requires enrollment under Order R9-2008-002. Discharges into the MS4 require authorization from the owner and operator of the MS4 system.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> This exemption does not include fire suppression sprinkler system maintenance and testing discharges. Those discharges may be regulated under Section B.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Requires enrollment under Order R9-2002-0020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Excluding saline swimming pool discharges.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 22 of 84

DRAFT

address pollutants from landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn watering identified as significant sources of pollutants to waters of the United States.

4.5. Each Copermittee must examine all dry weather effluent analytical monitoring results collected in accordance with section F.4 of this Order and Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 to identify water quality problems which may be the result of any non-prohibited discharge category(ies) identified above in section B.2. Follow-up investigations must be conducted to identify and control, pursuant to section B.2, any non-prohibited discharge category(ies) listed above.

## C. NON-STORM WATER DRY WEATHER ACTION LEVELS

- 1. Each Copermittee, beginning no later than July 1, 2012, must implement the nonstorm water dry weather action level (NAL) monitoring as described in Attachment E of this Order.
- 2. In response to an exceedance of an NAL, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must investigate and seek to identify the source of the exceedance in a timely manner. However, if any Copermittee identifies a number of NAL exceedances that prevents it from adequately conducting source investigations at all sites in a timely manner, then that Copermittee may submit a prioritization plan and timeline that identifies the timeframe and planned actions to investigate and report its findings on all of the exceedances. Depending on the source of the pollutant exceedance, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must take action as follows:
  - a. If the Copermittee identifies the source of the exceedance as natural (nonanthropogenically influenced) in origin and in conveyance into the MS4; then the Copermittee must report its findings and documentation of its source investigation to the San Diego Water Board in its Annual Report.
  - b. If the Copermittee identifies the source of the exceedance as an illicit discharge or connection, then the Copermittee must eliminate the discharge to its MS4 pursuant to Section F.4.f and report the findings, including any enforcement action(s) taken, and documentation of the source investigation to the San Diego Water Board in the Annual Report. If the Copermittee is unable to eliminate the source of discharge prior to the Annual Report submittal, then the Copermittee must submit, as part of its Annual Report, its plan and timeframe to eliminate the source of the exceedance. Those dischargers seeking to continue such a discharge must become subject to a separate NPDES permit prior to continuing any such discharge.
  - **c.** If the Copermittee identifies the source of the exceedance as an exempted category of non-storm water discharge, then the Copermittees must determine if this is an isolated circumstance or if the category of discharges must be

Comment [CP25]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 23 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

addressed through the prevention or prohibition of that category of discharge as an illicit discharge. The Copermittee must submit its findings including a description of the steps taken to address the discharge and the category of discharge, to the San Diego Water Board for review in its Annual Report. Such description must include relevant updates to or new ordinances, orders, or other legal means of addressing the category of discharge, and the anticipated schedule for doing so. The Copermittees must also submit a summary of its findings with the Report of Waste Discharge.

- d. If the Copermittee identifies the source of the exceedance as a non-storm water discharge in violation or potential violation of an existing separate NPDES permit (e.g. the groundwater dewatering permit), then the Copermittee must report, within three business days, the findings to the San Diego Water Board including all pertinent information regarding the discharger and discharge characteristics.
- e. If the Copermittee is unable to identify the source of the exceedance after taking and documenting reasonable steps to do so, then the Copermittee must perform additional focused sampling. If the results of the additional sampling indicate a recurring exceedance of NALs with an unidentified source, then the Copermittee must update its programs within a year to address the common contributing sources that may be causing such an exceedance. The Copermittee's annual report must include these updates to its programs including, where applicable, updates to their watershed workplans (Section G.2), retrofitting consideration (Section F.3.d) and program effectiveness work plans (Section J.4).
- f. The Copermittees or any interested party, may evaluate existing NALs and propose revised NALs for future Board consideration.
- 3. NALs can help provide an assessment of the effectiveness of the prohibition of nonstorm water discharges and of the appropriateness of exempted non-storm water discharges. An exceedance of an NAL does not alone constitute a violation of the provisions of this Order. An exceedance of an NAL may indicate a lack of compliance with the requirement that need to enhance the Copermittees efforts to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized non-storm water discharges into the MS4 or other prohibitions set forth in Sections A and B of this Order. Failure to timely implement required actions specified in this Order following an exceedance of an NAL constitutes a violation of this Order. Neither the absence of exceedances of NALs nor compliance with required actions following observed exceedances, excuses any non-compliance with the requirement to effectively prohibit all types of unauthorized non-storm water discharges into the MS4s or any non-compliance with the prohibitions in Sections A and B of this Order. During any annual reporting period in which one or more exceedances of NALs have been documented the Copermittee must report in response to Section C.2 above, a description of whether and how the observed exceedances did or did not result in a discharge from the MS4 that caused, or threatened to cause or contribute to a condition of pollution, contamination, or nuisance in the receiving waters.

**Comment [CP26]:** 'lack of compliance' is in contradiction with the second sentence. The proposed language is more appropriate.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 24 of 84 DRAFT

- 4. Monitoring of effluent will occur at the end-of-pipe prior to discharge into the receiving waters, with a focus on Major Outfalls, as defined in 40 CFR 122.26(B 5-6) and Attachment E of this Order. The Copermittees must develop their monitoring plans to sample a representative percentage of major outfalls and identified stations within each hydrologic subarea. At a minimum, outfalls that exceed any NALs once during any year must be monitored in the subsequent year. Any station that does not exceed an NAL, or only has exceedances that are identified as natural in origin and conveyance into the MS4 pursuant to Section C.2.a, for 3 successive years may be replaced with a different station.
- **5.** Each Copermittee must monitor for the non-storm water dry weather action levels, which are incorporated into this Order as follows:
  - a. Action levels for discharges to inland surface waters:

Table 3.a.1: General Constituents

Doromotor	Linito		MDAL	Instantaneous	Pooio
Farameter	Units	AIVIAL	WDAL	IVIAXIIIIUIII	Dasis
	MPN/	200			BPO
Fecal Coliform	100 ml	400 <sup>°</sup>	-		
	MPN/				BPO
Enterococci	100 ml	33	-	61 <sup>6</sup> 151 <sup>0</sup>	
Turbidity	NTU	-	20		BPO
рН	Units	Within limit of 6.5 to 8.5 at all times			BPO
		Not less than 5.0 in WARM waters and not			
Dissolved Oxygen	mg/L	less than 6.0 in COLD waters BPO			BPO
Total Nitrogen	mg/L	-	1.0	See MDAL	BPO
Total Phosphorus	mg/L	-	0.1	See MDAL	BPO
Methylene Blue Active					
Substances	mg/L	-	0.5	See MDAL	BPO
Iron	mg/L	-	0.3	See MDAL	BPO
Manganese	mg/L	-	0.05	See MDAL	BPO

A – Based on a minimum of not less than five samples for any 30-day period

B - No more than 10 percent of total samples may exceed 400 per 100 ml during any 30 day period C – This Value has been set to Basin Plan Criteria for <del>Designated Beachinfrequently used</del> Areas

BPO – Basin Plan Objective MDAL – Maximum Daily Action Level

AMAL – Average Monthly Action Level

#### Table 3.a.2: Priority Pollutants

		Freshwate	er (CTR)
Parameter	Units	MDAL	AMAL
Cadmium	ug/L	**	**
Copper	ug/L	*	*
Chromium III	ug/L	**	**
Chromium VI (hexavalent)	ug/L	16	8.1
Lead	ug/L	*	*
Nickel	ug/L	**	**

**Comment [CP27]:** The previous sentence requires outfalls to be selected consistent with Attachment E. This sentence is not needed and is duplicative of Attachment E.

At a minimum, this language will need to be modified to be consistent with changes being requested in the Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter, including any footnotes.

 Comment [CP28]: This value was incorrectly referencing the criteria for beach areas and needs to be updated to reflect the shown values for infrequently used areas.

# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 25 of 84 DRAFT

Silver	ug/L	*	*
Zinc	ug/L	*	*
CTP Colifornia Taxia Pula			

\*- Action Levels developed on a case-by-case basis (see below)

\*- Action Levels developed on a case-by-case basis (see below), but calculated criteria are not to exceed Maximum Contaminant Levels under the California Code of Regulations<sup>9</sup>

The NALs for Cadmium, Copper, Chromium (III), Lead, Nickel, Silver and Zinc will be developed on a case-by-case basis because the freshwater criteria are based on site-specific water quality data (receiving water hardness). For these priority pollutants, the following equations (40 CFR 131.38.b.2) will be required:

Cadmium (Total Recoverable) Chromium III (Total Recoverable) Copper (Total Recoverable) Lead (Total Recoverable) Nickel (Total Recoverable) Silver (Total Recoverable) Zinc (Total Recoverable) = exp(0.7852[ln(hardness)] -2.715) = exp(0.8190[ln(hardness)] + .6848) = exp(0.8545[ln(hardness)] - 1.702) = exp(1.273[ln(hardness)] - 4.705) = exp(.8460[ln(hardness)] + 0.0584) = exp(1.72[ln(hardness)] - 6.52) = exp(0.8473[ln(hardness)] + 0.884)

# D. STORM WATER ACTION LEVELS

1. The Copermittees must implement the Wet Weather MS4 Discharge Monitoring as described in Attachment E of this Order, and beginning three years after the Order adoption date, the Copermittees must annually evaluate their data compared to the Stormwater Action Levels (SALs). At each monitoring station, a running average of twenty percent or greater of exceedances of any discharge of storm water from the MS4 to waters of the U.S. that exceed the SALs for each of the pollutants listed in Table 4 (below) requires the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction to affirmatively augment and implement all necessary storm water controls and measures to reduce the discharge of the associated class of pollutants(s) to the MEP. The Copermittees must utilize the exceedance information when adjusting and executing annual work plans, as required by this Order. Copermittees must take the magnitude, frequency, and number of constituents exceeding the SAL(s), in addition to receiving water quality data and other information, into consideration when prioritizing and reacting to SAL exceedances in an iterative manner. Failure to appropriately consider and react to SAL exceedances in an iterative manner creates a presumption that the Copermittee(s) have not reduced pollutants in storm water discharges to the MEP.

Table 4. Stoffit Water Action Levels		
Pollutant	Action Level	
Turbidity (NTU)	126	
Nitrate & Nitrite total (mg/L)	2.6	
P total (mg/L)	1.46	

Table 4. Storm Water Action Levels

<sup>9</sup> California Code of Regulations, Title 22, Division 4, Chapter 15, Article 4, Section 64431.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 26 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

Cd total (µg/L)	3.0
Cu total (µg/L)	127
Pb total (µg/L)	250
Zn total (μg/L)	976

- 2. The end-of-pipe assessment points for the determination of SAL compliance are all major outfalls, as defined in 40 CFR 122.26(b)(5) and (b)(6) and Attachment E of this Order. The Copermittees must develop their monitoring plans to sample a representative percentage of the major outfalls within each hydrologic subarea. At a minimum, outfalls that exceed SALs must be monitored in the subsequent year. Any station that does not exceed an SAL for 3 successive years may be replaced with a different station. SAL samples must be 24 hour time-weighted composites.
- **3.** The absence of SAL exceedances does not relieve the Copermittees from implementing all other required elements of this Order.
- 4. This Order does not regulate natural sources and conveyances into the MS4 of constituents listed in Table 5. To be relieved of the requirements to take action as described in D.1 above, the Copermittee must demonstrate that the likely and expected cause of the SAL exceedance is not anthropogenic in nature. This demonstration does not need to be repeated for subsequent exceedances of the same SAL at the same monitoring station.
- 5. The SALs will be reviewed and updated at the end of every permit cycle. The data collected pursuant to D.2 above and Attachment E can be used to create SALs based upon local data. The purpose of establishing the SALs is that through the iterative and MEP process, outfall storm water discharges will meet all applicable water quality standards.

## E. LEGAL AUTHORITY

- Each Copermittee must, to the extent of their legal authority established under the <u>California Constitution and any enabling acts</u>, establish, maintain, and enforce adequate legal authority <u>within their legal authority</u> to control pollutant discharges into and from its MS4 through ordinance, statute, permit, contract or similar means. Nothing herein shall authorize a Copermittee or other discharger regulated under the terms of this order to divert, store or otherwise impound water if such action is reasonably anticipated to harm downstream water rights holders in the exercise of their water rights. This legal authority must, at a minimum, authorize the Copermittee to:
  - **a.** Control the contribution of pollutants in discharges of runoff associated with industrial and construction activity to its MS4 and control the quality of runoff from industrial and construction sites. This requirement applies both to industrial and construction sites which have coverage under the statewide general industrial or

**Comment [CP29]:** Conflicts with attachment E, which states to select 'representative' outfalls.

Comment [CP30]: Consistent with NALs section

**Comment [CP31]:** The previous sentence requires outfalls to be selected consistent with Attachment E. This sentence is not needed and is duplicative of Attachment E.

At a minimum, this language will need to be modified to be consistent with changes being requested in the Attachment 4 to this comment letter, including any footnotes. Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 27 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

construction storm water permits, as well as to those sites which do not. Grading ordinances must be updated and enforced as necessary to comply with this Order;

- Prohibit all identified illicit discharges not otherwise allowed pursuant to section B.2;
- c. Prohibit and eliminate illicit connections to the MS4;
- **d.** Control the discharge of spills, dumping, or disposal of materials other than storm water to its MS4;
- Require compliance with conditions in Copermittee ordinances, permits, contracts or orders (i.e., hold dischargers to its MS4 accountable for their contributions of pollutants and flows);
- f. Utilize enforcement mechanisms to require compliance with Copermittee storm water ordinances, permits, contracts, or orders;
- g. Control the contribution of pollutants from one portion of the shared MS4 to another portion of the MS4 through interagency agreements among Copermittees.
- h. Control of the contribution of pollutants from one portion of the shared MS4 to another portion of the MS4 through interagency agreements with other owners of the MS4 such as the State of California Department of Transportation, the U.S. federal government, or sovereign Native American Tribes is encouraged;
- i. Carry out all inspections, surveillance, and monitoring necessary to determine compliance and noncompliance with local ordinances and permits and with this Order, including the prohibition on illicit discharges to the MS4. This means the Copermittee must have authority to enter, monitor, inspect, take measurements, review and copy records, and require regular reports from industrial facilities discharging into its MS4, including construction sites;
- j. Require the use of BMPs to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants into fromMS4s from storm water to the MEP; and
- **k.** Require documentation on the effectiveness of BMPs implemented to reduce the discharge of storm water pollutants from to the MS4 to the MEP.
- 2. Each Copermittee must submit on or before June 30, 2012, a statement certified by its chief legal counsel that the Copermittee has taken the necessary steps to obtain and maintain full legal authority within their jurisdiction to implement and enforce each of the requirements contained in 40 CFR 122.26(d)(2)(i)(A-F) and this Order. As applicable to each Copermittee, Tthese statements must include:
  - a. Citation of runoff related ordinances and the reasons they are enforceable;
  - b. Identification of the local administrative and legal procedures available to mandate compliance with runoff related ordinances and therefore with the conditions of this Order, and a statement as to whether enforcement actions can be completed administratively or whether they must be commenced and completed in the judicial system; and
  - **c.** A brief description of how runoff related ordinances are adopted and the process by which they may be challenged.

**Comment [DB32]:** See legal comments in Attachment 7. The Copernittees' responsibility under the Clean Water Act is to reduce the discharge of pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP. Therefore, the purpose of the BMP is to reduce pollutants in such discharges.

**Comment [CP33]:** To address limitations of the District
Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 28 of 84 DRAFT

F. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)

Each Copermittee must implement all requirements of section F of this Order no later than July 1, 2012, unless otherwise specified. Upon adoption of this Order and until an updated JRMP is developed and implemented or July 1, 2012, whichever occurs first,, each Copermittee must at a minimum implement its <u>JRMP-Individual SWMP</u> document, as the document was developed and amended to comply with the requirements of Order No. R9-2004-001.

Each Copermittee must develop and implement an updated JRMP for its jurisdiction no later than July 1, 2012. Each updated JRMP must meet the requirements of section F of this Order, reduce the discharge of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, effectively prohibit non-storm water discharges, and prevent runoff discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards. In addition, each Copermittee's JRMP must identify all departments and positions within its jurisdiction that conduct runoff related activities, and their roles and responsibilities under this Order. This identification must include an up to date organizational chart specifying these departments and key personnel.

## 1. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING COMPONENT

Each Copermittee must implement a program which meets the requirements of this section as applicable to their authority, that and is designed to (1) reduces. Development Project discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP; (2) prevents Development Project discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards; (3) prevents illicit discharges into the MS4; and (4) manages increases in runoff discharge rates and durations from Development Projects that are likely to cause increased erosion of stream beds and banks, silt pollutant generation, or other impacts to beneficial uses and stream habitat due to increased erosive force.

#### a. GENERAL PLAN

Each Copermittee (except the District) must revise as needed its General Plan or equivalent plan (e.g., Comprehensive, Master, or Community Plan) to include water quality and watershed protection principles and policies that direct land-use decisions and require implementation of consistent water quality protection measures for all development, redevelopment, and retrofit projects. Examples of water quality and watershed protection principles and policies to be considered include the following:

(1) Minimize the amount of impervious surfaces and directly connected impervious surfaces in areas of new development and redevelopment and where feasible slow runoff and maximize on-site infiltration of runoff. Comment [DB34]: See legal comments in Attachment 8

**Comment [DB35]:** See general comment 1 in Attachment 7

Comment [CP36]: See legal comments in Attachment 8

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 29 of 84 DRAFT

(2) Implement pollution prevention methods supplemented by pollutant source controls and treatment BMPs. Use small collection strategies located at, or as close as possible to, the source (i.e., the point where water initially meets the ground) to minimize the transport of urban runoff and pollutants offsite and into an MS4.

- (3) Preserve, and where possible, create, or restore areas that provide important water quality benefits, such as riparian corridors, wetlands, and buffer zones. Encourage land acquisition of such areas.
- (4) Limit disturbances of natural water bodies and natural drainage systems caused by development including roads, highways, and bridges.
- (5) Prior to making land use decisions, utilize methods available to estimate increases in pollutant loads and flows resulting from projected future development. Require incorporation of BMPs to mitigate the projected increases in pollutant loads and flows.
- (6) Avoid development of areas that are particularly susceptible to erosion and sediment loss; or establish development guidance that identifies these areas and protects them from erosion and sediment loss.
- (7) Reduce pollutants associated with vehicles and increasing traffic resulting from development.
- (8) Post-development runoff from a site must not contain pollutant loads that cause or contribute to an exceedance of receiving water quality objectives and which have not been reduced to the MEP.

#### **b. Environmental Review Process**

Each Copermittee must revise as needed its current environmental review processes to accurately evaluate water quality impacts and cumulative impacts and identify appropriate measures to avoid, minimize, and mitigate those impacts for all Development Projects.

#### c. APPROVAL PROCESS CRITERIA AND REQUIREMENTS FOR ALL DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS

For all proposed Development Projects, each Copermittee, during the planning process, and prior to project approval and issuance of local permits, must prescribe the necessary requirements so that Development Project discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 will be reduced to the MEP, will not cause or contribute to a violation of water quality standards, and will comply with the Copermittee's ordinances, permits, plans, and requirements, and with this Order.

**Comment [CP37]:** This is duplicative of section A and is not needed. Further, the end of this sentence specifically requires compliance with this order.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 30 of 84 DRAFT

Performance Criteria: Discharges from each approved development project must be subject to the following management measures:

- (1) Source control BMPs that reduce storm water pollutants of concern in runoff; prevent illicit discharges into the MS4; <u>prevent-minimize</u> irrigation runoff; storm drain system stenciling or signage; properly design outdoor material storage areas; properly design outdoor work areas; and properly design trash storage areas.
- (2) The following LID BMPs listed below must be implemented at all Development Projects where applicable and feasible.
  - (a) Conserve natural areas, including existing trees, other vegetation, and soils,
  - (b) Construct streets, sidewalks, or parking lot aisles to the minimum widths necessary, provided that public safety is not compromised,
  - (c) Minimize the impervious footprint of the project,
  - (d) Minimize soil compaction to landscaped areas,
  - (e) Minimize disturbances to natural drainages (e.g., natural swales, topographic depressions, etc.), and
  - (f) Disconnect impervious surfaces through distributed pervious areas.
- (3) Buffer zones for natural water bodies, where technically feasible. Where buffer zones are technically infeasible, require project proponent to implement other buffers such as trees, access restrictions, etc;
- (4) Other measures necessary so that grading or other construction activities meet the provisions specified in section F.2 of this Order.
- (5) Submittal of documentation of a mechanism under which ongoing long-term maintenance of all structural post-construction BMPs will be conducted.
- (6) Infiltration and Groundwater Protection

To protect groundwater quality, each Copermittee must apply restrictions to the use of treatment control BMPs that are designed to primarily function as large, centralized infiltration devices (such as large infiltration trenches and infiltration basins). Such restrictions must be designed so that the use of such infiltration treatment control BMPs does not cause or contribute to an exceedance of groundwater quality objectives. At a minimum, each treatment control BMP designed to primarily function as a centralized infiltration device must meet the restrictions below, unless the Development Project demonstrates to the Copermittee that a restriction is not necessary to protect groundwater quality. The Copermittees may collectively or individually develop alternative restrictions on the use of treatment control BMPs which Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 31 of 84 DRAFT

are designed to primarily function as centralized infiltration devices. Alternative restrictions developed by the Copermittees can partially or wholly replace the restrictions listed below. The restrictions do not apply to small infiltration systems dispersed throughout a development project.

- (a) Runoff must undergo pretreatment such as sedimentation or filtration prior to infiltration;
- (b) All dry weather flows containing significant pollutant loads must be diverted from infiltration devices and treated through other BMPs;
- (c) Pollution prevention and source control BMPs must be implemented at a level appropriate to protect groundwater quality at sites where infiltration treatment control BMPs are to be used;
- (d) Infiltration treatment control BMPs must be adequately maintained so that they remove storm water pollutants to the MEP;
- (e) The vertical distance from the base of any infiltration treatment control BMP to the seasonal high groundwater mark must be at least 10 feet. Where groundwater basins do not support beneficial uses, this vertical distance criteria may be reduced, provided groundwater quality is maintained;
- (f) The soil through which infiltration is to occur must have physical and chemical characteristics (such as appropriate cation exchange capacity, organic content, clay content, and infiltration rate) which are adequate for proper infiltration durations and treatment of runoff for the protection of groundwater beneficial uses;
- (g) Infiltration treatment control BMPs must not be used for areas of industrial or light industrial activity; and other high threat to water quality land uses and activities as designated by each Copermittee unless first treated or filtered to remove pollutants prior to infiltration; and
- (h) Infiltration treatment control BMPs must be located a minimum of 100 feet horizontally from any water supply wells.
- (7) Where feasible, landscaping with native or low water species shall be preferred in areas that drain to the MS4 or to waters of the U.S.
- (8) Rain water harvesting, where feasible, must be implemented shall be encouraged as part of the site design and construction, and to supplement offsite beneficial uses.
- d. STANDARD STORM WATER MITIGATION PLANS (SSMPs) APPROVAL PROCESS

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 32 of 84

32 of 84 DRAFT October 13, 2010

#### **CRITERIA AND REQUIREMENTS FOR PRIORITY DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS**

On or before June 30, 2012, the Copermittees must submit an updated SSMP, to the San Diego Water Board's Executive Officer for a 30 day public review and comment period. The San Diego Water Board's Executive Officer has the discretion to determine whether to hold a public hearing or to limit public input to written comments. Within 180 days of determination that the SSMP is in compliance with this Order's provisions, each Copermittee must amend its local ordinances consistent with the updated SSMP, and begin implementing the updated SSMP. Any updated local ordinances must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board with the <u>applicable</u> Annual Report. The SSMP must meet the requirements of section F.1.d of this Order to (1) <u>be designed to reduce</u> Priority Development Project discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and (2) <u>be designed to prevent Priority Development Project runoff</u> discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.<sup>10</sup>

(1) Definition of Priority Development Project:

Priority Development Projects are:

- (a) All new Development Projects that fall under the project categories or locations listed in section F.1.d.(2), and
- (b) Those redevelopment projects that create, add, or replace at least 5,000 square feet of impervious surfaces on an already developed site and the existing development and/or the redevelopment project falls under the project categories or locations listed in section F.1.d.(2). Where redevelopment results in an increase of less than fifty percent of the impervious surfaces of a previously existing development, and the existing development was not subject to SSMP requirements, the numeric sizing criteria discussed in section F.1.d.(6) applies only to the addition or replacement, and not to the entire development. Where redevelopment results in an increase of more than fifty percent of the impervious surfaces

Comment [CP38]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18 Comment [DB39]: See general comment 1 in Attachment 7.

**Comment [DB40]:** See general comment 1 in Attachment 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Updated SSMP and hydromodification requirements must apply to all priority projects or phases of priority projects which have not yet begun grading or construction activities at the time any updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement commences. If lawful prior approval of a project exists, whereby application of an updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement to the project is illegal, the updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement need not apply to the project. Updated Development Planning requirements set forth in Sections F.1. (a) through (h) of this Order must apply to all projects or phases of projects, unless, at the time any updated Development Planning requirement commences, the projects or project phases meet any one of the following conditions: (i) the project or phase has begun grading or construction activities; or (ii) a Copermittee determines that lawful prior approval rights for a project or project is legally infeasible. Where feasible, the Permittees must utilize the SSMP and hydromodification update periods to ensure that projects undergoing approval processes include application of the updated SSMP and hydromodification update

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 33 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

of a previously existing development, the numeric sizing criteria applies to the entire development.

- (c) Redevelopment also does not include projects that are implemented solely pursuant to section F.3.d of this order.
- (b)(d) PDPs do not include Emergency projects required to protect public health and safety, consistent with CEQA § 15269.

(c) One acre threshold: In addition to the Priority Development Project Categories identified in section F.1.d.(2), Priority Development Projects must also include all other post-construction pollutant-generating new Development Projects that result in the disturbance of one acre or more of land by July 1, 2012.<sup>41</sup>

(2) Priority Development Project Categories

Where a new Development Project feature, such as a parking lot, falls into a Priority Development Project Category, the entire project footprint is subject to SSMP requirements.

- (a) New development projects that create 10,000 square feet or more of impervious surfaces (collectively over the entire project site) including commercial, industrial, residential (excluding individual single family home projects not part of a larger common plan of development), mixed-use, and public projects. This category includes development projects on public or private land which fall under the planning and building authority of the Copermittees.
- (b) Automotive repair shops. This category is defined as a facility that is categorized in any one of the following Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) codes: 5013, 5014, 5541, 7532-7534, or 7536-7539.
- (c) Restaurants. This category is defined as a facility that sells prepared foods and drinks for consumption, including stationary lunch counters and refreshment stands selling prepared foods and drinks for immediate consumption (SIC code 5812), where the land area for development is greater than 5,000 square feet. Restaurants where land development is less than 5,000 square feet must meet all SSMP requirements except for

**Comment [CP41]:** Important not to penalize proactive efforts to retrofit existing development.

**Comment [amm42]:** Request deletion as disturbance threshold inappropriately captures non-development related activity (maintenance, agricultural, etc.) Further, the one acre threshold is not appropriately supported in the Fact Sheet.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>-Pollutant generating Development Projects are those projects that generate pollutants at levels greater than natural background levels.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 34 of 84 DRAFT

<u>LID and structural treatment BMP and numeric sizing criteria requirement</u> <u>F.1.d.(4) and</u> F.1.d.(6) and hydromodification requirement F.1.h.

- (d) All hillside development greater than 5,000 square feet. This category is defined as any development which creates 5,000 square feet of impervious surface which is located in an area with known erosive soil conditions, where the development will grade on any natural slope that is twenty-five percent or greater.
- (e) Environmentally Sensitive Areas (ESAs). All development located within, or directly adjacent to, or discharging directly to an ESA (where discharges from the development or redevelopment will enter receiving waters within the ESA), which either creates 2,500 square feet of impervious surface on a proposed project site or increases the area of imperviousness of a proposed project site to 10 percent or more of its naturally occurring condition. "Directly adjacent" means situated within 200 feet of the ESA. "Discharging directly to" means outflow from a drainage conveyance system that is composed entirely of flows from the subject development or redevelopment site, and not commingled with flows from adjacent lands.
- (f) Impervious parking lots 5,000 square feet or more and potentially exposed to runoff. Parking lot is defined as a land area or facility for the temporary parking or storage of motor vehicles used personally, for business, or for commerce.
- (g) Street, roads, highways, and freeways. This category includes any paved impervious surface that is 5,000 square feet or greater used for the transportation of automobiles, trucks, motorcycles, and other vehicles. To the extent that the Copermittees develop revised standard roadway design and post-construction BMP guidance that comply with the provisions of Section F.1 of the Order, then public works projects that implement the revised standard roadway sections<u>designs/guidance</u> do not have to develop a project specific SSMP. The standard roadway design and postconstruction BMP guidance must be submitted with the Copermittee's updated SSMP.
- (h) Retail Gasoline Outlets (RGOs). This category includes RGOs that meet the following criteria: (a) 5,000 square feet or more or (b) a projected Average Daily Traffic (ADT) of 100 or more vehicles per day.

(3) Pollutants of Concern

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 35 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

As part of its local SSMP, each Copermittee must implement an updated procedure for identifying pollutants of concern for each Priority Development Project. The procedure must address, at a minimum: (1) Receiving water quality (including pollutants for which receiving waters are listed as impaired under CWA section 303(d)); (2) Land-use type of the Development Project and pollutants associated with that land use type; and (3) Pollutants expected to be present on site.

(4) Low Impact Development BMP Requirements

Each Copermittee must require each Priority Development Project to implement LID BMPs which will collectively minimize directly connected impervious areas, limit loss of existing infiltration capacity, and protect areas that provide important water quality benefits necessary to maintain riparian and aquatic biota, and/or are particularly susceptible to erosion and sediment loss.

- (a) The Copermittees must take the following measures to ensure that LID BMPs are implemented at Priority Development Projects:
  - Each Copermittee must require LID BMPs or make a finding of technical infeasibility for each Priority Development Project in accordance with the LID waiver program in Section F.1.d.(7);
  - Each Copermittee must incorporate formalized consideration, such as thorough checklists, ordinances, and/or other means, of LID BMPs into the plan review process for Priority Development Projects;
  - (iii) On or before July 1, 2012, each Copermittee, to the extent of its jurisdiction, must review its local codes, policies, and ordinances and identify barriers therein to implementation of LID BMPs. Following the identification of these barriers to LID implementation, where feasible, the Copermittee must take, by the end of the permit cycle, appropriate actions to remove such barriers. The Copermittees must include this review with the updated JRMP.

(b) The following LID BMPs must be implemented at each Priority Development Project:

- Maintain or restore natural storage reservoirs and drainage corridors (including depressions, areas of permeable soils, swales, and ephemeral and intermittent streams) to the extent feasible<sup>12</sup>.
- (ii) Projects with landscaped or other pervious areas must, where feasible, properly design and construct the pervious areas to

<sup>12</sup> Priority Development Projects proposing to dredge or fill materials in waters of the U.S. <u>must obtain a</u> <u>CWA §401 Water Quality Certification. Discharges of dredge or fill materials in and/or</u> waters of the State must obtain a <u>CWA §401 Water Quality Certification and/or</u> Waste Discharge Requirements. **Comment [DB43]:** See legal comments in Attachment 8.

**Comment [CP44]:** Footnote edits per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 36 of 84 DRAFT

effectively receive and infiltrate, retain and/or treat runoff from impervious areas, prior to discharge to the MS4. Soil compaction for these areas must be minimized. The amount of the impervious areas that are to drain to pervious areas must be based upon the total size, soil conditions, slope, and other pertinent factors.

- (iii) Projects with low traffic areas and appropriate soil conditions must construct walkways, trails, overflow parking lots, alleys, or other low-traffic areas with permeable surfaces, such as pervious concrete, porous asphalt, unit pavers, and granular materials
- (c) LID BMPs sizing criteria:
  - LID BMPs must be sized and designed to ensure onsite retention without runoff, of the volume of runoff produced from a 24-hour 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event<sup>13</sup> ("design capture volume");
  - (ii) If onsite infiltration LID BMPs are technically infeasible per section F.1.d.(7)(b), other LID BMPs may treat any volume that is not retained onsite provided that the other LID BMPs are sized to hold the design storm volume that is not infiltrated. The LID BMPs must be designed for an appropriate surface loading rate to prevent erosion, scour and channeling within the BMP.
- (d) If it is shown to be technically infeasible per Section F.1.d.(7)(b) to retain and/or treat the remaining volume up to and including the design capture volume using LID BMPs, then the project must implement conventional treatment control BMPs in accordance with Section F.1.d.(6) below and must participate in the LID waiver program in Section F.1.d.(7).
- (e) All LID BMPs must be designed and implemented with measures to avoid the creation of nuisance or pollution associated with vectors, such as mosquitoes, rodents, and flies.
- (5) Source Control BMP Requirements

Each Copermittee must require each Priority Development Project to implement applicable source control BMPs. The source control BMPs to be required must be designed to:

**Comment [CP45]:** This requirement is clearly specifying the method of compliance in contradiction with state law (CWC 13360).

**Comment [DB46]:** See general comment 1 in Attachment 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> This volume is not a single volume to be applied to all of Riverside County. The size of the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event is different for various parts of the County. The Copermittees are encouraged to calculate the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event for each of its jurisdictions using local rain data pertinent to its particular jurisdiction (0.6 inch standard is a rough average for the County and should only be used where appropriate rain data is not available). In addition, isopluvial maps may be used to extrapolate rainfall data to areas where insufficient data exists in order to determine the volume of the local 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event in such areas. Where the Copermittees will use isopluvial maps to determine the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile storm event in areas lacking rain data, the Copermittees must describe their method for using isopluvial maps in its SSMPs.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 37 of 84

October 13, 2010

- (a) Prevent illicit discharges into the MS4;
- (b) Minimize storm water pollutants of concern in runoff;
- (c) Eliminate Minimize irrigation runoff;
- (d) Include storm drain system stenciling or signage;
- (e) Include properly designed outdoor material storage areas;
- (f) Include properly designed outdoor work areas;
- (g) Include properly designed trash storage areas;
- (h) Include water quality protection requirements applicable to individual priority project categories.
- (6) Treatment Control BMP Requirements

Each Copermittee must require each Priority Development Project that meets the Copermittee's technical infeasibility criteria in Section F.1.d(7) below, to implement conventional treatment control BMPs to treat the portion of the "design capture volume" that was not treated by LID BMPs per Section F.1.d(4) above. Conventional treatment control BMPs must meet the following requirements:

- (a) All treatment control BMPs for a single Priority Development Project must collectively be sized to comply with the following numeric sizing criteria:
  - Volume-based treatment control BMPs must be designed to mitigate (infiltrate, filter, or treat) the remaining portion of the design capture volume that was not retained and/or treated with LID BMPs; or
  - (ii) Flow-based treatment control BMPs must be designed to mitigate (filter, or treat) either: a) the maximum flow rate of runoff produced from a rainfall intensity of 0.2 inch of rainfall per hour, for each hour of a storm event; or b) the maximum flow rate of runoff produced by the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile hourly rainfall intensity (for each hour of a storm event), as determined from the local historical rainfall record, multiplied by a factor of two.
- (b) All treatment control BMPs for Priority Development Projects must, at a minimum:
  - (i) Be ranked with high or medium pollutant removal efficiency for the project's most significant pollutants of concern, as the pollutant removal efficiencies are identified in the Copermittees' SSMP. Treatment control BMPs with a low removal efficiency ranking must only be approved by a Copermittee when a feasibility analysis has been conducted which exhibits that implementation of treatment control BMPs with high or medium removal efficiency rankings are infeasible for a Priority Development Project or portion of a Priority

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 38 of 84 DRAFT

Development Project.

- (ii) Be correctly sized and designed so as to remove storm water pollutants to the MEP.
- (c) Target removal of pollutants of concern from runoff.
- (d) Be implemented close to pollutant sources, and prior to discharging into waters of the U.S.
- (e) Include proof of a mechanism under which ongoing long-term maintenance will be conducted to ensure proper maintenance for the life of the project. The mechanisms may be provided by the project proponent or Copermittee.
- (f) Be designed and implemented with measures to avoid the creation of nuisance or pollution associated with vectors, such as mosquitoes, rodents, and flies.

#### (7) Low Impact Development (LID) BMP Waiver Program

The Copermittees must develop, collectively or individually, a LID waiver program for incorporation into the SSMP, which would allow a Priority Development Project to substitute implementation of all or a portion of required LID BMPs in Section F.1.d(4) with implementation of treatment control BMPs and either 1) on-site mitigation, 2) an off-site mitigation project, and/or 3) other mitigation developed by the Copermittees. The Copermittees must submit the LID waiver program as part of their updated SSMP. At a minimum, the program must meet the requirements below:

- (a) Prior to implementation, the LID waiver program must clearly exhibit that it will not allow Priority Development Projects to result in a net impact (after consideration of any mitigation) from pollutant loadings over and above the impact caused by projects meeting LID requirements;
- (b) For each Priority Development Project participating, the Copermittee must find that it is technically infeasible to implement LID BMPs that comply with the requirements of Section F.1.(d)(4). The Copermittee(s) must develop criteria to determine the technical feasibility of implementing LID BMPs. Each Priority Development Project participating must demonstrate that LID BMPs were implemented as much as feasible given the site's unique conditions. Technical infeasibility may result from conditions including, but not limited to:
  - Locations that cannot meet the infiltration and groundwater protection requirements in section F.1.c.(6) for large, centralized infiltration BMPs. Where infiltration is technically infeasible, the

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 39 of 84 DRAFT

project must still examine the feasibility of other onsite LID BMPs;

- (ii) Insufficient demand for storm water reuse;
- (iii) Smart growth and infill or redevelopment locations where the density and/or nature of the project would create significant difficulty for compliance with the LID BMP requirements;
- (iii)(iv) Results of a Cost-Benefit Analysis; and
- (iv)(v) Other site, geologic, soil, or implementation constraints identified in the Copermittees updated SSMP document.
- (c) Each Priority Development Project that participates in the LID waiver program must mitigate for the pollutant loads expected to be discharged due to not implementing the LID retention BMPs in section F.1.d.(4). The pollutant loading must be estimated for each project participating in the LID waiver program. The estimated impacts from not implementing the required LID retention BMPs in section F.1.d.(4) must be fully mitigated. Mitigation projects must be implemented within the same hydrologic unit as the Priority Development Project. Mitigation projects outside of the hydrologic subarea but within the same hydrologic unit may be approved provided that the project proponent demonstrates that mitigation projects within the same hydrologic subarea are infeasible and that the mitigation project will address similar beneficial use impacts as expected from the Priority Development Projects pollutant load. Onsite mitigation may include increasing the conventional treatment sizing factors to achieve pollutant load removal equal to or greater than the pollutant load removal expected from implementing onsite retention of the design capture volume. Offsite mitigation projects may include green streets projects, existing development retrofit projects, retrofit incentive programs, regional BMPs and/or riparian restoration projects. Project applicants seeking to utilize these alternative compliance provisions may propose other offsite mitigation projects, which the Copermittees may approve if they meet the requirements of this subpart.
- (d) A Copermittee may choose to implement additional mitigation programs (e.g., pollutant credit system, mitigation fund) as part of the LID waiver program provided that the mitigation program clearly exhibits that it will not allow Priority Development Projects to result in a net impact from pollutant loadings over and above the impact caused by projects meeting LID requirements. Any additional mitigation programs that a Copermittee chooses to implement must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer for review and acceptance prior to implementation.

#### (8) LID and Treatment Control BMP Standards

(a) As part of the SSMP, each Copermittee must develop and require Priority Development Projects to implement siting, design, and maintenance criteria for each LID and treatment control BMP listed in the SSMP to **Comment [CP47]:** This had been agreed to in discussions with RB staff, but was omitted from the draft.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 40 of 84

ge 40 of 84 **DRAFT**  October 13, 2010

determine feasibility and applicability and so that implemented LID and treatment control BMPs are constructed correctly and are effective at pollutant removal, runoff control, and vector minimization. Development of BMP \_\_design worksheets which can be used by project proponents is encouraged.

- (b) LID and treatment control BMPs implemented at any Priority Development Projects must mitigate (treat through infiltration, settling, filtration or other unit processes) the required volume or flow of runoff from all developed portions of the project, including landscaped areas.
- (c) All LID and treatment control BMPs must be located so as to remove pollutants from runoff prior to its discharge to any receiving waters. Multiple Priority Development Projects may use shared post-construction BMPs as long as construction of any shared BMP is completed prior to the use or occupation of any Priority Development Project from which the BMP will receive runoff. Post construction BMPs must not be constructed within a waters of the U.S. or waters of the State.

## (9) Implementation Process

- (a) As part of its local SSMP, each Copermittee, to the extent of its jurisdiction, must implement a process to verify compliance with SSMP requirements. The process must identify at what point in the planning process Priority Development Projects will be required to meet SSMP requirements and at a minimum, the Priority Development Project must implement the required post-construction BMPs prior to occupancy and/or the intended use of any portion of that project. The process must also include identification of the roles and responsibilities of various municipal departments in implementing the SSMP requirements, as well as any other measures necessary for the implementation of SSMP requirements.
- (b) Each Copermittee, to the extent of its jurisdiction, must establish a mechanism not only to track post-construction BMPs, but also to ensure that appropriate easements and ownerships are properly recorded in public records and the information is conveyed to all appropriate parties when there is a change in project or site ownership.

# (10) Post-construction BMP Review

(a) The Copermittees must review and update the BMPs that are listed in their SSMP as options for treatment control. At a minimum, the update must include removal of obsolete or ineffective BMPs and addition of LID BMPs that can be used for treatment, such as bioretention cells, bioretention swales, etc. The update must also add appropriate LID BMPs to any tables or discussions in the local SSMPs addressing pollutant Comment [DB48]:

Comment [DB49]:

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 41 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

removal efficiencies of treatment control BMPs. In addition, the update must include review and revision where necessary of treatment control BMP pollutant removal efficiencies.

- (b) The update must incorporate findings from BMP effectiveness studies conducted by the Copermittees for projects funded wholly or in part by the State Water Board or Regional Water Boards.
- (c) Each Copermittee must implement a mechanism for annually incorporating findings from local treatment BMP effectiveness studies (e.g., ones conducted by, or on-behalf of, public agencies in Riverside County) into SSMP project reviews and permitting

## e. BMP CONSTRUCTION VERIFICATION

Prior to occupancy and/or intended use of any portion of the Priority Development Project subject to SSMP requirements, each Copermittee, to the <u>extent of its jurisdiction</u>, must inspect the constructed site design, source control, and treatment control BMPs applicable to the constructed portion of the project to verify that they have been constructed and are operating in compliance with all specifications, plans, permits, ordinances, and this Order.

## f. BMP MAINTENANCE TRACKING

- (1) Inventory of SSMP projects: Each Copermittee must develop and maintain a watershed-based database to track and inventory all projects constructed within their jurisdiction, that have a final approved SSMP (SSMP projects), and its structural post-construction BMPs, within its jurisdiction since July, 2005. LID BMPs implemented on a lot by lot basis in low density residential areas at single family residential homes, such as rain barrels, are not required to be tracked or inventoried. At a minimum, the database must include information on BMP type(s), location, watershed, date of construction, party responsible for maintenance, dates and findings of maintenance verifications, and corrective actions, including whether the site was referred to the local vector control agency or department.
- (2) Each Copermittee must verify that approved post-construction BMPs are operating effectively and have been adequately maintained by implementing the following measures:
  - (a) The designation of high priority SSMP Projects must consider the following:
    - (i) BMP size,
    - (ii) Recommended maintenance frequency,
    - (iii) Likelihood of operational and maintenance issues,

**Comment [DB50]:** See District-specific comments in Attachment 8.

Comment [CP51]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

**Comment [CP52]:** Logistical issue for populating a database with BMPs that have asof-yet not been individually tracked, and a potential legal issues for verifications of those BMPs that were built without requirements for such verifications.

 $\begin{array}{c} \text{Comment [CP53]: } \text{Per discussions with Board} \\ \text{staff on 8/18} \end{array}$ 

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 42 of 84

# DRAFT

- (iv) Location,
- (v) Receiving water quality,
- (vi) Compliance record,
- (vii) Land use.
- (viii) and other pertinent factors;

At a minimum, high priority projects include those projects that generate pollutants (prior to treatment) within the tributary area of a 303(d) listed waterbody impaired for that pollutant; or those projects generating pollutants within the tributary area forhave been determined to be the source of an observed action level exceedance of that pollutant.

- (b) Beginning on July 1, 2012, each Copermittee must implement a program to verify that the required structural post-construction BMPs on the inventoried SSMP projects have been implemented, are maintained, and operating effectively through inspections, self-certifications, surveys, or other equally effective approaches with the following conditions:
  - (i) The implementation, operation, and maintenance of all (100 percent) approved and inventoried final project public and private SSMPs (a.k.a. WQMPs) must be verified every five years;
  - (ii) All (100 percent) projects with BMPs that are high priority must be inspected by the Copermittee annually prior to each rainy season;
  - (iii) All (100 percent) Copermittee projects with BMPs must be inspected by the Copermittee annually;
  - (iv) At least 20 percent of all approved and inventoried SSMP projects must be inspected by the Copermittee annually;
  - (v) At the discretion of the Copermittee, its inspections may be coordinated with the facility inspections implemented pursuant to section F.3. of this Order;
  - (vi)(v) For verifications performed through a means other than direct Copermittee inspection, adequate documentation must be submitted to the Copermittee to provide assurance that the required maintenance has been completed:
  - (vii) (vi) Appropriate follow-up measures (including re-inspections, enforcement, maintenance, etc.) must be conducted to ensure the treatment BMPs continue to reduce storm water pollutants as originally designed; and
  - (viii) (viii) Inspections must note observations of vector conditions, such as mosquitoes. Where conditions are identified as contributing to mosquito production, the Copermittee must notify its local vector control agency.

#### **q. ENFORCEMENT OF DEVELOPMENT SITES**

Comment [CP54]: See discussion in comment letter

Comment [CP55]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 43 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

Each Copermittee must, to the extent of its jurisdiction, enforce its storm water ordinance for all development projects as necessary to maintain compliance with this Order. Copermittee ordinances or other regulatory mechanisms must include appropriate sanctions to achieve compliance. Sanctions must include the following tools or their equivalent: Non-monetary penalties, fines, bonding requirements, liens, and/or permit or occupancy denials for non-compliance.

#### h. HYDROMODIFICATION – LIMITATIONS ON INCREASES OF RUNOFF DISCHARGE RATES AND DURATIONS<sup>14</sup>

Each Copermittee shall collaborate with the other Copermittees to develop and implement a Hydromodification Management Plan (HMP) to manage increases in runoff discharge rates and durations from all Priority Development Projects. The HMP must be incorporated into the SSMP and implemented by each Copermittee so that estimated post-project runoff discharge rates and durations must not exceed pre-development discharge rates and durations. Where the proposed project is located on an already developed site, the pre-project discharge rate and duration must be that of the pre-developed, naturally occurringproject condition. The draft HMP must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board on or before June 30, 20132014. The HMP will be made available for public review and comment and the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer will determine whether to hold a public hearing before the full San Diego Water Board or whether public input will be through written comments to the Executive Officer only.

(1) The HMP must:

- (a) Identify a method for assessing susceptibility and geomorphic stability of channel segments which receive runoff discharges from Priority Development Projects. A performance standard must be established that ensures that the geomorphic stability within the channel will not be compromised as a result of receiving runoff discharges from Priority **Development Projects.**
- (b) Identify a range of runoff flows<sup>15</sup> based on continuous simulation of the entire rainfall record (or other analytical method proposed by the

Comment [CP56]: See District-specific comments in Attachment 8

Comment [CP57]: It is not appropriate to require a single property owner to mitigate the effects caused by previous owners of that land. The current property owners can only be held responsible for their own actions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Updated SSMP and hydromodification requirements must apply to all Priority Development Projects or phases of Priority Development Projects which have not yet begun grading or construction activities at the time any updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement commences. If a Copermittee determines that lawful prior approval of a project exists, whereby application of an updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement to the project is legally infeasible, the updated SSMP or hydromodification requirement need not apply to the project. The Copermittees must utilize the SSMP and hydromodification update periods to ensure that projects undergoing approval processes include application of the updated SSMP and hydromodification requirements in its plans.

The identified range of run off flows to be controlled should be expressed in terms of peak flow rates of rainfall events, such as "10% of the pre-development 2-year runoff event up to the pre-development 10year runoff event."

Copermittees and deemed acceptable by the San Diego Water Board) for which Priority Development Project post-project runoff flow rates and durations must not exceed pre-development (naturally occurring)-runoff flow rates and durations by more than 10 percent, where the increased flow rates and durations will result in increased potential for erosion or other significant adverse impacts to beneficial uses. The lower boundary of the range of runoff flows identified must correspond with the critical channel flow that produces the critical shear stress that initiates channel bed movement or that erodes the toe of channel banks. The identified range of runoff flows may be different for specific watersheds, channels, or channel reaches. In the case of an artificially hardened (concrete lined, rip rap, etc.) channel, the lower boundary of the range of runoff flows identified must correspond with the critical channel flow that produces the critical shear stress that initiates channel bed movement or that erodes the toe of channel banks of a comparable natural channel (i.e. non-hardened, pre-development).

- (c) Identify a method to assess and compensate for the loss of sediment supply to streams due to development. A performance and/or design standard must be created and required to be met by Priority Development Projects to ensure that the loss of sediment supply due to development does not cause or contribute to increased erosion within channel segments downstream of Priority Development Project discharge points.
- (d) Designate and require Priority Development Projects to implement control measures so that (1) post-project runoff flow rates and durations do not exceed pre-development (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and durations by more than 10 percent for the range of runoff flows identified under section F.1.h.(1)(b), where the increased flow rates and durations will result in increased potential for erosion or other significant adverse impacts to beneficial uses; (2) post-project runoff flow rates and durations do not result in channel conditions which do not meet the channel standard developed under section F.1.h.(1)(a) for channel segments downstream of Priority Development Project discharge points; and (3) the design of the project and/or control measures compensate forminimize the loss of sediment supply due to development.
- (e) Include a protocol to evaluate potential hydrograph change impacts to downstream watercourses from Priority Development Projects to meet the range of runoff flows identified under Section F.1.h.(1)(b).
- (f) Include other performance criteria (numeric or otherwise) for Priority Development Projects as necessary to prevent runoff from the projects from increasing and/or continuing unnatural rates of erosion of channel beds and banks, silt pollutants generation, or other impacts to beneficial uses and stream habitat due to increased erosive force.

# Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 45 of 84 DRAFT

- (g) Include a review of pertinent literature.
- (h) Identify areas within the Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit for potential opportunities to restore or rehabilitate stream channels with historic hydromodification of receiving waters that are tributary to documented low or very low Index of Biotic Integrity (IBI) scores.
- (i)(h) Include a description of how the Copermittees will incorporate the HMP requirements into their local approval processes.
- (j)(i) Include criteria on selection and design of management practices and measures (such as detention, retention, and infiltration) to control flow rates and durations and address potential hydromodification impacts.
- (k)(j) Include technical information, including references, supporting any standards and criteria proposed.
- (I)(k) Include a description of inspections and maintenance to be conducted for management practices and measures to control flow rates and durations and address potential hydromodification impacts.
- (m)(l) Include a description of monitoring and other program evaluations to be conducted to assess the effectiveness of implementation of the HMP. Monitoring and other program evaluations must include an evaluation of changes to physical (e.g., cross-section, slope, discharge rate, vegetation, pervious/impervious area) and biological (e.g., habitat quality, benthic flora and fauna, IBI scores) conditions of receiving water channels as areas with Priority Development Projects are constructed (i.e. pre- and post-project), as appropriate.
- (n)(m) Include mechanisms for assessing and addressing cumulative impacts of Priority Development Projects within a watershed on channel morphology.
- (2) In addition to the control measures that must be implemented by Priority Development Projects per section F.1.h.(1)(d), the HMP must include a suite of management measures to that can be be used on Priority Development Projects to mitigate hydromodification impacts, protect and restore downstream beneficial uses and prevent or further prevent adverse physical changes to downstream channels. The measures must be based on a prioritized consideration of the following elements in this order:
  - (a) Site design control measures;
  - (b) On-site management measures;
  - (c) Regional control measures located upstream of receiving waters; and

**Comment [CP58]:** This is not a necessary component of the HMP and unnecessarily increases costs.

Comment [CP59]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 46 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

(d) In-stream management and control measures.

Where stream channels are adjacent to, or are to be modified as part of a Priority Development Project, management measures must include buffer zones and setbacks. The suite of management measures must also include stream restoration as a viable option to achieve the channel standard in section F.1.h.(1)(a). Whenever feasible, In-stream controls that are implemented by a PDP to mitigate that project's impact on hydromodification used as management measures to protect and restore downstream beneficial uses and for preventing or minimizing further adverse physical changes must not include the use of non-naturally occurring hardscape materials such as concrete, riprap, gabions, etc. to reinforce stream channels.

- (3) As part of the HMP, the Copermittees may develop a waiver program that allows a redevelopment Priority Development Project, as defined in Section F.1.d.(1)(b), to implement offsite mitigation measures. A waiver may be granted if onsite management and control measures are technically infeasible to fully achieve post-project runoff flow rates and durations that do not exceed the pre-development (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and durations. Redevelopment projects that are granted a waiver under the program must not have post-project runoff flow rates and durations that exceed the pre-project runoff flow rates and durations. The estimated incremental hydromodification impacts from not achieving the predevelopment (naturally occurring) runoff flow rates and durations for the project site must be fully mitigated. The offsite mitigation must be within the same stream channel system to which the project discharges. Mitigation projects not within the same stream channel system but within the same hydrologic unit may be approved provided that the project proponent demonstrates that mitigation within the same stream channel is infeasible and that the mitigation project will address similar impacts as expected from the project.
- (4) Each individual Copermittee has the discretion to not require Section F.1.h. at Priority Development Projects where the project:
  - (a) Discharges storm water runoff into underground storm drains discharging directly to water storage reservoirs and lakes;
  - (b) Discharges storm water runoff into conveyance channels whose bed and bank are concrete lined all the way from the point of discharge to water storage reservoirs and lakes; or
  - (c) Discharges storm water runoff into other areas identified in the HMP as acceptable to not need to meet the requirements of Section F.1.h by the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer.

(5) <u>HMP Reporting and Implementation</u>

Comment [CP60]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Additionally, "wherever feasible" is an appropriate addition to this language for three reasons:

1)Based on the prioritization already identified in this section, instream controls will be a 'last resort'

2) If a project were to need to mitigate in-stream, preventing any man made materials would unnecessarily eliminate potentially viable solutions, even to the extent of eliminating options that would rehabilitate stream functions and uses.

3)The Water Board will still have oversight of the final in-stream plans through the 401 certifications, which will allow the Board to additionally ensure that such instream controls to not adversely affect the stream.

Comment [CP61]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

**Comment [CP62]:** This is not needed and makes the language confusing. The HMP must be approved by the board anyway. See legal comment white paper. Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 47 of 84 DRAFT

- (a) On or before June 30, 2013, the Copermittees must submit to the San Diego Water Board a draft HMP that has been reviewed by the public, including the identification of the appropriate limiting range of flow rates per section F.1.h.(1)(b).
- (b) Within 180 days of receiving San Diego Water Board comments on the draft HMP, the Copermittees must submit a final HMP that addressed the San Diego Water Board's comments.
- (c) Within 90 days of receiving a determination of adequacy from the San Diego Water Board<u>issued at a noticed public hearing</u>, each Copermittee must incorporate and implement the HMP for all Priority Development Projects.
- (d) Prior to acceptance of the HMP by the San Diego Water Board, the early implementation measures likely to be included in the HMP must be encouraged by the Copermittees.

#### (6) Interim Hydromodification Criteria

Immediately following adoption of this Order and until the final HMP required by this Order has been determined by the San Diego Water Board to be adequate, each Copermittee must ensure that all Priority Development Projects are implementing the hydromodification (aka Hydrologic Condition of Concern) requirements found in Section 4.4 of the 2006 Riverside County WQMP (updated in 2009) unless one of the following conditions in lieu of those specified in the WQMP are met:

- (a) Runoff from the Priority Development Project discharges (1) directly to a conveyance channel or storm drain that is concrete lined all the way from the point of discharge to the ocean, bay, lagoon, water storage reservoir or lakeMurrieta or Temecula creeks; and (2) the discharge is in full compliance with Copermittee requirements for connections and discharges to the MS4 (including both quality and quantity requirements); and (3) the discharge will not cause increased upstream or downstream erosion or adversely impact downstream habitat; and (4) the discharge is authorized by the Copermittee.
- (b) The Priority Development Project disturbs less than one acre. The Copermittee has the discretion to require a project specific WQMP to address hydrologic condition concerns on projects less than one acre on a case by case basis. The disturbed area calculation should include all disturbances associated with larger common plans of development.
- (c) The runoff flow rate, volume, velocity, and duration for the post-

**Comment [CP63]:** As seen in the San Diego HMP process, things can change after submitting it to the Board for approval. This requirement will create problems where a project implements the early measures, and such early measures may conflict with the final requirements, thereby forcing the project to redesign.

**Comment [CP64]:** All the way to the ocean is unreasonable and unnecessary. In the interim, very few projects are expected within the watershed, and the cumulative effects of such few projects is negligible.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 48 of 84

# DRAFT

October 13, 2010

development condition of the Priority Development Project do not exceed the pre-development (i.e. naturally occurring) condition for the 2-year, 24hour and 10-year, 24-hour rainfall events. This condition must be substantiated by hydrologic modeling acceptable to the Copermittee.

Once a final HMP is determined to be adequate and is required to be implemented, compliance with the final HMP is required by this Order and compliance with the 2004 WQMP (updated in 2009) or the in-lieu interim hydromodification criteria set forth above no longer satisfies the requirements of this Order.

(7) No part of section F.1.h eliminates the Copermittees' responsibilities for implementing the Low Impact Development requirements under section F.1.d.(4).

# i. UNPAVED ROADS DEVELOPMENT

The Copermittees must develop, where they do not already exist, and implement or require implementation of erosion and sediment control BMPs after construction of new unpaved roads that are within their legal authority to regulate. At a minimum, the BMPs must include:

- (1) Practices to minimize road related erosion and sediment transport;
- (2) Grading of unpaved roads to slope outward where consistent with road engineering safety standards;
- (3) Installation of water bars as appropriate;
- (4)(2)Unpaved roads and culvert designs that <u>do notminimize</u> impacts to creek functions and where applicable, that maintain migratory fish passage;

# 2. CONSTRUCTION COMPONENT

Each Copermittee must implement a construction program <u>as applicable to its</u> <u>jurisdiction</u>, which meets the requirements of this section, <u>and is designed to</u> prevents illicit discharges into the MS4, implements and maintains structural and non-structural BMPs to reduce pollutants in storm water runoff from construction sites to the MS4, reduces construction site discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevents construction site discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

#### a. ORDINANCE UPDATE

By July 1, 2012, each Copermittee (except the District) must review and update its grading ordinances and other ordinances as necessary to comply with the

**Comment [CP65]:** Pursuant to the comment letter:

THE COPERMITTEES REQUEST THIS SECTION BE DELETED IN ITS ENTIRETY.

See the comment letter, attachment 5, for further discussion of the issues and justification for this request.

Should the board decide to include such requirements despite the request and justifications provided in the comment letter, the edits shown below are the minimum changes that should be made.

**Comment [CP66]:** These are specifying the method of compliance.

**Comment [DB67]:** See general comment 1 in Attachment 7

Comment [CP68]: See District Legal Comments in Attachment 8 Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 49 of 84

49 of 84 **DRAFT**  October 13, 2010

requirements of achieve full compliance with this Order, including requirements for the implementation of all designated BMPs and other measures.

#### **b. SOURCE IDENTIFICATION**

Each Copermittee must maintain an updated watershed-based inventory of all construction sites within its jurisdiction. The use of an automated database system, such as Geographical Information Systems (GIS) is strongly encouraged.

## c. SITE PLANNING AND PROJECT APPROVAL PROCESS

Each Copermittee must incorporate consideration of potential water quality impacts prior to approval and issuance of construction and grading permits.

- (1) Each construction and grading permit must require proposed construction sites to implement designated BMPs and other measures so that illicit discharges into the MS4 are prevented, storm water pollutants discharged from the site will be reduced to the MEP, and construction discharges from the MS4 are prevented from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.
- (2) Prior to permit issuance, the project proponent's runoff management plan (or equivalent construction BMP plan) must be required to comply<del>, and reviewed to verify compliance</del> with the local grading ordinance, other applicable local ordinances, and this Order.
- (3) Prior to permit issuance, each Copermittee must verify that project proponents subject to California's statewide General NPDES Permit for Storm Water Discharges Associated With Construction Activities, (hereinafter General Construction Permit), have existing coverage under the General Construction Permit.

#### d. BMP IMPLEMENTATION

- (1) Designate BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate a minimum set of BMPs and other measures to be implemented at all construction sites <u>within</u> <u>their jurisdiction</u>. The designated minimum set of BMPs must include:
  - (a) Management Measures:
    - (i) Pollution prevention, where appropriate;

Comment [DB69]: See legal comments in Attachment 7

**Comment [CP70]:** Specifying method of compliance

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 50 of 84

# <u>DRAFT</u>

- (ii) Development and implementation of a runoff management plan;
- (iii) Minimization of areas that are cleared and graded to only the portion of the site that is necessary for construction;
- (iv) Minimization of exposure time of disturbed soil areas;
- Minimization of grading during the rainy season and correlation of grading with seasonal dry weather periods to the extent feasible;
- (vi) Limitation of grading to a maximum disturbed area as determined by each Copermittee before either temporary or permanent erosion controls are implemented to prevent storm water pollution. The Copermittee has the option of temporarily increasing the size of disturbed soil areas by a set amount beyond the maximum, if the individual site is in compliance with applicable storm water regulations and the site has adequate control practices implemented to prevent storm water pollution;
- (vii) Temporary stabilization and reseeding of disturbed soil areas as rapidly as feasible;
- (viii) Wind erosion controls;
- (ix) Tracking controls;
- (x) Non-stormwater management measures to prevent illicit discharges and control storm water pollution sources;
- (xi) Waste management measures;
- (xii) Preservation of natural hydrologic features where feasible;
- (xiii) Preservation of riparian buffers and corridors where feasible;
- (xiv) Evaluation and maintenance of all BMPs, until removed; and
- (xv) Retention, reduction, and proper management of all storm water pollutant discharges on site to the MEP standard.
- (b) Erosion and Sediment Controls:
  - Erosion prevention. Erosion prevention is to be used as the most important measure for keeping sediment on site during construction;
  - Sediment controls. Sediment controls are to be used as a supplement to erosion prevention for keeping sediment on-site during construction;
  - Slope stabilization must be used on all active slopes during rain events regardless of the season and on all inactive slopes during the rainy season and during rain events in the dry season;
  - (iv) Permanent revegetation or landscaping as early as feasible; and
  - (v) Erosion and sediment controls must be required during the construction of unpaved roads.

(2) Each Copermittee must implement, or require implementation of,

**Comment [CP71]:** Conflicts with the 'off-theshelf' approach that may be appropriate for some sites. This issue was discussed with staff.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 51 of 84 DRAFT

enhanced<sup>16</sup> measures to address the threat to water quality posed by all construction sites tributary to CWA section 303(d) water body segments impaired for sediment or turbidity. Each Copermittee must also implement, or require implementation of, enhanced, measures for construction sites within, or adjacent to, or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order).

- (3) Active/Passive Sediment Treatment (AST): Each Copermittee must require implementation of AST for sediment at construction sites (or portions thereof) that are determined by the Copermittee to be an exceptional threat to water quality. In evaluating the threat to water quality, the following factors must be considered by the Copermittee:
  - (a) Soil erosion potential or soil type;
  - (b) The site's slopes;
  - (c) Project size and type;
  - (d) Sensitivity of receiving water bodies;
  - (e) Proximity to receiving water bodies;
  - (f) Non-storm water discharges;
  - (g) Ineffectiveness of other BMPs;
  - (h) Proximity and sensitivity of aquatic threatened and endangered species of concern;
  - (i) Known effects of AST chemicals; and
  - (j) Any other relevant factors.

(4)(3) Implement BMPs: Each Copermittee must implement, or require the implementation of, the designated minimum BMPs and any additional measures necessary to comply with this Order at each construction site within its jurisdiction year round. BMP implementation requirements, however, can vary based on wet and dry seasons. Dry season BMP implementation must plan for and address unseasonal rain events that may occur during the dry season (May 1 through September 30).

#### e. INSPECTION OF CONSTRUCTION SITES

Each Copermittee must conduct construction site inspections for compliance with its ordinances (grading, storm water, etc.), permits (construction, grading, etc.), and this Order. Priorities for inspecting sites must consider the nature and size of the construction activity, topography, and the characteristics of soils and receiving water quality.

**Comment [CP72]:** Specifying method of compliance, in violation of CWC 13360.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Enhanced BMPs are control actions specifically targeted to the pollutant or condition of concern and <u>should be</u> of higher quality and effectiveness than the minimum control measures otherwise required. Enhanced in this Order means better, not simply more, BMPs.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 52 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

- (1) During the rainy season, each Copermittee must inspect at least every two weeksmonthly, all construction sites within its jurisdiction meeting any of the following criteria:
  - (a) All sites <u>30-50</u> acres or more in size with rough grading or with active, unstabilized slopes occurring during the rainy season;
  - (b) All sites one acre or more, and within the same hydrologic subarea and tributary to a CWA section 303(d) water body segment impaired for sediment; or within, directly adjacent to, or discharging directly to a receiving water within an ESA; and
  - (c) Other sites determined by the Copermittees or the San Diego Water Board as a significant threat to water quality. In evaluating threat to water quality, the following factors must be considered: (1) soil erosion potential;
    (2) site slope; (3) project size and type; (4) sensitivity of receiving water bodies; (5) proximity to receiving water bodies; (6) non-storm water discharges; (7) known past record of non-compliance by the operators of the construction site; and (8) any other relevant factors.
- (2) During the rainy season, each Copermittee must inspect at least monthlytwice during the wet season, all construction sites with one acre or more of soil disturbance not meeting the criteria specified above in section F.2.e.(1).
- (3) During the rainy season, each Copermittee must inspect construction sites less than one acre in size as needed to ensure compliance with its ordinances and this Order.
- (4) Each Copermittee must inspect all construction sites as needed during the dry season. Sites meeting the criteria in section F.2.e.(1) must be inspected at least once in August or September each year.
- (5) Re-inspections: Based upon site inspection findings, each Copermittee must implement all follow-up actions (i.e., re-inspection, enforcement) necessary to comply with this Order. Reinspection frequencies must be determined by each Copermittee based upon the severity of deficiencies, the nature of the construction activity, and the characteristics of soils and receiving water quality.
- (6) Inspections of construction sites must include, but not be limited to:
  - (a) Check for coverage under the General Construction Permit (Notice of Intent (NOI) and/or Waste Discharge Identification No.) during initial

**Comment [CP73]:** This section is setting the minimum frequencies, and as such should provide flexibility to inspect more frequently those sites that warrant additional focus / follow-up. The changes shown to F.2.e.(1) and (2) are to provide such flexibility. Additionally these frequencies are consistent with Riverside County's Santa Ana MS4 permit – which promotes consistency within the areas serviced by the County.

Comment [CP74]: See comment above

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 53 of 84

#### e 53 of 84 **DRAFT**

inspections;

- (b) Assessment of compliance with Copermittee ordinances and permits related to runoff, including the implementation and maintenance of designated minimum BMPs;
- (c) Assessment of BMP effectiveness;
- (d) Visual observations for non-storm water discharges, potential illicit connections, and potential discharge of pollutants in storm water runoff;
- (e) Review of site monitoring data results, if the site monitors its runoff
- (f) Education and outreach on storm water pollution prevention, as needed; and
- (g) Creation of a written or electronic inspection report.
- (7) The Copermittees must track the number of inspections for each inventoried construction site throughout the reporting period to verify that each site is inspected at the minimum frequencies required.

# f. ENFORCEMENT OF CONSTRUCTION SITES

- (1) Each Copermittee must develop and implement an escalating enforcement process that achieves prompt corrective actions at construction sites <u>within</u> <u>their jurisdiction</u>, for violations of the Copermittee's water quality protection permits, requirements, and ordinances. This enforcement process must include authorizing the Copermittee's construction site inspectors to take immediate enforcement actions when appropriate and necessary. The enforcement process must include appropriate sanctions such as stop work orders, non-monetary penalties, fines, bonding requirements, and/or permit denials for non-compliance.
- (2) Each Copermittee must be able to respond to construction complaints received from third-parties and to ensure the San Diego Water Board that corrective actions have been implemented, if warranted.

#### g. REPORTING OF NON-COMPLIANT SITES

- (1) In addition to the notification requirements in Attachment B, each Copermittee must notify the San Diego Water Board when the Copermittee issues high level enforcement (as defined in the Copermittee's JRMP) to a construction site that poses a significant threat to water quality in its jurisdiction as a result of violations of its storm water ordinances.
- (2) Each Copermittee must annually notify the San Diego Water Board, prior to the commencement of the rainy season, of all construction sites with alleged

**Comment [CP75]:** This is a new and inappropriate requirement. Monitoring data is only required under the Statewide General Construction Permit, which is the Regional Board's responsibility to inspect and review.

Copermittee review of data which falls under the regional board's responsibility should be optional.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 54 of 84 DRAFT

violations that pose a significant threat to water quality. Information may be provided as part of the JRMP annual report if submitted prior to the rainy season. Information provided must include, but not be limited to, the following:

- (a) WDID number if enrolled under the General Construction Permit
- (b) Site Location, including address
- (c) Current violations or suspected violations

## 3. EXISTING DEVELOPMENT COMPONENT

#### a. MUNICIPAL

Each Copermittee must implement a municipal program for the Copermittee's areas and activities that meets the requirements of this section, and is designed to prevents illicit discharges into the MS4, reduces municipal discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevents municipal discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

#### (1) Source Identification / Inventory

Each Copermittee must maintain an updated watershed-based inventory of all its municipal areas and those activities that have the potential to generate and <u>discharge</u> pollutants. The inventory must include the name, address (if applicable), and a description of the area/activity; which pollutants are potentially generated by the area/activity; whether the area/activity is adjacent to an ESA; and identification of whether the area/activity is tributary to and within the same hydrologic sub area as a CWA section 303(d) water body segment and generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired. Linear facilities, such as roads, streets, and highways, do not need to be individually inventoried. The use of an automated database system, such as Geographical Information Systems (GIS) is highly recommended.

#### (2) General BMP Implementation

- (a) Pollution Prevention: Each Copermittee must implement pollution prevention methods in its municipal program and must require their use by appropriate departments, personnel, and contractors.
- (b) Designate Minimum BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate a minimum set of BMPs for all municipal areas and those activities that have the potential to generate and discharge pollutants. The designated minimum

**Comment [DB76]:** See general comment 1 in Attachment 7

**Comment [CP77]:** Sites that do not have the potential to discharge pollutants, cannot affect discharges from the MS4.

**Comment [CP78]:** Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Comment [CP79]: See comment above

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 55 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

BMPs for municipal areas and activities must be area or activity specific as appropriate.

- (c) Each Copermittee must designate BMPs for special events that are expected to generate significant trash and litter. Controls to consider must include:
  - (i) Temporary screens on catch basins and storm drain inlets;
  - (ii) Temporary fencing to prevent windblown trash from entering adjacent water bodies and MS4 channels;
  - (iii) Proper management of trash and litter;
  - (iv) Catch basin cleaning following the special event and prior to an anticipated rain event;
  - (v) Street sweeping of roads, streets, highways and parking facilities following the special event; and
  - (vi) Other equivalent controls.
- (d) Designate BMPs for ESAs and 303(d) Impairments: Each Copermittee must designate enhanced measures for its municipal areas and activities tributary to and within the same hydrologic sub area as a CWA section 303(d) impaired water body segments when an area or those activities have the potential to generate pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired. Each Copermittee must also designate additional controls for its municipal areas and activities within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order).
- (e) Implement BMPs: Each Copermittee must implement, or require the implementation of, the designated minimum and enhanced BMPs and any additional measures necessary based on its inventory to comply with this Order for each of its municipal area and those activities that have the potential to discharge pollution.
- (3) <u>BMP Implementation for Management of Pesticides, Herbicides, and</u> <u>Fertilizers</u>

Each Copermittee must implement BMPs to reduce the contribution of storm water pollutants to the MEP associated with the application, storage, and disposal of pesticides, herbicides and fertilizers from its municipal areas and activities <u>from its MS4 to MS4s and receiving waters</u>. Such BMPs must include, at a minimum:

- (a) Educational activities, permits, certifications and other measures for municipal applicators and distributors;
- (b) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) measures that rely on emphasize nonchemical solutions;

Comment [CP80]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

**Comment [DB81]:** The Copermittees are required to reduce pollutants in discharges from the MS4. See legal comments in Attachment 7

**Comment [CP82]:** There are cases where pesticides may be necessary due to health concerns (rodent infestations, etc) The concept of IPM does not preclude the use of chemical solutions where such solutions are needed or appropriate. Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 56 of 84

- (c) The use of native vegetation;
- (d) Schedules for irrigation and chemical application; and
- (e) The collection and proper disposal of unused pesticides, herbicides, and fertilizers.
- (4) BMP implementation for Flood Control Structures
  - (a) Each Copermittee must implement procedures to assure that flood management projects assess the impacts on the water quality of receiving water bodies.
  - (b) Each Copermittee must include water quality protection measures, where feasible, when retrofitting existing flood control structural devices.
  - (c) Each Copermittee must evaluate its existing flood control structures as part of ongoing routine maintenance, identify structures causing or contributing to a condition of pollution, implementidentify measures to reduce or eliminate the structure's effect on pollution, and evaluate the feasibility of retrofitting the structural flood control device. The inventory and evaluation must be completed by and submitted to the San Diego Water Board in each the 2<sup>nd</sup> year (i.e. FY 2012/2013) JRMP Annual Report.
- (5) BMP Implementation for Sweeping of Municipal Areas

Where municipal area sweeping is implemented as an MS4 BMP for municipal roads, streets, highways, and parking facilities, each Copermittee must design and implement the program based on the following criteria:

- (a) Roads, streets, highways, and parking facilities identified as consistently generating the highest volumes of trash and/or debris must be swept at least two times per month.
- (b) Roads, streets, highways, and parking facilities identified as consistently generating moderate volumes of trash and/or debris must be swept at least monthly.
- (c) Roads, streets, highways, and parking facilities identified as generating low volumes of trash and/or debris must be swept as necessary, but no less than once per year.
- (6) Operation and Maintenance of Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) and Treatment Controls
  - (a) Treatment Controls: Each Copermittee must implement a schedule of inspection and maintenance activities to verify proper operation of all its municipal structural treatment controls designed to reduce storm water pollutant discharges to or from its MS4s and related drainage structures.

Comment [CP83]: This is clearly overly specifying method of compliance, and is illegal pursuant to CWC 13360.

Comment [CP84]: This is not required by the federal regulations as an ongoing permit requirement.

Accordingly, the Copermittees, request deletion of the section.

Should the board decide not to remove the section, at a minimum, the language should be restored to not require anything more than the O.C. Permit.

Comment [CP85]: These are new requirements that are not necessary, and were not included in the draft OC Permit.

Further it is overly specific in forcing the Copermittees to identify high/moderate/ and low (trash) volume streets. Such specificity is not necessary.

DRAFT

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 57 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

- (b) MS4 and Facilities: Each Copermittee must implement a schedule of maintenance activities for its MS4 and facilities (including but not limited to catch basins, storm drain inlets, detention basins, etc)... The maintenance activities must, at a minimum, include:
  - Inspection and removal of accumulated waste at least once a year between May 1 and September 30 of each year for all <del>MS4</del> <u>facilitiescatch basins and storm drain inlets, with</u>; Additional <del>facilities</del> cleaning as necessary between October 1 and April 30 of each year;
  - Following two years of inspections, any MS4 facility that requires inspection and cleaning less than annually may be inspected as needed, but not less than every other year;
  - (iii) Open channels and basins must be cleaned of observed anthropogenic litter in a timely manner;
  - (iv) Maintenance activities within open channels must not adversely impact beneficial uses <u>within those channels</u>;
  - (v) Record keeping of the maintenance and cleaning activities including the overall quantity of waste removed;
  - (vi) Proper disposal of waste removed pursuant to applicable laws; and
  - (vii) Measures to eliminate waste discharges during MS4 maintenance and cleaning activities.

#### (7) Infiltration From Sanitary Sewer to MS4/ Provide Preventive-Maintenance

- (8) Each Copermittee must implement controls and measures to prevent and eliminate infiltration of seepage from sanitary sewers to MS4s through thorough, routine preventive maintenance of the MS4. Each Copermittee that operates both a municipal sanitary sewer system and a MS4 must implement controls and measures to prevent and eliminate infiltration of seepage from the sanitary sewers to the MS4s that must include overall sanitary sewer and MS4 surveys and thorough, routine preventive maintenance of both.
  - (a) Each Copermittee must implement controls to limit infiltration of seepage from sanitary sewers to municipal separate storm sewer systems where necessary. Such controls must include:
    - (i) Adequate plan checking for construction and new development;
    - (ii) Incident response training for its municipal employees that identify sanitary sewer spills;
    - (iii) Code enforcement inspections;
    - (iv) MS4 maintenance and inspections;
    - (v) Interagency coordination with sewer agencies; and

**Comment [CP86]:** The term 'facilities' is confusing and unnecessary.

Request use of the language from the 2004 MS4 permit as shown in these redlines (though (b)(ii)). This is much clearer and simple to comply with.

**Comment [CP87]:** Although the shown redlines will be much clearer, should board staff reject such changes, at a minimum the word 'detention basins' should be removed as it would otherwise conflict with subpart (iii)below.

**Comment [CP88]:** The MS4 Copermittees that do not own nor operate a sewer system cannot prevent seepage by maintaining their MS4.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 58 of 84

- DRAFT
- (vi) Proper education of its municipal staff and contractors conducting field operations on the MS4 or its municipal sanitary sewer (if applicable).

#### (9) Inspection of Municipal Areas and Activities

- (a) At a minimum, each Copermittee must inspect their following high priority municipal areas and activities annually:
  - (i) Roads, Streets, Highways, and Parking Facilities;
  - (ii) Flood Management Projects and Flood Control Devices not otherwise inspected per Section F.3.a.(6)(b);
  - (iii) Areas and activities tributary to and within the same hydrologic sub area as a CWA section 303(d) impaired water body segment, where an area or activity generates has the potential to discharge pollutants<sup>117</sup> for which the water body segment is impaired.
  - (iv) Areas and activities within or adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order);
  - (v) Municipal Facilities:
    - [a] Active or closed municipal landfills;
      - [b] Publicly owned treatment works (including water and wastewater treatment plants) and sanitary sewage collection systems;
      - [c] Solid waste transfer facilities;
      - [d] Land application sites;
      - [e] Corporate yards including maintenance and storage yards for materials, waste, equipment and vehicles; and
    - [f] Household hazardous waste collection facilities.
  - (vi) Municipal airfields;
  - (vii) Parks and recreation facilities;
  - (viii) Special event venues following special events (festivals, sporting events, etc.);
  - (ix) Power washing activities; and
  - (x) Other municipal areas and activities that the Copermittee determines may contribute a significant pollutant load to the MS4.
- (b) Other municipal areas and activities must be inspected as needed and in response to water quality data, valid public complaints, and findings from municipal or contract staff.
- (c) Based upon site inspection findings, each Copermittee must implement all follow-up actions necessary to comply with this Order.

<sup>17</sup> A project is considered to have the potential to discharge a pollutant if it does not have LID or treatment controls BMPs in place that treat the design capture volume for the areas of the site generating that pollutant.

Comment [CP89]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

**Comment [CP90]:** See footnote explaining this change. The idea is that if a project has LID or Treatment Control BMPs in place - it should no longer be a mandatory high-priority site for municipal inspection purposes. It would then be subject to the requirements of Section F.1.f.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 59 of 84 DRAFT

(10) Enforcement of Municipal Areas and Activities

Each Copermittee must enforce its storm water ordinance for all its municipal areas and activities as necessary to maintain compliance with this Order.

- (11) Copermittee Maintained Unpaved Roads Maintenance
  - (a) The Copermittees must develop, where they do not already exist, and implement or require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control measures during <u>their</u> maintenance activities on unpaved roads, <u>particularly</u>-in or adjacent to receiving waters.
  - (b) The Copermittees must develop and implement or require implementation of appropriate BMPs to minimize impacts on streams and wetlands during <u>their</u> unpaved road maintenance activities.
  - (c) The Copermittees must regularly maintain their unpaved roads adjacent to streams and riparian habitat to reduce erosion and sediment transport;
  - (d) Re-grading of unpaved roads during maintenance must be sloped outward where consistent with road engineering safety standards;
  - (e) Through their regular maintenance of unpaved roads, the Copermittees must examine the feasibility of replacing existing culverts or design of new culverts or bridge crossings to reduce erosion and maintain natural stream geomorphology.

#### **b.** COMMERCIAL / INDUSTRIAL

Each Copermittee (except the District) must implement a commercial / industrial program that meets the requirements of this section for facilities whose operation is under its jurisdiction, and is designed to prevents illicit discharges into the MS4, reduces commercial / industrial discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevents commercial / industrial discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

- (1) Source Identification
  - (a) Each Copermittee must maintain an updated watershed-based inventory of all industrial and commercial sites/sources within its jurisdiction (regardless of ownership) that could contribute a significant pollutant load to the MS4. The inventory must include the following minimum information for each industrial and commercial site/source: name; address; pollutants potentially generated by the site/source; and

Comment [CP91]: Pursuant to the comment letter

THE COPERMITTEES REQUEST THIS SECTION BE DELETED IN ITS ENTIRETY.

See the comment letter, attachment 5, for further discussion of the issues and justification for this request.

Should the board decide to include such requirements despite the request and justifications provided in the comment letter, the edits shown below are the minimum changes that should be made.

**Comment [CP92]:** Regular maintenance of unpaved roads may have unintended negative effects by virtue of further loosening soil to maintain the roads. This requirement should be removed, or revised to only be required where necessary to resolve significant problems impacting streams and riparian habitat.

**Comment [CP93]:** Specifying method of compliance

Comment [CP94]: See District-specific Legal comments

Comment [DB95]: See general comment 1 in Attachment 7

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 60 of 84

e 60 of 84 **DRAFT**  October 13, 2010

identification of whether the site/source is tributary to a CWA §303(d) water body segment and generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired; and a narrative description including SIC codes which best reflects the principal products or services provided by each facility.

At a minimum, the following sites/sources must be included in the inventory:

- (i) Commercial Sites/Sources:
  - [a] Automobile repair, maintenance, fueling, or cleaning;
  - [b] Airplane repair, maintenance, fueling, or cleaning;
  - [c] Boat repair, maintenance, fueling, or cleaning;
  - [d] Equipment repair, maintenance, fueling, or cleaning;
  - [e] Automobile and other vehicle body repair or painting;
  - [f] Mobile automobile or other vehicle washing;
  - [g] Automobile (or other vehicle) parking lots and storage facilities;
  - [h] Retail or wholesale fueling;
  - [i] Pest control services;
  - [j] Eating or drinking establishments, including such retail establishments with food markets;
  - [k] Mobile carpet, drape or furniture cleaning;
  - [I] Cement mixing or cutting;
  - [m]Masonry;
  - [n] Painting and coating;
  - [0] Botanical or zoological gardens and exhibits;
  - [p] Landscaping;
  - [q] Nurseries and greenhouses;
  - [r] Golf courses, parks and other recreational areas/facilities;
  - [s] Cemeteries;
  - [t] Pool and fountain cleaning;
  - [u] <mark>Marinas</mark>;
  - [v] Portable sanitary services;
  - [w] Building material retailers and storage;
  - [x] Animal boarding facilities and kennels;
  - [y] Mobile pet services;
  - [z] Power washing services;
  - [aa] Plumbing services; and
  - [bb] Other sites and sources with a history of un-authorized discharges to the MS4.

(ii) Industrial Sites/Sources:

**Comment [CP96]:** Clearly not applicable within this permit area.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 61 of 84 DRAFT

- [a] Industrial Facilities, as defined at 40 CFR § 122.26(b)(14), including those subject to the General Industrial Permit or other individual NPDES permit;
- [b] Operating and closed landfills;
- [c] Facilities subject to SARA Title III; and
- [d] Hazardous waste treatment, disposal, storage and recovery facilities.
- (iii) ESAs and 303(d) Listed Waterbodies: All other commercial or industrial sites/sources tributary to and within the same hydrologic sub area as a CWA Section 303(d) impaired water body segment, where the site/source generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired. All other commercial or industrial sites/sources within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order) or that generate pollutants tributary to determined to be the source of an observed exceedance of an action level.
- (iv) All other commercial or industrial sites/sources that the Copermittee determines may contribute a significant pollutant load to the MS4.

#### (2) General BMP Implementation

- (a) Pollution Prevention: Each Copermittee must require the use of pollution prevention methods by the inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources, where appropriate.
- (b) Designate / Update Minimum BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate a minimum set of BMPs for all inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources. Where BMPs have already been designated, each Copermittee must review and update its existing BMPs for adequacy within one year of permit adoption by no later than the submittal of the JRMP. Copermittees may continue to regularly review and update their designated BMPs for adequacy and subsequently submit any updates in their Annual Report. The designated minimum BMPs must be specific to facility types and pollutant-generating activities, as appropriate.
- (c) Designate Enhanced BMPs for ESAs and 303(d) Impairments: Each Copermittee must designate enhanced measures for inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources tributary to and within the same hydrologic subarea as a CWA section 303(d) impaired water body segments (where a site/source generates pollutants for which the water body segment is impaired). Each Copermittee must also designate additional controls for industrial and commercial sites/sources within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to coastal lagoons, the ocean, or other receiving

**Comment [CP97]:** See discussion in the comment letter.

Comment [CP98]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

**Comment [CP99]:** See discussion in the comment letter.

Comment [c100]: From 2004 permit

**Comment [CP101]:** Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Comment [CP102]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 62 of 84 DRAFT

f 84 AFT October 13, 2010

waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order). Copermittees may continue to regularly review and update their designated enhanced BMPs for adequacy and subsequently submit any updates in their next Annual Report.

(d) Implement BMPs: Each Copermittee must implement, or require the implementation of, the designated minimum and enhanced BMPs and any additional measures necessary based on inspections, incident responses, and water quality data to comply with this Order at each industrial and commercial site/source within its jurisdiction.

## (3) Mobile Businesses Program

- (a) Each Copermittee must develop and implement a program designed to reduce the discharge of storm water pollutants from the MS4 attributable to from mobile businesses to the MEP and to prohibit non-storm water discharges pursuant to Section B of this Order. Each Copermittee must keep as part of its commercial source inventory a listing of mobile businesses known to operate have bases of operation within its jurisdiction that conduct services listed above in section F.3.b.(1)(a). The program must include:
  - (i) Development and implementation of minimum standards and BMPs to be required for each of the various types of mobile businesses;
  - Development and implementation of an enforcement strategy which specifically addresses the unique characteristics of mobile businesses;
  - (iii) Notification of those mobile businesses known to operate-have bases of operation within the Copermittee's jurisdiction of the minimum standards and BMP requirements;
  - (iv) Development and implementation of an outreach and education strategy; and
  - (v) Inspection of mobile businesses as needed to implement the program.
- (b) If they choose to, the Copermittees may cooperate in developing and implementing their programs for mobile businesses, including sharing of mobile business inventories, BMP requirements, enforcement action information, and education.

#### (4) Inspection of Industrial and Commercial Sites/Sources

Each Copermittee must conduct industrial and commercial site inspections for compliance with its ordinances, permits, and this Order. Mobile businesses must be inspected as needed pursuant to section F.3.b.(3).

(a) Inspection Procedures: Inspections must include but not be limited to:

**Comment [DB103]:** See general comment 1 Attachment 7 to the comment letter

**Comment [DB104]:** This change reflects the purpose of the Order, which is to reduce pollutants discharged from the MS4.

**Comment [CP105]:** This is an appropriate change, as it sets clear responsibility among the Copermittees.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 63 of 84 DRAFT

- Review of BMP implementation plans, if the site uses or is required to use such a plan;
- (ii) Review of facility monitoring data, if the site monitors its runoff;
- (iii) Check for coverage under the General Industrial Permit (Notice of Intent (NOI) and/or Waste Discharge Identification Number), if applicable;
- (iv) Assessment of compliance with Copermittee ordinances and Copermittee issued permits related to runoff;
- (v) Assessment of the implementation, maintenance and effectiveness of the designated minimum and/or enhanced BMPs;
- (vi) Visual observations for non-storm water discharges, potential illicit connections, and potential discharge of pollutants in storm water runoff; and
- (vii) Education and training on storm water pollution prevention, as conditions warrant.
- (b) Each Copermittee must annually notify the San Diego Water Board, prior to the commencement of the rainy season, of all Industrial Sites and Industrial Facilities subject to the General Industrial Permit or other individual NPDES permit with alleged violations of the Copermittees ordinances, that pose a significant threat to water quality.
- (c)(b) Frequencies: At a minimum all sites determined to pose a high threat to water quality must be inspected each year. All inventoried sites must be inspected at least once during a five year period. In evaluating threat to water quality, each Copermittee must consider, at a minimum, the following:
  - (i) Type of activity (SIC code);
  - (ii) Materials used at the facility;
  - (iii) Wastes generated;
  - Pollutant discharge potential, including whether the facility generates a pollutant that exceeds an action level;
  - (v) Non-storm water discharges;
  - (vi) Size of facility;
  - (vii) Proximity to receiving water bodies;
  - (viii) Sensitivity of receiving water bodies;
  - (ix) Whether the facility is subject to the General Industrial Permit or an individual NPDES permit;
  - (x) Whether the facility has filed a No Exposure Certification/Notice of Non-Applicability;
  - (xi) Facility design;
  - (xii) Total area of the site, portion of the site where industrial or commercial activities occur, and area of the site exposed to rainfall and runoff;
  - (xiii) The facility's compliance history; and

**Comment [CP106]:** See discussion in comment letter.

**Comment [CP107]:** Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18. (comparable language added to F.3.b.(5)(b) )
Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 64 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

(xiv) Any other relevant factors.

(d)(c) Third-Party Certifications: Each Copermittee may propose to develop and implement a third party certification program subject to San Diego Water Board Executive Officer acceptance. This program would verify industrial and commercial site/source compliance with the Copermittees' ordinances, permits, and this Order. To the extent that third party certifications are conducted to fulfill the requirements of Section F.3.b.(4) above, the Copermittee retains responsibility for compliance with this Order and will be responsible for conducting and documenting quality assurance and quality control of the third-party certifications.

- (i) The Copermittee's proposed third party certification program must include the following:
  - [a] A description of the procedures and measures for quality assurance and quality control;
  - [b] A listing of sites/sources that may and may not participate in the program;
  - [c] The representative percentage of certifications that would qualify to satisfy the inspection requirements in section F.3.b(4)(c) above;
  - [d] Photo documentation of potential storm water violations identified during the third party inspection;
  - [e] Reporting to the Copermittee of identified significant potential violations, including imminent or observed illegal discharges, within 24 hours of the third party inspection;
  - [f] Reporting to the Copermittee of all findings within one week of the inspection being conducted; and
  - [g] Copermittee follow-up and/or enforcement actions for identified potential storm water violations within two business days of the potential violation report receipt.
- (e)(d) Based upon site inspection findings, each Copermittee must implement all follow-up actions and enforcement necessary to comply with this Order.
- (f)(e) To the extent that the San Diego Water Board has conducted an inspection of an industrial site during a particular year, the requirement for the responsible Copermittee to inspect this facility during the same year is deemed satisfied.
- (g)(f) The Copermittees must track the number of inspections for the inventoried industrial and commercial sites/sources throughout the reporting period to verify that the sites/sources are inspected at the minimum frequencies listed in this Order.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 65 of 84 DRAFT

#### (5) Enforcement of Industrial and Commercial Sites/Sources

- —Each Copermittee must enforce its storm water ordinance for all industrial and commercial sites/sources as necessary to maintain compliance with this Order. Copermittee ordinances or other regulatory mechanisms must include appropriate sanctions to achieve compliance. Sanctions must include the following tools or their equivalent: Non-monetary penalties, fines, bonding requirements, liens and/or permit denials for noncompliance.
- (a) Each Copermittee shall annually notify the San Diego Water Board, prior to the commencement of the wet season, of any unresolved high level enforcement action (as defined in the Copermittee's JRMP) that poses a significant threat to water quality in its jurisdiction as a result of violations of their storm water ordinances.

#### c. RESIDENTIAL

Each Copermittee (except the District) must implement a residential program that meets the requirements of this section, and is designed to prevents illicit discharges into the MS4, reduces residential discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevents residential discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

(1) Threat to Water Quality Prioritization

Each Copermittee\_must, within its jurisdiction, identify residential areas and activities that pose a high threat to water quality. At a minimum, these must include:

- (a) Automobile repair, maintenance, washing, and parking;
- (b) Home and garden care activities and product use (pesticides, herbicides, and fertilizers);
- (c) Disposal of trash, pet waste, green waste, and household hazardous waste (e.g., paints, cleaning products);
- (d) Any other residential source that the Copermittee determines may contribute a significant pollutant load to the MS4;
- (e) Any residential areas tributary to and within the same hydrologic sub area as a CWA section 303(d) impaired water body, where the residential area ce generates discharges pollutants for which the water body is impaired; and
- (f) Any residential areas within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within an environmentally sensitive area (as defined in

consistent with the requirements in the Construction section.

Comment [DB108]: See legal comments in

Comment [CP109]: Per discussions with

Board staff on 8/18, language such as this

would serve as an alternative to F.3.b.(4)(b) above. This proposed language is more

Attachment 7

Comment [DB110]: See legal comments in Attachment 8

Comment [DB111]: See general comment 1 in Attachment 7

Comment [CP112]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Comment [CP113]: These requirements should be focused on discharges of pollutants

Comment [CP114]: This inappropriately

separates the risk (pollutant discharge potential) from the action (regulation, minimum BMPs, etc), and should not be a mandated component of this permit.

October 13, 2010

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 66 of 84 DRAFT

#### Attachment C of this Order).

#### (2) <u>BMP Implementation</u>

- (a) Pollution Prevention: Each Copermittee must actively encourage the use of pollution prevention methods by residents.
- (b) Designate BMPs: Each Copermittee must designate minimum BMPs for high-threat-to-water quality residential areas and activities. The designated minimum BMPs for high-threat-to-water quality residential areas and activities must be area or activity specific.
- (c) Hazardous Waste BMPs: Each Copermittee must facilitate the proper management and disposal of used oil, toxic materials, and other household hazardous wastes. Such facilitation must include educational activities, public information activities, and establishment of collection sites operated individually and/or jointly by the Copermittee(s) or a private entity. Curbside collection of household hazardous wastes is encouraged.
- (d) Implement BMPs: Each Copermittee must implement, or require implementation of, the designated minimum BMPs and any additional measures necessary to comply with Sections A and B of this Order.
- (e) Each Copermittee must implement, or require implementation of, BMPs for residential areas and activities that have not been designated a high threat to water quality, as necessary.
- (3) Enforcement of Residential Areas and Activities

Each Copermittee must enforce its storm water ordinance for all residential areas and activities as necessary to maintain compliance with this Order.

(4) <u>Common Interest Areas (CIA) / Home Owner Association (HOA) Areas, and</u> <u>Mobile Home Parks</u>

Each Copermittee must ensure that effective measures exist and are implemented or required to be implemented to ensure that runoff within and from common interest developments, including areas managed by associations and mobile home parks, and meets the objectives of this section and Order.

- (a) BMP Implementation: Each Copermittee must implement or require implementation of management measures based on a review of pertinent factors, including:
  - (i) Maintenance duties and procedures typically used by CIA/HOA

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 67 of 84 DRAFT

maintenance associations within its jurisdiction;

- Whether streets and storm drains are publicly or privately owned within the CIA/HOA or mobile home park;
- (iii) Whether the CIA/HOA area or mobile home park has been identified as a high priority residential area based on an evaluation of the site potential to generate pollutants contributing to a 303(d) listed waterbody or an observed action level exceedance;
- (iv) Other activities conducted or authorized by the HOA that may pose a significant risk to inland receiving waters.
- (b) Legal Authority and Enforcement: <u>By July 1, 2012</u>, each Copermittee must review, and if necessary update, its Municipal Code to verify that they have the legal authority to implement and enforce its ordinances within CIA/HOA areas and mobile home parks.
- (5) Privately Owned Unpaved Roads Maintenance
  - (a) The Copermittees must require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control during maintenance activities on privately owned unpaved roads, particularly in or adjacent to stream channels or wetlands.
  - (b) The Copermittees must enforce their ordinances against illegal construction and maintenance grading activities on privately owned unpaved roads, so as to prevent impacts to water quality.

#### d. RETROFITTING EXISTING DEVELOPMENT

Each Copermittee must develop and implement a retrofitting program that meets the requirements of this section <u>upon submittal of the ROWD</u>. The goals of the existing development retrofitting program are to provide an means to the <u>Copermittees to address the impacts of existing development through retrofit</u> projects that reduce impacts from hydromodification, promote LID, support riparian and aquatic habitat restoration, reduce the discharges of storm water pollutants from the MS4 to the MEP, and prevent discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards. Where feasible, at the discretion of the Copermittee, the existing development retrofitting program may be coordinated with flood control projects and other infrastructure improvement programs.

(1) The Copermittee(s) must identify and inventory existing areas of development (i.e. municipal, industrial, commercial, residential) within their jurisdiction as candidates for retrofitting. Potential retrofitting candidates must include but are not limited to: Comment [CP115]: Pursuant to the comment letter:

THE COPERMITTEES REQUEST THIS SECTION BE DELETED IN ITS ENTIRETY.

See further discussion on this issue in Attachment 5 to this comment letter

**Comment [CP116]:** Clarifying edit Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

**Comment [CP117]:** See District-specific comment white paper. (Attachment 8)

October 13, 2010

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 68 of 84

DRAFT

- (a) Areas of development that generate pollutants of concern to a TMDL or an ESA;
- (b) Receiving waters that are channelized or otherwise hardened;
- (c) Areas of development tributary to receiving waters that are channelized or otherwise hardened;
- (d) Areas of development tributary to receiving waters that are significantly eroded;
- (e) Areas of development tributary to an ASBS or SWQPA; and
- (2) Each Copermittee must evaluate and rank their inventoried areas of existing developments to prioritize retrofitting. Criteria for evaluation must include but is not limited to:
  - (a) Feasibility;
  - (b) Cost effectiveness;
  - (c) Pollutant removal effectiveness, including reducing pollutants exceeding action level;
  - (d) Tributary area potentially treated;
  - (e) Maintenance requirements;
  - (f) Landowner cooperation;
  - (g) Neighborhood acceptance;
  - (h) Aesthetic qualities;
  - (h)(i) Environmental Constraints (such as regulatory permits)
  - (i)(j)\_\_\_\_Efficacy at addressing concern; and
  - (j)(k) Potential improvements effects on public health and safety
- (3) Each Copermittee must consider the results of the evaluation in prioritizing work plans for the following year in accordance with Sections G.1 and J. Highly feasible projects expected to benefit water quality should be given a high priority to implement source control and treatment control BMPs. Where feasible, the retrofit projects may be designed in accordance with the SSMP requirements within sections F.1.d.(3) through F.1.d.(8) and the Hydromodification requirements in Section F.1.h.
- (4) The Copermittees (except the District) must cooperate with private landowners to encourage site specific retrofitting projects. The Copermittee must consider the following practices in cooperating and encouraging private landowners to retrofit their existing development:
  - (a) Demonstration retrofit projects;
  - (b) Retrofits on public land and easements that treat runoff from private developments;
  - (c) Education and outreach;
  - (d) Subsidies for retrofit projects;
  - (e) Requiring retrofit projects as enforcement, mitigation or ordinance compliance;

Comment [CP118]: See District-specific comment white paper, Attachment 8.

**Comment [CP119]:** There may be external constraints by other regulatory agencies that may affect the ranking of a particular candidate.

**Comment [CP120]:** A particular retrofit opportunity may have both positive and/or negative effects on public health and safety, and both should be considered.

**Comment [CP121]:** See District-specific comment white paper. (Attachment 8)

October 13, 2010

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 69 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

- (f) Public and private partnerships; and
- (g) Fees for existing discharges to the MS4 and reduction of fees for retrofit implementation.
- (5) The known completed retrofit BMPs must be tracked in accordance with Section F.1.f. Retrofit BMPs on publicly owned properties must be inspected per section F.1.f. Privately owned retrofit BMPs must be inspected as needed to ensure proper operation and maintenance.
- (6) Where constraints on retrofitting preclude effective BMP deployment on existing developments at locations critical to protect receiving waters (as identified in section F.3.d.(1)), a Copermittee may propose a regional mitigation project to improve water quality. Such regional projects may include but are not limited to:
  - (a) Regional water quality treatment BMPs;
  - (b) Urban creek or wetlands restoration and preservation;
  - (c) Daylighting and restoring underground creeks;
  - (d) Localized rainfall storage and reuse to the extent such projects are fully protective of downstream water rights;
  - (e) Hydromodification project; and
  - (f) Removal of invasive plant species.
- (7) A retrofit project or regional mitigation project may qualify as a Watershed Water Quality Activity provided it meets the requirements in section G. Watershed Workplan.

# 4. ILLICIT DISCHARGE DETECTION AND ELIMINATION

Each Copermittee must implement a program that meets the requirements of this section and is designed to actively detect and eliminate illicit discharges and disposal into the MS4. The program must address all types of illicit discharges and connections excluding those non-storm water discharges not prohibited by the Copermittee in accordance with section B of this Order.

#### a. PREVENT AND DETECT ILLICIT DISCHARGES AND CONNECTIONS

Each Copermittee must implement measures to prevent and detect illicit discharges to the MS4.

(1) Legal Authority: Each Copermittee must retain legal authority to prevent and eliminate illicit discharges and connections to the MS4.

(2)(1)Inspections: Each Copermittee must include use of appropriate

Comment [CP122]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

**Comment [CP123]:** Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

**Comment [DB124]:** See general comment 1 in Attachment 7

**Comment [DB125]:** This measure is already covered in Part E of the Order.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 70 of 84

# DRAFT

Copermittee personnel and contractors to assist in identifying illicit discharges and connections during their daily activities.

- (a) Visual inspections for illegal discharges and connections must be conducted during routine maintenance of all MS4 facilities.
- (b) Copermittee staff and contractors conducting non-MS4 field operations must be trained to report suspected illegal discharges and connections to proper Copermittee staff.

### **b. MAINTAIN MS4 MAP**

Each Copermittee must maintain an updated map of its entire MS4 and the corresponding drainage areas within its jurisdiction. The use of GIS is strongly encouraged. The MS4 map must include all segments of the storm sewer system owned, operated, and maintained by the Copermittee, as well as all known locations of inlets that discharge and/or collect runoff into the Copermittee's MS4, all known locations of access points (i.e. manholes) to the Copermittee's MS4, all known locations of connections with other MS4s (e.g. Caltrans), and all known locations of all the outfalls that discharge runoff from the Copermittee's MS4. The accuracy of the MS4 map must be confirmed during dry weather field screening and analytical monitoring and must be updated at least annually. The MS4 map including any GIS layers must be submitted with the updated JRMP.

#### c. FACILITATE PUBLIC REPORTING OF ILLICIT DISCHARGES AND CONNECTIONS - PUBLIC HOTLINE

Each Copermittee must promote, publicize and facilitate public reporting of illicit discharges or water quality impacts associated with discharges into or from MS4s. Each Copermittee must facilitate public reporting through development and operation of a public hotline. Public hotlines can be Copermittee-specific or shared by Copermittees. All storm water hotlines must be capable of receiving reports in both English and Spanish 24 hours per day and seven days per week. All reported incidents, and how each was resolved, must be summarized in each Copermittee's Annual Report.

#### d. DRY WEATHER FIELD SCREENING AND ANALYTICAL MONITORING

Each Copermittee must conduct dry weather field screening and analytical monitoring of MS4 outfalls and other portions of its MS4 within its jurisdiction to detect illicit discharges and connections in accordance with Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 in Attachment E of this Order.

#### e. INVESTIGATION / INSPECTION AND FOLLOW-UP

**Comment [CP126]:** These are not required under the federal regulations, and are not necessary for the Copermittees' programs.

October 13, 2010

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 71 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

Each Copermittee must implement procedures to investigate and inspect portions of its MS4 that, based on the results of field screening, analytical monitoring, or other appropriate information, indicate a reasonable potential of containing illicit discharges, illicit connections, or other sources of pollutants in non-storm water.

- (1) Develop response criteria for data: Each Copermittee must develop, update, and use numeric criteria action levels (or other actions level criteria where appropriate) to determine when follow-up investigations will be performed in response to water quality monitoring. The criteria must include required non-storm water action levels (see Section C) and a consideration of 303(d)listed waterbodies and environmentally sensitive areas (ESAs) as defined in Attachment C.
- (2) Respond to data: Each Copermittee must investigate portions of the MS4 for which water quality data or conditions indicates a potential illegal discharge or connection.
  - (a) Obvious illicit discharges (i.e. color, odor, or significant exceedances of action levels) must be investigated immediately.
  - (b) Field screen data: Within two business days of receiving dry weather field screening results that exceed action levels, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must either initiate an investigation to identify the source of the discharge or document the rationale for why the discharge does not pose a threat to water quality and does not need further investigation. This documentation must be included in the Annual Report.
  - (c) Analytical data: Within five business days of receiving analytical laboratory results that exceed action levels, the Copermittee(s) having jurisdiction must either initiate an investigation to identify the source of the discharge or document the rationale for why the discharge does not pose a threat to water quality and does not need further investigation. This documentation must be included in the Annual Report.
- (3) Respond to notifications: Each Copermittee must respond to and resolve each reported incident (e.g., public hotline, staff notification, etc.) made to the Copermittee in a timely manner. Criteria may be developed to assess the validity of, and prioritize the response to, each report.

#### f. ELIMINATION OF ILLICIT DISCHARGES AND CONNECTIONS

Each Copermittee must take immediate action to initiate steps necessary to eliminate all detected illicit discharges, illicit discharge sources, and illicit connections after detection within its jurisdiction. Elimination measures may include an escalating series of enforcement actions for those illicit discharges Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 72 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

that are not a serious threat to public health or the environment. Illicit discharges that pose a serious threat to the public's health or the environment must be eliminated immediately.

ENFORCE ORDINANCES

Each Copermittee must implement and enforce its ordinances, orders, or other legal authority to prevent illicit discharges and connections to its MS4 and to eliminate detected illicit discharges and connections to its MS4.

#### PREVENT AND RESPOND TO SEWAGE SPILLS (INCLUDING FROM PRIVATE <del>h.</del>a LATERALS AND FAILING SEPTIC SYSTEMS) AND OTHER SPILLS

Each Copermittee must implement management measures and procedures (including a notification mechanism) to prevent, respond to, contain and clean up all sewage (see below) and other spills that may discharge into its MS4 from any source (including private laterals and failing septic systems). Copermittees must coordinate with spill response teams to prevent entry of spills into the MS4 and contamination of surface water, ground water and soil. Each Copermittee must coordinate spill prevention, containment and response activities throughout all appropriate Copermittee departments, programs and agencies so that maximum water quality protection is available at all times.

# 5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMPONENT

Each Copermittee must incorporate a mechanism for public participation in the updating, development, and implementation of the JRMP.

# 6. EDUCATION COMPONENT

Each Copermittee must implement education programs designed to (1) measurably increase the knowledge regarding MS4s, impacts of runoff on receiving waters, and potential BMP solutions for the target audience; and (2) to measurably change the behavior of target communities and thereby reduce pollutants in storm water discharges from MS4s to the MEP and eliminate prohibited non-storm water discharges to MS4s and the environment. At a minimum, the education programs must meet the requirements of this section and address the following target communities within their jurisdiction:

Copermittee Departments and Personnel

Comment [CP128]: The Copermittees do not own nor operate such systems, and as such cannot 'prevent' such spills from occurring.

Comment [DB127]: This requirement is already covered in Part E.1 of the Order

Comment [CP129]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

Comment [DB130]: See general comment 1 in Attachment 7 to the comment letter

Comment [DB131]: See legal comments white paper in Attachment 8 to the comment letter

Comment [DB132]: See District-specific comment white paper in Attachment 8 to the comment letter

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 73 of 84

# <u>DRAFT</u>

- New Development / Redevelopment Project Applicants, Developers, Contractors, Property Owners, and other Responsible Parties
- Construction Site Owners and Operators
- Commercial <u>Facility</u> Owners and Operators
- Industrial <u>Facility</u> Owners and Operators
- Residential Community and General Public
- Quasi-Governmental Ágencies / Districts (i.e., educational institutions, water districts, sanitation districts, etc.)

# a. General Requirements

- (1) At a minimum, the Copermittee education programs must <u>implement</u> <u>educational programs for educate</u> each target community on the following topics as <u>appropriate to the community's activities and their impact</u> <u>discharges from the MS4</u>:
  - (a) Applicable water quality laws, regulations, permits, and/<u>or other</u> requirements;
  - (b) Best management practices;
  - (c) General runoff concepts;
  - (d) Existing water quality, including local water quality conditions, impaired waterbodies and environmentally sensitive areas; and
  - (e) Other topics as determined by the Copermittee, such as public reporting mechanisms, water conservation, low-impact development techniques, and public health and vector issues associated with runoff.
- (2) Each Copermittee must implement educational activities, public information activities, and other appropriate activities to facilitate the proper management and disposal of used oil and toxic materials.

# b. Specific Requirements

- (1) Copermittee Departments and Personnel
  - (a) Each Copermittee must implement an education program so its staff and contractors (and Planning Boards and Elected Officials, if applicable) responsible for implementing the requirements of this Order have an understanding of the following topics, as applicable to their responsibilities:
    - (i) Applicable water quality laws and regulations;
    - The potential effects and impacts that Copermittee departments and personnel activities related to their job duties can have on water quality);

**Comment [CP133]:** These entities are subject to individual NPDES regulations, and the Copermittees should not be required to educate them on the general requirements below.

**Comment [CP134]:** The language should be clear that the minimum topics should be tailored as appropriate to the target audience.

October 13, 2010

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 74 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

- (iii) Plan review policies and procedures to verify consistent application;
- Methods of minimizing impacts to receiving water quality resulting from development, construction, and other potential pollutant generating activities;
- (v) Proper implementation of erosion and sediment control, source control, treatment control, and other BMPs to minimize the impacts to receiving water quality resulting from development, construction, and other potential pollutant generating activities;
- (vi) Applicable recordkeeping and tracking mechanisms;
- (vii) Inspection and enforcement procedures<u>and</u>, BMP implementation, and review of monitoring data.
- (b) Each Copermittee must train its staff responsible for oversight and conducting storm water compliance inspections and enforcement of construction activities (e.g. construction, building, code enforcement, grading review staffs, inspectors, and other responsible construction staff) annually prior to the rainy season.
- (c) Each Copermittee must train its staff responsible for conducting storm water compliance inspections and enforcement of industrial and commercial facilities at least once a year.
- (2) New Development / Redevelopment and Construction Sites

As early in the planning and development process as possible and all through the permitting and construction process, each Copermittee must notify parties responsible for the project about the importance of educating all construction workers in the field about storm water issues and BMPs, in addition to the topics under Section F.6.a.(1).

(3) Commercial and Industrial Sites / Sources

At least once during the five-year period of this Order, each Copermittee must notify the owner/operator of each of its inventoried commercial and industrial site/source of the BMP requirements applicable to the site/source.

(4) Residential and General Public

Each Copermittee shall collaboratively conduct or participate in development and implementation of a program to educate residential and general public target communities. The Copermittee residential and general public education programs must address potential pollutant generating activities (e.g., car washing, mobile operations, yard maintenance) and pollutant generating products (e.g., pesticides, fertilizers, household chemicals). The target audiences of the residential and general public education programs must include underserved target audiences (e.g., disadvantaged **Comment [CP135]:** As discussed in the comment letter, this is a requirement for other NPDES permits, and it is inappropriate to mandate upon the Copermittees.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 75 of 84

DRAFT

October 13, 2010

communities), residents and managers of CIA/HOA areas, and owners and residents of mobile home parks.

# G. WATERSHED WATER QUALITY WORKPLAN

Each Copermittee must collaborate with other Copermittees to develop and implement a Watershed Water Quality Workplan (Watershed Workplan) <u>designed</u> to identify, prioritize, address, and mitigate the highest priority water quality issues/pollutants in the Upper Santa Margarita Watershed <u>relating to discharges from the MS4</u>.

### 1. Watershed Workplan Components:

The work plan must, at a minimum:

- **a.** Characterize the receiving water quality in the watershed. Characterization must include assessment and analysis of regularly collected water quality data, reports, monitoring and analysis generated in accordance with the requirements of the Receiving Waters Monitoring and Reporting Program, as well as applicable information available from other public and private organizations. This characterization must include an updated watershed map.
- b. Identify and prioritize water quality problem(s) in terms of constituents by location, in the watershed's receiving waters. In identifying water quality problem(s), the Copermittees must, at a minimum, give consideration to TMDLs, receiving waters listed on the CWA section 303(d) list, waters with persistent violations of water quality standards, toxicity, or other impacts to beneficial uses, and other pertinent conditions.
- c. Identify the likely sources, pollutant discharges and/or other factors causing the highest water quality problem(s) within the watershed <u>resulting from discharges</u> from the MS4. Efforts to determine such sources must include, but not be limited to: use of information from the construction, industrial/commercial, municipal, and residential source identification programs required within the JRMP of this Order; water quality monitoring data collected as part of the Receiving Water Monitoring and Reporting Program required by this Order, and additional focused water quality monitoring to identify specific sources within the watershed.
- d. Develop a watershed BMP implementation strategy to attain receiving water quality objectives in the identified highest priority water quality problem(s) and locations. The BMP implementation strategy must include a schedule for implementation of the BMP-projects to abate specific receiving water quality problems and a list of criteria to be used to evaluate BMP effectiveness. Identified watershed water quality problems may be the result of jurisdictional discharges that will need to be addressed with BMPs applied in a specific jurisdiction in order to generate a benefit to the watershed. This implementation

**Comment [DB136]:** The requirement to educate the residential and general public communities will necessarily include these underserved audiences.

**Comment [DB137]:** See general comment 1 in Attachment 7 to the comment letter .

Comment [CP138]: Changes in this section are requested pursuant to discussions with Board staff on 8/18 Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 76 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

strategy must include a map of <u>any</u> implemented and/<u>or</u> proposed <u>structural</u> BMPs.

- e. Develop a strategy to monitor improvements in receiving water quality directly resulting from implementation of the BMPs described in the Watershed Workplan. The monitoring strategy must review the necessary data to report on the measured pollutant reduction that results from proper BMP implementation. Monitoring must, at a minimum, be conducted in the receiving water to demonstrate reduction in pollutant concentrations and progression towards attainment of receiving water quality objectives.
- f. Establish a schedule for development and implementation of the Watershed strategy outlined in the Workplan. The schedule must, at a minimum, include forecasted dates of planned actions to address Provisions E.2(a) through E.2(e) and dates for watershed review meetings through the remaining portion of this Permit cycle. Annual watershed workplan review meetings must be open to the public and appropriately publically noticed such that interested parties may come and provide comments on the watershed program.
- Watershed Workplan Implementation Watershed Copermittee's must implement the Watershed Workplan within 90 days of submittal unless otherwise directed by the San Diego Water Board.
- 3. Copermittee Collaboration Watershed Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement the accepted Watershed Workplan. Watershed Copermittee collaboration must include frequent regularly scheduled meetings. The Copermittees must pursue efforts to obtain any-interagency agreements, or other coordination efforts, with non-Copermittee owners of the MS4 (such as Caltrans, Native American tribes, and school districts) where determined by the Copermittee as necessary to control the contribution of pollutants from one portion of the shared MS4 to another portion of the shared MS4. The Copermittees must, as appropriate, participate in watershed management efforts to address water quality issues within the entire Santa Margarita Watershed (such as the County of San Diego and U.S. Marine Corps Camp Pendleton).
- 4. Public Participation Watershed Copermittees must implement a watershed-specific public participation mechanism within each watershed. A required component of the watershed-specific public participation mechanism must be a minimum 30-day public review of and opportunity to comment on the Watershed Workplan prior to submittal to the San Diego Water Board. The Workplan must include a description of the public participation mechanisms to be used and identification of the persons or entities anticipated to be involved during the development and implementation of the Watershed Workplan.
- 5. Watershed Workplan Review and Updates Watershed Copermittees must review and update the Watershed Workplan annually to identify needed changes to

**Comment [CP139]:** Goal is to pursue these agreements where we determine it is needed. Otherwise this requirement is diverting our time and resources from other more important efforts.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 77 of 84

ge 77 of 84 <u>DRAFT</u> October 13, 2010

the prioritized water quality problem(s) listed in the workplan. All updates to the Watershed Workplan must be presented during an Annual Watershed Review Meeting. Annual Watershed Review Meetings must occur once every calendar year and be conducted by the Watershed Copermittees. Annual Watershed Review Meetings must be open to the public and adequately noticed. Individual Watershed Copermittees must also review and modify their jurisdictional programs and JRMP Annual Reports, as necessary, so that they are consistent with the updated Watershed Workplan.

- 6. Pyrethroid Toxicity Reduction Evaluation The Watershed Copermittees must incorporate the pyrethroid pollutant reduction program<sup>18</sup> into the Watershed Workplan. The pyrethroid pollutant reduction program must include the following elements:
  - a. Pursue state and federal regulatory change.
  - b. Implement a set of source controls targeted specifically at urban pyrethroid use,
  - **c.** Through the annual reporting process, monitor the implementation of those controls, assess effectiveness, and identify sources or areas where additional effort is needed,
  - d. Implement additional controls as needed,
  - e. Continue to monitor implementation, as well as conditions within the target receiving waters, assess effectiveness, and re-evaluate control programs.

# H. FISCAL ANALYSIS

- Secure Resources: Each Copermittee must exercise its full authority to secure the resources necessary to meet all requirements of this Order. If the Copermittees are unable to secure the funding necessary to implement the requirements of this order, the Copermittees may request modification of the Order consistent with the MEP standard.
- 2. Annual Analysis: Each Copermittee must conduct an annual fiscal analysis of the necessary capital and operation and maintenance expenditures necessary to accomplish the activities of the programs required by this Order. The analysis must include estimated expenditures for the current reporting period, the preceding period, and the next reporting period.
  - **a.** Each analysis must include a description of the source of funds that are proposed to meet the necessary expenditures.
  - **b.** Each analysis must include a narrative description of circumstances resulting in a 25 percent or greater annual change for any budget line items.

**Comment [CP140]:** This clarifies that the Copermittees have the option to request modification of the order for reasons such as inability to obtain the requisite funding for the programs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> The pyrethroid pollutant reduction program is described in the "Riverside County – Santa Margarita Region Pyrethroid Source Identification Toxicity Reduction Evaluation, Final Phase II Report", January 2009 by MACTEC.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 78 of 84

October 13, 2010

**3.** Annual Reporting: Each Copermittee must submit its annual fiscal analysis with the annual JRMP report.

DRAFT

# I. TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOADS

- The waste load allocations (WLAs) of fully approved and adopted TMDLs are incorporated as Water Quality Based Effluent Limitations on a pollutant by pollutant, watershed by watershed basis. Early TMDL requirements, including monitoring, may be required and inserted into this Order pursuant to Finding E.10.
- 2. The Cities of Wildomar and Murrieta must comply with the requirements and WLAs assigned to the discharges from their MS4s contributing to the Lake Elsinore/Canyon Lake (San Jacinto Watershed) Nutrient TMDLs as specified in Section VI.D.2 of the Santa Ana Water Board's Order R8-2010-0033, -including the relevant sections of the fact sheet and findings, and subsequent revisions thereto.

### J. PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING

Beginning with the Annual Report due in 2013, each Copermittee must annually assess and report upon the effectiveness of its JRMP and Watershed Workplan implementation to (1) reduce the discharge of storm water pollutants from its MS4 to the MEP; (2) prohibit non-stormwater discharges; and (3) prevent runoff discharges from the MS4 from causing or contributing to a violation of water quality standards.

#### 1. Program Effectiveness Assessments

#### a. IDENTIFY EFFECTIVENESS ASSESSMENTS

With the JRMP and Watershed Workplan submittal, each Copermittee must establish assessment measures or methods for each of the six outcome levels described by CASQA<sup>19</sup>, using data from each JRMP program component<u>as</u> appropriate, the MRP, and the Watershed Workplan.

- (1) Assessment interval: For each established assessment measure or method, an assessment interval must be established as appropriate to the measure or method.
- (2) Projected Timeframe: For each established assessment measure or method, each Copermittee must identify the projected timeframe within which the associated outcome level can adequately assess change.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Effectiveness assessment outcome levels as defined by CASQA are defined in Attachment C of this Order. See "*Municipal Stormwater Program Effectiveness Assessment Guidance*" (CASQA, May 2007) for guidance for assessing program activities at the various outcome levels.

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 79 of 84 DRAFT

**b. PERFORM ASSESSMENTS** 

- Annually: Each year, the Copermittee must perform each applicable assessment based on the associated assessment interval, and determine whether the desired outcome has been met;
- (2) With the submittal of the Report of Waste Discharge, the Copermittees must determine whether their program implementation is resulting in the protection and/or improvement of water quality through an Integrated Assessment;

#### 2. Respond to Assessments

- a. Where the assessments indicate that the desired outcome level has not been achieved at the end of the projected timeframe, the Copermittee must review its applicable activities and BMPs to identify any modifications and improvements needed to maximize effectiveness, as necessary to comply with this Order. If the Copermittee determines that the existing activities/BMPs are adequate, or that the projected timeframe should be extended, justification and an updated timeframe for attainment of the outcome level must be provided in the Annual Report.
- **b.** Each Copermittee must develop and implement a work plan and schedule to address any program modifications and improvements in response to the findings of its assessment. The work plan and schedule must be provided and updated with the applicable Annual Report. The work plan must include, at a minimum, the following:
  - (1) A description of the program modifications / improvements that will be implemented to achieve the intended outcome level.
  - (2) A schedule for development and implementation of the program modifications / improvements, including any significant milestones.
  - (3) Establishment of appropriate assessment measure(s) or method(s), assessment interval(s), and projected timeframe(s) in accordance with Section J.1.a. for the program modifications / improvements.
  - (1) The problems and priorities identified during the assessment;
  - (2) A list of priority pollutants and known or suspected sources;
  - (3) A brief description of the strategy employed to reduce, eliminate or mitigate the negative impacts;
  - (4) A description and schedule for new and/or modified BMPs. The schedule is to include dates for significant milestones;
  - (5) A description of how the selected activities will address an identified high priority problem. This will include a description of the expected effectiveness and benefits of the new and/or modified BMPs;
  - (6) A description of implementation effectiveness metrics;
  - (7) A description of how efficacy results will be used to modify priorities and

**Comment [CP141]:** Although the Copermittees prefer to not be required to develop another compliance document, the edits below are intended to focus such a document on information that is relevant to the Copermittes' response.

October 13, 2010

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 80 of 84 DRAFT

implementation; and

(8) A review of past activities implemented, progress in meeting water quality standards, and planned program adjustments.

# 3. Assessment and Response Reporting

Each Copermittee must include a summary of its effectiveness assessments within each Annual Report. Beginning with the FY 2012-2013 Annual Report, the Program Effectiveness reporting must include:

- **a.** The results of each of the effectiveness assessments performed pursuant to J.1.b, including the demonstrated CASQA effectiveness level(s);
- b. Responses to effectiveness assessments; A description of any program modifications planned in accordance with section J.2, including the work plan and identified schedule for implementation. The description must include the basis for determining that each modified activity and/or BMP represents an improvement expected to result in improved water quality;
- **c.** A description of any steps to be implemented to improve the Copermittee's ability to assess program effectiveness.

# K. REPORTING

The Copermittees may propose alternate reporting criteria and schedules, as part of their updated JRMP, for the Executive Officer's acceptance.

# 1. Runoff Management Plans

### a. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PLANS

- (1) The written account of the overall program to be conducted by each Copermittee to meet the jurisdictional requirements of section F of this Order is referred to as the Jurisdictional Runoff Management Plan (JRMP). Each Copermittee must revise and update its existing JRMP so that it describes all activities the Copermittee will undertake to implement the requirements of this Order. Each Copermittee must submit its updated and revised JRMP to the San Diego Water Board <u>no later than June 30, 2012</u>.
- (2) At a minimum, each Copermittee's JRMP must be updated and revised to

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 81 of 84

# DRAFT

October 13, 2010

demonstrate compliance with each applicable section of this Order.

### **b. WATERSHED WORKPLANS**

Copermittees must update and revise the Watershed Workplan to describe any changes in water quality problems or priorities, and any necessary change to actions Copermittees will take to implement jurisdictional or watershed BMPs to address those identified. The Copermittees must assemble and submit the Watershed Workplan to the San Diego Water Board no later than June 30, 2012, and must implement the Workplan within 90 days unless otherwise directed by the San Diego Water Board.

# 2. Other Required Reports and Plans

### a. SSMP UPDATES

- (1) Copermittees must submit their updated SSMP in accordance with the applicable requirements of section F.1 with the JRMP by June 30, 2012.
- (2) Within 180 days of determination that the SSMP is in compliance with this Order's provisions, each Copermittee must amend its ordinances consistent with the SSMP and implement the updated SSMP. Any amended or new ordinances must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board within 30 days of adoptionthe applicable annual report.

Comment [CP142]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

# b. HMP

- (1) By June 30, 2013, the Copermittees must submit to the San Diego Water Board Executive Officer a draft HMP that has been reviewed by the public, including identification of the appropriate limiting range of flow rates in accordance with the applicable requirements of section F.1.h.
- (2) Within 180 of receiving San Diego Water Board comments on the draft HMP, the Copermittees must submit a final HMP that addressed the San Diego Water Board's comments.
- (3) Within 90 days of receiving a finding of adequacy from the Executive Officer each Copermittee must incorporate and implement the HMP for all Priority Development Projects.
- (4) Prior to acceptance of the HMP by the San Diego Water Board, the early implementation measures likely to be included in the HMP shall be

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 82 of 84 DRAFT

encouraged by the Copermittees.

#### c. REPORT OF WASTE DISCHARGE

The Copermittees must submit to the San Diego Water Board, no later than <u>180</u> <u>days in advance of the expiration date of this Order</u>, a Report of Waste Discharge (ROWD) as an application for issuance of new waste discharge requirements. The fourth annual report for this Order <u>may supplementserve as</u> the ROWD, provided <u>the ROWD</u>it contains the minimum information below.

At a minimum, the ROWD must include the following: (1) Proposed changes to the Copermittees' runoff management programs; (2) Proposed changes to monitoring programs; (3) Justification for proposed changes; (4) Name and mailing addresses of the Copermittees; (5) Names and titles of primary contacts of the Copermittees; (6) Any other information necessary for the reissuance of this Order and (7) Any other information required by federal regulations for permit reapplications.

#### 3. Annual Reports

#### a. JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP) ANNUAL REPORTS

- (1) Each Copermittee must generate individual JRMP Annual Reports that cover implementation of its jurisdictional activities during the past annual reporting period. Each Annual Report must verify and document compliance with this Order as directed in this section. Each Copermittee must retain records in accordance with the Standard Provisions in Attachment B of this Order, available for review, that document compliance with each requirement of this Order. The reporting period for these annual reports must be the previous fiscal year.
- (2) Each Copermittee must submit its JRMP Annual Reports to the San Diego Water Board by October 31of each year, beginning on <u>October 31, 2013</u>.
- (3) Each JRMP Annual Report must contain, at a minimum, the following information, as applicable to the Copermittee:
  - (a) Information required to be reported annually in Section H (Fiscal Analysis) of this Order;
  - (b) Information required to be reported annually in Section J (Program Effectiveness) of this Order;
  - (c) The completed Reporting Checklist found in Attachment D, and
  - (d) Information for each program component as described in the following Table 9:

October 13, 2010

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 83 of 84
<u>DRAFT</u>

# Table 9. Annual Reporting Requirements

Program Component	Reporting Requirement
New Development	1. All updated relevant sections of the General Plan and environmental review process and a description of any planned updates within the next annual reporting period, if applicable
	<ul> <li>2. All revisions to the SSMP, including where applicable:</li> <li>(a) Identification and summary of where the SSMP fails to meet the requirements of this Order;</li> <li>(b) Updated procedures for identifying pollutants of concern for each priority.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>(c) Updated treatment BMP ranking matrix; and</li> <li>(d) Updated site design and treatment control BMP design standards;</li> </ul>
	3. Number of Priority Development Projects reviewed and approved during the reporting period. Brief description of BMPs required at approved Priority Development Projects. Verification that site design, source control, and treatment BMPs were required on all applicable Priority Development Projects;
	4. Name (or other identifier) and location of all Priority Development Projects that were granted a waiver from implementing LID BMPs pursuant to section F.1.d.(4) during the reporting period;
	5. Updated watershed-based BMP maintenance tracking database of approved treatment control BMPs and treatment control BMP maintenance within its jurisdiction, including updates to the list of high-priority Priority Development Projects; and verification that the requirements of this Order were met during the reporting period.
New Development	6. Name and brief description of all approved Priority Development Projects required to exempted from implementing hydrologic control measures in compliance with section F.1.h including a brief description of the management measures planned to protect downstream beneficial uses and prevent adverse physical changes to downstream stream channels;
	7. Number and description of all enforcement activities applicable to the new development and redevelopment component and a summary of the effectiveness of those activities;
Construction	1. All updated relevant ordinances and description of planned ordinance updates within the next annual reporting period, if applicable;
	<ul> <li>2. A description of any changes to procedures used for identifying priorities for inspecting sites and enforcing control measures that consider the nature of the construction activity, topography, and the characteristics of soils and receiving water quality;</li> <li>3. Any changes to the designated minimum and enhanced BMPs;</li> </ul>

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 84 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

Program Component	Reporting Requirement
	4. Summary of the inspection program, including the following
	(a) Total number and date of inspections conducted at each facility:
	<ul> <li>(b) Number, date, and types of enforcement actions by facility;</li> <li>(c) Brief description of each high-level enforcement actions at</li> </ul>
	construction sites including the <u>offectiveness outcome</u> of the enforcement. Supporting paper (or electronic) files must be
	maintained by the Copermittees and made available upon San Diego Water Board request. Supporting files must include a
	photographs (if any), and a summary of any enforcement actions taken.
Municipal	1. Updated source inventory;
	2.All changes to the designated municipal BMPs;
	3. Descriptions of any changes to procedures to assure that flood management projects assess the impacts on the water quality of receiving water bodies;
	<ol> <li>Summary and assessment of BMPs retrofits implemented at flood control structures, including;</li> </ol>
	(a) List of projects retrofitted; and
	(b) List and description of structures evaluated for retrofitting;
	(c) List of structures still needing to be evaluated and the
	schedule for evaluation.;
	5. Summary of the municipal structural treatment control
	operations and maintenance activities, including:
	(a) Number of findings:
Municipal	6. Summary of the MS4 and MS4 facilities operations and
	maintenance activities, including:
	(a) Number and types of facilities maintained;
	(b) Amount of material removed; and
	(c) <u>Updates to the List of facilities planned for bi-annual</u>
	Inspections and the justification;
	7. Summary of the municipal areas/programs inspection activities,
	(a) Number and date of inspections conducted at each facility;
	(c) The BMP violations identified during the inspection by facility;
	(d) Number, date and types of enforcement actions by facility;
	(e) Summary of inspection findings and follow-up activities for each facility;
	8. Description of activities implemented to address sewage infiltration into the MS4;
	9. Description of BMPs and their implementation for unpaved
	roads construction and maintenance.

**Comment [CP143]:** As drafted (without the changes shown) the requirements will be a significant and lengthy reporting exercise. Request keeping this as a 'summary' report on compliance with the inspection frequencies, and identifying any follow-up actions (as shown via the markup).

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 85 of 84 DRAFT

Program Component	Reporting Requirement
Commercial /	1. Updated inventory of commercial / industrial sources;
Industrial	2. Summary of the inspection program, including the following
	information:
	(a) Number and date of inspections conducted at each facility or mobile business;;
	_ <del>(c) The BMP violations identified during the inspection by facility;</del>
	(d) Number, date, and types of <u>high-level</u> enforcement actions by facility or mobile business, and the outcome of each:
	(e) Brief description of each high-level enforcement actions at
	commercial/industrial sites including the effectiveness of the
	enforcement and follow-up activities for each facility;.
	3. All changes to designated minimum and enhanced BMPs;
	4. A list of industrial sites, including each name, address, and SIC
	code, that the Copermittee suspects may require coverage under
	the General Industrial Permit, but has not submitted an NOI;
Residential	1. All updated minimum BMPs required for residential areas and activities:
	2 Quantification and summary of applicable runoff and storm
	water enforcement actions within residential areas and activities.
	3 Description of efforts to manage runoff and storm water
	pollution in common interest areas and mobile home parks:
Retrofitting Existing	1. Updated inventory and prioritization of existing developments
Development	identified as candidates for retrofitting.
•	2. Description of efforts to retrofit existing developments during the
	reporting year.
Retrofitting Existing Development	3. Description of efforts taken to encourage private landowners to retrofit existing development.
•	4. A list of all known retrofit projects that have been implemented
	within the reporting period, including site location, a description of
	the retrofit project, pollutants expected to be treated, and the
	tributary acreage of runoff that will be treated.
	5. Any proposed retrofit or regional mitigation projects and
	timelines for future implementation.
	6. Any proposed changes to the Copermittee's overall retrofitting
	program.
Illicit Discharge	1. Any changes to the legal authority to implement Illicit Discharge
Detection and	Detection and Elimination activities;
Elimination	2. Any Changes to the established investigation procedures;
	3. Any changes to public reporting mechanisms, including phone
	numbers and web pages;
	4. Summaries of illicit discharges (including spills and water quality
	data events) and now each significant case was resolved;
	5. A description of instances when field screening and analytical data exceeded action levels, including those instances for which
	no investigation was conducted.
1	

**Comment [CP144]:** As drafted (without the changes shown) the requirements will be a significant and lengthy reporting exercise. Request keeping this as a 'summary' report on compliance with the inspection frequencies, and identifying the high-level enforcement actions (as shown via the markup).

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 86 of 84 DRAFT

Program Component	Reporting Requirement
	<ol> <li>A description of follow-up and enforcement actions taken in response to investigations of illicit discharges and a description of the outcome of the investigation/enforcement actions;</li> </ol>
Workplans	Updated workplans including priorities, strategy, implementation schedule and effectiveness evaluation;

- (4) Each JRMP Annual Report must also include the following information regarding non-storm water discharges (see Section B.2. of this Order):
  - (a) Identification of non-storm water discharge categories identified as a source of pollutants to waters of the U.S;
  - (b) A description of any updates to ordinances, orders, or similar means to prohibit non-storm water discharge categories identified under section B.2 above;
  - (c) Identification of any control measures to be required and implemented for non-storm water discharge categories identified as needing controls by the San Diego Water Board; and
  - (d) A description of a program to address pollutants from non-emergency fire fighting flows identified by the Copermittee to be significant sources of pollutants.

# 4. Interim Reporting Requirements

For the reporting periods, prior to submittal of the JRMP, Each JRMP Annual Report must be submitted in accordance with the requirements and deadlines described in Order No. 2004-001.

#### 5. Universal Reporting Requirements

All submittals must include an executive summary, introduction, conclusion, recommendations, and signed certified statement. Each Copermittee must submit a signed certified statement covering its responsibilities for each applicable submittal. The Principal Copermittee must submit a signed certified statement covering its responsibilities for each applicable submittal and the sections of the submittals for which it is responsible.

### L. MODIFICATION OF PROGRAMS

**Comment [CP145]:** Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18

October 13, 2010

Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 87 of 84

ge 87 of 84 DRAFT October 13, 2010

Modifications of JRMPs and/or Watershed Workplan may be initiated by the Executive Officer of the San Diego Water Board or by the Copermittees. Requests by Copermittees must be made to the Executive Officer, and must be submitted during the annual review process. Requests for modifications should be incorporated, as appropriate, into the Annual Reports or other deliverables required or allowed under this Order.

- 1. Minor modifications to JRMPs, and/or Watershed Workplan, may be accepted by the Executive Officer where the Executive Officer finds the proposed modification complies with all discharge prohibitions, receiving water limitations, and other requirements of this Order.
- **2.** Proposed modifications that are not minor require amendment of this Order in accordance with this Order's rules, policies, and procedures.

# M. PRINCIPAL COPERMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES

Within <u>180 days of adoption</u> of this Order, the Copermittees must designate the Principal Copermittee and notify the San Diego Water Board of the name of the Principal Copermittee. The Principal Copermittee must, at a minimum:

- 1. Serve as liaison between the Copermittees and the San Diego Water Board on general permit issues, and when necessary and appropriate, represent the Copermittees before the San Diego Water Board.
- **2.** Coordinate permit activities among the Copermittees and facilitate collaboration on the development and implementation of programs required under this Order.
- Produce and submitCoordinate the submittal of the documents and reports as required by section K of this Order and Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 in Attachment E of this Order.

# N. RECEIVING WATERS AND MS4 DISCHARGE MONITORING AND REPORTING PROGRAM

Pursuant to CWC section 13267, the Copermittees must comply with all the requirements contained in Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 in Attachment E of this Order.

# O. STANDARD PROVISIONS, REPORTING REQUIREMENTS, AND NOTIFICATIONS

1. Each Copermittee must comply with Standard Provisions, Reporting Requirements,

Comment [CP146]: Per discussions with Board staff on 8/18 Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 Page 88 of 84 DRAFT

October 13, 2010

and Notifications contained in Attachment B of this Order. This includes 24 hour/5 day reporting requirements for any instance of non-compliance with this Order as described in section 5.e of Attachment B.

2. All plans, reports and subsequent amendments submitted in compliance with this Order must be implemented immediately (or as otherwise specified). All submittals by Copermittees must be adequate to implement the requirements of this Order.

I, David W. Gibson, Executive Officer, do hereby certify the foregoing is a full, true, and correct copy of an Order adopted by the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Diego Region, on October 13, 2010.

\\TENTATIVE\\

David W. Gibson Executive Officer

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 TBA

# I. PURPOSE

A. This Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program (MRP) is intended to meet the following goals as they relate to discharges from the Copermittees' MS4:

- 2 -

- 1. Assess compliance with Order No. R9-2010-0016;
- 2. Measure and improve the effectiveness of the Copermittees' runoff management programs;
- 3. Assess the chemical, physical, and biological impacts to receiving waters resulting from MS4 discharges;
- 4. Characterize storm water discharges;
- 5. Identify sources of specific pollutants;
- Prioritize drainage and sub-drainage areas that need management actions;
- Detect and eliminate illicit discharges and illicit connections to the MS4;
- 8. Assess the overall health of receiving waters; and
- 9. Provide information to implement required BMP improvements.
- B. This Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharges Monitoring and Reporting Program is designed to answer the following core management questions<sup>1</sup>:
  - 1. Are conditions in receiving waters protective, or likely to be protective, of beneficial uses?
  - 2. What is the extent and magnitude of the current or potential receiving water problems?
  - 3. What is the relative MS4 discharge contribution to the receiving water problem(s)?
  - 4. What are the sources of pollutants in MS4 discharges that contribute to receiving water problem(s)?
  - 5. Are conditions in receiving waters getting better or worse?

# **II. MONITORING PROGRAM**

The Monitoring Program is designed to assess the condition of receiving waters, monitor pollutants in storm and non-storm water effluent from the MS4, and conduct Special Studies to address conditions of concern. Where feasible, the Monitoring Program is designed to allow the Copermittees to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Core management questions from "Model Monitoring Program for Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems in Southern California: A report from the Stormwater Monitoring Coalition's Model Monitoring Technical Committee." Technical Report No. 419. August 2004.

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

combine required monitoring elements or efforts that are not mutually exclusive while still meeting the requirements of the Order.

- 3 -

# A. Receiving Waters Monitoring Program

Each Copermittee must collaborate with the other Copermittees to develop, conduct, and report on a year-round watershed based Receiving Waters Monitoring Program. The monitoring program design, implementation, analysis, assessment, and reporting must be conducted on a watershed basis for the Santa Margarita Hydrologic Unit (HU) and must be designed to meet the goals and answer the questions listed in section I above. The monitoring program must include the following components:

### 1. MASS LOADING STATION (MLS) MONITORING

- a. Locations: The following existing mass loading stations must continue to be monitored: Lower Temecula Creek, Lower Murrieta Creek at the USGS Weir, and a permanent reference station.<sup>2</sup> Copermittees may propose, for San Diego Water Board review and approval, changing the location of a mass loading station.
- Frequency: Each mass loading station must be monitored each year three-two times during wet weather events and twice during dry weather flow conditions.
- c. Timing: Each mass loading station must be monitored for the first wet weather event of the season which meets USEPA's criteria described in 40 CFR 122.21(g)(7). Monitoring of the third-second wet weather event must be conducted after February 1. Dry weather mass loading monitoring events must be sampled at least three months apart between May and October. If flows are not evident for the second event, then sampling must be conducted during non-rain events in the following wet weather season.
- d. Protocols: Protocols for mass loading sampling and analysis including analytical methods, target reporting limits, and data reporting formats must be compatible with the State Water Resources Control Board's (State Water Board's) State Surface Water Ambient Monitoring Program (SWAMP). If the mass loading sampling and analysis are determined to be impracticable with the SWAMP standards, the Copermittees must provide a written explanation and discussion in the submittal of the Planned

<sup>2</sup> A map depicting mass loading stations can be found in the Fact Sheet for Order R9-2010-0016.

**Comment [CP1]:** See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

Comment [CP2]: Consistent with above

TBA

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 4 -

Monitoring Program. Wet weather samples must be time-weighted composites, collected for the duration of the entire runoff event. Where such monitoring is not practical, such as for large watersheds with significant groundwater recharge flows, composites must be collected at a minimum during the first 3 hours of flow or for the duration of the entire runoff event if it is less than three hours. Grab samples are acceptable for Dry weather event sampling must be time-weighted composites composed of 24 discrete hourly samples, whereby the mass loads of pollutants are calculated as the product of the composite sample concentration and the total volume of water discharged past the monitoring point during the time of sample collection.

- (1) Automatic samplers must be used to collect wet weather samples from mass loading stations.
- (2) Grab samples must be analyzed for temperature, pH, specific conductance, biochemical oxygen demand, oil and grease, total coliform, fecal coliform, enterococcus and for total petroleum hydrocarbons whenever a sheen is observed.
- e. Copermittees must measure or estimate flow rates and volumes for each mass loading station sampling event to determine mass loadings of pollutants. Data from nearby USGS gauging stations may be utilized, or flow rates may be estimated in accordance with the USEPA Storm Water Sampling Guidance Document (EPA-833-B-92-001), Section 3.2.1.
- f. In the event that the required number of sampling events are not conducted during one monitoring year at any given station, the Copermittees must provide a written explanation for the reduced number of sampling events in the subsequent Receiving Waters Monitoring Annual Report. The explanation must include, at a minimum, streamflow data from the nearest USGS gauging station, a full description of any equipment failures and subsequent remedies, efforts made to resample a future event, and any quality assurance or quality control issues encountered. The explanation must also include a description of steps taken to prevent further sampling failures.
- g. The following constituents must be analyzed for each monitoring event at each station:

ТВА

**Comment [CP3]:** As discussed in our meeting, this is a large watershed with significant GW recharge flows

**Comment [CP4]:** See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

- 5 -

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

TBA

Τa	ble 1. Analytical Testing for	or M	ass Loading	(A.1	) and Bioassessme	ent	(A.2)	Com
(	Conventionals, Nutrients,	Pe	sticides	Ν	Metals (Total and	Ba	cteriological	Attack
	Hydrocarbons				Dissolved)	(m	nass loading)	
	Total Dissolved Solids Total Suspended Solids Turbidity Total Hardness pH Specific Conductance Temperature Dissolved Oxygen Total Phosphorus Dissolved Phosphorus Nitrite ô Nitrate ô Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen Ammonia Biological Oxygen Demand, 5-day Chemical Oxygen Demand Total Organic Carbon Methylene Blue Active Substances Oil and Grease Sulfate	• • •	Diazinon Chlorpyrifos Malathion Carbamates Pyrethroids		Arsenic Cadmium Total Chromium Hexavalent Chromium Copper Lead Iron Manganese Nickel Selenium Zinc Mercury Silver Thallium	•	Total Coliform Fecal Coliform Enterococcus	
0	miliale and miliale may be co	IUU	neu and repor	ieu a	as minale + minie.			

**Comment [CP5]:** See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

**Receiving Waters** and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

- 6 -

h. Toxicity testing must be conducted for each monitoring event at each station according to the following Table 2:

	Table 2.	Toxicity T	Testing for Mas	s Loading (A.1)	and Bioassessment (	A.2	)
--	----------	------------	-----------------	-----------------	---------------------	-----	---

Program	Dry Weather Flows	Storm Water Flows	
Component	Freshwater Organisms	Freshwater Organisms	
Mass Loading	32 chronic* 3-2 acute*	3-2 acute*	 Comment [CP6]: See Attachment 4 to the Com
Bioassessment**	3-2 chronic* 3-2 acute*	n/a	
Sediment Toxicity Special Study	1 chronic 1 acute	n/a	
Table Notes         * Toxicity testing must azteca and Pseudoka         unicellular algae).         ** Duplicative toxicity         loading stations as bit mass loading	t include use of <i>Pimephales prome</i> rchneriella subcapitata (formerly Se testing is not required for bioasses oassessment must be conducted in	las (fathead minnow), <i>Hyalella</i> <u>lenastrum capricornutum,</u> sment stations located at mass conjunction with dry weather	 - Comment [CP7]: Cons discussed in the comme
Species Notes: 1. Acute toxicity may	be determined during the course of	chronic toxicity monitoring per	

- U.S. EPA protocols.
  - i. The presence of acute toxicity must be determined in accordance with USEPA protocol (EPA-821-R-02-012). The presence of chronic freshwater toxicity must be determined in accordance with USEPA protocol (EPA-821-R-02-013).

# 2. Stream Assessment Monitoring

Copermittees must conduct Stream Assessment Monitoring using multiple lines of evidence to assess the condition of biological communities in freshwater receiving waters. Stream assessment must include the collection and reporting of the following specified instream biological, chemical, physical (including habitat) data.

a. Locations: At a minimum, the program must consist of station identification, sampling, monitoring, and analysis of data for six three stream assessment stations in order to determine the biological and physical integrity of streams within the County of Riverside. The two existing mass loading stations at Murrieta and Temecula Creeks must continue to be monitored. Two reference stream bioassessment stations, including and the existing Adobe Creek reference station, must continue to be monitored.be

Comment [CP8]: See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

discussion in ment Letter

TBA

istent with the changes nt letter

Santa Margarita Region MS4 Copermittees Comments on Order R9-2010-0016

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

> identified, sampled, monitored, and analyzed. Copermittees may propose, for San Diego Water Board review and approval, changing the location of a Bioassessment station. Locations of alternate reference stations must be identified according to protocols outlined in "A Quantitative Tool for Assessing the Integrity of Southern Coastal California Streams," by Ode, et al. 2005.<sup>3</sup>

- 7 -

- b. Frequency: Stream assessment stations must be monitored in May or June (to represent the influence of wet weather on the communities) and or September or October (to represent the influence of dry weather flows on the communities). The timing of monitoring of stream assessment stations must coincide with dry weather monitoring of mass loading stations.
- c. Parameters / Methods: Stream assessment monitoring must include bioassessment, aquatic chemistry, and aqueous toxicity.
  - Aquatic chemistry and aqueous toxicity must be conducted as outlined in Tables 1 and 2 using the same parameters and methods as the mass loading station monitoring.
  - (2) Bioassessment analysis procedures must include calculation of the Index of Biotic Integrity (IBI) for benthic macroinvertebrates for all bioassessment stations, as outlined in "A Quantitative Tool for Assessing the Integrity of Southern Coastal California Streams," by Ode, et al. 2005.
  - (3) Monitoring of stream bioassessment stations Bioassessment must be conducted according to bioassessment Standard Operating Procedures (SOP) developed by the Surface Water Ambient Monitoring Program (SWAMP), as amended.<sup>4</sup> In collecting macroinvertebrate samples, the discharger must use the "Reachwide Benthos (Multihabitat) Procedure." The discharger must conduct, concurrently with all required macroinvertebrate collections, the "full" suite of physical/habitat characterization measurements specified in the SWAMP Bioassessment SOP, and as summarized in the SWAMP

<sup>3</sup> Ode, et al. 2005. "A Quantitative Tool for Assessing the Integrity of Southern Coastal California Streams." Environmental Management. Vol. 35, No. 1, pp. 1-13.

<sup>4</sup> Ode, P.R.. 2007. Standard operating procedures for collecting macroinvertebrate samples and associated physical and chemical data for ambient bioassessments in California. California State Water Resources Control Board Surface Water Ambient Monitoring Program (SWAMP) Bioassessment SOP 001.

ТВА

**Comment [CP9]:** Language from MLS section. This is to allow for changes in MLS locations, and then allow the stream assessment stations to follow.

Comment [CP10]: See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

**Comment [CP11]:** Only the Bioassessment component of stream assessment monitoring must be conducted according to the SOP.

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 8 -

ТВА

# Stream Habitat Characterization Form — Full Version.<sup>5</sup>

- (4) Monitoring of stream assessment stations must incorporate assessment of algae using SWAMP's SOP for Collecting Stream Algae Samples.<sup>6</sup> Assessment of freshwater algae must include algal taxonomic composition (diatoms and/or soft algae) and algal biomass. Future bioassessment must incorporate algal IBI scores, when developed.
- d. A qualified professional environmental laboratory must perform all Bioassessment sampling, laboratory, quality assurance, and analytical procedures in accordance with the Southern California Regional Watershed Monitoring Program Bioassessment Quality Assurance Project Plan.<sup>7</sup> The Copermittees must utilize future Quality Assurance Project Plans as developed by SWAMP.
  - (1) The Copermittees must have and follow a quality assurance (QA) plan that covers the required stream assessment monitoring. External QA check must be funded by the Copermittees, and performed by the California Department of Fish and Game's Aquatic Bioassessment Laboratory. An alternate laboratory with equivalent expertise and performance may be used if approved in advance in writing by San Diego Water Board.
  - (2) Identified organisms must be archived (i.e., retained) by the Copermittee(s) for a period of not less than three years from the date that all QA steps are completed. The identified organisms must be relinquished to the San Diego Water board upon request by the San Diego Board.
  - (3) The macroinvertebrate results (i.e., taxonomic identifications consistent with the specified SAFIT STEs, and number of organisms within each taxa) must be submitted to the San Diego Water Board in electronic format. SWAMP is currently developing standardized formats for reporting bioassessment data. All bioassessment data collected after those formats become available must be submitted using the SWAMP
- <sup>5</sup> Available at:

http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water\_issues/programs/swamp/docs/reports/fieldforms\_fullversion052908.pd

Comment [CP12]: This section is referring to the Bioassessment component of stream assessment monitoring

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Fetcher et al. 2009. Standard Operating Procedures for Collecting Stream Algae Samples and Associated Physical Habitat and Chemical Data for Ambient Bioassessments in California.

- 9 -

**Receiving Waters** 

and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 ТВА

formats. Until those formats are available, the biological data must be submitted in MS-Exce<sup>87</sup> (or equivalent) format.

(4) The physical/habitat data must be reported using the standard format titled *SWAMP Stream Habitat Characterization* Form — Full Version.

Formatted: Indent: Left: 1.25", No bullets or numbering

### 3. Follow-up Analysis and Actions (TIE and TRE Triad Approach)

When results from the required monitoring indicate water quality impacts at a mass loading station or stream assessment station as defined in Table 3, Copermittees within the watershed(s) that discharge to that location must evaluate the extent and causes of MS4 discharge pollution in receiving waters and prioritize and implement management actions to eliminate or reduce sources of pollutants from the MS4 as described in Table 3. Toxicity Identification Evaluations (TIEs) must be conducted to determine the cause of toxicity as outlined in Table 3 below. Other follow-up activities, which must be conducted by the Copermittees, are also identified in Table 3. Once the cause of toxicity has been identified by a TIE, the Copermittees must perform source identification projects as needed and implement the measures necessary to reduce or eliminate the pollutant discharges and abate the sources causing the toxicity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Any version of Excel, 2000 or later, may be used.

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

ТВА

approval. Documentation of participation and monitoring must be included in the annual report(s).

- 11 -

# B. Wet Weather MS4 Discharge Monitoring

Each Copermittee must collaborate with the other Copermittees to develop, conduct, and report on a year-round, watershed-based, Wet Weather MS4 Discharge Monitoring Program. The monitoring program design, implementation, analysis, assessment, and reporting must be conducted on a watershed basis for each of the hydrologic subareas within the Santa Margarita HU under jurisdiction of the Copermittees. The monitoring program must be designed to meet the goals, and answer the questions, listed in Section I above, as well as to implement required Storm Water Action Levels (SALs) in the Order. The monitoring program must include the following components;

1. MS4 OUTFALL MONITORING

The Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement a monitoring program to characterize pollutant discharges from MS4 outfalls in each watershed during wet weather. The program must include the rationale and criteria for selection of outfalls to be monitored. The program must, at a minimum, include collection of samples for pollutants listed in Table 4 (below). This monitoring program must be designed to sample a representative percentage<sup>11</sup> of the major outfalls within each hydrologic subarea and must begin no later than the 2012-2013 monitoring year.

- a. The program must comply with Section D of this Order for Storm Water Action Levels (SALs). Samples must be collected during the first 24 hours of the storm water discharge or for the entire storm water discharge if it is less than 24 hours.
- Sampling may be done utilizing grab samples, though composite samples are encouraged. Grab samples may be utilized only for pH, indicator bacteria, DO, temperature and hardness.
- (2) All other constituents must be sampled using 24-hour composite samples or for the entire storm water discharge if the storm event is less than 24 hours.

b. Sampling to compare MS4 outfall discharges with total metal SALs must include a measurement of receiving water hardness at each
 <sup>11</sup> A representative percentage determination must consider hydrologic conditions, total drainage area of the site, population density of the site, traffic density, age of the structures or buildings in the area, and land use

**Comment [CP13]:** See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter, including footnote

**Comment [CP14]:** See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

Language from the Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring section.

Santa Margarita Region MS4 Copermittees Comments on Order R9-2010-0016

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 12 -

TBA

types (commercial, residential and industrial), and other considerations as appropriate.

outfall. If a total metal concentration exceeds a SAL in Section D of the Order, that concentration must be compared to the California Toxic Rule criteria and the USEPA 1-hour maximum concentration for the detected level of receiving water hardness associated with that sample. If it is determined that the sample's total metal concentration for that specific pollutant exceeds the SAL but does not exceed the applicable 1-hour criteria for the measured level of hardness, then the SAL shall be considered not exceeded for that measurement.

Table 4. Analytical Testing for Wet Weather MS4 Discharges

Conventionals, Nutrients,	Pesticides	Metals (Total and	Bacteriological	]
Hydrocarbons		Dissolved)		
<ul> <li>Total Dissolved Solids</li> <li>Total Suspended Solids</li> <li>Turbidity*</li> <li>Total Hardness</li> <li>pH</li> <li>Specific Conductance</li> <li>Temperature</li> <li>Dissolved Oxygen</li> <li>Total Phosphorus*</li> <li>Dissolved Phosphorus</li> <li>Nitrite <sup>*</sup></li> <li>Nitrate <sup>*</sup></li> <li>Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen</li> <li>Ammonia</li> <li>Biological Oxygen</li> <li>Chemical Oxygen Demand</li> <li>Total Organic Carbon</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Diazinon</li> <li>Chlorpyrifos</li> <li>Pyrethroids</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Arsenic</li> <li>Cadmium*</li> <li>Chromium</li> <li>Copper*</li> <li>Lead*</li> <li>Nickel</li> <li>Selenium</li> <li>Zinc*</li> <li>Mercury</li> <li>Silver</li> <li>Thallium</li> <li>Iron</li> <li>Manganese</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Fecal Coliform</li> <li>Enterococcus</li> <li>E. coli</li> </ul>	
Dissolved Organic Carbon			Co	omment [CP15]: See discussi
Oil and Grease			At	tachment 4 to the Comment Lette
Sulfate				-
Nitrate and nitrate may be co	mbined and report	ed as nitrate + nitrite.		
★Pollutant for which there is a S	Storm Water Action	Level		

#### 2. SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

The Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement a monitoring program to identify sources of pollutants causing the priority water quality problems within each hydrologic subarea. The monitoring program must include focused monitoring which moves upstream into each watershed as necessary to identify source areas,

**Comment [CP16]:** Source identifications for wet weather may or may not include "monitoring".

#### See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

**Comment [CP17]:** This presumes we are starting at the 'bottom of the watershed'. We may approach this differently, but would come up with something to help identify source areas.

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

> or other methods to identify the societal sources of pollutants, as appropriate. This monitoring program must be implemented within each hydrologic subarea and must begin no later than the 2012-2013 monitoring year.

3. COMMENCEMENT OF MS4 OUTFALL AND SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

- 13 -

The Principal Copermittee must submit to the San Diego Water Board for review and approval, a detailed draft of the wet weather MS4 discharge monitoring program to be implemented. The description must identify and provide the rationale for all constituents monitored, locations of monitoring, frequency of monitoring, and analyses to be conducted with the data generated. The draft must be submitted With the proposed monitoring program (Secion III.A.1).

### C. Non-Storm Water Dry Weather Action Levels and Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination

Each Copermittee must collaborate with the other Copermittees to conduct, and report on a year-round watershed based Dry Weather Nonstorm Water MS4 Discharge Monitoring Program. The monitoring program's implementation, analysis, assessment, and reporting must be conducted to assess compliance with section B and C of this Order, meet the goals of the MRP, and conduct Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination Activities under Section F.4 of this Order. The monitoring program must also be designed to assess the contribution of dry weather flows to Clean Water Act Section 303(d) listed impairments. The monitoring program must include the following components:

1. MS4 OUTFALL MONITORING

Each Copermittee's program must be designed to determine levels of pollutants in effluent discharges from the MS4 into receiving waters. Each Copermittee must conduct the following dry weather field screening and analytical monitoring tasks:

- a. Dry Weather Non-storm Water Effluent Analytical Monitoring Station Identification
  - (1) Sampling Stations must be located at major outfalls pursuant to section C of this Order. Other outfall sampling points (or any other point of access such as manholes) identified by the

TBA

**Comment [CP18]:** This is necessary because some pollutants have broad societal sources that cannot be pinpointed through focused source ID 'Monitoring'.

Santa Margarita Region MS4 Copermittees Comments on Order R9-2010-0016
Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 14 -

ТВА

Copermittees as potential high risk sources of polluted effluent or as identified under Section C.4 of the Order must be sampled.

- (2) Each Copermittee must clearly identify each dry weather effluent analytical monitoring station on its MS4 Map as either a separate GIS layer or a map overlay hereinafter referred to as a Dry Weather Non-storm Water Effluent Analytical Stations Map.
- b. Develop Dry Weather Non-storm Water Effluent Analytical Monitoring Procedures

Each Copermittee must develop and/or update written procedures for effluent analytical monitoring including field observations, monitoring, and analyses to be conducted. These procedures must be consistent with 40 CFR part 136. At a minimum, the procedures must meet the following guidelines and criteria:

- (1) Determining Sampling Frequency: Effluent analytical monitoring must be conducted at major outfalls and identified stations. The Copermittees must sample a representative number of major outfalls and identified stations within each hydrologic subarea.<sup>12</sup> The sampling must be done to assess compliance with dry weather non-storm water action levels pursuant to section C of this Order. All monitoring conducted must be preceded by a minimum of 72 hours of dry weather.
- (2) Sampling of non-storm water discharges may be done utilizing grab samples. If a ponded MS4 discharge is observed at a monitoring station, the Copermittee(s) must record the observation and collect at least one (1) grab sample See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter.—If flow is evident, a 1-hour composite sample may be taken. The Copermittee(s) must estimate the flow using techniques such as by measuring the width of water surface, approximate depth of water, and approximate flow velocity.
- (3) Effluent samples must undergo analytical laboratory analysis for (a) all constituents described in <u>Table 4. Analytical Testing for</u> <u>Wet Weather MS4 DischargesTable 1. Analytical Testing for</u> <u>Mass Loading and Bioassessment</u> of this Order; (b) Constituents with assigned non-storm water action levels under Section C of this Order; and (c) Total Residual Chlorine.

<sup>12</sup> A representative percentage determination must consider hydrologic conditions, total drainage area of the site, population density of the site, traffic density, age of the structures or buildings in the area, and land use

Comment [CP19]: See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter, including footnote

**Comment [CP20]:** Table 4 is more appropriate – consistency for all MS4 outfall stations.

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 15 -

TBA

types (commercial, residential and industrial), and other considerations as appropriate.

- (4) If the station is dry (i.e. no flowing or ponded MS4 discharge is observed), the Copermittee(s) must make and record all applicable observations on the <u>MS4 outfall and receiving</u> watersmonitoring site, including any evidence of past non-storm water flows and the presence of trash.
- 2. SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

The Copermittees must collaborate to develop and implement a monitoring program to identify sources of pollutants in non-storm water discharges in accordance with Sections C and F.4 of this Order. The source identification portion of the monitoring program must include: the following components:

- a. Development and/or update of response criteria for dry weather non-storm water effluent analytical monitoring results:
  - (1) Response Criteria must include action levels described in Section C of this Order.
  - (2) Response Criteria must include evaluation of LC<sub>50</sub> levels for toxicity to appropriate test organisms.
- b. Develop and/or update Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination response procedures for source identification follow up investigations and elimination in the event of exceedance of dry weather non-storm water effluent analytical monitoring result criteria (see above). These procedures must be consistent with procedures required in section C, F.4.d, and F.4.e. of this Order.
- 3. COMMENCEMENT OF MS4 OUTFALL AND SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

The Copermittees must commence implementation of dry weather effluent analytical monitoring under the requirements of this Order no later than **July 1, 2012**. If monitoring indicates an illicit connection or illegal discharge, the Copermittee(s) must conduct the follow-up investigation and elimination activities described in sections C, F.4.d and F.4.e of this Order. In the interim period until the dry weather nonstorm water effluent analytical monitoring program of this Order is implemented, each Copermittee must continue to implement dry weather field screening and analytical monitoring as it was most recently implemented pursuant to Order No. 2004-001.

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

#### D. High Priority Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring

The Copermittees must develop and submit for approval to the San Diego Water Board by April 01, 2012, an inland aquatic habitat monitoring program for areas supporting high priority aquatic and/or riparian species. The goal of the monitoring program is to assess if MS4 storm water and non-storm water discharges are affecting high priority inland aquatic habitat. The monitoring will assist the Copermittees in preventing the degradation of high quality waters within the jurisdiction of this Order that support high priority species by identifying discharges from MS4s which may cause or have the potential to cause impairment of beneficial uses within these areas.<sup>1310</sup> High priority species include those federally and/or state listed as endangered, threatened, or as a species of concern. The design and goal of the monitoring program must be consistent with the criteria listed in Section I.B of this Monitoring Program, including evaluation of the protection of high priority species in receiving waters. The Copermittees must implement the program unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

- 16 -

The monitoring program must include the following components:

1. OUTFALL AND RECEIVING WATER MONITORING

The program must be designed to determine levels of pollutants in storm water and non-storm water effluent discharges from the MS4 discharged into high priority inland aquatic habitat(s) and the level of those pollutants found in ambient receiving waters subject to the discharge. The Copermittees must conduct the following field screening and analytical monitoring tasks:

- a. MS4 and Receiving Waters Monitoring Station Identification
  - (1) MS4 Discharge Stations must be major outfalls that directly discharge into high priority inland aquatic habitat. MS4 Discharge Stations may be selected in conjunction with monitoring required under Section II.B and II.C of the Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Program.
  - (2) Receiving water station(s) must be located upstream and downstream of the discharge within the high priority inland aquatic habitat. Receiving water stations must be located to prevent any significant co-mingling of receiving water flows with

**Comment [CP21]:** See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

TBA

Santa Margarita Region MS4 Copermittees Comments on Order R9-2010-0016

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10 13</sup>In accordance with requirements of State Water Resources Control Board Resolution No. 68-16, Statement of Policy with Respect to Maintaining High Quality Waters in California.

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 17 -

ТВА

other sources.

b. Develop Analytical Monitoring Procedures

Each Copermittee must develop procedures for analytical monitoring (these procedures must be consistent with 40 CFR part 136), including field observations, pollutants to be monitored, analyses to be conducted, and quality assurance/control. At a minimum, the procedures must meet the following guidelines and criteria:

- (1) Determining Sampling Frequency: The Copermittees must sample a representative number of major outfalls and receiving waters that are considered high priority inland aquatic habitat. Sampling of the discharge and receiving waters must be paired and occur during both storm and non-storm conditions.
- (2) Sampling may be done utilizing grab samples, though composite samples are encouraged. Sampling of storm and non-storm water discharges from the MS4 must be done in accordance with Section II.B and II.C. If ponded discharge or receiving waters is/are observed at a monitoring station, the Copermittees must make written observations and collect at least one (1) grab sample. The Copermittee(s) must estimate the flow using techniques such as by measuring the width of water surface, approximate depth of water, and approximate flow velocity
- (3) The proposed constituents for which samples will undergo analytical laboratory analysis.
- (4) Procedures for recording applicable observations when monitoring stations are dry (i.e. no flowing water or ponded conditions).
- 3. ASSESSMENT OF MONITORING RESULTS

The program must include a discussion of monitoring results within the monitoring annual report. The discussion must include an evaluation of the contribution of MS4 discharges to ambient water conditions within high priority inland aquatic habitats, as well as any actions taken to prevent and/or reduce sources of those pollutants.

4. SOURCE IDENTIFICATION MONITORING

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 18 -

ТВА

The Copermittees must collaborate to conduct source identification monitoring in accordance with Section II.B and II.C of the Monitoring and Reporting Program of this Order.

#### E. Special Studies

- The Copermittees must conduct special studies, including any monitoring required for TMDL development and implementation, as directed by the San Diego Water Board.
- 2. Stormwater Monitoring Coalition Regional Monitoring of Southern California's Coastal Watersheds:

The Copermittees must implement the monitoring program developed by the Bioassessment Workgroup of the Stormwater Monitoring Coalition, for Regional Monitoring of the Southern California's Coastal Watersheds within the San Juan Hydrologic Unit. Each Copermittee must evaluate the results of the monitoring program within and downstream of its jurisdiction and integrate the results into program assessments and modifications.

3. Low Impact Development Integrated Management Practices, testing and demonstration facility

The Southern California Stormwater Monitoring Coalition (SMC) is conducting a study to measure the effectiveness of various LID BMPs. The Copermittees must participate in that study through implementation of their plan to construct an LID IMP Testing and Demonstration Facility at the District's headquarters. The project shall monitor effectiveness of the tested BMPs at pollutant reduction. The results of this study shall be summarized in the fourth year annual report and utilized in future revisions to the County's LID BMP manual.

2.4. Sediment Toxicity Study

The Copermittees must develop and submit for approval to the San Diego Water Board by April 01, 2012, a special study workplan to investigate the toxicity of sediment in streams and potential impact on benthic macroinvertebrate IBI scores. The Sediment Toxicity Special Study must be implemented in conjunction with the Stream Assessment Monitoring in II.A.2.. The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board. Comment [CP22]: See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment

Comment [CP23]: See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

Comment [CP24]: Request remove See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 19 -

TBA

The Sediment Toxicity Special Study must include the following elements:

- a. Sampling Locations: At least 4the bioassessment locations identified pursuant to II.A.2. must be sampled, including 1 reference site and 1 mass loading site. Selection of sites must be done with consideration of subjectivity of receiving waters to discharges from residential and agricultural land uses.
- b. Frequency: At a minimum, sampling must occur once per year at each site for at least 2 years. Sampling must be done in conjunction with the bioassessment sampling required under Section II.A.2 of the Monitoring and Reporting Program of this Order.
- c. Parameters/Methods: At a minimum, sediment toxicity analysis must include the measurement of metals, pyrethroids and organochlorine pesticides. The analysis must include estimates of bioavailability based upon sediment grain size, organic carbon and receiving water temperature at the sampling site. Acute and chronic toxicity testing must be done using *Hyalella azteca* in accordance with Table 2.
- d. Results: Results and a Discussion must be included in the Monitoring Annual Report (see III.A). The Discussion must include an assessment of the relationship between observed IBI scores under Section II.A.2 and all variables measured.
- 3.5. Trash and Litter Investigation

The Copermittees must develop and submit for approval to the San Diego Water Board by September 01, 2012, a special study workplan to assess trash (including litter) as a pollutant within receiving waters on a watershed based scale. Litter is defined in California Government Code 68055.1g as "...improperly discarded waste material, including, but not limited to, convenience food, beverage, and other product packages or container constructed of steel, aluminum, glass, paper, plastic and other natural and synthetic, materials, thrown or deposited on lands and waters of the state, but not including the properly discarded waste of the primary processing of agriculture, mining, logging, sawmilling, or manufacturing." A lead Copermittee must be selected for the Santa Margarita HU for the purposes of this Special Study. The Copermittees must implement the special study unless

TBA

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 20 -

otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board

The Trash and Litter Investigation must include the following elements:

- a. Locations: The lead Copermittee must identify suitable sampling locations within the Santa Margarita HU.
- b. Frequency: Trash at each location must be monitored a minimum of twice during the wet season following a qualified monitoring storm event (minimum of 0.1 inches preceded by 72 hours of dry weather) and twice during the dry season.
- c. Protocol: The lead Copermittee for the watershed must use the "Final Monitoring Workplan for the Assessment of Trash in San Diego County Watersheds" and "A Rapid Trash Assessment Method Applied to Waters of the San Francisco Bay Region" to develop a monitoring protocol for the Santa Margarita HU.
- d. Results and Discussion from the Trash and Litter Impairment Study must be included in the Monitoring Annual Report. The Results and Discussion must, at a minimum, include source identification, an evaluation of BMPs for trash reduction and prevention, and a description of any BMPs implemented in response to study results.

#### 4.6. Agricultural, Federal and Tribal Input Study

The Copermittees must develop and submit for approval to the San Diego Water Board by September 01, 2012, a special study workplan to investigate the water quality of agricultural, federal and tribal runoff that is discharged into their MS4 (see Finding D.3.c of the Order). The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

The Agricultural, Federal and Tribal Input Special Study must include the following elements:

a. Locations: The Copermittees must identify a representative number of sampling stations within their MS4 that receive discharges of agricultural, federal, and tribal runoff that has not co-mingled with any other source. At least one station from each category must be identified. Comment [CP25]: Request remove See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

TBA

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 21 -

- b. Frequency: One storm event must be monitored at each sampling location each year for at least 2 years.
- c. Parameters/Methods: At a minimum, analysis must include those constituents listed in Table 1 of the MRP (see II.A.1). Grab samples may be utilized, though composite samples are preferred. Copermittees must also measure or estimate flow rates and volumes of discharges into the MS4.
- Results: Results and Discussion from the Agricultural, Federal and Tribal Input Study must be included in the Monitoring Annual Report.

#### 5. MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Study

The Copermittees must develop and submit for approval to the San Diego Water Board by April 01, 2012, a special study workplan to investigate receiving waters that are also considered part of the MS4 (see Finding D.3.c of the Order) and which are subject to continual vegetative clearance activities (e.g. mowing). The study must be designed to assess the effects of vegetation removal activities and water quality, including, but not limited to, modification of biogeochemical functions, in-stream temperatures, receiving water bed and bank erosion potential and sediment transport. The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

The MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Special Study must include the following elements:

- a.e. Locations: The Copermittees must identify suitable sampling locations, including at least one reference system that is not subject to maintenance activities.
- b.f. Parameters/Methods: At a minimum, the Copermittees must monitor pre and post maintenance activities for indicator bacteria, turbidity (NTU), temperature, dissolved oxygen and nutrients (Nitrite, Nitrate, Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen, Ammonia and Total Phosphorous). Copermittees must also measure or estimate flow rates and volumes.
- e.g. Results and Discussion from the MS4 and Receiving Water Maintenance Study must be included in the Annual Monitoring Report. The Discussion must include relevance of findings to CWA

Comment [CP26]: Request remove See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 22 -

ТВА

Section 303(d) listed impaired waters.

#### 6.7. Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Conversion Study

The Copermittees must develop and submit for approval to the San Diego Water Board by April 01, 2013, a special study workplan to investigate the extent of any impacts to beneficial uses from the conversion of historically ephemeral or intermittent receiving waters to perennially flowing waters due to the continued discharge of currently exempted non-storm water from the MS4 and/or discharges into MS4s covered under a separate NPDES permit into receiving waters. The goal of the study is to assess if any impacts to beneficial uses, including, but not limited to, WILD, WARM, COLD or RARE, have occurred due to continuous discharge of currently exempted non-storm water discharges, and if the discharges should no longer be exempt. The Copermittees must implement the special study unless otherwise directed in writing by the San Diego Water Board.

The Intermittent and Ephermeral Stream Perennial Conversion Special Study must include the following elements:

- a. Locations: The Copermittees must investigate their MS4 and adjacent downstream receiving waters to identify portions that have historically been ephemeral or intermittent but currently exhibit perennial flow due to exempted non-storm water discharges. Investigation must include historic habitat assessments, USGS gauging information, and historic aerial photography. Sampling must occur at a minimum of 2 identified perennially converted locations. Should the Copermittees be unable to locate any converted waters, a full description of the investigation must be documented in the annual report.
- b. Parameters/Methods: The Copermittees must conduct water quality monitoring of the non-storm water discharge in accordance with Section C of this Order. In addition, the Copermittees must select a minimum of 2 downstream sampling points within the receiving waters subject the discharge and conduct the following:
  - (1) Grab samples must be taken and analyzed for indicator bacteria, nutrients (Nitrite, Nitrate, Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen, Ammonia and Total Phosphorous), turbidity (NTU), temperature, dissolved oxygen, total hardness, pH and 303(d) listed pollutants for all receiving waters at or downstream of the sampling site. The Copermittees must measure or estimate flow

Comment [CP27]: Request remove See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

> Monitoring Annual Report: The Principal Copermittee must submit the Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Annual Report to the San Diego Water Board on October 1 of each year, beginning on <u>October 1, 2013</u>. Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring Annual Reports must cover the monitoring activities and results from the previous fiscal year, and must meet the following requirements:

- 26 -

- a. Annual monitoring reports must include the data/results, methods of evaluating the data, graphical summaries of the data, and an explanation/discussion of the data for each monitoring program component.
- Annual monitoring reports must include a watershed-based analysis of the findings of each monitoring program component (mass loading, bioassessment, etc...). Each watershed-based analysis must include:
  - (1) Identification and prioritization of water quality problems within each watershed.
  - (2) Identification and description of the nature and magnitude of potential sources of the water quality problems within each watershed.
  - (3) Evaluation and presentation of pollutant load and concentration increases or decreases at each mass loading station over time.
  - (4) Evaluation of pollutant loads and concentrations measured at mass loading stations with respect to land use, population, sources, and other characteristics of watersheds using tools such as multiple linear regression, factor analysis, and cluster analysis.
  - (5) Identification of links between source activities/conditions and observed receiving water impacts.
  - (6) Identification of recommended future monitoring to identify and address sources of water quality problems.
  - (7) Results and discussion of any TIE conducted, together with actions that will be implemented to reduce the discharge of pollutants in storm water MS4 discharges, eliminate any discharge of pollutants in non-storm water MS4 discharges, and abate the sources causing the toxicity.
- c. Annual monitoring reports must include an analysis and interpretation of the data for each watershed with respect to the management questions listed in section I.B of this Receiving Waters Monitoring and Reporting Program.

ТВА

**Comment [CP28]:** See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter

Santa Margarita Region MS4 Copermittees Comments on Order R9-2010-0016

Receiving Wa and MS4 Disc and Reporting No. R9-2010-	ters - 27 - harge Monitoring J Program 0016	ТВА	
d.	Annual monitoring reports must inclu how each of the goals listed in section by the Copermittees' monitoring pro- covered by the report.	ide a discussion describing on I.A of this MRP is addressed gram for the monitoring year	
e.	Annual The 4 <sup>th</sup> year monitoring report and analysis of any long-term trends storm water discharges or receiving statistical methods shall be used to e Trend analysis must use nonparame Mann Kendall test, including exogen regression model, and/or using a sec model, where applicable.	rt <del>s</del> must include identification in the Copermittees' MS4 water quality. Appropriate evaluate the water quality data. <u>as proaches, such as the</u> <del>ous variables in a multiple</del> asonal nonparametric trend	Formatted: Superscript Comment [CP29]: See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter
f.	Annual monitoring reports must prov pollutant loads (wet weather loads p MS4 Discharge for each of the hydro 303(d) pollutants specified in Table 2	ride an estimation of total lus dry weather loads) due to plogic subareas, including for 2 of the Order	Comment [CP30]: See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter
g.	Annual monitoring reports must, for component listed above, include an applicable water quality standards.	each monitoring program assessment of compliance with	
h.	Annual monitoring reports must desc locations by latitude and longitude co sampling, quality assurance/quality of sampling and analysis protocols.	cribe monitoring station pordinates, frequency of control procedures, and	
i.	Annual monitoring reports must use include the following elements:	a standard report format and	
	<ol> <li>A stand alone comprehensive ex all sections of the monitoring rep (2) Comprehensive interpretations a (3) Recommendations for future action</li> </ol>	ecutive summary addressing ort; nd conclusions; and ons.	
j.	All monitoring reports submitted to the San Diego Water Board must contain described in Attachment B of this Or	ne Principal Copermittee or the n the certified perjury statement der No. R9-2010-0016.	
k.	Annual monitoring reports must be re the San Diego Water Board by a cor (consisting of no less than three diffe	eviewed prior to submittal to nmittee of the Copermittees erent Copermittee members).	

TBA

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 - 28 -

I. Annual monitoring reports must be submitted in both electronic and paper formats. Electronic formats must be CEDEN or SWAMP-uploadable.<sup>1411</sup>

- 3. Monitoring programs and reports must comply with section II.F of Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016 and Attachment B of this Order.
- 4. Following completion of an annual cycle of monitoring in October, the Copermittees must make the monitoring data and results available to the San Diego Water Board at the San Diego Water Board's request.

#### **B.** Interim Reporting Requirements

Prior to July 1, 2012 For the October 2010 to October 2012 monitoring period, the Principal Copermittee must submit the Receiving Waters Monitoring Annual Report as required under Order No. 2004-0001. The Receiving Waters Monitoring Annual Report must address the monitoring conducted to comply with the requirements of Order No. 2004-0001. **Comment [CP31]:** The existing monitoring program is reported on a fiscal year basis. Need to align the monitoring report with the fiscal year and the JRMP annual report.

Also consistent with the change requested in III.A.2.

#### C. Reporting Dates

#### Table 5. Table of Required MRP Reporting Dates and Frequencies.

Submittal	Section	Completion Date	Frequency
Description of Proposed Monitoring	III.A.1	June 1, 2012	One Time
Program			
Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge	III.A.2	Starting October 1, 2013	Annual
Monitoring Annual Reports, Including			
Proposed Updates to the Monitoring			
Program			
Copermittees submit Interim Monitoring	III.B	As required under Order	One Time
Program Annual Report		No. 2004-001	
Draft Wet Weather MS4 Discharge	II.B	July 01, 2012	One Time
Monitoring Program			
Draft High Priority Inland Aquatic	H.Đ	<del>April 01, 2012</del>	<del>One Time</del>
Habitat Monitoring			
Draft Sediment Toxicity Special Study	<del>II.E.2</del>	April 01, 2012	<del>One Time</del>
Draft Trash and Litter Impairment	II.E.3	September 01, 2012	One Time
Special Study			

**Comment [CP32]:** See discussion in Attachment 4 to the Comment Letter related to the special studies changes.

<sup>11 14</sup> For updates to the SWAMP templates and formats, see <u>http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/swamp</u>.

Receiving Waters and MS4 Discharge Monitoring and Reporting Program No. R9-2010-0016

TBA

Submittal Section **Completion Date** Frequency **Draft Agricultural, Federal and Tribal** September 01, 2012 <del>II.E.4</del> One Time Input Study **Draft MS4 and Receiving Water** <del>II.E.5</del> April 01, 2012 One Time Maintenance Study Draft Intermittent and Ephemeral Stream Perennial Conversion Study <del>II.E.6</del> April 01, 2013 One Time

- 29 -

## Introduction

These comments on the Fact Sheet should be read in conjunction with the other white papers submitted as part of the comments on the Tentative Order.

#### Fact Sheet Text, Page 7:

"The First and Second Term Permits, Order Nos. 90-46 and 98-02, provided maximum flexibility. San Diego Water Board Order No. 90-46 contained the "essentials" of the 1990 regulations, but the requirements were written in very broad, generic terms. This was done in order to provide the maximum amount of flexibility to the Copermittees in implementing the new requirements (flexibility was, in fact, the stated reason for issuing the permit in advance of the final regulations). From staff's perspective however, "flexibility" in the form of lack of specificity, combined with the Copermittees' *lack of funding and political will*, also provided the Copermittees with ample reasons to take few substantive steps towards achieving water quality standards. The situation was exacerbated by the San Diego Water Board's own lack of storm water resources for oversight."

#### Problem with Text:

The statement regarding a 'lack of funding and political will' is unsupported and inflammatory, and provides no benefit in a public document.

Suggestion:

Delete this statement.

#### Fact Sheet Text, Page 12 and 13:

"It is very difficult to ascertain the true cost of implementation of the Copermittees' management programs because of inconsistencies in reporting by the Copermittees. Reported costs of compliance for the same program element can vary widely from city to city, often by a very wide margin that is not easily explained.<sup>6</sup> Despite these problems, efforts have been made to identify management program costs, which can be helpful in understanding the costs of program implementation....

A study on Phase I MS4 program cost was also conducted by the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, Los Angeles Region (Los Angeles Water Board), where program costs reported in the municipalities' annual reports were assessed. The Los Angeles Water Board estimated that average per household cost to implement the MS4 program in Los Angeles County was \$12.50. 8 Since the Los Angeles County permit is very similar to Order No. R9-2004-001, this estimate is also useful in assessing general program costs in Riverside County.

The State Water Board also commissioned a study by the California State University, Sacramento to assess costs of the Phase I MS4 program. This study includes an assessment of costs incurred by Phase I MS4s throughout the State to implement their programs. Annual cost per household in the study ranged from \$18-46, with the Fresno-Clovis Metropolitan Area (FCMA) representing the lower end of the range, and the City of Encinitas (in San Diego County) representing the upper end of the range.9 Included in the study is the City of Corona, which is in Riverside County

under the jurisdiction of the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, Santa Ana Region (Santa Ana Water Board).

The annual cost per household for the City of Corona's program was estimated to be \$32, which should be similar to the costs to implement the MS4 programs in the Riverside County portion of the San Diego Region. In contrast, the cost of the City of Encinitas' program, with an annual cost per household estimated to be \$46, may represent the upper range of Riverside County MS4 programs. However, the City of Encinitas's program cost can be considered as the high end of the spectrum for management program costs because the City has a consent decree with environmental groups regarding its program, and City of Encinitas has received recognition for implementing a superior program.

The annual costs for the City of Corona and City of Encinitas were estimated from data collected in 2003-2004. Between 2003 and 2008, the number of households in both cities has increased by approximately 3 percent and 7 percent, respectively.10 In contrast, between 2003 and 2008 the number of households in the City of Temecula has increased from 23,199 to 31,135 (34 percent)11 and the City of Murrieta has increased from 22,020 to 32,664 (48 percent).12 This significant increase in number of households indicates a significant increase in the tax base (sales and property tax) available to fund the implementation of the MS4 programs for the City of Temecula and City of Murrieta, as well as for the County of Riverside and recently incorporated cities."

#### Problem with Text:

The text notes that it is difficult to compare costs between Cities for stormwater program implementation since the cost accounting varies widely, and the specific issues also vary widely. Despite this fact, the fact sheet goes on to make just such comparisons and further implies that the Santa Margarita Region Cities are underfunding their programs by comparison. For example, the City of Encinitas is cited as an example of a city that is spending on the upper end for a stormwater program. The City of Encinitas varies significantly from the cities in the Santa Margarita area in that it must address a major outfall (Cottonwood Creek) at its primary beach (Moonlight Beach). Cottonwood Creek has perennial dry weather flow from urban sources and exceeds REC-1 and REC-2 water quality standards. Since Cottonwood Creek discharges at Moonlight Beach, frequent sanitary standard exceedences were noted on a year–round basis. The City of Encinitas constructed a dry weather flow treatment plant near Moonlight Beach to treat Cottonwood Creek to correct this problem. No such compliance problems exist for the Copermittees. The comparisons in this part of the fact sheet are not valid.

In addition, the Fact Sheet leaves the inaccurate impression that the Copermittees have ample financial resources to fund MS4 programs by completely ignoring the effects of the current national recession. (See Attachment 2). As pointed out in Attachment 2 (Economic Assessment), declines in home values and tax receipts have crippled the ability of the Copermittees to finance such programs. The Fact Sheet selectively examines the period 2003-2008, when there was significant growth, but ignores the period 2008-2010, when that growth ended and the economy declined precipitously, affecting property and sale tax receipts as well as other sources of revenue.

#### Suggestion:

Delete the text on Page 13 and 14 of the Fact Sheet.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 15:

"The vast majority of costs that will be incurred as a result of implementing OrderNo. R9-2010-0016 is not new. Storm water management programs have been in place in Riverside County for over 15 years. As shown in the discussion above, the amount spent for MS4 Permit compliance per household in the municipalities in the Riverside County portion of the San Diego Region is already low compared to other regions. Any increase in cost to the Copermittees, however, is still expected to be incremental in nature. Since Order No. R9-2010-0016 "fine tunes" the requirements of Order No. R9-2004-001, these cost increases are expected to be modest.

Where there may be additional elements that will incur new costs, the Riverside County Copermittees are given the time to develop the budgets and funding mechanisms to phase those elements into their programs. Additionally, development of these additional elements by the Riverside County Copermittees will have the benefit of the experiences and work already done by the San Diego County and Orange County Copermittees."

#### Problem with Text:

The Fact Sheet states that the vast majority of costs for implementing the Tentative Order are 'not new'. This is not correct. Almost every program in the Tentative Order has been amended and require new resources. Specific programs include, but are not limited to, the monitoring program (over fivefold increase in costs), hydromodification management programs, new development programs, inspection programs, irrigation runoff prohibitions, retrofit studies and MS4 maintenance programs. The very prescriptive and detailed requirements of the Tentative Order impose new requirements on the Copermittees at a time when funding sources are drying up. The Copermittees estimate that implementation of the regional components of the new Order (as written) will cost approximately \$11,500,000 (e.g. the costs to write the new compliance documents, develop the retrofit, hydromodification programs and develop and implement the new monitoring program). These costs are on top of the current expenditures to implement the existing regional monitoring program (approximately \$5,000,000 for the five-year permit term). These costs are further amplified by the direct cost of implementation that will be incurred by the individual Permittees (e.g. the cost to implement the new compliance documents and hydromodification programs). The text further indicates that the Tentative Order provides time for the Permittees to 'develop...funding mechanisms'. This statement assumes that the Copermittees have the ability to collect additional funds from taxpayers to support the stormwater program implementation. This is false, since any such funds, outside of inspection or plan review fees, would be required to be submitted to a vote of the people pursuant to Propostion 218. In the current economic and political climate, a successful vote to increase taxes is extremely remote. The Copermittees further note that in the City of Encinitas in Orange County, cited by the staff as an example of proactive MS4 regulation, a minimal stormwater proposition recently was voted down.

#### Suggestion:

Delete the text noted above in the Fact Sheet and add a discussion on the difficulties of funding expansions to the Copermittees' stormwater programs due to Proposition 218.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 16:

"For example, household willingness to pay for improvements in fresh water quality for fishing and boating has been estimated by USEPA to be \$158-210.18. This estimate can be considered conservative, since it does not include important considerations such as marine waters benefits, wildlife benefits, or flood control benefits. The California State University, Sacramento study reports that the annual household willingness to pay for statewide clean water is approximately \$180.19. When viewed in comparison to household costs for existing management programs, household willingness to pay estimates exhibit that per household costs incurred by the Riverside County Copermittees to implement their management programs are very low."

#### Problem with Text:

The discussion in the referenced text is not represented correctly. The figure cited in the California State University, Sacramento study includes the cost of wastewater treatment. The author of the study notes:

'The survey question was for restoring water quality for all waters throughout the state from all impairment, not just within a city or region and not just for impairment from stormwater pollution.' The current cost for sewer fees exceed \$200 per year, Thus, the vast majority of the "household willingness" figure relates to sanitary sewer costs, and not to the costs of addressing stormwater.

#### Suggestion:

Delete this text in the fact sheet and note that the cost consumers are currently paying for clean water in the Permit area exceeds that which studies cited have found they are willing to pay.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 17:

"University of California, Los Angeles assessed the costs and benefits of implementing various approaches for achieving compliance with the MS4 permits in the Los Angeles Region. The study found that non-structural systems would cost \$2.8 billion but provide \$5.6 billion in benefit. If structural systems were determined to be needed, the study found that total costs would be \$5.7 to \$7.4 billion, while benefits could reach \$18 billion.<sup>21</sup> Costs are anticipated to be borne over many years – probably ten years at least. As can be seen, the benefits of the programs are expected to considerably exceed their costs. Such findings are corroborated by USEPA, which found that the benefits of implementation of its Phase II storm water rule would also outweigh the costs."

#### Problem with Text:

It is a basic principle that public spending should have a positive cost-benefit. The Fact Sheet implies that since spending on stormwater has a positive cost-benefit, such spending should be increased. The reality is that there are also other public spending priorities such as police, fire, ambulance, and public utilities competing for the same funding, all of which have positive cost-benefit ratios. Moreover, the UCLA study specifically focused on the benefit of improving beach water quality, which is a very significant economic factor in terms of tourism in coastal Los Angeles County. No beaches exist in the Santa Margarita Region, and given the ephemeral nature of many of the Region's waterways, attempting to extrapolate the UCLA study is not appropriate. In the absence of a similar cost-benefit study being undertaken in the Santa Margarita Region, the studies cited by staff do not provide any basis for the conclusions reached in the Fact Sheet.

#### Suggestion:

As the fundamental basis for this comment is flawed, in the absence of any local data for inland waterbodies in semi-arid climates, the text should be deleted.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 35:

"Trash, as litter in both solid and liquid form, is consistently found on and adjacent to roadways. A California Department of Transportation Litter Management Pilot Study found that of roadway trash, plastics and Styrofoam accounted for 33 percent of trash by weight, and 43 percent by volume. Further, the study found that approximately 80 percent of the litter associated with roadways was floatable, indicating that, without capture, this litter would enter Waters of the State after a storm event, resulting in the impairment of Beneficial Uses.<sup>45</sup> The study, however, relied upon a mesh capture size of 0.25 inches (6.35 millimeters). This size is too large to effectively capture plastic pre-production pellets (a.k.a. "nurdles"), which are roughly 3 mm in size, and likely underestimated the total contribution of plastics. Furthermore, pre-production plastic pellets, which are small enough to be easily digested, have been found to carry persistent organic pollutants, including PCBs and DDT."

#### Problem with Text:

While the Fact Sheet suggests that there is a compelling argument to address trash along Caltrans highways, such a problem is not found on municipal streets. The Caltrans studies found that a substantial portion of the litter load comes from uncovered loads on commercial and private vehicles. The low speed roadways operated by the Copermittees do not create similar conditions or handle similar traffic. Further, the text discusses pre-production plastics (nurdles), yet fails to acknowledge that there are no industries within the Copermittees' jurisdiction that manufacture or use this material. The Fact Sheet's citation of studies that have no bearing on actual conditions within the Santa Margarita Region cannot be used to justify programs in the Tentative Order addressing such non-existent conditions. The ROWD has a more informed discussion of trash issues based on actual conditions in the Santa Margarita Region.

#### Suggestion:

Revise the fact sheet text to discuss the current findings relative to trash in the Permit region based on the ROWD.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 50 and 51

Pg. 50 - "To date the San Diego Water Board and the Copermittees have identified overspray and drainage from potable and reclaimed water landscape irrigation as a substantial source and conveyance mechanism for pollutants into waters of the United States."

Pg. 51 – "The San Diego Water Board and the Copermittees have identified irrigation water as a source of pollutants and conveyance of pollutants to waters of the United States, when applied improperly in excess and thereafter entering the MS4, in the following documents:"

#### Problem with Text:

The documents cited in the Fact Sheet do not support the conclusion that irrigation water is a source of pollutants or conveyance of pollutants in the *Santa Margarita Region*. First, the comments in the public education document cited in the Fact Sheet were borrowed from an Orange County publication, and do not represent any official conclusion by the Copermittees that irrigation water represents a water quality

## Attachment 10: Fact Sheet Comments

threat. Plainly over-irrigation is to be discouraged, as even if the water is clean, it adds to the Copermittees' costs of addressing such waters. Second, this public education document is the *only* document from a Santa Margarita Region source. The other documents cited by staff are studies conducted in other areas, with different hydrology and climate. For a more comprehensive assessment of the irrigation runoff issues, please see Attachment 6 (Prohibition of Irrigation Runoff).

#### Suggestion:

Delete the referenced text and the quotes referencing Permittee education materials. Also remove the improperly supported irrigation runoff prohibition.

Revise the text to accurately reflect the lack of any connection between irrigation runoff and impairments of receiving waters in the Santa Margarita Region.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 58:

"Enforcement and inspection activities conducted by the San Diego Water Board during the previous permit term have found a lack of source control for many unpaved roads within the jurisdiction of the Copermittees."

#### Problem with Text:

The Copermittees submit that there is no evidence reflecting any substantial water quality problem relating to MS4 discharges affected by unpaved roads. Moreover, the mileage of unpaved roads in the jurisdiction of the Copermittees is a small percentage of the total mileage of unpaved roads in the Santa Margarita Region, given that many of these roads are operated by such jurisdictions as the U.S. Forest Service. Please see Attachment 5 (Unpaved Roads). Further, the Fact Sheet notes on page 27 that Permits "will cover municipal systems discharges in unincorporated portions of the county, it is the intent of EPA that management plans and other components of the program focus on the urbanized and developing area of the County". Dedicating resources to unpaved roads diverts already limited resources from the urbanized areas intended to be addressed by USEPA regulations.

#### Suggestion:

The references and associated program requirements should be removed from the Permit and addressed through a separate general permit for unpaved roads, if in fact unpaved roads are a significant source of pollutants.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 69:

"The order also found that the SSMP requirements are appropriately applied to the majority of the Priority Development Project categories that are also contained in section F.1 of this Order. The State Water Board also gave California Regional Water Quality Control Boards (Regional Water Boards) the needed discretion to include additional categories and locations, such as retail gasoline outlets(RGOs), in SSMPs "

"The provisions of the SSMP section of the Order are also consistent with those previously issued by the San Diego Water Board for Riverside County (Order No. R9-2004-001), Southern Orange County (Order Nos. R9-2002-0001 and R9-2009-0002) and San Diego County."

#### Problem with Text:

Several PDP categories or thresholds are not supported by Order WQ 2000-11 such as the 10,000 square feet requirement for residential areas nor the 1-acre threshold for all development projects. Further the Order ignores other applicable portions of Order WQ 2000-11. Specifically, the memo from State Board Chief Counsel Craig S. Wilson transmitted WQ Order 2000-11 to the Regional Board executive officers states that with regard to discretion that:

"3. The Order allows broader discretion by the Regional Water Boards to decide whether to include additional types of development in future SUSMPs. These areas for potential future inclusion in SUSMPs include retail gasoline outlets, ministerial projects (only discretionary projects are included in the approved SUSMPs), and projects in environmentally sensitive areas. If Boards include these types of developments in future permits, the Order explains the types of evidence and findings that are necessary."

Order 2000-11 requires that revisions to regulatory thresholds be justified economically. The Copermittees have expressed their concern with requirement F.1.d.(2)(a) regulating residential developments of 10,000 sq. ft. or more and requirement F.1.d.(1)(c) regulating any project 1-acre or more. These thresholds, and their relative impact on project proponents, have not been adequately justified. The Permittees have noted that these regulations will negatively impact the construction of custom homes (individual lot developments). The relative economic impact of meeting the SSMP requirements for individual homeowners has not been justified in the fact sheet.

#### Suggestion:

As shown in the redline markup (Attachment 9); The 1-acre SSMP threshold (F.1.d.(1)(c)) should be deleted and the 10,000 square feet threshold for residential areas (F.1.d.(2)(a)) should be made the same as the requirement contained in the Riverside County Santa Ana NPDES MS4 Permit.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page76:

"The success of future stream restoration and stabilization is, however, dependent on preventing and reducing physical impacts from activities upstream. Therefore, hydromodification management measures are necessary upstream of modified (e.g. concrete, rip rap, etc.) channels in addition to non-modified channels."

#### Problem with Text:

In some areas, hardened channels may be needed for flood control and public safety. In those areas, channel restoration may not be feasible and onsite controls are not warranted. The protection of public safety from flooding is a statutorily required duty of the District. See Water Code App. Section 48-9. Any provisions of the Tentative Order that would presume to challenge this duty must be deleted. The District assumes that the Regional Board and staff are not placing themselves in the position of making flood control judgments, as the agency is neither charged by the Legislature with such obligation nor is the agency equipped to do so.

#### Suggestion:

Revise the text to add "except where hardened channels are required for the protection of public safety"

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 77:

"Since municipalities are the lead permitting authority for industrial land use and construction activities, they are also the lead for enforcement regarding runoff discharges from these sites."

#### Problem with Text:

This is a leap of logic we should probably not let pass. The Copermittees can greatly influence the design and construction, but the Industrial Permit is focused on the operation of the facility, and that is where the authority of the Board lies - and is arguably the most important aspect of runoff quality from the site.

<u>Suggestion:</u> Delete the sentence.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 79:

"To clarify, an unaltered natural drainage, which receives runoff from a point source (channeled by a Copermittee to drain an area within their jurisdiction), which then conveys the runoff to an altered natural drainage or a man-made MS4, is both an MS4 and a receiving water."

#### Problem with Text:

As noted in Attachment 7 (General Legal Comments) regarding Finding D.3.c., a natural drainage, whether or not it conveys point source runoff to a man-made MS4, is not itself part of the MS4.

Suggestion:

Delete text.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 79:

"As operators of the MS4s, the Copermittees cannot passively receive and discharge pollutants from third parties. By providing free and open access to an MS4 that conveys discharges to waters of the U.S., the operator essentially accepts responsibility for discharges into the MS4 that it does not prohibit or otherwise control. These discharges may cause or contribute to a condition of contamination or a violation of water quality standards."

#### Problem with Text:

First, the Copermittees, as operators of the MS4, are required to address storm drainage. During storm conditions in particular, the District is required to handle flood waters so as to protect the lives and property of residents of Riverside County. The failure to do so is a violation of state law. See Water Code App. Section 48-9. Thus, the Copermittees must "passively receive and discharge" waters from third parties, which waters may contain pollutants. Moreover, the operator of the MS4 is NOT accepting responsibility for discharges from other MS4 systems. There is no provision for joint liability under the federal Clean Water Act or the California Water Code. The former directs its prohibitions against a "discharger," and no others. 33 U.S.C. §§ 1319 and 1342. A party is responsible only for its own discharges or those over which it has control. *Jones v. E.R. Snell Contractor, Inc.*, 333 F.Supp.2d 1344, 1348 (N.D. Ga. 2004); *United States v. Sargent County Water Dist.*, 876 F.Supp. 1081, 1088 (D.N.D. 1992).

The Clean Water Act MS4 regulations, moreover, specifically provide that Copermittees under an MS4 Permit are required to "comply with permit conditions relating to discharges from the municipal separate storm sewers for which they are operators." 40 C.F.R. § 122.26(a)(3)(vi) (emphasis supplied). Moreover,

the Regional Board, as the permitting agency for stormwater and Industrial Permits, and the State Board as the overall agency responsible for compliance with the Clean Water Act in California, are responsible for ensuring that the discharges from such permitted facilities, whether or not they enter the MS4, are in compliance with the requirements of those permits. Finally, many sources of pollutants are beyond the control of the MS4 operators but are within the control of other agencies, if those agencies elect to exercise their authority. A major example is the discharge of metals from motor vehicle brake pads, which contributes to exceedances of copper, zinc and potentially other metals in stormwater. The MS4 operators cannot control the composition of brake pads, nor can the MS4 operators control air emissions from domestic and foreign sources that discharge pollutants onto the surface area of the region, which can then wash into the MS4 systems.

Suggestion: Delete cited text.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 81:

"Since treatment generally does not occur within the MS4, in such cases reduction of storm water pollutants to the MEP must occur prior to discharges entering the MS4."

#### Problem with Text:

Nothing in the MS4 regulations prohibits use of the MS4 for treatment. Frankly, some of the most effective treatment facilities for pollutants may be located in the MS4 as part of regional treatment systems. An example are catch basins, which collect trash and other debris and detention and retention basins that can be used to capture, treat and infiltrate runoff.

Suggestion: Delete cited text.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 84:

"When appropriately applied as in this Order, retrofitting existing development meets MEP."

#### Problem with Text:

Only retrofits that are applied with the requirements of the Order meet MEP, which is not the case.

Suggestion: Delete the text.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 88:

"The RWL language in the Order requires storm water compliance with water quality standards through an iterative approach for implementing improved and better-tailored BMPs over time. The iterative BMP process requires the implementation of increasingly stringent BMPs until receiving water quality standards are achieved. This is necessary because implementation of BMPs alone cannot ensure attainment of receiving water quality standards."

#### Problem with Text:

61 Federal Register 57425 (1996), Interim Permitting Approach for Water Quality-Based Effluent Limitations in Storm Water Permits states "expanded or better-tailored BMPs in subsequent permits, where necessary, to provide for the attainment of water quality standards."

#### Suggestion:

The second sentence should be revised to reflect the actual text from federal regulations (specifically "in subsequent permits"). Further the last sentence does not make sense and is contrary to the proceeding text and should be deleted.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 112:

"The San Diego Water Board has responded to complaints about and observed runoff from overirrigation entering the MS4s in the Riverside County portion of the San Diego Region."

#### Problem with Text:

There is no evidence in the fact sheet supporting this statement.

#### Suggestion:

Provide evidence or delete statement.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 130:

"This section requires the use of native and/or low water use plants for landscaping."

#### Problem with Text:

There was an agreement that this would be suggested but not a requirement. This requirement also mandates the means of compliance, in violation of Water Code section 13360.

#### Suggestion:

Change the text:

"Section requires suggests the use of native and/or low water use plants for landscaping,"

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 136:

"This requirement is needed because to date, the Copermittees have generally approved low removal efficiency treatment control BMPs without justification or evidence that use of higher efficiency treatment BMPs was considered and found to be infeasible."

#### Problem with Text:

The Copermittees challenge the accuracy of this Statement. Riverside County has been requiring landscaped based low impact development BMPs since 2005. The District has also spent a substantial sum of money and time developing BMP manuals with specific criteria to ensure the effectiveness of BMPs.

#### Suggestion:

Delete the unsupported and offensive statement.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 142:

"Where streams are hardened and/or buried to convey storm water, they cannot provide adequate water quality."

#### Problem with Text:

Unsupported and incorrect. Hardened channels can be designed to provide both flood protection and natural stream function. For example, hardened levees can be designed to be set back and backfilled with native material, effectively providing a natural substrate for stream function. Similarly, porous channel materials such as gabions can provide both flood protection and substrate for native habitat. Finally,

even underground systems can be connected to regional treatment systems that provide requisite water quality benefits where appropriate.

#### Suggestion:

Delete.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 145:

"Redevelopment projects, however, must be able to achieve post-project runoff flow rates and durations that are less than or equal to pre-project and down to pre-development runoff flow rates and durations to be eligible to receive a waiver under the program."

#### Problem with Text:

This requirement is self-defeating. By placing regulatory obligations on redevelopments that make the cost of redevelopment greater than the cost of developing on virgin land, the Permit effectively promotes inner-city blight as existing structures are abandoned and suburban development is promoted due to economic factors. The Permit should include accommodations for redevelopment to ensure that existing developed areas are economically preferable for new development and to prevent the onset of unnecessary additional impervious area.

#### Suggestion:

The Permit and fact sheet should be revised to offer exemptions for hydromodification requirements for redevelopments where such improvements are infeasible.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 160:

"Retrofitting existing development is practicable for a municipality through a systematic evaluation, prioritization and implementation plan focused on impaired water bodies, pollutants of concern, areas of downstream."

#### Problem with Text:

Although the current requirement simply calls for a study, it is expected that future permits will require implementation of said study. This study exceeds the requirements for Copermittees to evaluate opportunities for retrofit of the MS4 contained in the federal regulations and federal Clean Water Act. There are no revenues to promote such a program.

#### Suggestion:

The Board should recognize in the fact sheet that without funding provided by the state, there is no revenue for such a program.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 161:

"Section F.3.d.(4) requires each Copermittee to cooperate with private property owners to encourage the implementation of site specific retrofitting projects. Because the Copermittees have limited authority to directly require retrofitting projects on private property, the Copermittees must encourage private property owners to implement retrofitting projects through indirect programs and incentives."

#### Problem with Text:

If the Board wishes to promote urban retrofit, then they also need to incentivize the program. Currently, property owners wishing to volunteer for urban retrofit projects are required to comply with the SSMP,

## Attachment 10: Fact Sheet Comments

including hydromodification and LID requirements, opt into BMP inspection programs and subject themselves to ongoing scrutiny through business inspection programs required by the Permit. The permit places an ECONOMIC DISINCENTIVE in the way of promoting a general good for the watershed. The purpose of this requirement is to promote acceleration of water quality benefits from existing urban areas. The requirements, as written, promote a program that is doomed to failure.

Suggestion:

The Board should clearly exempt urban retrofit projects from the new development requirements of the Permit if they wish to accelerate water quality improvements from existing urban areas.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 162:

"Periodic inspections may be performed to ensure the site owner has not removed the retrofit BMPs."

<u>Problem with Text:</u> Similar to the prior comment, this creates a disincentive to retrofit BMPs.

Suggestion: Delete.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 163:

"Section F.4.b ...access points (i.e. manholes), connections..."

Problem with Text:

The text from the Phase I rule implementing the NPDES regulations and the requirement of the storm drain system map is:

(from Federal Register, Vol 55, No 222, Friday Nov 18, 1990):

"[submit] a USGS 7.5 minute topographic map...[showing] The location of known municipal storm sewer system outfalls discharging to waters of the United States...the location of major structural controls for storm water discharge (retention basins etc) and the identification of publicly owned parks, recreation areas and other open lands."

The proposed requirements exceed the federal regulatory requirements for MS4 mapping. Further, the mapping of manholes is a significant economic burden that would have no benefit for our staff. Manholes are typically placed at regular intervals (300 - 500 feet) on underground storm drain systems. Once a map providing the location of the MS4 system is available, manholes are quickly located through visual inspection in the field. Further, storm drain plans that are available to Permittee staff can be used to locate specific manholes where absolutely necessary. The economic costs of mapping potentially thousands of manholes is not offset by any known benefit.

Suggestion:

Delete requirement to map manholes.

#### Fact Sheet Text Page 198:

**"Section II.D** (High Priority Inland Aquatic Habitat) of the MRP describes required monitoring to be done in order to assess if MS4 storm water and/or non-storm water discharges are affecting high priority aquatic and/or riparian species."

#### Problem with Text:

This requirement was deleted from the Orange County NPDES MS4 Permit when the provision to assess outfalls using NALs and SALs was added. It is not clear why such an accommodation would not also be provided to the Riverside County NPDES MS4 Program. This region has significantly less economic resources than south Orange County or San Diego County to implement monitoring programs. The Permittees specifically request this be deleted as impacts to aquatic habitat will be detected through the NAL/SAL program.

#### Suggestion:

This requirement should be deleted.



## COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE TRANSPORTATION AND LAND MANAGEMENT AGENCY





Juan C Perez, P.E., T.E. Director of Transportation

September 7, 2010

Chairman David King and Members of the Board San Diego Regional Water Quality Control Board Attn: Executive Director Gibson 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100 San Diego CA 92123-4353

RE: Draft Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 (NPDES No. CAS0108740) - Proposed Unpaved Road Requirements

Dear Mr. Gibson:

The Riverside County Transportation Department has reviewed the proposed requirements applicable to unpaved roads presented in the Draft Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit (Draft Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016 (NPDES No. CAS0108740) for the Santa Margarita Region of Riverside County (Draft MS4 Permit) and has identified several major concerns. We appreciated the opportunity to meet recently with you and staff to discuss our concerns. Primarily, they have to do with requirements being imposed through this permit that go well above-and-beyond what is required in the Orange County permit to regulate the operation and maintenance of unpaved roads.

## SUMMARY

There are many different categories of unpaved roads within the unincorporated County area. These include County-Maintained unpaved roads, dedicated and accepted public roads (which are not County maintained), roads dedicated but not accepted, private roads, utility access roads, roads through tribal lands, and others. These roads are maintained by numerous entities besides the County, such as Homeowners Associations, Quasi-public entities like County Service Areas, Community Service Districts, public and private utilities, Tribes, and in many cases, individual property owners. The County in fact is prohibited by law from spending general gas tax dollars (our main funding source) for maintenance of roads not in the County Maintained Road System, and is not financially able to take on new unpaved roads into the County Maintained System until they are improved to County Standards. The proposed permit requirements would therefore impose an undue and substantial regulatory burden on the County and would create a class of potential unwitting "violators" that are not familiar with these requirements, including hundreds if not thousands of property owners that have been maintaining unpaved roads for many decades as needed to access their property. The special requirements for development and maintenance of unpaved roads were proposed by Regional Board staff for inclusion in the draft MS4 Permit very late in the process, after a number of weeks of discussions on the overall permit language and just prior to release for the Santa Margarita Region for public comment. During those discussions, unpaved roads were not raised by Regional Board staff as a source requiring additional regulatory attention.

Given the complexity of these jurisdictional issues, and the number of stakeholders that would be impacted, we respectfully request that the regulation of unpaved roads be removed from this permit. Alternatively, unpaved roads could be considered as part of a separate general permit to allow for proper stakeholder involvement and vetting, at the least within those areas of the permit (see below) that have to do with maintenance provisions. Given the complexity of this issue and the impact on thousands of properties, another option is to achieve a water quality benefit through education programs, not using limited resources on regulation and enforcement. We also note that unpaved road regulation was not included in the recent Orange County permit. Orange County receives approximately 8 times the amount of funding on a per mile basis towards their County-Maintained roads as does Riverside County, so imposing additional requirements on the Riverside County permit magnifies the undue regulatory and financial burden.

The Draft MS4 Permit includes requirements for unpaved roads that are either redundant to existing regulatory requirements or that impose new regulation requirements at a time that the County can ill afford to start new programs. The language proposed needs clarification to avoid potential misinterpretations that may result in operational disruptions to the transportation system and/or compliance costs way out of proportion to the potential impact on receiving water quality. Although the Department supports implementation of erosion and sediment control best management practices (BMPs) as appropriate for development of new unpaved roads, it does not agree that the statements in the Fact Sheet and Findings support identification of unpaved roads as a significant source of pollutants warranting special regulation. The following summarizes the Department's specific concerns and perspectives.

## UNPAVED ROAD DEVELOPMENT REQUIREMENTS

Requirements for the development of unpaved road projects are addressed in section F.1.i. on page 45 of the Draft MS4 Permit. This requirement states:

## i. Unpaved Roads Development

The Copermittees must develop, where they do not already exist, and implement or require implementation of erosion and sediment control BMPs after construction of new unpaved roads. At a minimum, the BMPs must include:

(1) Practices to minimize road related erosion and sediment transport;

(2) Grading of unpaved roads to slope outward where consistent with road engineering safety standards;

(3) Installation of water bars as appropriate;

(4) Unpaved roads and culvert designs that do not impact creek functions and where applicable, that maintain migratory fish passage;

It is our contention that construction of new unpaved roads is already adequately regulated through development regulations. New unpaved roads built through development fall under the definition of a "project", and as such are already required to develop and implement project-specific SUSMPs, which include identification of BMPs in the same manner as required of other development projects. Unpaved road projects are also required to comply with the General Permit-Construction which requires preparation of a SWPPP. These requirements are implemented by the Permittees during the development process already achieves a gradual "retirement" of unpaved roads, as the County requires in many cases that new development replace unpaved access.

Additional separate requirements for development of unpaved roads are redundant to these requirements and may only complicate compliance. However, if the Board wishes to include permit language to further clarify what is already required through these permits, we would be pleased to work with the Board to help craft appropriate language.

## UNPAVED ROAD MAINTENANCE

This is our primary issue of major concern, particularly since the proposed language would appear to impose regulatory requirements on roads that are not part of the County Maintained Road System that we operate.

Requirements for the maintenance of unpaved road projects are addressed in section F.3.a.(10) on page 56 of the Draft MS4 Permit. This requirement states:

## (10) Unpaved Roads Maintenance

(a) The Copermittees must develop, where they do not already exist, and implement or require implementation of BMPs for erosion and sediment control

measures during maintenance activities on unpaved roads, particularly in or adjacent to receiving waters.

(b) The Copermittees must develop and implement or require implementation of appropriate BMPs to minimize impacts on streams and wetlands during unpaved road maintenance activities.

(c) The Copermittees must regularly maintain their unpaved roads adjacent to streams and riparian habitat to reduce erosion and sediment transport;

(d) Re-grading of unpaved roads during maintenance must be sloped outward where consistent with road engineering safety standards;

(e) Through their regular maintenance of unpaved roads, the Copermittees must examine the feasibility of replacing existing culverts or design of new culverts or bridge crossings to reduce erosion and maintain natural stream geomorphology.

As we have stated, this issue should be addressed through a broad general permit or an education program. However, if the Board finds it necessary to impose additional permit requirements on maintenance activities, which go well beyond the Board's previous definitions of a "project", we respectfully request that this language be rewritten to make it clear that it applies to those roads within the <u>County (or City)</u> <u>Maintained Road System.</u>

## UNPAVED ROADS ARE NOT A SIGNIFICANT SOURCE OF WATER QUALITY IMPAIRMENT

Findings D.1.C, pg 57-59, states:

"During the previous permit period, the San Diego Water Board identified, through investigations and complaints, sediment discharges from unpaved roads as a significant source of water quality problems in the Riverside County portion of the San Diego Region. Enforcement and inspection activities conducted by the San Diego Water Board during the previous permit term have found a lack of source control for many unpaved roads within the jurisdiction of the Copermittees".

The Department supports the continued application of development and construction requirements and maintenance of temporary post-maintenance erosion and sediment control BMPs as specified in existing permits. However, we do not believe that sufficient justification has been presented to support the identification of unpaved roads as a significant source of water quality problems in the Santa Margarita Region. In these days of uncertain state funding and dwindling local funding sources, every dollar spent on additional regulatory requirements needs to be weighed against the benefit of otherwise using funding on basic public health-and-safety needs such as road maintenance and safety improvements.

The discussion of Finding D.1.c. states that the inclusion of unpaved road requirements were based on findings by the San Diego Regional Board during typical compliance assurance activities, audits, or receipt of complaints. However no feedback from these activities were reported to the Permittees at the MS4 Permit discussions prior to the proposal of the unpaved road requirements just before the draft permit was released.

The Department has reviewed the documents cited by Regional Board staff in the discussion of Finding D.1.c. and the conditions in the Santa Margarita River are vastly different from those in Pennsylvania and Northern California cited in those documents. Nevertheless, these documents do not suggest that unpaved roads are a significant source requiring special attention in MS4 permits. Further, neither the Permittee's monitoring data nor our observations support a conclusion that unpaved roads are a significant source of pollutants warranting special regulatory attention and we request that this finding be deleted unless significant data specific to the Santa Margarita Region can be produced. In particular, the Department requests a copy of the investigations and complaints along with the data that supports a significant source of water quality problems on unpaved roads, including a listing of roadways where water quality problems have been identified.

Thank you for the opportunity to review and comment on the Draft MS4 Permit. The County of Riverside Transportation Department is committed to managing the roads and highways within our County Maintained Road System in a manner that protects water quality. Our goal is to work constructively with the Regional Board staff to improve the effectiveness with which we address water quality issues, and put limited public and private dollars into those programs that provide the best return. We would be pleased to meet with you to discuss regulation of unpaved roads further and to explain our unpaved road development, construction, and maintenance practices.

Please feel free to contact me or Ward Maxwell at 951-955-6740 if you have any questions regarding our comments on the proposed unpaved road requirements or our requests for modification of the draft Santa Margarita Region MS4 Permit.

Sincerely,

Juan C. Perez Director of Transportation

CC: George A. Johnson, TLMA Director Mike Shelter, Executive Office Patty Romo, Deputy Director of Transportation Ward Maxwell, Engineering Project Manager Jason Uhley, Flood Control



September 2, 2010

Mr. David King, Chairman California Regional Water Quality Control Board San Diego Region 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100 San Diego, CA 92123-4353

#### **RE: COMMENTS TO PROPOSED TENTATIVE ORDER NO. R9-2010-0016, REISSUANCE OF RIVERSIDE COUNTY MS4 NPDES PERMIT**

Dear Honorable Board Members:

The City of Murrieta is pleased to have this opportunity to comment on the draft of the Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) Permit, Tentative Order R9-2010-0016. City staff has reviewed the MS4 permit and has serious concerns about the financial implications on our region. Based on our research, the new requirements will significantly increase the City's program cost, and it is doubtful the City will be able to comply with the MS4 permit as drafted.

The City is committed to effectively utilizing public funds for the various services our citizens require, including the protection of our natural resources such as our water quality. The proposed MS4 permit, however, would require the City to expend significant additional resources, while the current and forecasted economic conditions have constrained our ability to meet the basic needs of our citizens. The City has been forced to make significant budget reductions due to reductions in sales tax and property tax revenue. The proposed MS4 permit will drastically increase our program cost, likely by twice the current budget.

On several occasions, Regional Water Quality Control Board (RWQCB) staff has stated their desire is to have similar requirements in all three MS4 permits issued by the Board, yet scaled or focused as appropriate to each region. Yet the proposed MS4 permit seems to contradict that goal. Recently, RWQCB issued Order R9-2009-001 to the south Orange County MS4 permittees. R9-2009-001, by our analysis, is less stringent. This despite the fact that Orange County has double the population of Riverside County with much higher property tax revenues to be able to budget for the necessary programs to comply with the permit. These metrics (population and tax revenues) often determine the strength of such programs. Unfortunately, these metrics do not appear to be considered in the proposed MS4 permit for Riverside County.

RWQCB staff has expressed their opinion that the cities are able to create new fees or tax assessments to pay for the requirements they have placed in the proposed MS4 permit. We strongly disagree with this assertion. Fees can only be collected from new development if there is a nexus to offset impacts created by development. There is simply no mechanism to impose a new fee or assessment on existing development to fund the stormwater program. Furthermore, due to Proposition 218, any tax or fee increase must be approved by the voters. California history has not

been sympathetic to those cities that have attempted to increase clean water fees. For example, the City of Encinitas, a relatively prosperous coastal city, attempted to pass a clean water fee in 2006, and it was defeated by 61 percent of the voters at a time when the economy was doing well. It does not bode well to think that voters in Riverside County would approve a fee increase during one of the worst economies in the history of our nation.

Due to the historic decrease in property tax and sales tax revenues, the primary funding mechanism for the City to implement programs, it is unlikely we would be able to comply with the proposed MS4 permit. In order to do so, the City would have to make budget cuts to other programs. Considering we have already considerably cut our budget two years in a row, implemented layoffs and furloughs, and put other cost savings measures into practice, a further decrease to critical city services to fund the additional requirements is impractical. Of greatest concern to the City is that the proposed MS4 permit does not take the current economic climate into consideration, and yet has more costly and stringent requirements than other permits throughout the region that are more suitable to fund such programs. In our opinion, this seems inequitable and unfair.

The City of Murrieta joins the vast majority of Californians in supporting a balanced, cost-effective strategy to guarantee clean water. However, we remain concerned that the MS4 permit will impose additional costs on the City that we cannot afford at this time. Additionally, it seems the new regulations are inequitable compared to other regions. Therefore, the City is opposed to the proposed permit in its current form. Increasing the cost to the public on a region that is one of the hardest hit during this economic crisis seems excessive. Instead, the City would be more supportive of efforts that would phase in requirements once revenue levels can support the additional costs. Moreover, we request that the Board direct their staff to prioritize what permit requirements are necessary to address the most critical issues that will give the most efficient use of available funds. This will allow the City to allocate the funds they have for these programs while not increasing current expenditures.

Thank you again for the opportunity to comment on the MS4 proposal. The City of Murrieta looks forward to working towards a solution with the Regional Water Quality Control Board on this issue. If I can be of any assistance, please do not hesitate to contact me at (951) 461-6015.

Respectfully,

Kelly & Bernett

Kelly A. Bennett, Esq. Mayor

Cc: City Council

Dave Gibson, Dave Barker, Chiara Clemente, Ben Neil, Chad Loften, and Wayne Chiu: San Diego Regional Board Staff Rick Dudley, City Manager Jim Holston, Assistant City Manager Patrick Thomas, Director of Public Works Bill Woolsey, Associate Engineer



# City of Temecula

**Public Works Department** 

43200 Business Park Drive Temecula, CA 92590 Mailing Address: P.O. Box 9033 Temecula, CA 92589-9033 (951) 694-6411 Fax (951) 694-6475

September 7<sup>th</sup>, 2010

Mr. David King Chairman San Diego Regional Water Quality Control Board 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100 San Diego, California 92123-4353

Chairman King,

The City of Temecula (City) is one of five permittees within Riverside County that would be regulated under the Santa Margarita River (SMR) Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) Order (Tentative Order R9-2010-0016). The City has reviewed Tentative Order No. R9-2010-0016, including its findings, attachments, and accompanying Fact Sheet, and submits the following comments for your consideration. There are several extensive new and expanded requirements proposed throughout the Order. These requirements are based on a model permit adopted in Orange County and are in excess of what is necessary to protect receiving waters within the Permit Area. As currently written, these requirements extend far beyond our financial ability to effectively implement them. The City expresses its concern that this Order will pit the limited funds currently available for critical services against unnecessarily stringent requirements mandated throughout this Order.

While the City shares the Regional Board's goal of protecting the quality of water in onr local creeks, it is not fiscally responsible to adopt a new Model Permit that does not accurately reflect the needs of the local watershed. The Regional Board mnst allow the City to prioritize and balance finite public resources in order to provide numerous vital public services. The City's responsibilities also include providing for public safety (police and fire services), installing and maintaining infrastructure (roads, drainage facilities, etc.), public facilities (parks, libraries, community centers, etc.), providing recreational programs, conserving land (MSHCP), promoting habitat conservation, etc. All of these needs are equally important, but public funding mechanisms do not allow any one of them to be funded without consideration to competing needs, priorities, and expected outcomes. New requirements must carefully weigh the benefits achieved against their real costs to implement. From a public agency perspective, all expenditures must be justified and supported by the general public.

Although the Order has been slightly modified from the previous version issued to the South Orange

County permittees, it continues to retain numerous provisions that do not apply to this region and are unnecessarily costly and administratively burdensome to the City and, ultimately, to our citizens. To this end, the City agrees with, and supports, the comments provided by the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District on behalf of the SMR permitees, and also submits the following information to explain why the requirements in the Order will be difficult to fund and cause unavoidable non-compliance.

**Economic conditions have forced significant workforce reductions since 2007.** Three rounds of staff reductions have occurred due to the City's severe budget cuts. To date, 75 project-employees and 48 full-time employees were cut from the City budget. In addition, two contract fire-prevention positions had to be cut as well. The City's workforce has been reduced, thus far, by 25%. Consequently, no new positions are being proposed and the City unfunded thirteen previously authorized positions, adding to the 26 existing unfunded positions from last year. In total 39 positions are no longer funded. Furthermore, positions that become vacant from hereon will no longer be refilled.

Historic and ongoing revenue reductions are causing significant cuts in the number and level of service to all other City programs. The City has experienced tremendous losses as a result of the nationwide recession. Preliminary year-end revenues for fiscal year 09-10 are projected to be \$50.5M; compared to a \$67.7M annual revenue just three years ago. That equates to general fund revenues decreasing nearly 26%. Despite falling revenues, the costs to maintain remaining city services, particularly public safety, continue to rise. Annual expenditures to maintain current levels of service are expected to rise to \$59M by the end of the Permit term. If revenues do not increase, or even flat-line as currently projected, the City will not be able to maintain the current level of service for other programs including public safety. Despite this well recognized trend, Tentative Order R9-2010-0016 proposes significant increases in level of service for this program.

One of the harder hit areas is development driven revenue streams. The Planning Department user fee revenue fell by 42%, while that of the Building and Safety Department fell by as much as 49%. The City's Land Development division revenue dropped significantly from \$1.8M in fiscal year 06-07 down to \$484K in fiscal year 09-10, a 73% decrease due to the drastic reduction in development activity within the City. In like manner, Development Impact Fees (DIF) tumbled from \$6.5M to \$1.1M, an 83% drop, in that same period. These examples show the true impacts to the City that are crippling our ability to continue providing even the most minimum level of services required by law and expected of the public.

The City's Capital Improvement Program (CIP) budget has been decimated. The majority of the projects in the City's CIP are funded with either one-time outside funding sources, DIF or Capital Project Reserves (General funds). The City's ability to supplement or provide matching dollars for this program has been severely impacted. In fiscal year 06-07 the General Fund contributed \$11.2M toward the CIP, that figure is down to \$2.4M in fiscal year 09-10, a 79% decrease. At this point, only projects with outside funding sources or the most significant traffic circulation projects are moving forward, while many other projects are being postponed indefinitely.

Many of the most significant and inappropriate cost ramifications of the Order are as a result of new requirements that exceed the current "model" Orange County NPDES MS4 Permit. Specifically, there were significant changes to the Monitoring and Reporting Program (MRP) as well as the addition of a series of new special studies requiring special expertise. The City estimates that the annual cost to support the changes to the regional component of the Order will increase our current cost by 3 times. In addition, there will also be additional annual costs associated with implementing the required changes to the City's NON-regional components. These components have been projected to increase the City's existing annual costs by no less than 1.5 times.

There are no new revenue sources available to fund these program expansions. Revenue reductions are occurring in almost all revenue categories. Although the City's largest single revenue source, Sales Tax, is projected to increase slightly in the coming year, Sales Tax revenues are still over <u>\$8.0M below</u> the FY06-07 value of \$30.1M. Some of the more significant decreases from last fiscal year alone include: \$283K in Property Tax revenue, \$232K in Motor Vehicle in Lieu revenue, \$499K reduction in Investment Interest revenue, \$182K in Development fees, \$212K in Franchise Fees, \$332K in reimbursement revenues, and \$280K in other existing miscellaneous revenue sources. Other potential sources of funding, including taxes, fee increases, surcharges, establishment of utilities, etc., have all been evaluated and determined not to be feasible or realistically available to the City. Further, with the high unemployment and foreclosure rates within Riverside County, the voters are not willing to support new taxes or bonds in the current economic climate.

This information leads to the inevitable conclusion that implementation costs of the new Order will exceed our currently available resources and cause additional impacts to other City departments, which will then begin affecting the number and level of services the City currently provides. It is important to note that the federal regulations regulating MS4 discharges have not changed since 1987. There is no policy basis for the significant changes proposed by this Tentative Order. The majority of the changes proposed to this Tentative Order are to accommodate Regional Board staff wishes to move to a model MS4 Permit that treats Riverside, Orange and San Diego County's equally. These changes were not specifically designed to address the local needs of this watershed. Further, the Permit does not reflect the relative resources available to each Permit area. The area regulated by this Tentative Order has only half the taxpaying population of the Orange County NPDES MS4 Permit and 1/10<sup>th</sup> the taxpaying population of the San Diego County NPDES MS4 Permit. These relative economic discrepancies create not only a social injustice, but impacts that will be exacerbated by the State's reduced funding of other state mandated City services.

There are numerous legal concerns that need to be considered. As such, the following provides ten categorical points for consideration. However, these ten points do not represent all of the legal inconsistencies that exist in the Order. To this end, the City agrees with, and supports, the legal comments provided by the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District on behalf of the SMR permitees.

The City has serious concerns regarding the legality of the provisions contained in this Tentative Order. The prescriptive nature of this Order will ensure that any resident or business challenging these conditions would not only sue the municipality charged with implementing these requirements, but would also bring suit against the Regional Board itself to obtain the requested relief. The City does not believe this was the intent of the Regional Board.

#### 1. THE TENTATIVE ORDER ATTEMPTS TO REDEFINE WHAT CONSTITUTES A WATER OF THE UNITED STATES

Section 3.C of the Findings section on page 11 of the Tentative Order states:
"Historic and current development makes use of natural drainage patterns and features as conveyances for urban runoff. Urban streams used in this manner are part of the municipalities MS4 regardless of whether they are natural, man-made, or partially modified features. In these cases, the urban stream is both an MS4 and a receiving water."

The City does not believe that such a finding is warranted or lawful under either the clear statutory provisions of the Clean Water Act or recent judicial interpretations of the Act. The language in the Tentative Order could be construed as seeking to regulate all discharges into MS4s, changing the very nature of MS4s so as to constitute a receiving water.

This is contrary to the plain language of section 402(p)(3)(B) of the Clean Water Act, which requires: "Permits for discharges from municipal storm sewers . . ." 33 U.S.C. § 1342(p)(3)(B) (emphasis added.). Based on this assertion, the Regional Board does not have the authority to regulate water entering into MS4s as receiving waters of the United States.

Furthermore, even if the statutory language indicated that Permits were required for discharges into MS4s, recent holdings from the United States Supreme Court conclusively show such structures would not constitute a water of the United States. According to the plurality decision in *Rapanos v. United States* (2006) 126 S. Ct. 2208, 2225:

"In sum, on its only plausible interpretation, the phrase 'the waters of the United States' includes only those relatively permanent, standing or continuously flowing bodies of water 'forming geographic features' that are described in ordinary parlance as 'streams[,] ... oceans, rivers, [and] lakes.' *See* Webster's Second 2882. *The phrase does not include channels through which water flows intermittently or ephemerally, or channels that periodically provide drainage for rainfall.* The Corps' expansive interpretation of the 'the waters of the United States' is thus not 'based on a permissible construction of the statute."

(Emphasis added.). The MS4 systems and urban streams that the Regional Board is seeking to regulate as receiving waters are intermittent, ephemeral, and used only periodically as drainage for rainfall. As such, these systems and streams would not constitute a water of the United States. Because the Clean Water Act extends solely to waters of the United States, the Regional Board has no authority to regulate MS4s or urban streams as defined in its Permit.

Even under Justice Kennedy's more lenient interpretation of what constitutes a water of the United States, the Regional Board has still not adequately met the requirements for establishing that an MS4 or urban stream is subject to regulation as a Water of the United States. According to Justice Kennedy, the Regional Board must establish that the MS4 system and urban streams bear a significant nexus to the other regulated waters so as to qualify for regulation as a water of the United States. *Rapanos*, 126 S. Ct. at 2249. Such a determination must be made on a case-by-case basis, and must contain some measure of the significance of the connection for downstream water quality. *Id.* at 2250-2251. In other words, the Regional Board must conduct an analysis of the "quantity and regularity of flow" in the relevant MS4s and urban streams prior to holding that these structures merit regulation under the Clean Water Act. *Id.* at 2251. Absent conclusive findings, the Regional Board is without authority to regulate MS4s and urban streams as receiving waters under the Clean Water Act.

The City requests that the Board members direct staff to modify the language in the Tentative Order to ensure regulations of only those systems and streams discharging directly into waters of the United States as defined according to the Supreme Court's holding in *Rapanos* in order to avoid random interpretations of the CWA.

# 2. THE TENTATIVE ORDER UNLAWFULLY PURPORTS TO RESTRICT THE LOCATION OF TREATMENT OPTIONS

Section F.1.d.(6)(d) on page 35 of the Tentative Order states:

"All treatment control BMPs for Priority Development Projects must, at a minimum, be implemented close to pollutant sources (where shared BMPs are not proposed), and prior to discharging into waters of the U.S."

The implementation of this provision presents a number of potentially serious problems.

First, this provision of the Tentative Order violates Water Code section 13360. According to Water Code section 13360(a):

"No waste discharge requirement or other order of a regional board or the state board or decree of a court issued under this division shall specify the design, *location*, type of construction, or particular manner in which compliance may be had with that requirement, order, or decree, and the person so ordered shall be permitted to comply with the order in any lawful manner."

(Emphasis added.) As noted above, the Regional Board is already attempting to define MS4s and urban streams as waters of the United States. *Supra*, p. 11. The proposed regulation would therefore effectively limit the ability for Permittees to implement any BMPs in any area except at the exact location of the source generating pollutants and would exclude Permittees from choosing to implement what may be less-costly, more effective BMPs in other areas. But Water Code section 13360(a) expressly prohibits this type of regulation.

Second, the comparison to wetlands regulation misconstrues USEPA guidance on this issue. The USEPA guidance document referenced by the Regional Board does not preclude Permittees from locating structural controls within a natural wetland. Rather, the guidelines simply state:

*"To the extent possible*, municipalities should avoid locating structural controls in natural wetlands. Before considering siting of controls in a natural wetland, the municipality should demonstrate that it is not possible or practicable to construct them in sites that do not contain natural wetlands...."

(Fact Sheet, p. 96, fn. 154, *citing* USEPA, 1992. Guidance Manual for the Preparation of Part II of the NPDES Permit Applications for Discharges from Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems. EPA 833-B-92-002. (Emphasis added.)) While the Permittees may agree that they should generally avoid in stream treatment to the extent possible, outright prohibition of an option would be counterproductive.

The City requests that the Board members direct staff to modify the language in the Tentative Order to allow permittees to make the determination of the exact placement location of BMPs.

# 3. THE TENTATIVE ORDER IMPROPERLY INTRUDES UPON THE CITY'S LAND USE AUTHORITY IN VIOLATION OF THE TENTH AMENDMENT OF THE U.S. CONSTITUTION

To the extent that this Tentative Order relies on federal authority under the Clean Water Act to impose land use regulations and dictate specific methods of compliance, it violates the Tenth Amendment of the U.S. Constitution. Furthermore, to the extent the Tentative Order **requires** a Municipal Permittee to modify its city ordinances in a specific manner; it also violates the Tenth Amendment.

According to the Tenth Amendment:

"The powers not delegated to the United States by the Constitution, nor prohibited by it to the States, are reserved to the States respectively, or to the people."

Article XI, section 7 of the California Constitution, California guarantees municipalities the right to "make and enforce within [their] limits all local police, sanitary and other ordinances and regulations not in conflict with general laws." The United States Supreme Court has held that the ability to enact land use regulations is delegated to municipalities as part of their inherent police powers to protect the public health, safety, and welfare of its residents. *See Berman v. Parker* (1954) 348 U.S. 26, 32-33. Because it is a constitutionally conferred power, land use powers cannot be overridden by State or federal statutes.

From the City's perspective, under the guise of federal law, the Regional Board is attempting to dictate the precise manner in which cities must exercise their police powers. The City does not believe that such a requirement is consistent with the Tenth Amendment.

The City requests that the Board members direct staff to modify the language in the Tentative Order to ensure consistency with the Tenth Amendment, rather than applying random interpretations of it, with regard to issuing requirements which dictate the precise method of compliance.

### 4. THE TENTATIVE ORDER CONSTITUTES AN UNFUNDED STATE MANDATE

The Regional Board seeks to impose new provisions that require a higher level of service of existing programs that are not required or mandated under the Clean Water Act or any federal regulations thereunder. Yet, according to the Fiscal Analysis provided in Section H.1. of the Tentative Order:

"Each Copermittee must exercise its full authority to secure the resources necessary to meet all requirements of this Order."

(Tentative Order, p. 74.) To the extent the Tentative Order imposes additional programs on the Permittees without providing additional funds, they are unfunded mandates.

The Commission on State Mandates recently held that both the Los Angeles County MS4 Permit and the San Diego County MS4 Permit contained provisions that constituted unfunded state mandates. In re Test Claim on Los Angeles Regional Quality Control Board Order No. 01-182 (July 31, 2009); In re Test Claim on San Diego Regional Water Quality Control Board Order No. R9-2007-0001 (March 26, 2010). As such, the Regional Board cannot merely dismiss the suggestion that the Tentative Order does contain provisions that constitute unfunded state mandates. The imposition of unfunded programs and mandates in the Tentative Order is inconsistent with the provisions of the California Constitution, specifically Article XIII B, Section 6, which requires a state agency mandating a new program or a higher level of service to provide a "subvention" of funds to reimburse local governments for the costs of the program or increased level of service.

Article XIII B, Section 6 of the Constitution prevents the state from shifting the cost of government from itself to local agencies without providing a "subvention of funds to reimburse that local government for the costs of the program or increased level of service . . ." State agencies are not free to shift state costs to local agencies without providing funding merely because those costs were imposed upon the state by the federal government. If the state freely chooses to impose additional costs upon a local agency as a means of implementing its policy, then those costs should be reimbursed by the state agency. *See Hayes v. Commission on State Mandates* (1992) 11 Cal. App. 4th 1564, 1593-1594. If the state refuses to appropriate money to reimburse a city, the enforcement of the state mandate can potentially be enjoined by a court. *See Lucia Mar Unified School District v. Honig* (1988) 44 Cal. 3d 830, 833-834.

The Tentative Order will require a substantial capital investment, which individual cities will have to fund, despite the fact that no funding mechanism, nor any assistance, financial or otherwise, from the Regional Board is provided to the Permittees. To our knowledge, the Regional Board has made no provision to provide any level of financial relief to the permittees for any of the provisions proposed in the Tentative Order.

The Tentative Order explicitly provides that the Tentative Order does not constitute an unfunded state mandate for four reasons in paragraph 6 of page 14 of the Tentative Order. The City disagrees with all four stated reasons. To the extent the Tentative Order imposes additional programs on the City and its co-permittees without providing additional funds, they are unfunded mandates.

#### A. The Tentative Order Imposes Requirements that Go Beyond Federal Law

To the extent the Tentative Order imposes requirements that go beyond what is required by federal law, the Regional Board is required to consider and address among other things the constitutional prohibition on unfunded state mandates. In fact, there are many specific obligations in the Tentative Order that are not federally mandated.

For example, Section E, on page 24 of the Tentative Order, requires that each permittee submit a certification statement, signed by its chief legal counsel, that the permittee has taken the steps necessary to obtain and maintain full legal authority to implement and enforce each of the requirements in 40 CFR 122.26(d)(2)(i)(A-F) and the Tentative Order. The Clean Water Act does not require the certification statement mandated by the Regional Board. 40 CFR 122.26(d)(2)(i) only requires "[a] demonstration that the applicant can operate pursuant to legal authority established by statute, ordinance or series of contracts...." Arguably, the City can demonstrate its legal authority by submitting copies of ordinances, resolution or contracts certified by the City Clerk. The Clean Water Act does not require permittees to submit a certification statement.

Furthermore, the Tentative Order goes beyond federal law in that it is at least twice as long, and in some cases, three times as long as other MS4 Permits developed by other Regional Boards in the State of California such as the Lahonten Regional Board and the Central Valley Regional Board. This means that either some Regional Boards are failing to impose federally mandated requirements pursuant to the Clean Water Act, or the San Diego Regional Board is imposing requirements that go

beyond federal law.

# B. The Fact that Industrial Dischargers are More Strictly Regulated than Municipal Dischargers is Irrelevant to the Unfunded Mandate Issue

The Tentative Order asserts that the Order does not constitute an unfunded mandate because the Order regulates discharges of waste from municipal sources more leniently than they could regulate discharges from non-governmental dischargers. *See* paragraph 6 on page 14 of Tentative Order. The City fails to see how this statutory distinction between the regulation of municipal dischargers and industrial dischargers affects whether the Order imposes requirements on co-permittees that go beyond federal law. Municipalities are not industrial sites. Municipal discharges are not industrial discharges.

# C. The City Does Not Have the Authority to Randomly Levy Fees at Will to Pay For Compliance With the Order

The Tentative Order also alleges that the Order does not constitute an unfunded mandate because copermittees have the authority to levy service fees to pay for compliance with the Order. *See* paragraph 6 on page 14 of Tentative Order. Pursuant to Government Code Section 17556(d), if a local agency can levy service fees to pay for a State mandate, the State is not required to provide funding for the mandate.

The City does not have the authority to levy service fees to pay for the State mandate. The Tentative Order presumes, but makes no specific findings that co-permittees have the authority to levy such service fees. In fact, to the extent such service fees are "property-related," co-permittees can only levy them once approved by the affected property owners or electorate. *See* California Constitution, Article XIIID, Section 6(c); *Howard Jarvis Taxpayers Ass'n, v. City of Salinas,* 98 Cal. App. 4th 1351 (2002). The *City of Salinas* case dealt precisely with this issue. The City of Salinas established a fee to recover costs related to compliance with its MS4 Permit. The fee was based largely on the amount of impervious area on a developed parcel. The Court held that this fee was property-related and, thus, subject to voter-approval requirements. *Salinas,* 98 Cal. App. 4th at 1356. Only if the fee was a use-based charge, directly based on use of city services (such as the metered use of water), could the fee avoid the voter-approval requirements of Article XIIID. The City of Salinas's method to allocate the fee based on the amount of impervious area so as to assure that the fee charged would be proportional to the burden being placed on the City's storm drain system was not sufficiently direct to qualify as a use-based fee exempt from the requirements of Article XIIID. *Id.* at 1355.

Because storm water running off of real property and into the MS4 is not a precise measurement, it would be impossible to meet the direct usage requirements of the *City of Salinas*. Accordingly, without voter approval, which would be almost impossible to successfully obtain during the current economic crisis, the City of Temecula does not have the authority to levy service fees to pay for compliance with the Order.

### D. The City Does Not Have a Real Choice in Requesting Permit Coverage

The fourth reason provided in the Tentative Order for why the Order does not constitute an unfunded mandate is that co-permittees requested permit coverage under the Order. Thus, according to the

Tentative Order, co-permittees have not been mandated to do anything.

The City adamantly disagrees. It is disingenuous for Regional Board staff to suggest that copermittees have voluntarily chosen coverage under the Order and that the Order cannot be considered a State mandate.

The City requests that the Board members direct staff to modify the language in the Tentative Order to include State-sponsored relief for the permittees to carry out the requirements in the Order. To the extent that these requirements will require additional funds, the Board should direct staff to assist the permittees in securing such funds.

# 5. THE TENTATIVE ORDER IMPROPERLY ATTEMPTS TO HOLD THE CITY RESPONSIBLE FOR SEWAGE SPILLS WHEN THIS RESPONSIBILITY HAS BEEN CLEARLY ASSIGNED TO LOCAL WATER DISTRICTS

Section F.4.h. of the Tentative Order states:

"Each Copermittee must implement management measures and procedures (including a notification mechanism) to prevent, respond to, contain and clean up all sewage (see below) and other spills that may discharge into its MS4 from any source (including private laterals and failing septic systems.) Copermittees must coordinate with spill response teams to prevent entry of spills into the MS4 and contamination of surface water, ground water and soil. Each Copermittee must coordinate spill prevention, containment and response activities throughout all appropriate departments, programs and agencies so that maximum water quality protection is available at all times."

(Tentative Order, p. 69).

For many cities, implementation of this provision is simply not feasible. The City of Temecula does not own or operate its own sewage system. All of the sewer systems in the City's jurisdiction are owned, operated, and maintained by water districts, specifically the Rancho California Water District and Eastern Municipal Water District. These water districts have their own separate Regional Board Orders/NPDES permits. The City does not have the equipment or expertise to manage a sewage spill of any size, and its staff is not adequately trained to respond to potential spills. All of the water districts in the City's jurisdiction already respond to sewer spills (including sewer spills from private laterals). Furthermore, this provision is duplicative because the Regional Board is seeking to make the City responsible for a task already delegated to the water districts. By making the City responsible for sewer spills, there is a high risk of creating confusion in determining who ( water districts or the City) will respond to a spill and who is responsible for associated costs and reporting requirements. Such an act would result in a tremendous waste of scarce public resources.

The State Water Resources Control Board has previously issued a stay on this exact issue. After extensive hearings and briefing on the matter, the State Board issued Order WQO 2002-0014 on August 15, 2002, granting a stay as to this provision. In that Order, the State Board held:

"The record shows that three separate water districts operate these sewers within Mission Viejo, and are regulated by a sanitary sewer NPDES permit issued by the Regional Board. Mission Viejo alleged that the duplication of effort that would

ensue by having Mission Viejo also be responsible for preventing and responding to sanitary sewage spills could lead to delayed responses as agencies try to determine jurisdiction and primary responsibility. Orange County's cost table for the upcoming year estimated total copermittee costs at \$56,512 to implement this requirement. While these costs, by themselves do not constitute substantial harm, we find that the duplicative nature of the costs, combined with potential response delay and confusion, do."

(State Board Order WQO 2002-0014, p. 6).

In deciding to grant a stay as to this provision, the State Board concluded:

"The regulation of sanitary sewer overflows by municipal storm water entities, while other public entities are already charged with that responsibility in separate NPDES permits, may result in significant confusion and unnecessary control activities. For example, the Permit appears to assign primary spill prevention and response coordination authority to the co-permittees. While the federal regulations clearly assign some spill prevention and response duties to the copermittees, we find that the extent of these duties is a substantial question of law and fact."

(State Board Order WQO 2002-0014, p. 8. (Emphasis added)).

Given the previous findings of the State Board on this same issue, the City requests that the Board members direct staff to modify the language in the Tentative Order to reduce duplicity of effort and the implementation of unnecessary control activities.

### 6. THE TENTATIVE ORDER IMPROPERLY DELETES CATEGORIES OF EXEMPT NON-STORMWATER DISCHARGES

Federal law requires that MS4 permits include a requirement that the Permittees effectively prohibit the discharge of non-stormwater into the MS4. 33 U.S.C. 1342(p)(3)(B)(ii). Federal regulations exempt certain discharge categories from this effective prohibition requirement. 40 C.F.R. 122.26(d)(2)(iv)(B)(1). A Permittee must address a discharge in one of these exempt categories only when a Permittee identifies the discharge as a source of pollutants to waters of the United States. *Id.* 

The Tentative Order impermissibly deletes three of the non-stormwater discharge categories – landscape irrigation, irrigation water, and lawn watering (collectively, "irrigation"). (See subparagraphs a-n on page 19 of Tentative Order.) The federal regulations require that permittees address discharges within an exempt category when they identify a discharge as a source of pollutants to waters of the United States. Neither the regulations nor EPA's guidance allow the Regional Board to delete entire categories of exempt non-stormwater discharges when the Permittees identify a discharge within one of the categories as a source of pollutants.

Accordingly, since the permittees have not identified irrigation runoff as a source of pollutants, the City requests that the Board members direct staff to restore the irrigation categories of exempt non-stormwater discharges in the Tentative Order.

# 7. THE TENTATIVE ORDER'S RETROFITTING REQUIREMENT IMPOSES POTENTIALLY SIGNIFICANT COSTS WITHOUT ANY CORRESPONDING GAINS IN WATER QUALITY

The Tentative Order requires the Permittees to develop and implement a program to retrofit existing development with additional structural measures to control runoff. (See Section F.3.d (Retrofitting Existing Development) on page 64 of the Tentative Order). This new provision is in addition to the New Development/Redevelopment provisions in the Tentative Order. However, the City does not have the ability under existing statutes and under the California and the United States Constitutions to force private landowners to retrofit existing developments to improve water quality when these landowners didn't have any plans to retrofit their properties in the first place. As such, the expense entailed in developing and implementing a retrofitting of existing development. In fact, EPA's regulations acknowledge that MS4 regulation would have to be limited largely to undeveloped sites and sites being developed/redeveloped. Accordingly, the City requests that the Board members direct staff to either remove this provision in its entirety from the Tentative Order, or modify the language to exclude private property.

### 8. THE TENTATIVE ORDER LACKS FLEXIBILITY IN IMPLEMENTING LOW IMPACT DEVELOPMENT AND HYDROMODIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

The Tentative Order requires that development projects include prescriptive Low Impact Development ("LID") requirements. (*See, e.g.*, Section F.1 of the Tentative Order). The Tentative Order also requires the Permittees to develop and implement a Hydromodification Management Plan ("HMP") for the same development projects. (Section F.1.h. of the Tentative Order) However, the LID and HMP provisions are not required by federal law and violate state law in that, among other things, they prescribe how the Permittees are to comply with the MEP standard. *See* Water Code § 13360(a). Moreover, the LID and HMP provisions in this Tentative Order are overbroad and will not necessarily result in any improvement to the quality of water entering Waters of the U.S.. For example, HMP requirements for hardened channels will not have any water quality benefits. Finally, to the extent the LID requirements potentially expose the Permittees to common law liability.

In addition, the Regional Board's imposition of a highly prescriptive Low Impact Development strategy may have an unintended consequence—potential lawsuits from downstream users of the surface water that the City is now purportedly "diverting for reuse or infiltration." As one attorney expert in the field of water law has put it:

"First, to the extent that one can obtain a right to capture diffuse surface waters ... any capture of diffuse surface waters without a permit from the State Water Resources Control Board could well be a trespass against the State of California. Second, even if one cannot obtain a 'right' to diffuse surface waters, though, the capture of such waters in a manner that interferes with the diversion of the same water once it reaches a watercourse constitutes injury to legal users of water that rely on such diffuse surface water contributing to the water that they are able to divert."

D. Aladjem, "Who Owns the Water? The Looming Conflict Between Low Impact Development and the Water Rights System" at p.5 (Paper presented at American Bar Association 17th Environmental Law Fall Section Meeting, Sept. 24, 2009).

Page	
11	

The City believes that the law in this area, particularly with respect to ownership of diffuse surface waters, is quite uncertain. The City also believes that, to the extent that the Regional Board imposes these additional obligations upon the City pursuant to the Permit, then the Regional Board should insert sufficient findings and authorization for the capture of surface water through LID systems to protect the City against claims of either a trespass against the State or claims of unlawful diversion of stormwater that would otherwise flow into watercourses that might be the subject of claims of diversion rights by downstream users.

Because the LID and HMP provisions are not required by federal law and violate state law, the City requests that the Board members direct staff to insert sufficient findings and authorization for the capture of surface water through LID systems to protect the City against claims of either a trespass against the State or claims of unlawful diversion of stormwater. In addition, the City also requests that the Board members direct staff to modify the language in the Tentative Order to provide the Permittees with required flexibility in implementing the LID and HMP requirements.

9. THE TENTATIVE ORDER DOES NOT CONSIDER COSTS TO IMPLEMENT THE STORMWATER AND NON-STORMWATER ACTION LEVELS AS REQUIRED BY FEDERAL LAW, AND THE WATER QUALITY BENEFITS ACHIEVED BY THESE REQUIREMENTS HAVE NOT BEEN ADEQUATELY CONSIDERED BY THE REGIONAL BOARD

Federal law requires that permittees effectively prohibit the discharge of pollutants in nonstormwater into the MS4 and to reduce the discharge of pollutants in stormwater from the MS4 to the maximum extent practicable. To assist the Permittees in meeting these two standards, the Tentative Order imposes action levels on pollutants in the discharge of stormwater (SALs) and nonstormwater (NALs) from the MS4. (Sections C and D on pages 20 and 23, respectively, of the Tentative Order.). Ideally, action levels would be a tool that would help the City focus resources on more significant water quality problems. However, the City is concerned that, depending on how the provisions are interpreted, the cost to implement the action levels may far outweigh any benefit to water quality. Moreover, rather than a tool to help the Permittees, the action levels may be used against the Permittees.

As an initial matter, the City objects to the distinction made in the Tentative Order between the discharge of stormwater from the MS4 and the discharge of non-stormwater from the MS4. Federal law does not support this distinction. Under federal law, permittees must control the discharge of *pollutants* from the MS4 to the maximum extent practicable, regardless of whether the pollutants are in *stormwater* or *non-stormwater*. Permittee's obligation with respect to non-stormwater is to effectively prohibit the discharge of pollutants in non-stormwater into the MS4. To the extent the Permit imposes separate requirements on the discharge of pollutants in non-stormwater from the MS4, such requirements must be supported by state law.

Because neither the SALs or NALs are required by federal law, the Regional Board must comply with state law in imposing these requirements. For example, in issuing waste discharge requirements under State law, the Regional Board must consider certain factors, including the water quality conditions that could be reasonably achieved and economic considerations. Water Code §§ 13263(a) and 13241. The City is hopeful that the Tentative Order's SAL and NAL provisions will provide the City with flexibility to prioritize its response to any actual exceedances. However, if the City is required to respond to and address all exceedances without reasonable prioritization, the cost will be significant. Because some exceedances will not be indicative of impacts to water quality, the cost to implement the SALs and NALs may have little if any commensurate environmental benefit. There is

nothing in the record that suggests that the Regional Board has considered these water quality and economic factors.

Accordingly, the City requests that the Board members direct staff to provide the analysis required under state law to ensure that economic factors are considered and that the water quality goals are reasonably achievable through implementation of the SALs and NALs.

# 10. THE TENTATIVE ORDER IMPROPERLY INCORPORATES TOTAL MAXIMUM DAILY LOAD WASTELOAD ALLOCATIONS

The Tentative Order includes limitations based on wasteload allocations ("WLAs") developed in fully approved and adopted Total Maximum Daily Loads ("TMDLs"). (Section I of the Tentative Order.) The Tentative Order characterizes the limitations as Water Quality Based Effluent Limitations. However, the WLAs are to be achieved in the receiving water. Accordingly, the City considers the limitations to be receiving water limitations. *See, e.g.*, State Board Order WQ 2009-0008. The Permittees are to comply with the limitations by implementing best management practices ("BMPs").

Federal and state policy provide that an iterative BMP approach is appropriate in MS4 permits for achieving receiving water limitations. *See, e.g.*, State Board Order WQ 99-05. Where existing BMPs are not sufficient to meet the receiving water limitations, permittees are to implement more effective BMPs. This approach is consistent with the MEP standard governing the discharge of all pollutants from the MS4. The City submits that to be consistent with federal and state policy, the Permit must be clarified to provide for compliance with WLAs through an iterative BMP approach. To the extent the Regional Board can rely on state law to support the TMDL provisions, the City submits that the Regional Board has not complied with relevant requirements (*e.g.*, Water Code §§ 13000, 13263(a), 13241, etc.). Accordingly, the City requests that the Board members direct staff to revise the Tentative Order's TMDL provisions to be consistent with federal and state law and policy.

As a public agency, we have the obligation to carry out our duties in a responsible, realistic, and reasoned manner. Requirements that tether public agencies to impractical positions are counterproductive and violate our sacred charge as representatives of the people. It must be emphasized that the City is very committed to water quality protection, but in a manner that balances this goal with the resources, needs, and expected results of the community. In submitting these comments, the City hopes it has provided a better perspective, from a local level, of the impacts that the current state of the economy has had on the City, the additional hardships that will be incurred to fund and implement the Order at this time, and the magnitude of legal liability it will expose both of our agencies to.

The City recommends that the Permit be remanded to staff with direction to address the unnecessary economic impacts imposed by the Permit. The monitoring program, unfunded roads mandates, retrofitting, and changes to the various existing inspection programs must, at minimum, be addressed. We request that the Board members direct staff to continue meeting with the permittees prior to adopting the permit and to work through these concerns, or at least defer the costly provisions until the permittees can adequately fund the requirements rather than fall into unavoidable non-compliance. The 2007 ROWD prepared by the Permittees addressed necessary changes to Water Quality Protection programs by building on existing programs and leveraging other available local resources. The programs in the 2007 ROWD should be carefully reconsidered in lieu of the model program elements proposed by Board staff. Thank you.

If you have any questions regarding this information, please contact Aldo Licitra, our Associate Engineer for NPDES, at 951-308-6387.

Sincerely,

Sak Greg Butler

Director of Public Works/City Engineer

Cc: Shawn Nelson, City Manager City Council Bridgette Moore, Mayor Marsha Swanson, Mayor Pro Tem Sheryl Ade, Council Member Bob Cashman, Council Member Scott Farnam, Council Member



23873 Clinton Keith Road, Suite 201 Wildomar, CA 92595 951.677.7751 Phone 951.698.1463 Fax www.CityofWildomar.org

September 7<sup>th</sup>, 2010

Mr. David King Chairman San Diego Regional Water Quality Control Board 9174 Sky Park Court, Suite 100 San Diego, California 92123-4353

Re: Tentative Order R9-2010-0016, NPDES No. CAS0108740, Riverside County Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System Permit Reissuance *NWU:749045:bneill* 

Chairman King:

The City of Wildomar is providing these comments on the above listed Tentative Order, and appreciates the Board's consideration of the issues described herein. Tentative Order R9-2010-0016 (draft Permit) has been drafted by Board staff to serve as the reissuance of Order R9-2004-0001 (existing Permit) which was originally issued to the County of Riverside, the Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District (District), and the cities of Temecula and Murrieta. Additionally the draft Permit adds the recently incorporated City of Wildomar.

The City would like to thank the Board and the Executive Officer for committing their staff's time for a number of meetings with the City and fellow Copermittees in the development of the draft Permit. This collaborative approach to permit development is crucial to developing effective programs, and the City strongly believes that only through such effective communication and collaboration will our mutual goals of protecting water quality be realized. As a result of the meetings, the Permittees and Regional Board staff worked collaboratively to develop language for consideration in the Tentative Order.

We are most appreciative of the Board staff's consideration of allowing Wildomar to be regulated by one region with respect to the MS4 permit requirements. Although the City will still be mandated to participate in the Lake Elsinore/Canyon Lake TMDL as part of Region 8, the option of having the entire City regulated by one region will greatly help with the implementation of the permit requirements.

While the collaborative discussions have been fruitful and have resulted in a draft permit that is substantively improved over the initial draft, we unfortunately cannot support the tentative order as currently drafted due to (1) the projected cost exceeding our available resources and (2) shortcomings in the permit language itself.

The City therefore requests that the Board direct staff to work with the Copermittees to resolve the issues identified in this and the Riverside County Flood Control letter, including attachments, prior to considering adoption of the Permit.

This letter provides additional background, information and perspective specific to the City of Wildomar for the Board's consideration.

# Background

#### **City of Wildomar**

Wildomar is one of the newest cities in the state having officially become a city on July 1, 2008. It is home to approximately 25,000 residents and encompasses about 24 square miles between the cities of Murrieta and Lake Elsinore in south western Riverside County. Wildomar is a community of old and new, mature homes and property with horses and other animals mixed with modern housing tracts. The name Wildomar was coined from the names of its three original founders – the "WIL" from William Collier, the "DO" from Donald Graham and the "MAR" from Margaret Collier Graham.

### **Economic Conditions**

The adopted 2010-11 city budget reflects the harsh reality of the City having <u>only 64% of the</u> <u>revenue</u> shown in the Comprehensive Fiscal Analysis (CFA) that was used for incorporation. An examination of the major sources of revenue in the City reveals a grim picture:

Revenue Source	Estimate in Comprehensive Fiscal Analysis (CFA)	Revised Estimate for 2010-11 Budget	Difference
<b>Taxes</b> (sales, property, franchise, etc. <u>)</u>	\$7.9 million	\$5.1 million	35% 🗸
Permits, Licenses, Fees	\$2.5 million	\$0.9 million	25% ↓
Total General Fund	\$14.1 million	\$9 million	36% 🗸

The City is somewhat fortunate in that it can adjust to the demands of services and available funding because of its contract service arrangements for police and fire services provided to the community. However, the City currently has only three authorized positions: City Manager, Assistant City Manager/Finance Director and City Clerk. All other services are provided by contract services. The equivalent staff for city hall operations is approximately 13 staff members.

While it is difficult to estimate the exact cost of the permit, based on available budget estimates and assumptions made on the level of effort needed to implement and administer the permit as currently

drafted, the City's cost will be in the range of 250,000 - 3350,000 in the first two years and 150,000 - 250,000 in years three through five. This cost was simply not contemplated in the Comprehensive Fiscal Analysis (CFA) that was used for incorporation. While the collaborative process has resulted in successes that should not be overlooked, the shortcomings have resulted in a permit that cannot meet its core purpose of protecting water quality, by virtue of not being economically feasible for the City to implement.

#### Shortcomings:

Despite the noteworthy and important improvements in the permit, the publically released draft remains far beyond the economic reach of the City. Further in as much as the requirements are unattainable, and the public's resources are spread too thin, the Permit cannot, and will not be effective at protecting water quality. There are several fundamental issues that have caused or contributed to the shortcomings of the collaborative process:

- The baseline OC permit was designed for a region with significantly more resources than Riverside County
- New programs were added which go well beyond the OC permit requirements
- Several major programmatic changes were introduced at the end of the process
- The continuing recession

# **Priority Issues and Solutions**

The Copermittees have identified specific and focused changes to the Permit that will allow the Copermittees to address staff's primary water quality concerns, while reducing compliance costs in a manner that is appropriate for the local watersheds. The City of Wildomar supports these changes. As previously noted, Board staff has directed the Copermittees to bring these changes directly to the Board for consideration, although we are hopeful that by summarizing them in writing that they may be addressed ahead of the scheduled October 13 hearing.

#### **Monitoring and Reporting Program**

Prior to the submittal of the ROWD, the Copermittees met with Board staff to propose changes to the Monitoring and Reporting Program (MRP). In these discussions, Board staff identified two areas for needed improvement:

- Relocation of Illicit Connection / Illicit Discharge (IC/ID) monitoring stations to MS4 outfalls, and
- Incorporation of Action Levels

In more recent discussions, Board staff noted that the MRP needed significant modification to reflect the South Orange County MRP, but would be scaled to be appropriate to the smaller Santa Margarita Region.

Unfortunately, the final MRP requirements have been expanded well beyond the South Orange County MRP requirements, resulting in a program that is completely out of proportion with the needs and resources of the Santa Margarita Region. In fact, the proposed MRP requirements will result in a 500% increase in monitoring program costs, costing our residents over two and a half times the per capita costs for South Orange County.

#### Per Capita Monitoring Cost Comparison

Draft Permit	OC Permit
\$5.13 per	~\$2.00 per
capita	capita

The Copermittees recognize that monitoring and data collection is necessary. However, the MRP requirements exceed what is necessary to address management questions related to water quality, are beyond requirements dictated in the South Orange County MRP, and are beyond the Copermittees' ability to fund. Not only are the level of requirements inappropriate for the Santa Margarita Region, but they disregard the economic realities faced by the Copermittees. As such, the MRP falls far short of meeting the Executive Officer's stated goals of affordability.

In the interest of finding ways to offer Board staff a comparable program in a more cost effective and appropriate manner, the Copermittees have identified nine adjustments to the MRP that will save approximately seven hundred and eighty thousand dollars (\$780,000) annually and bring per capita monitoring costs more in line with the South Orange County MRP, while maintaining the core components of the MRP. Table 1 summarizes the key changes and the respective cost savings. It is important to note that any change highlighted in RED reflects bringing the program in line with the South. Orange County MRP. Figure 1 below shows graphically the comparative costs for the draft MRP with and without the requested adjustments. Please note that the 100% baseline in Figure 2 reflects the current. cost of the Copermittees' current MRP.

Component	Requested Change	Cost reduction
Mass Loading Stations	1) Wet Weather - 3 wet -> 2 wet	~\$79,000
	2) Dry Weather - Composite -> Grab	~\$66,000
Toxicity Testing (MLS and Bioassessment)	3) 3 organisms -> 2 organisms	~\$14,000
Bioassessment	4) 6 stations -> 3 stations.	~\$158,000
	5) 2X each -> IX each	~\$95,000
Action Levels	6) 'Representative Number/Percent' -> Representative - and remove 'within each sub area'	~\$241,000
	7) SAL Composites -> Grab	~\$165,000
Inland Aquatic Habitat Monitoring	8) Eliminate requirement	~\$140,000
Special Studies	9) 6 special studies -> 4 studies, and Replace with more locally appropriate	~\$220,000/year

#### Table 1 - Cost Savings resulting from proposed MRP changes<sup>1</sup>

	studies	
TOTAL ESTIMATED SAVINGS	Net savings of all recommended changes (annualized)	~780,000/year

Note: Red text refers to requirements currently in the South Orange County MRP.



Draft Permit	OC Permit	Proposed Changes
\$5.13/ por	~\$2.00/per	\$2.54/per capita
capita	capita	

Although the requested adjustments to the MRP will not eliminate cost increases, and will result in an MRP which is more expensive, on a per capita basis, than the South Orange County MRP, they provide a more manageable program for the Copermittees.

#### The City requests that the Board make the adjustments identified above before Permit adoption.

#### Unpaved Roads Requirements (Sections F.1.i, F.3.a.(11), F.3.c.(5))

The requirements for unpaved roads are particularly cumbersome, onerous and unreasonable. In summary, the proposed unpaved road requirements may result in substantial and unnecessary additional Copermittee costs that are not justified by the facts in the Santa Margarita Region. The Copermittees believe that the existing MS4 Permit requirements for new development, construction, maintenance and IC/ID adequately address regulation of unpaved roads that threaten water quality. If the Regional Board believes that unpaved roads require further regulation, the Copermittees believe that the appropriate regulatory mechanism is a general permit (Waste Discharge Requirements or NPDES permit) that would

apply to *all* unpaved roads in the San Diego Region, rather than only those that are under the jurisdiction of the Copermittees.

# The City requests that Sections F.1.i, F.3.a.(11) and F.3.c.(5) regulating unpaved roads be deleted from the draft MS4 Permit.

**However**, should the Water Board insist on retaining unpaved road requirements in this Permit, the Copermittees request the following revisions. These revisions are needed to ensure that all parties have a clear understanding of the requirements. In summary, the Copermittees request:

- Clarification that these requirements apply to those unpaved roads that the Copermittees maintain in their road system.
  - This should be commonly understood, but the clarification is important to include due to complex legal limitations and rights associated with access, ownership, and maintenance of unpaved roads.
- Removal of language that specifies specific BMPs that must be implemented.
  - Specifying the method of compliance is prohibited pursuant to CWC section 13360, and inappropriately forces the Copermittees to adopt particular solutions that may not best fit the situation.
- Removal of requirement for BMPs for private unpaved roads.
  - The proposed requirements would require the creation of an additional and unnecessary program element addressing privately owned unpaved roads. The Copermittees believe that a focused public outreach program should be implemented to educate property owners and associations about the need to properly maintain unpaved roads. This education program combined with existing IC/ID enforcement capabilities seems a more reasoned and responsible response to addressing this issue.

# Should Sections F.1.i, F.3.a.(11) and F.3.c.(5) regulating unpaved roads not be removed from the Permit, the City requests they be modified as noted above.

# Post-Construction BMP Inspections

Section F.1.f of the draft MS4 Permit includes new requirements for the Copermittees to verify that Post-Construction BMPs are being appropriately maintained. The new requirements appropriately develop a risk-based approach to inspections, defining eight factors that the Copermittees must consider in determining 'high-priority' projects.

However, language in Section F.1.f.(2)(a) removes that discretion by stating:

('At a minimum, high priority projects include those projects that generate pollutants (prior to treatment) within the tributary area of a 303(d) listed waterbody impaired for that pollutant; or those projects generating pollutants within the tributary area

#### for an observed action level exceedance of that pollutant."

This language is excessively broad, and will require virtually all sites in the watershed to be designated as 'high priority' and therefore subject to annual inspections. This language is inconsistent with the goals of a socially responsible and affordable permit and should be modified for several reasons:

- Inspections frequencies should be based on risk of discharge. Annual inspections are not needed for all sites that *generate* a specific pollutant. For example, if a site generates a pollutant associated with 303(d) listing, but the site retains runoff onsite or stores those pollutants indoors, annual inspections would be unnecessary. However, sites that store 303(d) listed pollutants outdoors or otherwise have a high risk of discharge should be inspected more frequently.
- The language dilutes Copermittee resources by requiring annual inspections of low-risk sites, preventing the Copermittees from appropriately concentrating resources on problematic sites/sources. This is because when an action level is exceeded then all parties in the watershed are assumed guilty until proven innocent.

While the Copermittees are not opposed to implementing a program to verify that these BMPs are being maintained, it is critically important that they be provided the flexibility to determine which sites warrant annual inspections. Specifically, the City requests that the language in F.1.f.(2)(a) be amended as follows prior to adoption of the Permit:

At a minimum, high priority projects include those projects that generate pollutants (prior to treatment) within the tributary area of a 303(d) listed waterbody impaired for that pollutant; or those projects generating pollutants within the tributary area for have been determined to be the source of an observed action level exceedance. of that pollutant.

### **Commercial and Industrial Inspections**

Section F.3.b. of the draft Permit includes requirements to inventory and inspect Commercial and Industrial businesses. The draft Permit expands upon existing inventory and inspection requirements in two problematic ways:

- It requires significantly more businesses to be inspected, and
- It includes new requirements specifying what the Copermittees are required to inspect when they are onsite.

#### **More inspections**

Sections F.3.b.(1)(a)(i) and (ii) identify forty-two (42) categories of businesses that must be inventoried and inspected based on risk of pollutant discharge. However, Section F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) adds virtually any business in the Permit area, independent of pollutant discharge risk:

'All other commercial or industrial sites/sources within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order) or that generate pollutants tributary to an observed exceedance of an action level.' (Bold emphasis added) In effect, section F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) adds the following additional businesses:

- EVERY business that is adjacent to (or within) an Environmentally Sensitive Area (ESA), regardless of whether the business generates or discharges *any* pollutants, and
- EVERY business that 'generates' pollutants which happens to be upstream of an action level exceedance, regardless of whether the site has ever discharged any pollutants.

This language expands the list of sites far beyond the current requirements, and well beyond those sites that actually pose a threat to water quality. This is clearly unnecessary and should be removed for several reasons:

- It inappropriately separates 'risk' from the 'response', by requiring the Copermittees to inspect businesses irrespective of the risk that the business poses to water quality. For example, this language would require the Copermittees to expend resources and time inspecting hair salons, office buildings and other activities that happen to be adjacent to an ESA. This inappropriate broad-brush approach to permitting actually works to discredit the Copermittees NPDES programs and dilute resources, rather than enhancing protection of water quality.
- It will further remove the flexibility that the Copermittees need to be able to re-allocate resources to inspecting and following up with sites/sources that are problematic.

# Therefore, the City requests that the language in F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) be amended as follows prior to adoption of the Permit:

All other commercial or industrial sites/sources within or directly adjacent to or discharging directly to receiving waters within environmentally sensitive areas (as defined in Attachment C of this Order) or that generate pollutants tributary to that have been determined to be the source of an observed exceedance of an action level.

#### Additional items to review during inspections

Section F.3.b.(4)(a) specifies what the Copermittees must review when performing an inspection. The new requirements in sub sections (i) and (ii) to review BMP implementation plans, and review facility monitoring data, respectively, are an unnecessary new mandate. They should be removed for several reasons:

- The requirements burden the Copermittees with reviewing information that is required under General Permits and is the responsibility of the Regional Board to enforce.
- The requirements would significantly increase the inspection time for sites with General Permits and endanger an existing collaborative inspection program (Complaince/Assistance Program (CAP)) that leverages the time highly trained Environmental Health Inspectors spend onsite for Certified Unified Program Agencies (CUPA) and Food Services inspections to also conduct NPDES inspections. The CAP program not only utilizes highly trained Environmental Health inspectors, but also regionalizes the inspections and therefore provides multiple benefits including uniformity, reduction in total number of inspections and higher-quality inspections. The

Environmental Health HazMat inspection program administrators have indicated that they cannot accommodate the additional time required to implement the new requirements, as they would unduly cut into their ability to meet their own state-mandated inspection frequencies.

By virtue of eliminating the CAP program, the requirements would effectively mandate a more fractured and disconnected set of inspections for the businesses, contrary to CAL EPA mandates for consolidated inspections, and in turn diluting the effectiveness of the program.

# The City requests that the language in F.3.b.(1)(a)(iii) be amended as follows prior to adoption of the Permit:

(a) Inspection Procedures: Inspections must include but not be limited to:

- (i) Review of BMP implementation plans, if the site uses or is required to use such a plan;
- (ii) Review of facility monitoring data, if the site monitors its runoff;
- (iii) Check for coverage under the General Industrial Permit (Notice of Intent (NOI) and/or Waste Discharge Identification Number), if applicable;
- (iv) Assessment of compliance with Copermittee ordinances and Copermittee issued permits related to runoff;
- (v) Assessment of the implementation, maintenance and effectiveness of the designated minimum and/or enhanced BMPs;

#### Retrofit

Section F.3.d. proposes a program to develop an inventory of existing developments that may be candidates for future water quality retrofits. The requirement goes on to encourage the Copermittees to collaborate with local property owners to promote urban retrofit in an effort to accelerate reductions in pollutant loading from existing urban areas.

Although laudable, this requirement has two significant problems:

- 1) The program is self-defeating as it contains no "carrots" to lure private property owners into participating in the program. Any property owner that is interested in volunteering in this effort would be required to fully comply with all provisions of the draft MS4 Permit. This includes preparation of compliance documents such as SSMPs, LID and hydromodification studies, subjecting themselves to additional regulatory scrutiny through business and BMP inspection programs required by the MS4 Permit, and otherwise incurring a myriad of costs and requirements. These costs and requirements would provide a strong disincentive to participate in a retrofit program. This program will only work if it is modified to remove these disincentives.
- 2) Current and projected economic conditions will limit the interest and participation of private property owners. Long-term economic predictions for Riverside County indicate that assessed valuations and property values will likely remain stagnant for the term of this Permit. Similarly, sales tax and unemployment are not expected to significantly improve either.

Without Co-Permittee resources to supplement private retrofit projects, the current economic disincentives for private redevelopment that are built into the program and the current impact of the economy on private property owners, there is no real value to the program.

# **PREFERRED POLICY CHOICE:** The City strongly requests that this program be deleted for the aforementioned reasons.

Alternatively, and at minimum, the Copermittees request that the schedule for completion of the retrofitting program be revised to provide for development during the term of the Permit and submittal of the proposed program with the next ROWD. This will allow the Copermittees to defer expenditures related to development of the program until later in the Permit term when it is hoped that economic conditions and local revenues will improve. The Copermittees expect few opportunities for retrofit until the economy improves. Due to the Copermittee's limited ability to require retrofit on private property, our best opportunities for retrofit may be associated with approvals of proposed modifications of existing developments.

# ALTERNATE POLICY CHOICE: If the Retrofit requirements are not removed, the City requests that the Regional Board modify Section <u>F.3.d. as follows:</u>

Each Copermittee must develop and implement a retrofitting program that meets the requirements of this section upon submittal of the ROWD.

# **Irrigation Runoff**

The Draft MS4 Permit categorically prohibits the discharge of landscape irrigation; irrigation water; lawn watering; (collectively 'irrigation runoff') and non-emergency fire fighting flow runoff to the MS4. The basis for this requirement comes from the current Orange County storm water permit within the San Diego Region (NPDES No. CAS0108740), which prohibits such discharges.

Although irrigation runoff may have been shown to be a problem in South Orange County, it has **not** been shown to be causing problems in receiving waters in the Santa Margarita Region. Attachment 6 summarizes the unique conditions and other facts that warrant the restoration of irrigation runoff as a non-prohibited non-storm water discharge category. It is important to reiterate the three key points made in Attachment 6

- Unlike the watersheds in South Orange County, the Santa Margarita Region is an ephemeral watershed;
- Unlike South Orange County, the Copermittees have **not** identified landscape irrigation, irrigation water or lawn water as an actual source of pollutants or conveyance of pollutants to waters of the U.S.;
- The draft MS4 Permit requires Copermittees to eliminate irrigation runoff <u>**TO THE MS4**</u>, which by definition, requires elimination of discharges to streets, curbs and gutters.

As noted above, the prohibition **a**ppears to hold the Copermittees responsible for any amount of irrigation runoff discharged to the curb and gutter, *regardless* of whether or not the discharge ever reaches receiving waters or causes or contributes to the exceedance of a water quality standard. This fact, combined with the fact that irrigation runoff has not been shown to be causing impairments in the local receiving waters, will make enforcement difficult to justify with residents and will likely result in community outrage over bans on irrigation. Further the Copermittees are not water purveyors, and as such, have little control over residential irrigation runoff outside of sending code enforcement officers out to look for incidents of

excessive irrigation runoff. This is a very inefficient use of resources. In any event, the provisions as written will do little for water quality but potentially much for community outrage against water quality programs. The Copermittees do not believe this is the intent of the Board.

It is further worth noting that the Permit already contains an investigation and remediation process via Non-Storm water Action Levels (NALs) by which the Copermittees will identify the source of problematic non-storm water discharges. Should the source be found to be a conditionally exempt non-storm water discharge, the permit requires the Copermittees to address that discharge or the entire category of discharges as appropriate. By allowing the NAL process to determine when and where conditionally exempt discharges need to be prohibited, the Copermittees are better positioned to justify any enforcement actions.

# PREFERRED POLICY CHOICE: The City requests that the Regional Board restore the conditional exemption for landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn watering.

Alternatively, if the Regional Board nevertheless insists on prohibiting Irrigation Runoff, the Copermittees request that the draft MS4 Permit be revised to allow for irrigation runoff to be managed as a JRMP program, rather than as a prohibited discharge to the MS4. This alternative request is consistent with how the Permit currently deals with non-emergency fire fighting discharges, which was also removed from the list of non-prohibited non-storm water discharges. The Executive Officer stated that he would be open to consideration of a program for irrigation runoff that would address discharges from the MS4. This alternative approach allows the Copermittees to develop a program that focuses on irrigation runoff problem areas, as opposed to holding the Copermittees responsible for eliminating any instant case of over-irrigation to a street independent of threat to receiving water quality.

# ALTERNATIVE POLICY CHOICE: The City requests that the Regional Board clarify that irrigation runoff is only prohibited where it is discharged *from* an MS4 (into receiving waters) by adding the following language:

**B.4.** As part of the JRMP. the Copermittees must develop and implement a program to address pollutants from landscape irrigation, irrigation water and lawn watering identified as significant sources of pollutants to waters of the United States.

# Legal Issues

The Copermittees have identified legal issues that raise fundamental questions regarding several of the key elements of the Tentative Order.

# The City requests review of the legal issues raised in the RCFC comment letter and revision of the Tentative Order prior to adoption.

# Conclusion

The City of Wildomar is very appreciative of the process and consideration given thus far to our concerns related to the draft permit. With very few exceptions, your staff has done an excellent job in communicating and explaining the proposed requirements. As a result of the discussions with your staff, we believe that sections of the permit have been refined in a manner that will benefit both the board and the city.

We understand that the federal regulations require that municipalities obtain a permit and renew it every 5 years. We understand that each city must develop a storm water management program designed to control the discharge of pollutants into and from the MS4 (or from being dumped directly into the MS4). We also understand that the purpose of the permit is to protect local waterbodies since storm drains typically dump their water into streams, bays, and/or the ocean without being treated.

However, at this time, we need the Board's help in meeting these requirements. Specifically, we need time: time to fully flesh out new permit language (some that has never appeared in an MS4 permit before!) and time to allow the city (and the economy!) to recover from the devastating impacts of the recession – we simply can't afford the permit as currently drafted.

Thank you in advance for your consideration of the issues raised in this comment letter. We look forward to the opportunity to continue working with you, your Executive Director and your staff on the refinement and implementation of this important permit.

Sineerely

Frank Oviedo City Manager